

Making Biblical Scholarship Accessible

This document was supplied for free educational purposes. Unless it is in the public domain, it may not be sold for profit or hosted on a webserver without the permission of the copyright holder.

If you find it of help to you and would like to support the ministry of Theology on the Web, please consider using the links below:



https://www.buymeacoffee.com/theology



https://patreon.com/theologyontheweb

PayPal

https://paypal.me/robbradshaw

A table of contents for the *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical*Society can be found here:

https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/articles whs 01.php

Bibliography of Methodist Historical Literature, 1974-2011

Writings on the History of British and Irish Methodism

By Clive D. Field

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1974

[It is hoped that a bibliography on these lines will be an annual feature published in our June issue.—EDITOR.]

THIS list covers theses, books, pamphlets and articles which appeared in 1974 and which made a significant contribution to the study of British Methodism. The emphasis has been on national and regional developments, and only the more substantial of individual chapel histories have been included.

Notification of major omissions and offers of help with future bibliographies should be sent to the author at Wadham College, Oxford, OXI 3PN. Those who have recently completed research degrees are particularly requested to supply details of their dissertations.

The assistance of the following in the compilation of this year's report is gratefully acknowledged: Messrs. David A. Barton, Alan N. Cass, Geoffrey E. Milburn, E. Alan Rose, Roger F. S. Thorne, John A. Vickers, and Dr. John D. Walsh.

K. J. Allison (ed.): A history of the County of York: East Riding, II (London, pp. 365).

Anon.: "A Salford Mission in 1894", Journal of the Lancashire and Cheshire Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, II, pp. 166-7.

M. K. Ashby, Joseph Ashby of Tysoe, 1859-1919, new impression with introduction by E. P. Thompson (London, pp. 303).

M. K. ASHBY: The changing English village: A history of Bledington, Gloucestershire, in its setting, 1066-1914 (Kineton, pp. 425).

F. Baker: "The real John Wesley", Methodist History, XII, No. 4, pp. 183-97.

A. M. BANKS: "Diary of a Birmingham Methodist", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XXXIX, pp. 97-103, 145-8.

E. BARRETT: Finchley Methodist Church, 1874-1974 (London, pp. 29).

J. L. BAXTER: "The Great Yorkshire Revival, 1792-6: A study of mass revival among the Methodists", in M. Hill (ed.): A Sociological Yearbook of Religion in Britain, VII (London, pp. 46-76).

J. D. Beals: "John Wesley's concept of the Church", Wesleyan Theological Journal, IX, pp. 28-37.

J. M. Bellamy and J. Saville (eds.): Dictionary of Labour Biography, II (London, pp. 454).

J. H. Bettey: "Bishop Secker's Diocesan Survey", Dorset Natural History and Archeological Society Proceedings, XCV, pp. 74-5.

B. J. Biggs: "Nonconformist Records and their uses", Bulletin of Local History: East Midlands Region, No. 9, pp. 14-26.

L. BILLINGTON: "The Churches of Christ in Britain: A study in 19th century Sectarianism", Journal of Religious History, VIII, pp. 21-48.

T. J. Blackwell: "The history of a working-class Methodist chapel", Working Papers in Cultural Studies, V (Birmingham), pp. 65-83.

J. C. BOWMER: "Ordination in Wesleyan Methodism, 1791-1850", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XXXIX, pp. 121-7.

J. C. Bowmer (ed.): "An unpublished Wesley letter", ibid., XXXIX, p. 144.

J. C. BOWMER: "The Ordination Service in Wesleyan Methodism, 1791-1850", ibid., XXXIX, pp. 153-7.

J. C. BOWMER: "The Minutes of Conference", ibid., XXXIX, pp. 187-8.

- 146 PROCEEDINGS OF THE WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY
- J. C. Bowmer: "Alexander Mather", Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 3, pp. 3-8.

J. C. BOWMER and J. A. VICKERS: "Academic Theses on Methodist History", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XXXIX, pp. 184-5.

- G. T. Brake: Drink: Ups and downs of Methodist attitudes to Temperance (London, pp. 151).
- A. BROCKETT: "The Nonconformists", The Devon Historian, No. 9, pp. 9-13.
- J. Burnett: Useful Toil: Autobiographies of working people from the 1820s to the 1920s (London, pp. 364).
- D. BUTLER and D. STOKES: Political change in Britain: the evolution of electoral choice (2nd edn., London, pp. 500).
- W. R. CANNON: "Methodism in a philosophy of history", Methodist History, XII. No. 4, pp. 27-42.
- XII, No. 4, pp. 27-43.

 A. P. Champley (ed.): "Primitive Methodism in Haltwhistle, 1822-1860", Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin, No. 22, pp. 19-22.
- S. D. CHAPMAN: Jesse Boot of Boots the Chemists (London, pp. 288).
- F. L. Cross and E. A. Livingstone (eds.): The Oxford Dictionary of the Christian Church (2nd edn., London, pp. 1518).
- F. H. Cumbers: "John Wesley—Publisher", Wesley Historical Society East Anglia Branch Bulletin, No. 31, pp. 3-6.
- G. J. Davies: "John Wesly, c. 1636-1670", Notes and Queries for Somerset and Dorset, XXX, pp. 55-60; subsequently reprinted in Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XL, pp. 80-4.
- W. R. DAVIES: Spirit Baptism and Spiritual Gifts in Early Methodism (Thelwall, pp. 14).
- S. DAVIS: "Close-up on Southey", Methodist Recorder, 21st November 1974.
- D. C. Dews: "The Ecclesiastical Returns, 1851: A study of Methodist attendances in Leeds", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, XXXIX, pp. 112-16.
- M. Drabble: Arnold Bennett: A biography (London, pp. 397).
- J. P. D. DUNBABIN: Rural Discontent in 19th century Britain (London, pp. 320).
 R. W. DUNNING (ed.): A History of the County of Somerset, III (London.
- R. W. Dunning (ed.): A History of the County of Somerset, III (London, pp. 293).
- G. T. Eddy: "A Methodist Minister's Journal, 1837-1857", Wesley Historical Society East Anglia Branch Bulletin, No. 32, pp. 4-8.
- M. L. EDWARDS: "The Reluctant Lover: John Wesley as suitor", Methodist History, XII, No. 2, pp. 46-62.
- M. L. EDWARDS: "Aldersgate and the Year of Evangelism", Methodist Recorder, 23rd May 1974.
- M. L. EDWARDS: The Wesleys in Bristol (Manchester, pp. 20).
- E. Evans: Howel Harris, Evangelist, 1714-1773 (Cardiff, pp. 78).
- J. Eyre (ed.): Extracts from the Diary of Jeremiah Gilbert (1789-1852) (Chesterfield, pp. 12).
- C. D. Field: "Methodism in Metropolitan London, 1850-1920: A social and sociological study" (Oxford D.Phil. thesis, pp. 401).
- J. M. Fletcher: "The Beginnings of Methodism in Wednesbury", Black-countryman, VII, No. 1, pp. 7-11.
- R. FLETCHER: The Akenham Burial Case (London, pp. 280).
- M. W. FLINN and T. C. SMOUT (eds.): Essays in Social History (Oxford, pp. 289).
- J. O. FOSTER: Class Struggle and the Industrial Revolution: Early industrial capitalism in three English towns (London, pp. 346).
- K. B. Garlick: "The Wesleyan Theological Institution: Hoxton and Abney House, 1834-42", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XXXIX, pp. 104-12.

K. B. GARLICK: "Wesleyan Theological Institution Governors", ibid... XXXIX, p. 183.

P. GASKINS: Methodism in Hutton Roof (Carnforth, pp. 26).

E. D. GRAHAM: "The Life and Times of Lady Glenorchy", Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 3, pp. 15-20; No. 4, pp. 13-17.

G. D. HALL: "Congregationalists, Methodists and Lancashire Nonconformity during the years 1790-1907" (Liverpool M.A. thesis, pp. 167).

D. G. HANSON: Within these Walls: A century of Methodism in Formby (Formby,

pp. 102). N. B. Harmon: "John Wesley's Sunday Service and its American revisions", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XXXIX, pp. 137-44.

N. B. HARMON (ed.): The Encyclopedia of World Methodism, I and II (Lake

Junaluska, pp. 2816).

J. W. HARRIS: Concern for each inner city, Home Mission Division, Occasional Papers, No. 24 (London, pp. 33).

R. P. HEITZENRATER: "The Oxford Diaries and the first rise of Methodism", Methodist History, XII, No. 4, pp. 110-35.

T. W. HEYCK: "Home Rule, Radicalism and the Liberal Party, 1886-1895", Journal of British Studies, XIII, No. 2, pp. 66-91.

P. L. R. HORN (ed.): Agricultural Trade Unionism in Oxfordshire, 1872-81, Oxfordshire Record Society, XLVIII (Oxford, pp. 144).

L. HORSTMANN: "A Birthday Portrait of J. Scott Lidgett", Methodist Recorder, 8th August 1974.

A. J. Hunt: "James Way—Missionary to Australia", Proceedings of the Plymouth and Exeter Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, III, No. 1, pp. 5-13.

L. O. Hynson: "Social concerns of Wesley: Theological foundations", Christian Scholar's Review, IV, pp. 36-42.

E. Jones: "Methodist Conference 200 years ago", Methodist Recorder, 15th

August 1974.
T. KALLSTAD: John Wesley and the Bible: A psychological study (Uppsala, pp. 356).

T. M. Kemnitz and F. Jacques: "J. R. Stephens and the Chartist Movement", International Review of Social History, XIX, pp. 211-27.

J. H. S. KENT: "Methodism and Revolution", Methodist History, XII, No. 4, pp. 136-44.

S. E. Koss: "1906: Revival and Revivalism", in A. J. A. Morris (ed.): Edwardian Radicalism, 1900-1914 (London), pp. 75-96.

S. E. Koss: "Lloyd George and Nonconformity: The last rally", English Historical Review, LXXXIX, pp. 77-108.

G. E. LAWRENCE: Kindling the flame: 150 years of Methodism in the Forest of

Dean, 1824-1974 (Pillowell, pp. 59). W. LEARY: "Methodists under fire", The Epworth Witness and Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society, II, pp. 122-6.

W. LEMMON: The story of an Addingham school, 1874-1974 (Addingham, pp.

G. Lewy: Religion and Revolution (New York, pp. 694).

R. Lowery: "The Wesleyan Theological Institution, Hoxton: A further

study", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XXXIX, pp. 128-36. N. J. L. Lyons: "John Wesley and Lincolnshire: A reassessment", The Epworth Witness and Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society, II, pp. 103-7.

C. C. McFee: Colby (Isle of Man) Methodism and its Buildings (Colby, pp. 28).

A. A. MACLAREN; Religion and Social Class: The Disruption years in Aberdeen (London, pp. 268).

- 148 Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society
- D. H. McLeod: Class and Religion in the late Victorian city (London, pp. 360). M. MACOURT: "The nature of Religion in Ireland", in M. HILL (ed.): A Sociological Yearbook of Religion in Britain, VII (London), pp. 26-45.

A. MARRIN: The Last Crusade: The Church of England in the First World War

(Durham (North Carolina), pp. 303).

D. MARSHALL: 18th century England (2nd edn., London, pp. 553).

R. H. MARTIN: "The pan-evangelical impulse in Britain, 1795-1830: with special reference to four London societies" (Oxford D.Phil. thesis, pp. 412).

METHODIST ARCHIVES COMMITTEE: "Oral History: The use of recorded

material in Methodist historical study" (London, pp. 5).

METHODIST HOMES FOR THE AGED: Homing (2nd edn., pp. 73). G. E. MILBURN: "The Dawsons: A North-Eastern Primitive Methodist family", Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin, No. 21, pp. 13-20.

G. E. MILBURN: "The Census of Worship of 1851", Durham County Local

History Society Bulletin, No. 17, pp. 3-20.

R. S. Moore: Pit-men, Preachers and Politics: The effects of Methodism in a Durham mining community (Cambridge, pp. 292).

M. A. Noll: "Romanticism and the Hymns of Charles Wesley", The

Evangelical Quarterly, XLVI, pp. 195-223.

- A. C. OUTLER: "Evangelism in the Wesleyan spirit", Andover Newton Quarterly, January 1974, pp. 212-24; copied in Methodist Recorder, 14th and 21st February 1974.
- A. C. OUTLER: "John Wesley as Theologian: Then and Now", Methodist History, XII, No. 4, pp. 63-82.

G. Parkinson: "Fall of a Methodist", New Society, 3rd January 1974.

N. PEVSNER and E. RADCLIFFE: The Buildings of England: Suffolk (2nd edn., London, pp. 555).

J. C. C. PROBERT: "Leaders' seats in Methodist chapels", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XXXIX, p. 152.

W. T. R. PRYCE: "The 1851 Census of Religious Worship: An introduction to the unpublished schedules for Denbighshire", Denbighshire Historical Society Transactions, XXIII, pp. 147-92.

G. M. ROBERTS (ed.): "The Trevecka Letters (Nos. 644-691)", Journal of the Historical Society of the Presbyterian Church of Wales, LIX, special number,

pp. 32.

S. J. ROGAL: "John Wesley's daily routine", Methodist History, XIII, No. 1, pp. 41-50.

E. A. Rose: "Sarah Kilham and Hannah Kilham", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XXXIX, pp. 185-6.

G. ROWELL: Hell and the Victorians: A study of the 19th century theological controversies concerning eternal punishment and the future life (Oxford, pp. 242).

E. R. ROYLE: Victorian Infidels: The origins of the British Secularist Movement, 1791-1866 (Manchester, pp. 357).

W. D. Rubinstein: "British Millionaires, 1809-1949", Bulletin of the Institute of Historical Research, XLVII, pp. 202-23.

D. H. RYAN: "Methodism on the Mantelpiece: The story of Methodist pottery", Journal of the Lancashire and Cheshire Branch of the Wesley Historical

Society, II, pp. 181-4. A. B. SACKETT: "John Wesley's preferment to St. Daniel's Church, near Pembroke", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XXXIX, pp. 158-

S. Samonelian: Le Reveil Méthodiste (Nîmes, pp. 105).

W. F. SEALS: Methodism in the Otley circuit, 1744-1974 (Menston, pp. 37).

A. SEAMAN (ed.): "The notebooks of Jacob Rowell", Wesley Historical Society

North-East Branch Bulletin, No. 21, pp. 9-12.

I. Sellers: "Anglicans, Methodists and Swedenborgians: Their early interrelationships in Liverpool", Journal of the Lancashire and Cheshire Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, II, pp. 169-75.

B. SEMMEL: The Methodist Revolution (London, pp. 273).

T. SHAW: "Cornish manuscripts at the New Room, Bristol", Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association, IV, pp. 138-41.

T. Shaw: "Maldwyn Edwards, 1903-74", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XXXIX, pp. 166-7.

J. SHERWOOD and N. PEVSNER: The buildings of England: Oxfordshire (London, pp. 936).

N. P. Sil: "Influence of Methodism on the English working class, 1740-1819", The Quarterly Review of Historical Studies, XIV, pp. 19-34.

M. Simon (ed.): Aspects de l'Anglicanisme (Paris, pp. 244).

J. H. TEMPLE: The Mighty Oak: The story of the Devon and Dorset Mission (Lyme Regis, pp. 37). M. I. Thomis: The Town Labourer and the Industrial Revolution (London,

pp. 247).

D. M. THOMPSON: "The Liberation Society, 1844-1868", in P. Hollis (ed.): Pressure from Without in early Victorian England (London), pp. 210-38. K. TRICKETT: "Charles Wesley's Hymns reconsidered", Methodist Recorder,

2nd May 1974.

J. M. Turner: "Methodism, Revolution and Social Change", Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, II, pp. 71-8.

C. W. TYRRELL: "Methodist Vans: Gospel heralds to the Villages", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XXXIX, pp. 170-6.

A. F. Walls: "English Bards and Scotch Reviewers: Some early interactions of Scottish and English Methodism", Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 3, pp. 8-14; No. 4, pp. 2-13.

I. D. Walsh: "Methodism and the Mob in the 18th century", Wesley

Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, II, pp. 70-1.

F. B. WESTBROOK: "A former Methodist hymn-book", Methodist Recorder, CLIVE D. FIELD. 7th November 1974.

[Dr. Clive D. Field, M.A., Cert.Ed. is Social Science Research Council Fellow at Wadham College in the University of Oxford.]

It is another "sign of the times" that this year there is no Conference "Handbook" in the usual form. Instead, the familiar contents of such a handbook have appeared as a supplement to the Methodist Recorder of 8th April. So far as historical items are concerned, there seems to be no loss. In fact, compared with the amount of space devoted to local history in some recent Conference handbooks, this year's allocation is quite generous. There is a nicely-illustrated article on "Methodism in Preston, 1860", and a short inset on Methodist beginnings in Bolton. Preston is now, of course, the "Martha Thompson" town of Methodism, and it is appropriate that Conference should meet there this year when we are seeing a professional performance of Ride! Ride! We are pleased to notice the Wesley Historical Society medallion displayed on page xii in connexion with the Exhibition of Lancashire Methodism which is held in the Great Hall of the Harris Building. Copies of the Methodist Recorder containing the Conference supplement may be obtained from the Recorder office, 176, Fleet Street, London, E.C.4A 2EP, price 8p. plus 9p. postage.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1975

ORRESPONDENCE in connexion with this bibliography is welcomed, and should be sent to the author at Wadham College, Oxford, OXI 3PN. In the compilation of this year's report his task has been facilitated by the kindness of the following in suggesting references and answering queries: Revs. J. Beech, J. H. Davis, T. R. Jenkinson, J. W. R. Robinson and C. N. R. Wallwork; Messrs. A. N. Cass, L. E. Gage, G. E. Milburn, E. A. Rose and E. R. Taylor; Mrs. J. M. Greet and Mrs. A. Harrison. Their assistance is gratefully acknowledged, though they are in no way responsible for the final selection of items.

Unless otherwise specified, the date of publication, etc. is 1975.

N. V. Allen: Churches and Chapels of Exmoor (Dulverton, 1974, pp. 97).

R. W. Ambler: "The 1851 Census of Religious Worship", The Local Historian, XI, pp. 375-81.

torian, XI, pp. 375-81.

O. ANDERSON: "The Incidence of Civil Marriage in Victorian England and

Wales", Past and Present, No. 69, pp. 50-87.

Anon.: "Checklist of Doctoral Dissertations on Methodist and Related Subjects", Methodist History, XII, 1973-4, No. 3, pp. 57-9.

Anon.: "Checklist of Doctoral Dissertations on Methodist and Related Subjects", ibid., XIII, No. 4, pp. 65-6.

Anon.: Bold Street Methodist Church, Warrington: A souvenir to mark the opening of the new building, 17th May, 1975 (Warrington, pp. 30).

Anon.: "Local Preachers in the Bishop Auckland Circuit in the early railway era", Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin, No. 24, pp. 28-33.

Anon.: "Sidelights on Methodism in Alpraham", Journal of the Lancashire and Cheshire Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, III, pp. 9-11.

R. T. Anstey: The Atlantic Slave Trade and British Abolition, 1760-1810 (London, pp. 456).

A. Armstrong: "Challenge and Response: The Churches and the rise of Scunthorpe, 1858-1914", The Epworth Witness and Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society, II, pp. 137-44.

G. ARTINGSTALL, A. BOTT, C. E. GWYTHER, T. R. JENKINSON and T. LL. TURNEY: Exploits of a Hundred Years: A brief history of the Liverpool Methodist

Mission (Liverpool, pp. 46).

J. T. Aungiers: "Cachets used on letters and cards", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XL, p. 56.

J. T. Aungiers (ed.): Methodist Philatelic Society Catalogue: Volume One, Great Britain-Channel Islands (Cheadle Hulme, pp. 62).

M. R. Austin (ed.): The Church in Derbyshire in 1823-4: The Parochial Visitation of the Rev. Samuel Butler, Archdeacon of Derby in the Diocese of Lichfield and Coventry (Derbyshire Archæological Society Record Series, V, No place, 1974, pp. 197).

M. R. Austin: "Religion and Society in Derbyshire during the Industrial Revolution", The Derbyshire Archeological Journal, XCIII, pp. 75-89.

D. Baker: Partnership in Excellence: A late-Victorian Educational Venture—The Leys School, Cambridge, 1875-1975 (Cambridge, pp. 272).

F. BAKER: "John Wesley, Literary Arbiter", Proceedings of the Wesley His-

torical Society, XL, pp. 25-33.

F. Baker: "Americanizing of Methodism", Methodist History, XIII, No. 3, pp. 5-20.

F. BAKER: "Shaping of Wesley's 'Calm Address' (1775)", ibid., XIV, No. 1,

pp. 3-12.

D. A. BARTON: Discovering Chapels and Meeting Houses (Princes Risborough, pp. 64).

E. R. BATES: Captain Thomas Webb: Anglo-American Methodist Hero (London, pp. 36); cp. Methodist Recorder, 5th June.

E. R. BATES: "John Wesley's First Preaching Sunday", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XL, pp. 7-16; cp. Methodist Recorder, and October.

E. R. BATES: "Methodist Legend of South Leigh; In celebration of the 250th Anniversary of the Ordination of John Wesley, September 19, 1725", Methodist History, XIII, No. 4, pp. 18-24. E. R. BATES: "The Wives of Wesley's Travelling Preachers", Wesley His-

torical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 15.

M. BATTY: "Setting up a minister's house, 1823-1826", Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin, No. 23, pp. 18-21.

D. W. Bebbington: "The Nonconformist Conscience: A Study of the Political Attitudes and Activities of Evangelical Nonconformists, 1886-

1902" (Cambridge University Ph.D. thesis, pp. 375). D. W. Веввистом: "Gladstone and the Nonconformists: A Religious Affinity in Politics", in D. BAKER (ed.): Studies in Church History, XII: Church, Society and Politics (Oxford, pp. 369-82).

O. A. BECKERLEGGE: "The Evolution of the Settle Circuit", Proceedings of the

Wesley Historical Society, XL, pp. 34-44.
O. A. BECKERLEGGE: "Our Doctrines", ibid., XL, pp. 69-79.

O. A. BECKERLEGGE: "The Centenary Hymn", ibid., XL, pp. 90-1.

J. BEECH: "Survey of Membership Trends in Methodism, 1930-1974" (London, pp. 10); cp. Methodist Recorder, 10th June.

F. A. BENJAMIN and O. M. MATHEWS: A Facet of Life in Keswick, 1757-1975: Methodism (Keswick, pp. 33).

B. J. Biggs: "Methodism in a Rural Society: North Nottinghamshire, 1740-1851" (Nottingham University Ph.D. thesis, pp. 557).

R. R. BILBOUL (ed.): Retrospective Index to Theses of Great Britain and Ireland, 1716-1950: Volume 1, Social Sciences and Humanities (Santa Barbara and Oxford, pp. 393).

K. Bounds: Reminiscences of Chester Methodism (Ashton-under-Lyne, pp.22).

H. R. Bowes: "Methodism in Shetland and Orkney, 1822 to 1825: Extracts from Samuel Dunn's manuscript journal", Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 5, pp. 6-17; No. 6, pp. 9-20.

J. C. BOWMER: Pastor and People: A Study of Church and Ministry in Wesleyan Methodism from the death of John Wesley (1791) to the death of Jabez Bunting

(1858) (London, pp. 272).

J. C. BOWMER: "The New Methodist Service Book in the light of recent liturgical movements", Methodist Recorder, 30th October.

P. B. BOYDEN: The History of Methodism in Walton-on-the-Naze (Walton-onthe-Naze, pp. 31).

R. E. Brantley: Wordsworth's "Natural Methodism" (New Haven, pp. 205).

P. Brendon: Hawker of Morwenstow: Portrait of a Victorian Eccentric (London. pp. 270); cp. The Times, 5th July.

K. D. Brown: "Nonconformity and the British Labour Movement: A case study", The Journal of Social History, VIII, pp. 113-20.

I. BURNETT: "Methodist Origins: John Wesley and Alcohol". Methodist

History, XIII, No. 4, pp. 3-17.

L. Burton: "Social Class in the Local Church: A Study of Two Methodist Churches in the Midlands", in M. HILL (ed.): A Sociological Yearbook of Religion in Britain, VIII (London, pp. 15-29).

D. W. Bushby: Two Hundred Years of Methodism in St. Neots and District.

1775-1975 (Eynesbury, pp. 55). D. W. Визнву (ed.): "The Ecclesiastical Census, Bedfordshire, March 1851", Publications of the Bedfordshire Historical Record Society, LIV, pp. 109-92.

D. E. BUTLER and A. SLOMAN (eds.): British Political Facts, 1900-1975 (4th edn., London, pp. 432).

P. CADOGAN: Early Radical Newcastle (Consett, pp. 153).

W. H. CHALONER: "'When I was a child', by 'An Old Potter' (1903)", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XL, pp. 51-3.

F. L. CLARK: "Anglican-Methodist Reunion: A Nineteenth-century Proposal", ibid., XL, pp. 48-9.

B. COCKCROFT: The Dale that Died (London, pp. 128).

C. R. Cole and M. E. Moody (eds.): The Dissenting Tradition: Essays for Leland H. Carlson (Athens, Ohio, pp. 272).

C. Cook and B. Keith (eds.): British Historical Facts, 1830-1900 (London,

pp. 279).

G. R. CRAGG (ed.): The Works of John Wesley, Volume 11: The Appeals to Men of Reason and Religion and certain related open letters (Oxford, pp. 593).

E. CRITTALL (ed.): A History of Wiltshire, Volume X (London, pp. 347).

V. CUNNINGHAM: Everywhere Spoken Against: Dissent in the Victorian Novel (Oxford, pp. 311).

S. S. DABILL: The Man at the Keyhole: A Parson's Odyssey through Six Reigns (Twyford, pp. 76).

H. M. DAVIES: Worship and Theology in England from Andrewes to Baxter and

Fox, 1603-1690 (Princeton, New Jersey, pp. 592).

R. E. Davies: "What Methodist Theology has to learn from Ecumenical Theology", in J. DESCHNER, L. T. HOWE and K. PENZEL (eds.): Our Common History as Christians: Essays in honour of Albert C. Outler (New York, pp. 23-45).

J. H. DAVIS: St. John's Methodist Church, Bangor: A story of a People and their

Buildings (Bangor, pp. 28).

M. Dewey: The Messengers: A concise history of the United Society for the Propagation of the Gospel (London and Oxford, pp. 158).

D. C. Dews: "Joseph Barker (1806-1875): Seeker of the Truth?", Wesley

Historical Society Yorkshire Branch Bulletin, No. 27, pp. 7-10.

G. E. DIGGLE: Blighty: A Portrait of Civilian Life in Britain during the First World War, 1914-1918 (Melksham, pp. 167).

N. DIXON: Approach with Joy: An introduction to Worship for the Man in the Pew (London, pp. 56).

J. D. DOUGLAS (ed.): The New International Dictionary of the Christian Church (Exeter, 1974, pp. 1074).

H. H. DUMVILLE: "Nestleton Magna", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XL, pp. 50-1.

A. EASTMAN: "An early Manchester Methodist: An extract from the diary of John Wrenshall", Journal of the Lancashire and Cheshire Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, III, pp. 34-5.

A. ECCLESTONE: The Changeful Years, 1850-1971: The Development of Winterton Wesleyan Day School (Winterton, 1974, pp. 87).

M. M. FIRTH and A. W. HOPKINSON: The Tolpuddle Martyrs (New impression

of 1934 edn., East Ardsley, 1974, pp. 141). L. A. W. FRANCIS: A History of the United Methodist Free Church and Cambridge Park Methodist Church, Wanstead (London, pp. 53).

T. W. FREEMAN: "John Wesley in Ireland", Irish Geography, VIII, pp. 86-

96.

F. W. T. FULLER: "The Churches Train Teachers: An Historical Survey of the Part Played by the Churches of all Denominations in the Training of Elementary Teachers in England and Wales, from the first Government Grant for Education in 1833 to the Establishment of Day Training Colleges Initiated in 1890" (Exeter University Ph.D. thesis, 1974).

K. B. GARLICK: "Ministers and Probationers of the Methodist Church: Hill's Arrangement", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XL, pp. 2-5,

45-7.

K. B. GARLICK: "The Methodist Ancestry of Stanley Baldwin", ibid., XL, pp. 91-2.

A. R. George: "Superintendency", Epworth Review, I, 1974, No. 1, pp. 79-87.

A. R. GEORGE: "A Methodist Point of View", in R. C. D. JASPER (ed.): Worship and the Child: Essays by the Joint Liturgical Group (London, pp. 38-

P. GIBBON: The Origins of Ulster Unionism (Manchester, pp. 163).

I. L. Gonzalez: A History of Christian Thought, Volume III: From the Protestant Reformation to the Twentieth Century (Nashville, pp. 407).

E. P. Green: "A Wesleyan School during the Cotton Famine, 1862-5", Journal of the Lancashire and Cheshire Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, III, pp. 13-7.

V. H. H. GREEN: A History of Oxford University (London, 1974, pp. 214).

J. M. GREET: Maldwyn Edwards, Methodist Preacher, 1903-1974 (London, pp. 20).

A. E. H. GREGORY: Romance and Revolution: The Story of the Brotherhood Movement, 1875-1975 (Hockley, pp. 72).

H. GURDEN: "Trade Unionism, Education and Religion: Aspects of the Social History of Warwickshire Agricultural Labourers in the 1870s" (Warwick University M.Phil. thesis, pp. 262).

C. E. GWYTHER: "A Pioneer of Methodist Missions: Charles Garrett",

Methodist Recorder, 17th April.

S. F. HARRINGTON: "Friendship under Fire: George Whitefield and John Wesley, 1739-1741", Andover Newton Quarterly, XV, pp. 167-81.

A. HARRISON and B. NEWTON: The Key to the Door: Twenty-one Years in the life of Clifton Methodist Church (Clifton, pp. 25).

A. HARTLEY: "Elie Halevy and England Now: The Topicality of History",

Encounter, XLIV, No. 1, pp. 40-6.

- S. G. HATCHER (ed.): 1836: Various Regulations made by the Conference of the Primitive Methodist Connexion (Methodist Reprints, No. 1, Leigh-on-Sea, pp. 20).
- S. G. HATCHER (ed.): Rules and Regulations for the Societies of the Primitive Methodist Connexion, c. 1838 (Methodist Reprints, No. 2, Leigh-on-Sea, pp. 4).
- J. E. HAWDON: "James Turner: Peterhead cooper and evangelist", Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 6, pp. 3-8.

D. HAY, P. LINEBAUGH and E. P. THOMPSON (eds.): Albion's Fatal Tree: Crime and Society in Eighteenth-century England (London, pp. 352).

T. W. HEYCK: The Dimensions of British Radicalism: The case of Ireland, 1874-95 (Urbana, Chicago, and London, 1974, pp. 297). J. W. F. Hill: Victorian Lincoln (London, 1974, pp. 341).

M. HILL: "The Halevy Thesis", in D. POTTER and P. SARRE (eds.): Dimensions of Society: A Reader (London, 1974, pp. 405-23).

G. B. HINDLE: Provision for the Relief of the Poor in Manchester, 1754-1826

(Chetham Society, 3rd series, XXII, Manchester, pp. 192).

P. J. Howson: "The Lord's Supper in Methodism, 1870-1970" (Eayrs History Prize Essay, pp. 50).

L. O. Hynson: "Christian Love: The Key to Wesley's Ethics", Methodist

History, XIV, No. 1, pp. 44-55. E. S. ITZKIN: "The Halévy Thesis—A Working Hypothesis? English Revivalism: Antidote for Revolution and Radicalism, 1789-1815", Church History, XLIV, pp. 47-56.

J. D. JARRETT: England in the Age of Hogarth (London, 1974, pp. 256).

D. JENKINS: The British: Their Identity and their Religion (London, pp. 201).

D. Iones: Chartism and the Chartists (London, pp. 229).

I. G. JONES: "The Religious Condition of the Counties of Brecon and Radnor as revealed in the Census of Religious Worship of 1851", in O. W. Jones and D. Walker (eds.): Links with the Past: Swansea and Brecon Historical Essays (Llandybie, 1974, pp. 185-214).

N. L. KELLETT: "John Wesley and the Restoration of the Doctrine of the Holy Spirit to the Church of England in the 18th Century" (Brandeis University Ph.D. thesis, pp. 218); cp. Dissertation Abstracts International,

XXXVI, p. 3058.

D. H. KIRKHAM: "John Wesley's 'Calm Address': The Response of the Critics", Methodist History, XIV, No. 1, pp. 13-23.

S. E. Koss: "Wesleyanism and Empire", The Historical Journal, XVIII, pp. 105-18.

S. E. Koss: Nonconformity in Modern British Politics (London, pp. 272).

D. W. LAMBERT: "John Wesley and Scotland", Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 5, pp. 18-22.

J. S. LAMPARD: Look at your Church! A Sociologist's Eye View (London, pp. 95).

J. S. LAMPARD: "Methodism and Society", in B. G. FROST and D. L. PYLE (eds.): Dissent and Descent: Essays on Methodism and Roman Catholicism (London, pp. 24-33).

G. E. MILBURN: "Our Dear and Respectable Brother: Michael Longridge of Sunderland, 1757-1815", Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch

Bulletin, No. 23, pp. 22-8.

G. E. MILBURN: "Timothy Hackworth, 1786-1850: Methodist Railway Engineer", ibid., No. 24, pp. 4-27; cp. Methodist Recorder, 2nd October.

G. E. MILBURN: "Religion in Sunderland in 1851", Durham County Local History Society Bulletin, No. 18, pp. 2-28.

R. S. MOORE: "Religion as a Source of Variation in Working-class Images of Society", in M. Bulmer (ed.): Working-class Images of Society (London, pp. 35-54).

D. T. MORGAN: "'The Dupes of Designing Men': John Wesley and the American Revolution", Historical Magazine of the Protestant Episcopal

Church, XLIV, pp. 121-31.

D. J. Munro (ed.): Writings on British History, 1949-1951 (London, pp. 365). J. E. B. Munson: "The London School Board Election of 1894: A Study in Victorian Religious Controversy", British Journal of Educational Studies, XXIII, pp. 7-23.

N. U. MURRAY: "The Influence of the French Revolution on the Church of England and its Rivals, 1789-1802" (Oxford University D.Phil. thesis,

pp. 443).

H. NASH: The Park Avenue Story (Northampton, pp. 28).

G. K. Nelson: "Religious Groups in a Changing Social Environment", in A. E. BRYMAN (ed.): Religion in the Birmingham Area: Essays in the Sociology of Religion (Birmingham, pp. 45-60). R. G. Neville and J. Benson: "Labour in the Coalfields: A Select Critical

Bibliography", Bulletin of the Society for the Study of Labour History, No. 31,

pp. 45-59.

N. C. NICHOLSON: Wednesday Early Closing (London, pp. 202).

E. A. NILSEN: "En Psykodynamisk Analyse Av John Wesleys Religiose Opplevelser", Norsk Teologisk Tidsskrift, LXXVI, No. 1, pp. 35-42.

M. A. Noll: "John Wesley and the Doctrine of Assurance", Bibliotheca

Sacra, CXXXII, pp. 161-77.

NORTHERN IRELAND GENERAL REGISTER OFFICE: Census of Population, 1971: Religion Tables, Northern Ireland (Belfast, pp. 56).

T. J. Nossiter: Influence, Opinion, and Political Idioms in Reformed England:

Case Studies from the North-East, 1832-1874 (Hassocks, pp. 255).

D. S. O'Sullivan: "The Case of James Wheatley, Methodist", Norfolk Archæology, XXXVI, pp. 167-75.

J. B. OWEN: The Eighteenth Century, 1714-1815 (London, 1974, pp. 365).

M. P. PARKER: "The Hymn as a Literary Form", Eighteenth-century Studies, VIII, pp. 392-419.

- R. Peacock: "The 1892 Birmingham Religious Census", in A. E. BRYMAN (ed.): Religion in the Birmingham Area: Essays in the Sociology of Religion (Birmingham, pp. 12-28).
- F. A. PEAKE: "The 'Statistical Report of Men who are employed by the Butterley Company', September 1856: An Appraisal', The Derbyshire Archæological Journal, XCII, pp. 110-22.
- E. M. Pearson: "The Wesley Family and Dorset", in N. Byles (ed.): The Dorset Year Book for 1973-74 (Weymouth, 1974, pp. 8-12).
- R. PEART: "Hugh Price Hughes and the Forward Movement", Wesley Historical Society Yorkshire Branch Bulletin, No. 26, pp. 2-3.

P. T. PHILLIPS: "Methodism, Political Order, and Revolution", Studies in

Religion-Sciences Réligieuses, V, pp. 186-90.

- S. POTTER: "The Making of Missionaries in the Nineteenth Century: Conversion and Convention", in M. HILL (ed.): A Sociological Yearbook of Religion in Britain, VIII (London, pp. 103-24).
- W. T. R. PRYCE: "The Census as a Major Source for the Study of Flintshire Society in the Nineteenth Century", Flintshire Historical Society Publications,
- XXVI, pp. 114-43.
 A. RATTENBURY: "Methodism, Commonsense, and Coincidences of 1751" (Brighton, pp. 22).
- D. B. Rees: Chapels in the Valley: A Study in the Sociology of Welsh Nonconformity (Upton, pp. 222).
- D. D. Reiff: "The Whitefield Cenotaph: A Rediscovered Work by William Strickland", Journal of the Society of Architectural Historians, XXXIII, 1974, pp. 48-60.
- I. W. REIST: "John Wesley and George Whitefield: A Study in the Integrity of Two Theologies of Grace", The Evangelical Quarterly, XLVII, pp. 26-40.
- N. J. RICHARDS: "Political Nonconformity at the turn of the Twentieth Century", Journal of Church and State, XVII, pp. 239-58.

G. RICHMAN: Fly a Flag for Poplar (London, pp. 146).

- G. M. ROBERTS: "Calvinistic Methodism in Glamorgan, 1737-1773", in G. WILLIAMS (ed.): Glamorgan County History: Volume IV, Early Modern Glamorgan from the Act of Union to the Industrial Revolution (Cardiff, 1974, pp. 499-533).
- G. Robson: "Methodists and the 1851 Census of Religious Worship in Birmingham and the Black Country", Bulletin of the West Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, II, pp. 94-8, 107-8.
- E. A. Rose: A Register of Methodist Circuit Plans: Fourth Supplement, 1784-1907 (Hyde, pp. 37).
- E. A. Rose: "Methodism in Cheshire to 1800", Transactions of the Lancashire and Cheshire Antiquarian Society, LXXVIII, pp. 22-37.

W. J. Rowe: The Hard Rock Men: Cornish Immigrants and the North American Mining Frontier (Liverpool, 1974, pp. 322).

J. G. Rule: "Methodism and Recreational Confrontation in West Corn-

wall" (Brighton, pp. 29).

D. J. RUTTER (ed.): "75 Years a Local Preacher", Outreach: Magazine of the Dome Mission, Brighton, Winter, pp. 27-8.

D. M. SALE: The Hymn Writers of Hampshire (Winchester, pp. 135).

G. B. SALMON: Set on a Hill: A Centenary History of the South Norwood Methodist Church (London, pp. 37).

R. Samuel: "Quarry Roughs: Life and Labour in Headington Quarry, 1860-1920—An Essay in Oral History", in R. SAMUEL (ed.): Village Life and Labour (London, pp. 139-263).

V. Schneeberger: "Schlichte Wahrheit-eine Aufgabe der Theologie?",

Communio Viatorum, XVII, 1974, pp. 47-61.

N. A. D. Scotland: "The Role of Methodism in the Origin and Development of the 'Revolt of the Field' in Lincolnshire, Norfolk and Suffolk, 1872-96" (Aberdeen University Ph.D. thesis, pp. 580).

P. Scott: "Victorian Religious Periodicals: Fragments that remain", in D. BAKER (ed.): Studies in Church History, XI: The Materials, Sources and

Methods of Ecclesiastical History (Oxford, pp. 325-39).

T. Shaw: "Libraries and Archives of Cornish Methodism", Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association, IV, pp. 155-8.

T. Shaw: "Cornish Manuscripts at the New Room, Bristol", ibid., IV, pp. 164-6, 183-5.

D. S. SHEPPARD: Built as a City: God and the Urban World Today (London, 1974, pp. 38o).

J. M. Sims (ed.): Writings on British History, 1952-1954 (London, pp. 346).

M. SMALL: Growing Together: Some Aspects of the Ecumenical Movement in Scotland, 1924-64 (Edinburgh, pp. 138).

D. DILLON-SMITH: "Foote's Bodkin", Notes and Queries, New Series, XXII, pp. 357-9.

N. SYKES: Church and State in England in the XVIIIth Century (Reprint of the 1934 edn., New York, pp. 455).

A. A. TABERER: "Contemporary Reports of John Wesley's Preaching", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XL, p. 92.

S. S. TAMKE: "Nineteenth Century English Hymns as a Reflection of Victorian Society" (Delaware University Ph.D. thesis, pp. 265).

E. R. TAYLOR: Methodism and Politics, 1791-1851 (Reprint of the 1935 edn., New York, pp. 227).

J. A. THOMAS: "Nonconformist Architectural Thinking in the West Midlands", University of Birmingham Institute for the Study of Worship and Religious Architecture Research Bulletin, X, pp. 63-7.

D. L. THOMPSON: "Old Testament Bases of the Wesleyan Message", Wes-

leyan Theological Journal, X, pp. 38-47.

P. R. THOMPSON: The Edwardians: The Remaking of British Society (London, pp. 382).

R. F. S. THORNE: "Sources of Methodist Local History", Proceedings of the Plymouth and Exeter Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, III, pp. 55-9.

R. F. S. THORNE: "The Last Bible Christians: Their Church in Devon, 1907", Report and Transactions of the Devonshire Association, CVII, pp. 47-75.

R. F. S. THORNE: "The Birthday of the United Methodist Church (1907)", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XL, p. 89.

A. R. TIPPETT: "The Church which is His Body: A Model from Physical Anthropology", Missiology, II, 1974, pp. 147-59.

D. B. TRANTER: A History of Trinity (Wesleyan) Methodist Church, Abingdon (Abingdon, pp. 37).

60

B. S. TURNER and M. HILL: "Methodism and the Pietist Definition of Politics: Historical Development and Contemporary Evidence", in M. HILL (ed.): A Sociological Yearbook of Religion in Britain, VIII (London, pp. 159-80).

C. B. TURNER: "Welsh Social History: Some Nineteenth-century Sources",

The Local Historian, XI, pp. 449-51.

J. M. Turner: "Bernard Lord Manning (1892-1941) as Church Historian", Journal of the United Reformed Church History Society, I, pp. 126-38.

W. N. VERNON: Guidelines for Local Church Historians and Records and History

Committees (Lake Junaluska, pp. 40).
G. WAINWRIGHT: "Mary in Relation to the Doctrinal and Spiritual Emphases of Methodism", One in Christ, XI, pp. 121-44.

G. S. WAKEFIELD: "The Methodist Service Book", Epworth Review, II, No. 3,

pp. 19-28.

G. S. WAKEFIELD: "John Wesley", The Month, 2nd New Series, VIII, pp.

293-6.

- G. S. WAKEFIELD: "Methodist Spirituality and Worship", in B. G. Frost and D. L. Pyle (eds.): Dissent and Descent: Essays on Methodism and Roman Catholicism (London, pp. 79-89).
- C. I. WALLACE: "Religion and Society in 18th Century England: Geographic, demographic, and occupational patterns of Dissent in the West Riding of Yorkshire, 1715-1801" (Duke University Ph.D. thesis, pp. 542).

C. N. R. WALLWORK: "The Lord's Supper in Methodism, 1870-1970"

(Eayrs History Prize Essay, pp. 78).

- J. D. WALSH: "The Cambridge Methodists", in P. Brooks (ed.): Christian Spirituality: Essays in honour of Gordon Rupp (London, pp. 249-83).
- J. D. WALSH: "Elie Halevy and the Birth of Methodism", Transactions of the Royal Historical Society, 5th series, XXV, pp. 1-20.
- J. T. WARD (ed.): The Age of Change, 1770-1870: Documents in Social History (London, pp. 199).
- A. K. WEATHERHEAD: Leslie Weatherhead: A Personal Portrait (London, pp. 222); cp. Methodist Recorder, 14th August to 4th September.
- P. M. WEBB: "Mission", in B. G. FROST and D. L. PYLE (eds.): Dissent and Descent: Essays on Methodism and Roman Catholicism (London, pp. 56-63).
- C. E. Welch (ed.): Two Calvinistic Methodist Chapels, 1743-1811: The London Tabernacle and Spa Fields Chapel (London Record Society, XI, pp. 108).
- C. E. WELCH: "Lady Huntingdon's Plans", Guildhall Studies in London History, II, pp. 31-40.
- C. Wesley: The American War Under the Conduct of Sir William Howe (ed. D. S. BAKER, Richmond, pp. 38).
- J. Wesley: Explanatory Notes upon the Old Testament (3 volumes, Salem, Ohio, pp. 2600).
- F. B. WESTBROOK: Some Early Methodist Tune Books (Penzance, pp. 24).
- G. P. White: A Half-century of Cornish Methodism, 1925-1975: A Local Preacher's Experience (Redruth, pp. 22).
- J. WHITE: Minority Report: The Protestant Community in the Irish Republic (Dublin, pp. 208).
- A. H. WILLIAMS: "John Wesley and the Archdeaconry of Brecon", in O. W. Jones and D. Walker (eds.): Links with the Past: Swansea and Brecon Historical Essays (Llandybie, 1974, pp. 143-64).

L. W. Wood: "Wesley's Epistemology", Wesleyan Theological Journal, X,

pp. 48-59.

- M. B. WYNKOOP: "John Wesley: Mentor or Guru?", ibid., X, pp. 5-14.
- J. N. Young: "Reverend Mister", Methodist Recorder, 6th November.

CLIVE D. FIELD.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1976

THE author is indebted to the following for their kind assistance in the preparation of this list: Messrs. Aldersgate Productions Ltd., the Rev. H. R. Bowes, Mr. A. N. Cass, Mr. A. Gowland, Mrs. E. M. Helliwell, Professor F. Ikado, Sir Ronald E. C. Johnson, Mr. T. E. Lenhart, Mr. R. Morris, Professor Y. Noro, Mr. E. A. Rose, Dr. I. Sellers, Dr. D. M. Thompson, Mr. J. A. Vickers, Dr. J. D. Walsh, and Mr. W. G. Williams.

O. H. ALDERFER: "British evangelical response to the American Revolution: the Wesleyans", Fides et Historia, VIII, Fall 1976, pp. 7-34.

K. J. Allison (ed.): A history of the county of York, East Riding, Volume III

(London, 1976, pp. 220). B. V. Anderson: "The life and work of John Wilson, Primitive Methodist, miners' leader, and Member of Parliament", Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin, No. 26, September 1976, pp. 9-30.

S. Andrews: "John Wesley and America", History Today, XXVI, 1976,

pp. 353-9.

Anon.: "The Ecclesiastical Census and Plans of 1851", Cirplan, VI, No. 2,

Lent 1976, pp. 33-8.

Anon.: "The Manning Statue of John Wesley", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XL, 1975-6, p. 184.

Anon.: "Methodism in Preston a century ago", Methodist Recorder, 8th April 1976.

Anon.: "More methodical now", Economist, 23rd October 1976.

Anon.: Ride! Ride! A musical based on a story about John Wesley: souvenir programme (London, 1976, pp. 24).

Anon.: "Wesley family", New Encyclopædia Britannica (15th edn., Macro-

pædia, XIX, Chicago, 1974, pp. 759-60). D. S. Baker: "Charles Wesley and the American War of Independence", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XL, 1975-6, pp. 125-34, 165-82. F. BAKER: From Wesley to Asbury: studies in early American Methodism (Dur-

ham, North Carolina, 1976, pp. 223).

F. BAKER: "The Oxford edition of Wesley's Works and its text", in K. E. Rowe (ed.): The place of Wesley in the Christian tradition: essays delivered at Drew University in celebration of the commencement of the publication of the Oxford edition of the Works of John Wesley (Metuchen, New Jersey, 1976, pp. 117-33).

T. F. T. BAKER (ed.): A history of Middlesex, Volume V (London, 1976, pp.

R. A. BALDWIN: "Ribald rhymes", Bulletin of the London Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 15, July 1976, p. 7.

P. H. BALLARD: "Evangelical experience: notes on the history of a tradition", Journal of Ecumenical Studies, XIII, 1976, pp. 51-68.

B. BARKER: "Our case, 1964, against the Anglican-Methodist unity scheme", Voice of Methodism, No. 51, January 1976, pp. 11-13.

M. BARNETT: "The burning heart", Methodist Recorder, 20th May 1976.

D. A. BARTON: "Religious censuses", Bulletin of Local History: East Midland Region, XI, 1976, pp. 29-30.

E. R. BATES: "The rise of Methodism in North-East Somerset", Bulletin of the Bristol Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, 1976.

I. S. BATTS: British manuscript diaries of the 19th century: An annotated listing (Fontwell, 1976, pp. 345).

O. A. Beckerlegge: "A bundle of class tickets", Methodist Recorder, 4th November 1976.

O. A. Beckerlegge: "The metres of Charles Wesley's hymns", Methodist Church Music Society Bulletin, II, No. 3, July 1975, pp. 36-9.

O. A. Beckerlegge: "Wesley hymns in non-Methodist collections", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XL, 1975-6, pp. 123-4.

O. A. Beckerlegge: "Wesley or Cennick?", ibid., p. 123.

J. M. Bellamy and J. Saville (eds.): Dictionary of labour biography, III (London, 1976, pp. 236).

B. J. Biggs: "Early preachers in a rural area", Epworth Witness and Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society, II, No. 10, Autumn 1976, pp. 153-9.

J. BISHOP: Methodist worship in relation to Free Church worship (2nd edn., New York, 1975, pp. 173).

J. H. BLUNT: Dictionary of sects, heresies, ecclesiastical parties, and schools of religious thought (reprint of the 1874 edition, Detroit, 1974, pp. 648).

H. R. Bowes (ed.): Samuel Dunn's Shetland and Orkney journal, 1822-1825 (Sheffield, 1976, pp. 73).

J. C. BOWMER: "Christmas in early Methodism", Methodist Recorder, 2nd December 1976.

J. G. Bowran: "Memories of Primitive Methodism in Hyde", Journal of the Lancashire and Cheshire Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, III, No. 4, August 1976, pp. 73-6.

J. G. BOWRAN: "My memories", Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin, No. 25, March 1976, pp. 14-18.

A. Bradford: "The cruel Atlantic: father of independence", Methodist Recorder, 1st July 1976.

P. W. Brierley: Sources of statistics on religion: supplement to the "Guide to official statistics" (London, 1976, pp. 28).

E. K. Brown: "Standing in the shadow: women in early Methodism", Nexus, XVII, No. 2, Spring 1974, pp. 22-31.

J. P. Brown: "Friends and relations: the denominations of Wales", Clergy Review, LXI, 1976, pp. 86-9.

J. Burgess: "The Gleaves of St. Helens: a Methodist family", Journal of the Lancashire and Cheshire Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, III, No. 4, August 1976, pp. 67-71.

J. Burgess: "Methodism in Loughborough: some problems of membership and finance in the Wesleyan, Primitive, New Connexion and United Methodist societies in the nineteenth century" (University of Leicester M.A. thesis, 1974, pp. 105).

J. W. Bushby: James Bone, Primitive Methodist local preacher (Eynesbury, 1976, pp. 4).

N. CAPLAN: "Religious Dissent in Sussex, c. 1829", Journal of the United Reformed Church History Society, I, No. 7, April 1976, pp. 197-203.

R. J. Cascio: "Mystic and Augustan: A study of the impact of William Law on John Wesley, Edward Gibbon, and John Byrom" (Fordham University Ph.D. thesis, 1974, pp. 209).

A. P. Champley: "The Bible Christian mission to Northumberland, 1823-1830", Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin, No. 25, March 1976, pp. 19-24.

A. L. CLAMP: The story of Elburton village chapel (Plymouth, 1976, pp. 27). J. N. CLARKE: Education in a market town: Horncastle, 1329-1970 (London,

1976, pp. 183).

R. M. Colls: "Oh Happy English Children!": Coal, class and education in the North-East", Past and Present, No. 73, November 1976, pp. 75-99.

A. COPPEDGE: "John Wesley and the doctrine of predestination" (University of Cambridge Ph.D. thesis, 1976, pp. 376).

J. T. COPPLESTONE: "John Wesley and the American Revolution", Religion

in Life, XLV, 1976, pp. 89-105.

D. L. Cubie: "Perfection in Wesley and Fletcher: inaugural or teleological?", Wesleyan Theological Journal, XI, 1976, pp. 22-37.

F. H. CUMBERS: "The story of the Wesley Guild", Methodist Recorder, 22nd

April 1976. F. H. Cumbers: "Wesleys and the Revolution", ibid., 1st July 1976.

V. D. CUNNINGHAM: "William Hale White ('Mark Rutherford') and Samuel Bamford", Notes and Queries, New Series, XXI, 1974, pp. 454-61.

C. J. DAVEY: Home from home: the story of the Methodist Homes for the Aged

(London, 1976, pp. 168).

C. J. DAVEY: Horseman of the King: the story of John Wesley (reprint of the 1957 edition, Guildford, 1974, pp. 94).

R. E. Davies: Methodism (2nd edn., London, 1976, pp. 196).

R. E. Davies: "Methodists", New Encyclopædia Britannica (15th edn., Macropædia, XII, Chicago, 1974, pp. 60-2). R. E. Davies: "The real John Wesley", Methodist Recorder, 1st April 1976.

R. E. DAVIES: What Methodists believe (Oxford, 1976, pp. 128).

- F. DAWES: A cry from the streets: the Boys' Club movement in Britain from the 1850s to the present day (Hove, 1975, pp. 192).
- T. DEANE and T. SHAW: The Folklore of Cornwall (London, 1975, pp. 217). D. C. Dews: "Any Methodists in your family? A beginner's guide to Methodist sources and history", Yorkshire Archaeological Society Family History and Population Studies Section Newsletter, II, No. 12, 1976, pp. 175-7.

D. C. Dews: Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch) Archives (Leeds, 1976,

pp. 6).

- I. G. W. Dickie: "College missions and settlements in South London, 1870-1920" (University of Oxford B.Litt. thesis, 1976, pp. 195).
- C. G. Dinnis: "Organisation and religious experience in the Salvation Army, 1878-1949" (University of Sussex M.Phil. thesis, 1976, pp. 233).
- B. Dobree: John Wesley (reprint of the 1933 edition, Norwood, Pennsylvania, 1976, pp. 138).
- R. W. Dunning (ed.): Christianity in Somerset (Bridgwater, 1976, pp. 132). S. Durden: "A study of the first evangelical magazines, 1740-1748", 7our-

nal of Ecclesiastical History, XXVII, 1976, pp. 255-75.

J. C. EASTWOOD: "Why we had to form the V.M.A.", Voice of Methodism,

No. 51, January 1976, pp. 7-10.

L. W. L. EDWARDS: Index to Cornish Nonconformist Registers deposited at the Public Record Office (London, 1976, pp. 138).

J. C. Ellis: "An examination of the letters and papers of a Wesleyan missionary" (University of Sheffield M.A. thesis, 1976, pp. 212).

R. Ellis: Golcar Providence Methodist Church: centenary celebration souvenir, 1876 to 1976 (Golcar, 1976, pp. 47).

E. D. Evans: A history of Wales, 1660-1815 (Cardiff, 1976, pp. 267).

C. D. Field: "Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 1974", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XL, 1975-6, pp. 145-9.

C. D. Field: "A sociological profile of English Methodism, 1900-1932", Oral History, IV, No. 1, Spring 1976, pp. 73-95.

E. R. FUHRMAN: "Speaking the truth in love: dual emphases in Wesleyan thought", Wesleyan Theological Journal, XI, 1976, pp. 5-21. E. A. Fulcher: The Methodist chapel, Derby Road, Woodford, 1876-1976

(London, 1976, pp. 55).

C. GARRETT: Respectable folly: Millenarians and the French Revolution in France and England (Baltimore, 1975, pp. 237).

A. R. George: "The 'Sunday Service'", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XL, 1975-6, pp. 102-5.

E. W. Gerdes Informed ministry: theological reflections on the practice of ministry in Methodism (Zurich, 1976, pp. 94).

R. C. Gibbins: Mission for the secular city (London, 1976, pp. 71).

J. M. Gibbs: A study guide to "Ride! Ride!" (London, 1976, pp. 11).

A. GIBSON: A mingled yarn (London, 1976, pp. 222).

A. D. GILBERT: Religion and society in industrial England: church, chapel and social change, 1740-1914 (London, 1976, pp. 251).

R. GILLESPIE: "Wild as colts untamed": Methodism and society in Lurgan, 1750-

1975 (Lurgan, 1975, pp. 48).

T. F. GLASSON: "Hymn 386: its meaning and punctuation", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XL, 1975-6, pp. 189-90.

A. GOWLAND: Armathwaite and its Methodist centenary, 1876-1976 (Arma-

thwaite, 1976, pp. 38).

W. GOWLAND: "Faith and action: where we came from", Methodist Recorder, 30th September 1976.

M. W. Greenslade (ed.): A history of the County of Stafford, Volume XVII (London, 1976, pp. 310).

K. G. GREET: When the Spirit moves (London, 1975, pp. 168).

A. S. Gregory: "Wesley's Hymns with a New Supplement, 1876", Methodist Church Music Society Bulletin, II, No. 5, July 1976, pp. 70-3.

L. GREVE: "Freedom and discipline in the theology of John Calvin, William Perkins and John Wesley: an examination of the origin and nature of Pietism" (Hartford Seminary Foundation Ph.D. thesis, 1976, pp. 299).

G. J. C. GRIFFITHS: "Uriah Plant and the Methodists of Winsford", Journal of the Lancashire and Cheshire Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, III, No. 3, January 1976, pp. 48-52.

S. GRIFFITHS: "Whitefield and Wales", Journal of the Historical Society of the

Presbyterian Church of Wales, LX, 1975-6, pp. 104-15.

H. GURDEN: "Primitive Methodism and agricultural trade unionism in Warwickshire, 1872-5", Society for the Study of Labour History Bulletin, No. 33, Autumn 1976, pp. 4-6.

M. HAMMOND (ed.): Ĝidea Park Methodist Church golden jubilee, 1926-1976

(Gidea Park, 1976, pp. 32).

H. J. HANHAM (ed.): Bibliography of British History, 1851-1914 (Oxford, 1976, pp. 1606).

R. W. HARTLEY: "Titles of the shorter service-books", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XL, 1975-6, p. 190.

E. F. HARVEY, L. HARVEY and E. M. HEY: They knew their God, I (Burslem,

1974, pp. 159).
S. G. HATCHER: "The beginnings of Primitive Methodism", Wesley Histori-

cal Society Yorkshire Branch Bulletin, No. 28, April 1976, pp. 2-4.

A. J. HAYES: Edinburgh Methodism, 1761-1975: the mother churches (Edin-

burgh, 1976, pp. 258). A. J. HAYES: Historical record of Nicolson Square, Edinburgh, 1816-1976 (Edinburgh, 1976, pp. 36).

A. J. HAYES: "Valentine Ward: a reassessment", Journal of the Scottish Branch

of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 8, September 1976, pp. 2-19.

R. P. Heitzenrater: "Mary Wesley's marriage", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XL, 1975-6, pp. 153-63.

E. M. Helliwell: Whitefield Methodist Church, 1876-1976: a century of service (Whitefield, 1976, pp. 40).

- R. J. HELMSTADETER: "The Nonconformist Conscience", Albion, VIII, 1976, p. 388.
- N. M. HERBERT (ed.): A history of the County of Gloucester, Volume XI (London, 1976, pp. 339).
- D. G. HEY: "The changing pattern of Nonconformity, 1660-1851", in S. POLLARD and C. HOLMES (eds.): Essays in the economic and social history of South Yorkshire (Sheffield, 1976, pp. 204-17).
- P. L. R. HORN: Labouring life in the Victorian countryside (Dublin, 1976, pp. 292).
- N. HORSFALL (ed.): "Four unpublished letters of Robert Southey", Notes and Queries, New Series, XXII, 1975, pp. 399-405.
- S. M. HOUGHTON (ed.): Letters of George Whitefield for the period 1734-1742 (Edinburgh, 1976, pp. 570).
- J. A. HOYLES: "Hymns of Penal Reform", Methodist Church Music Society Bulletin, II, No. 1, August 1974, pp. 2-5.
- B. Humphries: The Tolpuddle Martyrs: victims of the rich man's law (London, 1976, pp. 14).
- M. Hurley: "Salvation today and Wesley today", in K. E. Rowe (ed.): The place of Wesley in the Christian tradition: essays delivered at Drew University in celebration of the commencement of the publication of the Oxford edition of the Works of John Wesley (Metuchen, New Jersey, 1976, pp. 94-116).
- L. O. Hynson: "Creation and grace in Wesley's ethics", *Drew Gateway*, XLVI, Nos. 1-3, 1975-6, pp. 41-55.
- L. O. HYNSON: "War, the state, and the Christian citizen in Wesley's thought", Religion in Life, XLV, 1976, pp. 204-19.
- L. JAMES (ed.): Print and the people, 1819-1851 (London, 1976, pp. 368).
- B. JEFFERIES: This house in Bedminster, Vol. 1: A history of Bedminster Wesleyan Methodist Church, Bristol (later called Ebenezer Methodist Church), with glances at Bedminster itself (Bristol, 1975, pp. 48).
- P. JOHNSON: A history of Christianity (London, 1976, pp. 556).
- R. E. C. JOHNSON: The tunes of John Wesley's hymns from the German (Edinburgh, 1976, pp. 23).
- I. G. Jones and D. Williams (eds.): The Religious Census of 1851: A calendar of the returns relating to Wales. Volume I, South Wales (Cardiff, 1976, pp. 608).
- D. J. KEEP: "Politics and Dissent in the novels of Mark Rutherford", Bedfordshire Magazine, XV, 1975-7, pp. 267-73.
 J. H. S. KENT (ed.): "Wesleyan membership in Bristol, 1783", in An ecclesi-
- J. H. S. Kent (ed.): "Wesleyan membership in Bristol, 1783", in An ecclesiastical miscellany (Publications of the Bristol and Gloucestershire Archæological Society, Records Section, XI, Bristol, 1976, pp. 103-32).
- W. E. KNICKERBOCKER: "Doctrinal sources and guidelines in early Methodism: Fletcher of Madeley as a case study", *Methodist History*, XIV, No. 3, April 1976, pp. 186-202.
- D. KYNASTON: King Labour: the British working class, 1850-1914 (London, 1976, pp. 184).
- T. W. LAQUEUR: Religion and respectability: Sunday schools and working class culture, 1780-1850 (New Haven, 1976, pp. 293).
- G. LEAN: John Wesley: Modell einer Revolution ohne Gewalt (3. Auflage, Giessen, 1974, pp. 143).
- T. E. LENHART and F. A. NORWOOD: A checklist of Wesleyan and Methodist studies, 1970-1975 (Evanston, 1976, pp. 19).
- P. C. Levy: "A nobler humanity: A study of the influences of poverty and community on the self-education of working class men born in Britain between 1780 and 1850" (York University, Canada Ph.D. thesis, 1976).

- 148 PROCEEDINGS OF THE WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY
- W. J. LITTLE: "London, May 1, 1780: publication data—Wesley's Hymns and Sacred Harmony", Methodist Church Music Society Bulletin, II, No. 5, July 1976, pp. 90-1.

F. M. McFarlane: "La réforme et les réformes dans Adam Bede", Etudes Anglaises, XXIX, 1976, pp. 152-66.

L. D. McIntosh: "The place of John Wesley in the Christian tradition: a selected bibliography", in K. E. Rowe (ed.): The place of Wesley in the Christian tradition: essays delivered at Drew University in celebration of the commencement of the publication of the Oxford edition of the Works of John Wesley (Metuchen, New Jersey, 1976, pp. 134-59).

C. L. MANSCHRECK: A history of Christianity in the world: from persecution to uncertainty (Englewood Cliffs, 1974, pp. 378).

H. E. Meller: Leisure and the changing city, 1870-1914 (London, 1976, pp. 308).

S. P. MEWS: "The Churches", in M. Morris (ed.): The General Strike (Harmondsworth, 1976, pp. 318-37).

G. E. MILBURN: "A pioneer miners' leader: Thomas Hepburn and the strike in the North-East, 1831/2", Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin, No. 26, September 1976, pp. 4-8.

G. E. MILBURN: "Tensions in Primitive Methodism in the eighteen-seventies and the origins of the Christian Lay Churches in the North-East", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XL, 1975-6, pp. 93-101, 135-

44. G. E. Milburn: "Wesleyanism in Sunderland in the later 18th and early 19th century", Antiquities of Sunderland and its Vicinity, XXVI, 1974-6, pp. 85-108.

C. R. Moody: Methodism in South Milford, centenary year, 1876-1976 (Brayton, 1976, pp. 28).

R. J. Morris: Cholera 1832: the social response to an epidemic (London, 1976,

pp. 235).

J. R. Nelson: "Methodist eucharistic usage: from constant communion to benign neglect to sacramental recovery", Journal of Ecumenical Studies, XIII, 1976, pp. 278-83.

J. NEWMAN: The buildings of England: North-East and East Kent (2nd edn., Harmondsworth, 1976, pp. 548).

J. NEWMAN: The buildings of England: West Kent and The Weald (2nd edn., Harmondsworth, 1976, pp. 672).

E. R. NORMAN: Church and society in England, 1770-1970: A historical study (Oxford, 1976, pp. 507).

Y. Noro: Wesurei no Shogai to Shingaku (Tokyo, 1975, pp. 668).

R. NyE (ed.): The English sermon, Volume III, 1750-1850: An anthology (Cheadle, 1976, pp. 325).

J. OBELKEVICH: Religion and rural society: South Lindsey, 1825-1875 (Oxford, 1976, pp. 353).

P. E. Ollerhead: "Protestant Nonconformity in Crewe, 1840-1940" (University of Keele M.A. thesis, 1975, pp. 361).

- A. C. OUTLER: "The place of Wesley in the Christian tradition", in K. E. Rowe (ed.): The place of Wesley in the Christian tradition: essays delivered at Drew University in celebration of the commencement of the publication of the Oxford edition of the Works of John Wesley (Metuchen, New Jersey, 1976, pp. 11-38).
- A. C. OUTLER: Theology in the Wesleyan spirit (Nashville, 1975, pp. 101).
- B. C. and M. PAWLEY: Rome and Canterbury through four centuries: A study of the relations between the Church of Rome and the Anglican Churches, 1530-1973 (London, 1974, pp. 395).

E. A. PAYNE: "Nonconformists and the American Revolution: the Society's Annual Lecture, 1976", Journal of the United Reformed Church History Society, I, No. 8, October 1976, pp. 210-27.

D. G. Paz: "Working-class education and the state, 1839-1849: the sources of government policy", Journal of British Studies, XVI, No. 1, Fall 1976,

pp. 129-52.

F. A. PEAKE: "Heanor in the 19th century", Derbyshire Archæological Journal, XCV, 1975, pp. 59-66.

D. Pepin: Pilgrims guide to the South West (Oxford, 1976, pp. 65).

N. Pevsner: The buildings of England: Staffordshire (Harmondsworth, 1974, pp. 376).

N. Pevsner and B. Cherry: The buildings of England: Wiltshire (2nd edn.,

Harmondsworth, 1975, pp. 649).

S. Piggin: "Sectarianism versus ecumenism: the impact on British Churches of the missionary movement to India, c. 1800-1860", Journal of Ecclesiastical History, XXVII, 1976, pp. 387-402.

N. F. Pope: "Charitable activity and attitudes in early Victorian England, with special reference to Dickens and the Evangelicals" (University of

Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 1975, pp. 431).

R. PORTER: "The life and work of Isaac Marsden (1807-1887)", Wesley Historical Society Yorkshire Branch Bulletin, No. 29, September 1976, pp. 2-6.

W. T. R. PRYCE: "Migration and the evolution of culture areas: cultural and linguistic frontiers in North-East Wales, 1750 and 1851", Institute of British Geographers Transactions, No. 65, July 1975, pp. 79-107.

A. RAYMOND: "'I fear God and honour the King': John Wesley and the American Revolution", Church History, XLV, 1976, pp. 316-28.

M. Rhodes: "My Derbyshire grandmother", This England, Summer 1976,

pp. 27-8.

W. F. RICHARDSON: An organ's hundred years: A short account of the instrument originally installed in the Orchard U.M.F.C. on 20 January 1876 and presently in use at Gutteridge Memorial Church, Preston, together with some brief notes concerning the two churches (Preston, 1976, pp. 19).

W. F. RICHARDSON: Preston Methodism's 200 fascinating years and their background, local and national, 1776-1976 (Preston, 1975, pp. 220).

E. A. Rose: "The Methodist New Connexion in the North East", Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin, No. 25, March 1976, pp. 9-12.

K. E. Rowe (ed.): Methodist Union Catalog: pre-1976 imprints, Volume 1: A-Bj (Metuchen, New Jersey, 1975, pp. 422).

K. E. Rowe (ed.): Methodist Union Catalog: pre-1976 imprints, Volume II:

Bl-Cha (Metuchen, New Jersey, 1976, pp. 418).

K. E. Rowe: "The search for the historical Wesley", in K. E. Rowe (ed.):

The place of Wesley in the Christian tradition: essays delivered at Drew University
in celebration of the commencement of the publication of the Oxford edition of the
Works of John Wesley (Metuchen, New Jersey, 1976, pp. 1-10).

J. J. Rowley: "The Willenhall Teetotal Methodists", Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, III, No. 1, September 1976, pp. 8-10.

A. L. Rowse: Oxford in the history of the nation (London, 1975, pp. 256).

E. R. ROYLE (ed.): The infidel tradition from Paine to Bradlaugh (London,

1976, pp. 228).

E. G. RUPP: "Son of Samuel: John Wesley, Church of England man", in K. E. Rowe (ed.): The place of Wesley in the Christian tradition: essays delivered at Drew University in celebration of the commencement of the publication of the Oxford edition of the Works of John Wesley (Metuchen, New Jersey, 1976, pp. 39-66).

J. RYAN: "A Welsh hymnodist", Tablet, 17th July 1976.

E. R. SANDEEN: "The distinctiveness of American denominationalism: a case study of the 1846 Evangelical Alliance", Church History, XLV, 1976,

pp. 222-34.

M. SCHMIDT: "Wesley's place in Church history", in K. E. Rowe (ed.): The place of Wesley in the Christian tradition: essays delivered at Drew University in celebration of the commencement of the publication of the Oxford edition of the Works of John Wesley (Metuchen, New Jersey, 1976, pp. 67-93).

V. SCHNEEBERGER: Theologische Wurzeln des sozialen Akzents bei John Wesley

(Zurich, 1974, pp. 191).

N. A. D. Scotland: "Methodism and agricultural trade unionism in the Spalding area", Epworth Witness and Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society, II, No. 10, Autumn 1976, pp. 160-2.

E. Scriven: A short history of Sketty Methodism, 1832-1976 (Swansea, 1976,

I. Sellers: Adam Clarke, controversialist: Wesleyanism and the historic faith in the age of Bunting (Warrington, 1976, pp. 28).

I. Sellers: The Methodist chapels and preaching places of the Warrington circuit, 1750-1975 (Warrington, 1976, pp. 28).

T. SHAW: Methodism at Pipers Pool, 1808-1976 (St. Columb Major, 1976,

pp. 32).

W. Shaw: "Church music in England from the Reformation to the present day", in F. Blume, L. Finscher, G. Feder, A. Adrio, W. Blankenburg, T. Schousboe, R. Stevenson and W. Shaw: Protestant church music: A history (London, 1975, pp. 691-732).

M. R. SHEARD: The origins and early development of Primitive Methodism in the Manchester area, 1820-1830 (Wesley Historical Society Lancashire and Cheshire Branch Occasional Publication No. 4, n.p., 1976, pp. 34).

G. SIDDALL: "The movement to reform and improve social manners and morality in the years 1678-1738, with especial reference to the Society for Promoting Christian Knowledge" (University of Birmingham M.A. thesis, 1976, pp. 152).

C. F. Stell: Architects of Dissent: some Nonconformist patrons and their architects (Friends of Dr. Williams's Library, Thirtieth Lecture, London, 1976,

pp. 33). T. R. Tholfsen: Working class radicalism in mid-Victorian England (London,

1976, pp. 332).

- I. A. THOMAS: "Liturgy and architecture, 1932-60: Methodist influences and ideas", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XL, 1975-6, pp. 106-13. J. A. Thomas: "Nonconformist architecture in Britain: a bibliography",
- University of Birmingham Institute for the Study of Worship and Religious Architecture Research Bulletin, XI, 1976, pp. 74-80.

M. I. THOMIS: Responses to industrialisation: the British experience, 1780-1850

- (Newton Abbot, 1976, pp. 194). E. P. THOMPSON: "On history, sociology and historical relevance", British Journal of Sociology, XXVII, 1976, pp. 387-402.
- A. THOMSON: Church history, 3: new movements, reform, rationalism, revolution, 1500-1800 (London, 1976, pp. 161).
- P. Toon and M. Smout: John Charles Ryle: evangelical bishop (Cambridge, 1976, pp. 123).
- E. S. Towill: People and places in the story of the Scottish Church (Edinburgh, 1976, pp. 99).
- E. L. Towns (ed.): A history of religious educators (Grand Rapids, 1975, pp. 330).
- J. Tracy: The great awakening: A history of the revival of religion in the time of Edwards and Whitefield (reprint of 1842 edition, Edinburgh, 1976, pp. 433).

B. S. TRINDER: "Primitive Methodism in the Shropshire coalfield", Wesley Historical Society Shropshire Branch Bulletin, No. 7, 1976.

B. S. Turner (ed.): "The Methodist baptismal registers of County Louth, 1829-1865", Journal of the County Louth Archeological and Historical Society, XVIII, 1973-6, pp. 132-9.

D. C. W. VEREY: The buildings of England: Gloucestershire—the Vale and the

Forest of Dean (2nd edn., Harmondsworth, 1976, pp. 460).

J. A. VICKERS: "Kingston St. Mary, 13th August 1776: a momentous encounter", Proceedings of the Plymouth and Exeter Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, III, No. 5, February 1976, pp. 66-8: cf. Methodist Recorder, 12th August 1976.

J. A. VICKERS (ed.): Methodism and British society: report of a conference held by the British Section of the World Methodist Historical Society at Kingsmead College, Selly Oak, Birmingham, July 1975 (Bognor Regis, 1976, pp. 24).

J. A. VICKERS: Thomas Coke and World Methodism (Bognor Regis, 1976, pp. 20).

J. R. VINCENT: The formation of the British Liberal Party, 1857-1868 (2nd edn., Hassocks, 1976, pp. 300).

J. L. WADDY: The bitter sacred cup: the Wednesbury Riots, 1743-44 (London, 1976, pp. 46).

G. WAINWRIGHT: "The Methodist Service Book, 1975", Epworth Review, III,

No. 1, January 1976, pp. 110-18. G. S. Wakefield: Fire of love: the spirituality of John Wesley (London, 1976,

pp. 80); cf. Methodist Recorder, 26th August and 2nd September 1976. W. R. WARD (ed.): Early Victorian Methodism: the correspondence of Jabez

Bunting, 1830-1858 (Oxford, 1976, pp. 440).

J. WATSON: "The story of Methodism in Kirkintilloch and Kilsyth", Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 7, April 1976, pp. 5-17.

M. Weber: The Protestant ethic and the spirit of capitalism (2nd edn., ed. A. Giddens, London, 1976, pp. 292).

D. M. Wein: Rathgar Methodist Church, Brighton Road, Dublin, 1874-1974

(Dublin, 1974, pp. 68).

C. E. Welch (ed.): "Correspondence of Theophilus Lindsey with the Countess of Huntingdon, 1762-9", Transactions of the Unitarian Historical Society, XVI, No. 2, October 1976, pp. 82-8.

C. E. Welch: "Sources of Methodist local history, No. 2: the Trevecka manuscripts", Proceedings of the Plymouth and Exeter Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, IV, No. 1, September 1976, pp. 9-10.

J. Wesley: The Journal of John Wesley, with an introduction by Hugh Price Hughes, appreciation of the Journal by Augustine Birrell (ed. P. L. PARKER, Chicago, 1974, pp. 419).

H. W. WHITE: "A little help from his friend for Wesley", Observer Magazine,

22nd December 1974.

F. WILDER: Martha Wesley (Hicksville, 1976, pp. 136).

J. F. WOLFENDEN: Turning points (London, 1976, pp. 186).

A. S. Wood: The burning heart: John Wesley, evangelist (reprint of the 1967 edition, Exeter 1976, pp. 302).

P. E. H. YEATS-EDWARDS: English church music: a bibliography (London, 1975, pp. 217).

S. YEO: Religion and voluntary organisations in crisis (London, 1976, pp. 426).

CLIVE D. FIELD.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1977

THE author is indebted to the following for their kind assistance in the preparation of this list: Mr. W. W. Armstrong, Mrs. R. Blatherwick, Mr. M. Guest, the Rev. R. A. Hawthorne, the Rev. D. S. Hubery, Mrs. S. V. Jacquest, Mrs. J. Kirkwood, Professor Y. Kishida, the Rev. R. J. Kitching, Mr. N. J. L. Lyons, Mr. G. E. Milburn, Mr. A. Naylor, Mr. J. L. Nichols, Mr. C. N. Packett, Miss W. M. Rickard, Mr. E. A. Rose, Rose Hill Wesleyan Reform Church, the Rev. T. Shaw, the Rev. M. J. Townsend, and Mr. J. A. Vickers.

- T. P. Addison: "Early history of Methodism in Inverness", Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 9, April 1977, pp. 2-8.
- J. Addy: "Eishop Porteous' visitation of the Diocese of Chester, 1778", Northern History, XIII, 1977, pp. 175-98.
- C. J. APPLEBY: "Traditions concerning John Wesley in and around Hayle", Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association, V, No. 1, 1977, pp. 14-17.
- G. ARTINGSTALL (ed.): "And stop for nothing!" Harpurhey Sisterhood, 1937-1977 ([Manchester, 1977], pp. 21).
- D. S. BAKER: "Patriots, and Howe!", Contemporary Review, CCXXX, January-June 1977, pp. 15-23.
- F. BAKER: The Methodist Pilgrim in England (3rd edn., Rutland, Vermont, 1976, pp. 110).
- F. BAKER: "Some observations on John Wesley's relationship with Grace Murray", Methodist History, XVI, No. 1, October 1977, pp. 42-5.
- R. A. BALDWIN: "Methodism and the early Scout and Guide movements", Wesley Historical Society: Bulletin of the London Branch, No. 16, March 1977, p. 4.
- N. BARTLETT: "Vessels of brotherly love", Art and Antiques Weekly, 2nd July 1977.
- J. BATES: The Methodist Church (Exeter, 1977, pp. 63).
- O. A. Beckerlegge: "Significant changes?", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XLI, 1977-8, p. 36.
- Bedford St. Paul's Methodist Circuit Class Book: Transcribed and reproduced by the Bedfordshire County Record Office (Bedford, 1977, pp. 181).
- J. M. Bellamy and J. Saville: Dictionary of Labour Biography: Volume IV (London, 1977, pp. 236).
- M. Bentley: The Liberal Mind, 1914-1929 (Cambridge, 1977, pp. 279).
- J. C. G. BINFIELD: So down to Prayers: Studies in English Nonconformity, 1780-1920 (London, 1977, pp. 296).
- M. Binney and P. Burman (eds.): Change and decay: The future of our churches (London, 1977, pp. 192).
- M. Binney and P. Burman: Chapels and churches: who cares? An independent report (London, 1977, pp. 287).
- T. A. Birrell: "English Catholic mystics in non-Catholic circles", Downside Review, XCIV, 1976, pp. 60-81, 99-117, 213-31.
- R. G. Blair: "Ex-Bailie James Gray, D.L., J.P., 1876-1948", Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 9, April 1977, pp. 8-17.
- L. L. Blaisdell: "'Honest John' Fielden, factory reformer', Historical Magazine of the Protestant Episcopal Church, XLIII, 1974, pp. 305-15.
- R. BLATHERWICK: Douglas Pursey Blatherwick, O.B.E., 1909-1973 (Newark, [1977], pp. 21).

- 56 PROCEEDINGS OF THE WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY
- W. BOOTH: Centenary History of Ashville College: incorporating New College, Harrogate (1930), Elmfield College, York (1932) (Harrogate, 1977, pp. 40).
- K. F. Bowden: "'Synopsis of Wesleyan Methodism in Yorkshire': some notes", Cirplan, VI, No. 5, Michaelmas 1977, pp. 93-7.
- H. R. Bowes: "Manuscript Diary of the Rev. John Doubleday Julian (1812-96)", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XLI, 1977-8, pp. 30-1.
- J. G. Bowran: "Memories of Primitive Methodism in Hyde", Journal of the Lancashire and Cheshire Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, III, No. 5. January 1977, pp. 83-5.
- 5, January 1977, pp. 83-5.

 J. G. Bowran: "My memories", Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin, No. 27, March 1977, pp. 17-21; No. 28, September 1977, pp. 10-14.
- R. E. Brantley: "Johnson's Wesleyan connection", Eighteenth-century Studies, X, 1976-7, pp. 143-68.
- D. Bridge and D. Phypers: The water that divides: The Baptism debate (Leicester, 1977, pp. 208).
- P. W. BRIERLEY: U.K. Protestant Missions Handbook, Volume 2: Home (London, 1977, pp. 56).
- E. J. Bristow: Vice and vigilance: Purity movements in Britain since 1700 (Dublin, 1977, pp. 274).
- R. R. Broholm: "Evangelizing community and social transformation", Foundations, XX, 1977, pp. 352-61.
- L. M. Brown and I. R. Christie (eds.): Bibliography of British History, 1789-1851 (Oxford, 1977, pp. 759).
- S. Budd: Varieties of unbelief: Atheists and agnostics in English society, 1850-1960 (London, 1977, pp. 307).
- J. Bullock: Bowers Row: Recollections of a mining village (East Ardsley, 1976, pp. 230).
- J. Burgess: "Digging up the old records", Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 1, March 1977, pp. 4-8.
- J. Burgess: "Methodism in Loughborough: Part One", Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, III, No. 2, September 1977, pp. 13-18.
- J. Burgess: Methodist Ministers in Cumbria, Volume One: The Wesleyans (Wesley Historical Society Cumbrian Branch Occasional Paper No. 2, [no place], 1977, [pp. 33]).
- J. Burgess: Methodist Ministers in Cumbria, Volume Two: Primitive and United Methodists (Wesley Historical Society Cumbrian Branch Occasional Paper No. 1, [no place], 1977, [pp. 43]).
- J. Burgess: "Wesleyanism in the Carlisle District: A nineteenth century survey based on its buildings", Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin, No. 27, March 1977, pp. 23-30; No. 28, September 1977, pp. 14-19.
- D. W. Bushby: The Circuit Book of the St. Neots Methodist Circuit, 1813-1837: Transcribed, with an Introduction and Index (St. Neots, 1977, pp. 39).
- J. F. BUTLER: "Methodist Architecture in relation to Methodist Liturgy", University of Birmingham, Institute for the study of Worship and Religious Architecture: Research Bulletin, 1977, pp. 20-45.
- J. F. BUTLER: "Reminiscences of St. Paul's, Didsbury and Didsbury College", Journal of the Lancashire and Cheshire Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, III, No. 6, August 1977, pp. 113-15.
- G. R. CASSE: A Prisoner of France (1809-1814): A narrative of the Napoleonic Wars (reprint of the 1841 edition, London, 1976, pp. 170).

R. M. Casto: "Exegetical method in John Wesley's Explanatory Notes upon the Old Testament: A description of his approach, use of sources and practice" (Duke University Ph.D. thesis, 1977, pp. 562).

T. R. CHATER: "Aspects of the history of Methodism in Hartlepool", Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin, No. 27, March 1977, pp. 4-11; No. 28, September 1977, pp. 4-9.

J. CLARKE: The price of progress: Cobbett's England, 1780-1835 (London, 1977, pp. 200).

J. T. CLEMONS: "John Wesley: biblical literalist?", Religion in Life, XLVI,

1977, pp. 332-42.

B. Colloms: Victorian Country Parsons (London, 1977, pp. 288).

R. M. Collis: The Collier's Rant: Song and culture in the industrial village (London, 1977, pp. 216).

R. Currie, A. D. Gilbert and L. Horsley: Churches and churchgoers: Patterns of church growth in the British Isles since 1700 (Oxford, 1977, pp. 244).

W. H. DANIEL: "The reaction of British Methodism to the Civil War and reconstruction in America", Methodist History, XVI, No. 1, October 1977, pp. 3-20.

D. DAVIE: "Dissent and the Wesleyans, 1740-1800", Journal of the United

Reformed Church History Society, I, 1973-7, pp. 272-85.

A. A. DAVIES: The Moravian Revival of 1727 and some of its consequences (Annual Lecture of the Evangelical Library, 1977, London, 1977, pp. 22).

J. W. DAWE: "Rules of the Callington Wesleyan Sunday school—passed Sept. 3rd, 1846", Wesley Historical Society: Proceedings of the Plymouth and Exeter Branch, IV, No. 2, February 1977, pp. 24-6.

A. Delgado: The Annual Outing and other excursions (London, 1977, pp. 173). W. B. T. Douglas: "George Whitefield: The man and his mission", Methodist History, XVI, No. 1, October 1977, pp. 46-53.

T. Dowley (ed.): The History of Christianity (Berkhamsted, 1977, pp. 656).

A. Dunstan and J. S. Peart-Binns: Cornish Bishop (London, 1977, pp. 174). B. H. EDWARDS: Through many dangers: The story of John Newton (Welwyn,

1975, pp. 270).

M. S. EDWARDS: S. E. Keeble: The Rejected Prophet (Broxton, 1977, pp. 71).

K. Eyre: Chapel in the Dunes (St. Annes-on-Sea, 1977, pp. 46).

R. Eyre: "Rome, Leeds and the desert", The Listener, 13th October 1977. C. D. Field: "Bibliography of Methodist Historical Literature, 1975", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XLI, 1977-8, pp. 53-60.

C. D. FIELD: "The social structure of English Methodism: Eighteenthtwentieth centuries", British Journal of Sociology, XXVIII, 1977, pp. 199-

225.

R. W. Fox (ed.): Bromley Common Methodist Church, 1877-1977 (Bromley, 1977, pp. 28).

L. E. GAGE: Descriptive Catalogue of Pamphlets on British Methodism, 1791-1900

(Leigh-on-Sea, 1977, pp. 50).

K. B. GARLICK: Mr. Wesley's Preachers: An alphabetical arrangement of Wesleyan Methodist Preachers and Missionaries, and the Stations to which they were appointed, 1739-1818 (London, 1977, pp. 54).

B. GASCOIGNE: The Christians (London, 1977, pp. 304).

A. R. GEORGE: "The changing face of Methodism: I. The Methodist Service Book", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XLI, 1977-8, pp. 65-72.

A. R. George: "Infant Baptism: The Methodist position", Epworth Review,

IV, No. 2, May 1977, pp. 59-64.

L. M. GOLDTHORPE: "John Wesley's visits to the Upper Calder Valley", Transactions of the Halifax Antiquarian Society, 1977 for 1975, pp. 55-74.

- 58 PROCEEDINGS OF THE WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY
- R. GOULD: Chalk up the memory: An autobiography (Birmingham, 1976, pp. 176).
- F. R. Grant: "The revolution in religious rhetoric: John Wesley and the evangelical impact on England", *The Historian*, XXXIX, 1976-7, pp. 439-54.

 K. Grayston: "What is Methodist doctrine? First fruits of a search",
- K. Grayston: "What is Methodist doctrine? First fruits of a search", Epworth Review, III, No. 3, September 1976, pp. 44-7.
- R. GREEN: The Works of John and Charles Wesley: A Bibliography (reprint of the 1906 edition, New York, 1976, pp. 291).
- H. GURDEN: "The Methodist parish chest", History Workshop, No. 3, Spring 1977, pp. 73-9.
- P. C. HAMMOND: The parson and the Victorian parish (London, 1977, pp. 224).
- T. R. HARRIS: "Thomas Garland: Cornish Methodist stalwart", Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association, V, No. 1, 1977, pp. 5-13.
- G. E. HARRISON: Ein Sohn der Susanna (Stuttgart, 1977, pp. 237).
- S. G. HATCHER: "Hugh Bourne's walking stick", Methodist Recorder, 24th February 1977, and Wesley Historical Society Yorkshire Branch Bulletin, No. 30, April 1977, pp. 7-8.
- 30, April 1977, pp. 7-8.

 S. G. HATCHER: "The introduction of Primitive Methodism into the West Riding", Wesley Historical Society Yorkshire Branch Bulletin, No. 31, September 1977, pp. 2-7.
- S. G. HATCHER: "Modern Methodism and primitive Methodism", Methodist Recorder, 3rd March 1977, and Wesley Historical Society Yorkshire Branch Bulletin, No. 31, September 1977, pp. 7-9.
- S. G. HATCHER: "Primitive Methodist Circuit Plans before 1820: Some notes", Cirplan, VI, No. 5, Michaelmas 1977, pp. 97-103.
- A. J. HAYES: "The extinct Methodist societies of South-East Scotland: 1. Dunfermline", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XLI, 1977-8, pp. 12-21; "...2. Haddington", ibid., pp. 43-52; "...3. Musselburgh", ibid., pp. 77-85.
- A. J. HAYES: "A Warrenite secession in Edinburgh", Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 10, September 1977, pp. 3-18.
- D. N. HEMPTON: "Methodism and anti-Catholic politics, 1800-1846" (University of St. Andrews Ph.D. thesis, 1977, pp. 343).
- R. HODGKINSON and W. W. ARMSTRONG: The Methodist Church, Bamber Bridge, Centenary Celebrations, 1878-1978: Souvenir Handbook (Preston, [1977], pp. 34).
- 34). E. M. Hodgson: "John—or Charles—Wesley?", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XLI. 1977-8, pp. 73-6.
- H. E. HOPKINS: Charles Simeon of Cambridge (London, 1977, pp. 240).
- D. S. Hubery: The Methodist contribution to education in England (1738-1977) (London, 1977, pp. 61).
- S. V. JACQUEST: Emmanuel: The story of Methodism in the Ormskirk area, 1792-1978 ([Ormskirk, 1977], pp. 52).
- F. JEFFERY: "The Irish contribution to Methodism", in World Methodist Historical Society, Quinquennial Meeting, August 24, 1976, Dun Laoghaire Methodist Church, Ireland: Lectures ([no place], 1977, pp. 1-18).
- I. H. Jones: "Roots of Methodist hymnody", Methodist Recorder, 4th August 1977.
- O. W. Jones: "The Welsh Church in the eighteenth century", in D. WALKER (ed.): A History of the Church in Wales (Penarth, 1976, pp. 103-
- M. G. Kelly: Cregagh Methodist Church Jubilee, 1927-1977 (Belfast, 1977, pp. 32).

- J. H. S. Kent: "A late nineteenth century Nonconformist renaissance", in D. Baker (ed.): Renaissance and renewal in Christian history: Papers read at the Fifteenth Summer Meeting and the Sixteenth Winter Meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society (Studies in Church History, 14, Oxford, 1977, pp. 351-60).
- E. KENYON: The Methodists of Whalley, 1777-1914 ([Christleton], 1977, pp. 86).
- J. KERSLAKE: Early Georgian Portraits (2 vols., London, 1977, pp. 391 + 953 plates).
- J. Kirkwood: The Methodist Church, Windsor: The Centenary Story (Windsor, 1977, pp. 28).

Y. KISHIDA: Jon Uezuri Kenkyu (Kyoto, 1977, pp. 379).

- Y. KISHIDA: "Kokyokaiha no Syakairinri to Uezuri", Journal of the Faculty of Literature, Nagoya University, No. 62, 1974, pp. 77-104; No. 65, 1975, pp. 43-73.
- R. J. KITCHING: "The conservative-evangelical influence in Methodism, 1900-1976" (University of Birmingham M.A. dissertation, 1976, pp. 40).
- J. A. Klapas: "Geographical aspects of religious change in Victorian Liverpool, 1837-1901" (University of Liverpool M.A. thesis, 1977, [pp. 332]).
- W. R. LAMBERT: "Some working-class attitudes towards organized religion in nineteenth-century Wales", *Llafur*, II, No. 1, Spring 1976, pp. 4-17.
- D. LAZELL: "Francis Sharr and his popular lectures", Great Preachers [No. 1, 1977], pp. 2-8.
- D. LAZELL: "From street arab to evangelist: The remarkable record of Albert Shakesby", ibid., [No. 1, 1977], pp. 19-24; [No. 2], 1977, [pp. 13-17]; [No. 3], 1977, [pp. 22-6].
- D. LAZELL: "The loving heart of Dinsdale T. Young", ibid., [No. 3], 1977, [pp. 3-8].
- D. LAZELL: "The story of Mark Guy Pearse", ibid., [No. 1, 1977], pp. 13-18. W. LEARY: Methodist Preaching Plans: A guide to their usefulness to the historian (Sudbrooke, 1977, pp. 25).
- W. LEARY: "Transcription of extracts from Richard Abey's diary relating to Cornwall", Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association, V, No. 1, 1977, pp. 35-7.
- A. E. LEIGHTON and J. L. NICHOLS: The first hundred years: A brief history of Trinity Methodist Church, Clacton on Sea (Clacton on Sea, 1977, pp. 32).
- J. H. LENTON: "The Snedshill affair, 1851-1852", Wesley Historical Society Shropshire Branch Bulletin, No. 10, [1977].
- Limavady Methodist Church Centenary, 1877-1977 (Limavady, 1977, pp. 40).
- E. A. LIVINGSTONE (ed.): The Concise Oxford Dictionary of the Christian Church (Oxford, 1977, pp. 570).
- S. Ludlow: "Sammy—village blacksmith': Samuel Hick (1758-1829)", Wesley Historical Society Yorkshire Branch Bulletin, No. 30, April 1977, pp. 2-5.
- N. J. L. LYONS and L. CRAVEN: The Memoirs of Richard Cook: South Ferriby in the mid-19th century (Brigg, 1977, pp. 57).
- G. I. T. MACHIN: Politics and the Churches in Great Britain, 1832 to 1868 (Oxford, 1977, pp. 438).
- D. H. McLeod: "White collar values and the role of religion", in G. J. Crossick (ed.): The lower middle class in Britain, 1870-1914 (London, 1977, pp. 61-88).
- J. MANOR: "Coming of Britain's age of empire and Protestant mission theology, 1750-1839", Zeitschrift für Missionswissenschaft und Religionswissenschaft, LXI, No. 1, 1977, pp. 38-54.

M. MAROUARDT: Praxis und Prinzipien der Sozialethik John Wesleys (Götting-

en, 1977, pp. 176).

F. E. MASER: "John Wesley's only marriage: An examination of Dr. Frank Baker's article 'John Wesley's first marriage'", Methodist History, XVI, No. 1, October 1977, pp. 33-41.

METHODIST CHURCH DIVISION OF PROPERTY: Change and change over: Division

of Property Annual Report, 1975 ([Manchester, 1975]), pp. 24. G. E. Milburn: "The Census of Worship of 1851 and its value to the local historian", Tyne 'n' Tweed: The Journal of the Northumberland Local History Society. No. 29, Spring 1977, pp. 3-13.

G. E. MILBURN: The Christian Lay Churches (Sunderland, 1977, pp. 48).

G. E. MILBURN: "Methodist records and the genealogist", Journal of the Northumberland and Durham Family History Society, II, No. 2, January 1977, pp. 34-7.

W. L. MILLER: Electoral dynamics in Britain since 1918 (London, 1977, pp.

- S. MILLS: "A petty attack on Wesley's Hymns", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XLI, 1977-8, pp. 22-5.
- R. L. Moore: "Justification without joy: Psychohistorical reflections on John Wesley's childhood and conversion", History of Childhood Quarterly, II, 1974, pp. 1-30.

R. S. MOORE: "Religiosity and stratification in England", Sociological

Analysis and Theory, IV, No. 3, October 1974, pp. 75-100.

J. A. P. MORRIS (ed.): "Bow Methodism", Wesley Historical Society Bulletin of the London Branch, No. 16, March 1977, pp. 5-7.

A. NAYLOR (ed.): Thornbury Methodist Church, Leeds Old Road, Golden Jubilee Anniversary Celebrations: Souvenir Handbook, 1928-1978 ([Bradford, 1977], pp. 40).

S. Neill: Anglicanism (revised edition, London, 1977, pp. 447).

J. R. Nelson: "Methodism and the Papacy", in P. J. McCord (ed.): A Pope for all Christians? An inquiry into the role of Peter in the modern Church (London, 1977, pp. 148-75).

H. NEWBY: The deferential worker: A study of farm workers in East Anglia (Lon-

don, 1977, pp. 462).

J. A. NEWTON: Search for a saint: Edward King (London, 1977, pp. 128).

J. E. ORR: The eager feet: Evangelical awakenings, 1790-1830 (Chicago, 1975, pp. 248).

I. N. Oswalt: "Wesley's use of the Old Testament in his doctrinal teachings", Wesleyan Theological Journal, XII, 1977, pp. 39-53.

A. C. Outler: "John Wesley: Folk-theologian", Theology Today, XXXIV,

1977-8, pp. 150-60.

S. PARGELLIS and D. J. MEDLEY (eds.): Bibliography of British History: The Eighteenth Century, 1714-1789 (reprint of the 1951 edition, Hassocks, 1977, pp. 642).

D. Pepin: Pilgrim's Guide to the South East: Places, events and people in Britain's

Christian heritage (London, 1977, pp. 65).

D. Perman: Change and the Churches: An anatomy of Religion in Britain (London, 1977, pp. 240).

S. Pickering: The moral tradition in English fiction, 1785-1850 (Hanover, New

Hampshire, 1976, pp. 184).

E. Pigott (ed.): Wesley's England (revised edition, [London], 1977, pp. 32).

J. Pollock: Wilberforce (London, 1977, pp. 368).

H.D. RACK: "Methodism and Revolution: A problem in relating religion to politics", Papers in Religion and Politics, No. 2, Lent Term 1977, pp. 5-8.

D. B. Rees: "Decline of Nonconformity: Notes on some historical and sociological factors", *Planet*, No. 32, June 1976, pp, 12-17.

E. E. REYNOLDS: "The Roman Collar", The Tablet, 3rd September 1977.

- N. J. RICHARDS: "British Nonconformity and the Liberal Party, 1868-1906", Journal of Religious History, IX, 1976-7, pp. 387-401.
- W. A. RIDLEY: "The Primitive Methodist Centenary Plate", Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 1, March 1977, p. 9.

W. A. RIDLEY: "Some interesting extracts from Carlisle circuit PM minute books", ibid., No. 2, July 1977, pp. 15-16.

P. W. Robinson: "Louth and the rise of Free Methodism", Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society, III, No. 1, Autumn 1977, pp. 2-9.

S. J. Rogal: "John Wesley's women", Eighteenth-century Life, I, 1974-5, pp. 7-10.

A. ROGERS: Approaches to local history (2nd edition, London, 1977, pp. 265).

Rose Hill Wesleyan Reform Church, Dodworth Centenary, 1876-1976 ([Dodworth, 1976, pp. 38]).

D. M. ROSMAN: "'What has Christ to do with Apollo?': Evangelicanism and the novel, 1800-30", in D. BAKER (ed.): Renaissance and renewal in Christian history: Papers read at the Fifteenth Summer Meeting and the Sixteenth Winter Meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society (Studies in Church History, 14, Oxford, 1977, pp. 301-11).

E. ROUTLEY: The musical Wesleys (reprint of the 1968 edition, Westport, Conn., 1976, pp. 272).

E. ROUTLEY: A Short History of English Church Music (London, 1977, pp. 192).

G. ROWELL: The Liturgy of Christian Burial: An introductory survey of the historical development of Christian burial rites (Alcuin Club Collections, No. 59, London, 1977, pp. 137).

E. G. RUPP: Just Men: Historical pieces (London, 1977, pp. 181).

R. M. RYAN: Keats: The religious sense (Princeton, N.J., 1976, pp. 235).

N. A. D. Scotland: "Methodism and the 'Revolt of the Field' in East Anglia, 1872-96", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XLI, 1977-8, pp. 2-11, 39-42.

I. Sellers: Nineteenth-century Nonconformity (London, 1977, pp. 102).

C. Shaw: When I was a child (reprint of the 1903 edition, Firle, 1977, pp. 258).

T. Shaw (ed.): Fraddon Methodist Church Centenary Year Book of memories (St. Columb Major, 1977, pp. 48).

T. Shaw: "Free Church views of the Diocese of Truro, 1877-1977", Truro Diocesan Centenary: One hundred years a diocese (Truro, 1977, pp. 27-9).

D. K. Shearing: "Aspects of the Sunday school movement in Sheffield", Studies in the local history of Education (History of Education Society, Occasional Publication No. 3, Leicester, 1977, pp. 9-17).

E. SIMPSON: "Extracts from the Crewe circuit records", Journal of the Lancashire and Cheshire Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, III, No. 6, August 1977, pp. 111-13.

J. M. Sims and P. M. Jacobs (eds.): Writings on British History, 1955-1957

(London, 1977, pp. 362).

G. SLATER: "Voices from the past: 1. Hugh Price Hughes (1847-1902)", Worship and Preaching, VII, No. 1, February 1977, pp. 28-34; "...3. Leslie D. Weatherhead (1893-1976)", ibid., VII, No. 3, June 1977, pp. 29-36; "...4. George Jackson (1864-1945)", ibid., VII, No. 4, August 1977, pp. 30-6: "...5. J. Ernest Rattenbury (1870-1963)", ibid., VII, No. 5, October 1977, pp. 28-35; "...6. W. E. Sangster (1900-60)", ibid., VII, No. 6, December 1977, pp. 30-6.

A. SMITH and M. GUEST: Cradley Heath Methodist Church, Graingers Lane: Souvenir Guide to mark 150th Anniversary—a record of the years 1956-1977 ([Cradley Heath, 1977], pp. 56).

W. A. Speck: Stability and strife: England, 1714-1760 (London, 1977, pp. 311).

I. STACEY: Groundwork of Theology (London, 1977, pp. 383).

L. STONE: The Family, Sex and Marriage in England, 1500-1800 (London, 1977, pp. 800).

W. STRAWSON: "The significance of Leslie Dixon Weatherhead as a

preacher", Methodist Recorder, 9th June 1977.

D. STUART: "Local Nonconformist history", in A. Rogers (ed.): Group

projects in local history (Folkestone, 1977, pp. 117-39).

- N. W. Summerton: "Dissenting attitudes to foreign relations, peace and war, 1840-1890", Journal of Ecclesiastical History, XXVIII, 1977, pp. 151-
- E. W. TATTERSALL: "Have camera will snap you", Methodist Recorder, 31st March 1977.

E. W. TATTERSALL: "I was a Conference camera", ibid., 21st April 1977.

A. E. TEALE: "Methodism in Halifax and district, 1780 to 1850: A study of the development of Methodism and its impact upon a rapidly changing society in the late eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries" (University of Bradford M.Sc. thesis, 1976, pp. 407).

R. F. S. THORNE: The locations of the Methodist records in the Plymouth and Exeter District of the Methodist Church (including Devon, East Cornwall, West Somerset and part of West Dorset) (supplement to Wesley Historical Society Proceedings of the Plymouth and Exeter Branch, IV, No. 2, February 1977, [pp. 4]).

R. F. S. THORNE: "William O'Bryan: Bi-centenary of his birth, 6th Feb-

ruary 1778", ibid., IV, No. 3, September 1977, pp. 31-3.

M. J. Townsend: "An examination of the nature and role of the Nonconformist ministry and congregation in some English novels, 1845-1890" (University of Leicester M.Phil. thesis, 1977, pp. 200).

J. M. TURNER: "'Of Methodists and Papists Compar'd'", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, XLI, 1977-8, pp. 37-8.

- J. A. VICKERS: "Current research in Methodist history", ibid., XLI, 1977-8, pp. 93-4.
- J. A. Vickers: John Wesley: Founder of Methodism (Loughborough, 1977,
- I. A. and H. Vickers: Methodism in a cathedral city: Southgate Methodist Church, Chichester, 1877-1977 (Chichester, 1977, pp. 32).

C. WALLACE: "Simple and recollected: John Wesley's life-style", Religion

in Life, XLVI, 1977, pp. 198-212.

- P. WATKINS: "Contrasting types of lay ministry: Anglican readers and Methodist local preachers compared", Church Times, 2nd December
- C. WEAKLEY: The Holy Spirit and power: John Wesley (Plainfield, N.J., 1977, pp. 189).
- C. Wesley: The Journal of the Rev. Charles Wesley, M.A., sometime student of Christ Church, Oxford: The early journal, 1736-1739 (new edition, Taylors, S.C., 1977, pp. 324).

J. WESLEY: Devotions and Prayers of John Wesley (ed. D. E. Demaray, Grand

Rapids, 1977, pp. 109).

D. L. WILBERFORCE: "A study of the formative influences governing the development of John Wesley's social, political and ecclesiastical methods and practices" (University of Newcastle upon Tyne M.Litt. thesis, 1976, pp. 405).

D. WILLIAMS: A History of modern Wales (second edition, London, 1977, pp. 318).

C. R. Wilson: "Relevance of John Wesley's distinctive correlation of love and law", Wesleyan Theological Journal, XII, 1977, pp. 54-9.

R. L. WOLFF: Gains and losses: Novels of faith and doubt in Victorian England (London, 1977, pp. 537).

G. M. Young: Portrait of an age: Victorian England (annotated edition by G. K. Clark, London, 1977, pp. 423).

CLIVE D. FIELD.

Brief Notices

The Church in our times: An Ecumenical History from a British perspective, by the Rev. Rupert E. Davies (Epworth Press: pp. 132, £1 95p.) is an excellent "plain man's guide"—or should we have written plain person's guide"—to the ecumenical scene since the beginning of the present century. It moves from the Church divided and entrenched in its divisions in 1900, through "The Growth of the Ecumenical Idea" (chapter 3) and subsequent "Advance and Rebuff" (chapter 4) to the present "Hope awaiting Fulfilment" (chapter 8). The author has a style which carries the reader along with him, so that it is a pleasure to read though pleasure is also derived from the fact that much of the book covers events through which all but the youngest of us have lived. As Mr. Davies has been at the centre of things for many years—particularly those concerned with the developing ecumenical awareness and experiment—he writes with clarity and authority. Apart from a couple of slight misprints, we have noticed two errors of fact, namely the year of Hugh Price Hughes's death given as 1920 instead of 1902 (page 16) and Professor T. W. Manson referred to as a Congregationalist (page 54) whereas he was indeed a Presbyterian. At £1 95p. it is a bargain!

Sammy Hick: The Blacksmith of Micklefield, by the late W. L. Ridge (pp. 16) is a pamphlet circulated in connexion with a circuit rally at Micklefield to celebrate the 150th anniversary of Sammy Hick's death. Copies may be obtained from the Selby circuit archivist, Mr. Richard Moody, Lynton, Doncaster Road, Brayton, Selby, Yorks, YOS 9HD.

The Eagle and the Dove, by the Rev. Peter S. Forsaith (pp. 68) is a study of John Fletcher, vicar of Madeley. It is sub-titled "Towards a new assessment", and sheds new light on the industrial background of that Madeley parish, examining afresh also Fletcher's relationships with John Wesley. Copies may be obtained from the author at 46, Copgrove Road, Leeds, LS8 2SP.

The Rev. Dr. Paul Ellingworth reports that an article entitled "John Wesley's method of Biblical Interpretation", by Wilbur H. Mullen, appeared in *Religion in Life* (Nashville, Tenn., USA), Vol. 47, Part I, pp. 99-108).

To mark the 200th anniversary of the birth of Jabez Bunting, who was born in Manchester on 13th May 1779, an exhibition of books, letters and portraits, drawn from the Methodist Archives and other Methodist collections in the Library, was held during May and June in the Deansgate Memorial building of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester. This is the first exhibition of particular interest to Methodists to be held in the Library since the Methodist Archives were transferred to the John Rylands University Library.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1978

HIS Bibliography differs in a number of important respects from the four which have been published previously in these Proceedings—most notably in its length. In an attempt to reduce the considerable amount of time spent in preparing these annual lists, new and more stringent criteria are now being applied in the selection of references. Henceforth, the following categories of material which have been noted in the past will no longer be included: items relating to Methodism in Northern Ireland or in the Irish Republic; unpublished works other than university theses: re-issues, whether photographic or otherwise, of out-of-print titles; chapel and circuit histories of less than fifty pages in length: general articles and leaflets of less than five pages unless of obvious significance. These cuts are regretted, but, since they largely affect works of a fairly ephemeral nature, it is hoped that the overall value of the Bibliography will not be diminished unduly. The space saved by these omissions has also made it possible to increase the bibliographical detail in respect of those items which have been recorded.

The compiler is always pleased to hear of significant contributions to the literature which are worthy of mention in the series. He can be contacted at the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Oxford Road, Manchester, MI3 9PP.

Abelove, Henry Diamond: "John Wesley's influence during his lifetime on the Methodists", Yale University Ph.D. dissertation, 1978, pp. 253.

Andrews, Peter J.: The Church on the Wey: A history of the Hugh Price Hughes Memorial Church, Godalming, [Godalming: Godalming United Church, 1978], pp. [58], vi.

Arnett, William: "The role of the Holy Spirit in entire sanctification in the writings of John Wesley", The Asbury Seminarian, April 1976.

BAKER, Frank: "John Wesley's last visit to Charleston", South Carolina Historical Magazine, Vol. LXXVIII, 1977, pp. 265-71.

BARRETT, C. Kingsley: "Biblical Classics: IV. J. H. Moulton, 'A Grammar of New Testament Greek: Prolegomena'", Expository Times, Vol. 90, 1978-9, pp. 68-71.

Bielby, A. Ronald: Churches and chapels of Kirklees, Huddersfield: Libraries and Museums Service, Kirklees Metropolitan Council, 1978, pp. 115.

BINFIELD, J. Clyde G.: "Congregationalism's Baptist grandmothers and Methodist great aunts: The place of family in a 'felt' religion', Journal of the United Reformed Church History Society, Vol. 2, No. 1, April 1978, pp. 2-9.

Bowmer, John Coates: "Academic theses on Methodist history", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLI, 1977-8, pp. 162-3.

Brown, Brian D.: "Methodism, the Labour movement and the General Strike of 1926", University of Birmingham M.A. dissertation, 1977, pp. 62. Buckroyd, E. Ann: "'Hymns for Children'", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLI, 1977-8, pp. 117-22.

CARWARDINE, Richard: "Methodism, the New Dissent and American revivalism", Journal of the United Reformed Church History Society, Vol. 2, No.

2, October 1978, pp. 46-54.

CARWARDINE, Richard: Transatlantic revivalism: Popular evangelicalism in Britain and America, 1790-1865, Westport, Connecticut: Greenwood Press, 1978, pp. xviii. 249.

CLACK, Peter A. G. and PATTINSON, Kenneth E., Weardale chapels, Durham: Department of Archæology, Durham University, 1978, pp. x. 96.

CREED, A. Lowry: Kingswood: A tribute to those masters whose service to the School has extended over a period of thirty years or more, [Bath: Kingswood School, 1978, pp. 90.]

Davie, Donald: A gathered church: The literature of the English Dissenting interest, 1700-1930, London: Routledge & Kegan Paul, 1978, pp. [viii]. 152.

DILLMAN, Charles N.: "Wesley's approach to the Law in Discourse XXV, on the Sermon on the Mount", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 12, 1977, pp. 60-5.

DOLBEY, George William: "The changing face of Methodism: II. The Methodist Church Act, 1976", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLI, 1977-8, pp. 97-103.

FACER, Peter: "The Primitive Methodists and politics in Nelson, 1893-1936", Journal of the Lancashire and Cheshire Branch of the Wesley Historical

Society, Vol. 3, No. 8, August 1978, pp. 151-5.

FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist Historical Literature, 1976", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLI, 1977-8, pp. 143-51.

Field, Clive Douglas: "The 1851 Religious Census: A select bibliography of materials relating to England and Wales", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. XLI, 1977-8, pp. 175-82.

Franz, Rolaine Marie: "All the ship's company: a Wesleyan paradigm for the poetry of Christopher Smart, William Cowper and William Blake",

Brown University Ph.D. dissertation, 1978, pp. 268.

FRY, Peter: "Two religious movements: Protestantism and Umbanda", Manchester and São Paolo: Problems of rapid urban growth, ed. John D. Wirth and Robert L. Jones, Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1978, pp. 177-202.

George, A. Raymond: "Ordination", A History of the Methodist Church in Great Britain: Volume Two, general editors Rupert Davies, A. Raymond George and Gordon Rupp, London: Epworth Press, 1978, pp. 143-60.

GOLDHAWK, Norman P.: "The Methodist people in the early Victorian age: Spirituality and worship", A History of the Methodist Church in Great Britain: Volume Two, pp. 113-42.

GREGORY, Arthur S.: "M.C.M.S.: The first five years", Methodist Church Music Society Bulletin, Vol. 3, No. 3, July 1978, pp. 42-6.

Hayden, Peter: "Cornish Methodists and the General Election of 1885", Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association, Vol. 5, No. 2, 1978,

pp. 55-62.

HEARN, Francis: Domination, legitimation and resistance: The incorporation of the nineteenth-century English working class, Westport, Connecticut: Greenwood Press, 1978, pp. ix. 309.

[Hinson, David Francis]: 50 years with the Methodist Study Centre, London:

the Centre, [1978], pp. 11.

Houghton, Edward: "Wrestling Jacob", Evangelical Quarterly, Vol. L, 1978,

Howarth, David H.: "Samuel Chadwick and some aspects of Wesleyan Methodist evangelism, 1860-1932", University of Lancaster M.Litt. thesis, 1977, pp. 341.

Kent, John H. S.: "Christian theology in the eighteenth to the twentieth centuries", A history of Christian doctrine, ed. Hubert Cunliffe-Jones,

Edinburgh: T. & T. Clark, 1978, pp. 461-591.

Kent, John H. S.: Holding the fort: Studies in Victorian revivalism, London; Epworth Press, 1978, pp. 381.

KENT, John H. S.: "The Wesleyan Methodists to 1849", A History of the Methodist Church in Great Britain: Volume Two, pp. 213-75.

KNIGHT, John A.: "John Fletcher's influence on the development of Wesleyan theology in America", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 13, 1978, pp. 13-33.

LEARY, William: Wesleyan biography: Methodist Magazines, 1840-1860, [Manchester: the Connexional Archivist, 1978, pp. 53].

LEY, John Carter: The story of my life: Recollections of a North Devon farmer, preacher and family man, Ilfracombe: Stockwell, 1978, pp. 164.

LOCKETT, George H.: "The Methodist tradition of worship", In church: An introduction to worship and preaching, ed. John Stacey, second edition, London: Epworth Press, 1975, pp. 53-68.

LYDDON, Richard Eugene: "The relevance for the contemporary Church of the eighteenth-century British Methodist class meeting", School of Theology at Claremont D.Min. dissertation, 1978, pp. 112.

McGovern, Terrence Xavier: "The Methodist revival and the British stage", University of Georgia Ph.D. dissertation, 1978, pp. 415.

McKenny, Helen G.: A City Road diary: The record of three years in Victorian London, ed. Alfred Binney and John A. Vickers, Bognor Regis: British Section, World Methodist Historical Society, 1978, pp. viii. 111.

Martin, Roger H.: "Evangelical Dissenters and Wesleyan-style itinerant ministries at the end of the eighteenth century", Methodist History, Vol. XVI, 1977-8, pp. 169-84.

MARX, Roland: Religion et société en Angleterre de la Réforme à nos jours, [Paris]: Presses Universitaires de France, 1978, pp. 208.

METHODIST CHURCH ARCHIVES AND HISTORY COMMITTEE: The Methodist Church: Historic chapels and sites, Bognor Regis: British Section, World Methodist Historical Society, 1978, pp. 5.

METHODIST CHURCH ARCHIVES AND HISTORY COMMITTEE: Survey of Methodist records, [London: the Connexional Archivist], 1978, pp. [ii. 30].

MILBURN, Geoffrey E.: "John Wesley's North-Eastern itinerary, 1742-1790", Wesley Historical Society: North-East Branch Bulletin, No. 30, August 1978, supplement, pp. i-xxi.

Mullen, Wilbur H.: "John Wesley's method of biblical interpretation", Religion in Life, Vol. 47, 1978, pp. 99-108.

O'Dell, Audrey: The people called Methodists in the village of Wavendon: An outline history, Barton le Clay: [the author, 1978], pp. [ii]. 68.

PRITCHARD, Frank Cyril: The story of Woodhouse Grove School, Apperley Bridge: the School, 1978, pp. xiv. 411.

PROBERT, John Charles Cripps: The worship and devotion of Cornish Methodism, [Redruth: the author], 1978, pp. [ii]. 120.

PUDNEY, John: John Wesley and his world, London: Thames & Hudson, 1978, pp. 128.

RADFORD, G. E.: My providential way: A biography of Francis Brotherton Westbrook, [Bristol: Methodist Church Music Society, 1978], pp. [vi]. 149.

RICHARDSON, Robert C.: Some fell on stony ground, Wymondham: G. R. Reeve, 1978, pp. viii. 146.

RILEY, David W.: "The Methodist Archives and Research Centre", Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 60, 1977-8, pp. 269-74.

RILEY, David W.: "Methodist Archives: Some recent additions", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLI, 1977-8, pp. 139-42.

Rogal, Samuel J.: "John Wesley and the attack on luxury in England", Eighteenth-Century Life, Vol. 3, 1976-7, pp. 91-4.

Rogal, Samuel J.: "John Wesley on war and peace", Studies in Eighteenth-century Culture, Vol. 7, ed. Roseann Runte, Madison: University of Wisconsin Press, 1978, pp. 329-44.

Rose, Edward Alan: Methodism in Dukinfield, [Mottram-in-Longdendale: the author], 1978, pp. 66.

ROTH, Herbert John: "A literary study of the Calvinistic and deistic implications in the hymns of Isaac Watts, Charles Wesley and William Cowper", Texas Christian University Ph.D. dissertation, 1978, pp. 186.

Rowe, Kenneth E. (ed.): Methodist Union Catalog: Pre-1976 imprints, Volume III: Che-Dix, Metuchen, New Jersey: Scarecrow Press, 1978, pp. [iv]. 428.

Schneeberger, Vilém D.: "Der Begriff der christlichen Freiheit bei John

Wesley", Communio Viatorum, Vol. XX, 1977, pp. 47-61.

Sellers, Ian: "Silas Hocking and 'Her Benny'", Journal of the Lancashire and Cheshire Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 3, No. 7, January 1978, pp. 126-9: No. 8, August 1978, pp. 143-7.

SHAW, Thomas: "The changing face of Methodism: III. The restructuring of the Church", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLI,

1977-8, pp. 129-32.

SHAW, Thomas: The story of Methodism at Fraddon, 1819-1977, [St. Columb Major: the author], 1978, pp. viii. 69.

SMITH, Warren Thomas: "Thomas Coke's doctorate", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLI, 1977-8, pp. 169-73.

Spray, William: A history of Kingswood: The first 25 years, Nottingham:

Kingswood Methodist Church, [1978], pp. 56.

STOEFFLER, F. Ernest: "Tradition and renewal in the ecclesiology of John Wesley", Traditio, Krisis, Renovatio aus theologischer Sicht: Festschrift Winfried Zeller zum 65. Geburtstag, ed. Bernd Jaspert and Rudolf Mohr, Marburg: Elwert, 1976, pp. 298-316.

SWIFT, Rowland C.: Praise and trust, 1828-1978: An account of 150 years of Methodism in Warlingham, Surrey, [Danehill: the author, 1978], pp. [ii].

TAMKE, Susan Smith: Make a joyful noise unto the Lord: Hymns as a reflection of Victorian social attitudes, Athens, Ohio: Ohio University Press, 1978, pp. [x]. 203.

TEWS, Jane Allison: "The origin and outcome of the liturgies of John Wesley", School of Theology at Claremont D. Min. dissertation, 1978, pp. 94.

THOMAS, Ivor: Methodism in Mullion, Mullion: Mullion Methodist Centenary Publications Committee, [1978], pp. 104.

THOMPSON, David M.: "The Religious Census of 1851", The census and social structure: An interpretative guide to nineteenth century censuses for England and Wales, ed. Richard Lawton, London: Frank Cass, 1978, pp. 241-86.

THORNE, Roger F. S.: Hocking, or the tales of two brothers: A catalogue of the works of the Hockings (Joseph, Silas and Salome) in the collection of Michael E. Thorne, Topsham: Providence Press, 1978, pp. [iv]. 29.

TUCKWELL, M.: "The origins and growth of choirs in Methodism", Methodist Church Music Society Bulletin, Vol. 3, No. 3, July 1978, pp. 55-9.

TURNER, John Munsey: "John Wesley: People's theologian", One in Christ, Vol. XIV, 1978, pp. 328-39.

TURNER, John Munsey: "Methodist religion, 1791-1849", A history of the Methodist Church in Great Britain: Volume Two, pp. 97-112.

WAKEFIELD, Gordon Stevens: "La littérature du désert chez John Wesley", Irénikon, Vol. 51, 1978, pp. 155-70.

WALTERS, Stanley D.: "Strange fires: A biblical allusion in John Wesley's hymns", Methodist History, Vol. XVII, 1978-9, pp. 44-58.

138 Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society

WARD, W. R.: "Scottish Methodism in the age of Jabez Bunting", Records of the Scottish Church History Society, Vol. XX, No. 1, 1978, pp. 47-63.

Warson, David Lowes, "The origins and significance of the early Methodist class meeting", Duke University Ph.D. dissertation, 1978, pp. 484. WATTS, Michael R.: The Dissenters: I. From the Reformation to the French

Revolution, Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1978, pp. [xviii]. 543.

WIESENFARTH, Joseph: "George Eliot's notes for 'Adam Bede'", Nineteenthcentury Fiction, Vol. 32, 1977-8, pp. 127-65.

WILDER, Franklin: The remarkable world of John Wesley, pioneer in mental health,

Hicksville, New York: Exposition Press, 1978, pp. 192. WILKINSON, John Thomas: "The rise of other Methodist traditions", A history of the Methodist Church in Great Britain: Volume Two, pp. 276-329.

WILLIAMS, Albert Hughes: "John Wesley, incumbent?", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLI, 1977-8, pp. 133-8.

WILLSHAW, Mervyn: "Portrait of a Methodist convert", Epworth Review, Vol. 5, No. 3, September 1978, pp. 36-41.

WILSON, David Dunn: From Seahouses to Central: A short account of "the people called Methodists" in Eastbourne, [Eastbourne: Central Methodist Church], 1978, pp. [iv. 51].

WOOD, Arthur Skevington: "John Wesley, theologian of the Spirit", Theo-

logical Renewal, No. 6, June/July 1977, pp. 26-34.

WRIGHT, Sarah A.: "Joseph Barker: Seeker of the truth? A comparison of two sources", Wesley Historical Society: Yorkshire Branch Bulletin, No. 32, April 1978, pp. 10-16. CLIVE D. FIELD.

We have received two very useful offprints, for which we thank the respective authors. The first is from History of Education, volume 8 (1979), No. 3, and consists of an article by Dr. David Hempton, entitled "Wesleyan Methodism and Educational Politics in Early Nineteenthcentury England". Dr. Hempton will be known to our readers as the author of the article "The Watchman and 'Religious Politics' in the 1830s", which appeared in our May 1979 issue. He is now at the Department of Modern History, Queen's University, Belfast. The other offprint comes from the pen of our North-East Branch Secretary, Mr. Geoffrey E. Milburn. It consists of two studies on "Methodism and Society in Sunderland in the early Nineteenth Century" which appeared in Antiquities of Sunderland, volumes xxvi and xxvii. The former deals with "Wesleyanism in Sunderland: 1791-1851", and the latter is entitled "A Sunderland Diary, 1841-43", being an account of John Young, chemist and member of the Wesleyan Methodist Association.

Also reaching the Editor's desk is a copy of the first Bulletin of the newly-formed Cumbria Religious History Society. As the title indicates, the interests of this Society extend to all churches in the county: nevertheless this bulletin contains one article devoted to Methodism, namely "Carlisle Wesleyans, the Central Chapel and G. Bramwell Evens", by Mr. John Burgess, who is the Society's secretary as well as being secretary of our own Cumbria Branch. Another useful article is "Sources for Nonanglican Church History in the County Record Office", by Jeremy Godwin.

A catalogue of the Cheshunt College Archives, by Dr. C. Edwin Welch, one of our members, is to be published early in 1981 by the List and Index Society, c/o The Public Record Office, Kew, Richmond, Surrey, Two 4DU. The collection includes Lady Huntingdon's correspondence with John Wesley and many other Methodists. The probable cost will be around $f_{g_{i}}$.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1979

Ankers, Arthur R.: "The Methodist in Kipling", Bulletin of the London and Home Counties Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 20, Autumn 1979, pp. 3-8.

ARNETT, William M.: "The role of the Holy Spirit in entire sanctification in the writings of John Wesley", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 14,

No. 2, Fall 1979, pp. 15-30.

AYLING, Stanley Edward: John Wesley, London: Collins, 1979, pp. 350. BAKER, Nigel (ed.): Truro School Centenary, 1880-1980, [Truro: the School, 1979], pp. 56.

Bence, Clarence L.: "Processive eschatology: A Wesleyan alternative", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 14, No. 1, Spring 1979, pp. 45-59.

BILLINGTON, Louis: "Popular religion and social reform: A study of revivalism and teetotalism, 1830-50", Journal of Religious History, Vol. 10. 1978-9, pp. 266-93.

BLAISING, Craig Alan: "John Wesley's doctrine of original sin", Dallas

Theological Seminary Th.D. dissertation, 1979.

BOND, Elton Howard: "Count Zinzendorf in London: A study in eighteenth century religious life", University of Newcastle upon Tyne M.Litt. thesis, 1978, pp. [iv]. 224.

BOSTON, Lucy Maria: Perverse and foolish: A memoir of childhood and youth,

London: Bodley Head, 1979, pp. [140].

Bouritius, G. J. F.: "Popular and official religion in Christianity: Three cases in 19th century Europe", Official and popular religion: Analysis of a theme for religious studies, ed. Pieter Hendrik Vrijhof and Jacques Waardenburg, The Hague: Mouton, 1979, pp. 117-65.

BREAME, Ella M.: Methodism in the Western Weald: featuring Midhurst Methodist Church on its 75th Anniversary, Midhurst: Midhurst Methodist Church,

[1979], pp. 51.
Buckroyd, E. Ann: Education or indoctrination? The role of authorized Hymnody in the early Sunday schools of the Wesleyan Methodist Connexion, Robert Raikes Historical Society Annual Lecture, 1978, [Nutfield: the Society, 1979, pp. 29].

BUCKROYD, E. Ann: "Hymns for Children", Methodist Church Music Society

Bulletin, Vol. 3, No. 5, July 1979, pp. 82-5. Burgess, John: "The growth and development of Methodism in Cumbria", University of Durham M.Litt. thesis, 1979, pp. xiv. 714.

Burgess, John: John Wesley and Cumbria, [no place]: Wesley Historical Soc-

iety, Cumbria Branch, 1979, [pp. 21].

CARTWRIGHT, Peter and ODOM, Shirley: The history of Trinity Methodist Church, Highfield, 1879-1979 (known as Brunswick Trinity from 1944), [Sheffield: the Church], 1979, pp. 141.

CENSUS OFFICE: Lincolnshire Returns of the Census of Religious Worship, 1851, ed. R. W. Ambler, Publications of the Lincoln Record Society, Vol. 72,

[Lincoln]: the Society, 1979, pp. xcv. 317.

CHILCOTE, Paul W.: "John Wesley as revealed by the journal of Hester Ann Rogers", Duke Divinity School Review, Vol. 44, No. 1, Winter 1979, pp. 33-43.

CLEMONS, James T.: "Was John Wesley a biblical literalist?", Epworth Review, Vol. 6, No. 3, September 1979, pp. 61-9.

CLIFFORD, Alan C.: "Philip Doddridge and the Oxford Methodists", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLII, 1979-80, pp. 75-80.

CRAGG, Gerald Robertson: "Wesley and the renewal of English religion", Religion in the 18th century, ed. Richard Everett Morton and John Dudley Browning, Publications of the McMaster University Association for 18thcentury Studies, Vol. 6, New York: Garland Publishing, 1979, pp. 77-83.

CREAMER, Robert B.: "Can you stay with that feeling?", University of

Exeter B.Phil. dissertation, 1979, pp. [ii]. 59.

DANIEL, Joshua: John Wesley und die Erweckung in England, Lahr-Dinglingen: Verlag der St. Johannis-Druckerei Schweickhardt, 1979, pp. 96.

DAVEY, Cyril James: The glory man: A new biography of Billy Bray, London:

Hodder and Stoughton, 1979, pp. 155.

DAVIES, Rupert Eric: The Church in our times: An ecumenical history from a British perspective, London: Epworth Press, 1979, pp. 132.

EVANS, Eiston: "Early Methodist apologetic", Cylchgrawn Hanes, Rhifyn 3,

1979, pp. 33-42.

FEATHER, Howard Rodney: "Romanticism and Methodism, 1780-1850: A sociological interpretation", University of Lancaster M.Litt. thesis, 1977, pp. ix. 280.

FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist Historical Literature, 1977", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLII, 1979-80, pp.

FORSAITH, Peter S.: The Eagle and the Dove: John Fletcher, vicar of Madeley-Towards a new assessment, [Bristol: the author, 1979], pp. [iv]. 63.

FORSAITH, Peter S.: "'Wesley's designated successor'", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLII, 1979-80, pp. 69-74.

FRY, C.: "The demographic status of Methodism in Scotland", Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 12, May 1979, pp.

GARLOW, James Lester: "John Wesley's understanding of the laity as demonstrated by his use of the lay preachers", Drew University Ph.D.

dissertation, 1979, pp. 360.

GILBERT, Alan D.: "Methodism, Dissent and political stability in early industrial England", Journal of Religious History, Vol. 10, 1978-9, pp.

381-99.

GOWLAND, David Alexander: Methodist Secessions: The origins of Free Methodism in three Lancashire towns-Manchester, Rochdale, Liverpool, Chetham Society, Third Series, Vol. XXVI, Manchester: Manchester University Press, 1979, pp. [ix]. 191.

GREGORY, Arthur S.: "M.C.M.S.: The first five years, II", Methodist Church

Music Society Bulletin, Vol. 3, No. 4, January 1979, pp. 68-72. HARDIMENT, Peter W.: Methodism in Maidenhead, 1829-1979, Buckingham:

Barracuda Books, 1979, pp. 112.

HARLAN, Lowell B.: "Theology of eighteenth century English hymns", Historical Magazine of the Protestant Episcopal Church, Vol. XLVIII, 1979, pp. 167-93.

HARRISON, John Fletcher Clews: The Second Coming: Popular millenarianism. 1780-1850, London: Routledge & Kegan Paul, 1979, pp. xvii. 277.

HELMSTADTER, Richard J.: "The Nonconformist Conscience", The conscience of the Victorian state, ed. Peter Marsh, Hassocks: Harvester Press, 1979,

HEMPTON, David N.: "The Watchman and 'religious politics' in the 1830s", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLII, 1979-80, pp. 2-13.

HEMPTON, David N.: "Wesleyan Methodism and educational politics in early nineteenth-century England", History of Education, Vol. 8, 1979, pp. 207-21.

HILLMAN, Robert John: "Grace in the preaching of Calvin and Wesley: A comparative study", Fuller Theological Seminary Ph.D. dissertation, 1978.

Hughes, H. Trevor: A Progress of Pilgrims: Seven Methodists, 1814-1958,

London: Epworth Press, 1979, pp. 126.

Hynson, Leon Orville: "John Wesley and the 'Unitas Fratrum': A theological analysis", Methodist History, Vol. XVIII, 1979-80, pp. 26-60.

JOHNSON, Dale A.: "Is this the Lord's song? Pedagogy and polemic in modern English hymns", Historical Magazine of the Protestant Episcopal Church, Vol. XLVIII, 1979, pp. 195-218.

JORDAN, Christopher: Olveston Methodist Church, Olveston: the author, 1979,

pp. [54].

LEARY, William: Four Lincolnshire Methodists, [Manchester: the Connexional

Archivist], 1979, pp. [i]. 21.

[LEARY, William]: Handlist of baptismal registers held at the record office of the Registrar General, [Manchester: the Connexional Archivist, 1979], pp. 17. LEARY, William: Handlist of marriage registers of the Methodist Church held at

local record offices, Manchester: the Connexional Archivist, 1979, pp. [i]. 40. [LEARY, William]: Handlist of preaching plans, Lincolnshire at the Lincolnshire Archives Office, The Castle, Lincoln, [Manchester: the Connexional Arch-

ivist, 1979, pp. 20].

LEARY, William: Methodist artefacts, [Manchester: the Connexional Arch-

ivist, 1979], pp. [iii]. 34.
MARQUIS, James Wilson: "Tyne and Wearside coalminers in the early nineteenth century: A study of Methodism, trade unionism and radical politics", University of California, Berkeley Ph.D. dissertation, 1974.

MARTIN, Roger H.: "Missionary competition between evangelical Dissenters and Wesleyan Methodists in the early nineteenth century: A footnote to the founding of the Methodist Missionary Society", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLII, 1979-80, pp. 81-6.

MASER, Frederick E.: "Second thoughts on John Wesley", Drew Gateway,

Vol. 49, No. 2, Winter 1978, pp. 1-56.

MILBURN, Geoffrey E.: "A Sunderland diary (1841-1843), being two years in the life of John Young, Sunderland chemist, 1820-1904", Antiquities of Sunderland, Vol. XXVII, 1977-9, pp. 31-56.

MILBURN, Geoffrey E.: "Wesleyanism in Sunderland (Part 2)", Antiquities

of Sunderland, Vol. XXVII, 1977-9, pp. 3-30.

MOORE, Robert Louis: "From resignation to exaltation: A psychological study of authority and initiative in the life and thought of John Wesley". University of Chicago Ph.D. dissertation, 1975.

MOORE, Robert Louis: John Wesley and authority: A psychological perspective. American Academy of Religion Dissertation Series, No. 29, Missoula,

Montana: Scholars Press, 1979, pp. ix. 245.

OLSEN, Gerald Wayne: "The Halévy thesis: What it owes to Marxism and liberal idealism", Historical Reflections, Vol. V, 1978, pp. 197-221.
OSWALT, John N.: "John Wesley and the Old Testament concept of the

Holy Spirit", Religion in Life, Vol. 48, 1979, pp. 283-92.

RACK, Henry D.: "Wesleyanism and 'the world' in the later nineteenth century", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLII, 1979-80,

RICE, Robert Jay: "Religious revivalism and British Methodism, 1855-1865", University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign Ph.D. thesis, 1979, pp. iv. 270.

ROGAL, Samuel J.: "George Romney's portrait of John Wesley", Eighteenthcentury Life, Vol. 5, 1978-9, pp. 38-47.

Rogers, Alan: "When city speaks for county: The emergence of the town as a focus for religious activity in the nineteenth century", The Church in town and countryside: Papers read at the seventeenth summer meeting and the eighteenth winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, ed. Derek Baker, Studies in Church History, 16, Oxford: Basil Blackwell, 1979, pp. 335-

ROWE, Kenneth E. (ed.): Methodist Union Catalog, Pre-1976 imprints: Volume IV, Do-Fy, Metuchen, New Jersey: Scarecrow Press, 1979, pp. xiii. 436.

SKINNER, Leslie F.: Methodism in Walton-on-Thames, Walton-on-Thames:

the Methodist Church, [1979], pp. iv. 69.

SMITH, J. Barrie: "Noah's Ark", a century before and after: The Methodist people of Kirkby-in-Ashfield—a brief account of their history, [Kirkby-in-Ashfield: the author], 1979, pp. [62].

SMITH, J. Barrie: "The rock from which": A history of Methodism in Sutton-in-

Ashfield, [Kirkby-in-Ashfield: the author, 1979], pp. [viii]. 109.

SMITH, Warren Thomas: "The Wesleys in Georgia: an evaluation", Journal of the Interdenominational Theological Center, Vol. 6, No. 2, Spring 1979, pp. 157-67.

STUBLEY, Peter: "The Churches and the iron and steel industry in Middlesbrough, 1890-1914", University of Durham M.A. thesis, 1979, pp. viii.

SWIFT, Rowland C.: In every generation: A brief history of the Methodist churches in Nottingham, 1764-1978, [Danehill: the author, 1979, pp. vi. 84].

TOWNSEND, James A.: "Feelings related to assurance in Charles Wesley's hymns", Fuller Theological Seminary Ph.D. dissertation, 1979.

TURNER, George Allen: "The baptism of the Holy Spirit in the Wesleyan tradition", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 14, No. 1, Spring 1979, pp. 60-76.

TUTTLE, Robert Gregory: John Wesley: His life and theology, Exeter: Pater-

noster Press, 1979, pp. 368.

[VICKERS, John Ashley]: Methodist minorities and Methodists in the majority: Report of a conference held by the British Section of the World Methodist Historical Society at Westhill College, Selly Oak, Birmingham, 25th-28th July 1978, [Bognor Regis: British Section of the World Methodist Historical Society, 1979], pp. 21.

VICKERS, John Ashley: "On indexing John Wesley", The Indexer, Vol. 11,

No. 4, October 1979, pp. 189-97.

Walsh, John Dixon (ed.): A. B. Sackett: A memoir, London: Epworth Press, 1979, pp. 127.

WEAKLEY, Clare G.: Happiness unlimited: John Wesley's commentary on the Sermon on the Mount, Plainfield, New Jersey: Logos International, 1979, pp. xiv. 297.

Wesley, John: John Wesley, ed. John William Drakeford, Nashville: Broad-

man Press, 1979, pp. 414.

Wesley, John: The John Wesley treasury, ed. Erwin Paul Rudolph, Wheaton,

Illinois: Victor Books, 1979, pp. 96.

WIDDOWSON, Peter, STIGANT, Paul and BROOKER, Peter: "History and literary 'value': The case of 'Adam Bede' and 'Salem Chapel'", Literature and History, Vol. 5, 1979, pp. 2-39.

Wood, Arthur Skevington: "Portrait gallery: John Wesley", Spectrum, Vol.

12, No. 1, September 1979, pp. 19-22.

ZEHRER, Karl: "The relationship between pietism in Halle and early Methodism", Methodist History, Vol. XVII, 1978-9, pp. 211-24.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1980

ADEY, Frank C.: A Cotswold Methodist heritage: 250 years in and around Winchcombe, Winchcombe: Winchcombe Methodist Church, 1979, pp. [iv]. 96.

BAKER, Frank: "John Wesley and Bishop Joseph Butler: A fragment of John Wesley's manuscript journal, 16th to 24th August 1739", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLII, 1979-80, pp. 93-100.

BAKER, Frank: "The trans-Atlantic triangle: Relations between British, Canadian and American Methodism during Wesley's lifetime", Bulletin of the Committee on Archives of the United Church of Canada, No. 28, 1979, pp. 5-21.

BALDA, Wesley D.: "Ecclesiastics and enthusiasts: The evangelical emergence in England, 1760-1800", Historical Magazine of the Protestant Epis-

copal Church, Vol. XLIX, 1980, pp. 221-31.

BARNETT, Leonard Palin: What is Methodism?, London: Epworth Press, 1980, pp. viii. 69.

- Beckerlegge, Oliver Aveyard: "The Lavington Correspondence", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLII, 1979-80, pp. 101-11, 139-49, 167-80.
- BOAK, George Herbert: Reminiscences and reflections: My experience of Cliff College and then onward, beginning 1924 & 5, Hutton Buscel: [the author], 1980, pp. 48.
- Burgess, John: A history of Cumbrian Methodism, Kendal: Titus Wilson, 1980, pp. viii. 168.
- BUTLER, H. M.: "The 'pious sisterhood': A study of women's roles in English Methodism, c. 1740-c. 1840", La Trobe University B.A. thesis, 1978.
- CARTER, Bill: "Methodist Church records and their interest to the family history researcher", Blackcountryman, Vol. 13, Autumn 1980, pp. 54-7.
- CARVELEY, Kenneth Cyril: "The ecclesiola principle: Studies in English ecclesiology and spirituality and related German movements from 16th-18th century", University of Manchester M.A. (Theol.) thesis, 1980, pp. iv. 224.

CHASE, Myrna: Elie Halévy: An intellectual biography, New York: Columbia University Press, 1980, pp. x. 293.

COLEMAN, Bruce Ivor: "Religious worship in Devon in 1851", The Devon Historian, No. 18, April 1979, pp. 3-7.

DALLIMORE, Arnold Arthur: George Whitefield: The life and times of the great evangelist of the eighteenth-century revival, Volume 2, Edinburgh: Banner of Truth Trust, 1980, pp. xvi. 602.

EDWARDS, Eric: Yr Eglwys Fethodistaidd: Hanes ystadegol am aelodau, gweinidogion, capelau &c. yn y taleithiau Cymraeg, Llandysul: Gwasg Gomer, 1980,

pp. 132.

- EDWARDS, Maldwyn Lloyd: My dear sister: The story of John Wesley and the women in his life, Manchester: Penwork (Leeds) Ltd., [1980], pp. 124.
- ELLIS, Miriam and Martin: "The origins and growth of choirs in Methodism", Methodist Church Music Society Bulletin, Vol. 3, No. 6, January 1980, pp. 109-13.
- FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist Historical Literature, 1978", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLII, 1979-80, pp.
- FLEMING, Richard Lee: "The concept of sacrifice in the eucharistic hymns of John and Charles Wesley", Southern Methodist University D.Min. dissertation, 1980.

- Foot, Sarah: My grandfather, Isaac Foot, St. Teath: Bossiney Books, 1980, pp. 112.
- FROST, Francis: "Biblical imagery and religious experience in the hymns of the Wesleys", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. XLII, 1979-80, pp. 158-66.
- FROST, Francis: "Méthodisme", Catholicisme, hier, aujourd'hui, demain: Encyclopédie publiée sous la direction du Centre Interdisciplinaire des Facultés Catholiques de Lille, No. 38, Paris: Letouzey et Ané, 1980, cols. 48-71.
- GEORGE, Alfred Raymond: "Foundation documents of the Faith: IX. Methodist statements", Expository Times, Vol. 91, 1979-80, pp. 260-3.
- GILBERT, Alan D.: The making of post-Christian Britain: A history of the secularization of modern society, London: Longman, 1980, pp. xv. 173.
- GOLDHAWK, Norman Panter: "Hymns for the use of the people called Methodists, 1780", Hymn Society of Great Britain and Ireland Bulletin, Vol. 9, No. 9, September 1980, pp. 170-5.
- GOWLAND, David Alexander: "Methodism and the education of the people" [Part 1], Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 12, May 1980, pp. 16-24.
- GREGORY, Arthur S.: ""Nearer while we sing': 1780-1980", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLII, 1979-80, pp. 125-31.
- GRIDER, J. Kenneth: "Evaluation of Timothy Smith's interpretation of Wesley", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 15, No. 2, Fall 1980, pp. 64-9.
- HATCHER, Stephen G.: A Primitive Methodist bibliography, [Leigh-on-Sea]: Laurie Gage Books, 1980, pp. [88].
- HEMPTON, David N.: "The Methodist crusade in Ireland, 1795-1845", Irish Historical Studies, Vol. XXII, 1980-1, pp. 33-48.
- HENDERSON, David Michael: "The class meeting in Methodism and Chartism", Indiana University M.A. thesis, 1976.
- HENDERSON, David Michael: "John Wesley's instructional groups", Indiana University Ph.D. dissertation, 1980, pp. vii. 260.
- Hughes, Glyn: "Life of Grimshaw", Pennine Magazine, Vol. 1, No. 5, June/ July 1980, pp. 17-19.
- Jennings, Robert H.: "Recent eucharistic renewal in the Roman, Anglican and Methodist Churches", University of Durham M.A. thesis, 1978, pp. [iii.] 106.
- Jenson, Evelyn Gene van Til: "John Wesley's use of three types of classical oratory—forensic, epideictic and deliberative—in his Journal", Ball State University Ed.D. dissertation, 1980, pp. 195.
- LAWTON, George: "Grace in Wesley's Fifty-three Sermons: A concordance view", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLII, 1979-80, pp. 112-15.
- Lewis, G. J.: "The geography of religion on the middle borderlands of Wales in 1851", Transactions of the Honourable Society of Cymmrodorion, 1980, 123-42.
- MARCHANT, Colin: "Interaction of Church and society in an east London borough (West Ham)", University of London Ph.D. thesis, 1979, pp. 359, [xxix].
- MARQUARDT, Mansred: "John Wesleys 'Synergismus'", Die Einheit der Kirche: Dimensionen ihrer Heiligkeit, Katholizität und Apostolizität—Festgabe Peter Meinhold zum 70. Geburtstag, ed. Lorenz Hein, Veröffentlichungen des Instituts für Europäische Geschichte, Mainz, Bd. 85, Wiesbaden: Franz Steiner Verlag, 1977, pp. 96-102.
- MEYLER, Mary J.: The bi-centenary of John Wesley's 1780 Collection of Hymns. Milford Haven: [the author], 1980, pp. [8].

M[ILNE], R. G.: County: The story of a Wesleyan Methodist church in North Liverpool, 1880-1980, [Ince Blundell: the author, 1980], pp. [ii]. 65.

MINOR, Mark: "John Clare and the Methodists: A reconsideration", Studies

in Romanticism, Vol. 19, 1980, pp. 31-50.

MCRRISH, Robert C.: A history of Mevagissey Methodists, 1752-1980, [Mevagissey: Mevagissey Methodist Church], 1980, pp. [vii]. 77, [x].

NEWTON, John Anthony: "Methodists and obedience", Epworth Review, Vol. 7, No. 3, September 1980, pp. 55-61.

NUTTALL, Geoffrey Fillingham: "Charles Wesley in 1739. By Joseph Williams of Kidderminster", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLII, 1979-80, pp. 181-5.

Orr, Philip W.: "John Wesley on health: A word for sensible regimen",

Methodist History, Vol. XVIII, 1979-80, pp. 193-204.

PAYNE, Ernest Alexander: "John Wesley and some Baptist encounters", Epworth Review, Vol. 7, No. 2, May 1980, pp. 60-8.

PAZ, Denis George: "Popular anti-Catholicism in England, 1850-1851",

Albion, Vol. 11, 1979, pp. 331-59. Piggin, Stuart: "Halévy revisited: The origins of the Wesleyan Methodist Missionary Society—an examination of Semmel's thesis", Journal of Imperial and Commonwealth History, Vol. IX, 1980-1, pp. 17-37.

POWELL, Ken: The fall of Zion: Northern chapel architecture and its future, London: Save Britain's Heritage, 1980, pp. [48].

PRIME, Honor: The lamb white days, Guildford: Lutterworth Press, 1980, pp. [vii]. 179.

RACK, Henry Derman: "Recent books on Methodism", Epworth Review,

Vol. 7, No. 1, January 1980, pp. 82-8.

RAIMO, John William: "Spiritual harvest: The Anglo-American revival in Boston, Massachusetts and Bristol, England, 1739-1742", University of Wisconsin Ph.D. dissertation, 1974, pp. 287.

RATNAYAKA, Shanta: Two ways of perfection: Buddhist and Christian, Col-

ombo: Lake House Investments, 1978, pp. xiv. 180.

RIVERS, Isabel: "'Strangers and pilgrims': Sources and patterns of Methodist narrative", Augustan worlds: Essays in honour of A. R. Humphreys, ed. J. C. Hilson, M. Monica B. Jones and John Richard Watson, Leicester: Leicester University Press, 1978, pp. 189-203.

ROGAL, Samuel J.: "The elder unto the well-beloved": The letters of John Wesley", Journal of Religious Studies, Vol. 7, Fall 1979, pp. 73-87.

ROGAL, Samuel J.: "John Wesley's lady preachers", United Methodists Today, Vol. 1, No. 9, September 1974, pp. 78-80.

ROGAL, Samuel J.: "The role of Paradise Lost in works by John and Charles

Wesley", Milton Quarterly, Vol. 13, 1979, pp. 114-19.

Rose, Edward Alan: A register of Methodist circuit plans: Fifth supplement, Mottram-in-Longdendale: The Society of Cirplanologists, 1980, pp. [52].

Rowe, Kenneth E.: Methodist women: A guide to the literature, Lake Junaluska, North Carolina: General Commission on Archives and History, The United Methodist Church, 1980, pp. iii. 50.

RUDOLPH, Erwin Paul: William Law, Boston: Twayne Publishers, 1980,

RUPP, Ernest Gordon: "Confessio Augustana: A Methodist appraisal", LWF Report, No. 6/7, December 1979, pp. 83-94.

SHEARD, Michael Rowland: "The origins and early development of Primitive Methodism in Cheshire and South Lancashire, 1800-1860", University of Manchester Ph.D. thesis, 1980, 3 vol., pp. xi. 1156.

SHIMIZU, Mitsuo: "Epistemology in the thought of John Wesley", Drew

University Ph.D. dissertation, 1980, pp. 245.

SMITH, Timothy L.: "How John Fletcher became the theologian of Wesleyan perfectionism, 1770-1776", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 15, No. 1, Spring 1980, pp. 68-87.

SNYDER, Howard A.: The radical Wesley & patterns for church renewal, Downers Grove, Illinois: Inter-Varsity Press, 1980, pp. [xiv]. 189.

SNYDER, Howard A.: "Wesley's conception of the Church", The Asbury Seminarian, Vol. 33, No. 1, January 1978.

SPINNEY, Bryan F.: Methodist hymn-book revision, 1904 and 1933, [Farn-borough: the author], 1980, pp. 15.

STARKEY, Lycurgus M.: "The Holy Spirit and the Wesleyan witness",

Religion in Life, Vol. 49, 1980, pp. 72-80.

STOEFFLER, F. Ernest: "Pietism, the Wesleys and Methodist beginnings in America", Continental pietism and early American Christianity, ed. F. Ernest Stoeffler, Grand Rapids, Michigan: William B. Eerdmans Publishing Company, 1976, pp. 184-221.

SWIFT, Rowland C.: Methodism in the Purley circuit: A brief history of the circuit

and churches [Danehill: the author, 1980], pp. [ii]. 92.

Swift, Sarah Patricia: "The treatment of Methodism in eighteenth century novels", University of Oxford B.Litt. thesis, 1978, pp. [vii]. 208.

THOMAS, Muriel: Hersden: Fifty years of Methodism in a Kentish mining village, Hersden: [the compiler], 1979, pp. 76.

Townsend, Michael J.: Our tradition of faith: A fresh look at the doctrinal emphases of the Methodist theological tradition, London: Epworth Press, 1980, pp. 132.

Turner, Christopher Ben: "Revivals and popular religion in Victorian and Edwardian Wales", University College of Wales, Aberystwyth Ph.D. thesis, 1979, pp. vi. 462.

Turner, John Munsey: "Ministry to the whole person: A Birmingham story, 1825-1980", Queen's Essays, ed. John Munsey Turner, Birmingham: The Queen's College, 1980, pp. 19-39.

VICKERS, John Ashley and Young, Betty: A Methodist guide to London and the South-East, Bognor Regis: World Methodist Historical Society (British

Section), 1980, pp. [ii. 46].

WEARMOUTH, John: This from that: The story of 200 years of Methodism in the area of Newton Aycliffe New Town in County Durham, [Newton Aycliffe: the Methodist Church], 1980, pp. 80.

WESLEY, John: The Works of John Wesley, Volume 25: Letters, I, 1721-1739, ed. Frank Baker, Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1980, pp. xxii. 763.

Wood, Arthur Skevington: "The contribution of John Wesley to the theology of Grace", Grace unlimited, ed. Clark H. Pinnock, Minneapolis: Bethany Fellowship, 1975.

CLIVE D. FIELD.

WORLD METHODIST HISTORICAL SOCIETY NOTES

British Section Residential Conference, Easter 1983

This will take place at Westhill College, Selly Oak, Birmingham, and information and booking forms are now available. Please send stamped addressed envelope to Mr. John A. Vickers at the WMHS address below.

"Methodist Guide to London and the South-East"

A SUPPLEMENT is now available—obtainable by those who already have the *Guide* for 24p. post free. For the *Guide* itself including Supplement send £1 plus 21p. postage to WMHS Publications, 87, Marshall Avenue, Bognor Regis, West Sussex, PO21 2TW.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1981

THIS year, for the first time, entries have been grouped under broad subject headings, with appropriate cross-references, instead of being listed in a single alphabetical sequence. The selection criteria, explained in *Proceedings*, xl, p. 145, and xlii, p. 134, remain unchanged.

The compiler is always pleased to hear of significant contributions to the literature which merit inclusion in these bibliographies. He may be contacted at the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Oxford Road, Manchester, M13 9PP.

BIBLIOGRAPHY AND METHODOLOGY

- BAKER, Frank: "Unfolding John Wesley: A survey of twenty years' studies in Wesley's thought", Quarterly Review, Vol. 1, Fall 1980, pp. 44-58.
- 2. Field, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist Historical Literature, 1979", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLIII, 1981-2, pp. 21-4.

3. LEARY, William: Local Methodist records: A brief explanation of local Methodist archival material deposited in County Record Offices, Bognor Regis: WMHS Publications, 1981, pp. 11.

4. Rogal, Samuel J.: "A survey of Methodist periodicals published in England, 1778-1900", Victorian Periodicals Review, Vol. 14, 1981, pp. 66-9.

 Rose, Edward Alan: A checklist of British Methodist periodicals, Bognor Regis: WMHS Publications, 1981, pp. [29].

6. Rowe, Kenneth E.: Methodist Union Catalog, pre-1976 imprints: Volume V, G-Haz, Metuchen, New Jersey: Scarecrow Press, 1981, pp. xiii. 357.

7. Swift, Wesley Frank: How to write a local history of Methodism, third revision with additions by Thomas Shaw and Edward Alan Rose, Bunbury: Alfred A. Taberer, 1981, pp. 24.

8. Vickers, John Ashley: Methodist Historical Register, 1981, Bognor Regis: World Methodist Historical Society (British Section), 1981, pp. [14].

9. VICKERS, John Ashley: "Methodist History: Sources and methods": Report of a Conference held by the Wesley Historical Society and the World Methodist Historical Society (British Section) at Southlands College, Wimbledon, 21st-24th April 1981, Bognor Regis: World Methodist Historical Society (British Section), [1981], pp. 20.

GENERAL HISTORIES: NATIONAL

10. English, Donald: "Eighteenth century roots of the Wesleyan revival", Bristol Branch of the Wesley Historical Society Bulletin, No. 31, [1981], pp. 1-10.

Woop, Arthur Skevington: "The eighteenth century Methodist revival reconsidered", Evangelical Quarterly, Vol. LIII, 1981, pp. 130-48.

GENERAL HISTORIES: REGIONAL AND LOCAL

12. Barton, David Anthony: "Aspects of Nonconformity in six Derbyshire towns, 1850-1914: A comparative study of Derby, Chesterfield, Bakewell, Matlock, Glossop and Belper", University of Sheffield M.A. thesis, 1981, 2 vol., pp. iv. 389.

Bunting, Jabez: Scottish Methodism in the early Victorian period: The 13. Scottish correspondence of the Rev. Jabez Bunting, 1800-57, ed. Alan J. Hayes and David Alexander Gowland, Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 1981, pp. viii. 144.

Burgess, John: "The growth and development of Methodism in Cumbria: The local history of a denomination from its inception to the Union of 1932 and after", Northern History, Vol. XVII, 1981,

pp. 133-52.

CARTER, E. R.: History of Bath Road Methodist Church, Swindon, 1880-15.

1980, Swindon: [the author], 1981, pp. 81.

CENSUS OFFICE: The Religious Census of 1851: A calendar of the returns 16. relating to Wales, Volume II, North Wales, ed. Ieuan Gwynedd Iones. Board of Celtic Studies History and Law Series, No. 31, Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 1981, pp. vii. 438.

Colls, Robert M.: "Work, culture and protest in the North East mining community in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries",

University of York D.Phil. thesis, 1980, pp. 536.

DICKMAN, H. J.: "Within these walls": The story of Hill Mountain and 18. Llangwm Wesley Methodist churches in the Haverfordwest and Milford Haven circuit, Haverfordwest: [the author, 1981], pp. 51.

ELLERAY, D. Robert: The Victorian churches of Sussex, with illustrations 19. and a check-list of churches and chapels erected during the years 1810-1914, London: Phillimore, 1981, pp. ix. 95.

Francis, P. R.: "Wesleyan opposition to Buntingism in Middlesex, 20. 1825-55, with special reference to the importance of the press", Council for National Academic Awards M.Phil. thesis, 1980.

HALL, Brian M.: Woodsetton Methodist Church centenary, 1882-1982, [Woodsetton: Woodsetton Methodist Church, 1981], pp. 60.

HOWELL, David: "Primitive Methodism in Pembrokeshire: The 22. chapel in a rural society", Pembrokeshire Historian, Vol. 7, 1981, pp.

JONES, Ieuan Gwynedd: "Patterns of religious worship in Montgomeryshire in the mid-nineteenth century", Montgomeryshire Collections, Vol. 68, 1980, pp. 93-118.

LEARY, William and ROBINSON, David N.: A history of Methodism in 24.

Louth, Louth: Louth Methodist Church, 1981, pp. 54.

Manning, Anthony J.: Bents Green Methodist Church, 1932-1982: A 25. commemorative booklet to mark the golden jubilee, Sheffield: G. H. Tattershall, 1981, pp. 64.

26. Morgan, Derec Llwyd: Y Diwygiad Mawr, Llandysul: Gwasg Gomer,

1981, pp. xi. 320.

MORRIS, J. A. Pendry: The chapel on the hill: A history of Surbiton Hill 27. Methodist Church, 1882-1982, Surbiton: the author, 1981, pp. xi. 92.

WASDELL, David: 1781-1981, 200 years of Methodism: A study of Barking 28. Methodist Church, London: Urban Church Project, [1981], pp. [i].

Widdle, Henry L.: The story of Christianity in Cumbria: A geographical appraisal, Kendal: Titus Wilson & Son, 1981, pp. xii. 146.

YATES, W. Nigel: "Victorian church attendance: The local evidence", 30. Hampshire studies: Presented to Dorothy Dymond, C.B.E., M.A., D.Litt. on the occasion of her ninetieth birthday, ed. John Webb, W. Nigel Yates and Sarah Peacock, Portsmouth: Portsmouth City Records Office, 1981, pp. 225-40.

29.

18 PROCEEDINGS OF THE WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY

THE WESLEYS

31. BAKER, Frank: "John Wesley, postal pastor", Dig or die: Papers given at the World Methodist Historical Society Wesley Heritage Conference at Wesley College within the University of Sydney, 10-15 August 1980, ed. James Stuart Udy and Eric Gerald Clancy, Sydney: World Methodist Historical Society Australasian Section, 1981, pp. 37-47.

32. BAKER, Frank: "Susanna Wesley: Puritan, parent, pastor, protagonist, pattern", ibid., pp. 77-88.

33. GENTRY, Peter W.: The wonder of Wesley, [Weston-super-Mare: the author, 1981], pp. 10.

34. HARPER, J. Steven: "The devotional life of John Wesley, 1703-38",

Duke University Ph.D. dissertation, 1981, pp. 729.

MORGAN, David T.: "John Wesley's sojourn in Georgia revisited", Georgia Historical Quarterly, Vol. 64, 1980, pp. 253-62.
 SCHILLER, Francis: "Reverend Wesley, Doctor Marat and their elections."

Schiller, Francis: "Reverend Wesley, Doctor Marat and their electric fire", Clio Medica, Vol. 15, 1980-1, pp. 159-76.

37. WALLS, Jerry L.: "John Wesley's critique of Martin Luther", Methodist History, Vol. XX, 1981-2, pp. 29-41.

38. Wesley, John: John Wesley's England: A 19th-century pictorial history based on an 18th-century journal, compiled by Richard Bewes, London: Hodder & Stoughton, 1981, pp. [128].

39. WESLEY, John and WESLEY, Charles: John and Charles Wesley: Selected prayers, hymns, journal notes, sermons, letters and treatises, ed. Frank Whaling, London: SPCK, 1981, pp. xx. 412.

40. WILDER, Franklin: The Methodist riots: The testing of Charles Wesley, Great Neck, New York: Todd & Honeywell, 1981, pp. 160.

See also Nos. 1, 49, 50, 52, 53, 55, 56, 57, 58, 59, 60, 63, 64, 65, 67, 68, 69, 80, 91, 93.

OTHER BIOGRAPHY

- 41. Albin, Thomas R.: Full salvation: The spirituality of Anna Reynalds of Truro, 1775-1840, Cornish Methodist Historical Association Occasional Publication No. 17, [Redruth]: the Association, 1981, pp. 28.
- 42. BOULTON, David John: "Women and early Methodism", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLIII, 1981-2, pp. 13-17.
- 43. Dickson, Mora: The powerful bond: Hannah Kilham, 1774-1832, London: Dobson, 1980, pp. 252.

44. Howden, Thomas: My life story, ed. C. Richard Moody, [Brayton: the editor, 1981], pp. [iii]. 48, [v].

45. Hunston, Ramon: Order! Order! A biography of The Right Honourable George Thomas, London: Marshall, Morgan & Scott, 1981, pp. [xii]. 145.

46. MACQUIBAN, Timothy S. Alexander-: "A prince among preachers: A short biography of William Morley Punshon", Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch) Bulletin, No. 39, September 1981, pp. 2-7.

47. MOULTON, Harold K.: "A Methodist family: Ministerial succession and intermarriage", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLIII, 1081-2, pp. 40-58.

XLIII, 1981-2, pp. 49-58.

48. THOMPSON, Edwin: "This remarkable family": A study of the Barritts of Foulridge, 1750-1850, compiled from the memoirs, diaries and correspondence of the family, Barnoldswick: the author, 1981, pp. [iv]. 39.

See also Nos. 13, 72.

THEOLOGY

BAKER, Frank: "John Wesley and the Bible", Historical Highlights, 49. June 1976.

BENCE, Clarence Luther: "John Wesley's teleological hermeneutic", Emory University Ph.D. dissertation, 1981, pp. 304. 50.

DOWNEY, James: "Barnabas and Boanerges: Archetypes of eighteenth-51. century preaching", University of Toronto Quarterly, Vol. 51, 1981-2, pp. 36-46.

HILLMAN, Robert John: "Grace in the preaching of Calvin and Wes-52. ley", Dig or die: Papers given at the World Methodist Historical Society Wesley Heritage Conference at Wesley College within the University of Sydney, 10-15 August 1980, ed. James Stuart Udy and Eric Gerald Clancy, Sydney: World Methodist Historical Society Australasian Section, 1981, pp. 279-89.

HYNSON, Leon Orville: "Evangelism and social ethics in Wesley's 53. theology", AME Zion Quarterly Review, Vol. 93, No. 2, July 1981,

pp. 2-18.

McCarthy, Daryl: "Early Wesleyan views of scripture", Wesleyan 54. Theological Journal, Vol. 16, No. 2, Fall 1981, pp. 95-105.

MADRON, Thomas William: "John Wesley on economics", Sanctification

55. & liberation: Liberation theologies in light of the Wesleyan tradition, ed. Theodore Runyon, Nashville: Abingdon, 1981, pp. 102-15.

Míguez Bonino, José: "Wesley's doctrine of sanctification from a 56.

liberationist perspective", ibid., pp. 49-63. Runyon, Theodore: "Introduction: Wesley and the theologies of 5**7**· liberation", ibid., pp. 9-48.

Schneeberger, Vilém D.: "Haushalter Gottes. (Beitrag zum Thema 58. Verzicht im Blick auf christliche Lebenshaltung)", Communio Viatorum, Vol. XXIII, 1980, pp. 65-70.

SHELTON, R. Larry: "John Wesley's approach to scripture in historical perspective", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 16, No. 1, Spring 59. 1981, pp. 23-50.

6o. SMITH, Timothy Lawrence: "Notes on the exegesis of John Wesley's 'Explanatory Notes upon the New Testament'", ibid., Vol. 16, No. 1, Spring 1981, pp. 107-13.

STOKES, Mack B.: The Bible in the Wesleyan heritage, Nashville: Abing-61.

don, 1981, pp. 95.

Wood, Laurence W.: Pentecostal grace, Wilmore, Kentucky: Francis Asbury Publishing Company, 1980, pp. 276.

See also Nos. 37, 65, 81.

HYMNOLOGY

RADFORD, Elizabeth G.: "Wrestling Jacob: Charles Wesley's spiritual 63. pilgrimage as reflected in his hymns", Heritage: Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 1, No. 4, December 1981, pp. 12-28.

SHARPE, Eric John: "'Gentle Jesus, meek and mild': Variations on 64. a nursery theme, for congregation and critic", Evangelical Quarterly,

Vol. LIII, 1981, pp. 149-64. SMITH, Timothy Lawrence: "The Holy Spirit in the hymns of the Wesleys", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 16, No. 2, Fall 1981, pp. 20-47.

STEVENSON, Robert: "The eighteenth-century hymn tune", English. 66. hymnology in the eighteenth century: Papers read at a Clark Library Seminar

20 PROCEEDINGS OF THE WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY

5 March 1977, Los Angeles: William Andrews Clark Memorial Library, University of California, Los Angeles, 1980, pp. 21-66.

67. Wesley, John and Wesley, Charles: The richest legac: The eucharistic hymns of John and Charles Wesley, ed. Jack Robert Burton, [Norwich:

the editor, 1981, pp. 114].

68. Wood, A. Harold: "Charles Wesley's hymns on holiness", Dig or die:
Papers given at the World Methodist Historical Society Wesley Heritage
Conference at Wesley College within the University of Sydney, 10-15 August
1980, ed. James Stuart Udy and Eric Gerald Clancy, Sydney:
World Methodist Historical Society Australasian Section, 1981, pp.
67-76.

69. Wood, A. Harold: "Our heritage in Charles Wesley's hymns", ibid.,

pp. 48-66.

See also No. 39.

LITURGY AND WORSHIP

70. TRIPP, David H.: "Behind the 'Alternative Order'", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLIII, 1981-2, pp. 4-8.

See also No. 67.

POLITY AND INSTITUTIONS

71. DEAN, William W.: "The Methodist class meeting: The significance of its decline", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLIII, 1981-2, pp. 41-8.

See also Nos. 20, 72, 73, 74, 82.

MINISTRY

72. BATES, E. Ralph: "Didsbury College, 1919-1923: Recollections & reflections [Part 1]", Journal of the Lancashire & Cheshire Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 4, No. 4, August 1981, pp. 66-71.

73. HARTLEY VICTORIA METHODIST COLLEGE: Hartley Victoria Methodist College, 1881-1981: The first 100 years, [Manchester: the College,

1981], pp. 32.

74. MILBURN, Geoffrey E.: A school for the prophets: The origins of ministerial education in the Primitive Methodist Church. [Sunderland: the author.

1981, pp. 36].

75. Musgrove, Frank and Middleton, Roger: "Rites of passage and the meaning of age in three contrasted social groups: professional footballers, teachers and Methodist ministers", British Journal of Sociology, Vol. XXXII, 1981, pp. 39-55.

See also No. 47.

SOCIAL WITNESS

Anstey, Roger Thomas: "Religion and British slave emancipation",
 The abolition of the Atlantic slave trade: Origins and effects in Europe, Africa
 and the Americas, ed. David Eltis and James Walvin, Madison: University of Wisconsin Press, 1981, pp. 37-61.
 BINFIELD, J. Clyde G.: Belmont's Portias: Victorian Nonconformists and

77. BINFIELD, J. Clyde G.: Belmont's Portias: Victorian Nonconformists and middle-class education for girls, Friends of Dr. Williams's Library Thirty-fifth Lecture, London: Dr. Williams's Trust, 1981, pp. 35.

78. GOWLAND, David Alexander: "Methodism and the education of the people [Part 2]", Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 13, August 1981, pp. 2-6.

79. Greener, Tom: "Methodism and primary education: Part (i)", Wesley Historical Society North East Branch Bulletin, No. 36, August 1981, pp. 14-18.

8a. Phipps, William E.: "John Wesley on slavery", Quarterly Review, Vol.

1, Summer 1981, pp. 23-31. Santos, Julian Baylon: "The relationship of salvation and social res-81. ponsibility in the Wesleyan tradition", School of Theology at Claremont D.Min. dissertation, 1981, pp. 98.

82. WATSON, F. E.: Culford School: The first hundred years, 1881-1981, Bury St. Edmunds: Governors of Culford School, 1980, pp. 216.

WILKINSON, Thomas Gordon: "Methodism and education in the 83. nineteenth century", University of Bristol M.Ed. thesis, 1977, pp. [iii]. 74.

See also Nos. 36, 53.

LABOUR AND POLITICS

84. Kent, John Henry Somerset: "Methodism and social change in Brit-, Sanctification and Liberation: Liberation theologies in light of the Wesleyan tradition, ed. Theodore Runyon, Nashville: Abingdon, 1981,

pp. 83-101.

85. Piggin, Stuart: "A Marxist looks at Methodism: A critique of E. P. Thompson's assessment of the role of Methodism in an age of revolution", Dig or die: Papers given at the World Methodist Historical Society Wesley Heritage Conference at Wesley College within the University of Sydney, 10-15 August 1980, ed. James Stuart Udy and Eric Gerald Clancy, Sydney: World Methodist Historical Society Australasian Section, 1981, pp. 290-305.

RATTENBURY, Arnold: "Methodism and the tatterdemalions", Popular 86. culture and class conflict, 1590-1914: Explorations in the history of labour and leisure, ed. Eileen Yeo and Stephen Yeo, Brighton: Harvester

Press, 1981, pp. 28-61.

87. Scotland, Nigel A. D.: Methodism and the Revolt of the Field: A study of the Methodist contribution to agricultural trade unionism in East Anglia, 1872-96, Gloucester: Alan Sutton, 1981, pp. 296.

TAYLOR, Ernest Richard: "Some aspects of political alignments in 88. Methodism after Wesley", Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch

Bulletin, Vol. 3, No. 7, Spring 1981, pp. 78-84. WALSH, John Dixon: "Methodism and the common people", People's 89. history and socialist theory, ed. Raphael Samuel, London: Routledge & Kegan Paul, 1981, pp. 354-62.

YEO, Eileen: "Christianity in Chartist struggle, 1838-1842". Past & 90.

Present, No. 91, May 1981, pp. 109-39.

See also Nos. 17, 40, 45.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

BECKERLEGGE, Oliver Aveyard: "What John Wesley thought of 91. Popery", Prophetic Witness, Vol. 4, No. 1, January 1981, pp. 11-12 and Vol. 4, No. 2, February 1981, pp. 17-18.

NUTTALL, Geoffrey Fillingham: "Methodism and the older Dissent: 92. Some perspectives", Journal of the United Reformed Church History Society,

Vol. 2, No. 8, October 1981, pp. 259-74.

STEWART, Richard: "Bishop Challoner, 1781-1981 [and John Wes-93. ley]", The Tablet, Vol. 235, 1981, pp. 32-3.

LITERARY PORTRAYALS

DAKIN, Donald Hubert: "The Methodist and the influence of Meth-94. odism as depicted in Victorian fiction", University of Sheffield M.A. thesis, 1980, pp. ii. 258. CLIVE D. FIELD.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1982

BIBLIOGRAPHY AND METHODOLOGY

- 1. Field, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist Historical Literature, 1980", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLIII, 1981-2, pp. 88-91.
- 2. LEARY, William: My ancestor was a Methodist: How can I find out more about him?, London: Society of Genealogists, 1982, pp. [iv]. 12.
- LOWERY, Ralph: Robert F. Wearmouth of Oxhill: Social historian, [Sunderland]: Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch, 1982, pp. 26.
- 4. MacCulloch, Diarmaid: "Manuscript collections at Wesley College, Bristol: A handlist", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLIII, 1981-2, pp. 95-6.
- XLIII, 1981-2, pp. 95-6.

 MADDEN, Lionel: "Blynyddoedd cynnar 'Yr Eurgrawn'", Yr Eurgrawn, No. 174, Summer 1982, pp. 52-8.
- 6. Rowe, Kenneth E.: United Methodist studies: Basic bibliographies, Nashville: Abingdon, 1982, pp. 40.
- 7. SHEPHERDSON, Colin: A register of Methodist circuit plans containing chapels and churches in Buckinghamshire up to 1974, Slough: the author, 1982, pp. [27].
- 8. TURNER, John Munsey: "Robert Featherstone Wearmouth (1882-1963): Methodist historian", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLIII, 1981-2, pp. 111-16.

GENERAL HISTORIES: NATIONAL

- 9. BOWMER, John Coates: "Methodist Union", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLIII, 1981-2, pp. 101-10.
- BOWMER, John Coates: Methodist Union: A historical survey, Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Occasional Publication No. 5, Sunderland: the Branch, 1982, pp. [ii]. 20.
- 11. Davies, Rupert Eric: "Methodism", The testing of the Churches, 1932-1982: A Symposium, edited by Rupert Eric Davies, London: Epworth Press, 1982, pp. 32-59.
- Press, 1982, pp. 32-59.

 12. Minor, John E.: "The mantle of Elijah: Nineteenth-century Primitive Methodism and twentieth-century Pentecostalism", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLIII, 1981-2, pp. 141-9.
- 13. RUTTER, Robert Sherman: "The new birth: Evangelicalism in the transatlantic community during the Great Awakening, 1739-1745", Rutgers University, the State University of New Jersey (New Brunswick) Ph.D. dissertation, 1982, pp. 449.
- 14. Turner, John Munsey: "Primitive Methodism from Mow Cop to Peake's 'Commentary'", From Mow Cop to Peake, 1807-1932: Essays to commemorate the one hundred & seventy fifth anniversary of the beginnings of Primitive Methodism, May 1982, Wesley Historical Society Yorkshire Branch Occasional Paper No. 4, [Leeds]: the Branch, 1982, pp. 1-13.
- 15. VALENZE, Deborah Mary: "Prophetic sons and daughters: Popular religion and social change in England, 1790-1850", Brandeis University Ph.D. dissertation, 1981, pp. [v]. 323.
- 16. WERNER, Julia Stewart: "Getting into liberty: The background and early history of the Primitive Methodist Connexion", University of Wisconsin-Madison Ph.D. thesis, 1982, pp. vii. 467.

See also No. 58.

- 104 PROCEEDINGS OF THE WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY
 GENERAL HISTORIES: REGIONAL AND LOCAL
- 17. CLARK, David: Between pulpit and pew: Folk religion in a North Yorkshire fishing village, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1982, pp. xii. 186.
- 18. Cox, Jeffrey: The English Churches in a secular society: Lambeth, 1870-1930, New York: Oxford University Press, 1982, pp. xiii. 322.
- 19. FARR, Richard W.: "Non-Conformity in nineteenth century Exeter: An organisational study of two Non-Conformist chapels [Providence Bible Christian and Bartholomew Street Baptist], 1851-1901 set in the context of the Ecclesiastical Census of 1851", University of Exeter M.A. thesis, 1981, pp. vi. 233.
- 20. Ker, R. Alan: "The origins of Primitive Wesleyan Methodism in Ireland", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLIII, 1981-2, pp. 77-85.
- 21. LENTON, John H.: Methodism in Wellington, 1765-1982: For the centenary of the New Street Church, 1882-1982, [Admaston: the author, 1982], pp. [ii]. 65.
- 22. Mumby, Eileen: Methodism in Caistor, second edition, [Caistor]: John E. Minor, [1982, pp. 60].
- 23. PHILLIPS, Paul Thomas: The sectarian spirit: Sectarianism, society and politics in Victorian cotton towns [Blackburn, Bolton, Preston and Stockport], Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1982, pp. x. 210.
- 24. POINTON, A. G.: Methodists in West Somerset: Their place and influence in the life of the community—the story of the West Somerset circuit, 1790-1980, Minehead: the author, 1982, pp. v. 106.
- Rose, Edward Alan: "Methodism in South Lancashire to 1800", Transactions of the Lancashire and Cheshire Antiquarian Society, Vol. 81, 1982, pp. 67-91.
- 26. RULB, John: "Methodism, popular beliefs and village culture in Cornwall, 1800-50", Popular culture and custom in nineteenth-century England, edited by Robert D. Storch, London: Croom Helm, 1982, pp. 48-70
- 27. STURMINSTER NEWTON METHODIST CHURCH 150TH ANNIVERSARY COMMITTEE: Methodism in Sturminster Newton, 1832-1982, [Sturminster Newton: the Methodist Church, 1982, pp. 64].
- 28. Swift, Rowland C.: Lively people: Methodism in Nottingham, 1740-1979, Nottingham: University of Nottingham Department of Adult Education, 1982, pp. x. 189.
- 29. Tonkin, Ronald E.: The life and times of a chapel [St. Clement Street Bible Christian, Truro], Truro: the author, 1982, pp. [vii]. 54.
- 30. WHITTAKER, George Henry: "Nonconformity in North East Lancashire, 1662-1962", University of Durham M.A. thesis, 1981, pp. vii. 158.
- 31. WILLIAMS, Islwyn: "Spatial distribution of religious bodies in Wales", University of Wales (Aberystwyth) Ph.D. thesis, 1982, 2 vol., pp. [v]. 1023.
- See also Nos. 5, 7, 44, 46, 47, 51, 52, 53, 55, 71, 80, 81, 82, 89.

THE WESLEYS

- 32. Baker, Frank: "Publishing to the glory of God: John Wesley as seen in his writings", Historical Bulletin, World Methodist Historical Society, Vol. 11, First Quarter 1982, pp. 2-5.
- 33. Baker, Frank: "Susanna Wesley: Puritan, parent, pastor, protagonist, pattern", Women in new worlds, Volume II, edited by Rosemary

Skinner Keller, Louise L. Queen and Hilah Frances Thomas, Nashville: Abingdon, 1982, pp. 112-31.

34. BAKER, Frank: "Susanna Wesley: Puritan, parent, pastor, protagonist, pattern", *Epworth Review*, Vol. 9, No. 2, May 1982, pp. 39-46 [revised and abridged version of No. 33].

35. Chil.cote, Paul Wesley: "John Wesley as revealed by the journal of Hester Ann Rogers, July 1775-October 1784", Methodist History,

Vol. XX, 1981-2, pp. 111-23.

36. HAYES, Alan Lauffer: "John Wesley and Sophy Hopkey: A case study in Wesley's attitude toward women", Women in new worlds, Volume II, edited by Rosemary Skinner Keller, Louise L. Queen and Hilah Frances Thomas, Nashville: Abingdon, 1982, pp. 29-44.

37. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: "Rediscovering John Wesley through his diaries", Historical Bulletin, World Methodist Historical Society, Vol.

11, Third Quarter 1982, pp. 2-5.

38. Keefer, Luke L.: "John Wesley: Disciple of early Christianity", Temple University Ph.D. dissertation, 1982, 2 vol., pp. 747.

39. MASER, Frederick E.: "John Wesley as revealed in his humor", Historical Bulletin, World Methodist Historical Society, Vol. 11, Second Quarter 1982, pp. 5-10.

40. Tyson, John R.: "John Wesley and William Law: A reappraisal", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 17, No. 2, Fall 1982, pp. 58-78.

41. Wesley, John: John Wesley: Missionary to the English, London: Marshall, Morgan & Scott, 1982, pp. [96].

42. Wesley, John: The Works of John Wesley, Volume 26: Letters II, 1740-1755, edited by Frank Baker, Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1982, pp. xx. 684.

See also Nos. 13, 56, 57, 59, 60, 61, 62, 63, 64, 65, 66, 67, 68, 69, 70, 83.

OTHER BIOGRAPHY

43. BARTON, David Anthony: "William Griffith (1806-83): The 'Hercules of the Reform Movement'", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLIII, 1981-2, pp. 165-70.

4. BOWDEN, Kenneth F.: Samuel Chadwick and Stacksteads, Bacup: Stack-

steads Methodist Church, [1982], pp. 24.

45. Brown, Earl Kent: "Women of the Word: Selected leadership roles of women in Mr. Wesley's Methodism", Women in new worlds, edited by Hilah Frances Thomas and Rosemary Skinner Keller, Nashville:

Abingdon, 1981, pp. 69-87.

46. Dews, D. Colin: "Ann Carr (1783-1841) and the female revivalists of Leeds: A study in female preachers, secession and Primitive Methodism", From Mow Cop to Peake, 1807-1932: Essays to commemorate the one hundred & seventy fifth anniversary of the beginnings of Primitive Methodism, May 1982, Wesley Historical Society Yorkshire Branch Occasional Paper No. 4, [Leeds]: the Branch, 1982, pp. 15-31.

7. Gibbs, John Morel: Morels of Cardiff: The history of a family shipping firm,

Cardiff: National Museum of Wales, 1982, pp. 183.
48. James, David Walter: Brothers in ministry: The story of Walter and Francis Bertram James, Bognor Regis: World Methodist Historical Society (British Section), 1982, pp. 51.

. Jennings, Elizabeth: "Sir Isaac Holden, Bart. (1807-97): His place in the Wesleyan Connexion", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society,

Vol. XLIII, 1981-2, pp. 117-26, 150-8.

- 106 PROCEEDINGS OF THE WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY
- 50. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: "John Petty, 1807-1868: Insights into Victorian Primitive Methodism from the life and work of a travelling preacher", From Mow Cop to Peake, 1807-1932: Essays to commemorate the one hundred & seventy fifth anniversary of the beginnings of Primitive Methodism, May 1982, Wesley Historical Society Yorkshire Branch Occasional Paper No. 4, [Leeds]: the Branch, 1982, pp. 59-72.

51. Oakes, Philip: Dwellers all in time and space: A memory of the 1940s, London: André Deutsch, 1982, pp. 227.

52. Scorr, Beatrice: "The Dewsbury Riots and the Revd. Benjamin Ingham", Publications of the Thoresby Society, Vol. LVI, 1978-80, pp. 187-95.

53. Stovin, Cornelius: Journals of a Methodist farmer, 1871-1875, edited by Jean Stovin, London: Croom Helm, 1982, pp. [xvii]. 251.

54. WADDY, John Leonard: The Waddy Family, Bognor Regis: WMHS

Publications, 1982, pp. vii. 108.

55. WHARTON, Hannah Maria: Diary of Hannah Wharton, 1871-1873, Temple Sowerby and Kendal, edited by John Burgess, Carlisle: Cumbria Religious History Society, 1982, pp. [26].

See also Nos. 3, 8, 13, 35, 36, 61, 71, 84, 85, 88, 89, 90, 92, 93.

THEOLOGY

Cho, John Chongnahm: "John Wesley's view of fallen man", A spectrum of thought: Essays in honor of Dennis F. Kinlaw, edited by Michael L. Peterson, Wilmore: Francis Asbury Publishing Company, 1982, pp. 67-77.

57. COPPEDGE, Allan: "John Wesley and the issue of authority in theological pluralism", ibid., pp. 78-94.

58. Drewery, Benjamin: "Methodist Union: Some theological issues",

Epworth Review, Vol. 9, No. 2, May 1982, pp. 32-9. 59. LINDSTRÖM, Harald Gustaf Ake: Wesley und die Heiligung, 2. Auflage,

Stüttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1982, pp. 174.

60. MICHALSON, Carl: "The hermeneutics of holiness in Wesley", Interpreting God's word for today: An inquiry into hermeneutics from a biblical theological perspective, edited by Wayne McCown and James Earl Massey, Anderson: Warner Press, 1982.

 NEFF, Blake J.: "John Wesley and John Fletcher on entire sanctification: A metaphoric cluster analysis", Bowling Green State Uni-

versity Ph.D. dissertation, 1982, pp. 110.

RIVERS, Isabel: "Dissenting and Methodist books of practical divinity", Books and their readers in eighteenth-century England, edited by Isabel Rivers, Leicester: Leicester University Press, 1982, pp. 127-64.

63. Rupp, Ernest Gordon: The plant of salvation: A lecture to the Friends of Wesley's Chapel, given on Monday, May 27th, 1982 at Wesley's Chapel,

[London: Friends of Wesley's Chapel, 1982, pp. 12].

64. SMITH, Timothy Lawrence: "Chronological list of John Wesley's sermons and doctrinal essays", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 17, No. 2, Fall 1982, pp. 88-110.

65. Sylvest, Edwin E.: "Wesley desde el margen hispano", Apuntes, Vol.

1, No. 2, Summer 1981, pp. 14-19.

66. Weems, Lovett Hayes: The gospel according to Wesley: A summary of John Wesley's message, Nashville: Discipleship Resources, 1982.

See also Nos. 13, 38, 40, 68, 78, 83, 84, 85.

HYMNOLOGY

67. Andrews, John Samuel: A study of German hymns in current English hymnals, Berne: Peter Lang, 1981, pp. [vii]. 391.

68. BIBLE, Ken: "The Wesleys' hymns on full redemption and Pentecost: A brief comparison", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 17, No. 2, Fall 1982, pp. 79-87.

HOUGHTON, Elsie: Christian hymn-writers, Bryntirion: Evangelical Press of Wales, 1982, pp. 287.

LITURGY AND WORSHIP

70. George, Alfred Raymond: "The Sunday Service of the Methodists", Communio sanctorum: Mélanges offerts a Jean-Jacques von Allmen, Genève: Labor et Fides, 1982, pp. 194-203.

POLITY AND INSTITUTIONS

See Nos. 4, 5, 71, 74, 76, 77.

MINISTRY

71. BATES, Edmund Ralph: "Didsbury College, 1919-1923: Recollections & reflections [Parts 2 and 3]", Journal of the Lancashire & Cheshire Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 4, No. 5, January 1982, pp. 91-5; Vol. 4, No. 6, August 1982, pp. 103-7.

72. Johnson, Dale A.: "The Methodist quest for an educated ministry",

Church History, Vol. 51, 1982, pp. 304-20.

See also Nos. 4, 45, 46, 73, 77.

EVANGELISM AND MISSIONS

POTTER, Sarah Caroline: "The social origins and recruitment of English Protestant missionaries in the nineteenth century", University of London Ph.D. thesis, 1974, pp. 274.

STANLEY, Brian: "Home support for overseas missions in early Victorian England, c. 1838-1873", University of Cambridge Ph.D.

thesis, 1979, pp. 361.

TAGGART, Norman W.: "The Irish factor in World Methodism in 75. the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries", Queen's University of Belfast Ph.D. thesis, 1981, pp. xi. 417.

TIDBALL, Derek J.: "English Nonconformist home missions, 1796-

76.

1901", University of Keele Ph.D. thesis, 1982, pp. vi. 475.

WILLIAMS, Cecil Peter: "The recruitment and training of overseas 77. missionaries in England between 1850 and 1900 with special reference to the records of the Church Missionary Society, the Wesleyan Methodist Missionary Society, the London Missionary Society and the China Inland Mission", University of Bristol M.Litt. thesis, 1976, pp. xi. 409.

See also No. 46.

SOCIAL WITNESS

78. CHEATHAM, Carl Wade: "Social Christianity: A study of English Nonconformist social attitudes, 1880-1914", Vanderbilt University Ph.D. dissertation, 1982, pp. 377.

GREENER, Tom: "Methodism and primary education: Part[s] (ii) - 79. [and] (iii)", Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin, No. 37, March 1982, pp. 19-26; No. 38, September 1982, pp. 5-14.

Moody, C. Richard: Selby Wesleyan day school, [Brayton: the author],

1982, pp. [iv]. 52.

- 108 PROCEEDINGS OF THE WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY
- OWEN-JONES, Sheila M.: "Denominational attitudes to elementary 81. education in Glamorgan, 1800-1870", University of Wales (Cardiff) Ph.D. thesis, 1979, pp. xiv. 522.

PRITCHARD, Peter Benson: "The Churches and the Liverpool School 82. Board, 1870-1903", University of Liverpool Ph.D. thesis, 1981, pp. [xi]. 449.

RACK, Henry Derman: "Doctors, demons and early Methodist heal-83. ing", The Church and healing: Papers read at the twentieth summer meeting and the twenty-first winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by W. J. Sheils, Studies in Church History 19, Oxford: Basil Blackwell, 1982, pp. 137-52.

RATLEDGE, Wilbert Harold: "Evangelicals and social change: The 84. social thought of three British evangelical preachers [William R. Dale, Hugh Price Hughes, and William Connor Magee], 1850-1900", North Texas State University Ph.D. dissertation, 1982, pp.

STOREY, Richard: "A note on business attitudes in the sermons of the 85. Rev. Silas Hocking", Business Archives, No. 48, November 1982, pp. 31-4.

See also No. 51.

LABOUR AND POLITICS

BEBBINGTON, David William: The Nonconformist Conscience: Chapel and politics, 1870-1914, London: George Allen & Unwin, 1982, pp. x.

Engeman, Thomas Sledge: "Religion and political reform: Wesleyan 87. Methodism in nineteenth-century Britain", Journal of Church and State, Vol. 24, 1982, pp. 321-36.

HEMPTON, David Neil: "Thomas Allan and Methodist politics, 1800-88. 1840", History, Vol. 67, 1982, pp. 13-31.
RICHARDSON, Sidney Y.: "John Skevington of Loughborough: Prim-

8a. itive Methodism and Chartism", From Mow Cop to Peake, 1807-1932: Essays to commemorate the one hundred & seventy fifth anniversary of the beginnings of Primitive Methodism, May 1982, Wesley Historical Society Yorkshire Branch Occasional Paper No. 4, [Leeds]: the Branch, 1982, pp. 47-58.

ROWLEY, John: "Hemm, William Peck (1820-89), Chartist and co-90. operator", Dictionary of Labour Biography, Volume VI, edited by Joyce M. Bellamy and John Saville, London: Macmillan Press, 1982, pp.

- TAYLOR, Ernest Richard: "Some aspects of political alignments in 91. Methodism after Wesley", Epworth Review, Vol. 9, No. 2, May 1982, pp. 47-52.
- VERNON, Betty D.: Ellen Wilkinson, 1891-1947, London: Croom Helm, 1982, pp. [xv]. 254.

See also Nos. 23, 52, 82.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

HOPKINS, James Kirkland: A woman to deliver her people: Joanna Southcott 93. and English millenarianism in an era of revolution, Austin: University of Texas Press, 1982, pp. xxii. 304.

See also No. 52.

CLIVE D. FIELD.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1983

BIBLIOGRAPHY AND METHODOLOGY

1. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist Historical Literature, 1981", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLIV. 1983-4, pp. 16-21.

HEMPTON, David Neil: "Evangelical revival and society: A historiographical review of Methodism and British society, c. 1750-1850", Themelios, New Series, Vol. 8, No. 3, April 1983, pp. 19-25.

LEARY, William: "The Methodist Archives", Archives, Vol. XVI,

1983-4, pp. 16-27.

THORNE, Roger F. S.: Methodism in Devon: A handlist of chapels and their records, Devon Record Office Handlist No. 2, Exeter: Devon Record Office, 1983, ii. 28pp.

THORNE, Roger F. S.: Methodism in the South-West: An historical bibli-

ography, [Topsham: the author, 1983], [i]. 56pp.

See also No. 7.

GENERAL HISTORIES: NATIONAL

6. DAVIES, Rupert Eric: "Since 1932", A history of the Methodist Church in Great Britain, Volume Three, general editors: Rupert Eric Davies, Alfred Raymond George and Ernest Gordon Rupp, London: Epworth Press, 1983, pp. 362-90.
7. MARTIN, David Alfred: "Faith, flour and jam. [Review of 'A history

of the Methodist Church in Great Britain, Volume Three']", Times

Literary Supplement, 1983, pp. 329-30.

RACK, Henry Derman: "Wesleyan Methodism, 1849-1902", A history of the Methodist Church in Great Britain, Volume Three, general editors: Rupert Eric Davies, Alfred Raymond George and Ernest Gordon Rupp, London: Epworth Press, 1983, pp. 119-66.

SANGSTER, Paul Edwin: A history of the Free Churches, London: Heine-

mann, 1983, viii, 216pp.

SNYDER, Howard Albert: "Pietism, Moravianism and Methodism as 10. renewal movements: A comparative and thematic study", University of Notre Dame Ph.D. thesis, 1983, 329pp.
Turner, John Munsey: "'Abandoned children': Methodist and

II. Catholic parallels in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries", Ep-

worth Review, Vol. 10, No. 3, September 1983, pp. 42-8.

TURNER, John Munsey: "Methodism in England, 1900-1932", A history of the Methodist Church in Great Britain, Volume Three, general editors: Rupert Eric Davies, Alfred Raymond George and Ernest Gordon Rupp, London: Epworth Press, 1983, pp. 309-61.

VALENZE, Deborah Mary: "Pilgrims and progress in nineteenth-13. century England. [The role of sectarian Methodism]", Culture, ideology and politics: Essays for Eric Hobsbawm, edited by Raphael Samuel and Gareth Stedman Jones, London: Routledge & Kegan Paul, 1983, pp. 113-26.

WILKINSON, John Thomas: "The non-Wesleyan traditions from 1849", A history of the Methodist Church in Great Britain, Volume Three, general editors: Rupert Eric Davies, Alfred Raymond George and Ernest

Gordon Rupp, London: Epworth Press, 1983, pp. 167-81.

GENERAL HISTORIES: REGIONAL AND LOCAL

- 15. BATES, Edmund Ralph: "Wesley's property deed for Bath", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLIV, 1983-4, pp. 25-35.
- 16. Coleman, Bruce Ivor: "Southern England in the Census of Religious Worship, 1851", Southern History, Vol. 5, 1983, pp. 154-88.
- 17. GALLAGHER, Robert David Eric: "Methodism in Ireland", A history of the Methodist Church in Great Britain, Volume Three, general editors: Rupert Eric Davies, Alfred Raymond George and Ernest Gordon Rupp, London: Epworth Press, 1983, pp. 232-52.
- 18. Hall, Michael: "'Who knows but it may continue?' (A history of Methodism in Quinton from 1781 to 1981)", University of Birmingham M.A. thesis, 1983, [xiii]. 286pp.
- 19. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: "Piety, profit and paternalism: Methodists in business in the North-East of England, c. 1760-1920", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLIV, 1983-4, pp. 45-92.
- 20. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: Religion in Sunderland in the mid-nineteenth century: A study based on the Religious Census of 1851 and including also John Candlish's voluntary census of 1861, Sunderland: Department of Geography and History, Sunderland Polytechnic, 1983, [ii]. 73pp.
- 21. MOORLEY, George: Iron in the blood, spirit in the heart: A history of Methodism [at Nottingham Road church, Ilkeston, 1883-1983], Ilkeston: Moorley's Bible & Bookshop Ltd., 1983, 123pp.
- 22. Pascoe, Joseph Alfred Strike: Fore Street Methodist Church, Porthleven: Centenary, 1883-1983, [Porthleven: Fore Street Methodist church, 1983], [ii]. 79pp.
- 23. ROBERTS, Griffith Thomas: "Methodism in Wales", A history of the Methodist Church in Great Britain, Volume Three, general editors: Rupert Eric Davies, Alfred Raymond George and Ernest Gordon Rupp, London: Epworth Press, 1983, pp. 253-64.
- 24. Rogal, Samuel J.: "John Wesley at Edinburgh, 1751-1790", Trinity Journal, New Series, Vol. 4, 1983, pp. 18-34.
- 25. Rogal, Samuel J.: "John Wesley's London", Asbury Seminarian, Vol. 34, 1979, pp. 23-33.
- SIMONSON, Robert D.: A history of the John Wesley Society [at the University of Oxford, 1883-1983], [Oxford: John Wesley Society, 1983, 21pp.]
- 27. STURDY, Alison Joan: "The diffusion of Methodism in rural Lincolnshire: An epidemic", [University of Oxford B.A. dissertation], 1981, v. 99pp.
- 28. WASDELL, David: A profile of Havering Road Methodist Church [in the Romford circuit], London: Unit for Research into Changing Institutions, 1983, [ii]. 50pp.
- 29. WASDELL, David: A profile of the Methodist Church, Barkingside, London: Unit for Research into Changing Institutions, [1983], ii. 54pp.
- 30. Wood, Arthur Skevington: "Methodism in Scotland", A history of the Methodist Church in Great Britain, Volume Three, general editors: Rupert Eric Davies, Alfred Raymond George and Ernest Gordon Rupp, London: Epworth Press, 1983, pp. 265-78.
- 31. WRIGHT, Jean M.: 'The people called Methodists' at Knowles Green, Bollington, Bollington: Bollington Methodist Church, 1983, [60]pp.
- See also Nos. 4, 5, 42, 47, 51, 52, 56, 97, 101, 103, 106,

THE WESLEYS

COPESTAKE, Reginald Henry: Learning about John Wesley, London: 32.

Mowbray, 1983, 32pp.

McEllhenney, John G.: "John Wesley and Samuel Johnson: A tale 33. of three coincidences", Methodist History, Vol. XXI, 1982-3, pp. 143-55.

MULLINS, James Herbert: "The influences of three groups [family, 34. Oxford Methodists, and Moravians] on John Wesley", Northeast

Missouri State University M.A. dissertation, 1983, 58pp.

Peters, John: "John Wesley: Crusading for souls", Harvester, Vol. LXII, No. 7, July 1983, pp. 2-4. 35.

ROGAL, Samuel I.: "The contributions of John and Charles Wesley 36. to the spread of popular religion", Grace Theological Journal, Vol. 4, 1983, pp. 233-44. Rogal, Samuel J.: "The Epworth women: Susanna Wesley and her

37. daughters", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 18, No. 2, Fall 1983, pp. 80-q.

38. ROGAL, Samuel J.: John and Charles Wesley [as authors], Boston:

Twayne Publishers, 1983, [xviii]. 178pp.

ROGAL, Samuel J.: "A Journal and Diary checklist of John Wesley's 39. reading, 14 October 1735-23 February 1791", Serif, Vol. 11, 1974, pp. 11-33.

SIGSWORTH, John Wilkins: World-changers: Karl Marx and John Wesley, 40. Stirling, Ontario: Easingwold Publications, 1982, 404pp.

WESLEY, John: The John Wesley Reader, compiled by Al Bryant, 41. Waco: Word Books, 1983, 276pp.

See also Nos. 15, 24, 25, 43, 57-60, 62, 64-72, 74, 76-86, 92, 94, 95, 101, 102, 104, 107, 110, 112, 113.

OTHER BIOGRAPHY

BOWDEN, Kenneth Frederick: "William John Tyne, printer and 'Joy-42. ful News'", Journal of the Lancashire & Cheshire Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 4, No. 7, January 1983, pp. 123-32.

Brown, Earl Kent: Women of Mr. Wesley's Methodism, New York: 43.

Edwin Mellen Press, 1983, xvii. 261pp.

CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: "The legacy of J. Ernest Rattenbury", Meth-44. odist History, Vol. XXI, 1982-3, pp. 207-24.

HOLLIDAY, John Benson: "Joseph Benson (1748-1821)", Wesley His-45. torical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 13, September 1983, pp. 2-8.

HOWARTH, David Heighton: How great a flame: Samuel Chadwick, 50 46. years on, Ilkeston: Moorley's Bible & Bookshop Ltd., 1983, 41pp.

LONGLEY, Thomas: Thomas Longley in Cornwall, 1798-1801: An extract 47. from 'Some account of Thomas Longley written by himself', edited by Cedric Appleby, Cornish Methodist Historical Association Occasional Publication No. 18, [Redruth]: Cornish Methodist Historical Association, 1983, 23pp.

MEADLEY, Thomas Donald: Kindled by a spark: The story of Thomas 48. Champness, Ilkeston: Moorley's Bible & Bookshop Ltd., 1983, 48pp.

MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: "Big business and denominational develop-49. ments in Methodism during the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries [with reference to the life of Sir William Hartley]", Epworth Review, Vol. 10, No. 3, September 1983, pp. 33-41.

PURCELL, William: Odd man out: A biography of Lord Soper of Kingsway, 50. revised edition, London: Mowbray, 1983, 196pp.

ROBINSON, Lawrence: "Lawrence Robinson remembers", Wesley His-51. torical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 4, No. 1, Spring 1983, pp. 12-15.

SEARSON, Edith Maude: I remember, [Kirkby-in-Ashfield: the author, 52.

1983, 89pp.]

SOPER, Donald Oliver: "Hugh Bourne (1772-1852)", 100 Great 53. Nineteenth-century Lives, edited by John Canning, London: Methuen, 1983, pp. 320-4.

THOMPSON, Douglas Weddell: A mountain road: An autobiography, East 54.

Hoathly: Margret Thompson, 1983, vii. 192pp.

Wood, Arthur Skevington: On fire for God: Thomas Cook, Ilkeston: 55.

Moorley's Bible & Bookshop Ltd., 1983, 32pp.

56. YOUNG, John: The diary of John Young, Sunderland chemist and Methodist lay preacher, covering the years 1841-1843, edited by Geoffrey Eden Milburn, Publications of the Surtees Society, Vol. CXCV, Durham: the Society, 1983, xxx. 218pp.

See also Nos. 19, 63, 69, 90.

THEOLOGY

BROCKWELL, Charles Wilbur: "John Wesley's doctrine of justification". 57. Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 18, No. 2, Fall 1983, pp. 18-32. BRYANT, Eunice R.: "La teología en acción: La teología de Juan

58. Wesley", Nazarene Theological Seminary D.Min. thesis, 1982.

CANNON, William Ragsdale: "Salvation in the theology of John Wes-59. ley", Bulletin of the Committee on Archives of the United Church of Canada. No. 27, 1978, pp. 42-54. Collier, John: "Wesley's Christian perfection in light of Luther and

60. Niebuhr", Church Divinity, 1981, edited by John H. Morgan, Notre

Dame: Church Divinity Monograph Series, 1981, pp. 12-22.

DAVIES, Rupert Eric: "Methodist theology", A new dictionary of Chris-61. tian Theology, edited by Alan Richardson and John Bowden, London: SCM Press, 1983, pp. 362-3.

DREYER, Frederick: "Faith and experience in the thought of John 62. Wesley", American Historical Review, Vol. 88, 1983, pp. 12-30.

Fennell, William O.: "Reflections on the life and work of Richard Watson (1781-1833), with special attention to the question of the 63. role of reason in the life of faith", Bulletin of the Committee on Archives of the United Church of Canada, No. 27, 1978, pp. 56-68.

GLASSON, Thomas Francis: "Wesley's New Testament reconsidered". 64.

Epworth Review, Vol. 10, No. 2, May 1983, pp. 28-34.

HARPER, J. Steven: Devotional life in the Wesleyan tradition, Nashville: 65. Upper Room, 1983, 8opp.

66. HARPER, J. Steven: John Wesley's message for today, Grand Rapids:

Zondervan Publishing House, 1983, 146pp. Hendricks, Melvin Elton: "John Wesley and natural theology", 67. Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 18, No. 2, Fall 1983, pp. 7-17. 68.

LANGFORD, Thomas Anderson: Practical divinity: Theology in the Wesleyan tradition, Nashville: Abingdon, 1983, 303pp.

LAWTON, George: Within the rock of ages: The life and work of Augustus 69. Montague Toplady, Cambridge: James Clarke & Co., 1983, 249pp.

McCormick, Kelley Steve: "John Wesley's use of John Chrysostom on the Christian life: Faith filled with the energy of love", Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 1983, 45pp.

OUTLER, Albert Cook: "The rediscovery of John Wesley through his 71. faith and doctrine", Historical Bulletin, World Methodist Historical Society, Vol. 12, First Quarter 1983, pp. 4-10.

ROGAL, Samuel J.: "Scriptural quotation in Wesley's 'Earnest Appeal'", Research Studies, Vol. 47, 1979, pp. 181-90. 72.

SELL, Alan Philip Frederick: The great debate: Calvinism, Arminianism 73. and salvation, Worthing: H. E. Walter, 1982, viii. 141pp.

Selleck, Jerald Brian: "The Book of Common Prayer in the theology 74.

of John Wesley", Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 1983, 357pp.

STRAWSON, William: "Methodist theology, 1850-1950", A history of the 75. Methodist Church in Great Britain, Volume Three, general editors: Rupert Eric Davies, Alfred Raymond George and Ernest Gordon Rupp, London: Epworth Press, 1983, pp. 182-231.

76. Tyson, John Rodger: "Charles Wesley's theology of the Cross: An examination of the theology and method of Charles Wesley as seen in his doctrine of the Atonement", Drew University Ph.D. thesis,

1983, 199300.

WATSON, Philip Saville: Die Autorität der Bibel bei Luther und Wesley, 77.

Stüttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1983, 27pp.

78. WESLEY, John: Die Kennzeichen eines Methodisten, bearbeitet und mit einem Vorwort versehen von Manfred Marquardt, Stüttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1981, 15pp.

See also Nos. 41, 112.

HYMNOLOGY

79. ARNOLD, Richard Alexander: "The English hymn in the eighteenth century: An historical and critical study", University of Edinburgh Ph.D. thesis, 1983, [v]. 326pp.

GOLDHAWK, Norman Panter: "Bicentenary of two hymn books ['A 8o. collection of hymns for the use of the people called Methodists' and 'Sacred Harmony']", English church music, 1980: A collection of essays,

Croydon: Royal School of Church Music, 1980, pp. 58-63. 81.

HOUGHTON, Edward: "John Wesley or Charles Wesley?", Hymn Society of Great Britain and Ireland Bulletin, Vol. 9, No. 6, September 1979,

pp. 93-9; Vol. 10, No. 3, October 1982, pp. 70-6.

MARSHALL, Madeleine Forell and TODD, Janet: English congregational hymns in the eighteenth century, Lexington: University Press of Kentucky, 1982, 181pp.

ROGAL, Samuel J.: "The occasional hymns of Charles Wesley", 83.

Cresset, Vol. 42, January 1979, pp. 8-13.

Wesley, John: The Works of John Wesley, Volume 7: A collection of hymns for the use of the people called Methodists, edited by Franz Hildebrandt 84. and Oliver Aveyard Beckerlegge with the assistance of James Dale, Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1983, xv. 848pp.

WESLEY, John and WESLEY, Charles: The Pentecost hymns of John and 85. Charles Wesley, with a devotional commentary by Timothy Lawrence

Smith, Kansas City: Beacon Hill Press, 1982, 85pp.

See also No. 76.

LITURGY AND WORSHIP

86. GEORGE, Alfred Raymond: The Sunday Service, 1784: A lecture to the Friends of Wesley's Chapel, given on Wednesday, 18th May 1983 at Wesley's Chapel, Friends of Wesley's Chapel Annual Lecture No. 2, [London: Friends of Wesley's Chapel, 1983, 10pp].

See also No. 74.

POLITY AND INSTITUTIONS

CRESSWELL, Amos Samuel: The story of Cliff [College], [revised edi-

tion], Calver: Joyful News Book Room, 1983, 43pp.

MOHLER, Hallock N.: "The Methodist class meeting: Origin, nature, 88. purpose and relevance", Colgate Rochester Divinity School/Bexley Hall/Crozer Theological Seminary D.Min. thesis, 1982.

MOORLEY, John R.: Cliff in pictures: The Joyful News Mission through 8q. the eye of the camera, Ilkeston: Moorley's Bible & Bookshop Ltd., 1983, 6opp.

See also Nos. 96, 99.

MINISTRY

GARLICK, Kenneth Benjamin: Garlick's Methodist Registry, 1983, London: Edsall, 1983, 373, xxiii. xvii. vipp.

EVANGELISM AND MISSIONS

BIRTWHISTLE, Norman Allen: "Methodist missions", A history of the QI. Methodist Church in Great Britain, Volume Three, general editors: Rupert Eric Davies, Alfred Raymond George and Ernest Gordon Rupp, London: Epworth Press, 1983, pp. 1-116.

DORAISAMY, Theodore R.: What hath God wrought: Motives of mission in 92. Methodism from Wesley to Thoburn, Singapore: Methodist Book Room.

1983, xix. 132pp.

HOWARTH, David Heighton: "'Joyful News' (1883-1963): Some re-93. flections", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLIV, 1983-4, pp. 2-15.

See also Nos. 42, 46, 48, 54, 55, 87, 89.

SOCIAL WITNESS

BARDELL, Eunice Bonow: "Primitive Physick: John Wesley's receipts", Pharmacy in History, Vol. 21, 1979, pp. 111-21. 94.

Brendlinger, Irv A.: "A study of the views of major eighteenth 95. century evangelicals on slavery and race, with special reference to John Wesley", University of Edinburgh Ph.D. thesis, 1982, [9]. xv.

DAVEY, Cyril James: Home for good: The Methodist Homes for the Aged, 96. 1943-1983, London: Methodist Homes for the Aged, 1983, [iii].

48pp.

FIELD, F. B.: A Kingswood assembly: Notes on the builders and benefactors 97. of Kingswood School, [Bath]: Kingswood Association, 1982, 28pp.

HAINSWORTH, Gerald Moody: "What has Athens to do with Jeru-98. salem? A study of the relationship between adult education and the Methodist Church in England", University of Leicester M.Ed. dissertation, 1982, v. 95pp.

METHODIST INTERNATIONAL HOUSE: MIH silver jubilee, 1950-75, [Lon-99.

don: Methodist International House, 1975], 24pp.

100. PRITCHARD, Frank Cyril: "Education", A history of the Methodist Church in Great Britain, Volume Three, general editors: Rupert Eric Davies, Alfred Raymond George and Ernest Gordon Rupp, London: Epworth Press, 1983, pp. 279-308.
101. Rogal, Samuel J.: "Kingswood School: John Wesley's educational

experiment", Illinois Quarterly, Vol. 40, Summer 1978, pp. 5-16.
102. Rogal, Samuel J.: "Pills for the poor: John Wesley's 'Primitive Physick'", Yale Journal of Biology and Medicine, Vol. 51, 1978, pp. 81-90.

103. Shaw, A. Mary: When you were there: Reflections on Edgehill College, 1884-1984, South Molton: printed by G.P. Printers, 1983, [viii]. 173pp.

104. Sydenham, Frederick Reginald: "The healing miracles of Wesley", Quarterly Review of the Churches' Fellowship for Psychical and Spiritual Studies, No. 100, Summer 1979, pp. 6-10; No. 101, Autumn 1979, pp. 8-12.

See also No. 105.

LABOUR AND POLITICS

105. Anstey, Roger Thomas: "Parliamentary reform, Methodism and anti-slavery politics, 1829-1833", Slavery and Abolition, Vol. 2, 1981, pp. 209-26.

106. HAYDEN, Peter: "Culture, creed and conflict: Methodism and politics in Cornwall, c. 1832-1979", University of Liverpool Ph.D. thesis,

1982, xiv. 465pp.

107. HYNSON, Leon Orville: "Human liberty as divine right: A study in the political maturation of John Wesley", Journal of Church and State,

Vol. 25, 1983, pp. 57-85.

108. WALD, Kenneth Dan: Crosses on the ballot: Patterns of British voter alignment since 1885, Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1983, xvi. 263pp.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

109. MARTIN, Roger Harry: Evangelicals united: Ecumenical stirrings in pre-Victorian Britain, 1795-1830, Metuchen: Scarecrow Press, 1983, xii. 230pp.

110. Massa, Mark S.: "The Catholic Wesley: A revisionist prolegomenon",

Methodist History, Vol. XXII, 1983-4, pp. 38-53.

111. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: "Methodism's ecclesial location and ecumenical vocation", One in Christ, Vol. XIX, 1983, pp. 104-34.

See also Nos. 10, 11, 34.

LITERARY PORTRAYALS AND INFLUENCE

112. Brantley, Richard Estes: "Keats's method. [A Romantic version of John Wesley's theology of experience]", Studies in Romanticism, Vol. 22, 1983, pp. 389-405.
113. Worden, Barbara Standley: "The emotional evangelical: Blake and

13. Worden, Barbara Standley: "The emotional evangelical: Blake and Wesley", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 18, No. 2, Fall 1983, pp.

67-79.

See also No. 33.

CLIVE D. FIELD.

Our Local Branches Secretary, Rev. Thomas Shaw, has made a characteristic contribution to the recent celebrations of the bicentenary of American Methodism in the shape of a cyclostyled pamphlet of 18 pages: Vital Religion: A Methodist Export to America. Copies are available from the author at 50p plus postage.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1984

BIBLIOGRAPHY AND HISTORIOGRAPHY

EISEN, Sydney and LIGHTMAN, Bernard Vise: Victorian Science and Religion: A bibliography with emphasis on evolution, belief and unbelief, comprised of works published from c. 1900-1975, Hamden: Archon Books, 1984, xix. 696pp.

FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist Historical Literature, 1982", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLIV,

1983-4, pp. 103-8.

RICHARDSON, Sidney Yearsley: "Methodism in Leicester, city and county: A provisional bibliography", Heritage: Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 1, No. 10, December 1984, pp. i-viii.

See also Nos. 36-38.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

BEST, Ernest Edwin: Religion and Society in transition: The Church and 4. social change in England, 1560-1850, New York: Edwin Mellen Press, 1983, xiv. 336pp.

BRAKE, George Thompson: Policy and politics in British Methodism, 5.

1932-1982, London: Edsall, 1984, xii. 880pp.

CARILE, Sergio: Il Metodismo: Sommario storico, Torino: Claudiana 6. Editrice, 1984, 215pp.

EDWARDS, David Lawrence: Christian England (Volume Three): From the 7. eighteenth century to the First World War, London: Collins, 1984, 378pp.

HINKELAMMERT, Franz: "The socio-economic conditions of Method-8. ism in England in the eighteenth century", La tradición protestante en la teologia latinoamericana: Primer intento-lectura de la tradición metodista, [edited by] José Duque, San José, Costa Rica: DEI, 1983, pp. 21-9.

HUNT, Arnold D.: "Whatever happened to Nonconformity?", Lutheran Theological Journal, Vol. 18, 1984, pp. 18-24.

McLeod, David Hugh: Religion and the working class in nineteenth-century 10. Britain, London: Macmillan, 1984, 76pp.

RUPP, Ernest Gordon: "Ces gens qu'on appelle méthodistes vus par II. l'un d'entre eux", Pluralisme religieux en Grande Bretagne, [Proceedings of a colloquium organized, on 27th May 1978, by the Groupe de Recherches sur la Pensée Religieuse Anglaise, Institut de Recherche Universitaire d'Histoire de la Connaissance, des Idées et des Mentalités, Université Paris XII-Val de Marne], Paris: diffusé par Didier-Erudition, [?1980], pp. 75-93.

This is Methodism: The story of Methodism in Great Britain from John

12. Wesley to the present day—an audio-visual presentation, commentary written by Bernard Ewart Jones, direction and photography by Morris Walker, London: Methodist Church Home Mission Division, [1984],

24pp. + 126 slides + 24-minute audio cassette.

[VICKERS, John Ashley]: 'Action, reaction and interaction': Report of a residential conference on Methodist history held at Westhill College, Selly Oak, 5th-8th April 1983 under the auspices of the Wesley Historical Society and the British Section of the WMHS, Bognor Regis: WMHS Publications, [1984], 15pp.

WERNER, Julia Stewart: The Primitive Methodist Connexion: Its background and early history, Madison: University of Wisconsin Press, 1984,

xv. 251pp.

LOCAL HISTORIES

15. BEADLE, Harold L.: Methodism in Richmond from 1750 to 1950: Its early societies, meeting houses and chapels of 1807, 1841, 1861 and 1939, Richmond, North Yorkshire: Richmond Methodist Church, 1984, 8cpp.

BURGESS, John: The Lake Counties and Christianity: The religious history of 16. Cumbria, 1780-1920, Carlisle: [the author], 1984, 259pp.

Burgess, John: "A religious history of Cumbria, 1780-1920", Uni-17.

versity of Sheffield Ph.D. thesis, 1984, 810pp.

CARTER, Christopher: "Spatial variations in the spread of Method-18. ism and the patterns of Dissent in Worcestershire, 1739-1851", University of Liverpool B.A. dissertation, 1984, [5]. 196pp.

CLARKE, David Frederick: "An isolated holy community: Methodism 19. in the Upper Eden Valley, Westmorland", University of Leicester Ph.D. thesis, 1983, [5]. 349pp.

CORBRIDGE, Rita: Heritage: The story of the Methodists of Pannal, [Har-20.

rogate: Pannal Methodist Church], 1984, iii. 64pp.

DAY, Peter Renton: From beginnings unpromising: The story of the devel-21. opment of Methodism in Horbury, Horbury: Horbury Methodist

Church, 1984, viii. 50pp.

DEWS, D. Colin: 'Think of Armley, and speak of Armley': A history of 22. Methodism in Armley from 1742, published for the bicentenary celebrations of the first chapel opened in 1784, [Leeds: Armley Central Methodist Church, 1984], [8], 58pp.

HALL, Michael: 'Who knows, but it may continue?': 200 years of Method-23. ism in Quinton, Halesowen: Quinton Methodist Church Council,

1984, 54pp.

HASSALL, Paul: Looking back at 200 years of Methodism in Worsley, 24. [Worsley: Worsley Methodist Church, 1984], 52pp.

HOMAN, Roger: The Victorian churches of Kent, Chichester: Phillimore, 25.

1984, xvi. 122pp.

LEARY, William and VICKERS, John Ashley: A Methodist guide to 26. Lincolnshire and East Anglia, Bognor Regis: World Methodist Historical Society (British Section), 1984, [2]. 42pp.
MORGAN, William Islwyn: "'Yr Eurgrawn Wesleyaidd': The Welsh

27. Wesleyan Methodist magazine, 1809-1983", Proceedings of the Wesley

Historical Society, Vol. XLIV, 1983-4, pp. 168-73.

PHILLIPS, Scott Kershaw: "Popular evangelicalism and society: Prim-28. itive Methodism in Tunstall Circuit, 1812-1843", La Trobe University M.A. thesis, 1980, [6]. 278pp.

SPIBRY, Kenneth R.: This holy place: A brief history of Poole Methodist Church 29. [Cheshire], [Aston juxta Mondrum: the author, 1984], vi. 69pp.

- TRANTER, Margery: "Aspects of the development of Dissent in rural 30. Derbyshire, 1662-1851", University of Leicester M.A. thesis, 1974, 102. xviiipp.
- Wesleyans and Bible Christians in South Somerset: Accounts and minutes, 31. 1808-1907, edited by M. D. Costen, Somerset Record Society Vol. 78, Taunton: Somerset Record Society, 1984, xxvi. 387pp.

What mean these stones? Fifty years at Platt, October 1932-October 1982, 32. [edited by Irene Cordon], [Manchester: Platt Lane Methodist

Church, 1982], 56pp.

WOODWARD, Max Wakerley: One at London: Some account of Mr. Wes-33. ley's Chapel and London house, second edition, [London]: Friends of Wesley's Chapel, 1983, 149pp.

See also Nos. 3, 46, 51, 54, 57, 61, 104, 118, 121, 123, 129.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

BAKER, Frank: John Wesley, London publisher, 1733-1791: A lecture to 34. the Friends of Wesley's Chapel, given on Thursday, May 24th, 1984 at Wesley's Chapel, Friends of Wesley's Chapel Annual Lecture No. 3, [London: Friends of Wesley's Chapel, 1984, 15pp.].

BASSETT, Paul Merritt: "Finding the real John Wesley", Christianity 35.

Today, Vol. 28, No. 16, 9th November 1984, pp. 86-8.

HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: The elusive Mr. Wesley, Nashville: 36. Abingdon Press, 1984, 2 vol., 220, 224pp.
HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: "The present state of Wesley studies",

37. Methodist History, Vol. XXII, 1983-4, pp. 221-33.

- HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: "Wesley studies in the church and the 38. academy", Perkins School of Theology Journal, Vol. 37, No. 3, Spring 1984, pp. 1-6.
- Kellermann, Bill: "To stir up God's good trouble: John Wesley and 39. the Methodist revival movement", Sojourners, Vol. 13, March 1984,
- pp. 20-3.
 MITCHELL, T. Crichton: Meet Mr. Wesley: An intimate sketch of John 40.
- Robbins, Peggy: "God, man, woman and the Wesleys [in Georgia]", 41. American Heritage, Vol. 35, No. 3, April/May 1984, pp. 96-103. ROGAL, Samuel J.: "John Wesley's 'Arminian Magazine'", Andrews
- 42. University Seminary Studies, Vol. 22, 1984, pp. 231-47.
- ROGAL, Samuel J.: "Thoughts on Prior: John Wesley's distortion of 43. Johnson", Essays in Literature, Vol. 11, 1984, pp. 137-43.
- Tyson, John Rodger and Lister, Douglas: "Charles Wesley, pastor: 44. A glimpse inside his shorthand journal", Quarterly Review: A Scholarly Journal for Reflection on Ministry, Vol. 4, No. 1, Spring 1984, pp. 9-21.
- WALLACE, Charles Isaac: "Susanna Wesley's spirituality: The free-45. dom of a Christian woman", Methodist History, Vol. XXII, 1983-4, рр. 158-73.
- See also Nos. 33, 47, 64-67, 69-73, 77-79, 81, 84-89, 92, 94-99, 101, 105-106, 114-117, 119-120, 125-126.

BIOGRAPHIES: OTHER

- 46. AIREY, Angela and AIREY, John: The Bainbridges of Newcastle: A family history, 1679-1976, Newcastle upon Tyne: the authors, 1979, 192pp.
- BANKS, John: 'Nancy, Nancy': The life story of Ann Bolton who was the 47. friend, and confidente, of John Wesley, based on her unpublished journal and on letters, Wilmslow: Penwork (Leeds) Ltd., 1984, [7]. 151pp.
- BECKERLEGGE, Oliver Aveyard: "James Everett: 1784-1984", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLIV, 1983-4, pp. 135-44. 48.
- DAVIES, Rupert Eric: "The makers of modern Methodism: [1] John 49. Scott Lidgett: Architect and the man of the match; [2] The preacher: Will Sangster; [3] Scholars and teachers; [4] The administrator: Eric Baker", Methodist Recorder, 9th August 1984, p. 11; 16th August 1984, p. 9; 23rd August 1984, p. 15; 30th August 1984, p. 5.

DAVIES, William Thomas Pennar: E. Tegla Davies, [Cardiff]: Uni-50.

versity of Wales Press, 1983, 101pp.

HARRIMAN, Gordon L.: Pastor at Pembridge, [Hull: the author, 1984], 51. [v]. 34pp.

King, William McGuire: "Hugh Price Hughes and the British 'social 52. gospel'", Journal of Religious History, Vol. 13, 1984-5, pp. 66-82.

53. MEADLEY, Thomas Donald: Thomas Champness, [Haywards Heath]: Voice of Methodism Association, [1984, 12pp.].

54. Morgan, William Islwyn: "Y Parch. Hugh Hughes (1778-1855) a'i Hunangofiant", Bathafarn, Cyfrol 28, 1974-6, pp. 42-70.

55. Newell, Roy Norman: Methodist preacher and statesman: Eric W. Baker (1899-1973), Taunton: printed by Quantock Printers, [1984], [4]. 39pp.

56. Newton, John Anthony: A man for all Churches: Marcus Ward, 1906-1978, London: Epworth Press, 1984, viii. 87pp.

57. ROBERTS, Israel: *Israel Roberts*, 1827-1881: Autobiography, edited by Ruth Strong, Wesley Historical Society Yorkshire Branch Occasional Paper No. 5, [Leeds]: Wesley Historical Society Yorkshire Branch, 1984, [7]. 60. [18]pp.

58. Sommer, Carl Ernst: 'Der designierte Nachfolger' John Wesleys [John William Fletcher], Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1977.

59. SOPER, Donald Oliver: Calling for action: An autobiographical enquiry, London: Robson Books, 1984, 172pp.

60. STREIFF, Patrick Philipp: Jean Guillaume de la Fléchère, John William Fletcher, 1729-1785: Ein Beitrag zur Geschichte des Methodismus, Frankfurt am Main: Peter Lang, 1984, 540pp.

61. Thomas, Charles: John Harris of Bolenove, poet and preacher, 1820-1884:

A tribute, [Cornish Methodist Historical Association Occasional Publication 19, Redruth: Cornish Methodist Historical Association, 1984], 23pp.

62. VICKERS, John Ashley: "Thomas Coke, 'episcopal presbyter'", Historical Bulletin, World Methodist Historical Society, Vol. 13, Third Quarter 1984, pp. 3-7.

See also Nos. 63, 76, 80, 82-83, 100, 104.

THEOLOGY

63. Bebbington, David William: "The persecution of George Jackson:
A British fundamentalist controversy", Persecution and toleration:
Papers read at the twenty-second summer meeting and the twenty-third winter
meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by William J. Sheils,
Studies in Church History 21, [Oxford]: Basil Blackwell, 1984, pp.
421-33.

 BRANTLEY, Richard Estes: Locke, Wesley and the method of English Romanticism, Gainesville: University of Florida Press, 1984, xi. 300pp.

65. CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: "John Wesley's conceptions and uses of Christian antiquity", Southern Methodist University Ph.D. thesis, 1984, 368pp.

66. CHILES, Robert Eugene: Scriptural Christianity: A call to John Wesley's disciples, Grand Rapids: Zondervan Publishing House, 1984, 143pp.

67. CLAPPER, Gregory S.: "True religion' and the affections: A study of John Wesley's abridgement of Jonathan Edwards' Treatise on religious affections'", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 19, No. 2, Fall 1984, pp. 77-89.

68. Collins, Kenneth Joseph: "A hermeneutical model for the Wesleyan 'ordo salutis'", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 19, No. 2, Fall

1984, pp. 23-37.

69. Collins, Kenneth Joseph: "John Wesley's theology of law", Drew

University Ph.D. thesis, 1984, 292pp.

COPPEDGE, Allan: "John Wesley and the issue of authority in theological pluralism", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 19, No. 2, Fall 1984, pp. 62-76.

Ferguson, Duncan S.: "John Wesley on scripture: The hermeneutics of pietism", *Methodist History*, Vol. XXII, 1983-4, pp. 234-45. 71.

Joy, Donald Marvin: "Toward Christian holiness: John Wesley's faith 72. pilgrimage", Moral development foundations: Judeo-Christian alternatives to Piaget/Kohlberg, edited by Donald Marvin Joy, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1983, pp. 207-32.

KEEFER, Luke L.: "John Wesley, disciple of early Christianity", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 19, No. 1, Spring 1984, pp. 23-32. 73∙

LANGFORD, Thomas Anderson: Wesleyan Theology: A sourcebook, Dur-74. ham, N.C.: Labyrinth Press, 1984, 309pp.

MADDOX, Randy Lynn: "Responsible grace: The systematic perspec-75. tive of Wesleyan theology", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 19,

No. 2, Fall 1984, pp. 7-22.

MATLOCK, Paul Russell: The four justifications in John Fletcher's theology. 76.

Salem: Schmul Publishers, 1980, 93pp.
Newton, John Anthony: "The heart strangely warmed: Eastern 77. Orthodoxy and the Free Church tradition in the West [with special reference to Methodism]", Sobornost, Vol. 6, No. 2, 1984, pp. 43-54. Newton, John Anthony: "The theology of the Wesleys", The Meth-

78. odist heritage: The Principal's Lectures, Southlands College, Spring Term 1084. [London]: Southlands College, [1984], pp. 1-10.

Pickett, Brian: "Mother of faith and hope: The Blessed Virgin Mary 79. in the thought of the Wesleys", Bulletin of the Methodist Sacramental

Fellowship, No. 108, Epiphany 1982, pp. 4-7.

RILEY, David Woodward: "Tegg v. Everett: The publication of the 80. second edition of Adam Clarke's 'Commentary' ". Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLIV, 1983-4, pp. 145-50.

81. Rupp, Ernest Gordon: John Wesley und Martin Luther: Ein Beitrag zum lutherischen-methodistischen Dialog, Stuttgart: Christliches Verlags-

haus, 1983, 24pp.

SLAATTE, Howard Alexander: The Arminian arm of theology: The theologies of John Fletcher, first Methodist theologian, and his precursor, James Arminius, Washington: University Press of America, 1977, ii. 197pp.

83. SMITH, Timothy Lawrence: "George Whitefield and Wesleyan perfectionism", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 19, No. 1, Spring 1984, pp. 63-85.

84. TAYLOR, Blaine: A blueprint for church renewal: John Wesley's relevance in the twenty-first century, Champaign: C-4 Resources, 1984, x. 221pp.

85. Walls, Jerry L.: "The free will defense, Calvinism, Wesley and the goodness of God", Christian Scholar's Review, Vol. 13, 1984, pp. 19-

86. WATSON, David Lowes: "Christ our righteousness: The center of Wesley's evangelistic message", Perkins School of Theology Journal, Vol. 37, No. 3, Spring 1984, pp. 34-47.
Wesley, John: The new birth, a modern English edition by Thomas

Clark Oden, San Francisco: Harper & Row, 1984, xiv. 113pp.

88. Wesley, John: The Works of John Wesley, Volume 1: Sermons I, 1-33, edited by Albert Cook Outler, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1984, xxi. 722pp.

WILSON, Kenneth Alexander: "The devotional relationships and interaction between the spirituality of John Wesley, the Methodist societies and the Book of Common Prayer", Queen's University, Belfast Ph.D. thesis, 1984, xviii. 513pp.

WORSHIP AND DEVOTION

90. TRIPP, David Howard: "The eucharistic prayer in Methodism: The non-Wesleyan traditions", Bulletin of the Methodist Sacramental Fellowship, No. 102, Christmas 1978, pp. 6-8; No. 103, Pentecost 1979, pp. 6-7; No. 104, Christmas 1979, pp. 9-11.

WALLWORK, Charles Norman Robert: "Origins and development of 91. the Methodist preaching service", University of Birmingham M.A.

thesis, 1984, [5]. 178pp.

WESLEY, John: John Wesley's Sunday Service of the Methodists in North 92. America, with an introduction by James Floyd White, [Nashville]: Quarterly Review, 1984, 37. [109]pp.

See also No. 89.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

MANKIN, Kenneth: 'Our hymns': A commentary on Methodist hymnology. 93. 1737-1984, [London: the author], 1984, [1]. 27. 4pp.

ROGAL, Samuel J.: "Old Testament prophecy in Charles Wesley's 94. paraphrase of scripture", Christian Scholar's Review, Vol. 13, 1984, pp. 205-16.

ROGERS, Donald Guy: "The New Testament basis of the eucharistic 95. hymns of the Wesleys", Methodist Sacramental Fellowship Bulletin, No. 88, Lent 1973, pp. 11-14; No. 89, Pentecost 1973, pp. 8-11; No. 90, Feast of All Saints 1973, pp. 7-11: No. 91, Lent 1974, pp. 12-16; No. 92, Pentecost 1974, pp. 6-10; No. 93, Feast of All Saints 1974, pp. 12-15.

96. SMITH, Timothy Lawrence, Nicholson, Roy S. and MITCHELL, T. Crichton: "The theology of the Wesleys' hymns", A contemporary Wesleyan theology: Biblical, systematic and practical, Charles Webb Carter, editor, Grand Rapids: Zondervan Publishing House, 1983, Vol. 2, pp. 1011-42.

TOWNSEND, Michael Jonathan: "The hymns of Charles Wesley: De-97. votional verse or congregational hymnody?", The Methodist heritage: The Principal's Lectures, Southlands College, Spring Term 1984, [Lon-

don]: Southlands College, [1984], pp. 11-26.

98. Tyson, John Rodger: "Charles Wesley and the German hymns",

The Hymn, Vol. 35, 1984, pp. 153-7.
WESLEY, Charles: The cradle, the cross & the crown: An anthology of 99. Charles Wesley's verse for devotional use through the Christian year, collected, compiled and introduced by Robert Graham Hey, [Sheffield: the compiler, 1984], 52pp.

MINISTRY

100. Brown, Kenneth Douglas: "Nineteenth-century Methodist theological college principals: A survey", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLIV, 1983-4, pp. 93-102.

101. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: "John Wesley and the women preachers of

early Methodism", Duke University Ph.D. thesis, 1984, x. 454pp. 102. Garlick, Kenneth Benjamin: "150th anniversary of theological training colleges", Methodist Recorder, 27th December 1984, p. 8.

103. JOHNSON, Dale Arthur: Women in English religion, 1700-1925, New

York: Edwin Mellen Press, 1983, xi. 353pp.

104. RICHARDSON, Sidney Yearsley: "The travailing preacher [as reflected in the diary of the Reverend George Morgan, January-August 1856]: Part 2", Heritage: Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 1, No. 9, June 1984, pp. 16-24.

105. TUTTLE. Robert Gregory: On giant shoulders, Nashville: Discipleship Resources, 1984, 135pp.

See also Nos. 56, 107-108.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

106. BAKER, Frank: "John Wesley and America". Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLIV, 1983-4, pp. 117-29.

107. Davey, Cyril James and Thomas, Hugh: Together travel on: A history of Women's Work, London: Cargate Press (Methodist Church Over-

seas Division), 1984, 23pp.

108. Piggin, Frederic Stuart: "The social background, motivation and training of British Protestant missionaries to India, 1789-1858", University of London Ph.D. thesis, 1974, 388pp.

109. Shaw, Thomas: Vital religion: A Methodist export to America, [Lanner:

the author, 1984], 18pp.

See also Nos. 41, 92.

POLITICAL IMPACT

110. Bebbington, David William: "Nonconformity and electoral sociology, 1867-1918", Historical Journal, Vol. 27, 1984, pp. 633-56.
111. Hempton, David Neil: Methodism and politics in British society, 1750-

1850, London: Hutchinson, 1984, 276pp.

112. LEAN, Garth: The Tolpuddle Martyrs: Pioneers of British trade unionism, Luton: Luton Industrial College, 1984, [2]. 14pp.

113. WARD, Rodney: "Perspectives on the Tolpuddle Martyrs", Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin, No. 42, September 1984, pp. 7-21.

See also Nos. 59, 129.

SOCIAL WITNESS

114. BAKER, Frank: "The origins, character and influence of John Wesley's 'Thoughts upon slavery'", Methodist History, Vol. XXII, 1983-4, pp. 75-86.

115. BALL-KILBOURNE, Gary L.: "The Christian as steward in John Wesley's theological ethics", Quarterly Review: A Scholarly Journal for Reflection on Ministry, Vol. 4, No. 1, Spring 1984, pp. 43-54.

116. Black, Robert Edwin: "The social dimensions of John Wesley's min-

istry as related to his personal piety", Union Theological Seminary

in Virginia Ph.D. thesis, 1984, 204pp.

117. HYNSON, Leon Orville: To reform the nation: Theological foundations of Wesley's ethics, Grand Rapids: Francis Asbury Press, 1984, 176pp.

118. Many splendid seasons: The story of the Links Methodist Guild Guest House -the first fifty years, 1934-1984, edited by Herbert Maurice Hart, Cromford: Wesley Guild Holidays (London) Ltd., [1984], 46pp.

119. MERCER, Jerry Lee: "Counterforce: A review of Wesley's ethics" Christian ethics: An inquiry into Christian ethics from a biblical theological perspective, edited by Leon Orville Hynson and Lane Austin Scott, Anderson: Warner Press, 1983.

See also Nos. 52, 69.

EDUCATIONAL WORK

120. ASHMORE, Richard L.: "Education and the gospel in the thought of John Wesley", Spectrum, Vol. 16, No. 2, Spring 1984, pp. 15-18.

121. Beardsworth, Monica: Penthos College, 1880-1980: The second fifty

years, Bristol: printed by Bristol Typesetting Co., [1980], 103pp.

122. CLIFF, Philip Basil: "The rise and development of the Sunday School movement in England, 1780-1980", University of Birmingham Ph.D. thesis, 1982, [10]. 516pp.

123. HOWARTH, Graham: A century of education [being a history of Wesley Methodist Primary School, Radcliffe from 1886], Radcliffe: Wesley

Methodist Primary School, [1984], [6]. 65pp.

124. Monks, Brian: "Methodism and education", Conservative Evangelicals in Methodism Newsletter, No. 39, May 1983, pp. 21-9 and Spectrum, Vol. 16, No. 1, Autumn 1983, pp. 47-52.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

125. CALLAWAY, Clifford Wayne: "John Wesley's 'Primitive Physick': An essay in appreciation", *Mayo Clinic Proceedings*, Vol. 49, 1974, pp. 318-24.

126. McMurray, Nigel: "John Wesley, physician?", Wesley's Chapel Mag-

azine, Easter 1983, pp. 7-12.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

127. MILBANK, Douglas: "A mirror to Methodism: Methodists in, on and around literature", The Methodist heritage: The Principal's Lectures, Southlands College, Spring Term 1984, [London]: Southlands College, [1984], pp. 34-55.

128. ROSMAN, Doreen M.: Evangelicals and culture [in England, 1790-1833],

London: Croom Helm, 1984, [10]. 262pp.

See also Nos. 43, 50, 61, 64.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

129. West, William Morris Schumm: "Methodists and Baptists in eighteenth century Bristol", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. XLIV, 1983-4, pp. 157-67.

See also No. 77.

CLIVE D. FIELD.

Union Catalog of World Methodist Manuscript Collections

Several years ago the World Methodist Historical Society commissioned Dr Homer L. Calkin, a professional archivist, to make a detailed survey of Methodist manuscript collections throughout the world. Three sections of this have now been published, including a detailed history of the British Methodist Archives in Manchester. The details are as follows:

Part 2: Asia \$10.00 Part 3: Australia and the South Pacific Islands \$35.00 Part 6: Great Britain and Ireland: \$40.00

Section 1 John Rylands University Library

The latter can be ordered through me and paid for in sterling. Prices include carriage to England, but postage within the British Isles may be extra.

JOHN A. VICKERS 87 Marshall Avenue Bognor Regis West Sussex PO21 2TW

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1985

BIBLIOGRAPHY AND HISTORIOGRAPHY

 BARTON, David Anthony: "Methodism in Derbyshire: A provisional bibliography of printed works relating to Methodism in Derbyshire", Heritage: Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 2, No. 2, December 1985, pp. i-viii.

t. Field, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist Historical Literature, 1983", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLV,

1985-6, pp. 8-14.

3. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "John William Fletcher (1729-85): A guide to further reading", John Fletcher, 1729-1785, Vicar of Madeley—a Methodist bicentenary: Catalogue of an exhibition held in the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Manchester: John Rylands University Library of Manchester, 1985, pp. 39-46.

. GAGE, Laurie E.: English Methodism: A bibliographical view, Westcliff-

on-Sea: Gage Postal Books, 1985, [3]. 16. [10]pp.

5. Methodist Union Catalog: Pre-1976 imprints, edited by Kenneth Elmer Rowe, Vol. VI: He-I, Metuchen: Scarecrow Press, 1985, xiii. 346pp.

 PARSONS, Richard Keith: The Historical Society of the Plymouth and Exeter District of the Methodist Church: A hand list of articles in the Proceedings of the Society, Vols. 1-5, March 1964-April 1983, Historical Society of the Plymouth and Exeter District of the Methodist Church Occasional Publication No. 3, Topsham: the Society, 1985, [1]. 12pp.

See also Nos. 22-23.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

7. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: Methodism, [Durham]: North of England Institute for Christian Education, 1985, [1], 45pp.

8. VALENZE, Deborah Mary: Prophetic sons and daughters: Female preaching and popular religion in industrial England, Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1985, xvi. 308pp.

See also Nos. 30, 78, 93.

LOCAL HISTORIES

9. CARR, Jean & CAVE, Jennifer: To serve the coming days: The story of Cheriton Fitzpaine Methodist Chapel, 1860-1985, Crediton: printed by Phillips & Co., [1985], [2]. 78pp.

10. CLARKE, David Frederick: This other Eden [being a history of Methodism in the Upper Eden Valley, Westmorland], Milburn: Thomas

K. Clarke, 1985, 139pp.

LAWRENCE, George Edward: Bible Christians of the Forest of Dean, edited by Harold Reginald Jarrett, Pillowell: M. A. Lawrence, 1985, 60pp.

12. LITTLE, Vivien: A church's story: The West End Methodist Church from its early days in Gilesgate, [Hexham: West End Methodist Church], 1985, [6], 82pp.

 ROYLE, Edward: Nonconformity in nineteenth-century York, University of York Borthwick Papers No. 68, York: St. Anthony's Press, 1985,

[3]. 39pp.

14. WARD, William A.: Through all the changing scenes [being a history of Methodism in Wigston Magna], Wigston Magna: the Methodist Church, 1985, ii. 64pp.

WESLEY, John: John Wesley in Devon: Extracts from the journals of John 15. Wesley referring to his travels throughout Devon between 1739 and 1789, edited by Michael J. L. Wickes, [Bideford: the editor], 1985, [3]. 76. [2]pp.

16. Wiltshire Dissenters' meeting house certificates and registrations, 1689-1852, edited by John Harris Chandler, Wiltshire Record Society Publi-

cations Vol. XL, Devizes: the Society, 1985, xxxvii. 226pp.

See also Nos. 1, 6, 56, 69, 80-81, 83, 86-89.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

DAMM, Ulrich F.: Die Deutschlandreise John Wesleys: Grund, Orte, Begegnungen, Auswirkungen, herausgegeben von den Studiengemeinschaft für Geschichte der Evangelisch-Methodistischen Kirche, Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1984, 35pp.

18. DAVEY, Cyril James: John Wesley and the Methodists, Basingstoke:

Marshall Pickering, 1985, 46pp. English, John Cammel: "John Wesley and the Age of Reason", Freedom under grace: Papers presented to the Methodist History Symposium, Baker University, October 30, 31, November 1, 1984, edited by John Cammel English, Baldwin: Baker University, 1985, pp. 3-36.

FOWLER, James Wiley: "John Wesley's development in faith", The future of the Methodist theological traditions [being papers presented at the Seventh Oxford Institute of Methodist Theological Studies. 1982], edited by Merrill Douglas Meeks, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1985, pp. 172-92.

NEWTON, John Anthony: "Samuel Annesley (1620-1696)", Proceedings 21.

of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLV, 1985-6, pp. 29-45.

OUTLER, Albert Cook: "A new future for Wesley studies: An agenda 22. for 'Phase III'", The future of the Methodist theological traditions [being papers presented at the Seventh Oxford Institute of Methodist Theological Studies, 1982], edited by Merrill Douglas Meeks, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1985, pp. 34-52.

23. ROGAL, Samuel J.: "Methodism on the hustings: Woodrow Wilson and 'John Wesley's place in history'", Perkins School of Theology

Journal, Vol. 38, No. 3, Spring 1985, pp. 9-18.

SEABORN, Joseph William: "John Wesley's use of history as a ministerial and educational tool", Boston University Th.D. thesis, 1985,

Young, Betty Irene: "Sources for the Annesley family", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLV, 1985-6, pp. 47-57.

See also Nos. 15, 26, 43-47, 49-51, 53-54, 57-59, 61-67, 69, 79, 82, 84-85, 90-91.

BIOGRAPHIES: OTHER

26. BARKER, Esther T.: Lady Huntingdon, Whitefield and the Wesleys, Maryville: E. T. Barker, 1984, 144pp.

BROWN, Jonathan: "Rank, Joseph (1854-1943), flour miller", Dictionary of business biography: A biographical dictionary of business leaders active in Britain in the period 1860-1980, edited by David John Jeremy, Vol. 4, Mc-R, London: Butterworths, 1985, pp. 828-32.

BUTLER, Marie: They called him 'Brother Tom': A personal biography [of Tom Butler], Ilkeston: Moorley's Bible & Bookshop Ltd., 1985,

51pp.

DAVEY, Cyril James: Mad about mission: The story of Dr. Thomas Coke, 29. Basingstoke: Marshalls, 1985, 127pp.

GARLICK, Kenneth Benjamin: "Expelled 150 years ago: Samuel 30. Warren, founder of the Wesleyan Methodist Association", Methodist Recorder, 12th September 1985, p. 13.

HUGHES, Allan James: This is my life: An autobiography, Sheffield: Vic-31.

toria Hall Publications, [1985], [2]. 147pp. Hulbert, Kenneth Frederick: "Vincent Perronet, Vicar of Shore-32. ham, 1728-1785, Archbishop of the Methodists", Wesley's Chapel Magazine, Summer 1985, pp. 9-14.

INGHAM, Benjamin: Diary of an Oxford Methodist: Benjamin Ingham, 33. 1733-1734, edited by Richard Paul Heitzenrater, Durham, N.C.:

Duke University Press, 1985, xvi. 304pp.

34. JEREMY, David John: "Hartley, Sir William Pickles (1846-1922). jam and marmalade manufacturer", Dictionary of business biography: A biographical dictionary of business leaders active in Britain in the period 1860-1980, edited by David John Jeremy, Vol. 3: H-L, London: Butterworths, 1985, pp. 96-9.

35. JEREMY, David John: "Mackintosh, Harold Vincent, 1st Viscount Mackintosh of Halifax (1891-1964), confectionery manufacturer", ibid., Vol. 4: Mc-R, London: Butterworths, 1985, pp. 41-9.

LEE. Charles Edward: "Perks, Sir Robert William (1849-1934), sol-36. icitor and railway director", ibid., Vol. 4: Mc-R, London: Butterworths, 1985, pp. 628-32.

Manville, Roger & Rank, Joseph: "Rank, Joseph Arthur, Lord 37. Rank of Sutton Scotney (1888-1972), milling and film companies chairman", ibid., Vol. 4: Mc-R, London: Butterworths, 1985, pp. 832-6.

38. THOMAS, Thomas George: George Thomas, Mr. Speaker: The memoirs of the Viscount Tonypandy, London: Century Publishing Co., 1985.

242pp.

TRINDER, Barrie Stuart: John Fletcher, Vicar of Madeley during the indus-39. trial revolution, Ironbridge Gorge Museum Guide No. 6.01, Iron-

bridge: Ironbridge Gorge Museum Trust, [1985], 12pp.

Tuck, Jonathan Philip: John Fletcher, 1729-1785, Vicar of Madeley—a 40. Methodist bicentenary: Catalogue of an exhibition held in the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Manchester: John Rylands University Library of Manchester, 1985, [3]. 1-38pp.

VICKERS, John Ashley: "Thomas Coke and American Methodism", Freedom under grace: Papers presented to the Methodist History Symposium, Baker University, October 30, 31, November 1, 1984, edited by John Cammel English, Baldwin: Baker University, 1985, pp. 37-56.

See also Nos. 3, 48, 52, 72-73, 86, 90.

THEOLOGY

ALBIN, Thomas R.: "An empirical study of early Methodist spirituality", Wesleyan theology today: A bicentennial theological consultation, edited by Theodore Runyon, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1985, pp. 275-90.

CLAPPER, Gregory Scott: "John Wesley on religious affections: His 43. views on experience and emotion and their role in the Christian life and theology", Emory University Ph.D. thesis, 1985, 237pp.

CLAPPER, Gregory Scott: "'True religion' and the affections: A study 44. of John Wesley's abridgement of Jonathan Edwards's 'Treatise on religious affections'", Wesleyan theology today: A bicentennial theological consultation, edited by Theodore Runyon, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1985, pp. 416-23.

- 45. Langford, Thomas Anderson: "Wesley's doctrine of the Church, ministry and the sacraments; John Wesley's doctrine of justification by faith; John Wesley's doctrine of sanctification", *The Bulletin* [of the Committee on Archives and History of the United Church of Canadal, No. 29, 1980-2, pp. 35-74.
- Canada], No. 29, 1980-2, pp. 35-74.
 46. Leupp, Roderick Thomas: "The art of God: Light and darkness in the thought of John Wesley", Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 1985, 245pp.
- 47. MATTHEWS, Rex D.: "'With the eyes of faith': Spiritual experience and the knowledge of God in the theology of John Wesley", Wesleyan theology today: A bicentennial theological consultation, edited by Theodore Runyon, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1985, pp. 406-15.
- 48. Odom, Stephen Allan: "'Identification' as a key to effectiveness in the preaching of Leslie Dixon Weatherhead", Southern Baptist Theological Seminary Ph.D. thesis, 1985, 274pp.
- 49. OUTLER, Albert Cook: "John Wesley's interests in the early fathers of the Church", *The Bulletin* [of the Committee on Archives and History of the United Church of Canada], No. 29, 1980-2, pp. 5-18.
- 50. RAKESTRAW, Robert Vincent: "The concept of grace in the ethics of John Wesley", Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 1985, 435pp.
- 51. RYDER, Mary R.: "Avoiding the 'many-headed monster': Wesley and Johnson on enthusiasm", Methodist History, Vol. XXIII, 1984-5, pp. 214-22.
- 52. SELL, Alan Philip Frederick: "An Englishman, an Irishman and a Scotsman..." [William Burt Pope, Robert Watts and Andrew Martin Fairbairn as theologians], Scottish Journal of Theology, Vol. 38, 1985, pp. 41-83.
- 53. Selleck, Jerald Brian: "An historical consideration of worship and the cure of souls" [with reference to John Wesley's theology and the Book of Common Prayer], *Drew Gateway*, Vol. 54, No. 2-3, Winter-Spring 1984, pp. 25-51.
- 54. SMITH, Timothy Lawrence: "John Wesley and the wholeness of scripture", Interpretation, Vol. XXXIX, 1985, pp. 246-62.
- 55. STANGER, Frank Bateman: "The Wesleyan doctrine of scriptural holiness", Asbury Seminarian, Vol. XXXVIV, No. 3, Summer 1984, pp. 8-29.
- 56. Wood, Arthur Skevington: Let us go on: One hundred years of the Southport Convention, Ilkeston: Moorley's Bible & Bookshop Ltd., [1985], 44pp.
- 57. Young, Frances: "Grace and demand—the heart of preaching" [a comparative study of John Chrysostom and John Wesley], *Epworth Review*, Vol. 12, No. 2, May 1985, pp. 46-55.

See also Nos. 3, 19, 21, 75.

SACRAMENTS

58. Borgen, Ole Edvard: "John Wesley and the sacraments", The Bulletin [of the Committee on Archives and History of the United Church of Canada], No. 30, 1983-4, pp. 5-30.

See also No. 45.

16

WORSHIP AND DEVOTION

59. Barton, Jesse Hamby: "The two versions of the first edition of John Wesley's 'The Sunday service of the Methodists in North America'", Methodist History, Vol. XXIII, 1984-5, pp. 153-62.

60. Burdon, Adrian: "The development of the Methodist preaching service, 1738 to 1983", University of Manchester B.A. dissertation,

1985, [2]. 74pp.

61. WHITE, James Floyd: "John Wesley's 'Sunday service' and Methodist spirituality", Wesleyan theology today: A bicentennial theological consultation, edited by Theodore Runyon, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1985, pp. 403-5.

See also No. 53.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

62. CAPEY, A. C.: "Charles Wesley and his literary relations", The Gadfly [Retford], Vol. 6, 1983, pp. 17-26.

63. McKellar, Hugh D.: "The first denominational hymnbook" [A collection of hymns for the use of the people called Methodists, 1780], The Hymn, Vol. 31, 1980, pp. 33-7.

64. Rogal, Samuel J.: "John Wesley and the organ: The superfluous

pipes", Church Music [St. Louis], No. 2, 1974, pp. 27-31.

65. STUDWELL, William Emmett: "Glory to the new-born king!" [The story of 'Hark! The herald angels sing'], Journal of Church Music, Vol. 21, December 1979, pp. 2-6.

66. Wesley, Charles & Wesley, John: The Wesleys' greatest hits: Stupendous hymns of Charles and John Wesley united with vigorous, sturdy tunes, James H. King, editor, Deerfield Beach: Sea Side Press, 1983, 76pp.

67. WRIGHT, David & WRIGHT, Jill: Thirty hymns of the Wesleys, Exeter: Paternoster Press, 1985, 64pp.

See also No. 91.

CLASS MEETINGS AND MEMBERSHIP

68. Dean, William Walter: "Disciplined fellowship: The rise and decline of cell groups in British Methodism", University of Iowa Ph.D. thesis, 1985, vi. 567pp.

ORDAINED MINISTRY

69. Anderson, George Wishart: "Wesley's ordinations for Scotland", Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 16. October 1985, pp. 3-6.

o. Burgess, Stuart John: Seeds of joy [Theological training in Wesleyan Methodism, 1744-1842], Birmingham: Ecumenical Chaplaincy,

University of Birmingham, 1985, [9]. 69. iipp.

71. Graham, Ena Dorothy: "Women itinerants of early Primitive Methodism", Cirplan, Vol. 8, No. 6, Michaelmas 1985, pp. 106-15.

72. HOOKER, Morna Dorothy: "Ministerial training: The contribution of A. S. Peake", *Epworth Review*, Vol. 12, No. 3, September 1985, pp. 64-76.

73. LOWERY, Ralph: "A candidate half a century ago", Wesley Historical Society North East Branch Bulletin, No. 43, February 1985, pp. 3-11.

74. Rowe, Trevor Taylor: "One hundred and fifty years of ministerial training", Epworth Review, Vol. 12, No. 1, January 1985, pp. 22-9.

See also Nos. 41, 45, 92.

LAY MINISTRY

75. Brown, Earl Kent: "Feminist theology and the women of Mr. Wesley's Methodism", Wesleyan theology today: A bicentennial theological consultation, edited by Theodore Runyon, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1985, pp. 143-50.

CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: "The women pioneers of early Methodism", 76. ibid., pp. 180-4.

See also Nos. 8, 28.

HOME MISSIONS

77. HAINES, Sheila R.: "Am I my brother's keeper? Victorian tract societies and their work, 1840-1875", University of Sussex D.Phil. thesis, 1979, iv. 240pp.

STANDING, Roger: "The origins and nature of the Wesleyan Forward Movement (1849-1914)", University of Manchester B.A. dissertation,

1984, ii. 74pp.

See also No. 28.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

79. BAKER, Frank: "John Wesley and the birth of the Methodist Episco-pal Church", Historical Bulletin, World Methodist Historical Society, Vol. 14, Third Quarter 1985, pp. 2-7.

See also Nos. 29, 41.

POLITICAL IMPACT

HARGREAVES, John Andrew: "Political attitudes and activities of Methodists in the parish of Halifax in the age of reform, 1830-48", Council for National Academic Awards (Huddersfield Polytechnic) M.A. thesis, 1985, [2]. iii. 141pp.

HOWKINS, Alun: Poor labouring men: Rural radicalism in Norfolk, 1872-

1923, London: Routledge & Kegan Paul, 1985, xiv. 225pp.

Hynson, Leon Orville: "Implications of Wesley's ethical method and 82. political thought", Wesleyan theology today: A bicentennial theological consultation, edited by Theodore Runyon, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1985, pp. 373-88.

See also Nos. 38, 84.

SOCIAL WITNESS

83. Mycock, David C.: 75 years of Christian fellowship with Methodist Guild Holidays at Kents Bank, [Kents Bank: Abbot Hall Limited, 1985],

ROGAL, Samuel J.: "John Wesley's role in the abolition of slavery and the slave trade", Evangelical Journal, Vol. 3, 1985, pp. 21-36.

Wesley, John: Der rechte Gebrauch des Geldes, bearbeitet und mit einem Vorwort versehen von Karl Steckel, Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1985, 23pp.

See also Nos. 19, 50, 82.

EDUCATIONAL WORK

Brown, Anne: "William Spencer: His influence on Wesleyan education in Beverley, 1848-1887", University of Hull M.Ed. thesis, 1983, [5]. i. 152pp.

Rydal—the first hundred years: A short illustrated history of the School, 87. Ernest Bradfield, editor, [Colwyn Bay: Rydal School], 1985, 52pp.

88. SLATER, A. P. L.: 10,001 facts about Kent College, [Canterbury: Kent College, 1985], 63pp.

WRIGHT, Christopher: The Kent College centenary book, London: Batsford, 1985, 160pp.

See also No. 24.

90. Tuck, Jonathan Philip: "'Primitive physic': An interesting association copy", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. XLV, 1985-6, pp. 1-7.

See also No. 19.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

91. Burrows, Richard Frederick: "Divided men: A study of puritan and early evangelical literary attitudes in the work of Milton, Bunyan, Watts and the Wesleys", University of Exeter M.Phil. thesis, 1983, 262pp.

See also No. 51.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

92. Cross, P. R.: "The influence of recent ecumenical dialogue on the Anglican theology of the historic episcopate: The Church of England and the Free Churches, 1920-1982", Pontificia Universitas Gregoriana Th.D. thesis, 1984.

93. Turner, John Munsey: Conflict and reconciliation: Studies in Methodism and ecumenism in England, 1740-1982, London: Epworth Press, 1985, xiv. 306pp.

CLIVE D. FIELD.

ERNEST GORDON RUPP DD FBA

THROUGH the death of Gordon Rupp our Society has lost its most distinguished Church historian. Born on 7th January 1910 he was at King's College, London, where he read History, and at the London Institute of Education. After his acceptance for the Ministry, he studied at Wesley House, Cambridge, Strasbourg and Basel. After a year working among students, he was for eight years a minister in the Chislehurst Circuit (1938-46). He was President's Assistant at Wesley House during Dr. Flew's Presidency. He then taught Church History at Richmond College (1947-52), was lecturer at Cambridge (1952-56) and professor of ecclesiastical history at Manchester (1956-67). He then returned to Wesley House as Principal (1967-74) and was Dixie professor of ecclesiastical history and fellow of Emmanuel College, Cambridge (1968-77). He became a Fellow of the British Academy in 1970. Latterly he was professor emeritus at Cambridge, honorary fellow of Emmanuel and Fitzwilliam Colleges, Cambridge and of King's College, London. In addition to his Cambridge doctorate, he had honorary doctorates from Aberdeen, Manchester and Paris. He was world-famous as a Luther scholar, as was shown by Luther's Progress to the Diet of Worms (1951) and his Birkbeck Lectures The Righteousness of God (1953). He was one of a group who went with Bishop George Bell to re-establish relations with German Lutherans after the war. He was eager that the heirs of Luther and the heirs of Wesley should talk to one another officially and he contributed an important introductory paper on "Basic Commonalities between Lutherans and Methodists" to the international dialogue between Lutherans and Methodists.

He was however by no means confined to Lutheran studies. Among other publications we may mention Studies in the English Protestant Tradition (1947), Some Makers of English Religion (1957), his Fernley-Hartley lecture Patterns of Reformation (1969), his Cato lecture The Old Reformation and the New (1967), Just Men (1977), and Thomas More (1978).

RIRLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1986

BIBLIOGRAPHY AND HISTORIOGRAPHY

BURNETT, John, VINCENT, David & MAYALL, David: The autobiography of the working class: An annotated, critical bibliography, Vol. 1: 1790-1900, editors: John Burnett, David Vincent [&] David Mayall, Brighton: Harvester Press, 1984, xxxvi. 463pp.

2. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist Historical Literature, 1984", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLV,

1985-6, pp. 116-23.

3. METHODIST HISTORY: Methodist History: Index, Volumes I-XX, October 1062-July 1982, Madison: General Commission on Archives and History, the United Methodist Church, 1984, 113pp.

See also Nos. 116, 122.

SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

4. CALKIN, Homer L.: Catalog of Methodist archival and manuscript collections (Part 6), Great Britain and Ireland: Section 1, Methodist Archives and Research Centre, The John Rylands University Library, [Arlington]: World Methodist Historical Society, 1985, vi. 509pp.

Murray, Ian D.: "The Wesley Historical Society Library", Local Studies Librarian, Vol. 1, No. 1, 1982, pp. 8-9.

[Tuck, Jonathan Philip]: Methodist Archives: Catalogues, handlists, bibliographies and some important reference works, Manchester: The John Rylands University Library of Manchester, 1986, [2]. 18pp.

See also Nos. 1, 133.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

DAVIES, Rupert Eric: Methodism, second revised edition, London: Epworth Press, 1985, 196pp.

HASTINGS, Adrian: A history of English Christianity, 1920-1985, London:

Collins, 1986, 720pp.

HELMSTADTER, Richard John & PHILLIPS, Paul Thomas: Religion in Victorian society: A sourcebook of documents, edited by Richard John Helmstadter & Paul Thomas Phillips, Lanham: University Press of America, 1985, xvii. 466pp.

LINEHAM, Peter J.: "How popular was eighteenth-century Methodism?", Society for the Study of Labour History Bulletin, Vol. 51, No. 1,

April 1986, pp. 8-9.

11. MALM, Folke: Den metodistiska väckelsen i England, Stockholm: Sanctus,

1977, 179pp.

ROEBUCK, Stuart Walton: An introduction to the Methodist Church and its Boarding Schools, London: Board of Management for Methodist Residential Schools, [1986], 23pp.

Rupp, Ernest Gordon: Religion in England, 1688-1791, Oxford: Clar-

endon Press, 1986, xiii. 584pp.

See also Nos. 33, 43, 60, 89.

LOCAL HISTORIES

14. AMBLER, Rodney William: "From ranters to chapel builders: Primitive Methodism in the south Lincolnshire fenland, c. 1820-1875". Voluntary religion: Papers read at the 1985 summer meeting and the 1986 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by William J. Sheils & Diana Wood, Studies in Church History, Vol. 23, Oxford: Basil Blackwell, 1986, pp. 319-31.

- 15. Ambler, Rodney William: "Social change and religious experience:
 Aspects of rural society in South Lincolnshire with specific reference
 to Primitive Methodism, 1815-1875", University of Hull Ph.D.
 thesis, 1984, viii. 424pp.
- 16. BANKS, John: Water Lane Chapel and the Methodists of Wilmslow, Wilmslow: Richmond Press, 1985, 91pp.
- 17. BLOORE, Peter D.: Bank Street Wesleyan Methodist Chapel, Brierley Hill, Staffordshire: Burial entries & pew rents from the account book, 1833-1884, extracted by Peter D. Bloore, Sedgley: Birmingham and Midland Society for Genealogy and Heraldry, 1980, 46pp.
- 18. Bodle, Andrew N.: Downham Market Wesleyan Methodist births and baptisms, 1814-1837, transcribed by Andrew N. Bodle, Norfolk Nonconformist Registers Monograph Series No. 3, [Norwich]: Norfolk & Norwich Genealogical Society, 1986, 6pp.
- 19. CLARKE, Joseph Norman & Anderson, C. L.: Methodism in the countryside: Horncastle Circuit, 1786-1986, Horncastle: F. W. Cupit (Printers) Ltd., 1986, [4]. 218pp.
- 20. Dews, David Colin: "Methodism in Leeds from 1791 to 1861: An analysis of the development, differences and involvement of the various denominations and sects within the Methodist movement in a changing urban community", University of Bradford M.Phil. thesis, 1984, 2 vol., ix. 930pp.
- 21. HAMMOND, Peter J.: "The registers of Newark, Balderton Gate Wesleyan Methodist Chapel" [baptisms, 1795-1837 and burials, 1811-56], Miscellany No. 1, Nottinghamshire Family History Society Records Series, Vol. 53, 1986, pp. 41-54.
- Records Series, Vol. 53, 1986, pp. 41-54.
 22. Hempton, David Neil: "Methodism in Irish society, 1770-1830",

 Transactions of the Royal Historical Society, Fifth Series, Vol. 36, 1986,
 pp. 117-42.
- 23. HOWELLS, T. J.: The scarecrow still stands, Mr. Wesley: Chapel Lane Methodist Chapel, Alnwick, 1786-1986, [Alnwick: the Methodist Church, 1986], 56pp.
- 24. Kell, Jack H.: Methodism in Menston: A brief history, [Menston: Menston Methodist Church, 1986, 53pp.].
- LAW, Isobel: A tale of two churches: Two centuries of Methodism at Priesthill, 1786-1986, Belfast: printed by Nelson & Knox (NI) Ltd., 1986, [7]. 103pp.
- MALMGREEN, Gail: Silk town: Industry and culture in Macclesfield, 1750-1835, Hull: Hull University Press, 1985, xii. 259pp.
- 27. O'Dell, Audrey: Everlasting springs [being a history of Methodism in Barton-Le-Clay], [Barton-Le-Clay: the authoress, 1985], [5]. 157pp.
- 28. SEAMAN, Peter J.: Mattishall & Dereham Congregational, 1772-1837,
 Mattishall & Watton Primitive Methodist, 1832-1837 [births and
 baptisms], transcribed by Peter J. Seaman, Norfolk Nonconformist
 Registers [Monograph Series] No. 1, [Norwich]: Norfolk & Norwich
 Genealogical Society, 1983, vi. 44pp.
- 29. Sell, Alan Philip Frederick: Church planting: A study of Westmorland Nonconformity, Worthing: H. E. Walter Limited, 1986, xv. 172pp.
- 30. SMITH, John Quincy: "The origins and development of the Keighley Methodist Circuit: A study of Methodism in a Yorkshire textile community, 1748-1850", Ohio State University Ph.D. thesis, 1985, xv. 317pp.
- 31. Swift, Rowland Cook: "Methodism in Sussex and its influence in the life of the community (1756-1900)", University of Sussex M.Phil. thesis, 1984, [8]. 218pp.

WHITE, M. G.: "50 years of re-united Methodism: Some aspects of 22. Lincolnshire Methodism, 1932-1982", Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society, Vol. 3, No. 9, Spring 1986, pp. 171-80.

See also Nos. 34, 45, 50, 53, 56, 59, 104-105, 107-113, 115, 117, 124, 128-130, 135, 138.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

BUTLER, David: John Wesley, London: Catholic Truth Society, 1986, 33.

COONEY, Dudley Alexander Leviston: "A visitor to Dublin-John 34. Wesley", Dublin Historical Record, Vol. XXXIX, 1985-6, pp. 68-79.

DEMARAY, Donald: "John Wesley: Preaching principles and prac-35. tice", Kerygma and praxis: Essays in honor of Stanley R. Magill, edited by Wesley E. Vanderhoof & David Basinger, [Rochester, New York]: Roberts Wesleyan College, 1984, pp. 145-54.

HALL, Kenneth: "24th May 1738", Wesley Historical Society London 36. and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 33, Spring 1986, pp. 13-17.

HARLAND, Harry Gordon: "John Wesley", Touchstone, Vol. 2, No. 3,

October 1984, pp. 5-17. HARPER, J. Steven: "John Wesley, spiritual guide", Wesleyan Theoα8. logical Journal, Vol. 20, No. 2, Fall 1985, pp. 91-6.

HEARLE, Dennis Claude: "John Wesly, grandfather of John Wesley", 39. Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 46, [September 1986], pp. 3-8.

NEWTON, John Anthony: "Susanna Wesley", Wesley Historical Society London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 33, Spring 1986, pp. 3-9-

- ROGAL, Samuel J.: "John Wesley and Mary Queen of Scots: A love affair with history", Methodist History, Vol. XXIV, 1985-6, pp. 216-26.
- RUPP, Ernest Gordon: "John Wesley-the man", The people called Methodist: Reflections on our origin, our experience, our discipleship and our mission by representatives of six Methodist communions, Nashville: Discipleship Resources, 1984, pp. 1-12.

STURM, Roy Albert: Sociological reflections on John Wesley and Methodism, 43. Indianapolis: Central Publishing Co., 1982, vii. 166pp.

TAYLOR, Ernest Richard: "John Wesley: The man and the myth", 44.

Epworth Review, Vol. 13, No. 3, September 1986, pp. 50-8. Tyson, John Rodger: "Charles Wesley, evangelist: The unpublished 45. Newcastle journal", Methodist History, Vol. XXV, 1986-7, pp. 41-60.

WARD, William Reginald: "John Wesley", Gestalten der Kirchengeschichte, herausgegeben von Martin Greschat, Band 9/1: Die Neueste Zeit, **46**. 1, Stuttgart: Verlag W. Kohlhammer, 1985, pp. 43-58.

Wesley, Charles: Charles Wesley: A reader, edited by John Rodger 47. Tyson, New York: Oxford University Press, 1986, 480pp.

48. Wesley, John: The Journal of John Wesley, abridged by Christopher Idle, Tring: Lion Publishing, 1986, 272pp.

See also Nos. 11, 13, 56, 62-78, 80-90, 93-97, 103, 125, 134, 136, 138.

BIOGRAPHIES: OTHER

49. ARCH, Joseph: From ploughtail to Parliament: An autobiography [being a reprint of Joseph Arch: The story of his life, told by himself, with a] new introduction by Alun Howkins, London: Cresset Library, 1986, xxx. 412pp.

50. Best, R. S.: Clay country remembered [being reminiscences of Trewoon in the early twentieth century], Redruth: Dyllansow Truran, 1986,

141pp.

51. BYWATER, Michael: "Stamp, Josiah Charles, 1st Lord Stamp of Shortlands (1880-1941), statistician and railway company chairman", Dictionary of business biography: A biographical dictionary of business leaders active in Britain in the period 1860-1980, edited by David John Jeremy, Vol. 5: S-Z, London: Butterworths, 1986, pp. 260-73.

 COOPER, Elsie Winifred: Endless song [reminiscences of family and social life], Bognor Regis: WMHS Publications, 1986, [6]. 121pp.

53. Daws, David Colin: "Ann Carr and the female revivalists of Leeds" [in the early nineteenth century], Religion in the lives of English women, 1760-1930, edited by Gail Malmgreen, London: Croom Helm, 1986, pp. 68-87.

4. ERTI, Heimo: "The manner wherein God has dealt with my soul': Methodistische 'lives' im 18. Jahrhundert", Anglia, Band 104, 1986, pp. 63-93.

55. ETHALL, Huw: Teegla [Edward Tegla Davies], Abertawe: To John

Perry, 1980, 237pp.

56. FINCH, Harold: "John Whitehead, M.D., L.R.C.P., 1740-1804", Wesley Historical Society London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 34,

Autumn 1986, pp. 5-12.

57. Gentry, Peter W.: Revival cameos [comprising sketches of the Earl of Dartmouth, Benjamin Ingham, Hannah More, Rowland Hill, Legh Richmond, Lady Maxwell, Alexander Knox, Victory Purdy, Hester Ann Rogers and Joseph Spoor], Pershore: The Flame Office, [1986], 70pp.

58. Murdoch, Norman Howard: "Wesleyan influence on William and Catherine Booth", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 20, No. 2, Fall

1985, pp. 97-103.

59. PAGET, William: Man of the valleys: The recollections of a South Wales miner, edited by Mary Paget, Gloucester: Alan Sutton, 1985, 166pp.

 ROYLE, Edward: "Barker, Joseph (1806-1875)", Biographical dictionary of modern British Radicals, Vol. 2: 1830-1870, edited by Joseph O. Baylen & Norbert J. Gossman, Brighton: Harvester Press, 1984, pp. 38-41.

See also Nos. 1, 17-18, 21, 28, 61-62, 72, 97, 100-101, 104, 108, 111, 131-132.

THEOLOGY

61. Anderson, George Wishart: "Ministerial training: Norman Henry Snaith", Epworth Review, Vol. 13, No. 1, January 1986, pp. 14-18.
62. Campbell, Ted Allen: "John Wesley and Conyers Middleton on

 CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: "John Wesley and Conyers Middleton on divine intervention in history", Church History, Vol. 55, 1986, pp. 39-49.

63. Cubie, David Livingstone: "Wesley's theology of love", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 20, No. 1, Spring 1985, pp. 122-54.

64. DAYTON, Wilber T.: "Infallibility, Wesley and British Wesleyanism", Inerrancy and the Church, edited by John David Hannah, Chicago: Moody Press, 1984, pp. 223-54.

65. Fujiмото, Mitsuru Samuel: "John Wesley's doctrine of good works",

Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 1986, 328pp.

 HORST, Mark Lewis: "Christian understanding and the life of faith in John Wesley's thought", Yale University Ph.D. thesis, 1985, 338pp. 67. Johnson, Walter Stanley: "Christian perfection as love for God" [according to John Wesley], Christian ethics: An inquiry into Christian ethics from a biblical theological perspective, edited by Leon Orville Hynson & Lane Austin Scott, Anderson: Warner Press, 1983, pp. 97-113.

68. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: "Responsible grace: The systematic nature of Wesley's theology reconsidered", Quarterly Review: A Scholarly Journal for Reflection on Ministry, Vol. 6, No. 1, Spring 1986, pp. 24-34.

69. MATTHEWS, Rex Dale: "'Religion and reason joined': A study in the theology of John Wesley", Harvard University Th.D. thesis, 1986, 442pp.

70. Mercer, Jerry Lee: "Toward a Wesleyan understanding of Christian experience" [exemplified in the thought of John Wesley], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 20, No. 1, Spring 1985, pp. 78-93.

71. MEYERS, Arthur Christian: "John Wesley and the Church fathers", Saint Louis University Ph.D. thesis, 1985, 296pp.

 MITCHELL, T. Crichton: The Wesley century (1725-1825), edited by T. Crichton Mitchell, Kansas City: Beacon Hill Press, 1984, 505pp.

73. MOORE, D. Marselle: "Development in Wesley's thought on sanctification and perfection", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 20, No. 2, Fall 1985, pp. 29-53.

74. OUTLER, Albert Cook: "The Wesleyan Quadrilateral—in John Wesley", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 20, No. 1, Spring 1985, pp.

7-18

- 75. RAKESTRAW, Robert Vincent: "John Wesley as a theologian of grace", Journal of the Evangelical Theological Society, Vol. 27, 1984, pp. 193-203.
- 76. RIVERS, Isabel: "John Wesley and the language of scripture, reason and experience", Prose Studies, Vol. 4, 1981, pp. 252-86.
- 77. SMITH, Warren Thomas: "Eighteenth-century encounters: Methodist-Moravian", Methodist History, Vol. XXIV, 1985-6, pp. 141-56.
- 78. STOKES, Mack B.: The Holy Spirit in the Wesleyan heritage, Nashville: Graded Press, 1985, 80pp.

79. TAYLOR, Richard Shelley: Leading Wesleyan thinkers, edited by Richard Shelley Taylor, Kansas City: Beacon Hill Press, 1985, 436pp.

TIMPE, Randie Lee: "John Wesley and B. F. Skinner: Causality, freedom and responsibility", Journal of Psychology and Christianity, Vol. 4, No. 3, Fall 1985, pp. 28-34.

81. TURNER, John Munsey: "John Wesley, theologian for the people: An essay in Christian conservatism", Journal of United Reformed Church

History Society, Vol. 3, No. 8, May 1986, pp. 320-8.

 Tyson, John Rodger: Charles Wesley on sanctification: A biographical and theological study, Grand Rapids: Francis Asbury Press, 1986, 351pp.

83. Wesley, John: The Works of John Wesley, Volume 2: Sermons II, 34-70, edited by Albert Cook Outler, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1985, xv. 624pp.

Wret by Joh

84. Wesley, John: The Works of John Wesley, Volume 3: Sermons III, 71-114, edited by Albert Cook Outler, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1986, xv. 654pp.

85. Wood, Arthur Skevington: Love excluding sin: Wesley's doctrine of sanctification, Occasional Paper No. 1 of the Wesley Fellowship, Ilkeston: Moorley's Bible & Bookshop Ltd., [1986], 24pp.

DOCTRINE OF THE CHURCH

- 86. Bence, Clarence Luther: "Salvation and the Church: The ecclesiology of John Wesley", The Church: An inquiry into ecclesiology from a biblical theological perspective, edited by Melvin Easterday Dieter & Daniel N. Berg, Anderson: Warner Press, 1984, pp. 297-317.
- 87. Berg, Daniel N.: "The marks of the Church in the theology of John Wesley", ibid., pp. 319-31.
- 88. Dreyer, Frederick: "A 'religious society under heaven': John Wesley and the identity of Methodism", Journal of British Studies, Vol. 25, 1986, pp. 62-83.
- 89. Jebanathan, Gabriel: "John Wesley: An adaptive strategy for church growth", Fuller Theological Seminary Th.M. thesis, 1985, 230pp.
- Kelly, John William: The radical Wesley reconsidered: Bangor Christian Trust and Methodism, [general editor, John William Kelly], Bangor, Co. Down: Bangor Christian Trust Publications, 1984, [4]. vii. 129pp.
- 91. WALSH, John Dixon: "Religious societies: Methodist and evangelical, 1738-1800", Voluntary religion: Papers read at the 1985 summer meeting and the 1986 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by William J. Sheils & Diana Wood, Studies in Church History, Vol. 23, Oxford: Basil Blackwell, 1986, pp. 279-302.

See also Nos. 134, 137.

SACRAMENTS

See No. 87.

WORSHIP AND DEVOTION

See No. 102.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 92. ADEY, Lionel: Hymns and the Christian "myth", Vancouver: University of British Columbia Press, 1986, xvi. 269pp.
- 93. Hobbs, R. Gerald: "With a thousand tongues: The Wesleys and Christian song", *Touchstone*, Vol. 2, No. 3, October 1984, pp. 18-29.
- 94. LITTLE, Wilfrid James: "Methodist hymnody" [in the eighteenth century], Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 44, [February 1986], pp. 1-9.
- 95. Tyson, John Rodger: "Charles Wesley's sentimental language", Evangelical Quarterly, Vol. LVII, 1985, pp. 269-75.
- 96. Tyson, John Rodger: "Charles Wesley's theology of redemption: A study in structure and method", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 20, No. 2, Fall 1985, pp. 7-28.
- 97. Wilson, John Warwick: "Handel and the hymn tune, 1: Handel's tunes for Charles Wesley's hymns", The Hymn, Vol. 36, No. 4, October 1985, pp. 18-23.

See also Nos. 47, 82.

CLASS MEETINGS AND MEMBERSHIP

98. WATSON, David Lowes: The early Methodist class meeting: Its origin and significance, Nashville: Discipleship Resources, 1985, xiii. 273pp.

ORDAINED MINISTRY

99. GARLICK, Kenneth Benjamin: Ministerial training in Methodism and our colleges, 1834-1984: A lecture to the Friends of Wesley's Chapel given on Friday, May 17th, 1985 at Wesley's Chapel, The Friends of Wesley's Chapel Annual Lecture, No. 4, [London: the Friends of Wesley's Chapel, 1985], 24pp.

100. STRAWSON, William: "Ministerial training: William Frederick Lofthouse (1871-1965)", Epworth Review, Vol. 13, No. 3, September

1986, pp. 21-7.

101. WAKEFIELD, Gordon Stevens: "Ministerial training: Robert Newton Flew (1886-1962)", Epworth Review, Vol. 13, No. 2, May 1986, pp.

17-23.

102. WALLWORK, Charles Norman Robert: Blackbirds and budgerigars: A critical history of Methodist liturgical dress, 1786-1986, Keswick: M[ethodist] S[acramental] F[ellowship] Book Steward, 1986, 24pp.

See also Nos. 54, 61.

LAY MINISTRY

103. GARLOW, James Lester: "The layperson as minister: A call for a new theology of the laity" [the relevance of John Wesley's understanding of the laity to the contemporary Church], The Church: An inquiry into ecclesiology from a biblical theological perspective, edited by Melvin Easterday Dieter & Daniel N. Berg, Anderson: Warner Press, 1984, pp. 433-72.

104. TEARLE, John Douglas: An old local preacher remembers, [edited by] Dorothy G. Chapman, Luton: the editor, [1986], [11]pp.

See also Nos. 53, 113.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

105. ROYAL COMMISSION ON THE HISTORICAL MONUMENTS OF ENGLAND: An inventory of Nonconformist chapels and meeting-houses in central England [prepared by Christopher F. Stell], London: Her Majesty's Stationery Office, 1986, xviii. 276pp.

106. WAKELING, Christopher: "The architecture of the Nonconformist Churches during the Victorian and Edwardian years", University of East Anglia Ph.D. thesis, 1983, 3 vol., [5]. 219. [160]. [102]pp.

See also Nos. 14, 17.

HOME MISSIONS

107. Banks, John: The story ... so far [of the Manchester and Salford Methodist Mission], Manchester: Manchester and Salford Methodist Mission, 1986, 186pp.

108. GLASS, Paul S.: "Hugh Price Hughes and the West London Mission", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLV, 1985-6, pp. 129-

40.

109. HARRIS, Jeffrey Wallace: Going places: The review for the one hundred and twenty-fourth year of the London Committee of the Methodist Church Home Mission Division [comprising a centenary history of the Methodist London Mission], London: the Methodist London Mission, [1986], 64pp.

110. Luker, David: "Revivalism in theory and practice: The case of Cornish Methodism" [in the early nineteenth century], Journal of

Ecclesiastical History, Vol. 37, 1986, pp. 603-19.

111. Neilson, G. P.: "A missionary to Gower, 1834" [the diary of Henry Higginson, Primitive Methodist minister], Gower, Vol. XXXV, 1984, pp. 5-12.

112. POOK, E. Margaret: The Leysian Mission, 1886-1986: A century of caring,

[London: The Leysian Mission], 1986, [2]. 86pp.

See also Nos. 53, 58.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

113. Bisson, John R.: M.L.M.M. Abbot Hall, 1919-1985 [being the story of the Methodist Laymen's Missionary Movement in the Bolton Wesleyan District, 1912-32 and its annual conferences at Abbot Hall, Kents Bank, Grange-over-Sands, 1919-85], [Bury: the author], 1986, iv. 80pp.

114. DAVEY, Cyril James: "The Methodist missionary story", Methodist Recorder, 13th February 1986, p. 8; 20th February 1986, p. 8; 27th February 1986, p. 13; 6th March 1986, p. 8; 13th March 1986, p. 8.

115. Kellett, Arnold: Mission 200, 1786-1986: A record of 200 years of Methodist missionary activity, with special reference to the part played by the Leeds District of the Methodist Church, edited by Arnold Kellett, [Leeds]: the Methodist Church Leeds District, [1986], 65pp.

116. Piggin, Frederic Stuart: Making evangelical missionaries, 1789-1858:
The social background, motives and training of British Protestant missionaries to India, [Abingdon]: Sutton Courtenay Press, 1984, 378pp.

117. TAGGART, Norman Wilson: The Irish in World Methodism, 1760-1900, London: Epworth Press, 1986, xvii. 222pp.

118. TAGGART, Norman Wilson: "Methodist foreign missions: The first half-century", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLV, 1985-6, pp. 157-82.

119. WALLER, John: "British Wesleyan Methodism and the post-war recovery of Methodism in France, 1871-1874", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLV, 1985-6, pp. 97-115.

POLITICAL IMPACT

120. BAILEY, Charles Edward: "The British Protestant theologians in the First World War: Germanophobia unleashed", Harvard Theological Review, Vol. 77, 1984, pp. 195-221.

121. Daniel, Wilborn Harrison: "The reaction of British Protestantism to the Civil War and reconstruction in America", Victorians Institute

Journal, No. 7, 1978, pp. 25-34.

122. Piggin, Frederic Stuart: "Religion and the industrial revolution: An analysis of E. P. Thompson's interpretation of Methodism", University of Wollongong Historical Journal, Vol. 2, No. 1, 1976, pp. 8-37.

123. WILKINSON, Alan: Dissent or conform? War, peace and the English Churches, 1900-1945, London: SCM Press, 1986, xviii. 361pp.

See also Nos. 26, 49, 116, 125, 131.

SOCIAL WITNESS

124. ELSASSER, Markus: Die Rochdaler Pioniere: Religiöse Einflitsse in ihrer Bedeutung für die Entstehung der Rochdaler Pioniergenossenschaft von 1844, Berlin: Duncker & Humblot, 1982, 129pp.

125. SMITH, Warren Thomas: John Wesley and slavery, Nashville: Abingdon

Press, 1986, 160pp.

See also Nos. 65, 126.

EDUCATIONAL WORK

126. BARNETT, Philip & JEBSON, Michael: Methodist Association of Youth Clubs: The story in pictures, 1945 to the present day, edited by Philip Barnett & Michael Jebson, London: Methodist Church Division of Education and Youth, 1986, 36. [8]pp.

127. CLIFF, Philip Basil: The rise and development of the Sunday school movement in England, 1780-1980, Nutfield: National Christian Education

Council, 1986, xv. 399pp.

128. James, Margaret: The Kent College saga: Folkestone and Pembury, 1886-1986, Pembury: the Governors of Kent College, [1986], x. 176pp.

129. REID, Pat & REID, Ivan: See how we grow! A commemorative book for the golden jubilee of the opening of the Sunday school building at Menston Methodist Church, Menston: Exley Press, Menston Methodist Junior Church, 1983, [2]. ii. 72pp.

130. Sherwin, Susan: "The nature and purpose of the Sunday school movement in England between 1780 and 1870, with special reference to the provision of Nonconformist Sabbath education in Buckinghamshire", University of London M.A. dissertation, 1982.

See also No. 12.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

131. Coll, Alberto Raoul: The wisdom of statecraft: Sir Herbert Butterfield and the philosophy of international politics, Durham, N.C.: Duke University Press, 1985, xvii. 173pp.

PHYSICAL OPPOSITION

See No. 10.

LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

132. DITCHFIELD, Grayson McClure: "Dr. Johnson and the Dissenters", Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 68, 1985-6, pp. 373-409.

133. MILLER, John: Religion in the popular prints, 1600-1832, Cambridge:

Chadwyck-Healey, 1986, 369pp.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

134. Cubie, David Livingstone: "Separation or unity? Sanctification and love in Wesley's doctrine of the Church", The Church: An inquiry into ecclesiology from a biblical theological perspective, edited by Melvin Easterday Dieter & Daniel N. Berg, Anderson: Warner Press, 1984, pp. 333-95.

135. HAWKINS, Frederick Herbert: Free Church Federal Council: A history of the Sunderland and District Council, [Sunderland: Sunderland and Dist-

rict Free Church Federal Council, 1983], 89pp.

136. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: "Early Methodism and the Huguenots", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLV, 1985-6, pp. 69-

137. Wakefield, Gordon Stevens: "'A mystical substitute for the glorious gospel'? A Methodist critique of tractarianism", Tradition renewed: The Oxford Movement Conference Papers, edited by Geoffrey Rowell, London: Darton, Longman and Todd, 1986, pp. 185-98.

138. WILIAM, D. W.: "Pamffled John Wesley: 'Gair i'r Methodist' " [John Wesley's A word to a Methodist, 1748], Y Cofiadur, Rhifyn 49, 1984, pp. 14-21.

See also Nos. 77, 91.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE 1987

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil., P.G.Cert.Ed., The John Rylands University Library of Manchester, M13 9PP

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1987

THIS year, in anticipation of a bumper literary harvest in 1988 for the 250th anniversary of the conversions of John and Charles Wesley, a concerted effort has been made to clear the backlog of bibliographical queries. The 198 references that follow represent the highest annual total since 1976—a year for which much broader selection criteria were in force. Of these 198, 103 appeared in 1987, 41 in 1986, and 54 between 1974 and 1985. The compiler would like to record his indebtedness to Betty Jarboe's work (No. 3 below) in suggesting and/or verifying some of the pre-1985 items.

Readers may wish to know that the present listing, besides being the fourteenth in an annual series, doubles as the second supplement to the 1,841-item retrospective bibliography of Methodism contained in the fourth volume of A History of the Methodist Church in Great Britain, general editors: Rupert Eric Davies, Alfred Raymond George & Ernest Gordon Rupp (London: Epworth Press, 1988), pp. 651-830. In the interests of continuity and comparability, the same general subject-headings have been used in both publications.

BIBLIOGRAPHY AND HISTORIOGRAPHY

1. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist Historical Literature, 1985", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVI, 1987-8, pp. 13-19.

. Haddian, Dikran Y.: Bibliography of British Theological Literature, 1853-1940, Pittsburgh: Clifford E. Barbour Library, Pittsburgh Theo-

logical Seminary, 1985, xxx. 455pp.

3. JARBOE, Betty M.: John and Charles Wesley: A Bibliography, ATLA Bibliography Series, No. 22, Metuchen: American Theological Library Association and Scarecrow Press, 1987, xv. 404pp.

4. Kent, John Henry Somerset: The Unacceptable Face: The Modern Church in the Eyes of the Historian, London: SCM Press, 1987, vii. 261pp.

5. SPITTAL, C. Jeffrey: Topographical Index to the "Winter Numbers" of the "Methodist Recorder" [1892-1907], Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Occasional Publication, No. 4, Bristol: Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch, 1987, [9]pp.

6. [Vickers, John Ashley]: Methodism and the Wesleys: A Reader's Guide,

Bognor Regis: WMHS Publications, 1987, [7]pp.

SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

Ambler, Rodney William: "Chapel Title Deeds: A Case for Preservation", Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society, Vol. 3, No.

10, Spring 1987, pp. 193-8.

8. Ambler, Rodney William: "A Lost Source? The 1829 Returns of Non-Anglican Places of Worship" [with particular reference to the Parts of Kesteven, Lincolnshire], Local Historian, Vol. 17, 1986-7, pp. 483-9.

CORNWALL COUNTY RECORD OFFICE: List of Methodist Registers [deposited up to May 1986], Truro: Cornwall County Record Office,

1986, [16]pp.

FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Non-recurrent Christian Data", Religion, Reviews of United Kingdom Statistical Sources, Vol. XX, edited by Wynne Frederick Maunder, Oxford: Pergamon Press, 1987, pp. 189-504.

MANCHESTER CENTRAL REFERENCE LIBRARY: Parish and Non-Conformist 11. Registers in Manchester Local History Library [and Archives Department], reprinted [with additions and amendments], Manchester: Manchester & Lancashire Family History Society, 1987, [4]. 109pp.

ROBERTS, Brynley: "Welsh Nonconformist Archives", Journal of Welsh

Ecclesiastical History, Vol. 3, 1986, pp. 61-72.
Rose, Edward Alan: "Methodist Records" [in Lancashire and Che-13. shire], Sure Coffers: Some Sources for the History of Religion in the North West, edited by Morris Garratt, [Disley]: Library Association Local Studies Group, North Western Branch in conjunction with Knowsley Metropolitan Borough Council Department of Leisure Services, Libraries Division, 1987, pp. 25-32.

ROYAL COMMISSION ON HISTORICAL MANUSCRIPTS: Papers of British 14. Churchmen, 1780-1940, Guides to Sources for British History Based on the National Register of Archives, Vol. 6, London: Her Majesty's

Stationery Office, 1987, ix. 96pp.

SWIFT, Wesley Frank: How to Write a Local History of Methodism, fourth revision with additions by Thomas Shaw & Edward Alan Rose,

Bunbury: Alfred A. Taberer Ltd., 1986, 24pp.

Tuck, Jonathan Philip: "Some Pocket Books in the Methodist Arch-16. ives" [published between 1793 and 1831, and belonging to Mary and Rosamond Tooth], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVI, 1987-8, pp. 32-7.

See also Nos. 28, 32.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

BATES, James Bamford: Methodism: Self-assessment Course [notes], London: Distance Education and Resources, Methodist Church Division of Ministries, 1987, [59]pp.

BLACK, Jeremy: "The Origins of Methodism: An Unpublished Early French Account" [of August 1739], Enlightenment and Dissent, No. 6,

1987, pp. 115-17.

CRAWFORD, Michael J.: "Origins of the Eighteenth-Century Evangelical Revival: England and New England Compared", Journal of

British Studies, Vol. 26, 1987, pp. 361-97.

George, Alfred Raymond: "John Wesley and the Methodist Move-20. ment" [with reference to spirituality], The Study of Spirituality, edited by Cheslyn Jones, Geoffrey Wainwright [&] Edward Yarnold, London: SPĆK, 1986, pp. 455-9.

GREEN, Vivian Hubert Howard: "Religion in the Colleges, 1715-21. 1800" [with reference to the Oxford Holy Club], The History of the University of Oxford: Volume V, The Eighteenth Century, edited by Lucy Stuart Sutherland & Leslie George Mitchell, Oxford: Clarendon

Press, 1986, pp. 425-67.

HANNON, Elizabeth & HOBBS, Gerald: The Methodist Heritage, 1784-22. 1984: Catalogue of an Exhibition held at Vancouver School of Theology, November 5-23 1984, Vancouver: Vancouver School of Theology, 1984, [108]pp.

RACK, Henry Derman: "Religious Societies and the Origins of Meth-23. odism" [in the 1730s and 1740s], Journal of Ecclesiastical History, Vol.

38, 1987, pp. 582-95.

TABRAHAM, Barrie Wesley: Methodism & Wesley Studies [correspondence course notes], London: Distance Education and Resources, Methodist Church Division of Ministries, [1987], 2 vol., [2]. 103. [77] pp.

25. WICKES, Michael J. L.: The Westcountry Preachers: A New History of the Bible Christian Church (1815-1907) [with particular reference to Devon], Hartland: the author, 1987, [3]. 104pp.

26. Wood, Arthur Skevington: The Kindled Flame: The Witness of the Methodist Revival Fellowship [1952-86], [Sheifield]: Headway, 1987, 32pp.

See also Nos. 4, 68, 73.

LOCAL HISTORIES

27. Ambler, Rodney William: "Preachers and the Plan: Patterns of Activity in Early Primitive Methodism" [with reference to South Lincolnshire in 1821], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVI, 1987-8, pp. 21-31.

28. Ambler, Rodney William: "Religious Life in Kesteven: A Return of the Number of Places of Worship not of the Church of England, 1829", Lincolnshire History and Archaelogy, Vol. 20, 1985, pp. 59-64.

29. Biggs, Barry John: The Wesleys and the Early Dorset Methodists [to 1799], Gillingham, Dorset: Woodsorrel Publications, 1987, [4]. 68pp.

30. Bluck, Fred & others: Methodism in the Marches: Chapels in the Leominster, Presteigne and Kington Area, Leominster: the Magazine Committee [of the Leominster, Presteigne and Kington Circuit of the Methodist Church], 1986, [3]. 43. 34pp.

31. Bold, Wyndham Eric: Methodism and its Beginnings in Monmouth, [Monmouth: Monmouth Methodist Church], 1987, 55pp.

32. Census Office: Church and Chapel in Oxfordshire, 1851: The Return of the Census of Religious Worship, edited by Kate Tiller, Oxfordshire Record Society [Publications], Vol. 55, [Oxford]: Oxfordshire Record Society, 1987, 1. 126pp.

33. Chadwick, Rosemary E.: "Church and People in Bradford and District, 1880-1914: The Protestant Churches in an Urban Industrial Environment", University of Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 1986, [16]. 379pp.

34. Colls, Robert M.: "Primitive Methodists in the Northern Coalfields", Disciplines of Faith: Studies in Religion, Politics and Patriarchy, edited by James Obelkevich, Lyndal Roper & Raphael Samuel, London: Routledge & Kegan Paul, 1987, pp. 323-34.

35. EDWARDS, Eric: Yr Eglwys Fethodistaidd: Hanes ystadegol am aelodau, gweinidogion, capelau, &c., yn y taleithiau Cymraeg—Atodiad, 1980-1986, cywiriadau/ychwanegiadau, Llandysul: Gwasg Gomer, 1987, 24pp.

36. Field, Muriel B.: Mellish Road Methodist Church, 1910-1985, [Walsall: Mellish Road Methodist Church, 1986], 92pp.

37. GILBERT, Dennis: Brightly Gleams our Banner: Methodism at Sturton-by-Stow, nr. Lincoln, 1771-1987, Sturton-by-Stow: the Methodist Church, 1987, 82pp.

38. GUTTRIDGE, L. E.: The Methodist Church, Drayton, Portsmouth: A Record of its Development, 1909-1978, [Drayton: Drayton Methodist Church, 1978]. [2]. 57pp.

1978], [2]. 57pp.

39. Jamieson, William: "John Wesley—22 Visits to Scotland, 1751-1790:
A List", Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society,
Vol. 18, September 1987, pp. 3-30.

40. JONES, W. Glyn: Trinity Methodist Church, Tonge Fold, Bolton: A Centenary Publication, Bolton: printed by Blackshaw, Sykes and Morris, [1987], 67pp.

41. KILBY, William M.: Yonder Country is Ours: The Origins of Primitive Methodism in Parts of Berkshire and Hampshire [1829-37], second edition, [London: the author, 1986], 75pp.

MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: "The Social Influence of Primitive Meth-42. odism in the North East in the 19th Century", Regional Studies in the History of Religion in Britain since the Later Middle Ages: Papers Presented to the Annual Meeting of the Conference of Regional and Local Historians in Tertiary Education held at the University of York, July 1984, edited by Edward Royle, [Hull]: Humberside College of Higher Education. [1986], pp. 149-61.

SMITH, Mark Anderton: "Religion in Industrial Society: The Case of 43. Oldham and Saddleworth, 1780-1865", University of Oxford D.Phil.

thesis, 1987, 6. vi. 509pp.

Spence, R.: Mountpottinger Methodist Church Centenary, 1887-1987 and 44. Story of Congregational Beginnings from 1809, Endeavours in their First Church, Ballymacarrett Wesleyan Chapel, 1826-1887, [Belfast: Mountpottinger Methodist Church, 1987], [3]. 87pp.

TAYLOR, Dennis T.: The Story of Eastville Park Methodist Church, Bristol: 45. For the 150th Anniversary Celebrations, [Bristol: Eastville Park Method-

ist Church, 1987], 83pp.

VICKERS, John Ashley: "Methodism and Society in Central Southern 46. England, 1740-1851", University of Southampton Ph.D. thesis, [1986], ix. 452pp.

WILKINSON, Ralph: Unto the Hills: The Story of Methodism in Lumbutts. 47. 1837-1987, Todmorden: Lumbutts Methodist Church, 1987, 56pp.

See also Nos. 5, 7-9, 11-13, 15-16, 21, 25, 62, 69, 77, 139-41, 147-8, 153-6, 159-63, 169, 171, 173-5, 182-4, 193.

THE WESLEYS

48. BIRD, Lewis Penhall: "John Wesley, Unlucky in Love", Eternity, Vol. 27, No. 11, November 1976, pp. 74-9.

BYRNE, Brendan: "Ignatius Loyola and John Wesley: Experience and 49. Strategies of Conversion", Colloquium: The Australian and New Zealand Theological Review, Vol. 19, No. 1, October 1986, pp. 54-66. CLARK, Ann Rorabaw: "The Influence of Pietism on John Wesley as

50. Revealed in his 'Journal'", University of Tennessee Ph.D. thesis,

1986, 320pp.

COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: "John Wesley's Correspondence with his Father", Methodist History, Vol. XXVI, 1987-8, pp. 15-26. 51.

DICKINSON, PAUL: John Wesley's "Account of Georgia", 1736-7: A Meth-52. odological Essay in Source Analysis and Evaluation, Occasional Papers in Geography, No. 10, [Stoke-on-Trent]: Department of Geography and Recreation Studies, North Staffordshire Polytechnic, 1987, 5 · 35pp.

DRAKEFORD, John William: "How Growing Old Looks from Within: 53∙ A Study of John Wesley's Perception of the Aging Process Revealed in his Journal's 'Birthday Reflections' ", Journal of Religion and Aging,

Vol. 1, No. 2, Winter 1984, pp. 39-51.

HUNTER, George Gill: "John Wesley as Church Growth Strategist", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 21, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1986, pp. 24-33.

HYNSON, Leon Orville: [John] "Wesley: A Man for all Seasons", 55.

Asbury Seminarian, Vol. 38, No. 5, 1984, pp. 3-17.
KALLSTAD, Thorvald E.: "'A Brand Snatched out of the Fire': John 56. Wesley's Awareness of Vocation according to the Religio-psychological Theory of Role", Archiv fur Religionspsychologie, Bd. 14, 1980, pp. 237-45.

- KLINE, Donald L.: Susanna Wesley: God's Catalyst for Revival, Lima, 57• Ohio: CSS Publishing Co., 1980, 79pp.
- 58. LAWSON, John: The Conversion of the Wesleys: 1738 Reconsidered, Occasional Paper No. 2 of the Wesley Fellowship, Ilkeston: printed by Moorley's Bible & Bookshop Ltd., 1987, 37pp.
- LEARY, William: Man of One Book: A Study of John Wesley's Reading, 59. Wesley Historical Society Lectures, No. 53, Bunbury: Wesley Historical Society, [1987], iii. 36pp.
- Lovsky, Fadiedy: [John] Wesley, apôtre des foules, pasteur des pauvres, 60. 2º édition, revisée et augmentée, Le Havre, Editions Foi et Victoire, 1977, 175pp.
- Magnuson, Arthur C.: "John Wesley and William Law", Boston University M.A. thesis, 1983, 121pp. 61.
- MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: The Travelling Preacher: John Wesley in the 62. North East, 1742-1790, with Details also of the Work of Charles Wesley and other Early Methodist Preachers, [Sunderland]: Wesley Historical Society (North East Branch), 1987, 102pp.
- Nelson, James: "John Wesley and the Georgia Moravians", Transac-63. tions of the Moravian Historical Society, Vol. XXIII, Pt. III-IV, 1984, рр. 17-46.
- REESE, Edward: The Life and Ministry of John Wesley, 1703-1791, 64.
- Glenwood Fundamental Publishers, 1975, 15pp.
 SEABORN, Joseph William: [John] "Wesley's Views on the Uses of 65. History", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 21, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1986, pp. 129-36.
- WESLEY, John: The Journal of John Wesley: A Selection, edited, with 66. an introduction, by Elisabeth Jay, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1987, xxix. 290pp.
- Wood, Arthur Skevington: "John Wesley, Prophet to Church and 67. Nation", Prophecy Today, Vol. 3, No. 2, March/April 1987, pp. 16-17.
- Wood, Arthur Skevington: "Strangely Warmed" [the Wesleys and 68. the Evangelical Awakening], Christian History, Vol. V, No. 1, 1984, pp. 64-74.
- See also Nos. 3, 6, 20-1, 24, 29, 39, 75, 82-3, 85-102, 104-32, 134-8, 165, 172, 176-81, 187-8, 192, 196.

OTHER BIOGRAPHIES

- BECKERLEGGE, Oliver Aveyard: "Like Father, like Son: The Story of 69. Joshua and Jonathan Dodgson of Elland", Preachers All: Essays to Celebrate the Silver Jubilee of the Yorkshire Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, [Leeds]: Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch), 1987, рр. 33-46.
- BENNETT, David: William Booth and the Salvation Army: Up and Down 70. the City Road, Basingstoke: Marshall Pickering, 1987, 188pp.
- Bounds, Kenneth: Personalities of Faith, Trust and Prayer [portraits of William Carvosso, Hester Ann Rogers, William Bramwell, William Dawson, Billy Bray and Elizabeth Asbury], Harrogate: printed by HDA Graphics, [1987], [2]. 22pp.
- Bradley, Ian Campbell: Enlightened Entrepreneurs [portraits of Jesse 72. Boot and nine other Victorian industrialists, London: Weidenfeld and Nicolson, 1987, xii. 207pp.
- COCK, Douglas J.: Every other Inch a Methodist [recollections of a staff 73. reporter on the Methodist Recorder, London: Epworth Press, 1987, [4]. 124pp.

DAVIES, Rupert Eric: "George Whitefield, the Man", Epworth Review, 74.

Vol. 14, No. 1, January 1987, pp. 51-8.

FITCH, Donald: "John Fletcher's Letter to [John] Wesley on Settling 75. at Madeley" [in 1760], Soundings: Collections of the University Library [University of California, Santa Barbara], Vol. VI, No. 1, July 1974, pp. 41-5.

HONEYMAN, Katrina & GOODMAN, Jordan: Technology and Enterprise: 76. Isaac Holden and the Mechanisation of Woolcombing in France, 1848-1914,

Aldershot: Scolar Press, 1986, ix. 121pp.

LEE, Helen: Ploughshare of Prayer: A Memoir of the Lyth Family of York 77. in the Nineteenth Century, Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch) Occasional Paper, No. 7, Leeds: Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch), 1987, [3]. 11. [3] pp.

NORMAN, Edward Robert: The Victorian Christian Socialists [eight por-78. traits, including one of Hugh Price Hughes, Cambridge: Cam-

bridge University Press, 1987, [5]. 201pp.

ROBINSON, Charles Walter: Twentieth Century Druggist: Memoirs, Bever-79. ley: Galen Press, 1983, vii. 244pp.

TAYLOR, Ina: Victorian Sisters [portraits of Alice, Georgiana. Agnes 80. and Louisa, daughters of the Reverend George Browne Macdonald], London: Weidenfeld and Nicolson, 1987, xix. 218pp.

VICKERS, William Farrar: Spin a Good Yarn: The Story of W. Farrar 81. Vickers, [edited], from his diaries, letters and other writing, [by] Virginia Vickers, Leeds: M.T. Co., 1978, 92pp.

See also Nos. 11, 14, 16, 61, 84, 94, 105, 107, 121, 123, 141, 146, 154, 156, 158, 166, 169, 171, 173-5, 190-1, 196-8.

THEOLOGY

ARNETT, William Melvin: "John Wesley and the Law", Asbury Semin-82. arian, Vol. 34, No. 4, 1979, pp. 22-31.

BAKER, Frank: "Practical Divinity: John Wesley's Doctrinal Agenda 83. for Methodism", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 22, No. 1, Spring 1987, pp. 7-16.

BARRETT, Charles Kingsley: "Ministerial Training: Vincent Taylor 84. (1887-1968)", Epworth Review, Vol. 14, No. 2, May 1987, pp. 29-36.

85. Сно, John Chongnahm: "Adam's Fall and God's Grace: John Wesley's Theological Anthropology", Evangelical Review of Theology, Vol.

10, 1986, pp. 202-13.

86. CLIFFORD, Alan Charles: "A Comparative Study of the Doctrines of Atonement and Justification in the Writings of John Owen (1616-1683) and John Wesley (1703-1791), with Consideration of the Middle-way Contributions of Richard Baxter (1615-1691) and John Tillotson (1630-1694) and the Theology of the Protestant Reformers", University of Wales (Bangor) Ph.D. thesis, 1984, vi. 578pp.

COCKERILL, Gareth Lee: "Jesus and the Greatest Commandment in Mark 10: 17-22: A Test Case for John Wesley's 'Theology of Love'", 87.

Asbury Seminarian, Vol. 40, No. 1, Spring 1985, pp. 13-21.

COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: "John Wesley and Liberation Theology: A Closer Look", Asbury Theological Journal, Vol. 42, No. 1, Spring 88. 1987, pp. 85-90.

COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: "John Wesley's Platonic Conception of the 89. Moral Law", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 21, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1986, pp. 116-28.

- DREYER, Frederick A.: "Evangelical Thought: John Wesley and Ionathan Edwards", Albion, Vol. 19, 1987, pp. 177-92.
- HARKNESS, Paul H.: "John Wesley: From Theology to Ethics", Pacific 91. School of Religion Th.M. thesis, 1979, 84pp.
- HORST, Mark Lewis: "Experimenting with Christian Wholeness Method in [John] Wesley's Theology", Quarterly Review: A Scholarly Journal for Reflection on Ministry, Vol. 7, No. 2, Summer 1987, pp.
- HYNSON, Leon Orville: [John] "Wesley: Theology of the Moral Life", 93. Asbury Seminarian, Vol. 38, No. 5, 1984, pp. 18-30.
- JEFFREY, David Lyle: A Burning and a Shining Light: English Spirituality 94. in the Age of Wesley [extracts from the writings of John and Charles Wesley, George Whitefield, John Fletcher and nine of their contemporaries, edited by David Lyle Jeffrey, Grand Rapids: William B. Eerdmans Publishing Company, 1987, x. 517pp.
- KEEFER, Luke L.: "Characteristics of | John | Wesley's Arminianism", 95. Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 22, No. 1, Spring 1987, pp. 88-
- Keefer, Luke L.: "John Wesley and English Arminianism", Evan-96. Eelical Journal, Vol. 4, 1986, pp. 15-28.

 Kingdon, Harold: "John Wesley, Bible Scholar Extraordinaire",
- 97. Asbury Seminarian, Vol. 40, No. 1, Spring 1985, pp. 39-54.
- LIDDICK, Joseph G.: "John Wesley and Charismatic Experience", Wheaton College M.A. thesis, 1980, 117pp. 98.
- MADDOX, Randy Lynn: "Karl Rahner's Supernatural Existential: 99. A Wesleyan Parallel?" [in John Wesley's doctrine of prevenient grace], Évangelical Journal, Vol. 5, 1987, pp. 3-14.
- 100. NOMURA, Makoto: "Sanctification and Sacraments in John Wesley", Drew University S.T.M. thesis, 1982, 101pp.
- 101. O'MALLEY, John Steven: "Recovering the Vision of Holiness: [John] Wesley's Epistemic Basis", Asbury Theological Journal, Vol. 41, No.
- 1, Spring 1986, pp. 3-17.

 102. PILLOW, Thomas Wright: "John Wesley's Doctrine of the Trinity", Cumberland Seminarian, Vol. 24, No. 1, Spring 1986, pp. 1-10.
- 109. RACK, Henry Derman: "Early Methodist Visions of the Trinity" [in the eighteenth century], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVI, 1987-8, pp. 38-44, 57-69.
- 104. REIST, Irwin W.: "Confession of Sin in the Life of Christian Excellence and the Order of Salvation in the Theology of John Wesley", Asbury Seminarian, Vol. 29, No. 2, 1974, pp. 24-36.
- 105. SMITH, Timothy Lawrence: "The Doctrine of the Sanctifying Spirit in John Wesley and John Fletcher", Preacher's Magazine, Vol. 55, No. 1, September-November 1979, pp. 16-17, 54-8.
- 106. SMITH, Timothy Lawrence: "John Wesley and the Second Blessing", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 21, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1986, pp. 137-58.
- 107. Smith, Timothy Lawrence: "Whitefield and [John] Wesley on Righteousness by Grace", TSF Bulletin, Vol. 9, No. 4, March-April 1986, pp. 5-8.
- 108. SNYDER, Howard Albert: "John Wesley and the Radical Protestant Tradition", Asbury Seminarian, Vol. 33, No. 3, 1978, pp. 13-38.
- 109. SORRELL, Jack R.: The Wesley Message: A Restatement and Summary of the "Forty-Four Sermons" . . . with an Outline of John Wesley's Life and Work, Sydney: Royston Publications, 1977, [7]. 223pp.

110. STAPLES, Rob Lyndal: "John Wesley's Doctrine of the Holy Spirit" [and its subsequent modification by Phœbe Palmer], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 21, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1986, pp. 91-115.

111. STOOKEY, Laurence Hull: "The Wesleys and the Saints", Liturgy,

Vol. 5, 1985-6, pp. 77-81.

112. Тномая, Howe Octavius: "John Wesley's Understanding of the Distinction between Theological Essentials and Opinions", University of Bristol M.A. thesis, 1983, [4]. 159. [38]pp.

113. Tyson, John Rodger: "God's Everlasting Love: Charles Wesley and the Predestinarian Controversy", Evangelical Journal, Vol. 3, 1985, pp. 47-62.

114. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: Geoffrey Wainwright on Wesley and Calvin:
Sources for Theology, Liturgy and Spirituality, Melbourne: Uniting

Church Press, 1987, 70pp.

115. WATSON, David Lowes: "The 'Much-Controverted Point of Justification by Faith' and the Shaping of [John] Wesley's Evangelistic Message", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 21, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1986, pp. 7-23.

116. Wesley, Charles: Charles Wesley's Earliest Evangelical Sermons: Six Shorthand Manuscript Sermons now for the First Time Transcribed from the Original, [edited by] Thomas R. Albin & Oliver Aveyard Beckerlegge, Wesley Historical Society Occasional Publication, [No. 9], Clayhall: Wesley Historical Society in association with Robert Odcombe Associates, 1987, [3]. 106pp.

117. Wesley, John: The Gift of Love: Daily Readings with John Wesley, introduced and edited by Arthur Skevington Wood, London: Darton,

Longman and Todd, 1987, xvii. 62pp.

118. Wesley, John: Sermons on Several Occasions, translated into modern English by James D. Holway, Ilkeston: Moorley's Bible & Bookshop Ltd., 1987, xiv. 510pp.

119. Wesley, John: Wesley's Notes on the Bible, edited [and abridged] by G. Roger Schoenhals, Grand Rapids: Francis Asbury Press, 1987, 612pp.

 Wesley, John: The Works of John Wesley, Volume 4: Sermons IV, 115-151, edited by Albert Cook Outler, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1987,

хіх. 738рр.

121. Wesley, John, Wesley, Charles & Whitefield, George: The Nature of Revival [selections from the journals of John and Charles Wesley and of George Whitefield], compiled, edited and abridged by Clare George Weakley, Minneapolis: Bethany House Publications, 1987, 218pp.

122. WEYER, Michel: Die Bedeutung von Wesleys Lehrpredigten für die Method-

isten, Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1987, 31pp.

123. WHITEFIELD, George & WESLEY, John: Whitesteld & Wesley on the New Birth, [edited by] Timothy Lawrence Smith, Grand Rapids: Francis Asbury Press, 1986, 168pp.

124. WILSON, Charles Randall: "John Wesley's Christology", A Contemporary Wesleyan Theology: Biblical, Systematic and Practical, Charles Webb Carter, editor, Grand Rapids: Francis Asbury Press, 1983, Vol. I, pp. 342-50.

125. Woop, Arthur Skevington: "The Conversion of John Wesley", Wesley Luther, [Lewes]: Focus Christian Ministries Trust, [1987], pp.

1-4.

See also Nos. 2, 49-50, 55-6, 58, 61, 74, 128-30, 134-6, 178, 190, 198.

DOCTRINE OF THE CHURCH

126. Collins, Kenneth Joseph: "John Wesley and the Means of Grace", Asbury Seminarian, Vol. 40, No. 2, Winter 1985, pp. 23-31 and Drew Gateway, Vol. 56, No. 3, Spring 1986, pp. 26-33.

127. GLENN, Lucinda Alice: "John Wesley's Development of a Doctrine of the Church", Pacific School of Religion Th.M. thesis, 1980, 181pp.

See also Nos. 23, 54.

SACRAMENTS

128. NAGLEE, David Ingersoll: From Font to Faith: John Wesley on Infant Baptism and the Nurture of Children, New York: Peter Lang, 1987, x. 262pp.

129. SHULT, John: "John Wesley's Doctrine of Baptism and its Relation to Sanctification", Lutheran School of Theology at Chicago Th.M.

thesis, 1979, 181pp.

See also No. 100.

WORSHIP AND DEVOTION

See Nos. 20, 114, 131.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

130. EKRUT, James Charles: "Universal Redemption, Assurance of Salvation, and Christian Perfection in the Hymns of Charles Wesley, with Poetic Analyses and Tune Examples", Southwestern Baptist Theological Seminary M.M. thesis, 1978, 174pp.

131. GALLAWAY, Craig B.: "Patterns of Worship in Early Methodist Hymnody and the Task of Hymnal Revision" [with reference to the structure of A Collection of Hymns for the Use of the People Called Methodists, 1780], Quarterly Review: A Scholarly Journal for Reflection on Min-

istry, Vol. 7, No. 3, Fall 1987, pp. 14-29.

132. HOUGHTON, Edward: "John Wesley or Charles Wesley? (3)" [the evidence for the authorship of certain jointly-published hymns], Hymn Society of Great Britain and Ireland Bulletin, Vol. 11, 1985-7, pp. 237-40.

133. INGLES, Faith Petra: "The Role of Wesleyan Hymnody in the Development of Congregational Song", Combs College of Music D.M.A.

thesis, 1986, 405pp.

134. KALAS, J. Ellsworth: Our First Song: Evangelism in the Hymns of Charles Wesley, Nashville: Discipleship Resources, 1984, 55pp.

135. Kimbrough, S. T.: Lost in Wonder: Charles Wesley—the Meaning of his Hymns Today, Nashville: Upper Room, 1987, 176pp.

136. LAWSON, John: A Thousand Tongues: The Wesley Hymns as a Guide to Scriptural Teaching, Exeter: Paternoster Press, 1987, 208pp.

137. Wesley, Charles: A Flame of Love: A Personal Choice of Charles Wesley's Verse, [compiled by] Timothy Dudley-Smith, London: Triangle, 1987, xvi. 160pp.

138. WILSON, John Warwick: "Handel's Tunes for Charles Wesley's Hymns: The Story Retold", Hymn Society of Great Britain and Ireland

Bulletin, Vol. 11, 1985-7, pp. 32-7.

See also No. 113.

CLASS MEETINGS AND MEMBERSHIP

139. MARTIN, Betty: "The Class Meeting and its Leaders in West Cornwall" [in the nineteenth century], Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association, Vol. 7, 1985-8, pp. 105-12.

CONFERENCE

140. HENDERSON, Ian David: The Irish Methodist Conference, [Belfast: Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), 1983, [12] pp.

See also No. 157.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

141. BOWMER, John Coates: "Memories of College Life in the '30s" [in Manchester, Wesley Historical Society North East Branch Bulletin, No. 48, September 1987, pp. 3-9.

142. Brown, Kenneth Douglas: "College Principals: A Cause of Nonconformist Decay?", Journal of Ecclesiastical History, Vol. 38, 1987, pp.

143. BROWN, Kenneth Douglas: "Ministerial Recruitment and Training: An Aspect of the Crisis of Victorian Nonconformity", Victorian Studies, Vol. 30, 1986-7, pp. 365-83.

144. Brown, Kenneth Douglas: "The Nonconformist Ministry of England and Wales, c. 1830-1930", Economic and Social Research Council

End of Grant Report Goo/23/0006, [1986], 15. [2]pp.

145. Brown, Kenneth Douglas: "An Unsettled Ministry?" Some Aspects of Nineteenth-Century British Nonconformity", Church History, Vol. 56, 1987, pp. 204-23.

146. Eddy, Geoffrey Thackray: "Ministerial Training: Wilbert Francis Howard (1880-1952)", Epworth Review, Vol. 14, No. 1, January 1987,

147. GARLICK, Kenneth Benjamin: "Methodist New Connexion, 1797-1907: Ministerial Training", Preachers All: Essays to Celebrate the Silver Jubilee of the Yorkshire Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, [Leeds]: Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch), 1987, pp. 19-22.

148. George, Alfred Raymond: "Ministerial Training at Headingley" [College, 1946-67], ibid., pp. 1-10.
149. Graham, Ena Dorothy: "Chosen by God: The Female Itinerants of

Early Primitive Methodism", University of Birmingham Ph.D. thesis, 1986, [10]. 376pp.
150. Graham, Ena Dorothy: "Female Primitive Methodist Travelling

Preachers", Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin.

Vol. 4, 1983-7, pp. 139-47.
151. LLOYD, Albert Kingsley: The Labourer's Hire: The Payment and Deployment of the Early Methodist Preachers (1744-1813), Wesley Historical Society Lectures, No. 34, Bunbury: Wesley Historical Society, [1987], ii. 38pp.

152. MATHEWS, James Kenneth: Set Apart to Serve: The Meaning and Role of Episcopacy in the Wesleyan Tradition, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1985,

153. Rose, Edward Alan: "Ranmoor College, 1864-1919", Preachers All: Essays to Celebrate the Silver Jubilee of the Yorkshire Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, [Leeds]: Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch), 1987, pp. 11-17.

See also Nos. 27, 84, 158, 165.

LAY MINISTRY

154. LAMB, Alfred: The Preachers' Register of Alfred Lamb, 1876-1895 [Primitive Methodist local preacher in and around Hull until June 1886 and thereafter port missionary at Goole, Malet Lambert Local History Original, Vol. 38, Kingston upon Hull: Malet Lambert High School, 1987, [56] pp.

155. MALMGREEN, Gail: "Domestic Discords: Women and the Family in East Cheshire Methodism, 1750-1830", Disciplines of Faith: Studies in Religion, Politics and Patriarchy, edited by James Obelkevich, Lyndal Roper & Raphael Samuel, London: Routledge & Kegan Paul, 1987, pp. 55-70.

156. RACKETT, Cyril George: According to Plan: Sixty Years of Memories, Reflections and Digressions of a Methodist Local Preacher, 1926-1986 [with reference to the Southampton District of the Methodist Church],

Barton-on-Sea, the author, [1986], [9]. 99pp.

157. TURNER, John Munsey: "Conference, Local Preachers and the Local Preachers Mutual Aid Association" [the constitutional position of local preachers in Methodism from the eighteenth to the twentieth centuries], Preachers All: Essays to Celebrate the Silver Jubilee of the Yorkshire Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, [Leeds]: Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch), 1987, pp. 23-32.

158. VALENZE, Deborah Mary: "Cottage Religion and the Politics of Survival" [female preaching in early nineteenth-century sectarian Methodism, with particular reference to the career of Mary Porteus], Equal or Different: Women's Politics, 1800-1914, edited by Jane Ren-

dall, Oxford: Basil Blackwell, 1987, pp. 31-56, 243-6.

See also Nos. 27, 69, 139.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

159. DICKINSON, Paul & Hodgson, Janet: Now & Then: An Illustrated Regional Survey of Aspects of the Architectural Heritage of the Methodist Church, Prepared for the Methodist Conference, Stoke-on-Trent, 1986 [a study of the churches in the Chester and Stoke-on-Trent District of the Methodist Church], Brinscall: Countryside Publications Limited, [1986], 48pp.

160. GOLBERG, Daniel Laurence: "The Church and Chapel Architecture of Victorian Nottingham", University of Nottingham M.Phil. thesis,

1986, xiv. 109pp., 111 illustrations.

161. McMurray, Nigel: "The Stained Glass of Wesley's Chapel: A Critical Analysis", Wesley Historical Society London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 35, Spring 1987, pp. 5-9; No. 37, Spring 1988, pp. 3-15 and Wesley's Chapel Magazine, Summer 1987, pp. 9-15; Winter 1987, pp. 6-22.

See also Nos. 7, 28, 30, 32, 151.

HOME MISSIONS

162. BAGWELL, Philip Sidney: Outcast London—A Christian Response: The West London Mission of the Methodist Church, 1887-1987, London: Epworth Press, 1987, xiv. 174pp.

163. Hoog, James: To Those in Need: The Story of Hull Methodist Mission, 1847-1946, Kingston upon Hull: Kingston upon Hull City Council, 1987, [5]. 74pp.

See also Nos. 54, 70.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

164. Andrus, Paul C.: [John] Wesley's World Parish, Salem: Schmul Pub-

lishing Co., 1980, 112pp.

165. BAKER, Frank: "John Wesley and the Birth of the Methodist Episcopal Church", Reflections upon Methodism during the American Bicentennial: Papers Presented at the 1984 Regional Conference of the World Methodist Historical Society held at Asbury Theological Seminary, Wilmore, Kentucky, Dallas: Bridwell Library Center for Methodist Studies, 1985, pp. 1-11.

PROCEEDINGS OF THE WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY 74

166. Russell, Peter: "The Bi-centenary of Methodist Missions" [with reference to the contribution of Thomas Coke], Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 4, 1983-7, pp. 124-30.

167. STANLEY, Brian: "Nineteenth-Century Liberation Theology: Nonconformist Missionaries and Imperialism", Baptist Quarterly, Vol. XXXII, 1987-8, pp. 5-18.

See also Nos. 77, 168.

POLITICAL IMPACT

168. CUTHBERTSON, Gregor Craig: "The Nonconformist Conscience and the South African War, 1899-1902", University of South Africa D.Litt. et Phil thesis, 1986, vii. 295pp.

169. DICKSON, Ralph: "The Tolpuddle Martyrs: Guilty or not Guilty?",

Journal of Legal History, Vol. 7, 1986, pp. 178-87.

170. MACHIN, George Ian Thom: Politics and the Churches in Great Britain, 1869 to 1921, Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1987, xi. 376pp.

171. PADDEN, Graham: Tolpuddle: An Historical Account through the Eyes of George Loveless [and other contemporary sources], compiled by Graham Padden, London: Trades Union Congress, 1984, 63pp.

172. RAKESTRAW, Robert Vincent: "Human Rights and Liberties in the Political Ethics of John Wesley", Evangelical Journal, Vol. 3, 1985, pp. 63-78.

173. SATRE, Lowell Joseph: "Thomas Burt and the Crisis of Late-Victorian Liberalism in the North-East", Northern History, Vol. XXIII, 1987,

pp. 174-93.

174. THOMAS BURT PROJECT GROUP, PRESTON GRANGE COUNTY PRIMARY School: A Howky gan te Parliement: Thomas Burt, MP, compiled by William Strachan from the work of the Thomas Burt Project Group, [revised edition], [Morpeth]: Northumberland County Library Service, [1987], [20] pp.

175. THOMPSON, Edwin: "Pioneers of Conciliation: Thomas Burt and John Wilson", Wesley Historical Society North East Branch Bulletin, No. 47,

March 1987, pp. 9-19.

See also Nos. 55, 158, 167, 177, 180.

SOCIAL WITNESS

176. ABELOVE, Henry Diamond: "The Sexual Politics of Early Wesleyan Methodism", Disciplines of Faith: Studies in Religion, Politics and Patriarchy, edited by James Obelkevich, Lyndal Roper & Raphael Samuel, London: Routledge & Kegan Paul, 1987, pp. 86-99.

177. HYNSON, Leon Orville: [John] "Wesley: The Widening Horizon" [his ethical development and socio-political writings, 1768-83],

Asbury Seminarian, Vol. 38, No. 5, 1984, pp. 31-9.
178. MARQUARDT, Mansred: Praxis und Prinzipien der Sozialethik John Wesleys, 2., durchgesehene Auflage, Göttingen: Vandenhoeck und Ruprecht, 1986, 176pp.

179. RAKESTRAW, Robert Vincent: "The Contribution of John Wesley toward an Ethic of Nature", Drew Gateway, Vol. 56, No. 3, Spring

1986, pp. 14-25.

180. Wesley, John: Gedanken über die Sklaverei (1774), Übersetzung, Erläuterung und Würdigung von Petra Hölscher, herausgegeben von den Studiengemeinschaft für Geschichte der Evangelisch-Methodistischen Kirche, Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1986, 62pp.

181. White, Charles Edward: "What [John] Wesley Practiced [sic] and Preached about Money", Leadership: A Practical Journal for Church Leaders, Vol. 8, No. 1, Winter 1987, pp. 27-9.

See also Nos. 55, 72, 78, 89, 91, 93, 175, 186, 193.

EDUCATIONAL WORK

182. FAIRCHILD, Tony: A School Apart: A History of Shebbear College, Tony Fairchild, principal editor, [Shebbear]: Old Shebbearians Association, 1987, xv. 221pp.

183. [MATTHEWS, Nancy]: Memories of Trinity Hall School, [edited by Nancy

Matthews], Cambridge: [the editor, 1984], [81] pp.

184. RAWCLIFFE, Margaret: Trinity Hall School, Southport, 1872-1970: "T.H. Days" [recollections and news of former pupils and staff], edited by Margaret Rawcliffe, Llanddulas: the editor, 1986, [4]. 185pp.

See also No. 128.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

185. Andrews, Stuart: "Evolution and Creation: (8) Methodism and Science" [in the 1880s], Epworth Review, Vol. 14, No. 3, September 1987, pp. 32-9.

186. HOLIFIELD, Elmer Brooks: Health and Medicine in the Methodist Tradition:

Journey toward Wholeness, New York: Crossroad Publishing Company,

1986, xv. 198pp.

187. OTT, Philip Wesley: "A Corner of History: John Wesley and the Non-naturals", Preventive Medicine, Vol. 9, 1980, pp. 578-84.

188. Zabilka, Ivan Lee: "John Wesley and the Plurality of Worlds", Asbury Seminarian, Vol. 36, No. 3, 1981, pp. 34-8.

See also No. 79.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

189. HARRIS, Terence Reginald: 1970 and All That [a history of the Methodist Philatelic Society], Exeter: the author, 1987, [12] pp.
190. Thorp, Malcolm Ray: "The Inescapable Predicament': Sir Herbert

190. Thorp, Malcolm Ray: "The 'Inescapable Predicament': Sir Herbert
Butterfield's Reflections on the Human Dilemma", Fides et Historia,

Vol. 16, No. 1, Fall-Winter 1983, pp. 6-17.

191. TURNER, John Munsey: "The Christian and the Study of History: Sir Herbert Butterfield (1900-79)", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVI, 1987-8, pp. 1-12.

PHYSICAL OPPOSITION

192. ROGAL, Samuel J.: "John Wesley and the Press-gangs" [as an instrument for the persecution of eighteenth-century Methodists], Asbury Seminarian, Vol. 36, No. 3, 1981, pp. 24-33.

LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

193. DECONINCK-BROSSARD, Françoise: Vie Politique, Sociale et Religieuse en Grande-Bretagne, d'après les Sermons Prêchés ou Publiés dans le Nord de l'Angleterre, 1738-1760, Paris: Diffusion—Didier Erudition, 1984, 2 vol., vi. 917pp.

194. Lyons, Nicholas J. L.: "Satiric Technique in The Spiritual Quixote: Some Comments" [on Michael Rymer's article on Richard Graves and Methodism], Durham University Journal, Vol. LXVI, 1973-4,

pp. 266-77.

76 PROCEEDINGS OF THE WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY

195. ROGAL, Samuel J.: "Enlightened Enthusiasm: Anti-Methodism in the Literature of the Mid and Late Eighteenth Century", Enlightenment Essays, Vol. 5, No. 1, 1974, pp. 3-13.

196. Rogal, Samuel J.: "Horace Walpole and the Methodists", University of Dayton Review, Vol. 12, No. 3, 1976, pp. 107-19.

197. Tracy, Clarence: A Portrait of Richard Graves, Cambridge: James

Clarke & Co., 1987, xiv. 199pp.

See also No. 18.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

198. STREIFF, Patrick Philipp: "Der ökumenische Geist im frühen Methodismus, mit besonderer Berücksichtigung der Kontroverse zwischen calvinistischen und wesleyanischen Methodisten im 18. Jahrhundert", Pietismus und Neuzeit, Bd. 11, 1985, pp. 59-77.

See also Nos. 63, 112.

CLIVE D. FIELD.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE 1988

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil., P.G.Cert.Ed., The John Rylands University Library of Manchester, MI3 9PP

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1988

BIBLIOGRAPHY AND HISTORIOGRAPHY

1. Beckerlegge, Oliver Aveyard: A Bibliography of the Bible Christians, United Methodist Bibliographic Series, No. 2, Westcliff-on-Sea: Gage Postal Books, 1988, 30. [2]pp.

2. Beckerlegge, Oliver Aveyard: A Bibliography of the United Methodist Church, United Methodist Bibliographic Series, No. 5, Westcliff-on-Sea: Gage Postal Books, 1988, 22. [1]pp.

3. BECKERLEGGE, Oliver Aveyard: A Bibliography of the United Methodist Free Churches, United Methodist Bibliographic Series, No. 4, Westcliff-

on-Sea: Gage Postal Books, 1988, 33. [2]pp.

4. BECKERLEGGE, Oliver Aveyard: A Bibliography of the Wesleyan Methodist Association and other Branches, United Methodist Bibliographic Series, No. 3, Westcliff-on-Sea: Gage Postal Books, 1988, 50. [2]pp.

5. BECKERLEGGE, Oliver Aveyard & Rose, Edward Alan: A Bibliography of the Methodist New Connexion, United Methodist Bibliographic Series, No. 1, Westcliff-on-Sea: Gage Postal Books, 1988, 43pp.

6. Field, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography" [of secondary works on the history of British Methodism, from its beginnings to the present day], A History of the Methodist Church in Great Britain, Volume Four, general editors: Rupert Eric Davies, Alfred Raymond George & Ernest Gordon Rupp, London: Epworth Press, 1988, pp. 651-830.

Field, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist Historical Literature, 1986", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVI,

1987-8, pp. 100-8.

8. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Preparing for the Wesley 250th: British Methodist Studies, 1980-88" [a review article], Epworth Review, Vol. 15,

No. 2, May 1988, pp. 95-109.

9. HOUGHTON, Walter Edwards: The Wellesley Index to Victorian Periodicals, 1824-1900, Volume IV: Tables of Contents and Identification of Contributors with Bibliographies of their Articles and Stories and an Index of Initials and Pseudonyms [for seven periodicals including The London Quarterly Review, 1853-1900], Walter Edwards Houghton, editor, Esther Rhoads Houghton, associate editor, Jean Harris Slingerland, executive editor, Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1987, xx. 826pp.

SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

10. LEE, Roger: Wesleyana and Methodist Pottery: A Short Guide, [London:

the author], 1988, [2]. 45pp.

11. RAWLINS, Bert J.: The Parish Churches and Nonconformist Chapels of Wales, Their Records and Where to Find Them: Volume 1, Cardigan, Carmarthen, Pembroke, Salt Lake City: Celtic Heritage Research, 1987, 648pp.

12. [Ryan, Donald Holt]: A Brand Plucked from the Burning: John Wesley— A Potteries Portrait [catalogue of an exhibition of Methodist commemorative ceramics, Stoke-on-Trent City Museum, May-September 1988], [Stoke-on-Trent: City Museum & Art Gallery, 1988], [11]pp.

13. VICKERS, John Ashley: "Documents and Source Material" [for the history of British Methodism to 1932], A History of the Methodist Church in Great Britain, Volume Four, general editors: Rupert Eric Davies, Alfred Raymond George & Ernest Gordon Rupp, London:

Epworth Press, 1988, pp. 1-649.

See also Nos. 9, 21.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

BARNETT, Leonard Palin: This is Methodism: A Book for Beginners. Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 1988, 78pp.

MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander -: "Ministerial or Lay Aris-15. tocracy? A Study of Methodist Church Polity, its Antecedents and Development from the Death of Wesley to the Form of Discipline

(1791-1797)", University of Bristol M.A. thesis, 1986, vi. 165pp. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: "WHS/WMHS Confer-16. ence: Residential Conference at York, 1988" [report of proceedings], Historical Bulletin, World Methodist Historical Society, Vol. 17, Third

Quarter 1988, pp. 1-4.

Parsons, Gerald: "From Dissenters to Free Churchmen: The Tran-17. sitions of Victorian Nonconformity", Religion in Victorian Britain, Volume 1: Traditions, edited by Gerald Parsons, Manchester: Manchester University Press in association with the Open University, 1988, pp. 67-116.

PODMORE, Colin John: "The Fetter Lane Society, 1738", Proceedings 18. of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVI, 1987-8, pp. 125-53.

Rose, Edward Alan: "The Methodist New Connexion", Heritage: 19. The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society.

Vol. 2, No. 8, December 1988, pp. 4-17.

TURNER, John Munsey: "Victorian Values-or Whatever Happened 20. to John Wesley's Scriptural Holiness?" [a study of the experiential verification of doctrine in the Methodist sub-culture of Victorian England], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVI. 1987-8, pp. 165-84.

See also Nos. 1-8, 13, 57.

24.

LOCAL HISTORIES

BAKER, Frank: "The Beginnings of Methodism in Lincolnshire" [to 21. 1791, with special reference to the evidence of Dissenters' meeting house certificates], Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society. Vol. 4, No. 1, 1988, pp. 4-19.
Bartlett, Alan Bennett: "The Churches in Bermondsey, 1880-1939",

22.

University of Birmingham Ph.D. thesis, 1987, [10]. 419pp.

Bellamy, Elizabeth Jane: "Norwich Methodism in the 1750s, with 23. Special Reference to James Wheatley", University of Bristol M.Litt. thesis, 1986, [4]. iv. 271. 6. 4. 14. 8. 7. 19. 6. 7. 5. [4]pp. Brown, Mary: "The Changing Face of Nonconformity: The Case of

Islington Wesleyan Methodist Church, Birmingham, c. 1900-1940", University of Birmingham B.A. dissertation, 1977, [2]. v. 103pp.

COLLS, Robert M.: The Pitmen of the Northern Coalfield: Work, Culture 25. and Protest, 1790-1850 [with major reference to the impact of Primitive Methodism in the North East, 1820-50], Manchester: Manchester University Press, 1987, xvii. 386pp.

CRAGGS, Alan & KITCHEN, John: Pinner Methodist Church: Golden Jubi-26. lee, 1937-1987, editors: Alan Craggs & John Kitchen, [Pinner: Pin-

ner Methodist Church], 1987, 78pp.

DALE, Peter Northcott: "A Study of the Growth of Churches in Bol-27. ton during the Industrial Revolution (a Study of the Growth of Places of Worship in the Parish of Bolton-le-Moors in the County of Lancaster during the Period 1750-1850, with Particular Reference to the Involvement, the Tasks Undertaken and the Support Given by the Laity of each Denomination)", University College of North Wales, Bangor Ph.D. thesis, 1984, x. 287pp.

PROCEEDINGS OF THE WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY 144

28. Dowley, Timothy Edward: Through Wesley's England [a tourist guide],

Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1988, 126pp.

29. DUNSCOMBE, Hilary: Footprints of Faith: A History of Central Church, Swindon [and of the five churches-Church of Christ, Congregational, Baptist, Methodist (Central Hall, opened in 1907) and Presbyterian—which came together to form it in 1978], Swindon: Communications Group, Central Church, 1988, [6]. 142pp.

FOOT, Sarah: Methodist Celebration: A Cornish Contribution [sixteen essays 30. on the history and influence of Methodism in Cornwall, from John Wesley to the present dayl, edited by Sarah Foot, Redruth: Dyllan-

sow Truran, 1988, [6]. 90p.

HANCOCK, Marion: Swaffham and Methodism [since 1772], Swaffham: 31.

printed by Camprint, 1988, 50pp.

JAKES, Eileen: The Ely Methodists, 1774-1932: The Story of the Wesleyans 32. and the Primitive Methodists of Ely, Cambridgeshire, [Ely: the author], 1988, 118pp.

JUDE, Donald E.: The History of a Village Methodist Church: Etherley, Co. 33.

Durham [1819-1987], Etherley: the author, 1987, v. 73pp.

LEARY, William: Lincolnshire Methodism: Celebrating 250 Years, Buck-34. ingham: Barracuda Books, 1988, 136pp.

MARSHALL, Polly: Wesley Memorial Church, Epworth: The Years between 35-1888 and 1988, [Epworth: Wesley Memorial Church], 1988, 61pp.

MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: Church and Chapel in Sunderland, 1780-1914, 36. Occasional Paper No. 4, Department of Geography & History, Sunderland Polytechnic, Sunderland: the Department, 1988, [6]. 76pp.

MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: St John's, Ashbrooks: A Church and its Story, 37. 1888-1988, with Accounts of some other Methodist Churches in Sunderland, Especially those on Sans Street, Fawcett Street and Durham Road, edited by Geoffrey Eden Milburn, Sunderland: St. John's Methodist Church. 1988, 98pp.

MORGAN, Derec Llwyd: The Great Awakening in Wales [in the eigh-38.

teenth century], London: Epworth Press, 1988, xii. 323pp.

MORRIS, Geoffrey Malcolm: The Story of Methodism in Doncaster & Dis-39. trict, 1743-1988, Doncaster: G. W. Askew & Son (Printers) Ltd., 1988, 6opp.

40. REED, June M.: "Wesleyan Methodism in Bolton, with Gleanings from other Methodist Associated Chapels (1820-70)", University of

Birmingham B.A. dissertation, 1983, [4]. 90pp.

RICHARDS, Thomas Gerald, BROWN, Patricia Mary & ARTHUR, Phyllis 41. Elizabeth: Peverell Road Methodist Church, Porthleven: 125 Years on! 1863-1988, Porthleven: Peverell Road Methodist Church Council, 1988, 88pp.

SMITH, John Quincy: "Occupational Groups among the Early Meth-42. odists of the Keighley Circuit" [in 1763], Church History, Vol. 57,

1988, pp. 187-96.

SUTCLIFFE, Barry P. & CHURCH, David C.: 250 Years of Chiltern Meth-43. odism [being a history of the High Wycombe Circuit], Ilkeston: Moorley's Bible & Bookshop Ltd., 1988, xviii, 398pp.

TERNENT, Janice: "The Origin and Development of Methodism in 44. Reading, with Special Reference to the Primitive Methodist Circuit (1837-1887)", University of Birmingham B.A. dissertation, 1982, [2]. 97pp.

THOMAS, Keith: James Street, Ebbw Vale [a history, 1862-1987], Ebbw 45.

Vale: Kerin, 1987, 64pp.

46. WHITEHEAD, Margaret, MILLARD, Betty & JACKSON, Michael: A History of Methodism in Keynsham [since c. 1770], Bristol: printing by Typing Facilities, 1986, 70pp.

See also Nos. 11, 18, 53, 67-9, 71-3, 75, 77, 79, 84, 115, 128, 130, 132, 141-2.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

BAKER, Frank: "Investigating Wesley Family Traditions", Methodist History, Vol. XXVI, 1987-8, pp. 154-62.

BAKER, Frank: "John Wesley, London Publisher, 1733-1791", What 48. Hath God Wrought! The Friends of Wesley's Chapel Lectures, 1982-1988. edited by Ronald Charles Gibbins, London: Grenville Publishing Company Ltd. for Wesley's Chapel, 1988, pp. 30-43.

BAKER, Frank: "John Wesley's Publishing Apprenticeship" [in con-49. nexion with Samuel Wesley's Dissertationes in Librum Jobi, 1736], Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 70. No. 1, Spring 1988, pp. 71-80.

BOWMER, John Coates: Charles Wesley, the Poet of Methodism, Sunder-50. land: Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch, 1988, 23pp.

CAPON, John: John & Charles Wesley: The Preacher and the Poet, Lon-51.

don: Hodder and Stoughton, 1988, 159pp.

DALLIMORE, Arnold Arthur: A Heart Set Free: The Life of Charles Wes-52. ley, Pre-eminent Hymn-writer, Fearless Evangelist, Powerful Preacher, Welwyn: Evangelical Press, 1988, 272pp.

GREEN, Vivian Hubert Howard: [John] Wesley and Oxford, Oxford: 53∙ Thomas-Photos, [1988], 28pp.

GREETHAM, Mary: Susanna Wesley, Mother of Methodism, Peterborough: 54. Foundery Press, 1988, 32pp. HART, Elizabeth Hannon: "Susanna Annesley Wesley: An Able 55.

Divine", Touchstone, Vol. 6, No. 2, May 1988, pp. 4-12.

HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: "Wesley and his Diary", John Wesley: Contemporary Perspectives, edited by John Stacey, London: Epworth

Press, 1988, pp. 11-22.

56.

63.

57. JENNINGS, Theodore Wesley: "John Wesley against Aldersgate" [a reevaluation of the significance of the Aldersgate experience for the history of Methodism in general and the inner life of John Wesley in particular], Quarterly Review: A Journal of Scholarly Reflection for Ministry, Vol. 8, No. 3, Fall 1988, pp. 3-22.

58. NEWTON, John Anthony: "Wesley and Women", John Wesley: Contemporary Perspectives, edited by John Stacey, London: Epworth Press,

1988, pp. 129-37.

59. ROGAL, Samuel J.: "John Wesley's 87th Year: Good is the Work of the Lord", Journal of Religion and Aging, Vol. 4, No. 1, 1987, pp. 67-77.

60. ROGAL, Samuel J.: "John Wesley's Journal: Prescriptions for the Social, Spiritual and Intellectual Ills of Britain's Middle Class', Andrews University Seminary Studies, Vol. 26, No. 1, Spring 1988, pp. 33-42.

ROGAL, Samuel J.: "John Wesley Takes a Wife" [Molly Vazeille], 6ı. Methodist History, Vol. XXVII, 1988-9, pp. 48-55.

VICKERS, John Ashley: "The Significance of 'Aldersgate Street'". 62. Epworth Review, Vol. 15, No. 2, May 1988, pp. 8-14.

WATTS, A. McKibbin: "John and Charles Wesley: Radical Reaction-

aries", Touchstone, Vol. 6, No. 2, May 1988, pp. 13-26.

WESLEY, John: The Works of John Wesley, Volume 18: Journal and Diaries, 64. I (1735-38), edited by William Reginald Ward & Richard Paul Heitzenrater, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1988, xiv. 577pp.

146 PROCEEDINGS OF THE WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY

- 65. Wood, Arthur Skevington: "Wesley as a Writer", John Wesley: Contemporary Perspectives, edited by John Stacey, London: Epworth Press, 1988, pp. 190-201, 239-41.
- See also Nos. 28, 85-8, 90-107, 110, 114, 116, 118-24, 129, 136-8, 140, 144, 147, 149.

BIOGRAPHIES: OTHER

- 66. ATKINSON, Christine: Wesley's Child: The Life Story of Elizabeth Green [Methodist missionary to Nigeria], Heath and Reach: the author, 1988, 118pp.
- 67. BRIGGS, John H. Y.: "The Radical Saints of Shelton': The Ridgway Family, Methodist Pottery Manufacturers", Business and Religion in Britain, edited by David John Jeremy, Aldershot: Gower, 1988, pp. 47-71.
- 68. Chubb, James: The Bristol Journal of James Chubb [from 1749 to 1796], [edited by] John B. Edwards, New Room Booklets No. 8, [Bristol]: New Room, 1988, 44pp.
- 69. EDWARDS, John B.: Victory Purdy, "The Kingswood Collier", New Room Booklets No. 3, Bristol: New Room, 1984, 15. [5]pp.
- 70. Fee, John Alexander Thompson & Fee, Deirdre: Happy Landings:
 The Perils and Pleasures of a Missionary's Life, Belfast: printed by Nelson & Knox (NI) Ltd., 1988, [14]. 281pp.
- 71. GILLESPIE, Joanna Bowen: "Gasping for Larger Measures: Joanna Turner, Eighteenth Century Activist" [of Trowbridge Methodism], Journal of Feminist Studies in Religion, Vol. 3, No. 2, Fall 1987, pp. 31-55.
- 72. HARTLEY, John C.: John Nelson and the Evangelical Revival in West Yorkshire, London: the author, 1988, 15pp.
- 73. Jennings, Elizabeth: "Sir Isaac Holden (1807-1897), 'The First Comber in Europe': A Critical Appraisal of the Career of a Victorian Entrepreneur, with Special Reference to Textiles, Politics and Religion, and their Interdependence", University of Bradford Ph.D. thesis, 1982, [15]. 372pp.
- 74. Jeremy, David John: "Appendix: Religious Links of Individuals Listed in the Dictionary of Business Biography", Business and Religion in Britain, edited by David John Jeremy, Aldershot: Gower, 1988, pp. 188-205.
- 75. Jeremy, David John: "Chapel in a Business Career: The Case of John Mackintosh (1868-1920)", ibid., pp. 95-117.
 76. Osborn, Herbert Derry: "Two Methodist Families" [Osborn and
- 76. OSBORN, Herbert Derry: "Two Methodist Families" [Osborn and Derry, part 1], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVI, 1987-8, pp. 93-6.
- 77. RACE, Stephen Russell: The Two Worlds of Joseph Race [Weardale lead miner and Wesleyan Methodist missionary to China], London: Souvenir Press, 1988, 190pp.
- 78. RANSON, Charles Wesley: A Missionary Pilgrimage [an autobiography], Grand Rapids: William B. Eerdmans Publishing Co., 1988, ix. 202pp.
- SLATE, Ruth & SLAWSON, Eva: Dear Girl: The Diaries and Letters of Two Working Women (1897-1917) [of lower middle-class London Methodist backgrounds], Tierl Thompson, editor, London: The Women's Press, 1987, viii. 320pp.
- 80. SLATER, Graham: "Ministerial Training: William Burt Pope (1822-1903)", Epworth Review, Vol. 15, No. 2, May 1988, pp. 59-66.

TOMLINSON, Joseph T.: John Tye, Seeker [the autobiography of Joseph T. Tomlinson from 1901 to 1953, London: Excalibur Press, 1988, [5]. iii. 179pp.

WAKEFIELD, Gordon Stevens: "Ministerial Training: James Alex-82. ander Findlay (1880-1961)", Epworth Review, Vol. 15, No. 3, September 1988, pp. 28-33.

WAKEFIELD, Gordon Stevens: "Ministerial Training: James Hope 83. Moulton (1863-1917)", Epworth Review, Vol. 15, No. 1, January 1988, pp. 45-51.

WEAVER, Stewart Angas: John Fielden and the Politics of Popular Radicalism, 1832-1847, Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1987, xii. 320pp.

See also Nos. 23, 61, 95, 132, 146.

THEOLOGY

BUDGEN, Victor: "John Wesley and the Biblical Criticism of his Day",

Banner of Truth, Issue 154/155, 1976, pp. 50-65. CHAMBERS, Wesley Albert: "John Wesley and Death", John Wesley: 86. Contemporary Perspectives, edited by John Stacey, London: Epworth Press, 1988, pp. 150-61, 236-7.

CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: [John] Wesley Speaks on Christian Vocation, Nashville: Discipleship Resources, 1986, xi. 74pp.

Cushman, Robert Earl: "Orthodoxy and [John] Wesley's Experi-88. mental Divinity", Quarterly Review: A Journal of Scholarly Reflection for Ministry, Vol. 8, No. 2, Summer 1988, pp. 71-89.

DAVIES, Rupert Eric: What Methodists Believe, second edition, London: Epworth Press, 1988, vi. 89pp.

HARPER, J. Steven: "Cross Purposes: [John] Wesley's View of the 90. Atonement", Basic United Methodist Beliefs: An Evangelical View, edited by James V. Heidinger, Wilmore: Good News Books, 1986, pp.

HARPER, J. Steven: [John] "Wesley's Sermons as Spiritual Formation Documents", Methodist History, Vol. XXVI, 1987-8, pp. 131-8.

HUNTER, George Gill: To Spread the Power: Church Growth in the Wes-92. leyan Spirit, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1987, 222pp.

JONES, Ivor Harold: "Grace, von Balthasar and the Wesleys" [a com-93. parison of the writings on the doctrine of Grace of the modern Roman Catholic theologian Hans Urs von Balthasar and of John and Charles Wesley], Freedom and Grace, edited by Ivor Harold Jones & Kenneth Brian Wilson, London: Epworth Press, 1988, pp. 86-102, 196-8.

KNIGHT, Henry Hawthorn: "The Presence of God in the Christian 94. Life: A Contemporary Understanding of John Wesley's Means of Grace", Emory University Ph.D. thesis, 1987, 338pp.

KNIGHT, Henry Hawthorn: "The Relation of Love to Gratitude in 95. the Theologies of [Jonathan] Edwards and [John] Wesley", Evangelical Journal, Vol. 6, No. 1, Spring 1988, pp. 3-12.

Kwon, Yong-Kag: "The Standard Sermon of John Wesley", Fuller 96.

Theological Seminary D.Min. thesis, 1987, 197pp.

MERRITT, John G.: "'Dialogue' within a Tradition: John Wesley 97. and Gregory of Nyssa Discuss Christian Perfection", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 22, No. 2, Fall 1987, pp. 92-116.

NEWTON, John Anthony: "John Wesley's Theology in Historical Per-98. spective", Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society, Vol. 4. No. 1, 1988, pp. 28-38.

PROCEEDINGS OF THE WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY 148

99. OUTLER, Albert Cook: "A Focus on the Holy Spirit: Spirit and Spirituality in John Wesley", Quarterly Review: A Journal of Scholarly Reflection for Ministry, Vol. 8, No. 2, Summer 1988, pp. 3-18.

100. Shepherd, Victor: "That we may Perfectly Love Thee': John Wes-

ley and Sanctification", Touchstone, Vol. 6, No. 2, May 1988, pp.

27-37.

101. STOKES, Mack B.: [John] "Wesley on Scripture", Basic United Methodist Beliefs: An Evangelical View, edited by James V. Heidinger, Wilmore: Good News Books, 1986, pp. 12-18.

102. STUART, William James: "Theology and Experience: A Reappraisal of the Theology of John Wesley", University of Zürich Th.D. thesis, 1974, viii. 253pp.

103. THOMAS, Howe Octavius: "John Wesley's Awareness and Application of the Method of Distinguishing between Theological Essentials and Theological Opinions", Methodist History, Vol. XXVI, 1987-8, pp. 84-97.

104. Wesley, John: The Nature of Holiness [selected sermons], edited by Clare George Weakley, Minneapolis: Bethany House Publishers,

1988, 191pp.

105. WESLEY, John: The Nature of Salvation [selected sermons], edited by Clare George Weakley, Minneapolis: Bethany House Publishers, 1987, 176pp.

106. WESLEY, John: A Plain Man's Guide to Holiness [i.e., A Plain Account of Christian Perfection, London: Hodder and Stoughton, 1988, 122pp.

See also Nos. 20, 49, 80, 83, 119, 123, 140, 149.

SACRAMENTS

107. BORGEN, Ole Edvard: "John Wesley: Sacramental Theology-No Ends without the Means", John Wesley: Contemporary Perspectives, edited by John Stacey, London: Epworth Press, 1988, pp. 67-82,

108. Tyson, John Rodger: "The Lord's Supper in the Wesleyan Tradition", Basic United Methodist Beliefs: An Evangelical View, edited by James V. Heidinger, Wilmore: Good News Books, 1986, pp. 80-9.

See also Nos. 113, 124.

WORSHIP AND DEVOTION

109. ALBIN, Thomas R: "Spiritual Direction in Early Methodism" [in eighteenth-century England], Headline, March 1988, pp. 15-18.

110. BEDELL, Kenneth B.: Worship in the Methodist Tradition, Madison: United Methodist Church General Commission on Archives and History, 1987, [6]. 8opp.

111. Burdon, Adrian: "The Glory of the Methodists: A Study of the Piety, Ethos and Development of the Methodist Preaching Service" [from the time of John Wesley to the present day], University of Manchester M.Phil. thesis, 1988, [2]. iii. 320pp.

112. BURDON, Adrian: "The Loveseast in Methodism" [with reference to the eighteenth century], Epworth Review, Vol. 15, No. 2, May 1988,

pp. 36-43.

113. DAVIS, John Harold: "Recent Changes in the Initiation Liturgies: A Comparative Study" [of the Orthodox, Roman Catholic, Anglican and Methodist (from 1936 to 1975) Churches], University of Durham M.A. thesis, 1986, v. 159pp.

114. George, Alfred Raymond: "The Sunday Service, 1784", What Hath God Wrought! The Friends of Wesley's Chapel Lectures, 1982-1988, edited by Ronald Charles Gibbins, London: Grenville Publishing Company Ltd. for Wesley's Chapel, 1988, pp. 20-9.

115. MOODY, C. Richard: Lovefeasts: Records and Memories of an Old Methodist Custom [with special reference to Yorkshire], compiled by C.

Richard Moody, [Brayton: the compiler], 1988, [3]. 21pp.

116. WALLWORK, Charles Norman Robert: "Wesley's Legacy in Worship", John Wesley: Contemporary Perspectives, edited by John Stacey, London: Epworth Press, 1988, pp. 83-98, 233-4.

117. WATSON, David Lowes: "Methodist Spirituality", Protestant Spiritual Traditions, edited by Frank Colvin Senn, New York: Paulist Press,

1986, pp. 217-73.

See also No. 127.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

118. Baker, Frank: Charles Wesley's Verse: An Introduction, second edition, London: Epworth Press, 1988, vi. 138pp.

119. BECKERLEGGE, Oliver Aveyard: "A Man of One Book: Charles Wesley and the Scriptures" [as seen in his hymns], *Epworth Review*, Vol. 15, No. 2, May 1988, pp. 44-50.

120. Brantley, Richard Estes: "Charles Wesley's Experiential Art", Eighteenth Century Life, Vol. XI, No. 2, May 1987, pp. 1-11.

121. CLARK, Glenn: "Charles Wesley's Greatest Poem" ["Wrestling Jacob"], Methodist History, Vol. XXVI, 1987-8, pp. 163-71.
122. HART, Elizabeth Hannon: "The Influence of Paradise Lost on the

122. HART, Elizabeth Hannon: "The Influence of *Paradise Lost* on the Hymns of Charles Wesley", University of British Columbia M.A. thesis, 1985.

123. KIMBROUGH, S. T.: "Charles Wesley as a Biblical Interpreter", Methodist History, Vol. XXVI, 1987-8, pp. 139-53.

124. NICHOLS, Kathryn: "Charles Wesley's Eucharistic Hymns: Their Relationship to the Book of Common Prayer", The Hymn, Vol. 39, No. 2, April 1988, pp. 13-21.

See also Nos. 50-2, 69, 135.

CLASS MEETINGS AND MEMBERSHIP

See No. 113.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

125. BROWN, Kenneth Douglas: A Social History of the Nonconformist Ministry in England and Wales, 1800-1930, Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1988, xi. 244pp.

126. GARLICK, Kenneth Benjamin: "Ministerial Training in Methodism and our Colleges, 1834-1984", What Hath God Wrought! The Friends of Wesley's Chapel Lectures, 1982-1988, edited by Ronald Charles Gibbins, London: Grenville Publishing Company Ltd. for Wesley's Chapel, 1988, pp. 44-69.

See also Nos. 15, 80, 82-3.

LAY MINISTRY

See Nos. 15, 27, 71.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

127. Hibbs, John: The Country Chapel [a social history of rural Nonconformity], Newton Abbot: David & Charles, 1988, 160pp.

128. McMurray, Nigel: The Stained Glass of Wesley's Chapel, London: Friends of Wesley's Chapel, 1988, 24pp.

129. STELL, Christopher F.: "Wesley's Chapels", John Wesley: Contemporary Perspectives, edited by John Stacey, London: Epworth Press, 1988,

pp. 99-107.

130. WAKELING, Christopher: "Methodist Architecture in North Staffordshire: The First Seventy-Five Years", Staffordshire Studies: Essays Presented to Denis Stuart, edited by Philip Morgan, Keele: University of Keele Department of Adult and Continuing Education, 1987, pp. 155-67.

See also Nos. 21, 75.

HOME MISSIONS

131. TIDBALL, Derek John: "'A Work so Rich in Promise': The 1901 Simultaneous Mission and the Failure of Co-operative Evangelism", Vox Evangelica, Vol. XIV, 1984, pp. 85-103.

132. WHITEHEAD, Andrew: "Freethought in Fiction (6): The Atheist Shoemaker" [Hugh Price Hughes and the Wesleyan Methodist West

London Mission], Freethinker, Vol. 107, 1987, pp. 188-9.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

133. DAVEY, Cyril James: Changing Places: Methodist Mission Then and Now [a study of Methodism's overseas missions, mainly since the 1930s], Basingstoke: Marshall Pickering, 1988, 222pp.

See also Nos. 66, 70, 77-8, 81.

POLITICAL IMPACT

134. CUTHBERTSON, Gregor Craig: "British Nonconformity and the Anglo-Boer War, 1899-1902", Kleio [Pretoria], Vol. 14, 1982, pp. 42-52.

135. REED, Ralph E.: "From Riots to Revivalism: The Gordon Riots of 1780, Methodist Hymnody and the Halevy Thesis Revisited", Methodist History, Vol. XXVI, 1987-8, pp. 172-87.

136. SMITH, John Quincy: "The Influence of the Religious Thought of John Wesley on his Political and Social Views", Ohio State Univer-

sity M.A. thesis, 1980.

See also Nos. 25, 63, 73, 84, 139, 143, 148.

SOCIAL WITNESS

137. Abelove, Henry Diamond: [John] "Wesley and the Sexual Politics of Early Methodism", "To Raise a Holy People": Broadsides, Responding to Wesley'88, editorial team: Judi Budworth, Frankie Fisher, Ken Harris, Ian Mason [&] Richard Levitt, Weeping Cross: Alliance of Radical Methodists, 1988, pp. 6-9.

138. BAKER, Frank: [John] "Wesley's Principles for Social Action", Basic United Methodist Beliefs: An Evangelical View, edited by James V.

Heidinger, Wilmore: Good News Books, 1986, pp. 72-9.

139. CAMPBELL, Donald Peter: "Methodism and Social Problems in the Inter-War Period, 1918-1939", University of Oxford M.Litt. thesis, 1987, [8]. v. 184. [16] pp.

140. HULLEY, Leonard Dugmore: To Be and to Do: Exploring Wesley's Thought on Ethical Behaviour, Pretoria: University of South Africa Depart-

ment of Publishing Services, 1988, xii. 82pp.

141. PHILLIPS, Scott Kershaw: "Primitive Methodist Confrontation with Popular Sports: Case Study of Early Nineteenth Century Staffordshire", Sport: Money, Morality and the Media, edited by Richard Cashman & Michael McKernan, Kensington, New South Wales: New South Wales University Press, [?1981], pp. 289-303.

See also Nos. 67-8, 136.

EDUCATIONAL WORK

142. DAVIES, Rupert Eric: "John Wesley, Kingswood and Kingswood School", Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 51, [August 1988], pp. 1-18.

143. Pugh, David Rosslyn Powell: "Wesleyan Methodism and the Education Crisis of 1902", British Journal of Educational Studies, Vol.

XXXVI, 1988, pp. 232-49.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

144. MADDOCKS, Morris: "Health and Healing in the Ministry of John Wesley", John Wesley: Contemporary Perspectives, edited by John Stacey, London: Epworth Press, 1988, pp. 138-49, 235-6.

145. VANDERPOOL, Harold Young: "The Wesleyan-Methodist Tradition", Caring and Curing: Health and Medicine in the Western Religious Traditions, edited by Ronald Leslie Numbers [&] Darrel Walter Amundsen, New York: Macmillan, 1986, pp. 317-53.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

146. FALK, Quentin: The Golden Gong: Fifty Years of the Rank Organisation, its Films and its Stars, London: Columbus Books, 1987, 208pp.

147. MILTON, John: Milton for the Methodists: Emphasized Extracts from Paradise Lost, selected, edited and annotated by John Wesley, [re-edited from Wesley's An Extract from Milton's Paradise Lost, with Notes, 1763], with an introduction, by Frank Baker, London: Epworth Press, 1988, xvi. gopp.

See also No. 122.

PHYSICAL OPPOSITION

148. Hempton, David Neil: "Methodism and the Law, 1740-1820", Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 70, No. 3, Autumn 1988, pp. 93-107.

See also No. 23.

LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

See No. 23.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

149. STEPHENS, William Peter: "Wesley and the Moravians", John Wesley: Contemporary Perspectives, edited by John Stacey, London: Epworth Press, 1988, pp. 23-36, 229-30.

See also Nos. 18, 29, 124, 131.

CLIVE D. FIELD.

Wesley Historical Society PUBLICATIONS

General Index to the "Proceedings" Vols. I-XXX (1897-1956) and PUBLICATIONS I-IV Compiled by John A. Vickers (1.50p. posters 29p.
Compiled by John A. Vickers £1 50p., postage 28p. How to write a Local History of Methodism By Wesley F. Swift, revised by Thomas Shaw and E. A. Rose
Latest edition (1986) £1 50p., postage 15p. John Wesley and Methodism: A Guide for Schools
By Thomas Shaw £1 50p., postage 15p. John Jones—First after the Wesleys? By A. Barrett Sackett 60p., postage 24p.
James Rouquet and his part in early Methodism By A. Barrett Sackett 50p., postage 42p.
The Lavington Correspondence Letters to the author of "The Enthusiasm of Methodists and Papists Compar'd" Edited by Oliver A. Beckerlegge £1 50p., postage 24p.
Wesley Historical Society Annual Lectures:
1972) S. E. Keeble: The Rejected Prophet By Michael S. Edwards £1, postage 28p.
1974) Some early Methodist Tune-Books By Francis B. Westbrook 75p., postage 15p.
Also available:
Chosen by God: A list of the Female Travelling Preachers of Early Primitive Methodism
By E. Dorothy Graham £3, postage 24p.
Order from the Sales Manager:

ALFRED A. TABERER
79, CREWE ROAD . NANTWICH . CHESHIRE

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE 1989

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil., P.G.Cert.Ed., University Library, University of Birmingham, Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2TT

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1989

BIBLIOGRAPHY AND HISTORIOGRAPHY

- Field, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist Historical Literature, 1987", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVII, 1989-90, pp. 63-76.
- 2. Rowe, Kenneth Elmer: "John Wesley's Aldersgate Conversion: A Basic Reading List", Celebrating the 250th Anniversary of Aldersgate: Suggestions for Local Congregations, Madison: Historical Society and General Commission on Archives and History, United Methodist Church, 1988, pp. 45-6.
- 3. THORNE, Roger Frank Sidney: The Bible Christians, 1815-1907: A Catalogue of the Collection of Roger F. S. Thorne with Introduction, 2nd imp[ression, with] minor corrections, Ottery St. Mary: the author, 1989, 29. [3]pp.
- 4. TURNER, John Munsey: "After [E. P.] Thompson: Methodism and the English Working Class—An Essay in Historiography", Halifax Antiquarian Society Transactions, 1989, pp. 57-72.
- [Vickers, John Ashley]: Methodism and the Wesleys: A Reader's Guide, second edition, revised, [Bognor Regis]: WMHS Publications, 1989, [8]pp.

See also No. 11.

SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 6. BILLINGTON, Louis: "The Religious Periodical and Newspaper Press, 1770-1870", The Press in English Society from the Seventeenth to Nineteenth Centuries, edited by Michael Harris & Alan J. Lee, Rutherford: Fairleigh Dickinson University Press, 1986, pp. 113-32, 231-9.
- 7. BRIERLEY, Peter: A Century of British Christianity: Historical Statistics, 1900-1985 with Projections to 2000, MARC Monograph, No. 14, Bromley: MARC Europe, 1989, [1]. 101pp.
- 8. [Edwards, John B.]: The Collection of Preaching Plans at "The New Room", Bristol [a handlist], [Bristol: the New Room], 1988, [13] pp.
- FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Sources for the Study of Protestant Nonconformity in the John Rylands University Library of Manchester", Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 71, No. 2, Summer 1989, pp. 103-39.
- Green, F. J. Lennox: Cornish Chapel China, Cornish Methodist Historical Association Occasional Publication, No. 21, Carharrack: the Association, 1989, 22pp.
- 11. LBICESTERSHIRE RECORD OFFICE: The Descent of Dissent: A Guide to the Nonconformist Records at the Leicestershire Record Office, edited by Gwenith Jones, Leicestershire Museums Publication, No. 102, Leicester: Leicestershire Museums, Arts and Records Service, 1989, [3]. 75DD.
- 12. MASER, Frederick Ernest: Tales of a Wesleyana Collector [an introduction to the Maser Wesleyana Collection at Drew University], Philadelphia: printed by Stephenson-Brothers for the Wesleyana Exhibition at Drew University, 1977, [4]. 20pp.
- PALGRAVE-MOORE, Patrick: Understanding the History and Records of Nonconformity, and edition, Norwich: Elvery Dowers Publications, 1988, 32pp.

14. VICKERS, John Ashley: Index to "Conflict and Reconciliation: Studies in Methodism and Ecumenism in England, 1740-1982" by John Munsey Turner, Bognor Regis: WMHS Publications, 1989, 14pp.

See also Nos. 17, 22-3, 31.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

15. Вевнистом, David William: Evangelicalism in Modern Britain: A History from the 1730s to the 1980s, London: Unwin Hyman, 1989, хі. 364pp.

16. BILLINGTON, Louis: "Revivalism and Popular Religion" [with reference to sectarian Methodism in early nineteenth-century England], In Search of Victorian Values: Aspects of Nineteenth-Century Thought and Society, edited by Eric Milton Sigsworth, Manchester: Manchester University Press, 1988, pp. 147-61.

17. CARILE, Sergio: I metodisti nell' inghilterra della rivoluzione industriale (sec. XVIII-XIX) [extracts from printed works, 1740-1894], a cura di Sergio Carile [with an introduction and biographical appendix], Torino: Claudiana Editrice, 1989, [2]. 365pp.

 Jones, Rebecca Cynthia Myfanwy: "The Church in England and the Effect of the French Revolution upon it, 1789-1830", University of Durham M.A. thesis, 1987, [6]. 242pp.

19. STEWART, Eric: Streams of Life: Revival in the Age of Wesley, Belfast:

Ambassador Productions, 1988, 144pp. See also Nos. 7, 13, 44-6, 54-5, 60, 77.

LOCAL HISTORIES

20. Ambler, Rodney William: Ranters, Revivalists and Reformers: Primitive Methodism and Rural Society, South Lincolnshire, 1817-1875, Hull: Hull University Press, 1989, xii. 165pp.

21. Bowes, Harold Russell: "Revival and Survival: Methodism's Ebb and Flow in Shetland and Orkney, 1822-1862", University of Aber-

deen M.Th. thesis, 1988, xiii. [1]. 348pp.

22. Census Office: Religion in Victorian Nottinghamshire: The Religious Census of 1851, edited by Michael Robert Watts, University of Nottingham Centre for Local History Record Series, No. 7, Nottingham: University of Nottingham Department of Adult Education, 1988, 2 vol., xl. 317pp.

23. Census Office: The Religious Census of Sussex, 1851, edited by John Ashley Vickers, Sussex Record Society [Publications], Vol. 75,

Lewes: the Society, 1989, xxviii. 211pp.

24. DOLAN, John: From Barn to Chapel: The Story of Stockton Heath Independent Methodist Church (Established 1806), [Stockton Heath: the Church], 1989, [4]. 128pp.

25. Hey, Robert Graham: A Charge to Keep: An Account of the Advance of Methodism in an Area of South Sheffield [Heeley, Norton, Greenhill, Totley and Abbeydale], Sheffield: the author, 1988, iii. 59pp.

Hughes, Eric: A View from the Pew: A Short Record of Methodism's Contribution to the Communal Life of Trent Vale [1888-1988], [Stoke-on-

Trent: Trent Vale Methodist Church], 1988, ii. 51pp.

27. JACKSON, Raymond Albert, PICKFORD, Leonard, O'DONNELL, Thomas & JACKSON, Marlene: Greenacres Gleanings: 150 Years of Witness to our Lord Jesus Christ, 1837-1987, Greenacres Independent Methodist Church, Oldham, Oldham: the Church, 1987, 118pp.

LUKER, David: "Cornish Methodism, Revivalism and Popular Belief,
 1780-1870", University of Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 1987, [1]. xi.

[2]. 440pp.

- METHODIST CHURCH IN SCOTLAND: Exploring Scotland with Wesley. [Edinburgh]: Synod of the Methodist Church in Scotland, 1989, 28pp.
- MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: "Reading between the Lines: Some 30. Thoughts on [John] Wesley's Journal and Early Methodist History" [with particular reference to County Durham], Durham County Local History Society Bulletin, No. 42, May 1989, pp. 28-40.
- PARTINGTON, E. V.: The Nonconformist Registers of Wolverhampton, 31. Staffordshire [1726-1837], transcribed by E. V. Partington, additional material by Peter D. Bloore, Birmingham: Birmingham and Midland Society for Genealogy and Heraldry, 1988, 93pp.

ROGAL, Samuel J.: John Wesley's Mission to Scotland, 1751-1790, 32. Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1988, [4]. v. 334pp.

THOMPSON, George: Grove Green Road Methodist Church [1889-1989], 33. [London: the Church], 1989, 72pp.

VAN DUSSEN, Dean Gregory: "Methodism and Cultural Imperialism

34. in Eighteenth-Century Ireland", Eire-Ireland, Vol. XXIII, No. 3, Fall 1988, pp. 19-37.

Welch, Charles Edwin: The Bedford Moravian Church in the Eighteenth 35. Century: A Selection of Documents, edited by Charles Edwin Welch, Publications of the Bedfordshire Historical Record Society, Vol. 68, Bedford: the Society, 1989, vii. 283pp.

See also Nos. 8, 10-11, 53, 57-8, 60-1, 98-9, 101-3, 106, 110-11.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: "The Continuing Significance of Alders-36. gate: A Response to 'John Wesley against Aldersgate'" [with a reply by Theodore Wesley Jennings], Quarterly Review: A Journal of Scholarly Reflection for Ministry, Vol. 8, No. 4, Winter 1988, pp. 90-105.

English, John Cammel: "John Wesley's Studies as an Undergradu-37. ate", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVII, 1989-90,

pp. 29-37.

KIMBROUGH, S. T.: "The other Aldersgate: The Conversion of 38. Charles Wesley", Celebrating the 250th Anniversary of Aldersgate: Suggestions for Local Congregations, Madison: Historical Society and General Commission on Archives and History, United Methodist Church, 1988, pp. 11-22.

LAWSON, John: "The Conversion of the Wesleys: 1738 Reconsidered", 39. Asbury Theological Journal, Vol. 43, No. 2, Fall 1988, pp. 7-44.

MASER, Frederick Ernest: Seven Sisters in Search of Love [the story of 40. John Wesley's sisters], Rutland, Vermont: Academy Books, 1988, viii. 119pp.

Nelson, James David: "The Strangeness of [John] Wesley's Warming", Journal of Theology (United Theological Seminary), Vol. 92, 1988,

NEWTON, John Anthony: "John Wesley and Methodism, 1738-1988", 42.

Priests & People, Vol. 2, 1988, pp. 169-74.

NEWTON, John Anthony: The Wesleys for Today, London: Methodist 43. Newspaper Company Ltd. in conjunction with WMHS Publications, 1989, vi. 46pp.

PHILLIPS, Howard: Under God: Commemorating the 250th Anniversary of the Conversion of John Wesley [being the story of John Wesley and of the rise of Methodism in eighteenth-century Britain, Inverness: Robt. Carruthers & Sons, [1988], 19pp.

POLLOCK, John Charles: John Wesley, London: Hodder & Stoughton. 45. 1989, 256pp.

46. RACK, Henry Derman: Reasonable Enthusiast: John Wesley and the Rise of Methodism, London: Epworth Press, 1989, xvi. 656pp.

VILAIN, Robert L.: "Charles Wesley (1707-1788)", Proceedings of the 47. Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVII, 1989-90, pp. 38-43.
WALLACE, Charles Isaac: "'Some Stated Employment of your Mind':

48. Reading, Writing and Religion in the Life of Susanna Wesley", Church History, Vol. 58, 1989, pp. 354-66.

Wesley, Charles: Charles Wesley: A Reader [of 302 hymns, letters, 49. sermons and journal extracts], edited by John Rodger Tyson, New

York: Oxford University Press, 1989, vii. 519pp.

WESLEY, John: "Das Beste von allem ist, dass Gott bei uns ist": Worte von 50.

John Wesley, Zürich: Gotthelf Verlag, 1984, 32pp.

Wesley, John: John Wesley: The Best from all his Works, abridged 51. and edited by Stephen Rost, Nashville: T. Nelson Publishers, 1989, 287pp.

WEYER, Michael: "Die Aldersgate-Erfahrung John Wesleys", Okumen-52.

ische Rundschau, Vol. 37, 1988, pp. 311-20.

See also Nos. 2, 5, 19, 29-30, 32, 63-70, 72-8, 80-5, 87-92, 108, 112, 114, 116-17.

BIOGRAPHIES: OTHER

APPLEBY, Cedric J. & PROBERT, John Charles Cripps: Gain, Save, 53. Give: Some Methodist Businessmen in West Cornwall, Cornish Methodist Historical Association Occasional Publication, No. 20, Carharrack: the Association, 1989, 17pp.

Bennett, Richard: Howell Harris and the Dawn of Revival, Bridgend: 54.

Evangelical Press of Wales, 1987, vi. 210pp.

BLAKE, John Clifford: "A Vice-President Remembers" [recollections 55. of the Methodist Conference and connexion, mainly in the 1960s], Methodist Church North Lancashire District Methodist History Group Bulletin, No. 9, September 1989, pp. 3-16.

56. COULTON, Barbara: "Tutor to the Hills: The Early Career of John Fletcher", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVII, 1989-90, pp. 94-103.

DALBY, Mark: The Cocker Connection: Yorkshire, Van Diemen's Land, 57. Melbourne, British Columbia, Mexico, Tonga and Michigan [the story of a Methodist family, Benjamin Cocker and his five sons, in the nineteenth century], London: Regency Press, 1989, 159pp.

GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: "Mary Porteous, 1783-1861: Primitive Methodist Travelling Preacher", Wesley Historical Society North-East 58.

Branch Bulletin, No. 51, March 1989, pp. 5-21.

OSBORN, Herbert Derry: "Two Methodist Families" [Osborn and 59. Derry, part 2], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVII, 1989-90, pp. 13-19.

60. PIBWORTH, Nigel R.: The Gospel Pedlar: The Story of John Berridge and the Eighteenth-Century Revival, Welwyn: Evangelical Press, 1987, vi.

313pp.

61. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: "The Independent Years of [John] Wesley's John Bennet, 1752-1759", Journal of the United Reformed Church History Society, Vol. 4, No. 5, October 1989, pp. 315-18.

WILLIAMSON, Barry: "The Spilsbury Portrait of John Fletcher", Pro-

62. ceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVII, 1989-90, pp. 44-9.

See also Nos. 102, 104-5, 107, 113.

THEOLOGY

63. Baker, Frank: "John Wesley, Biblical Commentator", Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 71, No. 1, Spring 1989, pp. 109-20.

64. EATON, David Eugene: "Arminianism in the Theology of John Wes-

ley", Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 1988, 350pp.

65. ENGLISH, John Cammel: "John Wesley and the English Enlightenment: An 'Appeal to Men of Reason and Religion'", Studies on Voltaire and the Eighteenth Century, Vol. 263, 1989, pp. 400-3.

66. Ford, David C.: "Saint Makarios of Egypt and John Wesley: Variations on the Theme of Sanctification", Greek Orthodox Theological

Review, Vol. 33, 1988, pp. 285-312.

67. FRASER, M. Robert: "Strains in the Understandings of Christian Perfection in Early British Methodism" [1733-85], Vanderbilt University Ph.D. thesis, 1988, 530pp.

68. Gunter, W. Stephen: The Limits of "Love Divine": John Wesley's Response to Antinomianism and Enthusiasm, Nashville: Kingswood Books,

1989, 368pp.

69. Lessmann, Thomas: Rolle und Bedeutung des heiligen Geistes in der Theologie John Wesleys: Eine Darstellung, Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1987, 174pp.

 McGongle, Herbert: The Arminianism of John Wesley, Occasional Paper, No. 3, of the Wesley Fellowship, Ilkeston: printed by Moor-

ley's Bible & Bookshop Ltd., 1988, 36pp.

71. MARTIN, Ernest Frederick: *Poems and Sermons* [1909-24], compiled [with introduction] by Iris Martin Sharratt, Stapleton: Peaceprint, 1989, [10]. x. 385pp.

72. THORSEN, Donald A. D.: "Theological Method in John Wesley",

Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 1988, 377pp.

73. Tyson, John Rodger: "Sin, Self and Society: John Wesley's Hamartiology Reconsidered", Asbury Theological Journal, Vol. 44, No. 2, Fall 1989, pp. 77-89.

74. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: "Perfect Salvation in the Teaching of [John] Wesley and Calvin", Reformed World, Vol. 40, 1988-9, pp. 898-909.

75. Wesley, John: Die 53 Lehrpredigten, herausgegeben im Auftrag des Europäischen Rates der Evangelisch-Methodistischen Kirche, Lehrpredigten 1-5, 6-11, 12-17, 18-23, 24-29, Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1987-8, 5 vol., 593pp.

See also Nos. 49-51, 60, 81-2, 88-9.

DOCTRINE OF THE CHURCH

76. NAUSNER, Helmut: "The Meaning of [John] Wesley's General Rules: An Interpretation", Asbury Theological Journal, Vol. 44, No. 2, Fall 1989, pp. 43-60.

77. Wesley, John: The Works of John Wesley, Volume 9: The Methodist Societies, History, Nature and Design, edited by Rupert Eric Davies, Nash-

ville: Abingdon Press, 1989, xvi. 607pp.

SACRAMENTS

78. KNIGHT, Henry Hawthorn: "The Significance of Baptism for the Christian Life: [John] Wesley's Pattern of Christian Initiation", Worship, Vol. 63, 1989, pp. 133-42.

See also Nos. 82, 88.

WORSHIP AND DEVOTION

79. TOWNSEND, Michael John: Whatever Happened to Heaven? Worship, Prayer and the Communion of Saints [a comparison of the contents of the Methodist Hymn Book, 1933 with Hymns and Psalms, 1983 and of the Book of Offices, 1936 with the Methodist Service Book, 1975], Keswick: Methodist Sacramental Fellowship, 1989, 26pp.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 80. Baker, Frank: "Charles Wesley's Productivity as a Religious Poet", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVII, 1989-90, pp. 1-12.
- 81. Berger, Teresa: Theologie in Hymnen? Zum Verhältnis von Theologie und Doxologie am Beispiel der "Collection of Hymns for the Use of the People Called Methodists" (1780), Altenberge: Telos Verlag, 1989, 234pp.
- 82. GALLAWAY, Craig B.: "The Presence of Christ with the Worshipping Community: A Study in the Hymns of John and Charles Wesley", Emory University Ph.D. thesis, 1988, 352pp.
- 83. GRAHAM, Fred Kimball: "John Wesley's Choice of Hymn Tunes" [twelve examples], The Hymn, Vol. 39, No. 4, October 1988, pp. 29-37.
- 84. HART, Elizabeth Hannon: "Whither the Wily Fiends? A Case Study in Editing Charles Wesley's 'Soldiers of Christ Arise'", The Hymn, Vol. 39, No. 4, October 1988, pp. 16-19.
- 85. Hobbs, R. Gerald: "Wrestling Jacob" [text and musical score], Touchstone [Winnipeg], Vol. 6, No. 3, September 1988, pp. 29-37.
- 86. MANKIN, Kenneth: "Our Hymns": A Commentary on Methodist Hymnody, 1737-1988, [Ruislip: the author], 1988, 60. 4pp.
- 87. Music, David Wayne: "Wesley Hymns in Early American Hymnals and Tunebooks", *The Hymn*, Vol. 39, No. 4, October 1988, pp. 37-42.
- 88. Nichols, Kathryn: "The Theology of Christ's Sacrifice and Presence in Charles Wesley's Hymns on the Lord's Supper", The Hymn, Vol. 39, No. 4, October 1988, pp. 19-29.
- 89. QUANTRILLE, Wilma Jean: "The Triune God in the Hymns of Charles Wesley", Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 1989, 176pp.
- 90. Tyson, John Rodger: "Charles Wesley and Edward Young" ['s Night Thoughts], Methodist History, Vol. XXVII, 1988-9, pp. 110-18.
- Wesley, Charles: The Unpublished Poetry of Charles Wesley, Volume I, edited by S. T. Kimbrough & Oliver Aveyard Beckerlegge, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1988, 325pp.
 Zeitz, Lisa Margaret: "'What Sweeter Musick': The Politics of
- 92. ZEITZ, Lisa Margaret: "What Sweeter Musick': The Politics of Praise in Herrick's 'Christmas Caroll' and [Charles] Wesley's 'Hymn for Christmas Day'", English Studies in Canada, Vol. 14, 1988, pp. 270-85.

See also Nos. 49, 79.

CONFERENCE

See No. 55.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

93. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: Chosen by God: A List of the Female Travelling Preachers of Early Primitive Methodism, Bunbury: Wesley Historical Society Publishing Office, 1989, iv. 31pp.

See also No. 58.

LAY MINISTRY

94. BATTY, Margaret: "Stages in the Development and Control of Wesleyan Lay Leadership, 1791-1878", University of London Ph.D. thesis, 1988, 349pp.

95. Garlick, Kenneth Benjamin: "Methodist Preachers, Itinerant, Local and Exhorters", Cirplan, Vol. 9, No. 4, Lent 1989, pp. 77-85.

 GILLIVER, Alfred J.: More Precious than Rubies: A History of Mutual Aid Homes, 1949-1989, Rickmansworth: Methodist Local Preachers Mutual Aid Association, 1989, 56pp.

97. LAWTON, George: Reader-Preacher: A Lay-Ministry Ideal [incorporating a history of the local preacher in British Methodism], Worthing: Churchman Publishing, 1989, xiii. 286pp.

HOME MISSIONS

98. Beasley, John David: The Bitter Cry Heard and Heeded: The Story of the South London Mission of the Methodist Church, 1889-1989, London: the Mission, 1989, [2]. 269pp.

99. GALLAGHER, Robert David Eric: At Points of Need: The Story of the Belfast Central Mission, Grosvenor Hall, 1889-1989, Belfast: the Mission

and Blackstaff Press, 1989, xvi. 188pp.

See also Nos. 16, 19, 28, 103, 110.

POLITICAL IMPACT

100. Andrews, Stuart Morrison: "Methodism and Revolution" [in nine-teenth-century England], Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 53, [January 1989], pp. 1-14.

101. BOYDEN, Harold James: "Methodism and the Durham County Council in the 1950s", Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin,

No. 51, March 1989, pp. 22-6.

102. COOKSON, David: Robbie: The Story of Frank Robinson of Patrington, East Yorkshire [Methodist and agricultural trade unionist], Beverley: Highgate Publications (Beverley) Ltd., 1989, [4]. 94pp.

103. JAFFE, James Alan: "The 'Chiliasm of Despair' Reconsidered: Revivalism and Working-Class Agitation in County Durham" [with reference to Primitive Methodism and the miners' strike of 1831-32], Journal of British Studies, Vol. 28, 1989, pp. 23-42.

104. LAYBOURN, Keith: Philip Snowden: A Biography, 1864-1937, Aldershot:

Temple Smith, 1988, viii. 208pp.

105. LEVENTHAL, Fred Marc: Arthur Henderson, Manchester: Manchester

University Press, 1989, x. 239pp.

106. SMITH, Leonard: "Nonconformity and the Emergence of the Independent Labour Movement, c. 1880-c. 1914, with Particular Reference to Lancashire and the West Riding of Yorkshire", Council for National Academic Awards (Huddersfield Polytechnic) Ph.D. thesis, 1989, [9]. 284. vipp.

107. THORPE, D. R.: Selwyn Lloyd, London: Jonathan Cape, 1989, xxviii.

516pp.

See also No. 4.

SOCIAL WITNESS

108. Jennings, Theodore Wesley: "[John] Wesley's Preferential Option for the Poor", Quarterly Review: A Journal of Scholarly Reflection for Ministry, Vol. 9, No. 3, Fall 1989, pp. 10-29.

See also Nos. 53, 96.

EDUCATIONAL WORK

109. Gibbs, John Morel: Methodist Residential Schools: A Conflict of Attitudes [incorporating a history of the schools], London: Board of Management for Methodist Residential Schools, 1989, 40pp.

110. KELLY, Marion G.: "Irish Wesleyan Mission Schools in the Early Nineteenth Century", Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 1, Pt. 8, Autumn 1989, pp. 19-24.

111. McCullagh, Brendan: The Witney Wesleyan School [1851-1953], Brendan McCullagh, editor, [Witney: Wood Green School, 1989], 75pp.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

112. OTT, Philip Wesley: "John Wesley on Mind and Body: Toward an Understanding of Health as Wholeness", Methodist History, Vol. XXVII, 1988-9, pp. 61-72.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

113. BATCHELOR, Norman: "James Smetham: Distinguished Methodist Painter, Poet and Essayist", Wesley Historical Society London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 39, Spring 1989, pp. 8-12.

114. ERTL, Heimo: "Dignity in Simplicity": Studien zur Prosaliteratur des englischen Methodismus im 18. Jahrhundert [with special reference to sermons, magazines and autobiographical works], Buchreihe der Anglia: Zeitschrift für Englische Philologie, Vol. 27, Tübingen: Max Niemeyer Verlag, 1988, xi. 313pp.

See also No. 71.

LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

115. Holmes, Elsie Bernice: "George Eliot's Wesleyan Madonna" [Dinah Morris in Adam Bede], George Eliot Fellowship Review, No. 18, 1987, pp. 52-9.

See also No. 68.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

116. PODMORE, Colin John: "Sein Herz sagte ja. sein Kopf sagte nein" [John Wesley and the Moravian Brethren, 1738-41], Der Brüderbote, No. 473, December 1988, pp. 24-6. No. 475, February 1989, pp. 22-5.

117. Vickers, John Ashley: "Good Red Herring: Methodism's Relations with Dissent" [in the eighteenth century], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVII, 1989-90, pp. 77-93.

See also Nos. 14, 34-5, 54, 68.

CLIVE D. FIELD.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE 1990

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil., P.G.Cert.Ed., University Library, University of Birmingham, Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2TT

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1990

BIBLIOGRAPHY AND HISTORIOGRAPHY

1. Field, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist Historical Literature, 1988", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVII, 1989-90, pp. 142-51.

2. HART, Elizabeth Hannon: "Bibliography of the Published Writings of Frank Baker", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol.

XLVII, 1989-90, pp. 232-40.

3. WHITEMAN, Robert David: "The Evangelical Revival [1730-1830] as Seen by Contemporary and Subsequent Writers", University of St. Andrews M. Phil. thesis, 1987, [5]. 184pp.

See also Nos. 27, 48, 74.

SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

4. BAKER, Frank: "The Circuit Plan", Library Notes [Duke University], No. 49, December 1979, pp. 8-28.

BANKS, Joyce: "Religious and Theological Societies: 1. The Wesley Historical Society", Bulletin of the Association of British Theological and Philosophical Libraries, Vol. 2, No. 7, March 1990, pp. 9-13.
 LEARY, William: My Ancestors were Methodists: How can I Find out more

 LEARY, William: My Ancestors were Methodists: How can I Find out more about them?, second edition, London: Society of Genealogists, 1990,

74PP-

7. Peacock, Alison: "The Papers of Joseph Barlow Brooks (1874-1952) in the Methodist Archives and Research Centre", Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 72, No. 2, Summer 1990, pp. 121-34.

8. RICHARDS, Peter S.: "The Methodist Church and its Historical Records", Journal of Regional and Local Studies, Vol. 9, No. 2, Winter

1989, pp. 48-52.

Rose, Edward Alan: [Circuit] Plans Reproduced in Printed Sources,

[Mottram: Society of Cirplanologists], 1990, [1]. 14pp.

10. Society of Cirplanologists: A Classified Index to the Society's Bulletin (Cirplan), Volumes 1-8 (Issues 1-64), 1955-1987, [edited by Kenneth Frederick Bowden], Loughborough: Teamprint for the Society, 1990, 35pp.

11. Surrey Record Office: Nonconformist Records: A Brief Introduction [to holdings of the Office], Surrey Record Office, Guide No. 1, Kingston

upon Thames: the Office, 1988, [1]. 21pp.

12. THORNE, Roger Frank Sidney: Methodism in Devon: A Handlist of Chapels and their Records, Devon Record Office, Handlist No. 2, second edition, Exeter: the Office, 1989, viii. 23pp.

See also Nos. 21-2, 25, 27.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

13. BAKER, Frank: "Eye-witnesses to Early Methodism" [in England, 1725-91: extracts from the writings of John and Charles Wesley], Methodist History, Vol. XXVIII, 1989-90, pp. 92-103.

14. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: Mirror and Memory: Reflections on Early

Methodism, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1989, 286pp.

 LANGFORD, Paul: A Polite and Commercial People: England, 1727-1783, Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1989, xix. 803pp.

PODMORE, Colin John: "The Fetter Lane Society, 1739-1740", Pro-16. ceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVII, 1989-90, pp. 156-86.

Rose, Edward Alan: "The Methodist New Connexion, 1797-1907: 1.7. Portrait of a Church", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol.

XLVII, 1989-90, pp. 241-53.

STREIFF, Patrick Philipp: "Die Breitenwirkung des Methodismus im 18. 18. Jahrhundert als Grundlage seines Einflusses auf die Erweckungsbewegung", Erweckung am Beginn des 19. Jahrhunderts: Referate einer Tagung an der Freien Universität Amsterdam, 26.-29. März 1985, herausgegeben von Ulrich Gäbler und Peter Schram, Amsterdam: Centrale Huisdrukkerij der Vrije Universiteit, 1986, pp. 59-72.

WARD, William Reginald: "Class, Denomination and the Development of the Connexional Frame of Mind in the Age of Bunting", Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers, No. 4, 1984, pp. 1-12.

See also No. 3.

LOCAL HISTORIES

BOOKER, Joan: Thy Chartered Freemen: A Brief History of the Growth of Methodism in the Newbury Area [1740-1990], Newbury: Newbury Methodist Church, 1990, 63pp.

21. CENSUS OFFICE: Devon in the Religious Census of 1851: A Transcript of the Devon Section of the 1851 Church Census, edited by Michael J. L.

Wickes, Appledore: the editor, 1990, [2]. 157pp.

CENSUS OFFICE: "The 1851 Ecclesiastical Census and Cumbrian Methodism" [a transcript of the original returns, edited] by Peter Gaskins, Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 25, Spring 1990, pp. 5-19.

COLGRAVE, A. H.: Sherwood Methodist Church, Devon Drive, Sherwood, 23. Nottingham [a history from 1835 to 1984], [Nottingham: the Church,

1984], 70pp.

CROFTS, Bruce: At Satan's Throne: The Story of Methodism in Bath over 24. 250 Years, edited by Bruce Crofts, Bristol: White Tree Books, 1990, 261pp.

CROMPTON, Julie A.: "The Pattern of Dissent in Staffordshire in 25. 1851", University of Leicester M.A. dissertation, 1987, [7]. 78pp.

+ 20fig.

29.

26. CROOME, C. Ron: The Story of Porthkerry Road Methodist Church, Barry,

1889-1989, [Barry: the Church, 1989, 118pp.]

27. DEWS, David Colin: The Spark of Grace: Two Hundred and Fifty Years of Methodism in West Yorkshire, 1738 to 1988, to which is Added a List of Sources for Further Study, Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch), Occasional Paper, No. VIII, Leeds: the Branch, 1990, [6]. 37pp.

DYKES, Eric William: "A Brief Background to the Origin of the Free 28. Methodist Church (in the USA and Great Britain)" [with reference to developments in Lancashire, 1970-1], Methodist Church North Lancashire District Methodist History Group Bulletin, No. 11, September 1990, pp. 2-10.

FRENCH, John & FAIRBROTHER, Mary: A History of Broadstone Method-

ist Church, 1890-1990, Broadstone: the Church, 1990, 54pp.

HELSTON METHODIST CHURCH CENTENARY COMMITTEE: Helston Meth-30. odist Church Centenary, 1889-1989: Souvenir Booklet and Helston Methodist Church, 1889-1989: Centenary Booklet Supplement, Helston: the Church, 1989, 60. 34pp.

- 31. Hempton, David Neil: "The Methodist Revival in Ireland, 1770-1830", Erweckung am Beginn des 19. Jahrhunderts: Referate einer Tagung an der Freien Universität Amsterdam, 26.-29. März 1985, herausgegeben von Ulrich Gäbler und Peter Schram, Amsterdam: Centrale Huisdrukkerij der Vrije Universiteit, 1986, pp. 59-72.
- 32. HENDERSON, Ian David: Methodism in Bandon [1748-1989], Bandon: the author, 1990, iv. 69. [30]pp.

33. HUNTER, Judith: Tough Assignment: A History of the Eton Wick Methodist Chapel, 1886-1986, Eton Wick: the Chapel, 1986, 88pp.

- 34. Johnson, Wayne J.: "In Triumph of Faith': Primitive Methodism and the Labouring People in the North Midlands, 1812-62", University of Keele Ph.D. thesis, 1989, 289pp.
- 35. Morris, Jeremy N.: "Religion and Urban Change in Victorian England: A Case Study of the Borough of Croydon, 1840-1914", University of Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 1985, [2]. 8. vii. 473pp.
- 36. PEAKER, H. B. & PEAKER, W. J.: Celebration: In Commemoration of the 150th Anniversary of Kirton-in-Lindsey Methodist Church, 1840-1990, [Kirton-in-Lindsey: the Church, 1990], 56pp.
- 37. ROGAL, Samuel J.: John Wesley's London: A Guidebook, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1988, xi. 458pp.
- 38. RYCROFT, Philip J.: "Church, Chapel and Community in Craven, 1764-1851", University of Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 1988, 374pp.
- 39. TAGGART, Norman Wilson: "Methodism's Mission" [in Ireland], The Furrow, Vol. 38, 1987, pp. 419-27.
- 40. TANCOCK, Sylvia: Something to Sing about: The Story of Methodism in Paignton in the Wesleyan Tradition [1809-1990], Paignton: Suttonprint, 1990, [4]. 59pp.
- See also Nos. 4, 8-12, 16, 42, 57, 61, 64-5, 68-9, 72, 96, 106, 110, 112, 114, 118, 122, 124, 126, 131-3.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

- 41. BECKERLEGGE, Oliver Aveyard: [John] "Wesley and Toplady", Epworth Review, Vol. 17, No. 2, May 1990, pp. 48-53.
- 42. Greetham, Mary & Greetham, Peter: Samuel Wesley of Epworth, Peterborough: Foundery Press, 1990, 36pp.
- 43. HATTON, Peter: "John Wesley, Jeremy Taylor, Seneca and Control" [of time], Epworth Review, Vol. 17, No. 3, September 1990, pp. 69-
- HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: "The Second Rise of Methodism: Georgia" [during the ministry of John Wesley, 1736-7], Methodist History, Vol. XXVIII, 1989-90, pp. 117-32.
 HOWER, Robert George: "Romans: Changing Hearts, Changing
- 45. Hower, Robert George: "Romans: Changing Hearts, Changing History" [the impact of the Epistle to the Romans on the personal lives of Augustine, Luther and John Wesley], Evangelical Journal, Vol. 7, No. 1, Spring 1989, pp. 16-26.
- 46. KITSHOFF, Michiel Cornelis & CLAASEN, J. W.: "John Wesley se Aldersgate-ervaring: 'n herwaardering", Hervormde Teologiese Studies, Vol. 45, 1989, pp. 948-67.
- 47. LONGWORTH, Allan: A Brother Bereft: A Study of Samuel Wesley in Relation to his Brother John, Ilkeston: printed by Moorley's Print & Publishing, [1990], 36pp.
- Publishing, [1990], 36pp.
 48. MASER, Frederick Ernest: "Charles Wesley and his Biographers",
 Methodist History, Vol. XXIX, 1990-1, pp. 47-51.
- 49. MASER, Frederick Ernest: The Wesley Sisters, Peterborough: Foundery Press, 1990, 41pp.

PARKES, William: "John Wesley, Field Preacher", Wesley Historical 50. Society London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 42, Autumn 1990, pp. 2-25.

RACK, Henry Derman: "Starting with Oneself: Spiritual Confessions, 6. John Wesley's 'Journal'", Expository Times, Vol. 101, 1989-90,

pp. 228-31.

TRACY, Wesley Dwayne: "John Wesley, Spiritual Director: Spiritual 52. Guidance in Wesley's Letters" [with reference to his correspondence with Ann Bolton], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 23, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1988, pp. 148-62.

VICKERS, John Ashley: Charles Wesley, Peterborough: Foundery Press. 53.

1990, 36pp.

VOIGT, Karl Heinz: Hat John Wesley sich am 24. Mai 1738 "bekehrt"? 54. Eine Arbeitshilfe, Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1988, 26pp.

WAKEFIELD, Gordon Stevens: John Wesley, Peterborough: Foundery 55.

Press, 1990, 44pp.

56. WATSON, Philip Saville: Anatomy of a Conversion: The Message and Mission of John & Charles Wesley [reprinted from the author's The Message of the Wesleys: A Reader of Instruction and Devotion, London: Epworth Press, 1965], Grand Rapids: Francis Asbury Press, 1990, xiv. 57pp.

WESLEY, Charles: "Charles Wesley in the Rude Populous North: 57. The Newcastle Journal, 23rd September to 3rd October 1742", edited by Geoffrey Eden Milburn, Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVII, 1989-90, pp. 202-20.

WESLEY, John: The Works of John Wesley, Volume 19: Journal and Diaries, 58. II (1738-43), edited by William Reginald Ward & Richard Paul

Heitzenrater, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1990, xii. 474pp.

WEYER, Michel: "Die Bedeutung von 'Aldersgate' in [John] Wesleys 59. Leben und Denken", Im glauben Gewiss: Die bleibende Bedeutung der Aldersgate-Erfahrung John Wesleys-Karl Steckel zum 75. Geburtstag gewidnet, Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1988, pp. 7-39.

See also Nos. 13-14, 16, 37, 69, 74-81, 83-8, 90-5, 97-8, 100-5, 111, 115, 128-30, 132, 134-6.

BIOGRAPHIES: OTHER

- 60. DALLIMORE, Arnold Arthur: George Whitefield: Evangelist of the 18th-Century Revival [a condensation of the author's two-volume work George Whitefield: The Life and Times of the Great Evangelist of the Eighteenth-Century Revival, London: Banner of Truth Trust, 1970-80], London: Wakeman Trust, 1990, 224pp.
- FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: "An Eighteenth Century Worcester Association'" [John Fletcher and the Evangelical Revival's middle ground in the 1760s and 1770s], Silver Jubilee Miscellany, 1965-1990, editor: Paul Bolitho, Occasional Publication No. 3 of the West Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Warwick: the Branch, [1990], pp. 44-51.

FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: "Portraits of John Fletcher of Madeley and their Artists", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVII,

1989-90, pp. 187-201.

63. GARFORTH, Francis William: Travelling along with Methodism: A Personal Retrospect, Westerdale: Christygate Press, 1990, x. 207pp.

GOWLAND, David Alexander & ROEBUCK, Stuart Walton: Never Call 64. Retreat: A Biography of Bill Gowland, London: Chester House Publications, 1990, xvii. 268pp.

65. Hempton, David Neil: "Gideon Ouseley: Rural Revivalist, 1791-1839", The Churches, Ireland and the Irish: Papers Read at the 1987 Summer Meeting and the 1988 Winter Meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by William J. Sheils & Diana Wood, Studies in Church History, Vol. 25, Oxford: Basil Blackwell for the Ecclesiastical History Society, 1989, pp. 203-14.

66. Johnson, Irene & Campbell, Winifred: Daughters of the Manse [reminiscences of the daughters of the Reverend William Johnson from 1892 to 1922], [edited by] Eric William Dykes, Lytham St. Annes:

the editor, 1990, [1]. 41pp.

67. LITTLE, Bryan: Selina, Countess of Huntingdon, Bath: Huntingdon Cen-

tre, 1989, 20pp.

68. RACK, Henry Derman: "Survival and Revival: John Bennet, Methodism and the Old Dissent", Protestant Evangelicalism: Britain, Ireland, Germany and America, c. 1750-c. 1950: Essays in Honour of W. R. Ward, edited by Keith Gilbert Robbins, Studies in Church History, Subsidia 7, Oxford: Basil Blackwell for the Ecclesiastical History Society, 1990, pp. 1-23.

69. THOMAS, Graham C. G.: "George Whitefield and Friends: The Correspondence of some Early Methodists" [1737-9, preserved as South Glamorgan Library MS 1553: parts 1 and 2], National Library of

Wales Journal, Vol. XXVI, 1989-90, pp. 251-80, 367-96.

70. THOMPSON, Edwin: "Always your Friend": A Personal Appreciation of H. Cecil Pawson, M.B.E., D.Sc., F.R.S.E., Professor of Agriculture, Universities of Durham and Newcastle upon Tyne, Vice President of the Methodist Conference of Great Britain, 1951-52, Newcastle upon Tyne: the author, [1990], [10]. 17pp.

71. Turner, John Munsey: "The Last of the Wesleyans: Henry Bett (1876-1953)", Silver Jubilee Miscellany, 1965-1990, editor: Paul Bolitho, Occasional Publication No. 3 of the West Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Warwick: the Branch, [1990], pp.

14-19.

72. WEST, Jack: Jack West, Funeral Director [and Dagenham Methodist],

Ilfracombe: Arthur H. Stockwell, 1988, 128pp.

73. Wood, John Laurence: "Doctor Squintum and his Parrawankaw" [George Whitefield and an Indian squaw in 1738], Factotum, No. 27, November 1988, pp. 11-12.

See also Nos. 7, 19, 41, 52, 89, 95, 106, 108-9, 113, 121, 127, 138.

THEOLOGY

74. Brown, Kenneth Orville: "John Wesley: Post or Premillennialist?" [a review of American literature, 1878-1987], Methodist History, Vol. XXVIII, 1989-90, pp. 33-41.

75. CLAPPER, Gregory Scott: John Wesley on Religious Affections: His Views on Experience and Emotion and their Role in the Christian Life and Theology,

Metuchen: Scarecrow Press, 1989, xiii. 205pp.

 CLAPPER, Gregory Scott: "Orthokardia: The Practical Theology of John Wesley's Heart Religion", Quarterly Review: A Journal of Scholarly Reflection for Ministry, Vol. 10, No. 1, Spring 1990, pp. 49-66.

77. CLIFFORD, Alan Charles: Atonement and Justification: English Evangelical Theology, 1640-1790—An Evaluation [with reference to the views of John Owen, Richard Baxter, John Tillotson and John Wesley], Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1990, xvi. 268pp.

78. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: [John] Wesley on Salvation: A Study in the Standard Sermons, Grand Rapids: Francis Asbury Press, 1989, 142pp.

79.

8q.

COPPEDGE, Allan: John Wesley in Theological Debate, Wilmore: Francis

Asbury Society, 1987, 289pp.

80. Cushman, Robert Earl: John Wesley's Experimental Divinity: Studies in Methodist Doctrinal Standards [with reference to American Methodism], Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1989, 223pp.

81. FERREL, Lowell Ora: "John Wesley and the Enthusiasts", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 23, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1988, pp. 180-7.

82. GARRETT, Clarke: Spirit Possession and Popular Religion: From the Camisards to the Shakers [via the Methodist awakening in England, 1738-58], Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1987, viii. 294pp.

83. GREATHOUSE, William M.: John Wesley's Theology of Christian Perfection, Occasional Paper No. 4 of the Wesley Fellowship, London: the Fellowship, 1989, 24pp.

84. HULLEY, Leonard Dugmore: "An Interpretation of John Wesley's Doctrine of Perfect Love", *Theologia Evangelica*, Vol. 23, 1990, pp. 21-9.

85. Hynson, Leon Orville: "John Wesley's Theology of the Kingdom of God", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 23, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall

1988, pp. 46-57.

86. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: "John Wesley: Practical Theologian?", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 23, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1988, pp. 122-47.

87. MARTIN, Sydney: John Wesley and the Witness of the Spirit, Occasional Paper No. 5 of the Wesley Fellowship, London: the Fellowship, 1990, [2]. 31. 6pp.

88. ROYSTER, Mark Powell: "John Wesley's Doctrine of Prevenient Grace in Missiological Perspective", Asbury Theological Seminary D.Miss. thesis, 1989, 327pp.

SHOAF, Robb Wicke: "The Theology of William Burt Pope: A Nineteenth Century Wesleyan Systematic", Drew University Ph.D.

thesis, 1990, 150pp.

90. STEELE, Richard Bruce: "'Gracious Affection' and 'True Virtue' in the Experimental Theologies of Jonathan Edwards and John Wesley", Marquette University Ph.D. thesis, 1990, 517pp.

91. TRIPP, David Howard: "'Observe the Gradation!': John Wesley's Notes on the New Testament", Quarterly Review: A Journal of Scholarly Reflection for Ministry, Vol. 10, No. 2, Summer 1990, pp. 49-64.

92. TUTTLE, Robert Gregory: Mysticism in the Wesleyan Tradition, Grand

Rapids: Francis Asbury Press, 1989, 204pp.

93. Tyson, John Rodger: "Essential Doctrines and Real Religion: Theological Method in [John] Wesley's Sermons on Several Occasions", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 23, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1988, pp. 163-79.

94. WESLEY, John: Allein dieser Weg: Ein Gang durch die Bergpredigt, Stutt-

gart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1988, 190pp.

95. WITHERINGTON, Ben: "'Elementary, my Dear Watson': The Effect of Richard Watson on American Methodism", Ashland Theological Journal, Vol. 20, 1988, pp. 29-46.

See also Nos. 41, 43, 45, 103-5.

SACRAMENTS

96. HATCHER, Stephen George: "The Sacrament of the Lord's Supper in Early Primitive Methodism, with Particular Reference to Hull Circuit and its Branches", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVII, 1989-90, pp. 221-31.

97. Josselyn, Lynne: "The Comparative Eucharistic Views of John Wesley and John Nevin, with an Emphasis on Christian Nurture and the Admission of Children to the Lord's Table", New Mercersburg Review, No. 4, Autumn 1988, pp. 18-35.

WORSHIP AND DEVOTION

98. Coe, Bufford William: "John Wesley and Marriage: A Commentary on Wesley's 'Form of Solemnization of Matrimony'" [in *The Sunday Service of the Methodists*, 1784], Boston University School of Theology Th.D. thesis, 1990, 320pp.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

99. ADEY, Lionel: Class and Idol in the English Hymn, Vancouver: University of British Columbia Press, 1988, xiv. 341pp.

100. Beckerlegge, Oliver Aveyard: Charles Wesley, Poet, Occasional Paper No. 6 of the Wesley Fellowship, Bulkington: the Fellowship, 1990, [2]. 29pp.

101. HANDEL, George Frideric: The Complete Hymns & Chorales, facsimile edition with an introduction by Donald Burrows, including complete source materials for the Handel-Wesley hymns, London and Sevenoaks: Novello, 1988, 24pp.

102. Kimbrough, S. T.: "A Stewardship Hymn by Charles Wesley" ["Which of the Christians Now"], Hymn Society of Great Britain and Ireland Bulletin. Vol. 12, 1088-09, pp. 126-8.

Ireland Bulletin, Vol. 12, 1988-90, pp. 126-8.

103. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: "Der Sonntag zwischen Schöpfung, Erlösung und Vollendung: Eine Theologie in Hymnen, II" [with reference to the hymns of John and Charles Weslev], Der Sonntag: Anspruch, Wirklichkeit, Gestalt (Jakob Baumgartner zum 60. Geburtstag), herausgegeben von Alberich Martin Altermatt und Thaddäus A. Schnitker, Würzburg: Echter Verlag, 1986, pp. 163-74.

104. Wesley, Charles: The Unpublished Poetry of Charles Wesley, Volume II:

Hymns and Poems on Holy Scripture, edited by S. T. Kimbrough &
Oliver Aveyard Beckerlegge, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1990,
475pp.

See also No. 53.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

105. Collins, Kenneth Joseph: "John Wesley's Concept of the Ministerial Office", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 23, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1988, pp. 107-21.

106. Davies, Rupert Eric: "The Training of the Methodist Ministry, 1932-73: A Personal Account" [with reference to Didsbury/Wesley College, Bristol], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVII, 1989-90, pp. 113-24.

107. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: "Early Primitive Methodist Female Itinerants: Random Jottings", Silver Jubilee Miscellany, 1965-1990, editor: Paul Bolitho, Occasional Publication No. 3 of the West Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Warwick: the Branch, [1990], pp. 26-31.

108. LEARY, William: The Methodist Church: Ministers who have Died, 1968-1989, Peterborough: printed by Methodist Publishing House, [1990, 38pp.]

109. LEARY, William: Ministers & Circuits in the Primitive Methodist Church:
A Directory, Loughborough: Teamprint in association with the
World Methodist Historical Society, 1990, vii. 266pp.

110. LOCK, Marjorie Alice: "The Role of Clergymen and Ministers in Ashton, Stalybridge and Dukinfield, 1850-1914", University of Manchester M.Phil. thesis, 1989, [4]. 382pp.

111. WARD, William Reginald: "Episcopacy in Early Methodism", Miscellanea Historiæ Ecclesiasticæ, VIII: Colloque de Strasbourg, Septembre 1983, sur l'institution et les pouvoirs dans les églises de l'antiquité à nos jours, edited by Bernard Vogler, Bibliothèque de la Revue d'Histoire Ecclésiastique, Fascicule 72, Bruxelles: Editions Nauwelaert, 1987, pp. 398-406.

112. WILLEY, Malcolm W.: "Post-war Handsworth College" [to 1955], Silver Jubilee Miscellany, 1965-1990, editor: Paul Bolitho, Occasional Publication No. 3 of the West Midlands Branch of the Wesley His-

torical Society, Warwick; the Branch, [1990], pp. 55-9.

LAY MINISTRY

119. JEREMY, David John: Capitalists and Christians: Business Leaders and the Churches in Britain, 1900-1960, Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1990, xviii.

491pp.

114. JOHNSON, Wayne J.: "Piety among 'The Society of People': The Witness of Primitive Methodist Local Preachers in the North Midlands, 1812-1862", The Ministry, Clerical and Lay: Papers Read at the 1988 Summer Meeting and the 1989 Winter Meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by William J. Sheils & Diana Wood, Studies in Church History, Vol. 26, Oxford: Basil Blackwell for the Ecclesiastical History Society, 1989, pp. 343-56.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

115. BATTY, Margaret: "John Wesley's Struggle with Methodist Finance", Wesley Historical Society North East Branch Bulletin, No. 53, March 1990, pp. 3-12, No. 54, September 1990, pp. 5-13.

116. GRAVES, E. Mary: Methodist Chapel Aid: A Celebration of the First 100 Years, the Methodist Chapel Aid Association Ltd., 1890-1990, York: the

Association, 1990, [16]pp.

117. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: Unique in Methodism: 100 Years of Chapel Aid [a history of the Methodist Chapel Aid Association, 1890-1990], Englesea Brook: Englesea Brook Chapel and the Association, 1990, vi. 34pp.

118. NEAVE, David & NEAVE, Susan: East Riding Chapels and Meeting Houses [1689-1914, with reference to Methodism], Beverley: East Yorkshire

Local History Society, 1990, 72pp.

See also No. 113.

HOME MISSIONS

See Nos. 64-5.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

119. STANLEY, Brian: The Bible and the Flag: Protestant Missions and British Imperialism in the Nineteenth and Twentieth Centuries, Leicester: Apollos, 1990, 212pp.

See also No. 88.

POLITICAL IMPACT

120. CATTERALL, Peter Paul: "The Free Churches and the Labour Party in England and Wales, 1918-1939", University of London Ph.D. thesis, 1989, [10]. 569pp.

121. Cook, Bernard A.: "Henderson, Arthur (1863-1935)", Biographical Dictionary of Modern British Radicals, Volume 3: 1870-1914, A-K. edited by Joseph Oscar Baylen & Norbert Joseph Gossman, Hemel Hempstead: Harvester Wheatsheaf, 1988, pp. 402-9.

122. HARGREAVES, John Andrew: "Methodism and Luddism in Yorkshire, 1812-1813", Northern History, Vol. XXVI, 1990, pp. 160-85.

123. HARRIS, Elizabeth: "The Halevy Thesis Revisited: Evangelical Religion and Political Stability in Britain in the Nineteenth Century", Flinders Journal of History and Politics, Vol. 11, 1985, pp. 17-24.

124. HEMPTON, David Neil: "'For God and Ulster': Evangelical Protestantism and the Home Rule Crisis of 1886", Protestant Evangelicalism: Britain, Ireland, Germany and America, c. 1750-c. 1950: Essays in Honour of W. R. Ward, edited by Keith Gilbert Robbins, Studies in Church History, Subsidia 7, Oxford: Basil Blackwell for the Ecclesiastical History Society, 1990, pp. 225-54.

125. Hole, Robert: Pulpits, Politics and Public Order in England, 1760-1832, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1989, xiv. 326pp.

126. SHARP, David George: Cobbett Confounded? The Impact of Primitive Methodism on Agricultural Labourers in Hampshire in the Nineteenth Century, Worle: the author, 1990, 26pp.

127. WRIGLEY, Christopher John: Arthur Henderson, Cardiff: GPC Books, 1990, xii. 210pp.

See also No. 128.

SOCIAL WITNESS

128. DE GRUCHY, Aubin: "Beyond Intention: John Wesley's Intentional and Unintentional Socio-economic Influences on 18th Century England", Journal of Theology for Southern Africa, No. 68, September 1989, pp. 75-85.

129. WALSH, John Dixon: "John Wesley and the Community of Goods", Protestant Evangelicalism: Britain, Ireland, Germany and America, c. 1750-c. 1950: Essays in Honour of W. R. Ward, edited by Keith Gilbert Robbins, Studies in Church History, Subsidia 7, Oxford: Basil Blackwell for the Ecclesiastical History Society, 1990, pp. 25-50.

130. WHITE, Charles Edward: "Four Lessons on Money from One of the World's Richest Preachers" [John Wesley], Christian History, Vol. 7, No. 3, 1988, pp. 21-4.

See also Nos. 98, 120.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

131. Bishop, Michael: "The Kingswood Colliers' School of 1739", Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 56, [February 1990], pp. 1-23.

132. Graham, William Thomas: [John] Wesley's Early Experiments in Education with Special Reference to Girls at Kingswood School, Ilkeston: printed by Moorley's Print & Publishing, 1990, [2]. 26pp.

133. THOMPSON, George V. & WATTS, Alan G.: All Smuvvered in Marmalade (A Hundred Years of the 5th London Company, The Boys' Brigade) [based at the Leysian Mission], Clayhall: the authors in association with Robert Odcombe Associates, 1987, [6]. ii. 118pp.

See also No. 97.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

134. Cule, John: "The Rev. John Wesley, M.A. (Oxon), 1703-1791: 'The Naked Empiricist' and Orthodox Medicine", Journal of the History of Medicine and Allied Sciences, Vol. 45, 1990, pp. 41-63.
135. Rogal, Samuel J.: "Electricity: John Wesley's 'Curious and Import-

135. ROGAL, Samuel J.: "Electricity: John Wesley's 'Curious and Important Subject'", Eighteenth Century Life, Vol. 13, No. 3, November

1989, pp. 79.90.

176. PROCEEDINGS OF THE WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

See No. 71.

LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

136. CARROLL, Alicia: "Tried by Earthly Fires: Hetty Wesley, Hetty Sorrel, and Adam Bede", Nineteenth-Century Literature, Vol. 44, 1989-90, pp. 218-24.

See also Nos. 41, 73.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 137. JOHNSON, Dale Arthur: "The Oxford Movement and English Nonconformity", Anglican and Episcopal History, Vol. LIX, 1990, pp. 76-
- 138. OCHELTREE, Carolyn Donine: "Wesleyan Methodist Perceptions of William Booth" [from 1881 to 1912], Methodist History, Vol. XXVIII, 1989-90, pp. 262-76.

See also Nos. 16, 28, 68, 81.

CLIVE D. FIELD.

To be published shortly.

BROTHERS IN ARMS

John Wesley's Early Clerical Associates

BY

ARTHUR SKEVINGTON WOOD B.A., Ph.D.

Price £4 plus postage (100 gm.)

ORDER FROM ALFRED A. TABERER, 79, Crewe Road, Nantwich, Cheshire.

Available also at the Wesley Historical Society Bookstall, Newcastle upon Tyne Conference, 1992.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE 1991

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil., P.G.Cert.Ed., University Library, University of Birmingham, Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2TT

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1991

BIBLIOGRAPHY AND HISTORIOGRAPHY

1. BAKER, Frank: A Union Catalogue of the Publications of John and Charles Wesley, second edition, revised, Stone Mountain: George Zimmer-

mann, 1991, [4]. viii. 81. 230pp.

FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Anti-Methodist Publications of the Eighteenth Century: A Revised Bibliography", Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 73, No. 2, Summer 1991, pp. 159-280.

FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist Historical Literature, 1989", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVIII, 1991-2, pp. 61-8.

HART, Elizabeth Hannon: "Bibliography of the Published Writings

of Frank Baker: A Supplement", ibid., pp. 87-90.

MADDOX, Randy Lynn & Rowe, Kenneth Elmer: "Select Bibliography" [of John Wesley's Aldersgate experience], Aldersgate Reconsidered, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1990, pp. 175-81.

6. Rose, Edward Alan: "A Bibliography of the Published Works of John

Coates Bowmer, 1945-1988", Wesley Historical Society North-East

Branch Bulletin, No. 56, September 1991, pp. 23-30.

See also Nos. 43.4, 46, 52-4, 57.

SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

ALTHOLZ, Josef Lewis: The Religious Press in Britain, 1760-1900, New

York: Greenwood Press, 1989, x. 215pp.

CALKIN, Homer L.: Catalog of Methodist Archival and Manuscript Collections (Part 6), Great Britain and Ireland: Circuits and Societies, Southern England (Section 3a) - Avon, Berkshire, Cornwall, Devon, Dorset, East Sussex, Greater London, Hampshire, Isle of Wight, Kent, Somerset, Surrey, West Sussex, Wiltshire, [Arlington]: World Methodist Historical Society, 1991, x. 271pp.

CALKIN, Homer L.: Catalog of Methodist Archival and Manuscript Collections (Part 6), Great Britain and Ireland: Circuits and Societies, South Central England (Section 3b)—Bedfordshire, Buckinghamshire, Cambridgeshire, Essex, Gloucestershire, Hereford and Worcester, Hertfordshire, Norfolk, Northamptonshire, Oxfordshire, Suffolk, Warwickshire, West Midlands, [Arlington]: World Methodist Historical Society, 1991, x. 222pp.

CALKIN, Homer L.: Catalog of Methodist Archival and Manuscript Col-IO. lections (Part 6), Great Britain and Ireland: Circuits and Societies, North Central England (Section 3c)—Cheshire, Derbyshire, Greater Manchester, Humberside, Lancashire, Leicestershire, Lincolnshire, Merseyside, Nottinghamshire, Shropshire, Staffordshire, [Arlington]: World Methodist His-

torical Society, 1991, x. 281pp.

CALKIN, Homer L.: Catalog of Methodist Archival and Manuscript Col-II. lections (Part 6), Great Britain and Ireland: Circuits and Societies, Northern England (Section 3d)-Cleveland, Cumbria, Durham, Northumberland, North Yorkshire, South Yorkshire, Tyne and Wear, West Yorkshire, [Arlington]: World Methodist Historical Society, 1991, x. 300pp.

12. CALKIN, Homer L.: Catalog of Methodist Archival and Manuscript Collections (Part 6), Great Britain and Ireland: Circuits and Societies (Section 3e)—Channel Islands, Isle of Man, Scotland, Wales, [Arlington]: World Methodist Historical Society, 1991, x. 193pp.

13. CALKIN, Homer L.: Catalog of Methodist Archival and Manuscript Collections (Part 6), Great Britain and Ireland: (Section 4) Other Methodist Denominations—Calvinistic Methodist, Independent Methodist Connexion, Wesleyan Reform Union, [Arlington]: World Methodist Historical Society, 1991, viii. 202pp.

14. CALKIN, Homer L.: Catalog of Methodist Archival and Manuscript Collections (Part 6), Great Britain and Ireland: Ireland (Section 5), [Arlington]: World Methodist Historical Society, 1990, viii. 48pp.

15. MULLETT, Michael: Sources for the History of English Nonconformity, 1660-1830, [London]: British Records Association, 1991, 116pp.

16. STAFFORDSHIRE RECORD OFFICE: Registers of Staffordshire Nonconformist Churches Deposited in the County Record Office, Stafford, [Stafford]: Staffordshire County Council Libraries, Arts & Archives Department, 1990, [2]. 10pp.

17. STAFFORDSHIRE RECORD OFFICE: Staffordshire County Record Office:

Handlist of Staffordshire Nonconformist Records, [Stafford]: the Office,

1983, [29]pp.

See also Nos. 34, 48, 50, 60, 65, 68-70, 93-4, 107, 140.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

18. ATTWELL, Arthur F. I.: The Growing of Saints: Determinative Factors in the Rise and Development of Methodism, Pretoria: University of South Africa, 1989, viii. 263pp.

19. JENNINGS, Theodore Wesley: "John Wesley on the Origin of Methodism" [with special reference to the Aldersgate experience], Meth-

odist History, Vol. XXIX, 1990-1, pp. 76-86.

20. Munson, James Edward Bradbury: The Nonconformists: In Search of a Lost Culture [with special reference to the Congregationalists, Baptists, Wesleyan and Primitive Methodists, 1890-1914], London: SPCK, 1991, viii. 360pp.

21. PARKES, William: "The Arminian Methodists" [of Derby], Heritage:
The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society,

Vol. 3, No. 6, November 1991, pp. 4-22.

22. Thompson, David Michael: "The Free Churches in Modern Britain", Religion, State and Society in Modern Britain, edited by Paul Badham, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1989, pp. 99-117.

See also Nos. 13, 31, 76, 119, 123.

LOCAL HISTORIES

23. BOULLIER, Philip S.: The Story of the Century, 1891-1991: Wesley Centenary Methodist Church [Bangor, Co. Down], [Bangor: the Church, 1991], [3]. 121pp.

24. Brown, Geoffrey Anthony: A Journey through the Years: Hilton Meth-

odist Church, 1841-1991, Hilton: the Church, 1991, 91pp.

25. COLEMAN, Bruce Ivor: "The Nineteenth Century: Nonconformity", Unity and Variety: A History of the Church in Devon and Cornwall, edited by Nicholas Orme, Exeter Studies in History, No. 29, Exeter: University of Exeter Press, 1991, pp. 129-55.

26. DAVIES, Norman: The Saints Before: A History of the Shoreham Society of Methodists and their Wesley Church [1758-1990], Shoreham-by-Sea: the

Church, 1990, 112pp.

27. EDWARDS, John B., GENTRY, Peter W. & THORNE, Roger Frank Sidney: A Methodist Guide to Bristol and the South-West [excluding Cornwall], Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House for World Methodist Historical Society (British Section), 1991, [3]. 52pp.

28. Green, Simon J. D.: "Religion and the Industrial Town, with Special Reference to the West Riding of Yorkshire, c. 1870-1920" [a study of Halifax, Keighley and Denholme], University of Oxford

D.Phil. thesis, 1989, [2]. xii. 451pp.

29. Howkins, Alun: "Dare to be a Daniel" [reflections on Methodist chapel life, with special reference to Bicester in the 1940s, 1950s and 1960s], Patriotism: The Making and Unmaking of British National Identity. Volume II: Minorities and Outsiders, edited by Raphael Samuel, London: Routledge, 1989, pp. 81-93.

30. McElder, V. Neville: Methodism in the Pettigo Area [1775-1988], [Letter: the author], 1991, 104pp.

91. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander -: "The Halifax Circular of 1791", Halifax Antiquarian Society Transactions, 1990, pp. 29-43.

32. MORGAN, Isabel: Earlswood Valley Methodist Chapel, 1791-1991, New-

port: printed at the Pickwick Press, [1991], 68pp.

33. Shaw, Thomas: A Methodist Guide to Cornwall, [Peterborough]: Methodist Publishing House for World Methodist Historical Society (British Section), 1991, [4]. 55pp.

34. SNELL, Keith D. M.: Church and Chapel in the North Midlands: Religious Observance in the Nineteenth Century [with special reference to the 1851 religious census]. University of Leicester, Department of English Local History, Occasional Papers, Fourth Series, No. 3, Leicester: Leicester University Press, 1991, [5]. 77pp.

35. VICKERS, John Ashley & Young, Betty: A Methodist Guide to London and the South-East, second edition, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House for World Methodist Historical Society (British Section),

1991, [3]. 52pp.

36. WALTON, Alan Desmond: Dilston Road Church and West Newcastle Methodism [1891-1991], Alan Desmond Walton, editor, Newcastle upon

Tyne: the Church, 1991, 88pp.

37. YARHAM, David: "The Influence of Primitive Methodism on Rural Life in East Anglia", Religious Dissent in East Anglia, edited by Elisabeth Somerville Leedham-Green, Cambridge: Cambridge Antiquarian Society, 1991, pp. 95-112.

See also Nos. 8-12, 14, 16-17, 21, 55, 61-2, 64, 66, 68, 72, 99, 109, 113, 115-18, 120, 128, 140.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

38. ABELOVE, Henry Diamond: The Evangelist of Desire: John Wesley and the Methodists, Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1990, xii. 136pp.

39. BAKER, Frank: "John Wesley and the German Pietists in Georgia", The Harold Jantz Collection: Proceedings of a Conference to Introduce the Collection to Specialists in German-American Literary Relations, edited by Leland Richter Phelps, Duke University Center for International Studies, Occasional Papers Series, No. 8, Durham, N.C.: the Center, 1981, pp. 30-9.

40. BAKER, Frank: "A Poet in Love: The Courtship of Charles Wesley, 1747-1749", Methodist History, Vol. XXIX, 1990-1, pp. 235-47.

41. BECKERLEGGE, Oliver Aveyard: "Charles Wesley's Shorthand", ibid., pp. 225-34.

- 42. Briggs, John P. & John: "Unholy Desires, Inordinate Affections: A Psychodynamic Inquiry into John Wesley's Relationship with Women" [with special reference to Grace Murray], Connecticut Review, Vol. XIII, Spring 1991, pp. 1-18.
- 43. Collins, Kenneth Joseph: "Other Thoughts on Aldersgate: Has the Conversionist Paradigm Collapsed?" [a reassessment of John Wesley's Aldersgate experience in the light of his Journal disclaimers], Methodist History, Vol. XXX, 1991-2, pp. 10-25.
- 44. Collins, Kenneth Joseph: "Twentieth-century Interpretations of John Wesley's Aldersgate Experience: Coherence or Confusion?", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 24, 1989, pp. 18-31.
- 45. Cubir, David Livingstone: "Placing Aldersgate in John Wesley's Order of Salvation", ibid., pp. 32-53.
- 46. Gunter, W. Stephen: "Aldersgate, the Holiness Movement and Experiential Religion" [five twentieth-century holiness readings of John Wesley's Aldersgate experience], Aldersgate Reconsidered, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1990, pp. 121-31, 169-70.
- 47. HAVERLY, Thomas P.: "Conversion Narratives: [John] Wesley's Aldersgate Narrative and the Portrait of Peter in the Gospel of Mark", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 24, 1989, pp. 54-73.
- 48. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: "Faithful unto Death": Last Years and Legacy of John Wesley—Catalogue of an Exhibition in the Elizabeth Perkins Prothro Galleries Commemorating the Bicentenary of John Wesley's Death [to which is appended an edition of Henry Moore's "A Plain Account of the Conduct of Dr Whitehead Respecting Mr Wesley's Manuscripts, etc., in Reply to what the Doctor has Published on that Subject"], Bridwell Library Publications, New Series, No. 4, Dallas: the Library, 1991, 125pp.
- 49. Heitzenrater, Richard Paul: "Great Expectations: Aldersgate and the Evidences of Genuine Christianity" [the significance of John Wesley's Aldersgate experience for his spiritual and theological development], Aldersgate Reconsidered, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1990, pp. 49-91, 152-66.
- 50. JARBOE, Betty M.: Wesley Quotations: Excerpts from the Writings of John Wesley and other Family Members, Metuchen: Scarecrow Press, 1990, xi. 239pp.
- 51. Longworth, Allan: Samuel Wesley Junior, Peterborough: Foundery Press, 1991, 43pp.
- 52. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: "Aldersgate: A Tradition History" [1791-1988], Aldersgate Reconsidered, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1990, pp. 133-46, 170-3.
- 53. Maddox, Randy Lynn: "Aldersgate: Signs of a Paradigm Shift?"

 [the recent historiography of John Wesley's Aldersgate experience],
 ibid., pp. 11-19, 148-9.
- 54. Maddox, Randy Lynn: "Celebrating Wesley—When?" [commemorations of John Wesley in Great Britain and the United States of America, 1791-1988, with special reference to celebrations of the Aldersgate experience], Methodist History, Vol. XXIX, 1990-1, pp. 63-75.
- 55. MORGAN, Kenneth: John Wesley and Bristol, Bristol Branch of the Historical Association, Local History Pamphlets, No. 75, Bristol: the Branch, 1990, 30pp.

ROGAL, Samuel J.: "Counting the Congregation: Wishful Thinking 56. Versus Hard Reality in the Journals of John Wesley", Methodist

History, Vol. XX, 1991-2, pp. 3-9.

SCHMIDT, Jean Miller: "'Strangely Warmed': The Place of Alders-57• gate in the Methodist Canon" [with special reference to its treatment by John Wesley's biographers and its commemoration in the British and American Methodist Churches], Aldersgate Reconsidered, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1990, pp. 109-19, 167-8.

Selleck, Jerald Brian: "Aldersgate: A Liturgical Perspective", Dox-58.

ology, Vol. 5, 1988, pp. 35-44.

WESLEY, John: In Commemoration of the 200th Anniversary of the Death of 59. John Wesley on March 2nd 1791, Aged 89 Years [illustrations and journal extracts selected from John Wesley his own Biographer, London: C. H. Kelly, 1891], Clayhall: Robert Odcombe Associates, 1991, [34]pp.

WESLEY, John: The Works of John Wesley, Volume 20: Journal and Diaries, 60. III (1743-54), edited by William Reginald Ward & Richard Paul

Heitzenrater, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1991, xii. 495pp.

WILLIAMS, Albert Hughes: "John Wesley and West Wales", Carmar-61. thenshire Antiquary, Vol. XXVI, 1990, pp. 33-49.

WILLIAMS, Albert Hughes: "John Wesley a'r Iaith Gymraeg" [Wes-62. ley's attitude to the Welsh language], Journal of Welsh Ecclesiastical History, Vol. 8, 1991, pp. 41-9.

See also Nos. 1, 5, 19, 74, 77-98, 101, 103-8, 111, 122-5, 130-2, 134.

BIOGRAPHIES: OTHER

63. BISHOP, John: "W. L. Watkinson: The Touch of Reality", Preaching,

Vol. 5, No. 2, March-April 1990, pp. 41-4.

BUCKLEY, W. Kemmis: "James Buckley, Itinerant Preacher, 1770-1839", Sir Gar: Studies in Carmarthenshire History—Essays in Memory of W. H. Morris and M. C. S. Evans, edited by Heather James, Carmarthenshire Antiquarian Society Monograph Series, Vol. 4, Carmarthen: the Society, 1991, pp. 261-73.

CHAPMAN, William Robert: The Hand on my Head: Memoirs of a

Methodist Minister [1893-1976], [Pin Mill: Doreen Jefferies, 1991],

148pp.

66. CUNLIFFE, Norman: "Rev. Benjamin Ingham", Methodist Church North Lancashire District Methodist History Group Bulletin, No. 13, Autumn 1991, pp. 12-18; No. 14, January 1992, pp. 12-16. Lord, Evelyn: "'A Good Archbishop': The Countess of Hunting-

67.

don", Archives, Vol. XIX, 1989-91, pp. 423-32.

68. MITCHELL, Edward John: A Cornishman Remembers, Saltcoats: Cam-

paign Literature, 1991, [8]. 194pp.

SKINNER, Leslie F.: "The Man who Worked on Sundays": Personal War 69. Diary of Revd Leslie Skinner, RAChD, Chaplain, 8th Armoured Brigade, Attached Sherwood Rangers (Notts.) Yeomanry Regiment [2 June 1944-16 May 1945], Stoneleigh: printed for the author by Plus Printing, [1991], 164pp.

70. THOMAS, Graham C. G.: "George Whitefield and Friends: The Correspondence of some Early Methodists" [in South Glamorgan Library MS. 1553; Part 3, 12 December 1738-9 March 1739, and Part 4, 10 March-11 April 1739], National Library of Wales Journal, Vol.

XXVII, 1991-2, pp. 65-96, 175-203.

 TRAVELL, John: "Leslie Weatherhead: Preacher and Pastor, 1893-1976", Journal of the United Reformed Church History Society, Vol. 4, 1987-92, pp. 447-55.

72. VICKERS, John Ashley: "Dr Thomas Coke and Irish Methodism", Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 2, Part 2, Winter 1991, pp. 2-6.

73. Woop, Arthur Skevington: "John Wesley's Early Clerical Associates"
[John Hodges, Henry Piers, Samuel Taylor, John Meriton, Charles
Manning, Richard Thomas Bateman, Vincent Perronet], Heritage:
The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society,
Vol. 3, No. 5, May 1991, pp. 4-22.

See also Nos. 42, 48, 74-5, 78-80, 84, 88-9, 103, 111, 131, 133, 135-6, 140.

THEOLOGY

74. BRANTLEY, Richard Estes: "The [theological] Common Ground of [John] Wesley and [Jonathan] Edwards", Harvard Theological Review. Vol. 83, 1990, DD. 271-303.

view, Vol. 83, 1990, pp. 271-303.

75. Brittain, John Neal: "Spiritual Vitality: Wesleyan Conversion and Tractarian Church Theory in Robert Aitken", Methodist History, Vol. XXIX, 1990-1, pp. 155-63.

76. BROWN, Dale Weaver: "The Wesleyan Revival from a Pietist Perspective", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 24, 1989, pp. 7-17.

77. CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: John Wesley and Christian Antiquity: Religious Vision and Cultural Change, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1991, x. 176pp.

78. Collins, Kenneth Joseph: "The Influence of Early German Pietism on John Wesley" [with special reference to Johann Arndt and August Hermann Francke], Covenant Quarterly, Vol. 48, No. 4, November 1990, pp. 23-42.

79. DREYER, Frederick A.: "Edmund Burke and John Wesley: The Legacy of Locke" [with special reference to theories of knowledge and authority], Religion, Secularization and Political Thought: Thomas Hobbes to J. S. Mill, edited by James Edward Crimmins, London: Routledge, 1989, pp. 111-29.

80. English, John Cammel: "John Wesley's Indebtedness to John Norris" [Oxford Platonist, 1637-1711], Church History, Vol. 60, 1991, pp. 55-60.

81. GALLO, Bruno: "Bibbia eà entusiasmo: John Wesley e la retorica delle emozioni" [enthusiasm and the emotions in Wesley], Bergomum, Vol. 78, 1984, pp. 141-59.

82. GASSMANN, Ernst: Erfahrungsreligion: John Wesleys Botschaft [experiential religion: Wesley's message], Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1989, 190pp.

83. Maddox, Randy Lynn: "John Wesley and Eastern Orthodoxy: Influences, Convergences and Differences", Asbury Theological Journal, Vol. 45, No. 2, Fall 1990, pp. 29-53.

84. MARQUARDT, Manfred: "Gewissheit und Ansechtung bei Martin Luther und John Wesley" [certainty and temptation in Luther and Wesley], Theologie für die Praxis, Vol. 14, 1988, pp. 14-28.

85. OUTLER, Albert Cook: The Wesleyan Theological Heritage: Essays, edited by Thomas Clark Oden & Leicester R. Longden, Grand Rapids: Zondervan Publishing House, 1991, 267pp.

86. Renders, Helmut: John Wesley als Apologet: systematisch-theologische Hintergründe und Praxis wesleyanischer Apologetik und ihre missionarische

Bedeutung [a systematic theological study of the theory and practice of Wesley's apologetic and of its missionary significance], Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1990, 63pp.

Runyon, Theodore H.: "The Importance of Experience for Faith" 87. [according to John Wesley], Aldersgate Reconsidered, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1990, pp. 93-107, 166-7.

SNYDER, Howard Albert: "John Wesley and Macarius the Egyptian" 88. correspondences between the teachings of Gregory of Nyssa, the homilies of Macarius, and John Wesley's theology], Asbury Theological Journal, Vol. 45, No. 2, Fall 1990, pp. 55-60.

THOMAS, Howe Octavius: "John Wesley's and Rudolf Bultmann's 89. Understanding of Justification by Faith, Compared and Contrasted",

University of Bristol Ph.D. thesis, 1989, vi. 504pp.

THORSEN, Donald A. D.: "Experimental Method in the Practical 90. Theology of John Wesley" [with special reference to its Anglican and other British sources], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 24, 1989, pp. 117-41.

THORSEN, Donald A. D.: The Wesleyan Quadrilateral: Scripture, Tradition, 91. Reason & Experience as a Model of Evangelical Theology, Grand Rapids: Zondervan Publishing House, 1990, xiv. 333pp.

WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: "Why [John] Wesley was a Trinitarian", 92.

Drew Gateway, Vol. 59, No. 2, Spring 1990, pp. 26-43. Wesley, John: Die 53. Lehrpredigten [sermons], herausgegeben im 93. Auftrag des Europäischen Rates der Evangelisch-Methodistischen Kirche, Lehrpredigten 30-35, 36-41, Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1989-90, 2 vol., 595-804pp.

WESLEY, John: John Wesley's Sermons: An Anthology, edited by Albert 94. Cook Outler & Richard Paul Heitzenrater, Nashville: Abingdon

Press, 1991, 572pp.

WORTH, Andrew: "[John] Wesley and Death", Wesley Historical Soc-95. iety London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 43, Spring 1991, pp. 16-20.

See also Nos. 5, 39, 43-7, 49, 52-4, 57-8, 98, 101, 105-6, 110, 125, 138-9.

DOCTRINE OF THE CHURCH

q6. WATSON, David Lowes: "Aldersgate Street and the General Rules: The Form and the Power of Methodist Discipleship" [in eighteenthcentury England], Aldersgate Reconsidered, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1990, pp. 33-47, 149-52.

WHITE, Charles Edward: "John Wesley's Use of Church Discipline", 97.

Methodist History, Vol. XXIX, 1990-1, pp. 112-18.

See also Nos. 79, 104, 139.

SACRAMENTS

98. BORGEN, Ole Edvard: "No End without the Means: John Wesley and the Sacraments", Asbury Theological Journal, Vol. 46, No. 1, Spring 1991, pp. 63-85.

MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: "The Sacramental Con-99. troversy in Bristol in the 1790s", Wesley Historical Society Bristol

Branch Bulletin, No. 60, [April 1991], pp. 1-20.

WORSHIP AND DEVOTION

100. Bell, Stuart A.: "Reception into Full Membership: A Study of the Development of Liturgical Forms in British Methodism", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVIII, 1991-2, pp. 1-10, 25-40. 101. BROCKWELL, Charles Wilbur: "Wesleyan Spirituality: A Methodist/ Anglican Nexus" [John Wesley's teachings on the practice of the scriptural love of God through works of piety and works of mercy],

Mid-stream, Vol. 29, 1990, pp. 140-52.

102. BURDON, Adrian: The Preaching Service, the Glory of the Methodists: A Study of the Piety. Ethos and Development of the Methodist Preaching Service [in Great Britain, 1738-1988], Alcuin Club/Group for Renewal of Worship Joint Liturgical Studies, No. 17, Bramcote: Grove Books,

108. GORDON, James M.: Evangelical Spirituality [twenty-two portraits, including of John Wesley, Charles Wesley, George Whitefield and

Samuel Chadwick], London: SPCK, 1991, xi. 340pp.
104. TRICKETT, David: "Spiritual Vision and Discipline in the Early Wesleyan Movement" [John Wesley's teaching on the conduct of the spiritual life], Christian Spirituality: Post-Reformation and Modern, edited by Louis Dupré & Don Earl Saliers, London: SCM Press, 1990, pp. 354-71.

See also No. 58.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

105. BUCHANAN, C. Barron: "Holiness and the Christian Year in the Hymns of Charles Wesley", Asbury Seminarian, Vol. 32, No. 2, April 1977, pp. 11-16.

106. HOSPITAL, Clifford George: "'My Chains Fell off, My Heart was Free': Another Perspective on the Hymns of Charles Wesley" [with special reference to his use of symbolism], Touchstone [Winnipeg],

Vol. 9, No. 2, May 1991, pp. 7-19.

107. WESLEY, Charles: Hymns for the Nativity of our Lord [a facsimile of the editions of London: William Strahan, 1745 and London: New Chapel, 1788], with introduction and notes by Frank Baker, Madison: Charles Wesley Society, 1991, ix. 55pp.

108. Young, Carlton R.: "John Wesley's 1737 Charlestown Collection of Psalms and Hymns", The Hymn, Vol. 41, No. 4, October 1990, pp.

IQ-27.

CLASS MEETINGS AND MEMBERSHIP

109. PATER, J. Richard: "Membership of the Cumbria District since 1937", Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 28, Autumn 1991, pp. 6-11; No. 29, Spring 1992, pp. 2-11.

See also Nos. 96, 100.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

110. BATTY, Margaret: "'Chiefs in the Church Militant': The Authority of [John] Wesley's Preachers and the Development of the Pastoral Office, 1791-6", Epworth Review, Vol. 18, No. 3, September 1991 pp. 29-34.

111. Burgess, Margaret: "Those very Peculiar People: Mr Wesley's Early Preachers (1738-1760)", Wesley Historical Society West Midlands

Branch Bulletin, Vol. 5, No. 7, Spring 1991, pp. 86-96.

112. FIELD-BIBB, Jacqueline: Women Towards Priesthood: Ministerial Politics and Feminist Praxis [with special reference to the Methodist, Anglican and Roman Catholic Churches in England during the nineteenth and twentieth centuries], Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1991, xiii. 387pp.

113. NICHOLLS, Michael Kenneth: "Ministerial Training in London, 1830-1890: A Comparative Study" [of King's, St. John's, Richmond, New, Regent's Park and Spurgeon's Colleges, University of London M.Phil. thesis, 1990, 291pp.

LAY MINISTRY

114. BOWMER, John Coates: "The Local Preacher in Early Methodism" [reprinted from The Preacher's Handbook, No. 8, 1963 and No. 9, 1965], Worship & Preaching, Vol. 21, 1991, pp. 171-6, 224-31, 281-6; Vol. 22, 1992, pp. 7-13, 60-4.

See also No. 112.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

115. GREEN, Simon J. D.: "The Death of Pew-Rents, the Rise of Bazaars, and the End of the Traditional Political Economy of Voluntary Religious Organisations: The Case of the West Riding of Yorkshire. c. 1870-1914" [with special reference to Halifax, Keighley and Denholme], Northern History, Vol. XXVII, 1991, pp. 198-235.

116. Porrs, Graham: "Methodist Chapels and the Gothic Revival" [in late nineteenth-century England, Proceedings of the Wesley Historical

Society, Vol. XLVIII, 1991-2, pp. 41-54.

117. ROYAL COMMISSION ON THE HISTORICAL MONUMENTS OF ENGLAND: An Inventory of Nonconformist Chapels and Meeting-houses in South-West England [Berkshire, Cornwall, Devon, Dorset, Hampshire, Somerset, Wiltshire], [compiled by] Christopher F. Stell, London: HMSO, 1991, xviii. 263pp.

See also Nos. 27, 33, 35.

HOME MISSIONS

- 118. FARR, Nicholas: At the Heart of the City: A Methodist Mission in the Twentieth Century [Victoria Hall, Sheffield], Sheffield: Victoria Hall Methodist Church, 1991, 147pp.
- 119. MORRELL, David James: "Some Aspects of Revivalist and Charismatic Movements in England, 1800-1862" [with special reference to the origins and early development of the Primitive Methodist Connexion; Edward Irving and the Catholic Apostolic Church; Lorenzo Dow, James Caughey, Charles Grandison Finney and other American revivalists; and the 1859 revival], University of Manchester M.Phil. thesis, 1987, vii. 240pp.

120. THOMPSON, George V. & WATTS, Alan G.: Leysian Mission Matters: A Centenary Plus Celebration [reminiscences of members, together with a history of the Mission from 1983 to 1991], [Barkingside: G. V.

Thompson, 1991], [4]. 119pp.

See also Nos. 56, 69, 86.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

See Nos. 65, 138.

POLITICAL IMPACT

121. ERNST, John Charles: "The Response of the English Wesleyan Methodist Church to the Anglo-Boer War of 1899-1902", University of Minnesota Ph.D. dissertation, 1991, 268pp.

122. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: "1745: A Year of Alarms—John Wesley and the Jacobite Rebellion", Wesley Historical Society North East

Branch Bulletin, No. 55, March 1991, pp. 5-15.

123. OLSEN, Gerald Wayne: Religion and Revolution in Early-industrial England: The Halévy Thesis and its Critics, edited by Gerald Wayne Olsen, Lanham: University Press of America, 1990, xxxix. 211pp.

124. Turley, Briane K.: "John Wesley and War", Methodist History, Vol. XXIX, 1990-1, pp. 96-111.

See also Nos. 20, 37, 79, 125, 129, 137.

SOCIAL WITNESS

125. JENNINGS, Theodore Wesley: Good News to the Poor: John Wesley's Evangelical Economics, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1990, 234pp.

See also Nos. 38, 119.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

126. CUMBERS, Frank Henry: The Story of the Wesley Guild, revised [edition], London: the Guild, 1983, 7pp.

127. Entwistle, Dorothy M.: "Children's Reward Books in Nonconformist Sunday Schools, 1870-1914: Occurrence, Nature and Purpose", University of Lancaster Ph.D. thesis, 1990, [5]. 436pp.

128. Green, Simon J. D.: "The Religion of the Child in Edwardian Methodism: Institutional Reform and Pedagogical Reappraisal in the West Riding of Yorkshire" [with special reference to Wesleyan Sunday schools in Halifax, Keighley and Denholme, Journal of British Studies, Vol. 30, 1991, pp. 377-98.

129. Pugh, David Rosslyn Powell: "English Nonconformity, Education and Passive Resistance, 1903-6", History of Education, Vol. 19, 1990, PP- 355-73-

See also No. 8o.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

130. DAKIN, Paul Kingsley: "John Wesley: Medicine for the Whole Man", Journal of the Christian Medical Fellowship, Vol. 32, No. 4, October 1986, pp. 18-20; Vol. 33, No. 1, January 1987, pp. 8-11, and Wesley Historical Society London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 43, Spring 1991, pp. 3-8.

131. English, John Cammel: "John Wesley and Isaac Newton's 'System of the World", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVIII, 1991-2, pp. 69-86.

132. English, John Cammel: "John Wesley's Scientific Education" [as an undergraduate, with special reference to his "Compendium of Bartholin's Physicks", Methodist History, Vol. XXX, 1991-2, pp.

133. HAWKIN, David John & Eileen: The Word of Science: The Religious and Social Thought of C. A. Coulson, London: Epworth Press, 1989, xii.

134. Ott, Philip Wesley: "John Wesley on Health as Wholeness", Journal of Religion and Health, Vol. 30, 1991, pp. 43-57.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

135. TURNER, John Munsey: "Gordon Rupp (1910-86) as Historian", Epworth Review, Vol. 18, No. 1, January 1991, pp. 70-82.

PHYSICAL OPPOSITION

See No. 122.

LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

See No. 2.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

136. CHADWICK, William Owen: Michael Ramsey: A Life [including an account of Anglican-Methodist relations during his archiepisco-

pate], Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1990, xiii. 422pp.

137. GUTTERIDGE, Richard: "The Churches and the Jews in England, 1933-1945", Judaism and Christianity under the Impact of National Socialism, edited by Otto Dov Kulka & Paul R. Mendes-Flohr, Jerusalem: Historical Society of Israel and the Zalman Shazar Center for Jewish History, 1987, pp. 353-78.

138. PRICE, Lynne Diane: Interfaith Encounter and Dialogue: A Methodist Pilgrimage [British Methodism's encounter with other faiths in historical, contemporary and theological perspective], Frankfurt am

Main: Verlag Peter Lang, 1991, 186pp.

139. TEMPLE, Arnold Christopher: "The Church of England-British Methodist Church Dialogue, 1956-1972", University of Dublin (Trinity College) M.Phil. thesis, 1988, [3]. ii. [1]. 114pp.

140. TENNENT, Henry Haddow: "An Ecumenical Odyssey" [recollections of the ecumenical relations of Scottish Methodism, 1962-82], Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical, Society, Vol. 20, 1989-90, pp. [4-9].

See also Nos. 39, 49, 67, 73, 75, 78, 83, 99, 101.

CLIVE D. FIELD.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE 1992

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil., P.G.Cert.Ed., University Library, University of Birmingham, Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2TT

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1992

BIBLIOGRAPHY AND HISTORIOGRAPHY

BERGER, Teresa: "Charles Wesley: A Literary Overview", Charles Wesley, Poet and Theologian, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1992, pp. 21-9, 227-32.

DYKES, Eric William: The Wesley Historical Society North East Branch, Index to Bulletins, Record of Outings and Lectures, 1962-1992, [Sunder-

land: the Branch, 1992], 26pp.

ELTSCHER, Susan M.: Women in the Wesleyan and United Methodist Traditions: A Bibliography, edited by Susan M. Eltscher, Madison: General Commission on Archives and History, The United Methodist Church, 1991, 158pp.

FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist Historical Literature, 1990", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVIII,

1991-2, pp. 165-76.

O'BRIEN, Elmer J.: Methodist Reviews Index, 1818-1985: A Retrospect-5. ive Index of Periodical Articles and Book Reviews [published by The United Methodist Church and its predecessor bodies], Nashville: Board of Higher Education and Ministry, The United Methodist Church, 1989-91, 2 vol., xxiii. 457, xiv. 615pp.
RACK, Henry Derman: [John] "Wesley and his Biographers", Wesley

Historical Society North East Branch Bulletin, No. 57, February 1992,

pp. 3-8.

ROWE, Kenneth Elmer: United Methodist Studies: Basic Bibliographies, compiled and edited by Kenneth Elmer Rowe, third edition, Nash-

ville: Abingdon Press, 1992, 128pp.

TRIPP, David Howard & MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander -: Bibliography of the Works of A. Raymond George, edited by David Howard Tripp and Timothy Stuart Alexander-Macquiban, Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Occasional Paper, No. 8, Bristol: the Branch, 1992, [16]pp.

See also Nos. 48, 50, 55.

SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

CENSUS OFFICE: Buckinghamshire Returns of the Census of Religious Worship, 1851, edited by Edward Legg, Buckinghamshire Record Society [Publications], No. 27, Aylesbury: the Society, 1991, xviii.

10. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Methodist Research Collections at the John Rylands University Library of Manchester", Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 5, No. 9, Spring 1992, pp.

125-30.

FIELD, Clive Douglas: "The People Called Methodists Microfiche II. Project: A Progress Report", Bulletin of the Association of British Theological and Philosophical Libraries, Vol. 2, No. 13, March 1992, pp. 3-7.

SETON, Rosemary & NAISH, Emily: A Preliminary Guide to the Archives of British Missionary Societies, [London]: School of Oriental and Af-

rican Studies, 1992, iv. 104pp.

WARRINGTON: Register of Births and Baptisms at the Wesleyan Methodist 13. Chapel, Bank Street, Warrington, 1809-1837, transcribed, edited and indexed by David Forrest, Warrington: Warrington Group of the Liverpool & S.W. Lancashire Family History Society, 1990, [2]. 65pp.

See also Nos. 24, 70, 72.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

Bebbington, David William: Victorian Nonconformity, Bangor, Gwyn-

edd: Headstart History, 1992, [6]. 84pp.

BILLINGTON, Louis: "British and American Methodisms Grow apart" [contrasts and comparisons, 1784-1850], The End of Anglo-America: Historical Essays in the Study of Cultural Divergence, edited by Robert Arthur Burchell, Manchester: Manchester University Press, 1991, pp. 113-36.

LANGLEY, Lloyd: Our Chapel [Methodist chapel life in the nineteenth 16. and early twentieth centuries, with special reference to the North East of England], Beamish: North of England Open Air Museum,

[1992], [48]pp.

TURNER, John Munsey: "Methodism and English Society from John Wesley to Margaret Thatcher", Wesley Historical Society Cumbria

Branch Journal, No. 30, Autumn 1992, pp. 2-10.

WARD, William Reginald: The Protestant Evangelical Awakening [of the early eighteenth century in its European and Anglo-American contexts], Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1992, xviii. 370pp.

See also Nos. 43, 46. LOCAL HISTORIES

19. BAMBRICK, Rodney: The Church by the Sea: Queen's Parade Methodist Church, Bangor, Northern Ireland, 1820-1991, [Bangor, Co. Down: the

Church], 1991, 84pp.

Biggs, Barry John: "Saints of the Soil: Early Methodism in Agricul-20. tural Areas" [with special reference to Nottinghamshire, Dorset and Lincolnshire, particularly in the early nineteenth century], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVIII, 1991-2, pp. 177-90.

Burrows, Howard: "Religious Provision and Practice in some mainly Rural Poor Law Districts of the Lowland Marches, 1815-1914" Council for National Academic Awards (Wolverhampton Polytech-

nic) Ph.D. thesis, 1991.

27.

CUNLIFFE, Norman: The Beckoning of the West: A Lancashire Odyssey 22. [the westward expansion of Methodism in Lancashire, from the 1740s to the 1860s], Blackpool: the author in co-operation with the North Lancashire District Methodist History Group, 1992, 116pp.

DARLINGTON, Thomas William Maurice: Glimpses into Renown: The 23. Wayside Conference Chapel Called Hicks' Mill, Gwennap, Cornwall [1821-1991], [Gwennap: Hicks' Mill Methodist Church], 1991, 84pp.

FORREST, David: Warrington Places of Worship: Their History, Schools and 24. Registers, second edition, Warrington: Warrington Family History Group of the Liverpool & S.W. Lancashire Family History Society, 1992, [2]. 57pp.

GRIFFITHS, G. J. C.: "Winsford Methodism: Its Origins, Growth and 25. Influence on a Developing Mid-Cheshire Industrial Community" [1740-1989], University of Keele M.A. thesis, 1990, [2]. 341pp.

HARGREAVES, John Andrew: "Religion and Society in the Parish of 26. Halifax, c. 1740-1914", Council for National Academic Awards (Huddersfield Polytechnic) Ph.D. thesis, 1991, [8]. 486pp.

HEMPTON, David Neil & HILL, Myrtle: Evangelical Protestantism in Ulster Society, 1740-1890, London: Routledge, 1992, xiv. 272pp.

JAMIESON, William: "Then and There: The Wesleyan Methodist 28. Church in Scotland Seen through the Eyes of the 'Scrapbook of Methodism in Scotland' (S.R.O. CH 11 39 1)"[collected by Charles Thomas Nightingale], Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 22, 1992, pp. 1-14.

30. Morris, Jeremy N.: "The Origins and Growth of Primitive Methodism in East Surrey" [as revealed in the records of the Croydon Primitive Methodist Circuit from the 1850s to the 1920s], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVIII, 1991-2, pp. 133-49.

31. MORRIS, Jeremy N.: Religion and Urban Change: Croydon, 1840-1914, Royal Historical Society Studies in History, 65, Woodbridge: Boy-

dell Press, 1992, xii. 236pp.

32. NAYLOR, Frederick Hughes: Lord Crawford's other Acre (Mining and Methodism in a Lancashire Village) [Crawford, in the early twentieth century], Wigan: Seymour Publishing, 1992, [16]. 74pp.

33. Shaw, Thomas: Gwennap Pit: John Wesley's Amphitheatre—A Cornish Pardon, Busveal: the Methodist Church Council, 1992, 72pp.

34. SHORT, Colin C.: "Bible Christians in Durham: The Establishment of the Bible Christian Mission in County Durham, 1874-1878", Durham County Local History Society Bulletin, No. 47, December 1991, pp. 83-100.

35. SHORT, Colin C.: "Migration, Methodism and Mining in the North" [Bible Christian missions in the later nineteenth century, with special reference to Northumberland and Durham], Journal of the Trevithick Society, No. 18, 1991, pp. 2-28.

36. SMITH, Christopher H.: A Hundred and Fifty Years of Village Methodism: The Story of Shenley Methodist Church, 1836-1990, [Shenley: the

Church], 1992, iv. 52pp.

37. STUBLEY, Peter Derek: "Serious Religion and the Improvement of Public Manners: The Scope and Limitations of Evangelicalism in Hull, 1770-1914", University of Durham Ph.D. thesis, 1991, viii. 345PP

38. Tidwell, Stanley C.: Pill Methodist Church, 1757-1982, [Pill: the Church], 1982, 42. [45]pp.

See also Nos. 2, 9, 13, 16, 56-7, 60-1, 65, 69, 73, 76-8, 85, 128, 134, 136-8, 140-2, 148, 151, 156.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

39. Albin, Thomas R.: "Charles Wesley's other Prose Writings" [journals, sermons, tracts and other miscellaneous writings], Charles Wesley, Poet and Theologian, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1992, pp. 85-94, 234-6.

40. BAKER, Frank: "Charles Wesley's Letters", ibid., pp. 72-84, 233-4.
41. BOWMER, John Coates: "Charles Wesley", Wesley Historical Society Lon-

don and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 45, Spring 1992, pp. 3-8.

42. BOWMER, John Coates: "Susanna Wesley", Wesley Historical Society
North East Branch Bulletin, No. 58, September 1992, pp. 3-9.

43. Chadwick, William Owen: "John Wesley and the Origins of Methodism", The Contribution of Methodism to Atlantic Canada, edited by Charles Hugh Hope Scobie & John Webster Grant, Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1992, pp. 11-31.

44. CLINE, Dorothy Peake: "The Word Abused: Problematic Religious Language in Selected Prose Works of [Jonathan] Swift, [John] Wesley and [Samuel] Johnson", University of Delaware Ph.D.

thesis, 1991, 414pp.

45. DALLIMORE, Arnold Arthur: Susanna, the Mother of John and Charles Wesley, Darlington: Evangelical Press, 1992, 176pp.

English, Donald: "Rivisitazione di Aldersgate: storia e teologia della 46. missione metodista" [Aldersgate revisited: the history and theology of the Methodist mission], Protestantesimo, Vol. 47, 1992, pp. 82-95.

HART, Elizabeth Hannon: "Finding the Real Susanna: Portraits of 47. Susanna Wesley", American Theological Library Association Proceedings, Vol. 45, 1991, pp. 152-72.

HART, Elizabeth Hannon: "Susanna Wesley and her Editors", Pro-48. ceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVIII, 1991-2, pp. 202-9, Vol. 49, 1993-4, pp. 1-10.

HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: "Charles Wesley and the Methodist 49. Tradition", Charles Wesley, Poet and Theologian, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1992, pp. 176-85, 243-5.

LONGDEN, Leicester Ralph: "To Recover a Christian Sense of His-50. tory: The Theological Vocation of Albert Cook Outler" [including his interpretation of John Wesley], Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 1992, 253pp.

Maddox, Randy Lynn: "Continuing the Conversation" [further re-51. flections on John Wesley's theological development, in the light of the Aldersgate experience, and in response to Kenneth Collins], Methodist History, Vol. XXX, 1991-2, pp. 235-41.
Parkes, William: "John Wesley, Field Preacher", ibid., pp. 217-34.

52. RATABOUL, Louis J.: John Wesley: un anglican sans frontières, 1703-1791

53. [John Wesley, Anglican without a parish], Nancy: Presses Universitaires de Nancy, 1991, 239pp.

WAKEFIELD, Gordon Stevens: "John and Charles Wesley: A Tale of Two Brothers", The English Religious Tradition and the Genius of Ang-54. licanism, edited by Geoffrey Rowell, Wantage: IKON, 1992, pp. 165-93.

WITHERINGTON, Ben: [John] "Wesley on the Rack, Rack on Wesley: 55. A Review Article" [of Henry Rack's Reasonable Enthusiast: John Wesley and the Rise of Methodism, London: Epworth Press, 1989], Ashland Theological Journal, Vol. 23, 1991, pp. 76-81.

See also Nos. 1, 6, 17, 62, 71, 75, 79-83, 86-104, 107-18, 120-7, 132, 143-4, 146-7, 149-50, 153, 155.

BIOGRAPHIES: OTHER

56. Amis, Arthur H.: From Dawn to Dusk: A Countryman Remembers—Some Reminiscences of and by Arthur Amis [Norfolk Methodist, farmworker, and trade union and Labour Party activist, Lighthorne: Simac Marketing, 1992, [8]. 172pp.
57. BAUMBER, Michael: "William Grimshaw, Patrick Brontë and the

Evangelical Revival" [with special reference to Haworth], History

Today, Vol. 42, November 1992, pp. 25-31.

58. [DAVIES, Robert & Jones, Mary]: Percy Scott Remembered [1910-91], [edited by Robert Davies & Mary Jones], Houghton-le-Spring: printed by the Gilpin Press, [1992], [2]. 70pp.

DYKES, Eric William: "Rev. Vincent Taylor, D.D., Ph.D., F.B.A." 59. [1887-1968], Methodist Church North Lancashire District Methodist

History Group Bulletin, No. 16, Autumn 1992, pp. 2-9.

FINCH. Stanley: "Rememberable Things": A Farm Youth of Yester-Year 6o. [1918-27, in Westmorland and North Lancashire], Arnside: Arnprint, [1992], [4]. 63pp.

LOWES, Mary: William Dowson, 1850-1879, Teesdale Lead Miner and 6ı. Wesleyan Methodist Missionary [in the West Indies, 1875-9], [New-

biggin in Teesdale: the author], 1992, 36pp.

- 62. McCarty, Michael Troy: "The Internal Congruity of George Whitefield's Letters, 1735-1742: A Word Frequency Analysis", Mississippi State University M.A. thesis, 1990, 108pp.
- 63. MALCHOW, Howard LeRoy: Gentlemen Capitalists: The Social and Political World of the Victorian Businessman [four portraits, including one of Sir William McArthur, 1809-91], Basingstoke: Macmillan, 1991, xii. 423DD.
- 64. MATTHEWS, John: Amos: Rev. Amos B. Matthews, Victorian Methodist Traveller [1842-1900], Hanley Swan: Self Publishing Association, 1992, 224pp.
- 65. MURRAY, Albert Victor: A Northumbrian Methodist Childhood: An Autobiographical Account of Family, Community and Chapel Life in Choppington and Berwick-upon-Tweed around the Turn of the 19th Century, edited and introduced by Geoffrey Eden Milburn, Morpeth: Northumberland County Library, 1992, xix. 95pp.
- 66. RACK, Henry Derman: "Evangelical Endings: Death-beds in Evangelical Biography" [in late eighteenth- and nineteenth-century England], Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 74. No. 1. Spring 1002, pp. 30-56.
- 74, No. 1, Spring 1992, pp. 39-56.
 67. ROBERTS, Stephen: "Joseph Barker and the Radical Cause, 1848-1851", Publications of the Thoresby Society, Second Series, Vol. 1, 1991 for 1990, pp. 59-73.
- 68. Robertson, Edwin Hanton: George: A Biography of Viscount Tonypandy, London: Marshall Pickering, 1992, xv. 352pp.
- 69. ROBINSON, Arthur R. B.: The Counting House: Thomas Thompson of Hull (1754-1828) and his Family, York: William Sessions, 1992, xi. 120pp.
- 70. Rose, Edward Alan: "The Diary of an Edwardian Minister" [Walter Henry Lockley, of the Methodist New Connexion, for the years 1880-9 and 1898-1908], Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 3, No. 8, October 1992, pp. 4-21.
- 71. STOUT, Harry S.: The Divine Dramatist: George Whitefield and the Rise of Modern Evangelicalism, Grand Rapids: Wm. B. Eerdmans Publishing Company, 1991, xxiv. 301pp.
- 72. THOMAS, Graham C. G.: "George Whitefield and Friends: The Correspondence of Some Early Methodists" [in South Glamorgan Library MS 1553: part 5, 11 April-20 July 1739, part 6, 21 July-3 August 1739, with notes and index of personal names for parts 1-6], National Library of Wales Journal, Vol. XXVII, 1991-2, pp. 289-318, 431-52.
- 73. Tudur, Geraint: "A Critical Study, Based on his own Diaries, of the Life and Work of Howell Harris and his Contribution to the Revival in Wales between 1735 and 1750", University of Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 1989, 291pp.
- 74. Turner, John Munsey: "The Last of the Wesleyans: Henry Bett (1876-1953)", Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society, Vol. 4. No. 4. Spring 1992, pp. 95-192.
- 4, No. 4, Spring 1992, pp. 95-102.

 75. Tyson, John Rodger: "'An Instrument for Sally': Charles Wesley's Shorthand Biography of John Davis" [1786], Methodist History, Vol. XXX, 1991-2, pp. 103-8.
- 76. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: "John Bennet: 'Servant of Jesus Christ in the Worke of the Gospel'" [the Methodist years, 1743-52], ibid., pp. 159-65.

77. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: "John Bennet, 1714-1759: His Life and Theology", University of Wales (Bangor) Ph.D. thesis, 1992, ix. 486pp.

 WILLIAMS, Albert Hughes: "Thomas Williams (1720-1787): Pioneer of Irish Methodism", Bulletin of the Weslev Historical Society (Irish

Branch), Vol. 2, Part 3, Summer 1992, pp. 15-30.

79. Wood, Arthur Skevington: Brothers in Arms: John Wesley's Early Clerical Associates [John Hodges, Henry Piers, Samuel Taylor, John Meriton, Charles Manning, Richard Thomas Bateman, and Vincent Perronet], Nantwich: Wesley Historical Society Publishing Office, 1992, iv. 36pp.

See also Nos. 13, 32, 50, 99, 103, 129, 132-3, 139, 154, 156.

THEOLOGY

80. Bryant, Barry E.: John Wesley on the Origins of Evil, Occasional Paper No. 7 of the Wesley Fellowship, Bulkington: the Fellowship, 1992, [2]. 26pp.

81. Burgess, Stuart John: The Spiritual Journey of John Wesley: A Study of his Doctrine of Christian Perfection, Birmingham: printed by the University of Birmingham Printing Section, 1990, [6]. 107. [6]. 16.

[2]pp.

82. CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: "Christian Tradition, John Wesley and Evangelicalism" [with special reference to the apostolic and Anglican traditions], Anglican Theological Review, Vol. 74, 1992, pp. 54-67.

83. CARDER, Kenneth L.: "Doctrinal/Theological Themes for Preaching: John Wesley and the Galatian and Colossian Letters", Quarterly Review: A Journal of Theological Resources for Ministry, Vol. 12, No. 2,

Summer 1992, pp. 103-19.

84. EDMONDSON, John James William: "The Doctrines of Hell and Judgment and the Need for Personal Conversion as an Index to the Development of Liberal Theology within the Theological Colleges of the Methodist Church in England from 1907 to 1932", University of Durham M.A. thesis, 1990, 207pp.

 Green, Simon J. D.: "'Spiritual Science' and Conversion Experience in Edwardian Methodism: The Example of West Yorkshire", Jour-

nal of Ecclesiastical History, Vol. 43, 1992, pp. 428-46.

86. Kim, Hong Ki: "The Theology of Social Sanctification Examined in the Thought of John Wesley and in Minjung Theology: A Comparative Study", Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 1991, 241pp.

87. Kim, Kwang Yui: "A Tension between the Desire to Follow the Example of Jesus' Life and the Desire to Trust in His Redemptive Work: The Theology of John Wesley Reflected in his 'Christian Library'", Westminster Theological Seminary Ph.D. thesis, 1992, 262pp.

88. KLAIBER, Walter: "Aus Glauben, damit aus Gnaden: Der Grundsatz paulinischer Soteriologie und die Gnadenlehre John Wesleys" [principles of Pauline soteriology and John Wesley's doctrine of grace], Zeitschrift für Theologie und Kirche, Vol. 88, 1991, pp. 313-38.

 KNICKERBOCKER, Waldo Emerson: "Arminian Anglicanism and John and Charles Wesley", Memphis Theological Seminary Journal, Vol. 29,

No. 3, Fall 1991, pp. 79-97.

90. Lee, Hoo-Jung: "The Doctrine of New Creation in the Theology of John Wesley", Emory University Ph.D. thesis, 1991, 274pp.

Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society 184

91. MACCORMACK, James T.: "An Examination of John Wesley's Notes on the New Testament, with Particular Reference to Religious Life and Practice of Eighteenth Century England", Queen's University, Belfast M.Th. thesis, 1991, [2]. iii. 348pp.

MADDOX, Randy Lynn: "Opinion, Religion and 'Catholic Spirit': 92. John Wesley on Theological Integrity", Asbury Theological Journal,

Vol. 47, No. 1, Spring 1992, pp. 63-87.

MILLER, Richard A.: "Scriptural Authority and Christian Perfec-93. tion: John Wesley and the Anglican Tradition", Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 1991, 323pp.

NAGLEE, David Ingersoll: From Everlasting to Everlasting: John Wesley 94. on Eternity and Time, New York: Peter Lang, 1991, 2 vol., x. 651pp.

- OUTLER, Albert Cook: John Wesley's Sermons: An Introduction [reprinted 95• from The Works of John Wesley, Volume 1: Sermons I, 1-33, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1984], Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1991, 107pp.
- RIVERS, Isabel: Reason, Grace and Sentiment: A Study of the Language of 96. Religion and Ethics in England, 1660-1780-Volume 1, Whichcote to Wesley, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1991, xiii. 277 pp.
- RUNYON, Theodore H.: "The Role of Experience in Religion" [for 97. John Wesley], International Journal for Philosophy of Religion, Vol. 31, 1992, pp. 187-94.

Selleck, Jerald Brian: "John Wesley and Spiritual Formation", Dox-98. ology, Vol. 7, 1990, pp. 6-16.

- Smrth, Robert Doyle: "John Wesley and Jonathan Edwards on Religious Experience: A Comparative Analysis", Wesleyan Theological 99. Journal, Vol. 25, No. 1, Spring 1990, pp. 130-46.
- 100. WAGLEY, Laurence A.: "The Wesleyan Revival and Forgiveness of Sin", Liturgy [Washington], Vol. 9, No. 4, 1991, pp. 87-93.

101. WEEMS, Lovett Hayes: John Wesley's Message Today, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1991, 96pp.

102. Wesley, John: Die 53. Lehrpredigten [the fifty-three sermons], herausgegeben im Auftrag des Europäischen Rates der Evangelisch-Methodistischen Kirche, Lehrpredigten 42-47, Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1991, 805-915pp.

103. WOOD, Arthur Skevington: Revelation and Reason: Wesleyan Responses to Eighteenth-Century Rationalism [with special reference to the reaction of John Wesley to John Taylor, and of John William Fletcher and Joseph Benson to Joseph Priestley], Bulkington: Wesley Fellowship, 1992, 103pp.

See also Nos. 18, 39, 46, 50-1, 59, 66, 77, 104-5, 108, 111-13, 115, 117-18, 124-5, 145.

DOCTRINE OF THE CHURCH

104. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: [John and Charles] "Wesley and the Communion of Saints", One in Christ, Vol. XXVII, 1991, pp. 332-45.

SACRAMENTS

105. ATKINS, Martyn David: "The Liturgies and Theology of Baptism. and their Relationship with the Issues of Membership and Christian Initiation, in the Methodist Church Denominations in the British Isles in the Period 1875-1975", University of Manchester Ph.D. thesis, 1990, 3 vol., 629pp.

See also Nos. 123, 149.

WORSHIP AND DEVOTION

106. GEORGE, Alfred Raymond: "The Methodist Church Service" [in Great Britain, historical and contemporary], Liturgy [London], Vol. 4, 1979-80, pp. 48-52.

107. GEORGE, Alfred Raymond: "The Sunday Service, 1784" fof the

Methodists], Doxology, Vol. 1, 1984, pp. 5-13. 108. JACKSON, Marion A.: "An Analysis of the Source of John Wesley's Directions for Renewing our Covenant with God" [the influence of Richard and Joseph Alleine], Methodist History, Vol. XXX, 1991-2, pp. 176-84.

109. MAAS, Robin: "Wesleyan Spirituality", Spiritual Traditions for the Contemporary Church, edited by Robin Maas & Gabriel O'Donnell, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1990, pp. 303-19.

See also Nos. 8, 100, 105, 121, 125.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 110. Beckerlegge, Oliver Aveyard: "Charles Wesley's Poetical Corpus". Charles Wesley, Poet and Theologian, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1992, pp. 30-44, 232.
- III. BRYANT, Barry E.: "Trinity and Hymnody: The Doctrine of the Trinity in the Hymns of Charles Wesley", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 25, No. 2, Fall 1990, pp. 64-73.
- 112. DALE, James: "The Singer's Response to the Word: Charles Wesley's Hymns of Invitation", The Contribution of Methodism to Atlantic Canada, edited by Charles Hugh Hope Scobie & John Webster Grant, Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1992, pp. 237-56.
- 113. DAVIES, Daniel Horton Marlais: "Charles Wesley and the Calvinist Tradition" [as seen in his hymns], Charles Wesley, Poet and Theologian, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1992, pp. 186-204, 245-7.
- 114. HOUGHTON, Edward: "Enjambment in John Wesley's Verse", Hymn Society of Great Britain and Ireland Bulletin, Vol. 13, 1991-3, pp. 28-32.
- 115. HOUGHTON, Edward: The Handmaid of Piety and other Papers on Charles Wesley's Hymns, York: Quacks Books in association with The Wesley Fellowship, 1992. [7]. 125pp.
- 116. HOUGHTON, Edward: "John Wesley from the German", Hymn Society of Great Britain and Ireland Bulletin, Vol. 13, 1991-3, pp. 72-80.
- 117. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: "Charles Wesley and Biblical Interpretation" [as seen in his hymns, and in relation to eighteenth-century English biblical studies], Charles Wesley, Poet and Theologian, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1992, pp. 106-36, 238-
- 118. LANGFORD, Thomas Anderson: "Charles Wesley as Theologian" [as seen in his hymns], ibid., pp. 97-105, 236-8.
- 119. MANKIN, Kenneth: "How they Sang on the Way to Zion: An Examination of the Major Hymnbooks of the Main Methodist Traditions [in Great Britain] during the Period 1875-1890, and their Relationship to Church and Society", Council for National Academic Awards (Westminster College, Oxford) M.Phil. thesis, 1992, 373pp.
- 120. Shields, Kenneth D.: "Charles Wesley as Poet" [in relation to eighteenth-century English poetry], Charles Wesley, Poet and Theologian, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1992, pp. 45-71, 232-3.

121. STOOKEY, Laurence Hull: "Charles Wesley, Mentor and Contributor to Liturgical Renewal" [as seen in his hymns], ibid., pp. 137-54,

240-1.

122. TEUSCHER, Gerhart: "'Rest, Happy Saint, in Jesus Rest!' Charles Wesley (1707-1788) zum 200. Todesjahr des grossen englischen Kirchenlieddichters" [a two hundredth anniversary tribute to Charles Wesley], Musik und Kirche, Vol. 58, 1988, pp. 256-9.

123. TRIPP, David Howard: "John and Charles Wesley's Hymns on the Lord's Supper (1745): A Western Counterpart to the Kussape of the Syro-Malabar 'Raza'", The Harp: A Review of Syriac and Oriental Studies, Vol. V, No. 1/2/3, July 1992, pp. 131-55.

124. WATSON, John Richard: "Author, Faith and Word: Biblical Text and Metaphor in Charles Wesley's Hymns", Parole biblique et inspiration littéraire, [edited by S. Dayras], Paris: Groupe de Recherche Littérature et Religion dans les Pays de Langue Anglaise, Université Paris-Nord, 1989, pp. 81-95.

125. Watson, John Richard: "Charles Wesley's Hymns and the Book of Common Prayer", Cranmer, a Living Influence for 500 Years: A Collection of Essays by Writers Associated with Durham, edited by Margot

Johnson, Durham: Turnstone Ventures, 1990, pp. 204-28.

126. WESLEY, Charles: Hymns for our Lord's Resurrection, a facsimile of the first edition, London: William Strahan, 1746, with introduction and notes by Oliver Aveyard Beckerlegge, Madison: Charles Wesley Society, 1992, viii. 29pp.

127. WESLEY, Charles: The Unpublished Poetry of Charles Wesley, Volume III: Hymns and Poems for Church and World, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough & Oliver Aveyard Beckerlegge, Nashville: Kingswood

Books, 1992, 511pp.

See also Nos. 104, 155.

CLASS MEETINGS AND MEMBERSHIP

See Nos. 100, 105.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

128. CREED, Denise A.: The Queen's College, Birmingham: An Ecumenical Col-

lege, 1970-1991, Birmingham: the College, 1991, [15]pp.

129. Davies, Rupert Eric: "The Ordination of Women in Methodism: A Personal Account" [from 1933], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVIII, 1991-2, pp. 105-12.

130. THOMPSON, John Handby: "The Free Church Army Chaplain, 1830-1930", University of Sheffield Ph.D. thesis, 1990, [4]. 474pp.

See also Nos. 84, 141.

LAY MINISTRY

131. BATTY, Margaret: Stages in the Development and Control of Wesleyan Lay Leadership, 1791-1878, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House on behalf of World Methodist Historical Society, [1992], 275pp.

132. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: John Wesley and the Women Preachers of Early Methodism, American Theological Library Association Monograph Series, No. 25, Metuchen: the Association and Scarecrow Press, 1991, xii. 375pp.

133. FIELD-BIBB, Jacqueline: "The Worst of Heresies" [examples of women's ministry, 1790-1830, taken from Zachariah Taft's Biographical Sketches of the Lives and Public Ministry of Various Holy Women, 2 vol., London: published for the author, 1825-8], Modern Churchman, Vol. XXXIII, No. 4, 1992, pp. 13-22.

134. Hempton, David Neil & Hill, Myrtle: "Women and Protestant Minorities in Eighteenth-Century Ireland" [with special reference to Methodists, Moravians and Quakers], Women in Early Modern Ireland, edited by Margaret MacCurtain and Mary O'Dowd, Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 1991, pp. 197-211.

See also No. 3.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

135. Barton, David Anthony: Discovering Chapels and Meeting Houses, second edition, Princes Risborough: Shire Publications, 1990, 64pp.

136. SINCLAIR, J. B. & FENN, R. W. D.: Marching to Zion: Radnorshire Chapels, Kington: Cadoc Books, 1990, 160pp.

137. TEMPLE, Philip: Islington Chap-ls: An Architectural Guide to Nonconformist and Roman Catholic Places of Worship in the London Borough of Islington, London: Royal Commission on the Historical Monuments of England, 1992, xi. 156pp.

See also No. 24.

HOME MISSIONS

138. ASHWORTH, Pat: Forward with Christ: The Story of Battersea Central Mission [1936-92], London: the Mission, 1992, 80pp.

See also Nos. 34-5, 52, 85, 130.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

139. HARES, Betty: Journeying into Openness [an autobiography and record of service with the Methodist Missionary Society, 1948-81, in China, Ghana and at the Mission House in London], Bristol: Shoreline Books, 1991, 159pp.

See also Nos. 12, 15, 61.

POLITICAL IMPACT

140. Ambler, Rodney William: "Ranters and Rick Burners: Primitive Methodism and Rural Discontent in South Lincolnshire" [in the 1830s], Land, People and Landscapes: Essays on the History of the Lincolnshire Region Written in Honour of Rex C. Russell. edited by Dinah Tyszka, Keith Miller & Geoffrey Freeman Bryant, Lincoln: Lincolnshire Books, 1991, pp 135-43.
141. Appleby, Cedric J.: "When Cornish Methodist Ministers Went to

141. APPLEBY, Cedric J.: "When Cornish Methodist Ministers Went to Prison" [Cornish Methodism and Passive Resistance, 1902-6], Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association, Vol. 8, No. 2, 1992, pp. 32-8.

142. Brown, Kenneth Douglas: "Nonconformity and Trade Unionism: The Sheffield Outrages of 1866", Currents of Radicalism: Popular Radicalism, Organised Labour and Party Politics in Britain, 1850-1914, edited by Eugenio F. Biagini & Alastair J. Reid, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1991, pp. 86-105.

143. Howard, Harry Lee: "John Wesley: Tory or Democrat?" [during the American War for Independence], Methodist History, Vol. XXXI,

1992-3, pp. 38-46.

144. Kupsch, Martin Gerhard: Krieg und Frieden: Die Stellungnahmen der Methodistischen Kirchen in den Vereinigten Staaten, Grossbritannien und Kontinentaleuropa [opinions on war and peace issues of the American, British and European Methodist Churches, from the days of John Wesley to 1988], Frankfurt am Main: Peter Lang, 1992, 2 vol., [6]. 905. lxivpp.

See also Nos. 35, 56, 63, 67-9, 146.

SOCIAL WITNESS

145. Brown, Kenneth Roy: "The Use of the Bible in the Statements of the Methodist Church (1960-80) on the Subjects of Social Ethics", University of Sheffield M.Phil. thesis, 1988, 235pp.

146. KEEFER, Luke L.: "John Wesley, the Methodists and Social Reform in England" [in the eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 25, No. 1, Spring 1990, pp. 7-20.

147. MARQUARDT, Manfred: John Wesley's Social Ethics: Praxis and Principles, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1992, 205pp.

See also Nos. 86, 127.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

148. DAWSON, Genista W.: The Conqueror's Gems: An Anthology of Items of Hunmanby Hall [1928-91], Wetherby: the author, 1992, 350pp.

149. WILLHAUCK, Susan Etheridge: "John Wesley's View of Children: Foundations for Contemporary Christian Education", Catholic University of America Ph.D. thesis, 1992, 295pp.

See also Nos. 24, 105, 141.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

150. CANNON, David S. H.: "John Wesley: A Pioneer in the Use of Electricity in Medicine", Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 30, Autumn 1992, pp. 12-15.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

See Nos. 74, 120.
PHYSICAL AND SOCIAL OPPOSITION

151. WALSH, John Dixon: "Methodism and the Local Community in the Eighteenth Century", Vie ecclésiale: communauté et communautés, Publications du Groupe de Recherches sur l'Histoire et la Pensée Religieuses Anglaises, Université Paris-Val-de-Marne, Paris: diffusé par Didier-Erudition, 1989, pp. 141-53.

LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

152. GLEN, Robert: "Methodism, Religious Dissent and Revolution in the English Satiric Prints, 1780-1815", Consortium on Revolutionary Europe, 1750-1850: Proceedings, Vol. 19, Part 1, 1989, pp. 173-88.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

153. Berger, Teresa: "Charles Wesley and Roman Catholicism", Charles Wesley, Poet and Theologian, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1992, pp. 205-21, 247-50.

154. DAVIES, Rupert Eric: "The Postponement of Unity: A Personal Account" [of Methodism's ecumenical relations in England, 1946-82, with special reference to the Anglican-Methodist Conversations], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVIII, 1991-2, pp. 191-201.

155. Leaven, Robin Alan: "Charles Wesley and Anglicanism", Charles Wesley, Poet and Theologian, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Nash-

ville: Kingswood Books, 1992, pp. 157-75, 241-3.

156. RACK, Henry Derman: "The Providential Moment: Church Building, Methodism and Evangelical Entryism in Manchester, 1788-1825" [with special reference to Cornelius Bayley, Nicholas Mosley Cheek and Edward Smyth], Transactions of the Historic Society of Lancashire and Cheshire, Vol. 141, 1992 for 1991, pp. 235-60.

157. TURNER-SMITH, Judith M.: "Methodists in Dialogue: Some Values of the People Called Methodist and their Implications in a Multifaith Context" [historical and contemporary perspectives], University of

Birmingham M.A. dissertation, 1991, [6]. 57pp.

See also Nos. 57, 79, 82, 89, 93, 103, 113, 125, 128, 130, 151.

CLIVE D. FIELD.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE 1993

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil., P.G.Cert.Ed., University Library, The University of Birmingham, Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2TT

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1993

BIBLIOGRAPHY AND HISTORIOGRAPHY

- 1. BOWMER, John Coates: "The Wesley Historical Society: a centenary tribute" [1893-1993], Methodist Church North Lancashire District Methodist History Group Bulletin, No. 18, August 1993, pp. 2-6 and Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin, No. 60, September 1993, pp. 3-8.
- 2. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 1991", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-4, pp. 65-76.
- 3. HART, Elizabeth Hannon: "Works of Frank Baker" [a bibliography, with index], *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXII, 1993-4, pp. 44-64.
- 4. TURNER, John Munsey: "British Methodist historical scholarship, 1893-1993: Wesley Historical Society centenary", *Epworth Review*, Vol. 20, No. 3, September 1993, pp. 101-11.
- 5. TURNER, John Munsey: A select bibliography of the published writings of Rupert E. Davies, Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Occasional Paper, No. 9, Bristol: the Branch, 1993, [8]pp.
- 6. WEYER, Michel: "Neuerscheinungen zu John und Charles Wesley" [new publications on John and Charles Wesley: a review article], *Pietismus und Neuzeit*, Vol. 17, 1991, pp. 156-63.

SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 7. ADCOCK, Harold: The Methodist Philatelic Society checklist: postage stamps and covers of world Methodism, UK meter marks, M[ethodist] P[hilatelic] S[ociety] Handbook, No. 3, second edition, [edited by Harold Adcock], Dalgety Bay: the Society, 1993, [8] + 140pp.
- 8. AMBLER, Rodney William: "Enrolled trust deeds: a source for the history of nineteenth-century Nonconformity" [with special reference to Lincolnshire], *Archives*, Vol. XX, No. 90, October 1993, pp. 177-86.
- 9. CENSUS OFFICE: *The religious census of Hampshire*, 1851, edited by John Ashley Vickers, Hampshire Record Series, Vol. XII, Winchester: Hampshire County Council, 1993, xxiv + 248pp.
- 10. ELL, Paul Spencer: "An atlas of religious worship in England and Wales: an analysis of the 1851 census of religious worship", University of Birmingham Ph.D. thesis, 1992, 2 vol., [1] + xxvi + 294pp, [371]pp.
- 11. KELLY, Marion G.: "Methodist records in Ireland", Irish church records: their history, availability and use in family and local history research, edited by James George Ryan, Glenageary: Flyleaf Press, 1992, pp. 139-61.

12. NOCKLES, Peter B.: "The work of the Methodist Archives & Research Centre, John Rylands University Library of Manchester", *Religious Archives Group: proceedings of a conference held at Wesley College, Bristol, 14th September 1992*, edited by Rosemary Seton, [London]: the Group, [1993], pp. 1-8.

See also Nos. 25, 30, 36, 39, 41-4, 49-50, 52, 54, 56-7, 79, 100, 105.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 13. BAKER, Frank: "The world Methodist family" [in historical perspective], *Historical Bulletin, World Methodist Historical Society*, Vol. 22, Fourth Quarter 1993, pp. 5-12.
- 14. GILL, Robin: *The myth of the empty church* [trends in churchgoing in England and Wales in the nineteenth and twentieth centuries], London: SPCK, 1993, viii + 335pp.
- 15. HASKINS, James: *The Methodists* [an account of their origins in eighteenth-century England, and of the Wesley brothers, together with a history of their development in the United States], New York: Hippocrene Books, 1992, 148pp.

See also Nos. 27, 53.

LOCAL HISTORIES

- 16. BATTY, Margaret: The story of the Methodist Church, Low Row, in Swaledale [1757-1992], Low Row: the Church, 1993, 67pp.
- 17. BECKERLEGGE, Oliver Aveyard: Why do we mourn? A collection of poetical epitaphs found in Cornish Methodist burial grounds, Cornish Methodist Historical Association Occasional Publication, No. 23, Carharrack: the Association, 1993, 36pp.
- 18. BOLITHO, Paul: The story of Warwick Methodism: a centenary celebration of two hundred years [1801-1993], [Warwick: the author], 1993, vi + 66pp.
- 19. BOLVENTOR, ST LUKE'S METHODIST CHURCH: St Luke's Methodist Church book of memories, [Bolventor: the Church], 1992, [59]pp.
- 20. BOURNE, Colin: The Dunstable Methodist Circuit: one hundred and fifty years of witness, 1843-1993, [edited by Colin Bourne], Dunstable: the Circuit, 1993, [2] + viii + 190pp.
- 21. BOWLES, Alan: One hundred & forty-two years, being a history of the Wesleyan Methodist Chapel, Gold Street, Northampton [1816-1958], [Northampton: the author, 1993], [2] + 82pp.
- 22. CHARTERS, P.: A brief history of the Methodists in Ponders End [c. 1840-1993], [Enfield: the author], 1993, 74pp.
- 23. HATCHER, Stephen George: "The origin and expansion of Primitive Methodism in the Hull Circuit, 1819-1851", University of Manchester Ph.D. thesis, 1993, 2 vol., 682pp.

- 24. HEALD, Joseph Dennis: A history of Methodism in Sutton-on-Hull: a review of over two hundred years of village Methodism [1775-1993], Hull: the author, 1993, 80pp.
- 25. HILL, Michael John: "Church going as a social process: a study of three Methodist churches in the Edinburgh and Forth Methodist Circuit" [Nicolson Square, Central Hall, Tollcross, and Dunbar, with special reference to the churchgoing life stories of eighty-three regular attenders at these churches], University of Glasgow Ph.D. thesis, 1989, [8] + 356 + xiiipp.
- 26. HOBBS, Frances & HOBBS, Margaret: 170 years of Wesleyan Methodist witness, 1823-1993, Rumney Methodist Church, Rumney: the Church, 1993, 55pp.
- 27. JOHNSON, Wayne J.: "Between nature and grace: the folk religion of dissident Methodism in the north Midlands, 1780-1820" [with special reference to Magic Methodism and its influence on Primitive Methodism], Staffordshire Studies, Vol. 5, 1993, pp. 71-80.
- 28. LEACH, John: Methodism in the Moorlands: the history of the Wetton and Longnor Methodist Circuit [c. 1765-1969], Leek: Churnet Valley Books, 1993, [4] + 67pp.
- 29. OLD TUPTON METHODIST CHURCH: Old Tupton Methodist Church, 1843-1993: the first 150 years of witness at Old Tupton, [Old Tupton: the Church], 1993, [6] + 78pp.
- 30. ROGAL, Samuel J.: *John Wesley in Ireland, 1747-1789* [a topographical rearrangement of the Irish references in Wesley's journal, diaries, sermon register and letters], Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1993, 2 vol., 829pp.
- 31. ROGAL, Samuel J.: "Preaching to the stones: [George] Whitefield and [John] Wesley in Scotland", *Exploration*, Vol. 5, No. 1, 1977, pp. 29-37.
- 32. WANEK, Frank: Guidebook for your United Methodist Heritage Fellowship tour of England, editor: Frank Wanek, second printing (revised), Kingsville: the Fellowship, 1975, [2] + 92pp.

See also Nos. 8-11, 14, 34, 52, 56, 63, 101, 105, 110, 118-19, 123-5, 128, 132-4.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

- 33. BAKER, Frank: "John Wesley at leisure", *Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers*, Vol. 7, 1990 (for 1989), pp. 23-35.
- 34. BROWN, Robert W.: Charles Wesley, hymnwriter: notes on research carried out to establish the location of his residence in Bristol during the period 1749-1771, Bristol: the author, 1993, [6] + 23 + [11]pp.
- 35. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: "John Wesley's relationship with his wife as revealed in his correspondence", *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXII, 1993-4, pp. 4-18.
- 36. RACK, Henry Derman: [John] "Wesley observed: an unpublished character sketch by John Pawson", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-4, pp. 11-17.

- 37. RACK, Henry Derman: "Young Mr Wesley, old Mr Wesley: the making of an evangelist", *Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society*, Vol. 4, No. 5, Spring 1993, pp. 107-14.
- 38. TAYLOR, Alison: "Susanna Wesley", Wesley Historical Society London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 47, Spring 1993, pp. 3-13.
- 39. WAINWRIGHT, Arthur William: "The Wesley-Langshaw correspondence" [between Charles Wesley, his sons, and John Langshaw and his son, 1778-1827], *Charles Wesley Society Newsletter*, Vol. 2, No. 1, June 1992, pp. 2-8.
- 40. WALSH, John Dixon: [John] "Wesley vs. [George] Whitefield: the conflict between the two giants of the eighteenth-century awakening", *Christian History*, Vol. XII, No. 2, 1993, pp. 34-7.
- 41. WESLEY, Charles: Wesley-Langshaw correspondence: Charles Wesley, his sons and the Lancaster organists [thirty-three letters between Charles Wesley, his sons, and John Langshaw and his son, 1778-1827], edited by Arthur William Wainwright in collaboration with Don Earl Saliers, [Atlanta]: Scholars Press, 1993, xvi + 91pp.
- 42. WESLEY, John: *John Wesley's journal*, abridged by Percy Livingstone Parker [in 1902, further abridged and] edited by Robert Backhouse, London: Hodder & Stoughton, 1993, 256pp.
- 43. WESLEY, John: *The works of John Wesley, volume 21: journal and diaries, IV (1755-65)*, edited by William Reginald Ward & Richard Paul Heitzenrater, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1992, xii + 518pp.
- 44. WESLEY, John: *The works of John Wesley, volume 22: journal and diaries, V (1765-75)*, edited by William Reginald Ward & Richard Paul Heitzenrater, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1993, xii + 480pp.

See also Nos. 3, 6, 15, 30-2, 65, 67-76, 79-81, 83-90, 92, 94-8, 106, 112, 116, 125, 127, 131, 138-9.

BIOGRAPHIES: OTHER

- 45. BINFIELD, John Clyde Goodfellow: "Architects in connexion: four Methodist generations" [the Pocock family and Wesleyan Methodism], Revival and religion since 1700: essays for John Walsh, edited by Jane Garnett & Colin Matthew, London: Hambledon Press, 1993, pp. 153-81.
- 46. BINFIELD, John Clyde Goodfellow: "Travelling preachers and lay popes: the case of R.M. Macbrair" [1808-74, Wesleyan Methodist and Congregational minister], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-4, pp. 29-43.
- 47. BROOKS, Peter Newman: "Ernest Gordon Rupp, 1910-1986", Proceedings of the British Academy, Vol. 80, 1993 (for 1991), pp. 493-8.
- 48. CATHERWOOD, Elizabeth: *Selina Hastings, Countess of Huntingdon: an English Deborah* [1707-91], Evangelical Library Annual Lecture, 1991, London: the Library, 1991, 28pp.

- 49. COOPER, Vera: *The gift of the gab* [reminiscences of lay ministry in the Independent Methodist and Methodist Churches, to celebrate forty years as a local preacher, 1953-93], [Sittingbourne: the author], 1993, [26]pp.
- 50. DIGGLE, George Edward: A tale of manses and romances [reminiscences of a Methodist minister, born 1911], Rickmansworth: the author, 1993, [4] + ii + 48pp.
- 51. EDWARDS, Michael Stone: "Joseph Rayner Stephens (1805-1879)", Expository Times, Vol. 104, 1992-3, pp. 136-40.
- 52. FIELDEN, Caleb: Caleb's letters: fifty newly discovered letters written by a Todmorden Methodist to his son and his family, describing events in Todmorden during the period 1799-1814, transcribed and edited by Keith Fielden, London: the editor, 1993, [88]pp.
- 53. HARDING, Alan: "The Countess of Huntingdon and her connexion in the eighteenth century", University of Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 1992, [1] + xix + 382pp.
- 54. HARDWICK, James William: *Clogs to clergy* [reminiscences of a Methodist minister in South Africa, 1949-60, and Great Britain since 1960], Ilfracombe: Arthur H. Stockwell Ltd., 1993, 260pp.
- 55. HATCHER, Stephen George: "William Clowes and the decade of evangelism", Heritage: the Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 4, No. 1, April 1993, pp. 3-14.
- 56. LEWIS, Thomas Edward: *Blue ribbon days: a tale of Victorian childhood, apprenticeship, love and marriage in Shropshire* [reminiscences of a lay Methodist, 1863-1952], [Shrewsbury]: Shropshire Books, 1992, x + [2] + 86pp.
- 57. LUCAS, Edward Charles: For the sake of the homes [reminiscences of a lay Methodist, born c. 1918], Guisborough: the Methodist Church, 1993, 48pp.
- 58. MEWS, Stuart Paul: "Against the simple gospel: John Day Thompson and the new evangelism in Primitive Methodism", *Modern religious rebels:* presented to John Kent, edited by Stuart Paul Mews, London: Epworth Press, 1993, pp. 206-25.
- 59. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: "William P. Hartley, Primitive Methodist philanthropist" [1846-1922], Heritage: the Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 4, No. 2, October 1993, pp. 4-16.
- 60. NIXON, Ernald Clay: A girl called Rhoda: a tribute to Rhoda Annie Dent Nixon [1915-91], [Cheltenham]: the author, 1992, [4] + 42pp.
- 61. RUPP, Ernest Gordon: Wisdom and wit: an anthology from the writings of Gordon Rupp, compiled and edited by John Ashley Vickers, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House on behalf of World Methodist Historical Society, [1993], [4] + 124pp.
- 62. SCHLENTHER, Boyd Stanley: "A great mother in Israel: Selina Hastings, Countess of Huntingdon the delineation of an eighteenth-century enthusiast", Studies on Voltaire and the Eighteenth Century, Vol. 303, 1992, pp. 444-9.

- 63. TAGGART, Norman Wilson: William Arthur, first among Methodists [1819-1901], London: Epworth Press, 1993, viii + 184pp.
- 64. WORTH, Andrew: "Mrs Hester Ann Rogers (1756-1794): from fame to obscurity", Wesley Historical Society London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 47, Spring 1993, pp. 15-21.

See also Nos. 3, 5, 25, 31, 35-6, 39-41, 72, 78, 100, 102-4, 120-3, 128-9, 131.

THEOLOGY

- 65. BARRETT, Charles Kingsley: "Righteousness and justification" [in the Old Testament, St Paul, Martin Luther and John Wesley], What should Methodists teach? Wesleyan tradition and modern diversity [proceedings of the eighth Oxford Institute of Methodist Theological Studies, 1987], edited by Merrill Douglas Meeks, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1990, pp. 39-57.
- 66. CHAMBERLAIN, Jeffrey S.: "Moralism, justification and the controversy over Methodism" [early eighteenth-century Anglican theology, and the doctrinal basis of the Methodist revolt], *Journal of Ecclesiastical History*, Vol. 44, 1993, pp. 652-78.
- 67. DAVIES, Rupert Eric: "A Methodist view" [the role of tradition in British Methodist theology, from John Wesley to the present day], *The truth in tradition: a Free Church symposium*, edited by Rupert Eric Davies, London: Epworth Press, 1992, pp. 33-59.
- 68. DUFFY, Eamon: [John] "Wesley and the Counter-Reformation" [with special reference to his use of Gregory Lopez and Gaston de Renty as exemplars of spirituality], *Revival and religion since 1700: essays for John Walsh*, edited by Jane Garnett & Colin Matthew, London: Hambledon Press, 1993, pp. 1-19.
- 69. ENGLISH, John Cammel: "John Wesley and the French Catholic tradition" [of the seventeenth century, with special reference to Blaise Pascal, Nicolas Malebranche, and François de Salignac de la Mothe-Fénelon], Studies on Voltaire and the Eighteenth Century, Vol. 303, 1992, pp. 441-4.
- 70. GILLAN, Alexander P.: The great divide: a history of eighteenth century Methodist controversy its origin and development, parts I and II, Lampeter: Christian Book Ministries, 1992, 43pp.
- 71. JENNINGS, Theodore Wesley: "The meaning of discipleship in [John] Wesley and the New Testament", Quarterly Review: a Journal of Theological Resources for Ministry, Vol. 13, No. 1, Spring 1993, pp. 3-20.
- 72. LENZ, Bernd: "Preachers and preaching: emotionalism in eighteenth-century homiletics and homilies" [with special reference to John Wesley and George Whitefield], *Telling stories: studies in honour of Ulrich Broich on the occasion of his 60th birthday*, edited by Elmar Lehmann & Bernd Lenz, Amsterdam: B.R. Grüner, 1992, pp. 109-25.
- 73. LUBY, Daniel Joseph: "John Wesley's doctrine of assurance", Braniff Graduate School of the University of Dallas M.A. thesis, 1977.

- 74. MARIS, J.W.: Geloof en ervaring: van Wesley tot de pinksterbeweging [faith and experience: from John Wesley to the Pentecostal movement], Leiden: J.J. Groen, 1992, 309pp.
- 75. MOYER, Bruce Eugene: "The doctrine of Christian perfection: a comparative study of John Wesley and the modern American holiness movement", Marquette University Ph.D. thesis, 1992, 221pp.
- REED, Rodney L.: "Calvin, Calvinism and [John] Wesley: the doctrine of assurance in historical perspective", *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXII, 1993-4, pp. 31-43.
- 77. TAVES, Ann: "Knowing through the body: dissociative religious experience in the African- and British-American Methodist traditions" [including an account of dissociative phenomena in eighteenth-century British Methodism], *Journal of Religion*, Vol. 73, 1993, pp. 200-22.
- 78. TRACY, Wesley Dwayne: When Adam Clarke preached, people listened: studies in the message and methods of Adam Clarke's preaching, Kansas City: Beacon Hill Press, 1981, 238pp.
- 79. WESLEY, John: *Die 53. Lehrpredigten: 9. Lehrpredigten 48-53* [sermons, Nos. 48-53], herausgegeben im Auftrag des Europäischen Rates der Evangelisch-Methodistischen Kirche, Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1992, 917-1065pp.

See also Nos. 17, 40, 58, 81, 83, 85, 97, 140.

DOCTRINE OF THE CHURCH

80. SMITH, Mark Anthony: "John Wesley: a pattern of monastic reform" [early Methodism as an inner-worldly ascetic movement and its similarities with the medieval friars], University of Kentucky Ph.D. thesis, 1992, 287pp.

SACRAMENTS

- 81. COCKSWORTH, Christopher John: Evangelical eucharistic thought in the Church of England [in the sixteenth to twentieth centuries, including an account of the eucharistic thought of John Wesley], Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1993, xiv + 283pp.
- 82. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: "The defence of [Wesleyan] Methodist sacramentalism against charges of sacerdotalism and non-validity of orders, 1791-1851", *Methodist Sacramental Fellowship Bulletin*, No. 122, 1993, pp. 4-13.
- 83. STAPLES, Rob Lyndal: Outward sign and inward grace: the place of sacraments in Wesleyan spirituality, Kansas City: Beacon Hill Press, 1991, 304pp.

WORSHIP AND DEVOTION

84. KNIGHT, Henry Hawthorn: The presence of God in the Christian life: John Wesley and the means of grace, Metuchen: Scarecrow Press, 1992, xv + 252pp.

See also Nos. 68, 83, 91-2, 94, 96.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 85. BECKERLEGGE, Oliver Aveyard: "Heaven and hell: (6) in Charles Wesley's hymns", *Epworth Review*, Vol. 20, No.3, September 1993, pp. 25-37.
- 86. DALE, James: "Charles Wesley and the line of piety: antecedents of the hymns in English devotional verse" [with special reference to the verse of George Herbert and Elizabeth Rowe], *Charles Wesley Society Newsletter*, Vol. 1, No. 2, July 1991, pp. 3-11.
- 87. DAVIE, Donald Alfred: "The carnality of Charles Wesley" [in his verse], *P.N. Review*, Vol. 18, No. 1, September-October 1991, pp. 10-15.
- 88. DAVIE, Donald Alfred: *The eighteenth-century hymn in England* [with special reference to poetic diction], Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1993, xi + 167pp.
- 89. DUDLEY-SMITH, Timothy: "Why [Charles] Wesley still dominates our hymnbook", *Christian History*, Vol. X, No. 3, 1991, pp. 9-13.
- 90. FOUVY, C. Louis: "Further thoughts on [Charles] Wesley's And can it be", Hymn Society of Great Britain and Ireland Bulletin, Vol. 13, 1991-3, pp. 114-20.
- 91. GEORGE, Alfred Raymond: "The use of hymns in the Churches: Methodism", Singing the faith: essays by members of the Joint Liturgical Group on the use of hymns in liturgy, edited by Charles Robertson, Norwich: Canterbury Press, 1990, pp. 135-41.
- 92. GRIFFITHS, Leslie John: "Traditions of spiritual guidance: spirituality and the hymns of Charles Wesley", *The Way*, Vol. 31, 1991, pp. 331-40.
- 93. SELLERS, Ian: *The hymnody of Primitive Methodism*, Occasional Publication of the Lancashire and Cheshire Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, [no place]: the Branch, 1993, 16pp.
- 94. TRIPP, David Howard: "Some vicissitudes of the Covenant Hymn" [by Charles Wesley], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-4, pp. 18-21.
- 95. TYSON, John Rodger: "Transfiguration of scripture: Charles Wesley's poetic hermeneutic", *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 47, No. 2, Fall 1992, pp. 17-41.
- 96. WAKEFIELD, Gordon Stevens: "Charles Wesley's spirituality and its meaning for today" [with special reference to his hymns], *Charles Wesley Society Newsletter*, Vol. 3, No. 2, October 1993, pp. 2-25.
- 97. WESLEY, Charles: A song for the poor: hymns by Charles Wesley, Steven T. Kimbrough, author/editor, Timothy E. Kimbrough, music editor, New York: Mission Education and Cultivation Program, Department of the General Board of Global Ministries, the United Methodist Church, 1993, vi + 50pp.

98. WILSON, John: "A note on [Charles Wesley's] And can it be", Hymn Society of Great Britain and Ireland Bulletin, Vol. 13, 1991-3, pp. 102-4.

See also Nos. 39, 41.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

- 99. DAVIES, Rupert Eric: Methodism and ministry: the ministry of women and men, unity and the future of Methodism articles, edited with an introduction by John Munsey Turner, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House on behalf of World Methodist Historical Society, 1993, [6] + 58pp.
- 100. GEORGE, Alfred Raymond: "Ministerial training, 1935-93" [in Methodism: some autobiographical reflections], Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 65, [October 1993], pp. 7-17.
- 101. GLASS, Paul: "The origins of Wesley House, Cambridge" [1911-21], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 49, 1993-4, pp. 44-54.
- 102. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: "Chosen by God: the female travelling preachers of early Primitive Methodism", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-4, pp. 77-95.
- 103. LEARY, William: Supplement to directory of Primitive Methodist ministers & their circuits (1990): corrections & additions as at January 1993, Loughborough: Teamprint, 1993, 24pp.
- 104. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: "John Hannah [1792-1867] and the beginning of theological education in Methodism", Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 65, [October 1993], pp. 1-7.

See also Nos. 46, 50, 54, 82, 130.

LAY MINISTRY

- 105. AMBLER, Rodney William: "The social composition of church leadership: Nonconformist trustees in Lincolnshire, 1800-1870", *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 75, No. 1, Spring 1993, pp. 133-56.
- 106. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: She offered them Christ: the legacy of women preachers in early Methodism [in England], Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1993, 144pp.
- 107. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Adam and Eve: gender in the English Free Church constituency" [from the late seventeenth to the twentieth centuries], *Journal of Ecclesiastical History*, Vol. 44, 1993, pp. 63-79.
- 108. HIBBERD, Susan: "The Wesley Deaconess Order in the 1930s and 1940s", University of Birmingham B.A. thesis, 1993, [2] + 37pp.
- 109. JONES, Margaret P.: "Women in the *Arminian/Methodist Magazine*, 1778-1821", University of Cambridge M.Phil. thesis, 1992, [2] + 86pp.

See also Nos. 8, 25, 49, 60.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

- 110. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: "Record of the property of the Wesleyan Methodist connexion" [in Ireland: an index to CR6/3E in the Public Record Office, Belfast], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 2, Pt. 4, Winter 1992, pp. 12-25.
- 111. WILLS, John: *Hints to trustees of chapel property and chapel keepers' manual*, [reprint of the] third edition, c. 1884, with an introduction by David Anthony Barton, Laxfield: the Chapels Society, 1993, [6] + 10 + 32pp.

See also Nos. 8, 9, 32, 45.

HOME MISSIONS

See Nos. 23, 37, 55, 58, 60, 72, 78, 112, 126.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

112. CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: "John Wesley on the mission of the Church", *The mission of the Church in Methodist perspective: the world is my parish*, edited by Alan G. Padgett, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1992, pp. 45-62.

See also Nos. 13, 15, 54, 63, 77.

POLITICAL IMPACT

- 113. CATTERALL, Peter Paul: "Morality and politics: the Free Churches and the Labour Party between the wars", *Historical Journal*, Vol. 36, 1993, pp. 667-85.
- 114. GILBERT, Alan David: "Religion and political stability in early industrial England" [with special reference to Wesleyan Methodism, 1791-1851], *The industrial revolution and British society*, edited by Patrick Karl O'Brien & Roland Quinault, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1993, pp. 79-99.
- 115. HANCOCK, William Charles Richards: "Passion without perception: Nonconformity and politics from 1893 to 1914" [with special reference to its response to the rise of socialism and Labour], University of London Ph.D. thesis, 1992, 374pp.
- 116. HEMPTON, David Neil: "John Wesley and England's ancien régime", Modern religious rebels: presented to John Kent, edited by Stuart Paul Mews, London: Epworth Press, 1993, pp. 36-55.
- 117. HERBERT, David Anthony: "The use of religious language and imagery by the Chartist movement", University of Manchester M.Phil. thesis, 1992, 241pp.

- 118. HOWKINS, Alun: "Politics or quietism: the social history of Nonconformity" [with special reference to Methodism and politics in late nineteenth-century East Anglia], Religious dissent in East Anglia: historical perspectives the proceedings of the second symposium on the history of religious dissent in East Anglia, edited by Norma Virgoe & Tom Williamson, Norwich: Norfolk Archaeological and Historical Research Group and Centre of East Anglian Studies, University of East Anglia, 1993, pp. 73-91.
- 119. JAFFE, James Alan: The struggle for market power: industrial relations in the British coal industry, 1800-1840 [with special reference to north-east England, and including an assessment of the role of Primitive Methodism], Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1991, xi + 228pp.
- 120. ROBERTS, Stephen: "Cooper, Thomas (1805-92), Chartist, lecturer and author", *Dictionary of labour biography*, *volume IX*, edited by Joyce Margaret Bellamy & John Saville, Basingstoke: Macmillan Press, 1993, pp. 51-7.
- 121. ROBERTS, Stephen: "Thomas Cooper, a Victorian working class writer", *Our History Journal*, No. 16, October 1990, pp. 12-26.
- 122. ROBERTS, Stephen: "Thomas Cooper, radical and poet, c. 1830-1860", University of Birmingham M.Litt. thesis, 1986, [7] + 395pp.
- 123. SATRE, Lowell Joseph: "Education and religion in the shaping of Thomas Burt, miners' leader" [1837-1922], North East Labour History Society Bulletin, No. 26, 1992, pp. 87-104.

See also Nos. 51, 63, 124.

SOCIAL WITNESS

- 124. COOK, Lorainne Ann: "A critical investigation into Nonconformity and social reform in Swansea, 1851-1914", Council for National Academic Awards (Swansea Institute of Higher Education) M.Phil. thesis, 1992, [3] + vii + 213pp.
- 125. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: "Irish Methodists and the demon drink" [in the nineteenth century, with a study of John Wesley's attitude to drink], *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch)*, Vol. 2, Pt. 4, Winter 1992, pp. 28-40.
- 126. STANDING, Roger C.: "The relationship between evangelicalism and the social gospel, with special reference to Wesleyan Methodism, 1875-1914", University of Manchester M.Phil. thesis, 1992, 339pp.
- 127. WELLS, Harold: [John] "Wesley on stewardship and economics" [review article of Theodore Wesley Jennings's Good news to the poor: John Wesley's evangelical economics (1990)], Quarterly Review: a Journal of Theological Resources for Ministry, Vol. 13, No. 2, Summer 1993, pp. 85-91.

See also Nos. 51, 59, 97.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

See Nos. 63, 124.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

- 128. BARRY, Jonathan: "Methodism and the press in Bristol, 1737-1775" [with special reference to Felix Farley and William Pine], Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 64, [October 1993], pp. 1-23.
- 129. MACNAB, Geoffrey: *J. Arthur Rank and the British film industry* [1933-72], London: Routledge, 1993, xiii + 270pp.
- 130. SORENSEN, Katherine Maren: "Daniel Deronda and George Eliot's ministers" [with special reference to her use of eighteenth-century Methodist ministers as a model for her characters], *Victorians Institute Journal*, Vol. 19, 1991, pp. 89-110.
- 131. SORENSEN, Katherine Maren: "From religious ecstasy to Romantic fulfillment: John Wesley's journal and the death of Heathcliff in *Wuthering heights*" [parallels between Wesley's account of the death of the Irish Methodist, John Dudley, and Emily Brontë's account of Heathcliff's death], *Victorian Newsletter*, No. 82, Fall 1992, pp. 1-5.

See also Nos. 47, 61, 120-2.

PHYSICAL OPPOSITION

- 132. GOODWIN, Charles H.: A dismal notoriety: the rise and progress of Methodism at Wednesbury between September 1742 and April 1744 in the light of New England revivalism, [Cannock]: the author, 1993, [2] + 26pp.
- 133. SPITTAL, Charles Jeffrey: "Mobs and Methodists: the Wednesbury riots of 1743-1744", *Blackcountryman*, Vol. 26, No. 1, Winter 1993, pp. 51-5, Vol. 26, No. 2, Spring 1993, pp. 60-3.

LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

- 134. CROWE, Ian: "Methodism and its critics in eighteenth century Bath" [with special reference to William Warburton's *The doctrine of grace* (1763), Richard Graves's *The spiritual quixote* (1773) and the novels of Henry Fielding], University of Bristol M.Litt. thesis, 1991, v + 113pp.
- 135. CUPPLES, Cynthia J.: "Pious ladies and Methodist madams: sex and gender in anti-Methodist writings of eighteenth-century England", Critical Matrix: Princeton Working Papers in Women's Studies, Vol. 5, Spring-Summer 1990, pp. 30-60.
- 136. GLEN, Robert: "The anti-Methodist campaign revisited: a study of gender in eighteenth-century satiric prints", *Studies on Voltaire and the Eighteenth Century*, Vol. 304, 1992, pp. 779-82.

137. TOURNEBIZE, Cassilde: "Ambiguité de la satire du méthodisme dans le *Spiritual quixote* (1773) de Richard Graves" [the ambiguity of the satire on Methodism in Graves's *The spiritual quixote*], *Caliban* [Toulouse], Vol. 29, 1992, pp. 39-48.

See also Nos. 70, 128, 130.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 138. CAREY, Jonathan Sinclair: [John] "Wesley, Methodism and the Unitarians" [with special reference to the United States], *Faith and Freedom*, Vol. 45, 1992, pp. 102-12.
- 139. McGONIGLE, Herbert: *John Wesley and the Moravians* [with special reference to the period 1735-41], Occasional Paper No. 8 of the Wesley Fellowship, Ilkeston: Moorley's Print & Publishing on behalf of the Fellowship, 1993, 32pp.
- 140. SELEN, Mats: The Oxford Movement and Wesleyan Methodism in England, 1833-1882: a study in religious conflict, Lund: Lund University Press, 1992, 438pp.

See also Nos. 63, 66, 68-9, 82, 99.

CLIVE D. FIELD

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE 1994

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil.
University Library, The University of Birmingham,
Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2TT

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1994

BIBLIOGRAPHY AND HISTORIOGRAPHY

- 1. BINFIELD, John Clyde Goodfellow: "Hymns and an orthodox Dissenter: in commemoration of Bernard Lord Manning, 1892-1941" [with special reference to his *The hymns of Wesley and Watts* (1942)], *Journal of the United Reformed Church History Society*, Vol.5, No.2, July 1993, pp. 86-109.
- 2. ENGLISH, James Seymour: A bibliography of Lincolnshire Methodism, Gainsborough: the author, 1994, viii + 67pp.
- 3. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 1992", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-94, pp. 177-88.
- 4. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 1993", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-94, pp. 229-42.
- 5. THORNE, Roger Frank Sidney: Chapels!! Their architecture and distribution: a preliminary bibliography, Ottery St Mary: the author, 1994, 20pp.

See also Nos. 14, 155.

SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 6. DOLAN, John A.: "The archives of the Independent Methodists", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-94, pp. 122-3.
- 7. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Methodism in the 1851 religious census of England and Wales: a methodological reappraisal", Methodism in its cultural milieu: proceedings of the centenary conference of the Wesley Historical Society in conjunction with the World Methodist Historical Society, held 26-30 July 1993 in Cambridge, England, edited by Timothy Stuart Alexander-Macquiban, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1994, pp. 169-90.
- 8. IFANS, Dafydd: *Nonconformist registers of Wales* [a list of registers available in public repositories], editor, Dafydd Ifans, Aberystwyth: National Library of Wales & Welsh County Archivists' Group, 1994, xl + [12] + 195pp.
- 9. LINCOLN. Lincolnshire Archives Office: Sources for genealogy, II: deposited non-parochial registers a list of non-parochial chapels and registers [held by the Office], Lincoln: Lincolnshire County Council Recreational Services Department, 1994, [2] + 48pp.

- MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Catalogue of the Charles Wesley papers, [compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1994, 2 vol., 185, 151pp.
- 11. MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Catalogue of the Hugh Bourne and William Clowes papers, [compiled by Gareth Lloyd], Manchester: the Library, 1993, 19pp.
- 12. MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Catalogue of the Wesley family manuscripts, [compiled by Gareth Lloyd], Manchester: the Library, 1992-93, 3 vol., [171], 216 + [2], 181 + [2]pp.
- 13. MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Guide to manuscript accessions, 1985-1994, [compiled by Gareth Lloyd], Manchester: the Library, 1994, [2] + 40pp.
- 14. MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Methodist Archives Richmond College Library tracts and pamphlets, 1801-1914 [an alphabetical listing by author/main entry heading], Manchester: the Library, 1994, [272]pp.
- 15. MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *The papers of Dr Adam Clarke* [a catalogue, compiled by Gareth Lloyd], Manchester: the Library, 1991, 87pp.
- MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: "The papers of Dr Thomas Coke: a catalogue", [compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, [with an introduction and index by John Ashley Vickers], Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 76, No. 2, Summer 1994, pp. 205-320.
- MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: The papers of Joseph Benson [a catalogue, compiled by Gareth Lloyd], Manchester: the Library, 1991, 48pp.
- 18. MAY, Barrie S.: "Billy Bray, born 1st June 1794, died 23rd May 1868: some sources of information", *Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association*, Vol. 8, No. 4, 1994, pp. 89-91.
- 19. METHODIST HERITAGE COMMITTEE: Britain, Methodist heritage, 1994: information for visitors on Methodist centres, places, points and events, Peterborough: printed by Methodist Publishing House, 1994, 24pp.
- 20. NOCKLES, Peter Benedict: "Methodist Archives and Research Centre: a progress report" [1987-94], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-94, pp. 156-61.
- 21. NOCKLES, Peter Benedict: "The work of the Methodist Archives & Research Centre, John Rylands University Library of Manchester", *Catholic Archives*, No. 14, 1994, pp. 44-52.

22. SWIFT, Wesley Frank: *How to write a local history of Methodism*, revised with additions by Thomas Shaw & Edward Alan Rose, fifth revision, Nantwich: Wesley Historical Society Publishing Office, 1994, 24pp.

See also Nos. 36-7, 41, 44, 46-9, 51-2, 60, 64, 67, 73, 75, 83, 85, 87, 89, 92, 95, 97.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 23. BOLTON, A.J.: "The other side": opposition to Methodist union, 1913-1932 an examination of some contemporary documents, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House on behalf of World Methodist Historical Society, 1994, [4] + 40pp.
- 24. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "The social composition of English Methodism to 1830: a membership analysis", *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 76, No. 1, Spring 1994, pp. 153-78.
- 25. GIBSON, William: *Church, state and society, 1760-1850* [in Great Britain], Houndmills: Macmillan Press, 1994, x + 209pp.
- 26. HEMPTON, David Neil: "Evangelicalism in English and Irish society, 1780-1840" [with special reference to Methodism], Evangelicalism: comparative studies of popular Protestantism in North America, the British Isles and beyond, 1700-1990, edited by Mark Allan Noll, David William Bebbington & George A. Rawlyk, New York: Oxford University Press, 1994, pp. 156-76.
- 27. HEMPTON, David Neil: "Motives, methods and margins in Methodism's age of expansion" [1780-1850, with special reference to England, the United States, Ireland and France], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-94, pp. 189-207.
- 28. PARKES, William: "The Arminian Methodists, 1832-1837 (the Derby Faith): a case study in Wesleyan deviation", University of Keele M.Phil. thesis, 1994, 2 vol., iii + 371 + 123pp.
- 29. TURNER, John Munsey: The people's Church: Primitive Methodism, from counter-culture to transformer of values, Fourth Chapel Aid Lecture, 1994, York: printed by Quacks, 1994, 19pp.
- 30. WALSH, John Dixon: "Methodism and the origins of English-speaking evangelicalism" [England in the 1730s and 1740s], Evangelicalism: comparative studies of popular Protestantism in North America, the British Isles and beyond, 1700-1990, edited by Mark Allan Noll, David William Bebbington & George A. Rawlyk, New York: Oxford University Press, 1994, pp. 19-37.
- 31. WARD, William Reginald: "The Evangelical Revival in eighteenth-century Britain", A history of religion in Britain: practice and belief from pre-Roman times to the present, edited by Sheridan Gilley & William J. Sheils, Oxford: Blackwell, 1994, pp. 252-72.

32. WARD, William Reginald: "Methodistische Kirchen" [a brief history of worldwide Methodism, from its origins to the present day], *Theologische Realenzyklopädie ... Band XXII: Malaysia-Minne*, herausgegeben von Gerhard Müller, Berlin: Walter de Gruyter, 1992, pp. 666-80.

See also Nos. 7, 53, 84-5, 136.

LOCAL HISTORIES

- 33. BARRASS, George: *Methodism in Belper* [c. 1770-1993], Belper: Fleet Press, 1993, viii + 93pp.
- 34. BRAKE, George Thompson: The history of the Methodist Church in the Southend and Leigh Circuit The scene of early Methodism in the Rochford Hundred [Hadleigh: Chapel Lane, Hadleigh; Rayleigh: Eastwood Road, Rayleigh], Rochford: Rochford Press, 1994, 3 vol., [4] + 11, [4] + 15, [4] + 16pp.
- 35. BRECKLES, Robert: "The social history of Ashfield, 1880-1930, with special reference to the role and influence of organised religion", University of Nottingham M.Phil. thesis, 1993, [10] + 532pp.
- 36. BRIERLEY HILL: The registers of Round Oak Primitive Methodist Chapel (later known as Bent Street Primitive Methodist Chapel), Brierley Hill, Staffordshire: part II, baptismal register, 1850-1864, transcribed by Peter D. Bloore, Birmingham: Birmingham & Midland Society for Genealogy & Heraldry, 1993, [14] + 59pp.
- 37. BRIERLEY HILL: Round Oak Primitive Methodist Chapel (later known as Bent Street Primitive Methodist Chapel), Brierley Hill, Staffordshire: membership list of 1827, baptismal entries, 1829-1850, burials, transcribed by Peter D. Bloore, Birmingham: Birmingham and Midland Society for Genealogy and Heraldry, 1986, 24pp.
- 38. CARR, Jean & CARR, Gavin: Barnard Castle Methodist Church centenary, 1994: the story to 1994, Middleton-in-Teesdale: printed by P.R. Services, 1994, [4] + 50pp.
- 39. GIBBS, John Morel & GIBBS, Sheila: *Trinity Methodist Church, Penarth: a portrait* [1890-1993], Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House for the Church, 1994, [2] + 294pp.
- 40. GOODWIN, Charles H.: *Methodism on Cannock Chase, part one* ... 1776-1836 [part two ... 1836-1879; part three ... 1880-1893], Cannock: the author, 1993-94, 3 vol., [2] + 34, [2] + 42, [2] + 34pp.
- 41. PINE, William: "[Seven] Letters from William Pine to Joseph Benson, 1794-1796" [relating to divisions in Bristol Methodism], edited by Kenneth Morgan, *Reformation and revival in eighteenth-century Bristol*, edited by Jonathan Barry & Kenneth Morgan, Bristol Record Society's Publications, Vol. XLV, 1994, pp. 149-71.

- 42. ROWE, John: Cornwall in the age of the industrial revolution, second (enlarged) edition [including two chapters on religious developments, with special reference to Methodism, omitted from the first edition, 1953], St Austell: Cornish Hillside Publications, 1993, xvi + 375 [+ 40 + 48]pp.
- 43. SHAW, Thomas: *Book of memories of Cornish Methodism*, compiled by Thomas Shaw, Cornish Methodist Historical Association, Occasional Publications, Nos. 22, 25, Carharrack: the Association, 1992-94, 2 pt., 64pp.
- 44. SHUT END: Shut End Primitive Methodist Chapel, Shut End, Pensnett, Kingswinford, Staffordshire: baptismal register, 1845-1887, transcribed by G. Dodd, Birmingham: Birmingham & Midland Society for Genealogy & Heraldry, 1994, [2] + 36pp.
- 45. SMITH, Mark Anderton: Religion in industrial society: Oldham and Saddleworth, 1740-1865, Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1994, xi + 311pp.
- 46. STOURBRIDGE: The baptismal registers of the Stourbridge Wesleyan Chapel (1809-1837) and the Independent Chapel, High Street, Stourbridge (1776-1837), transcribed by E.V. Partington, [Birmingham: Birmingham and Midland Society for Genealogy and Heraldry, 1986], 45pp.
- 47. TIPTON: Nonconformity in Tipton, Staffordshire, including the baptismal registers of the Bloomfield and Tipton Green Wesleyan Methodist Chapels and other Nonconformist material, transcribed by E.V. Partington & Peter D. Bloore, Birmingham: Birmingham and Midland Society for Genealogy and Heraldry, 1987, 35pp.
- 48. VICKERS, John Ashley: "Circuit life in 1825" [in central southern England, as reflected in circuit preaching plans], Methodism in its cultural milieu: proceedings of the centenary conference of the Wesley Historical Society in conjunction with the World Methodist Historical Society, held 26-30 July 1993 in Cambridge, England, edited by Timothy Stuart Alexander-Macquiban, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1994, pp. 161-8.
- 49. WEST BROMWICH: Nonconformity in West Bromwich, Staffordshire, including the baptismal registers of Ebenezer and Mare's Green Independent and Wesleyan Methodist Chapel and other Nonconformist material, transcribed by E.V. Partington & Peter D. Bloore, Birmingham: Birmingham and Midland Society for Genealogy and Heraldry, 1988, 51pp.
- 50. WOODFORD, Doreen E.: Methodism in Much Wenlock, 1800-1960: a story of the unremarked, [Much Wenlock: the author], 1994, 96pp.
- See also Nos. 2, 8-9, 18-19, 22, 24, 28, 63, 67, 72, 75, 82-3, 87, 89, 91-3, 133, 139, 142-3, 151, 154, 162-4, 172.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

- 51. DALE, James: "Books in the Methodist Archives owned by Charles Wesley Junior", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-94, pp. 162-6.
- 52. HART, Elizabeth Hannon: "A tinge of the ideal: trans-Atlantic interpretation in portraits of Susanna Wesley", Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers. Vol. 8, 1991 (for 1988 and 1990), pp. 137-57.

- 53. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: "John Wesley as historian of early Methodism" [with special reference to his accounts of the three rises of Methodism, at Oxford in November 1729, Savannah in April 1736, and London in May 1738], Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers, Vol. 7, 1990 (for 1989), pp. 37-53.
- 54. MITCHELL, Tom Crichton: Charles Wesley, man with the dancing heart, Kansas City: Beacon Hill Press, 1994, 279pp.
- 55. REILY, Duncan Alexander: "A espiritualidade de João Wesley" [the spirituality of John Wesley], *Estudios de Religião*, Vol. 8, 1994, pp. 109-28.
- 56. ROGAL, Samuel J.: "For the love of Bach: the Charles Burney Samuel Wesley correspondence", *Bach*, Vol. 23, 1992, pp. 31-7.
- 57. ROGAL, Samuel J.: "John Wesley takes tea", Methodist History, Vol. XXXII, 1993-94, pp. 222-8.
- 58. SELL, Alan Philip Frederick: "[George] Fox and [John] Wesley: experience and evangelism", *Commemorations: studies in Christian thought and history*, Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 1993, pp. 61-89.
- 59. WARD, William Reginald: "John Wesley, traveller", Faith and faction [collected essays], London: Epworth Press, 1993, pp. 249-63.
- 60. WESLEY, Charles: *Tagebuch*, 1738 [journal, 1738], übersetzt und kommentiert von Martin E. Brose, Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1992, 162pp.
- 61. WOOD, Alfred Harold: *The Aldersgate experience of John Wesley*, Melbourne: Uniting Church Press, 1988, 30pp.

See also Nos. 1, 10, 12, 78, 88, 100-27, 129-32, 134, 137, 156-9, 161, 165, 168, 173, 175-7.

BIOGRAPHIES: OTHER

- 62. BECKETT, Constance Mary: *Thomas Beckett, master saddler: the story of a saddlery business* [of a Methodist local preacher, 1888-1958], Leighton Buzzard: Rushmere Wynne, 1994, 111pp.
- 63. BELLAMY, Elizabeth J.: James Wheatley and Norwich Methodism in the 1750s, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House on behalf of World Methodist Historical Society, 1994, 210pp.
- 64. BRAKE, George Thompson: Trying to catch up with God [the autobiography of a Methodist minister and journalist, born 1917], Rochford: Rochford Press, 1994, [6] + 87pp.
- 65. BURGE, Janet: "Mary Bosanquet (Fletcher), 1739-1815", Wesley Historical Society London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 49, Spring 1994, pp. 3-9.
- 66. CARTER, David: *James H. Rigg* [1821-1909], Peterborough: Foundery Press, 1994, 35pp.

- 67. CARTER, John: Extracts from the journal of John Carter of St Agnes and Kapunda, 1835-1907 a Cornish Methodist cousin Jack; including his autobiography covering the years 1835-1879 and a transcription of his journal relating to his return visit to Cornwall in 1884, transcription and introduction by Frank Carpenter, Cornish Methodist Historical Association, Occasional Publication, No. 24, Carharrack: the Association, 1994, 36pp.
- 68. COLLINS, Vicki Tolar: "Perfecting a woman's life: Methodist rhetoric and politics in *The account of Hester Ann Rogers*", Auburn University Ph.D. thesis, 1993, 292pp.
- 69. DAWES, Stephen B.: Adam Clarke: Methodism's first Old Testament scholar [1760-1832], Cornish Methodist Historical Association, Occasional Publication, No. 26, Carharrack: the Association, 1994, 36pp.
- 70. DYKES, Eric William: "John Fernley, Victorian Methodist, philanthropist and businessman" [1796-1874], Wesley Historical Society North Lancashire District Branch Bulletin, No. 20, Summer 1994, pp. 3-11.
- 71. EDWARDS, Michael Stone: Purge this realm: a life of Joseph Rayner Stephens [1805-79], London: Epworth Press, 1994, xvii + 219pp.
- 72. FORSAITH, Peter S.: John Fletcher, vicar of Madeley [1729-85], Peterborough: Foundery Press, 1994, 43pp.
- 73. GARD, Albert Ivor: *Letters to Theo* [reminiscences of a Methodist minister, born 1920, in Great Britain, Jamaica and Guyana], Plymouth: printed by E.J. Rickard Ltd., 1994, 162pp.
- 74. GENTRY, Peter W.: *The Countess of Huntingdon* [1707-91], Peterborough: Foundery Press, 1994, 34pp.
- 75. GOODRIDGE, Jonathan Brooks: Why am I in paradise? A "Great War" diary, J.B. Goodridge: a story of people and places in the Dove Valley and Ely Fenland, 1914-1918 [as recorded in the diary of a Wesleyan Methodist probationer minister], edited and annotated by Ernest Noel Goodridge, Loughborough: Teamprint, 1994, xxiv + 127pp.
- 76. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: "Elizabeth Allen of Kirkoswald (1803-1850), Primitive Methodist female travelling preacher", Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 34, Autumn 1994, pp. 2-6.
- 77. HATCHER, Stephen George: William Clowes and the decade of evangelism, Second Chapel Aid Lecture, 1992, [no place: no publisher], 1993, 8pp.
- 78. ISHERWOOD, John: William Seward and the Wesleys, Birkenhead: Emmanuel Bible College [for] the Wesley Fellowship, [1994], 17 + [1] + 5pp.
- 79. LAMBERT, Frank: "Pedlar in divinity": George Whitefield and the transatlantic revivals, 1737-1770, Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1994, xii + 238pp.
- 80. McGONIGLE, Herbert: "Adam Clarke, Methodist saint and scholar" [1760-1832], Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 33, Spring 1994, pp. 2-7.

- 81. MATTHEWS, John: "Amos: Rev Amos B. Matthews, a leading U.M. minister, 1842-1900", Heritage: the Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 4, No. 3, April 1994, pp. 4-30.
- 82. MOORE, Katharine: A particular glory: some chronicles of the Perronet family in eighteenth-century Shoreham [woven from fact and fiction], Shoreham: Darenth Press, 1994, 103pp.
- 83. MORGAN, Kenneth: "[Six] Methodist testimonials for Bristol collected by Charles Wesley in 1742", edited by Kenneth Morgan, *Reformation and revival in eighteenth-century Bristol*, edited by Jonathan Barry & Kenneth Morgan, Bristol Record Society's Publications, Vol. XLV, 1994, pp. 75-104.
- 84. PARKES, Adam C.W.: "Alexander Kilham and the foundation of the Methodist New Connexion" [1791-98], University of Leeds (University College of Ripon and York St John) B.A. dissertation, 1993, 54pp.
- 85. PAWSON, John: The letters of John Pawson (Methodist itinerant, 1762-1806): volume 1, to the Conference of 1794, edited by John Coates Bowmer & John Ashley Vickers, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House on behalf of World Methodist Historical Society, 1994, [2] + vi + 175pp.
- 86. RATTENBURY, Harold Morley: Rat-rhyme: a screed, recording the lives of five members of one family who in four generations were all Methodist ministers [John, Henry Owen, John Ernest, Harold Burgoyne and Harold Morley Rattenbury], Arnside: printed by Arnprint, [1994], 32pp.
- 87. ROBERTS, John Eric: An incoherence of chapels and churches, preachers and preaching [reminiscences of Methodist life in West Yorkshire, outer London and Norfolk, by a local preacher, born 1907], East Molesey: Avon Books, 1993, [10] + 191pp.
- 88. ROGAL, Samuel J.: "Ladies Huntingdon, Glenorchy and Maxwell: militant Methodist women" [and their associations with John Wesley], *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXII, 1993-94, pp. 126-32.
- 89. SAMUEL, David: *No silver spoon: an autobiography* [of a Methodist local preacher, General Secretary of the Regnal League, and Kidderminster councillor, 1907-94], Cookley: printed by the Cookley Printers, 1993, iv + 96pp.
- 90. SHEPHERD, Victor A.: "From New Connexion Methodist to William Booth" [Booth's Methodist years, and his subsequent retention or repudiation of Methodist tradition], *Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers*, Vol. 9, 1993 (for 1991 and 1992), pp. 91-107.
- 91. SHORT, Colin Charles: "Joseph Odell and the Evangelists' Home" [for Primitive Methodism, 1888-1904], Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 6, No. 4, Autumn 1994, pp. 52-6.
- 92. SHUTE, Waltham: *Navy blue & khaki* [reminiscences of a childhood in the National Children's Home, 1928-38, and of army service, 1938-50], [Burbage]: the author, 1992, [8] + 123pp.

- 93. SPENCE, Nigel A.: "Joseph Rayner Stephens: he hath done what he could" [1805-79], Looking back at Stalybridge, edited by Marjorie Alice Lock, [Ashton-under-Lyne]: Libraries and Arts Committee, Tameside Metropolitan Borough, 1989, pp. 34-47.
- 94. TAYLOR, Paul & MELLOR, Howard: Travelling man: a tribute to the life and ministry of the Reverend Dr Arthur Skevington Wood [1916-93, including three of his writings], Calver: Cliff College Publishing & the Wesley Fellowship, 1994, 125pp.
- 95. TOPPING, Frank: Laughing in my sleep: an autobiography [of a Methodist minister, entertainer and broadcaster, born 1937], London: Hodder & Stoughton, 1993, x + 230pp.
- 96. TRAVELL, John: "The necessity of God": the message and ministry of Leslie D. Weatherhead [1893-1975], The Congregational Lecture, 1994, London: Congregational Memorial Hall Trust (1978) Limited, 1994, [4] + 32pp.
- 97. WISBEY, Harry Lewis: *My mini memoirs* [of a Methodist minister, born 1905], [Blackpool: the author, 1994], [11]pp.
- 98. ZIESLER, John Anthony: "Kenneth Grayston" [born 1914, an appreciation of his career as Methodist minister and biblical scholar], *Epworth Review*, Vol. 21, No. 2, May 1994, pp. 37-43.

See also Nos. 11, 15-18, 36-7, 41, 43-4, 46-7, 49, 111, 136-7, 146, 150, 153, 170.

THEOLOGY

- 99. BEBBINGTON, David William: "Holiness in nineteenth-century British Methodism", Crown and mitre: religion and society in northern Europe since the Reformation, edited by William Mungo Jacob & W. Nigel Yates, Woodbridge: Boydell Press, 1993, pp. 161-74.
- 100. BRYANT, Barry E.: "[Luis de] Molina, [Jacobus] Arminius, [John] Plaifere, [Thomas] Goad and [John] Wesley on human free-will, divine omniscience and middle knowledge", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 27, Spring-Fall 1992, pp. 93-103.
- 101. BUNDY, David: "Christian virtue: John Wesley and the Alexandrian tradition", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 26, No. 1, Spring 1991, pp. 139-63.
- 102. CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: "John Wesley and the Asian roots of Christianity", *Asia Journal of Theology*, Vol. 8, 1994, pp. 281-94.
- 103. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: A faithful witness: John Wesley's homiletical theology, Wilmore: Wesley Heritage Press, 1993, 237pp.
- 104. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: "John Wesley's assessment of Christian mysticism", *Lexington Theological Quarterly*, Vol. 28, 1993, pp. 299-318.
- COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: "John Wesley's critical appropriation of early German Pietism", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 27, Spring-Fall 1992, pp. 57-92.

- 106. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: "The motif of real Christianity in the writings of John Wesley", Asbury Theological Journal, Vol. 49, No. 1, Spring 1994, pp. 49-62.
- 107. ENGLISH, John Cammel: "John Wesley and some liberal strands in the Anglican tradition" [in the seventeenth and early eighteenth centuries], Methodism in its cultural milieu: proceedings of the centenary conference of the Wesley Historical Society in conjunction with the World Methodist Historical Society, held 26-30 July 1993 in Cambridge, England, edited by Timothy Stuart Alexander- Macquiban, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1994, pp. 13-33.
- 108. GRIDER, Joseph Kenneth: Entire sanctification: the distinctive doctrine of Wesleyanism, Kansas City: Beacon Hill Press, 1980, 147pp.
- GRIDER, Joseph Kenneth: A Wesleyan-holiness theology, Kansas City: Beacon Hill Press, 1994, 589pp.
- 110. JONES, Scott Jameson: "John Wesley's conception and use of scripture", Southern Methodist University Ph.D. thesis, 1992, 323pp.
- 111. KINKEL, Gary Steven: "The big chill: the theological disagreement which separated John Wesley and Count Zinzendorf", *Unitas Fratrum*, No. 27-28, 1990, pp. 89-112.
- 112. McCORMICK, Kelley Steve: "Theosis in Chrysostom and [John] Wesley: an eastern paradigm on faith and love", *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 26, No. 1, Spring 1991, pp. 38-103.
- 113. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: Responsible grace: John Wesley's practical theology, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1994, 416pp.
- 114. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: "[John] Wesley and the question of truth; or, salvation through other religions", *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 27, Spring-Fall 1992, pp. 7-29.
- 115. MARTIN, Troy Wayne: "John Wesley's exegetical orientation: East or West?", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 26, No. 1, Spring 1991, pp. 104-38.
- 116. MILLER, Kenneth H.: "Experiential Christianity and John Wesley's alternative to system-building", *Evangelical Journal*, Vol. 11, No. 2, Fall 1993, pp. 76-90.
- 117. RUNYON, Theodore H.: "[John] Wesley and right experience" [theological differences between the almost and the altogether Christian], *Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers*, Vol. 7, 1990 (for 1989), pp. 55-65.
- 118. RUPWATE, Daniel David: "The covenant theology of John Wesley", *Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers*, Vol. 9, 1993 (for 1991 and 1992), pp. 79-89.
- 119. STEELE, Richard Bruce: "Gracious affection" and "true virtue" according to Jonathan Edwards and John Wesley, Metuchen: Scarecrow Press, 1994, xxv + 423pp.

- 120. TRACY, Wesley Dwayne: "Economic policies and judicial oppression as formative influences on the theology of John Wesley", *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 27, Spring-Fall 1992, pp. 30-56.
- 121. TRIPP, David Howard: "Clement of Alexandria and the Wesley brothers", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-94, pp. 113-16.
- 122. TYSON, John Horton: "Interdependence of law and grace in John Wesley's teaching and preaching", University of Edinburgh Ph.D. thesis, 1991, vii + 251pp.
- 123. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: "Reason and religion: a Wesleyan analogue to Grundtvig on modernity and the Christian tradition" [a comparative study of John Wesley and Nikolai Frederik Severin Grundtvig from the perspective of the place of reason, experience, scripture and tradition in the engagement between Christianity and modernity], *Heritage and prophecy: Grundtvig and the English-speaking world*, edited by Arthur Macdonald Allchin, David Jasper, Jens Holger Schjørring & Kenneth Stevenson, Norwich: Canterbury Press, 1994, pp. 191-214.
- 124. WALKER, G. Clinton: "John Wesley's doctrine of justification in relation to two classical Anglican theologians: Richard Hooker and Lancelot Andrewes", Baylor University Ph.D. thesis, 1993, 241pp.
- 125. WITHERINGTON, Ben: "Praeparatio evangelii: the theological roots of [John] Wesley's view of evangelism", *Theology and evangelism in the Wesleyan heritage*, edited by James Cecil Logan, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1994, pp. 51-80.

See also Nos. 15, 58, 69, 80, 83, 96, 98, 126, 129-31, 138, 168, 175, 177.

SACRAMENTS

126. McADOO, Henry Robert: "A theology of the eucharist: Brevint and the Wesleys" [the influence of Daniel Brevint's *The Christian sacrament and sacrifice* (1673) on *Hymns on the Lord's Supper* (1745) by John and Charles Wesley], *Theology*, Vol. XCVII, 1994, pp. 245-56.

See also No. 41.

WORSHIP AND DEVOTION

- 127. COE, Bufford William: "Who gives me this wyfe?" [John Wesley's views on giving away of the bride], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-94, pp. 151-5.
- 128. SCHMIDT, Leigh Eric: "Time, celebration and the Christian year in eighteenth-century evangelicalism" [with special reference to Scottish Presbyterians and English Methodists], Evangelicalism: comparative studies of popular Protestantism in North America, the British Isles and beyond, 1700-1990, edited by Mark Allan Noll, David William Bebbington & George A. Rawlyk, New York: Oxford University Press, 1994, pp. 90-109.

See also Nos. 118, 134, 144.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 129. DALE, James: "Pure universal love thou art: Milton, Charles Wesley and the gospel of love" [theological parallels between John Milton and Charles Wesley's hymns], Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers, Vol. 5, 1987 (for 1986), pp. 1-17.
- 130. DALE, James: "Till all I am is lost in thine: Charles Wesley as mystic and visionary" [in his hymns], *Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers*, Vol. 8, 1991 (for 1988 and 1990), pp. 18-33.
- 131. TYSON, John Rodger: "The Lord of life is risen: theological reflections on [Charles Wesley's] Hymns for our Lord's resurrection (1746)", Charles Wesley Society Newsletter, Vol. 4, No. 1, May 1994, pp. 4-27.
- 132. WESLEY, Charles: *Hymns for Ascension-Day*, a facsimile of the first edition (1746), with introduction and notes by Steven T. Kimbrough; together with WESLEY, John & WESLEY, Charles: *Hymns of petition and thanksgiving for the promise of the Father* [i.e. *Hymns for Whitsunday*], a facsimile of the first edition (1746), with introduction and notes by Oliver Aveyard Beckerlegge, Madison: Charles Wesley Society, 1994, ix + 17, viii + 47pp.

See also Nos. 1, 10, 54, 56, 126, 128.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

- 133. BROWN, Roger Lee: "Parsons in perplexity: Methodist clergy in and around the Vale of Glamorgan, c. 1740-1811", Morgannwg, Vol. XXXVII, 1993, pp. 56-82.
- 134. BURDON, Adrian: "An exploration of the relationship between doctrinal expression and liturgical action as reflected in John Wesley's ordinations and the subsequent development of ministry in the Methodist Church of Great Britain", University of Manchester Ph.D. thesis, 1993, 285pp.
- 135. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: "Chosen by God: the female travelling preachers of early Primitive Methodism", Methodism in its cultural milieu: proceedings of the centenary conference of the Wesley Historical Society in conjunction with the World Methodist Historical Society, held 26-30 July 1993 in Cambridge, England, edited by Timothy Stuart Alexander-Macquiban, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1994, pp. 85-98.
- 136. O'NEILL, Joseph: "Jabez Bunting and the control of Wesleyan Methodism: the Warrenite controversy in the 1830s concerning itinerant training", *Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers*, Vol. 4, 1984, pp. 1-12.

See also Nos. 76, 86, 146.

LAY MINISTRY

137. BURGE, Janet: "Impudent women: the women preachers of early Methodism" [with special reference to Sarah Crosby, Mary Bosanquet, Mary Barritt, and to John Wesley's attitude to women preachers], *Epworth Review*, Vol. 21, No. 2, May 1994, pp. 93-102.

- 138. ENGLISH, John Cammel: "Dear sister: John Wesley and the women of early Methodism", *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXIII, 1994-95, pp. 26-33.
- 139. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: "The local preacher: the origin and early development of Methodist lay preaching in County Durham" [in the late eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries], *Durham County Local History Society Bulletin*, No. 52, May 1994, pp. 3-18.
- 140. MUIR, Elizabeth: "Methodist women preachers: an overview" [of developments in England and Canada during the eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries], Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers, Vol. 6, 1987, pp. 46-57.
- 141. PARKER, Alan: "The history of the L[ocal] P[reachers] M[utual] A[id] A[ssociation]: an interim perspective" [1849-1994], Heritage: the Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 4, No. 4, October 1994, pp. 5-23.

See also Nos. 62, 65, 68, 87-9, 147, 169, 175.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

- 142. EDE, Janet, VIRGOE, Norma & WILLIAMSON, Tom: *Halls of Zion: chapels and meeting-houses in Norfolk*, Norwich: Centre of East Anglian Studies, University of East Anglia, 1994, 69pp.
- 143. ROYAL COMMISSION ON THE HISTORICAL MONUMENTS OF ENGLAND: An inventory of Nonconformist chapels and meeting-houses in the North of England [Cheshire, Cumberland, Durham, Lancashire, Northumberland, Westmorland, Yorkshire], [compiled by] Christopher F. Stell, London: HMSO, 1994, xxii + 348pp.
- 144. TUCKER, Karen Beth Westerfield: "Plain and decent: octagonal space and Methodist worship" [in eighteenth-century England], *Studia Liturgica*, Vol. 24, 1994, pp. 129-44.

See also Nos. 5, 7, 19.

HOME MISSIONS

- 145. GOODWIN, Charles H.: Cries of anguish, shouts of praise: the development of Wesleyan revivalism, 1739-1818, Cannock: the author, 1994, [2] + 62pp.
- 146. GOODWIN, Charles H.: "James Caughey's challenge to Wesleyan concepts of ministry and church growth, 1841-1846", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-94, pp. 141-50.

See also Nos. 58, 77, 79, 91, 125.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

147. BENNETT, Christi-An C.: "Women's work: the role of women in Wesleyan Methodist overseas mission in the nineteenth century", *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXII, 1993-94, pp. 229-36.

- 148. BILLINGTON, Louis: "To America we will go: British Methodist preachers in the United States, 1800-60", *American studies: essays in honour of Marcus Cunliffe*, edited by Brian Holden Reid & John White, Basingstoke: Macmillan, 1991, pp. 44-63.
- 149. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander: "Attitudes in the British [Methodist] press to Italy up to 1861", Methodism in its cultural milieu: proceedings of the centenary conference of the Wesley Historical Society in conjunction with the World Methodist Historical Society, held 26-30 July 1993 in Cambridge, England, edited by Timothy Stuart Alexander-Macquiban, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1994, pp. 53-60.
- 150. STEPHENS, William Peter: "The British origins of the Italian Methodist Church" [1860-63, with special reference to the contributions of William Arthur, Richard Green and Henry Piggott], *Epworth Review*, Vol. 21, No. 3, September 1994, pp. 95-105.

See also Nos. 16, 27, 32, 73.

POLITICAL IMPACT

- 151. APPLEBY, Cedric J.: "Marching as to war: Cornish Methodists and the Great War" [part 1], Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association, Vol. 8, No. 4, 1994, pp. 96, 101-7.
- 152. GROTH, Eileen Lesley: "Christian radicalism in Britain, 1830-1850", University of Cambridge Ph.D. thesis, 1993, [10] + 418pp.
- 153. SHORT, Colin Charles: "William Udy Bassett and the 1902 Education Act", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-94, pp. 119-21.
- 154. SMITH, Leonard: Religion and the rise of Labour: Nonconformity and the Independent Labour movement in Lancashire and the West Riding, 1880-1914, Keele: Ryburn Publishing, 1993, 190pp.
- 155. SUKHRAJ, Harold: "[Elie] Halévy, [Edward] Thompson, [Eric] Hobsbawm and the political influence of Methodism: an inquiry into the historiography of British Methodism" [with special reference to the early nineteenth century], Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers, Vol. 5, 1987 (for 1986), pp. 19-40.

See also Nos. 25, 71, 89, 93.

SOCIAL WITNESS

- 156. BUTLER, David: "Good news to the London poor: a comparison of the philanthropy of John Wesley and Richard Challoner (1691-1781), Vicar Apostolic of the London District", *Epworth Review*, Vol. 21, No. 1, January 1994, pp. 109-17.
- 157. ELI, R. George: Social holiness: John Wesley's thinking on Christian community and its relationship to the social order, New York: Peter Lang, 1993, 133pp.

- 158. HYNSON, Leon Orville: "[John] Wesley's Thoughts upon slavery: a declaration of human rights", Methodist History, Vol. XXXIII, 1994-95, pp. 46-57.
- 159. McELLHENNEY, John Galen: "Two critiques of wealth: John Wesley and Samuel Johnson assess the machinations of mammon", *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXII, 1993-94, pp. 147-59.
- 160. PHILPOT, Terry: Action for children: the story of Britain's foremost children's charity [formerly the National Children's Home, founded in 1869], Oxford: Lion Publishing, 1994, 191pp.

See also Nos. 70, 71, 89, 92-3, 120, 127.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

- 161. ASHMORE, Richard L.: "[John] Wesley and the child", Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin, No. 61, March 1994, pp. 4-13.
- 162. MILBANK, Douglas: Years of change: a history of Southlands College, 1970-1985, [London]: printed by Roehampton Institute Reprographics Dept., [1994], [4] + ii + 133pp.
- 163. WATSON, Nigel: *Brontë House: the first sixty years, 1934-1994* [of the Woodhouse Grove preparatory school], Apperley Bridge: the School, 1994, 76pp.
- 164. WATSON, Nigel: In hortis reginae: the story of Queenswood School, 1894-1994, London: James & James, 1994, 244pp.

See also Nos. 66, 153, 160.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

- 165. HAAS, J.W.: "John Wesley's views on science and Christianity: an examination of the charge of antiscience", *Church History*, Vol. 63, 1994, pp. 378-92.
- 166. RAPP, Dean Reginald: "The reception of Freudianism by British Methodists during the pyschoanalytic craze of the 1920s", *Fides et Historia*, Vol. 25, Summer 1993, pp. 23-46.
- 167. YORTY, Thomas H.: "The English Methodist response to [Charles] Darwin reconsidered" [with special reference to the *London Quarterly Review*, 1860-88], *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXII, 1993-94, pp. 116-25.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

168. BRANTLEY, Richard Estes: Coordinates of Anglo-American Romanticism: Wesley, Edwards, Carlyle and Emerson [the Lockean philosophical theology of John Wesley and Jonathan Edwards, as reflected in Wesley's abridgment of Edwards's Religious affections (1746), and its influence on Thomas Carlyle and Ralph Waldo Emerson], Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 1993, xi + 207pp.

- 169. KRUEGER, Christine L.: The reader's repentance: women preachers, women writers and nineteenth-century social discourse [the contribution of the female preaching tradition, with special reference to British Methodist women preachers of the late eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries, to the literary empowerment of women, as reflected in the social discourse of Hannah More, Charlotte Elizabeth Tonna, Elizabeth Gaskell and George Eliot], Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1992, xii + 350pp.
- 170. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: "A Methodist artist rediscovered: H.E. Tidmarsh, 1855-1939", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-94, pp. 208-21.
- 171. WOLLEN, Roger A.: The Church and the artist: works in the Methodist Collection of Twentieth-Century Christian Art, London: Methodist Church Division of Education and Youth, 1993, 36pp.

See also Nos. 64, 94-5, 98.

PHYSICAL OPPOSITION

172. BIGGS, Barry John: "The persecution of Lincolnshire Methodists" [in the eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries], *Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society*, Vol. 4, No. 8, Autumn 1994, pp. 153-64.

See also No. 63.

LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

- 173. GLEN, Robert: "The fate of John Wesley in English satiric prints" [of the eighteenth century], Methodism in its cultural milieu: proceedings of the centenary conference of the Wesley Historical Society in conjunction with the World Methodist Historical Society, held 26-30 July 1993 in Cambridge, England, edited by Timothy Stuart Alexander- Macquiban, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1994, pp. 35-43.
- 174. GLEN, Robert: "Man or beast? English Methodists as animals in 18th century satiric prints", *Connecticut Review*, Vol. XV, No. 2, Fall 1993, pp. 83-100.

See also Nos. 63, 175.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 175. BROWN-LAWSON, Albert: John Wesley and the Anglican evangelicals of the eighteenth century: a study in co-operation and separation, with special reference to the Calvinistic controversies, Edinburgh: Pentland Press, 1994, xvii + 410pp.
- 176. JACKMAN, Edward: "The interaction between John Wesley and the Roman Catholic Church", *Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers*, Vol. 9, 1993 (for 1991 and 1992), pp. 41-9.

177. WESLEY, John: John Wesley's writings on Roman Catholicism, selected, arranged and edited by Oliver Aveyard Beckerlegge, London: Protestant Truth Society, [1994], 148pp.

See also Nos. 41, 66, 90, 105, 107, 111, 124, 156.

CLIVE D. FIELD

[The compiler is indebted to the following for suggesting and/or verifying a number of references: Mrs J. Banks, Mr G. E. Milburn, Rev Dr W. Parkes, Mr E. A. Rose, Mr J. P. Tuck, and Dr J. A. Vickers.]

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE 1995

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil.
Information Services, The University of Birmingham, Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2TT

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1995

BIBLIOGRAPHY AND HISTORIOGRAPHY

- 1. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 1994", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 50, 1995-96, pp. 65-82.
- 2. LAZELL, David: A Gipsy Smith souvenir: a new edition of a guide to materials on or by the world-famous preacher and singer [1860-1947], East Leake: East Leake Publishing Corner, 1995, [2] + 30 + [4]pp.
- 3. MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Handlist of Methodist tracts and pamphlets: chronological sequence, 1801-1914; reform collections, 1803-56; Hobill collection [arranged alphabetically by author/main entry heading], Manchester: the Library, 1993, [478]pp.
- MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Wesley Historical Society: index to the proceedings of the local branches, 1959-1994, [compiled by] Charles Jeffrey Spittal & George Nichols, Manchester: the Library, 1995, [2] + iv + 54pp.
- 5. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: "Methodist classics reconsidered, 3: H.B. Kendall's *Origin and history of the Primitive Methodist Church*" [London: Edwin Dalton, 1906], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 50, 1995-96, pp. 108-12.
- 6. RACK, Henry Derman: "Methodist classics reconsidered, 1: [John Smith] Simon's life of [John] Wesley" [London: Epworth Press, 1921-34], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 50, 1995-96, pp. 15-18.
- 7. ROWE, Kenneth Elmer: *Methodist union catalog, pre-1976 imprints*, edited by Kenneth Elmer Rowe, *Vol. VII: J-Le*, Metuchen: Scarecrow Press, 1994, xviii + 400pp.
- 8. THORNE, Roger Frank Sidney: "Our providential way: a bibliography of the history of Dissent in Devon", *Devonshire Association for the Advancement of Science, Literature and the Arts Report and Transactions*, Vol. 127, 1995, pp. 201-46.
- 9. TURNER, John Munsey: "Methodist classics reconsidered, 2: the Maldwyn Edwards trilogy" [John Wesley and the eighteenth century: a study of his social and political influence (London: G. Allen & Unwin, 1933); After Wesley: a study of the social and political influence of Methodism in the middle period, 1791-1849 (London: Epworth Press, 1935); Methodism and England: a study of Methodism in its social and political aspect during the period 1850-1932 (London: Epworth Press, 1943)], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 50, 1995-96, pp. 54-8.

10. WALSH, John Dixon: "Profile: W.R. Ward, Methodist historian and historian of Methodism", *Epworth Review*, Vol. 22, No. 3, September 1995, pp. 40-6.

SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 11. BRISTOL. The New Room: *The collection of preaching plans at the New Room, Bristol: revised list,* [compiled by John B. Edwards], [Bristol: the New Room], 1995, [16]pp.
- 12. BURG, Judith: *Religion in Hertfordshire*, 1847 to 1851 [William Upton's statistics of the religious condition of the county, 1847-48, and returns of the ecclesiastical census, 1851], edited with an introduction by Judith Burg, Hertfordshire Record Publications, Vol. 11, Hitchin: Hertfordshire Record Society, 1995, xxxviii + 226pp.
- 13. CUNLIFFE, Norman: *Methodist North Lancashire District: a register of circuit plans*, compiled by Norman Cunliffe, [Blackpool: the compiler], 1994, [20]pp.
- 14. DALLAS. Southern Methodist University: Perkins School of Theology: Bridwell Library: I am your affectionate brother J. Wesley: the Elizabeth Perkins Prothro Galleries, 7 September-16 December 1994 [catalogue of an exhibition of manuscript letters, 1756-90, by John Wesley, checklist of the Library's Wesley letter collection, transcriptions of thirteen previously unpublished letters, and a short biographical index of the recipients of Wesley letters in the Library, curated by Page Allison Thomas; with an essay by Frederick Ernest Maser on "The importance of collecting the letters of John Wesley"; edited by Valerie R. Hotchkiss], Bridwell Library Religious Studies Series, No. 2, [Dallas]: the Library, 1994, [52] + [16]pp. + 14 facsimiles.
- MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Catalogue of the early preachers collection, [compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1995, ii + 170pp.
- MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Division of Education and Youth [collection: a catalogue, compiled by Gareth Lloyd], Manchester: the Library, 1995, 68pp.
- MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Lewis Court Bible Christian collection [a catalogue, compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1995, [2] + iii + 153pp.
- MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: The papers of the Rattenbury family, volume 1: John Rattenbury (1806-79) [a catalogue, compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1995, [2] + ii + 55pp.

- 19. MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *The papers of the Rev Dr Rupert E. Davies* [1909-94, a catalogue, compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1995, [2] + ii + 18pp.
- 20. TRANTER, Margery: *The Derbyshire returns to the 1851 religious census*, edited by Margery Tranter in collaboration with David Anthony Barton & Paul Spencer Ell, Derbyshire Record Society [Publications], Vol. XXIII, Chesterfield: the Society, 1995, lxxvi + 238pp.

See also Nos. 2-3, 46, 49, 53, 60, 64-5, 97-8, 102, 114, 121.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 21. BEBBINGTON, David William: "Revival and enlightenment in eighteenth-century England", *Modern Christian revivals*, edited by Edith Waldvogel Blumhofer & Randall Herbert Balmer, Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1993, pp. 17-41.
- 22. PARKES, William: The Arminian Methodists the Derby Faith: a Wesleyan aberration in pursuit of revivalism and holiness [1832-37], Cannock: Charles H. Goodwin in collaboration with the Wesley Fellowship, 1995, [2] + 54pp.
- 23. TABRAHAM, Barrie W.: *The making of Methodism* [a history of Methodism in Great Britain, from the Wesleys to the present day], London: Epworth Press, 1995, xiii + 130pp.
- WATTS, Michael Robert: The Dissenters, volume II: the expansion of evangelical Nonconformity [1791-1869], Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1995, xxiii + 911pp.

See also Nos. 5, 9-10, 41.

LOCAL HISTORIES

- 25. EDWARDS, Patricia A. & Thomas F.: A history of the Methodist and United Reformed (Congregational) societies in Wem [from their origins Congregational circa 1662 and Primitive Methodist in 1823 to 1995], [Wem: the authors], 1995, [3] + 195pp.
- 26. FORD, Wyn K.: The church in Sussex Road: the story of a Methodist church in Haywards Heath [1876-1991], Haywards Heath: Haywards Heath Methodist Church, 1994, [4] + 47 + [8]pp.
- 27. GOODWIN, Charles H.: Methodism on Cannock Chase, book two: from revival to reunion the consolidation of Methodism on Cannock Chase, 1880-1932, Cannock: the author, 1994, [2] + 66pp.

- 28. HOBBS, Laura: Village Methodism: a story of Methodism in Westbury-on-Trym, 1805-1989, Westbury-on-Trym: the author, 1989, viii + 68pp.
- 29. JAMES, Gillian M.: "In every generation": the story of the development of Methodism in Teignmouth [from 1812], [Teignmouth: the author], 1995, [4] + 92pp.
- 30. LYTHGOE, David: A house nigh unto heaven: the first 150 years of Bispham Methodist Church, 1845-1995, Bispham: the church, 1994, [10] + 133pp.
- 31. MARSHALL, Neil Howard: Emerging to life: a history of Tranent Methodist Church serving God in the community for 125 years, 1870-1995, [Tranent: the church, 1995], 53pp.
- 32. PHILLIPS, Cled: *Taibach Wesley Church*, 1893-1993: the story of a people's faith, toil, vision, compiled by Cled Phillips with the help of members, past and present, Taibach: the church, 1993, [34] + 164pp.
- 33. ROGAL, Samuel J.: John Wesley in Wales, 1739-1790: lions and lambs, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1995, 444pp.
- 34. SANDERS, William Thomas: The thin thread: the story of Castle Bromwich Methodist Church (1843-1995), Castle Bromwich (Parish of Aston), [Birmingham: the church, 1995], 54pp.
- 35. SELL, Keith & CANNELL, Peter J.: To the glory of God: a history of North Avenue Methodist Church, Letchworth, and its association with the evangelist Gipsy Smith, first edition written by Keith Sell, second edition compiled and edited by Peter J. Cannell, Letchworth: the church, 1994, 131pp.
- 36. SHORT, Colin Charles: "The Bible Christians in Birmingham" [from 1894], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 50, 1995-96, pp. 33-46.
- 37. SHORT, Colin Charles: Durham colliers and West Country Methodists: the story of the Bible Christian mission in County Durham, 1874-1910, Kidderminster: the author, 1995, vi + 251pp.
- 38. STUBLEY, Peter Derek: A house divided: evangelicals and the establishment in Hull, 1770-1914, Hull: University of Hull Press, 1995, xiii + 136pp.

See also Nos. 4, 8, 11-13, 20, 22, 40, 49, 51-3, 62-3, 66, 70, 109, 114, 128, 134, 136, 139.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

- 39. BROSE, Martin E.: "Charles Wesley und die Kurzschrift" [Charles Wesley and shorthand], Mitteilungen der Studiengemeinschaft für Geschichte der Evangelisch-Methodistischen Kirche, New Series, Vol. 15, No. 2, October 1994, pp. 33-9.
- 40. BROWN, Robert W.: "The Bristol residences of Charles Wesley", Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 67, March 1994, pp. 1-6.
- 41. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: [John] Wesley and the people called Methodists, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1995, xiv + 338pp.
- 42. PELLOWE, Susan: A Wesley family book of days, compiled and edited by Susan Pellowe, Aurora: Renard Productions, 1994, [172]pp.
- 43. PEMBROKE, Neil F.: "From self-doubt to assurance: the psychological roots of John Wesley's early spiritual development", *Journal of Psychology and Christianity*, Vol. 13, 1994, pp. 242-53.
- 44. STEELE, Richard Bruce: "John Wesley's synthesis of the revival practices of Jonathan Edwards, George Whitefield, Nicholas von Zinzendorf", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 30, No. 1, Spring 1995, pp. 154-72.
- 45. WALSH, John Dixon: *John Wesley, 1703-1791: a bicentennial tribute*, Friends of Dr Williams's Library Forty-eighth Lecture 1994, London: Dr Williams's Trust, [1995], 21pp.
- 46. WESLEY, John: *The works of John Wesley, volume 23: journal and diaries, VI (1776-86)*, edited by William Reginald Ward & Richard Paul Heitzenrater, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1995, xii + 582pp.
- 47. WILDER, Franklin: *John Wesley rides again* [origins of the Wesley family and biographical sketches of Samuel and Susanna Wesley and their children], New York: Vantage Press, 1995, xiii + 225pp.

See also Nos. 6, 9, 14, 33, 72-89, 92, 95-101, 106-7, 112, 129, 132-3, 141-2, 144.

BIOGRAPHIES: OTHER

- 48. BOYSON, Sir Rhodes: Speaking my mind: the autobiography of Rhodes Boyson [born 1925], London: Peter Owen, 1995, 254pp.
- 49. BROCAS, Thomas: Some diaries of Thomas Brocas, Salopian [Methodist local preacher and apologist for Arminianism, for the years 1785-87 and 1804-15], transcribed and annotated by Doreen E. Woodford, Much Wenlock: the transcriber, 1995, ii + 150pp.
- 50. CARTER, David: "James Rigg [1821-1909] in defence of contemporary Methodism", Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 69, October 1994, pp. 1-14.

- 51. DAVIS, George W.: The Robert Dall story, 1745-1828, Arbroath: the author, 1995, 28pp.
- 52. GIBBINS, Ronald Charles: *Methodist East Enders* [the lives of Alexander McAulay (1818-90), Thomas Jackson (1850-1932) and Peter Thompson (1847-1909)], Peterborough: Foundery Press, 1995, 31pp.
- 53. GOODRIDGE, Ernest Noel: "Why am I in paradise? An informal, introductory talk" [to the diary of Jonathan Brooks Goodridge, Wesleyan Methodist probationer minister, for the years 1914-18], Heritage: the Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 4, No. 5, April 1995, pp. 4-27.
- 54. GREET, Kenneth Gerald: *Jabez Bunting* [1779-1858], Peterborough: Foundery Press, 1995, 35pp.
- 55. HAMBLIN, Philip Henry: Fragments and memories of an octogenarian [printer and Methodist local preacher, 1894-1990, written 1978-81], [Fairlight]: P.H. Hamblin & Sons Ltd., 1995, 104pp.
- 56. JONES, Marsh Wilkinson: "Pulpit, periodical and pen: Joseph Benson and Methodist influence in the Victorian prelude", University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign Ph.D. thesis, 1995, 394pp.
- 57. LENTON, John H.: *Harold Roberts* [1896-1982], Peterborough: Foundery Press, 1995, 35pp.
- 58. LEWIS, Donald M.: *The Blackwell dictionary of evangelical biography*, 1730-1860, edited by Donald M. Lewis, Oxford: Blackwell, 1995, 2 vol., xxviii + 1,259pp.
- 59. LOTT, Edward: James Thorne of Shebbear, 1795-1872, Shebbear: the author, 1995, [8]pp.
- 60. MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *Methodist biographical index, compiled from the manuscript collections* [by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1995, [2] + i + 90pp.
- 61. MANN, Ronald: *Moving the mountain* [the autobiography of a lay Methodist, prisoner of war, worker for Moral Re-armament, theatrical producer and painter], London: Aldersgate Productions, 1995, x + 198pp.
- 62. MILLER, Harold: *Growing up with Primitive Methodism* [in north-east Derbyshire, 1909-32], Methodist Chapel Aid Lecture, No. 5, [no place: no publisher], 1995, 44pp.
- 63. MULRYNE, T.W. & McALLISTER, William J.: Esteem: liber amicorum essays in honour of Revd Dr R.D.E. Gallagher [born 1913, celebrating his contribution to the religious, political, social and educational life of Northern Ireland], edited by T.W. Mulryne & William J. McAllister, Belfast: Methodist College Belfast, 1994, xi + 109pp.

- 64. PAWSON, John: The letters of John Pawson (Methodist itinerant, 1762-1806): volume 2, from the Conference of 1794 to the Conference of 1799, edited by John Coates Bowmer & John Ashley Vickers, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House on behalf of World Methodist Historical Society, 1995, [2] + vi + 168pp.
- 65. PAWSON, John: The letters of John Pawson (Methodist itinerant, 1762-1806): volume 3, closing years (1799-1806), edited by John Coates Bowmer & John Ashley Vickers, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House on behalf of World Methodist Historical Society, 1995, [2] + vi + 165pp.
- 66. PICKLES, H.M.: Benjamin Ingham, preacher amongst the dales of Yorkshire, the forests of Lancashire, and the fells of Cumbria: an overview of his life and connections [1712-72], Coventry: the author, 1995, 152pp.
- 67. RIDLEY, Angus: "Mary Porteous, Primitive Methodist travelling preacher" [1783-1861], Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 35, Spring 1995, pp. 14-18.
- 68. SMITH, David Andrew: "George Whitefield as inter-confessional evangelist, 1714-1770", University of Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 1992, [4] + vii + 462pp.
- 69. STUART, Hilda R.: People I've seen from behind: autobiography of a child of the First World War [born 1917, physiotherapist and Methodist], London: Avon Books, 1995, [6] + 49pp.
- 70. WEIR, Christopher: Jesse Boot of Nottingham, founder of the Boots Company [1850-1931], Nottingham: the Boots Company, 1994, 72pp.
- 71. WELCH, Charles Edwin: Spiritual pilgrim: a reassessment of the life of the Countess of Huntingdon [1707-91], Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 1995, xvi + 233pp.

See also Nos. 2, 5-6, 9-10, 15, 18-19, 35, 44, 91, 94, 102, 108, 111, 114, 127, 140.

THEOLOGY

- 72. BRYANT, Barry Edward: "John Wesley on the origins of evil", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 30, No. 1, Spring 1995, pp. 111-33.
- 73. BRYANT, Barry Edward: "John Wesley's doctrine of sin", University of London (King's College) Ph.D. thesis, 1992, xi + 329pp.
- 74. CARTER, Kelly D.: "The High Church roots of John Wesley's appeal to primitive Christianity", *Restoration Quarterly*, Vol. 37, 1995, pp. 65-79.
- 75. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: "The soteriological orientation of John Wesley's ministry to the poor", *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 50, No. 1, Spring 1995, pp. 75-91.

- 76. DABNEY, D. Lyle: "Jürgen Moltmann and John Wesley's third article theology" [Wesley's theology of the Holy Spirit and Moltmann's perspective of eschatology], *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 29, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1994, pp. 140-8.
- 77. IM, Seung-An: "John Wesley's theological anthropology: a dialectic tension between the Latin western patristic tradition (Augustine) and the Greek eastern patristic tradition (Gregory of Nyssa)", Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 1994, 381pp.
- 78. KISKER, Scott: "Justified but unregenerate? The relationship of assurance to justification and regeneration in the thought of John Wesley", *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 28, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1993, pp. 44-58.
- 79. KWAK, Ju-Hwan: "The work of the Holy Spirit in preaching, focusing on John Wesley and Karl Barth", School of Theology at Claremont D.Min. thesis, 1994, 130pp.
- 80. LIEBENBERG, Derek: "Love, sin and purity of heart in John Wesley's order of salvation", University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) M.A. dissertation, 1992, 99pp.
- 81. LONGWORTH, Allan: "The soteriology of John Wesley from 1725 to 1738, with particular reference to his sermons of that period", University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) M.A. dissertation, 1993, 74pp.
- 82. McGONIGLE, Herbert Boyd: "John Wesley, evangelical Arminian" [with special reference to his understanding of the doctrines of election and predestination], University of Keele Ph.D. thesis, 1994, 2 vol., [4] + 565pp.
- 83. McGONIGLE, Herbert Boyd: *John Wesley's doctrine of prevenient grace*, Ilkeston: printed by Moorley's Print & Publishing, published in collaboration with the Wesley Fellowship, 1995, 31pp.
- 84. McGONIGLE, Herbert Boyd: Scriptural holiness: the Wesleyan distinctive [with special reference to the theology of John Wesley], 1995 Maynard James Memorial Lecture, Weston-super-Mare: Flame Trust, 1995, 31pp.
- 85. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: "Reading [John] Wesley as a theologian", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 30, No. 1, Spring 1995, pp. 7-54.
- 86. MARINO, Bruce Rodger: "Through a glass darkly: the eschatological vision of John Wesley", Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 1994, 297pp.
- 87. NEWPORT, Kenneth G.C.: "Charles Wesley's interpretation of some biblical prophecies according to a previously unpublished letter dated 25 April 1754" [to an unknown correspondent], Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 77, No. 2, Summer 1995, pp. 31-52.
- 88. ODEN, Thomas Clark: John Wesley's scriptural Christianity: a plain exposition of his teaching on Christian doctrine, Grand Rapids: Zondervan Publishing House, 1994, 376pp.

- 89. O'MALLEY, John Steven: "Pietist influences in the eschatological thought of John Wesley and Jürgen Moltmann", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 29, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1994, pp. 127-39.
- 90. RANDELL, Ian M.: "Southport and Swanwick: contrasting movements of Methodist spirituality in inter-war England", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 50, 1995-96, pp. 1-14.
- 91. REDCLIFFE, Gary: "A pastoral perspective on the Jackson-Carman controversy, 1909-1910" [the controversy, in the Faculty of Theology, Victoria University, between George Jackson and Albert Carman over higher criticism of the Bible], *Toronto Journal of Theology*, Vol. 8, 1992, pp. 161-73.
- 92. THOMAS, Howe Octavius: "John Wesley's understanding of the theological distinction between essentials and opinions", *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXIII, 1994-95, pp. 139-48.
- 93. UNDERWOOD, Grant: "Millenarianism and popular Methodism in early nineteenth century England and Canada", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 29, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1994, pp. 81-91.

See also Nos. 22-3, 95, 101, 105, 108, 111, 122, 142.

DOCTRINE OF THE CHURCH

94. CARTER, David: "A Methodist contribution to ecclesiology" [Benjamin Gregory (1820-1900) and James Harrison Rigg (1821-1909)], *One in Christ*, Vol. XXX, 1994, pp. 161-75.

See also No. 50.

SACRAMENTS

- 95. HOSKINS, Steven T.: "Eucharist and eschatology in the writings of the Wesleys", *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 29, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1994, pp. 64-80.
- 96. WAKEFIELD, Gordon Stevens: "The Wesley hymns on the Lord's Supper (1745) in history and eucharistic theology", *Like a two-edged sword: the word of God in liturgy and history essays in honour of Canon Donald Gray*, edited by Martin R. Dudley, Norwich: Canterbury Press, 1995, pp. 139-60.
- 97. WESLEY, John & Charles: *Hymns on the Lord's Supper*, facsimile of the first edition (Bristol: Farley, 1745), with introduction by Geoffrey Wainwright, Madison: Charles Wesley Society, 1995, xiv + 153pp.
- 98. WESLEY, John & Charles: A selection of John and Charles Wesley's hymns on the Lord's Supper, with an introduction by Donald Guy Rogers, Exeter: Methodist Sacramental Fellowship, 1995, 55pp.

WORSHIP AND DEVOTION

- 99. TUCKER, Karen Beth Westerfield: "Liturgical expressions of care for the poor in the Wesleyan tradition: a case study for the ecumenical Church", *Worship*, Vol. 69, 1995, pp. 51-64.
- 100. WESLEY, Susanna, John & Charles: Hearts aflame: prayers of Susanna, John and Charles Wesley, edited by Michael D. McMullen, London: Triangle, 1995, xix + 124pp.

See also No. 124.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 101. BURCKHARDT, Friedemann W.: "Charles Wesley, ein Dichter der Liebe" [Charles Wesley, poet of love], Mitteilungen der Studiengemeinschaft für Geschichte der Evangelisch-Methodistischen Kirche, New Series, Vol. 15, No. 2, October 1994, pp. 3-32.
- 102. CENNICK, John: Life and hymns of John Cennick [reprint of the second edition (1741) of Cennick's Sacred hymns for the children of God in the days of their pilgrimage], edited [with an account of Cennick's life, 1718-55] by John R. Broome, Harpenden: Gospel Standard Trust Publications, 1988, xxxxi + 230pp.
- 103. LIGHTWOOD, James Thomas, CRISP, Alan & CLARKE, Ronald: *Hark the sound: a history of the Free Church Choir Union* [1888-1995], revised [edition], [Stratford-upon-Avon]: the Union, 1995, [24]pp.
- 104. METHODIST CHURCH MUSIC SOCIETY: 1935-1995: sixty years of the Methodist Church Music Society, Southam: Effective Publishing for the Society, 1995, 28pp.
- 105. TRIPP, David Howard: "Methodism's trinitarian hymnody: a sampling, 1780 and 1989, and some questions", *Quarterly Review: a Journal of Theological Resources for Ministry*, Vol. 14, 1994, pp. 359-85.
- 106. WATSON, John Richard: "Harlots and publicans and thieves: a note on the context of Charles Wesley's conversion hymn", *Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin*, No. 64, September 1995, pp. 5-9.
- YOUNG, Carlton R.: Music of the heart: John & Charles Wesley on music and musicians - an anthology, Carol Stream: Hope Publishing Company, 1995, xx + 227pp.

See also Nos. 2, 96-8.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

- 108. FLICK, Stephen Allen: "John William Fletcher, vicar of Madeley: a pastoral theology" [as revealed in his *Portrait of St Paul* and in his own ministerial practice], Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 1994, 465pp.
- 109. GLASS, Paul Stuart: "The history of Wesley House, Cambridge" [from its foundation in 1921], University of Leeds Ph.D. thesis, 1993, [6] + 254pp.
- 110. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander: "Practical piety or lettered learning" [theological education in British and American Methodism to the 1830s], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 50, 1995-96, pp. 83-107.

See also Nos. 57, 126.

LAY MINISTRY

- 111. BANKS, John: "Local preachers and theological change in the later nineteenth and early twentieth centuries: the impact of Arthur Samuel Peake" [1865-1929], Workaday preachers: the story of Methodist local preaching [in Great Britain], edited by Geoffrey Eden Milburn & Margaret Batty, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 1995, pp. 264-76, 333.
- 112. BATTY, Margaret: "Origins: [local preachers in] the age of Wesley", ibid., pp. 11-34, 306-9.
- 113. COLLS, Robert: "Preaching the word: Methodism and the poor" [in the nineteenth century], ibid., pp. 243-63, 328-32.
- 114. DAVIS, Angela: Called to preach: local preachers in Cornwall and their testimonies, edited by Angela Davis, Truro: Southleigh Publications, 1995, 110pp.
- 115. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "The Methodist local preacher: an occupational analysis" [eighteenth to twentieth centuries], Workaday preachers: the story of Methodist local preaching [in Great Britain], edited by Geoffrey Eden Milburn & Margaret Batty, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 1995, pp. 223-42, 324-7.
- 116. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: "Women local preachers" [in the eighteenth to twentieth centuries], ibid., pp. 165-90, 319-21.
- 117. LAMPARD, John Stuart: "Today and tomorrow" [local preachers from the 1970s to the 1990s], ibid., pp. 119-42, 317.
- 118. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander: "New ventures in hard times: local preaching from Methodist Union to the late 1960s", ibid., pp. 87-107, 316.

- 119. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: "The local preacher's role, status and training in divided Methodism, 1850-1932", ibid., pp. 57-86, 314-15.
- 120. PARKER, C. Alan: "Self help among the local preachers" [the history of the Methodist Local Preachers Mutual Aid Association from 1849], ibid., pp. 201-22, 322-3.
- 121. ROSE, Edward Alan: "Local preachers and the preaching plan" [to 1932], ibid., pp. 143-63, 318.
- 122. STACEY, John: "Local preachers and theological change: the 1960s and 1970s" [with special reference to the impact of *Doing theology: an introduction for preachers* by David Gerald Deeks, Ivor Harold Jones, Roland Wilson, Joseph Neville Ward & John Stacey (London: Local Preachers' Department of the Methodist Church, 1972)], ibid., pp. 277-91.
- 123. TURNER, John Munsey: "Years of tension and conflict, [local preachers], 1796-1850", ibid., pp. 35-56, 310-13.
- 124. WALLWORK, Charles Norman Robert: "Local preachers' recognition services" [1913-94], ibid., pp. 293-303.

See also Nos. 49, 55.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

125. WAKELING, Christopher: "The Nonconformist traditions: chapels, change and continuity", *The Victorian Church: architecture and society*, Chris Brooks & Andrew Saint, editors, Manchester: Manchester University Press, 1995, pp. 82-97.

HOME MISSIONS

- 126. GOODWIN, Charles H.: An evangelistical pastorate: the unresolved dilemma in Wesleyan concepts of ministry and church growth [in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries], Cannock: printed and produced by the author [for the] Wesley Fellowship, 1995, 25pp.
- 127. PRICE, Lynne Diane: "Faithful uncertainty: Leslie D. Weatherhead's methodology of creative evangelism", University of Birmingham Ph.D. thesis, 1995, [6]+ 325pp.

See also Nos. 2, 35, 37, 44, 52, 68, 113, 135.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

POLITICAL IMPACT

- 128. APPLEBY, Cedric J.: "Marching as to war: Cornish Methodists and the Great War" [part 2], Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association, Vol. 8, No. 5, 1995, pp. 129-38.
- 129. ENGLISH, John Cammel: "John Wesley and the rights of conscience", *Journal of Church and State*, Vol. 37, 1995, pp. 349-63.
- HANCOCK, William Charles Richards: "No compromise: Nonconformity and politics, 1893-1914", *Baptist Quarterly*, Vol. XXXVI, 1995-96, pp. 56-69.
- 131. HEMPTON, David Neil: "Evangelicalism and reform, c. 1780-1832" [with special reference to the Halévy thesis], Evangelical faith and public zeal: evangelicals and society in Britain, 1780-1980, edited by John Wolffe, London: SPCK, 1995, pp. 17-37.
- 132. WEBER, Theodore R.: "Political order in *ordo salutis*: a Wesleyan [i.e. John Wesley's] theory of political institutions", *Journal of Church and State*, Vol. 37, 1995, pp. 537-54.

See also Nos. 9, 48, 62-3, 113, 123.

SOCIAL WITNESS

- 133. MOMANY, Christopher Paul: [John] "Wesley's general rules: paradigm for postmodern ethics", *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 28, No. 1-2, Spring-Fall 1993, pp. 7-22.
- 134. SMITH, Leonard: "Unitarians and the second phase of co-operation" [a reassessment of the role of Methodist Unitarians in the beginning of the Rochdale Pioneers' Equitable Society, 1844], *Transactions of the Unitarian Historical Society*, Vol. XX, 1991-94, pp. 287-96.

See also Nos. 9, 63, 75, 99, 131.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

- 135. JUNIOR MISSION FOR ALL OF THE METHODIST CHURCH: A brief history of JMA [1812-1995], London: Junior Mission for All, [1995], 10pp.
- 136. LAWN, Tony & Sarah: Jewels from the quad: diamond jubilee celebration, 1935-1995 a living history of Culford Preparatory School, compiled and edited by Tony & Sarah Lawn, [no place]: Pingles Publishing, 1995, 201pp.
- 137. LEARY, William: Wesley Guild the first hundred years, 1896-1996: one heart, one way, one hundred, Liverpool: printed by Mersey Mirror Ltd., [1995], 63pp.

- 138. ROBERTS, Paul Leonard: "Early Methodism and the education of adults" [in eighteenth-century England], University of Manchester M.Phil. thesis, 1991, 339pp.
- 139. ROEBUCK, Stuart Walton & Joan: The happiest days: Culford Hall and School through the years a diamond jubilee publication to celebrate the School's 60th year in the park, compiled and edited by Stuart Walton & Joan Roebuck, Culford: the School, 1995, xi + 132pp.
- 140. STANLEY, Brian: "Missionary regiments for Immanuel's service: juvenile missionary organization in English Sunday schools, 1841-1865" [with special reference to the contributions of Thomas Thompson, Congregationalist, and Joseph Blake, Wesleyan Methodist], The Church and childhood: papers read at the 1993 summer meeting and the 1994 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Diana Wood, Oxford: Blackwell Publishers for the Society, 1994, pp. 391-403.

See also Nos. 16, 48, 63.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

- 141. HAAS, John William: "Eighteenth century evangelical responses to science: John Wesley's enduring legacy", *Science and Christian Belief*, Vol. 6, 1994, pp. 83-100.
- 142. OTT, Philip Wesley: "Medicine as metaphor: John Wesley on therapy of the soul", *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXIII, 1994-95, pp. 178-91.

See also Nos. 69-70.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

See Nos. 5-6, 9-10, 56, 61, 138.

LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

143. KLEIN, Phyllis Gail: "Impertinent itinerants: literary representations of radical Protestant evangelism in England, 1660-1775", University of Denver Ph.D. thesis, 1994, 401pp.

See also Nos. 68, 82, 144.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 144. BUTLER, David: Methodists and Papists: John Wesley and the Catholic Church in the eighteenth century, London: Darton, Longman & Todd, 1995, xvi + 240pp.
- 145. PAZ, Denis George: *Popular anti-Catholicism in mid-Victorian England*, Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1992, xi + 332pp.

See also Nos. 25, 38, 50, 57, 102-3.

CLIVE D. FIELD

[The compiler is indebted to the following for suggesting and/or verifying a number of references: Dr E.D. Graham, Rev Dr H.B. McGonigle, Mr E.A. Rose, Mr P.A. Thomas and Dr M. Weyer.]

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE 1996

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil.

Information Services, The University of Birmingham,
Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2TT

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1996

BIBLIOGRAPHY AND HISTORIOGRAPHY

- ELLINGWORTH, Paul: "Methodist classics reconsidered, 4: The history of the Wesleyan Methodist Missionary Society" [by George Gillanders Findlay and William West Holdsworth, London: Epworth Press, 1921-24], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 50, 1995-96, pp. 141-8.
- 2. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 1995", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 50, 1995-96, pp. 187-202.
- 3. HAWARDEN. St Deiniol's Library: Methodism: a bibliography of the present collection of material held at St Deiniol's Library, Hawarden, compiled by David J. Crozier, Hawarden: the Library, [1996], [2] + 36pp.
- 4. JOHNSON, Dale Arthur: Women and religion in Britain and Ireland: an annotated bibliography from the Reformation to 1993, Lanham: Scarecrow Press, 1995, xvi + 288pp.
- NEWTON, John Anthony: "Methodist classics reconsidered, 5: J. Ernest Rattenbury, The evangelical doctrines of Charles Wesley's hymns [London: Epworth Press, 1941] and The eucharistic hymns of John and Charles Wesley [London: Epworth Press, 1948]", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 50, 1995-96, pp. 171-4.
- 6. THORNE, Roger Frank Sidney: "Methodist classics reconsidered, 6: F. W. Bourne's *The Bible Christians: their origin and history (1815-1900)*" [London: Bible Christian Book Room, 1905], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 50, 1995-96, pp. 241-3.

See also Nos. 70, 169.

SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 7. CUNLIFFE, Norman P.: *Methodist North Lancashire District: a register of circuit plans*, compiled by Norman P. Cunliffe, second edition, [Blackpool: the compiler], 1995, [26]pp.
- 8. LLOYD, Gareth: Researching the history of a chapel at the Methodist Archives and Research Centre, Manchester: John Rylands University Library of Manchester, 1995, 7pp.
- 9. LLOYD, Gareth: Sources for women's studies in the Methodist Archives, Manchester: John Rylands University Library of Manchester, 1996, 14pp.

- 10. LLOYD, Gareth: Use of the Methodist Archives and Research Centre by family historians, Manchester: John Rylands University Library of Manchester, 1995, 8pp.
- 11. MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *The papers of the Rattenbury family, volume 2: Harold Burgoyne and John Ernest Rattenbury* [(1878-1961) and (1870-1963)], [a catalogue, compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1996, [2] + 179pp.
- 12. METHODIST HERITAGE COMMITTEE: Britain Methodist heritage, 1996: information for visitors on Methodist centres, places, points and events, Peterborough: printed by Methodist Publishing House, 1996, [2] + 25pp.
- 13. OXFORD. Westminster College: Wesley & Methodist Studies Centre: *Directory of Methodist libraries* [in the United Kingdom], Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1996, 52pp.
- 14. SHORNEY, David: Protestant Nonconformity and Roman Catholicism: a guide to sources in the Public Record Office, PRO Readers' Guide, No. 13, London: PRO Publications, 1996, x + 126pp.
- 15. STAFFORDSHIRE: Nonconformist registers of Staffordshire: Darlaston Wesleyan Methodist Chapel, baptisms, 1832-1837, burials, 1833-1837, & Wednesbury Wesleyan Methodist Circuit register, baptisms, 1795-1837, [a transcript, introduced by Peter D. Bloore], Coventry: Birmingham & Midland Society for Genealogy and Heraldry, 1996, [6] + 12 + ii + 4 + ii + [2] + 72 + vii + 5pp.
- 16. WELCH, Charles Edwin: Bedfordshire chapels and meeting houses: official registration, 1672-1901, edited by Charles Edwin Welch, Publications of the Bedfordshire Historical Record Society, Vol. 75, Bedford: the Society, 1996, x + 231pp.

See also Nos. 25-6, 50, 53, 57, 60, 62, 65, 68, 71, 75.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 17. HEMPTON, David Neil: "Methodism" [in England, 1791-1914], Nineteenth-century English religious traditions: retrospect and prospect, edited by Denis George Paz, Westport: Greenwood Press, 1995, pp. 117-41.
- 18. HEMPTON, David Neil: The religion of the people: Methodism and popular religion, c. 1750-1900, London: Routledge, 1996, xiii + 239pp.
- 19. LORD, Eric: "English Protestant religion in the 1940s, with particular reference to the Free Churches", University of Sheffield M.Phil. thesis, 1992, [7] + 315pp.

- 20. McLEOD, David Hugh: *Religion and society in England*, 1850-1914, Basingstoke: Macmillan Press, 1996, viii + 267pp.
- 21. RACK, Henry Derman: How primitive was Primitive Methodism? An examination of some characters and characteristics [with special reference to open-air preaching, the supernatural world and female preaching], Sixth Chapel Aid Lecture, 1996, York: printed by Quacks for the Englesea Brook Primitive Methodist Museum Committee, 1996, 32pp.
- 22. ROSE, Edward Alan: "Reform in Wesleyan Methodism, 1800-1850", Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 37, Spring 1996, pp. 2-7.
- 23. STREIFF, Patrick Philipp: "Der Methodismus bis 1784/1791" [in Great Britain], *Der Pietismus im achtzehnten Jahrhundert*, herausgegeben von Martin Brecht und Klaus Deppermann, Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, 1995, pp. 617-65.
- 24. WATTS, Michael Robert: *The chapel and the nation: Nonconformity and the local historian* [in England and Wales from 1532 to the present day], Helps for Students of History Series, No. 97, London: Historical Association, 1996, 46pp.
- 25. YRIGOYEN, Charles & WARRICK, Susan Eltscher: Historical dictionary of Methodism [with special reference to the United States of America], [edited by] Charles Yrigoyen & Susan Eltscher Warrick, Lanham: Scarecrow Press, 1996, xxv + 299pp.

See also Nos. 6, 14, 33, 58, 72, 147-8.

LOCAL HISTORIES

- 26. BARNES, David Russell: People of Seion: patterns of Nonconformity in Cardiganshire and Carmarthenshire in the century preceding the religious census of 1851, Llandysul: Gwasg Gomer, 1995, 186pp.
- 27. BRAKE, George Thompson: The history of the Methodist Church in the Southend and Leigh Circuit: Benfleet; Chalkwell; Great Wakering and Little Wakering; Hockley; Local preachers; New Road; Pleasant Road, Bournes Green, York Road and Branksome Road; Rochford; Thorpe Bay; Thundersley; Whittingham Avenue, Michael Tomlin Memorial, Rochford: Rochford Press for and on behalf of the Circuit, 1995-96, 11 vol., [2] + i + 19, [2] + i + 20, [2] + i + 15, [4] + 15, [2] + i + 11, [2] + i + 18, [2] + ii + 19, [2] + i + 15, [2] + ii + 26, [2] + i + 14, [4] + 16pp.
- 28. BROMLEY, Eileen: Kibworth Methodist Church: a celebration [1787-1996], Kibworth: the Church, 1996, ii + 70pp.

- 29. BROWN, James W. M.: The story of St Andrew's Methodist Church, Sholing: silver jubilee, 1994 [including a history of Methodism in Southampton in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries], Southampton: printed by the Sholing Press, [1995], 108pp.
- 30. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: "Methodists in the great Irish famine" [of the 1840s], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 3, Pt. 1, Autumn 1996, pp. 2-13.
- 31. CORRIE, Andrew: *An illustrated history of Methodism in Bramhall* [1743-1996], 2nd. revised and enlarged edition, Bramhall: Bramhall Methodist Church Council, 1996, vi + 70pp.
- 32. DAVIS, George W.: Arbroath Methodism: the story of Wesley's octagonal church, the "Totum Kirkie", 1768-1996, Arbroath: the author, 1996, [2] + ii + 62pp.
- 33. DOLAN, John: Peter's people: the story of the early Independent Methodists of Warrington and their leader, Peter Phillips to mark the bicentenary of Friars Green Church [covering the years 1796-1853], Pemberton: Independent Methodist Churches Resource Centre, 1996, [3] + 21pp.
- 34. GOODWIN, Charles Henry: "A system of aggression: motives, methods and margins of Methodist growth, with special reference to the growth of Methodism on Cannock Chase, 1776-1893", University of Wolverhampton Ph.D. thesis, 1996, 279pp.
- 35. GREEN, Simon James Donald: Religion in the age of decline: organisation and experience in industrial Yorkshire, 1870-1920 [with special reference to Halifax, Keighley and Denholme], Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1996, xv + 426pp.
- 36. HATCHER, Stephen George: "Mission alongside the poor: the Hull Primitive Methodist Circuit, 1838-52", *Epworth Review*, Vol. 23, No. 1, January 1996, pp. 96-104.
- 37. HEMPTON, David Neil: "Noisy Methodists and pious Protestants: evangelical revival and religious minorities in eighteenth-century Ireland", Amazing grace: evangelicalism in Australia, Britain, Canada and the United States, edited by George A. Rawlyk & Mark Allan Noll, Grand Rapids: Baker Books, 1993, pp. 56-72.
- 38. JEFFERY, Frederick: "Donegall Square Church and Belfast Methodism" [1756-1996], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 3, Pt. 2, Winter 1996, pp. 2-53.
- 39. LADD, Helen: Two saints in Pump Street: 200 years of Methodism in Worcester, 1796-1996, Worcester: printed by B. J. Lander & Sons Ltd., 1996, [4] + 51pp.

- 40. LE POIDEVIN, Francis: Les Capelles Methodist Church: the story of two hundred years, 1786-1986, [Les Capelles, Guernsey: the Church, 1986], vi + 65pp.
- 41. LOVELL, George, ROGERS, William Garth & SHARROCKS, Peter: *The Parchmore partnership* [the story of the Parchmore Road Methodist Church Youth and Community Centre, Croydon, 1966-89], edited by Malcolm Grundy, London: Chester House Publications, 1995, [6] + xv + [6] + 190pp.
- 42. PAPE, Ann: *Methodism in Biggleswade: first 200 years* [1795-1995], [Biggleswade: the author], 1995, 108pp.
- 43. ROBINSON, Peter: Two centuries of witness: a history of Methodism in Kingsley, Cheshire [c. 1780-1996], Kingsley: PR Business Services, 1996, 60 + [1]pp.
- 44. SHORT, Colin Charles: "The Bible Christians in Cleveland, in the North Riding" [1876-1907], Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch) Bulletin, No. 68, April 1996, pp. 3-24.
- 45. SMITH, Colin A. & NURCOMBE, Peter B.: "New life still flows . . . ": a history of Methodism in Hove to celebrate the centenary of Hove Methodist Church, 1896-1996, [Peterborough]: Methodist Publishing House on behalf of Hove Methodist Church, 1996, [4] + 95pp.
- 46. SMITH, Gregory Charles: "The knowing multitude: popular culture and the Evangelical Revival in Wiltshire, 1739-1850", University of Toronto Ph.D. thesis, 1992, xii + 740pp.

See also Nos. 7, 12, 15-16, 24, 50, 52, 55, 57, 63, 75, 135-9, 156, 158, 161, 170-1.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

- 47. COOPER, Austin: "John Wesley", John Wesley, 1703-1791: a commemorative symposium, Queens College, 23 March 1991, Melbourne: Uniting Church Historical Society, Victoria, 1991, pp. 10-19.
- 48. GOODWIN, Charles Henry: "Georgia revisited: John Wesley's revival and beyond, 1736-1739", Wesley Historical Society London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 53, Spring 1996, pp. 4-9.
- 49. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: [John] "Wesley and inclusive grammar: a note for reflection", *Sacramental Life*, Vol. 4, No. 4, 1991, pp. 40-3.
- 50. WELCH, Charles Edwin: "Charles Wesley in Cornwall, 1746" [a transcript of his journal], *Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association*, Vol. 8, No. 6, 1996, pp. 143-9.

51. WESLEY, John & WESLEY, Charles: *Songs and sermons* [selections from the prose writings of John and the hymns of Charles Wesley, with] introduction by Robert van de Weyer, London: Fount, 1996, xi + 96pp.

See also Nos. 5, 23, 67, 69, 72, 80, 82, 84, 86-8, 90-103, 105-11, 114-15, 117-18, 120-6, 128-32, 134, 140-1, 144, 152-5, 157-8, 163-7, 174-5, 177.

BIOGRAPHIES: OTHER

- 52. ASKEW, Kate: Obscure provincial lives: Tom and Hannah Townsend of Shipley [(1848-1903) and (1850-1925), Primitive Methodist laity], Wells: printed at St Andrew's Press, 1996, 88pp.
- 53. BAIRD, Thomas Charles: *Wrestling Thomas* [1914-92, recollections of a Methodist ministry in England and Zimbabwe], [edited by Darrell J. Turner], Guildford: the editor, 1996, 209pp.
- 54. BANKS, John: "Jabez Bunting" [1779-1858], Wesley Historical Society North Lancashire District Branch Bulletin, No. 24, Summer 1996, pp. 20-28.
- 55. BANKS, John: Samuel Francis Collier [1855-1921], Peterborough: Foundery Press, 1996, 39pp.
- 56. BARRITT, Gordon Emerson: *Thomas Bowman Stephenson* [1839-1912], Peterborough: Foundery Press, 1996, 39pp.
- 57. BEADLE, Lilian Margaret: This sunlight of my soul: memories of Lilian M. Beadle [of Middleton-in-Teesdale, 1918-94], [edited by Mary Lowes], Middleton-in-Teesdale: printed by P. R. Services, 1995, [4] + 90pp.
- 58. BECKERLEGGE, Oliver Aveyard: "The three expelled" [James Everett (1784-1872), Samuel Dunn (1798-1882) and William Griffith (1806-83)], Peterborough: Foundery Press, 1996, 35pp.
- 59. BINFIELD, John Clyde Goodfellow: "An optimism of grace: the spirituality of some Wesleyan kinswomen" [with special reference to three members of the Pocock family, Maud Mary Pocock (1859-1936), Jessie Mabel Pocock (1860-1932) and Jane Annie McAulay], Sainthood revisioned: studies in hagiography & biography, edited by John Clyde Goodfellow Binfield, Sheffield: Sheffield Academic Press, 1995, pp. 67-91.
- 60. BLUNDRED, Frederick: From earthenware to China: some memoirs of Rev Frederick Blundred [1912-91, with special reference to his ministry in China, 1941-44], edited and completed by Marjorie Blundred, Market Weighton: the editor, 1996, [2] + iv + 177pp.
- 61. BURGE, Janet: Women preachers in community: Sarah Ryan, Sarah Crosby, Mary Bosanquet [(1724-68), (1729-1804), (1739-1815)], Peterborough: Foundery Press, 1996, 35pp.

- 62. CENNICK, John: Extracts from the journals of John Cennick, Moravian evangelist [1718-55], edited by J. H. Cooper, Glengormley: Moravian History Magazine, [1996], 64 + [1]pp.
- 63. CLARKSON, George Edward: George Whitefield and Welsh Calvinistic Methodism, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1996, iv + 148pp.
- 64. EVENS, George Bramwell: Romany returns: remembering the Rev G. Bramwell Evens, "Romany of the B.B.C." [1884-1943, comprising extracts from his published writings, edited, with biographical introduction and afterword, by] Guy Loveridge, [Huddersfield]: Douglas Loveridge Publications, 1995, 139pp.
- 65. FORTESCUE, Edgar Cedric Anderson: *Methodist memories of a settmaker's son* [born 1903], Nantwich: Wesley Historical Society Publishing Office, 1995, v + 14pp.
- 66. FROST, Brian: Goodwill on fire: Donald Soper's life and mission [from 1903], London: Hodder & Stoughton, 1996, x + 324pp.
- 67. GUY, David: "The influence of John Wesley on William & Catherine Booth", *Wesley pieces: conference and other papers*, 1995, Shearsby: Wesley Fellowship, 1996, pp. 16-26.
- 68. HALL, Thomas: "My story" [recollections of a Methodist local preacher, born 1922], Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin, No. 65, March 1996, pp. 23-30.
- 69. HINDMARSH, Douglas Bruce: John Newton and the English evangelical tradition between the conversions of Wesley and Wilberforce [including Newton's relations with John Wesley and the Methodists], Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1996, xvii + 366pp.
- 70. JONES, Ivor Harold: "Profile: Morna D. Hooker-Stacey" [born 1931, with a bibliography of her writings], *Epworth Review*, Vol. 23, No. 2, May 1996, pp. 19-27.
- 71. KYLE, James S.: *Mayhem, mission and ministry* [autobiography of a Methodist minister, born 1938], [Bude: the author], 1995, [2] + 109pp.
- 72. LAWSON, Kenneth E.: "Who founded Methodism? [John] Wesley's dependence upon [George] Whitefield in the eighteenth-century English revival", *Reformation & Revival Journal*, Vol. 4, No. 3, 1995, pp. 39-58.
- 73. LONGWORTH, Allan: *William Grimshaw* [1708-63], Peterborough: Foundery Press, 1996, 31pp.
- 74. PARKES, William: "Elizabeth Ann Evans Dinah Morris [1776-1848]: her Derby Faith portrait", *Wesley pieces: conference and other papers*, 1995, Shearsby: Wesley Fellowship, 1996, pp. 9-15.

- 75. SANDERS, Maurice H.: *Memories of Methodism* [in Eaton Bray in the twentieth century], Eaton Bray: the author, 1995, 44pp.
- 76. TRAVELL, John Charles: "Psychology and ministry, with special reference to the life, work and influence of Leslie Dixon Weatherhead" [1893-1976], University of Sheffield Ph.D. thesis, 1996, [3] + 477pp.
- 77. TYSON, John Rodger: "Lady Huntingdon's reformation" [Selina Hastings, Countess of Huntingdon (1707-91), as religious reformer], *Church History*, Vol. 64, 1995, pp. 580-93.
- 78. WAKELIN, Michael: *J. Arthur Rank: the man behind the gong* [1888-1972], Oxford: Lion Publishing, 1996, 255pp.

See also Nos. 4, 9-11, 15, 18, 33, 84, 95, 104, 110, 137, 142, 145, 150, 159, 169, 176.

THEOLOGY

- 79. BEBBINGTON, David William: "The holiness movements in British and Canadian Methodism in the late nineteenth century", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 50, 1995-96, pp. 203-28.
- 80. CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: [John] "Wesley's use of the Church Fathers", *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 50-51, Fall 1995-Spring 1996, pp. 57-70.
- 81. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: "Sanctification as lived by early Methodist women" [in eighteenth-century England], *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXIV, 1995-96, pp. 90-103.
- 82. COBB, John Boswell: *Grace and responsibility: a Wesleyan theology for today* [a reading of John Wesley's theology from the perspective of contemporary United Methodism], Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1995, 192pp.
- 83. DAVIES, Daniel Horton Marlais: Worship and theology in England: VI. Crisis and creativity, 1965-present, Grand Rapids: William B. Eerdmans Publishing Company, 1996, viii + 286pp.
- 84. GIFFIN, John: "Scriptural standards in religion: John Wesley's letters to William Law and James Hervey", *Studia Biblica et Theologica*, Vol. 16, 1988, pp.143-68.
- 85. GOODWIN, Charles Henry: "The religion of feeling: Wesleyan Catholicism" [the magical and morbid religious consciousness of eighteenth-century Methodism], *History Today*, Vol. 46, No. 10, October 1996, pp. 44-9.
- 86. GREATHOUSE, William M.: "John Wesley's view of the last things", *The second coming: a Wesleyan approach to the doctrine of last things*, H. Ray Dunning, editor, Kansas City: Beacon Hill Press, 1995, pp. 139-60.

- 87. HALL, Thor: "Tradition criticism: a new view of [John] Wesley", *Inaugurating the Leroy A. Martin Distinguished Professorship of Religious Studies*, Chattanooga: University of Tennessee at Chattanooga, 1987, pp. 6-23.
- 88. HALL, Thor: [John] "Wesley og Hans Kvinner", Teologisk Forum, Vol. 2, No. 2, 1988, pp. 43-66.
- 89. HATCHER, Stephen George: "The Primitive Methodist experience of holiness", Wesley pieces: conference and other papers, 1995, Shearsby: Wesley Fellowship, 1996, pp. 27-35.
- 90. JOHNSON, Walter Stanley: "John Wesley's concept of enthusiasm", *Kardia*, Vol. 3, 1988, pp. 27-38.
- 91. JONES, Scott Jameson: John Wesley's conception and use of scripture, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1995, 268pp.
- 92. KÄLLSTAD, Thorvald E.: "John Wesley och Mystiken", Teologisk Forum, Vol. 2, No. 2, 1988, pp. 7-42.
- 93. KNIGHT, Henry Hawthorn: "From Aldersgate to Azusa: [John] Wesley and the renewal of pentecostal spirituality", *Journal of Pentecostal Theology*, No. 8, April 1996, pp. 82-98.
- 94. KWON, Tae Hyoung: "John Wesley's doctrine of prevenient grace: its impact on contemporary missiological dialogue", Temple University Ph.D. thesis, 1996, 239pp.
- 95. LAMBERT, Byron: "Experience: differing semantic worlds" [of John Wesley and Alexander Campbell], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 30, No. 1, Spring 1995, pp. 134-53.
- 96. LUBY, Daniel Joseph: "The perceptibility of grace in the theology of John Wesley: a Roman Catholic consideration", Pontificia Studiorum Universitas a Sancto Thoma Aquinate in urbe Ph.D. thesis, 1994, ii + 245pp.
- 97. MACCORMACK, James T.: "The forgotten notes of John Wesley", *Irish Biblical Studies*, Vol. 8, 1986, pp. 22-42.
- 98. MAYO, Harold Jonathan: "John Wesley and the Christian East: on the subject of Christian perfection", St Vladimir's Orthodox Theological Seminary Master's thesis, 1980, 69pp.
- 99. MEISTAD, Tore: John Wesley's theology of salvation as a model for social change, Alta: Department of Religion, Alta College of Education, [1992], 26pp.

- 100. MEISTAD, Tore: "Martin Luther and John Wesley on the Sermon on the Mount", Context: Festskrift til Peder Johan Borgen, essays in honour of Peder Johan Borgen, redigert av Peter Wilhelm Bockmann & Roald E. Kristiansen, [Trondheim]: Tapir, 1987, pp. 137-51.
- 101. MEISTAD, Tore: To be a Christian in the world: Martin Luther's and John Wesley's interpretation of the Sermon on the Mount, Oslo: Norsk Forlagsselskap, 1989, x + 537pp.
- 102. MOORE, Don Marselle: "Immediate perceptual knowledge of God: a study in the epistemology of John Wesley", Syracuse University M.A. thesis, 1993, viii + 140pp.
- 103. NETTLES, Thomas Julian: "John Wesley's contention with Calvinism: interactions then and now", *The grace of God, the bondage of the will*, edited by Thomas Robert Schreiner & Bruce A. Ware, Grand Rapids: Baker Books, 1995, Vol. 2, pp. 297-332.
- 104. NEWPORT, Kenneth G.C.: "Methodists and the millennium: eschatological expectation and the interpretation of biblical prophecy in early British Methodism" [with special reference to Joseph Sutcliffe (1762-1856), James Kershaw (?1730-97) and Thomas Taylor (1738-1816)], Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 78, No. 1, Spring 1996, pp. 103-22.
- 105. PARR, Walter Lamoyne: "John Wesley's *Thoughts upon necessity* in his search for the middle verity" [between reason and religion, with special reference to his teachings on freewill and entire sanctification], University of Aberdeen Ph.D. thesis, 1994, vii + 309pp.
- 106. RUNYON, Theodore H.: "A new look at experience" [orthodoxy, orthopraxy and orthopathy according to John Wesley], *Drew Gateway*, Vol. 57, No. 3, Fall 1987, pp. 44-55.
- 107. TURNER, John Munsey: "John Wesley, pragmatic theologian", Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 37, Spring 1996, pp. 8-15.
- 108. WAKEFIELD, Gordon Stevens: "Traditions of spiritual guidance: John Wesley and the Methodist system", *The Way*, Vol. 31, 1991, pp. 69-91.
- 109. WICKERSHAM, Ruth Carolyn: "The rhetoric of John Wesley's sermons: the logic of the heart", Northern Illinois University Ph.D. thesis, 1995, 302pp.
- 110. YOUNG, Norman: "[John] Wesley and [John Henry] Newman on conscience and tradition: a contribution to ecumenical dialogue", The quadrilog: tradition and the future of ecumenism essays in honour of George H. Tavard, Kenneth Hagen, editor, Collegeville: Liturgical Press, 1994, pp. 110-28.

SACRAMENTS

- 111. JOHNSON, Susanne: "John Wesley on the duty of constant communion: the eucharist as a means of grace for today", Wesleyan spirituality in contemporary theological education, Nashville: General Board of Higher Education and Ministry, United Methodist Church, 1987, pp. 25-46.
- 112. NEWTON, John Anthony: "The eucharist in [British] Methodism" [1935-95], Methodist Sacramental Fellowship Bulletin, No. 125, 1996, pp. 6-16.
- 113. ROGERS, Donald Guy: "The background to and the history of the Methodist Sacramental Fellowship" [1935-95], *Methodist Sacramental Fellowship Bulletin*, No. 125, 1996, pp. 17-22.
- 114. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: "Our elder brethren join: the Wesleys' hymns on the Lord's Supper and the patristic revival in England", *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 1, 1994, pp. 5-31.

See also Nos. 5, 49, 118.

LITURGY AND WORSHIP

- 115. COE, Bufford William: *John Wesley and marriage* [with special reference to a comparison of the liturgy for matrimony in the Book of Common Prayer (1662) and Wesley's *The Sunday service of the Methodists in North America* (1784)], Bethlehem, Pa.: Lehigh University Press, 1996, 177pp.
- 116. GEORGE, Alfred Raymond: "From *The Sunday service* [1784] to 'The Sunday service' [1975]: Sunday morning worship in British Methodism" [with special reference to the period from 1932 to 1975], *The Sunday service of the Methodists: twentieth-century worship in worldwide Methodism studies in honor of James F. White*, edited by Karen Beth Westerfield Tucker, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1996, pp. 31-52, 357-9.
- 117. LAWSON, John: "Charles Wesley: a man of the Prayer-Book", Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society, Vol. 1, 1994, pp. 85-117 and Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 72, March 1996, pp. 1-21.
- 118. LLOYD, Gareth: "Charles Wesley and Methodist religious life, 1750-1775: the manuscript sources" [in the John Rylands University Library of Manchester], *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 1, 1994, pp. 33-45.
- 119. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander: "Changing patterns of worship in British Wesleyan Methodism, 1780-1828", *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 1, 1994, pp. 47-65.

- 120. TUCKER, Karen Beth Westerfield: "Form and freedom: John Wesley's legacy for Methodist worship" [with special reference to his *The Sunday service of the Methodists in North America*, 1784], *The Sunday service of the Methodists: twentieth-century worship in worldwide Methodism studies in honor of James F. White*, edited by Karen Beth Westerfield Tucker, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1996, pp. 17-30, 354-7.
- 121. TUCKER, Karen Beth Westerfield: "John Wesley's Prayer Book revision [The Sunday service of the Methodists in North America, 1784]: the text in context", Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society, Vol. 1, 1994, pp. 119-35 and Methodist History, Vol. XXXIV, 1995-96, pp. 230-47.
- 122. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: "Worship according to [John] Wesley", *Australian Journal of Liturgy*, Vol. 3, 1991, pp. 5-13.

See also Nos. 83, 134.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 123. ANDREWS, John Samuel: "John Wesley and the translation of German hymns", *Wesley pieces: conference and other papers, 1995*, Shearsby: Wesley Fellowship, 1996, pp. 36-42.
- 124. BERGER, Teresa: Theology in hymns? A study of the relationship of doxology and theology according to "A collection of hymns for the use of the people called Methodists" (1780) [translated from Theologie in Hymnen? (Altenberge: Telos Verlag, 1989)], Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1995, 221pp.
- 125. CARTER, David: "Church and praise in the hymnody of the Wesleys" [with special reference to Methodist ecclesiology], *Sobornost*, Vol. 18, No. 1, 1996, pp. 30-47.
- 126. DARSEY, Steven: "John Wesley as hymn and tune editor: the evidence of Charles Wesley's *Jesu, lover of my soul* and Martin Madan's *Hotham*", *The Hymn*, Vol. 47, No. 1, January 1996, pp. 17-24.
- 127. JEFFERY, Frederick: "Four Methodist hymnbooks, 1780, 1904, 1933, 1983", Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 3, Pt. 1, Autumn 1996, pp. 14-19.
- 128. WATSON, John Richard: "Biblical text and metaphor in Charles Wesley's hymns" [reprinted from *Parole biblique et inspiration littéraire*, Paris: Université Paris-Nord, 1989], *Hymnology Annual*, Vol. 3, 1993, pp. 193-203.
- 129. WATSON, John Richard: "Charles Wesley: the richness of hymnody" [with special reference to the density of his writing, his distinctive compression of thought and image], *Methodist Sacramental Fellowship Bulletin*, No. 125, 1996, pp. 48-59.

130. WESLEY, Charles & WESLEY, Samuel Junior: *Hymns on the great festivals and other occasions*, music by John Frederick Lampe, facsimile of the first edition (London: M. Cooper, 1746), with introduction by Carlton R. Young, Frank Baker, Robin Alan Leaver & Steven T. Kimbrough, Madison: Charles Wesley Society, 1996, 47 + [2] + 66pp.

See also Nos. 5, 51, 114, 155, 169.

CHURCH POLITY

- 131. HUNSICKER, David Stuart: "John Wesley: father of today's small group concept?", *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 31, No. 1, Spring 1996, pp. 192-211.
- 132. MILLER, Kenneth H.: "The Church and its discipline in the thought of John Wesley", *Evangelical Journal*, Vol. 13, No. 2, Fall 1995, pp. 63-73.

See also No. 108.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

- 133. ALLISON, Timothy Roy: "An historical cohort study of Methodist ministers [British Wesleyan and Primitive Methodist ministers born in 1850-54 and 1880-84], examining lifespan and socioeconomic status", University of Manchester M.Sc. thesis, 1995, 115pp.
- 134. BURDON, Adrian: "Ordination in British Methodism" [from John Wesley to the present day], *Studia Liturgica*, Vol. 25, 1995, pp. 151-73.

See also No. 21.

LAY MINISTRY

- 135. BIRKBECK, John Douglas: Called to witness: memories of Methodist local preaching in North Westmorland [in the late nineteenth and twentieth centuries], edited by John Douglas Birkbeck, Kirkby Stephen: Kirkby Stephen, Appleby and Tebay Methodist Circuit, [1996], [2] + 21pp.
- 136. DEWS, David Colin: Ranters, revivalists, radicals, reformers and revolutionaries: a celebration of Methodist local preaching in Yorkshire [in the eighteenth to twentieth centuries], Leeds: Leeds Methodist District, 1996, [6] + 74 + [10]pp.
- 137. REASBECK, Donald: *Not ashamed: local preachers in Doncaster, 1796-1996*, edited by Donald Reasbeck, Doncaster: Hexpress Publications, 1996, 116pp.

See also Nos. 4, 9, 56, 61, 65, 68.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

138. JONES, Anthony: *Welsh chapels*, revised and expanded edition, Stroud: Alan Sutton Publishing in association with National Museums & Galleries of Wales, 1996, xiv + 146pp.

See also Nos. 8, 12, 16, 26.

HOME MISSIONS

- 139. GLEN, Robert: "Anatomy of a religious revival: Stockport Methodists in the 1790s", *Manchester Region History Review*, Vol. 10, 1996, pp. 3-13.
- 140. GOODWIN, Charles Henry: "John Wesley: revival and revivalism, 1736-1768", *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 31, No. 1, Spring 1996, pp. 171-89.
- 141. GOODWIN, Charles Henry: *The Methodist pentecost: the Wesleyan holiness revival of 1758-1763*, Cannock: the author, 1996, [2] + 38pp.
- 142. PRICE, Lynne Diane: Faithful uncertainty: Leslie D. Weatherhead's methodology of creative evangelism, Frankfurt am Main: Peter Lang, 1996, 260pp.

See also Nos. 21, 37, 55, 76.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

- 143. BENNETT, Christi-An C.: "The development of the idea of mission in British Wesleyan thought, 1784-1914", University of Manchester Ph.D. thesis, 1995, 324pp.
- 144. BENNETT, Christi-An C.: "John Wesley: founder of a missionary Church?", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 50, 1995-96, pp. 159-70, 229-36.
- 145. VICKERS, John Ashley: "One-man band: Thomas Coke and the origins of Methodist missions" [1760-1814], Methodist History, Vol. XXXIV, 1995-96, pp. 135-47.

See also Nos. 1, 11, 53, 60, 71, 94, 175

POLITICAL IMPACT

- 146. HEMPTON, David Neil: Religion and political culture in Britain and Ireland, from the Glorious Revolution to the decline of empire, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1996, xii + 191pp.
- 147. MEWS, Stuart Paul: "Methodism and the First World War", Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 71, October 1995, pp. 1-16.
- 148. PUGSLEY, David Philip: "The Great War and Methodism: the assimilation of Dissent?", University of Birmingham M.Phil. thesis, 1995, [3] + vi + 199pp.
- 149. SCOTLAND, Nigel Adrian D.: "The role of Methodism in the Chartist movement" [1837-54], *Themelios*, Vol. 22, No. 1, October 1996, pp. 37-46.
- 150. WALLACE, Jonathan Charles: "The political career of Walter Runciman, 1st Viscount Runciman of Doxford (1870-1949)", University of Newcastle-upon-Tyne Ph.D. thesis, 1995, 392pp.

See also Nos. 18, 19, 66, 160, 162.

SOCIAL WITNESS

- 151. BLACK, David Macleod: A place for exploration: the story of the Westminster Pastoral Foundation, 1969-1990, London: the Foundation, 1991, 122pp.
- 152. CLEMONS, James Thomas: "John Wesley's view of suicide in its cultural context", *Quarterly Review: A Journal of Theological Resources for Ministry*, Vol. 16, 1996, pp. 135-49.
- 153. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: "The *Imitatio Christi* and the Great Commandment: virtue and obligation in [John] Wesley's ministry with the poor", *The portion of the poor: good news to the poor in the Wesleyan tradition*, edited by Merrill Douglas Meeks, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1995, pp. 49-63, 177-8.
- 154. HYNSON, Leon Orville: "[John] Wesley, [Theodore] Jennings and the poor" [review article of Theodore Wesley Jennings, *Good news to the poor: John Wesley's evangelical economics*, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1990], Evangelical Journal, Vol. 13, 1995, pp.39-44.
- 155. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: "Charles Wesley and the poor" [with special reference to his poetry], *The portion of the poor: good news to the poor in the Wesleyan tradition*, edited by Merrill Douglas Meeks, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1995, pp. 147-67, 188-90.

156. MYCOCK, David C.: Eighty years onward, 1916-1996: to commemorate the 80th anniversary of the opening of Abbot Hall, Kents Bank, Grange-over-Sands as the first Wesley Guild guest house, Liverpool: printed and produced by Mersey Mirror Ltd., 1996, 68pp.

See also Nos. 30, 41, 56, 66, 99, 115.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

- 157. BAILEY, John Martin: "Children in the thought and theology of the Rev John Wesley, M.A., 1703-1791", University of Exeter M.A., thesis, 1995, 121 + [15]pp.
- 158. BISHOP, Michael: [John] "Wesley's four schools at Kingswood", *Issues in education: some Methodist perspectives*, edited by Timothy Stuart Alexander-Macquiban, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1996, pp. 41-61.
- 159. CARTER, David: "Against the tide? James Harrison Rigg [1821-1909] and education", *Issues in education: some Methodist perspectives*, edited by Timothy Stuart Alexander-Macquiban, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1996, pp. 77-95.
- 160. GIBBS, John Morel: "Methodist influence on national education policy" [in the nineteenth and twentieth centuries], *Issues in education: some Methodist perspectives*, edited by Timothy Stuart Alexander-Macquiban, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1996, pp. 63-75.
- 161. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: "Bourne College: a Primitive Methodist educational venture" [1876-1928], Protestant Nonconformists and the West Midlands of England: papers presented at the first conference of the Association of Denominational Historical Societies and Cognate Libraries, edited by Alan Philip Frederick Sell, Keele: Keele University Press, 1996, pp. 135-65.
- 162. SMITH, John T.: "The Wesleyans, the Romanists and the Education Act of 1870", *Recusant History*, Vol. 23, 1996-97, pp. 127-42.
- 163. TRANTER, Donald: "John Wesley and the education of children", *Issues in education: some Methodist perspectives*, edited by Timothy Stuart Alexander-Macquiban, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1996, pp. 15-40.

See also Nos. 41, 56.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

- 164. GADSBY, Joseph Gordon: Rev John Wesley, M.A.: holistic healing, electrotherapy and complementary medicine, Loughborough: Teamprint, 1996, 56pp.
- 165. HAAS, John William: "John Wesley's vision of science in the service of Christ", Perspectives on Science and Christian Faith, Vol. 47, 1995, pp. 234-43.
- 166. MALONY, Henry Newton: "John Wesley and the eighteenth-century therapeutic uses of electricity", *Perspectives on Science and Christian Faith*, Vol. 47, 1995, pp. 244-54.
- 167. MALONY, Henry Newton: "John Wesley's *Primitive physick:* an 18th-century health psychology", *Journal of Health Psychology*, Vol. 1, 1996, pp. 147-59.

See also Nos. 64, 76, 151.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

- 168. DAVIE, Donald Alfred: Essays in Dissent: church, chapel and the Unitarian conspiracy [reprinted lectures and essays on Nonconformity in England in the eighteenth to twentieth centuries, with special reference to its literary aspects], Manchester: Carcanet, 1995, vii + 264pp.
- 169. HARRIS, Maureen Elizabeth: "The drama, poetry and hymns of Fred Pratt Green: a bibliographic and critical study", University of Durham Ph.D. thesis, 1995, 2 vol., x + 215 + 250pp.
- 170. HARVEY, John: *The art of piety: the visual culture of Welsh Nonconformity* [in the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries], Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 1995, ix + 102pp.

See also Nos. 64, 70, 78.

PHYSICAL OPPOSITION

171. GOODWIN, Charles Henry: "Vile or reviled? The causes of the anti-Methodist riots at Wednesbury between May 1743 and April 1744 in the light of New England revivalism", *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXV, 1996-97, pp. 14-27.

LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

- 172. ROGAL, Samuel J.: "The Methodist connection in Charlotte Bronte's *Shirley*", *VIJ: Victorians Institute Journal*, Vol. 10, 1981-82, pp. 1-13.
- 173. WORTH, Andrew: "Credulity, superstition and fanaticism: a medley" [William Hogarth's anti-Methodist print of 1762], Wesley Historical Society London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 54, Autumn 1996, pp. 19-28.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 174. FORWARD, Martin Howard Frank: "Pure, universal love thou art: God, Christ and the world's religions" [with special reference to the writings of John and Charles Wesley], *Pure, universal love: reflections on the Wesleys and inter-faith dialogue*, edited by Timothy Stuart Alexander-Macquiban, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1995, pp. 45-61.
- 175. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander: [John] "Wesley's practice of inter-faith love" [with special reference to his attitudes to Roman Catholicism and to overseas missions], *Pure, universal love: reflections on the Wesleys and inter-faith dialogue*, edited by Timothy Stuart Alexander-Macquiban, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1995, pp. 33-43.
- 176. NEWPORT, Kenneth G.C.: "Early Methodism and the French Prophets: some new evidence" [with special reference to the case of Mary Lavington, 1739], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 50, 1995-96, pp. 127-40.
- 177. WHALING, Frank: [John] "Wesley's premonitions of inter-faith discourse", *Pure, universal love: reflections on the Wesleys and inter-faith dialogue*, edited by Timothy Stuart Alexander-Macquiban, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1995, pp. 15-31.

See also Nos. 62-3, 67, 69, 85, 96, 110, 117, 162.

CLIVE D. FIELD

[The compiler is indebted to the following for suggesting and/or verifying a number of individual references: Dr T. R. Allison, Rev Dr C. H. Goodwin, Dr J. T. D. Hall, Dr L. Madden, Mr I. R. Mowat, Dr P. B. Nockles, Miss C. L. Penney, Mr E. A. Rose, and Mr J. P. Tuck. He is also grateful to Dr K. J. Collins whose "A Wesley bibliography" site on the World Wide Web pointed the compiler in the direction of a number of items which had been inadvertently omitted from previous bibliographies in this series.]

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE 1997

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil.
Information Services, The University of Birmingham,
Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2TT

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1997

BIBLIOGRAPHY AND HISTORIOGRAPHY

- 1. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 1996', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 51, 1997-98, pp. 53-71.
- 2. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'The 1851 religious census of Great Britain: a bibliographical guide for local and regional historians', *Local Historian*, Vol. 27, 1997, pp. 194-217.
- 3. LANCASHIRE COUNTY LIBRARY: The sacred annals speak: Methodist history in Lancashire County Library local studies collections a bibliography, compiled by Judith Swarbrick, Preston: Lancashire County Council Library, Museums and Arts Committee, 1996, [22]pp.
- 4. [VICKERS, John Ashley]: Methodism and the Wesleys: a reader's guide, fourth edition, revised, [Emsworth]: WMHS Publications, 1996, 8pp.
- 5. VICKERS, John Ashley: 'Recent American Methodist scholarship: a review article', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 24, No. 3, July 1997, pp. 118-23.

See also Nos. 36, 68.

SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 6. DERBYSHIRE RECORD OFFICE: A guide to the holdings of Nonconformist registers in the Derbyshire Record Office, [Matlock]: Derbyshire County Council, 1996, 60pp.
- 7. DORSET COUNTY ARCHIVES SERVICE: A guide to the location of Dorset Nonconformist & Roman Catholic registers, [Dorchester]: Dorset County Council, 1995, 30pp.
- 8. LLOYD, Gareth: Index of obituaries of members of the Wesleyan Methodist Association, 1838-1857, and of the United Methodist Free Church from 1857-1907 [appearing in the connexional magazines], Manchester: John Rylands University Library of Manchester, 1993, [2] + 51pp.
- 9. MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *The papers of the Rattenbury family, volume 3: Harold Burgoyne Rattenbury*, [a catalogue, compiled by Gareth Lloyd], Manchester: the Library, [1997], [1] + iii + 164pp.

- MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: The Wesley Guild manuscript collection, [a catalogue, compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1996, [1] + 5pp.
- 11. METHODIST HERITAGE COMMITTEE: Britain Methodist heritage, 1997: information for visitors on Methodist centres, places, points and events, Peterborough: printed by Methodist Publishing House, 1997, 29pp.

See also Nos. 2, 35, 37, 44, 47, 72, 99, 123.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 12. HYLSON-SMITH, Kenneth: *The Churches in England from Elizabeth I to Elizabeth II: volume II, 1689-1833*, London: SCM Press, 1997, xvii + 398pp.
- 13. MASER, Frederick Ernest: 'The movement that launched a Church', Lectures on several occasions, No. 1, Dallas: Center for Methodist Studies, Bridwell Library, Perkins School of Theology, Southern Methodist University, 1997, pp. 5-23.
- 14. THORNE, Roger Frank Sidney: 'All together now! The United Methodist Church, 1907-1932', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 51, 1997-98, pp. 73-95.

See also Nos. 56, 62.

LOCAL HISTORIES

- 15. ASHTON, Wilfred: *The story of Methodism in Uppermill*, [Uppermill: the Methodist Church, 1996], 66pp.
- 16. BERWICK METHODIST CHURCH: In Wesley's footsteps: the bicentenary of Berwick Methodist Church, 1797-1997, Berwick: the Church, 1997, 84pp.
- 17. BURROWS, Howard: 'Religious provision and practice in some mainly rural poor law districts of the lowland Marches, 1815-1914', Council for National Academic Awards (Wolverhampton Polytechnic) Ph.D. thesis, 1991, 2 vol., vi + 531 + cxiipp.
- 18. CHARLTON, Tamsin: 'Methodism, mining and popular culture in Camborne, Redruth and Gwennap, 1800-1851', University of York B.A. dissertation, 1996, [2] + ii + 64pp.
- 19. DEWS, David Colin: 'Leeds and the Methodist New Connexion', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 51, 1997-98, pp. 96-103, 117-25.

- 20. HANDLEY, Edna G.: Travelling on: the continuing story of Methodism in Solihull [1842-1997], Warwick: printed by Warwick Printing Co., 1997, 96pp.
- 21. JAFFE, James Alan: 'Religion, gender and education in a Durham parish during the early nineteenth century' [Whickham, 1835], *Journal of Ecclesiastical History*, Vol. 48, 1997, pp. 282-301.
- 22. McPHAIL, John Alexander: 'Religious attendance and provision in Birmingham and the Black Country and the surrounding rural areas during the mid-nineteenth century', University of Wolverhampton Ph.D. thesis, 1995, [6] + 375pp.
- 23. MARRIOTT, Barbara: Wesleyans in Wimborne, from their beginnings until 1966, Wimborne: the author, 1996, 94pp.
- 24. PRITCHARD, John B.: Methodism in Heanor: the first 200 years [1797-1997], Ilkeston: printed by Moorley's Print & Publishing, [1997], 80pp.
- 25. RANKIN, Stephen Wendell: 'Methodism and Manchester: foundations for cultural change, 1740-1820', Northwestern University Ph.D. thesis, 1997, x + 274pp.
- 26. ROSE, Edward Alan and SMITH, Eric: Wilmslow Methodist Church: the first 200 years [1766-1997], [Wilmslow: the Church, 1997], [4] + 64pp.
- 27. SHEPHERDSON, Colin and others: A list and brief details of chapels in the Alford [Barton-on-Humber, Boston, Bourne, Brigg, Coningsby, Epworth and Crowle, Grantham, Horncastle and Bardney, Market Rasen and Caistor, Scunthorpe, Sleaford, Spalding, Spilsby] Circuit, past and present, [Boston: Colin Shepherdson], 1996-97, 14 vol., [9] + [8] + [14] + [6] + [11] + [6] + [11] + [10] + [12] + [12] + [12] + [10] + [10] + [8]pp.
- 28. WEBBER, Martin: 'The appeal of Methodism in West Cornwall, 1743-1851', University of York B.A. dissertation, 1994, [1] + viii + 58pp.
- 29. WOODCOCK, David Leon: 'Christ is our cornerstone': Methodism in Alton from the 1840s to the present, Alton: Alton Methodist Church, 1996, vi + 70pp.
- 30. WOODING, Susan Frazer: 'The place of Methodism in Macclesfield, 1791-1851', University of Birmingham B.A. dissertation, 1976, [3] + 92pp.

See also Nos. 2-3, 6-7, 11, 39, 46-7, 49-52, 58-60, 67, 69, 71, 103, 105, 109-12, 120, 122, 125, 128, 131-2, 138.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

- 31. ABELOVE, Henry Diamond: 'John Wesley's plagiarism of Samuel Johnson and its contemporary reception', *Huntington Library Quarterly*, Vol. 59, 1997, pp. 73-9.
- 32. ALTON, David: Signs of contradiction: twelve outstanding people who changed our world [including John Wesley], London: Hodder & Stoughton, 1996, [8] + 246pp.
- 33. BROWN, Raymond: *Four spiritual giants* [including John Wesley in his *Journal*], Eastbourne: Kingsway Publications, 1997, 218pp.
- HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'John Wesley's principles and practice of preaching', Lectures on several occasions, No. 1, Dallas: Center for Methodist Studies, Bridwell Library, Perkins School of Theology, Southern Methodist University, 1997, pp. 25-51.
- 35. OLLESON, Philip: 'The Samuel Wesley letters edition: a report of work in progress', *Irish musical studies*, 5: the Maynooth International Musicological Conference, 1995 selected proceedings, part two, edited by Patrick F. Devine and Harry White, Blackrock: Four Courts Press, 1996, pp. 321-35.
- 36. RACK, Henry Derman: 'John Wesley and his early biographers' [to 1830], Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 39, Spring 1997, pp. 2-15.
- 37. WESLEY, Susanna: Susanna Wesley: the complete writings, edited by Charles Isaac Wallace, New York: Oxford University Press, 1997, xv + 504pp.

See also Nos. 4, 74, 76-9, 82-4, 86-7, 89-98, 100, 102, 108, 112, 117-19, 121, 128-30, 136.

BIOGRAPHIES: CONTEMPORARIES OF THE WESLEYS

- 38. BROWN, Dorothy Eugenia Sherman: 'Selina, the Countess of Huntingdon, leader of the first dissenting Methodists', Southern Methodist University M.A. thesis, 1986, xiii + 132pp.
- 39. COOK, Faith: *William Grimshaw of Haworth*, Edinburgh: Banner of Truth Trust, 1997, xv + 342pp.
- 40. NEWPORT, Kenneth G.C.: 'George Bell, prophet and enthusiast', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXV, 1996-97, pp. 95-105.
- 41. ROGAL, Samuel J.: A biographical dictionary of 18th century Methodism, volume 1: A-D, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1997, xix + 483pp.

- 42. ROGAL, Samuel J.: A biographical dictionary of 18th century Methodism, volume II: E-H, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1997, xxix + 516pp.
- 43. SCHLENTHER, Boyd Stanley: Queen of the Methodists: the Countess of Huntingdon and the eighteenth-century crisis of faith and society, South Church: Durham Academic Press, 1997, xiv + 208pp.
- 44. SMITH, Wanda Willard: Selina Hastings, the Countess of Huntingdon [exhibition catalogue, Southern Methodist, Drew and Duke Universities, 1997], curated by Wanda Willard Smith, Dallas: Bridwell Library, Perkins School of Theology, Southern Methodist University, 1997, viii + 87pp.
- 45. VICKERS, John Ashley: 'Son to Sophia: a byway of Methodist history' [Joseph Taylor Williamson], *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXV, 1996-97, pp. 214-21.
- 46. WELCH, Charles Edwin: 'John Fletcher and the Trevecka College revival' [1768], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 51, 1997-98, pp. 25-30.

See also Nos. 74, 81, 85.

BIOGRAPHIES: NINETEENTH CENTURY

- 47. BANKS, John: Blessed Sabbaths: a life of Elizabeth Bolton of Finstock who lived between 1788 and 1854, taken from her journal written between 1820 and 1854, and her recipe book (1809) and her household accounts from 1828 to 1854, Alderley Edge: Penwork (Leeds) Limited, 1997, 28pp.
- 48. CASTERAS, Susan Paulette: James Smetham, artist, author, pre-Raphaelite associate, Aldershot: Scolar Press, 1995, xi + 193pp.
- 49. COLLARD, C.L.: 'Thomas Parker (1838-1912) of Wellesbourne, farm labourer, Primitive Methodist lay preacher, trade union organiser and parish councillor', *Warwickshire History*, Vol. X, 1996-99, pp. 46-70.
- 50. GREEN, Henry: Memoirs of a Primitive Methodist: eventide memories and recollections, edited by Winifred Stokes, Durham: Durham County Local History Society, [1997], 44pp.
- 51. GRIFFITHS, Edward Henry: 'Bywyd a gwaith Lot Hughes', *Bathafarn*, Vol. 29, 1977-86, pp. 3-147.
- 52. JEREMY, David John: 'John Mackintosh (1868-1920), Halifax Methodist and toffee manufacturer: a typical Victorian entrepreneur?', *Transactions of the Halifax Antiquarian Society*, New Series, Vol. 5, 1997, pp. 116-31.
- 53. RUSTON, Alan: 'New light on Joseph Cooke', *Transactions of the Unitarian Historical Society*, Vol. XXI, 1995-98, pp. 205-12.

- 54. SELLERS, Ian: 'A. S. Peake reconsidered', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 24, No. 4, October 1997, pp. 83-90.
- 55. THORP, Malcolm Ray: 'Popular preaching and millennial expectations: the Reverend Robert Aitken and the Christian Society, 1836-40', *Living and learning: essays in honour of J.F.C. Harrison*, edited by Malcolm Chase and Ian Dyck, Aldershot: Scolar Press, 1996, pp. 103-17.
- 56. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: 'The first Methodist reformer' [Alexander Kilham], *Methodist Recorder*, No. 7297, 23 October 1997, p. 16.

See also Nos. 8, 107, 109, 111, 124, 131-2, 139.

BIOGRAPHIES: TWENTIETH CENTURY

- 57. BANKS, John: A Primitive cradling, Seventh Chapel Aid Lecture, 1997, York: published for the Englesea Brook Chapel and Museum of Primitive Methodism with the support of the Methodist Chapel Aid Association, 1997, 24pp.
- 58. BISSELL, Don: *Bert Bissell, God's mountaineer*, [by] Don Bissell, with Barry Weetman, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 1997, 116pp.
- 59. DAY, Cecily Ada: *The cherry-picking preacher* [William Witney, with outline of twelve of his sermons], Hazlemere: the author, 1997, 44 + 8pp.
- 60. EVANS, Jane: From behind the counter, 1896-1996 [Watts and Harland families of Northamptonshire], Cambridge: Lutterworth Press, 1996, viii + 184pp.
- 61. FORTESCUE, Edgar Cedric Anderson: My journey through the twentieth century, 1903-1996, Nantwich: Wesley Historical Society Publishing Office, 1997, v + 65pp.
- 62. GREET, Kenneth Gerald: *Fully connected: a volume of memoirs*, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 1997, 211pp.
- 63. JAMIESON, William: 'A chaplain's life', Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 27, 1997, pp. 22-31.
- 64. LANNIGAN, Henry Charles Carver: 'Some recollections of World War 2', Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 27, 1997, pp. 7-17.
- 65. LAZELL, David: Gypsy from the forest: a new biography of the international evangelist Gipsy Smith (1860-1947), Bryntirion: Gwasg Bryntirion Press, 1997, 256pp.
- 66. LYSONS, C. Kenneth: Robert Wilfrid Callin, 1886-1951, parson, padre, poet, [Buxton]: Church in the Market Place Publications, 1997, iv + 45pp.

- 67. NAYLOR, John Wesley: *The story of a Methodist Yorkshireman's journey through life*, [North Walsham: S. Bensley, 1997], [2] + 42pp.
- 68. NEWTON, John Anthony: 'Profile: A. Raymond George' [with select bibliography of his publications], *Epworth Review*, Vol. 24, No. 1, January 1997, pp. 21-7.
- 69. PATRICK, Leslie Newsome: *My memories*, [North Duffield: the author], 1996, [4] + 51pp.
- 70. PRICE, Lynne Diane: 'Leslie Weatherhead and British mission: more questions than answers?', *Mission matters*, Lynne Diane Price, Juan Sepúlveda and Graeme Smith, editors, Frankfurt am Main: Peter Lang, 1997, pp. 135-43.
- 71. SMITH, James Leonard: A Tansley boyhood: memories of Rev J. Leonard Smith, edited by Sidney Yearsley Richardson, Loughborough: printed by Teamprint, 1996, [6] + 58pp.
- 72. SOPER, Donald Oliver: *Vintage Soper: God, faith and society*, edited and arranged by Brian Frost, London: Hodder & Stoughton, 1997, x + 163pp.
- 73. YOUNG, Frances Margaret: 'Profile: Gordon Wakefield', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 24, No. 2, April 1997, pp. 28-37.

See also Nos. 9, 101, 103, 120, 126.

THEOLOGY

- 74. BAUMGÄRTNER, Matthias: 'Johann Albrecht Bengel and John Wesley as interpreters of the New Testament: a study of the influence of Bengel on Wesley, with special attention to their hermeneutics and their interpretation of the Book of Revelation', University of Aberdeen M.Th. thesis, 1996, viii + 136 + vipp.
- 75. BUTLER, David: 'The Methodist perception of tradition', *The quadrilog: tradition and the future of ecumenism essays in honor of George H. Tavard*, Kenneth Hagen, editor, Collegeville: Liturgical Press, 1994, pp. 208-22.
- 76. CHRISTENSEN, Michael James: 'Theosis and sanctification: John Wesley's reformulation of a patristic doctrine', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 31, No. 2, Fall 1996, pp. 71-94.
- 77. CLAPPER, Gregory Scott: 'John Wesley's heart religion and the righteousness of Christ', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXV, 1996-97, pp. 148-56.
- 78. COLEMAN, Robert Emerson: 'Nothing to do but to save souls': John Wesley's charge to his preachers, Grand Rapids: Francis Asbury Press, 1990, 107pp.

- 79. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: *The scripture way of salvation: the heart of John Wesley's theology*, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1997, 256pp.
- 80. DAVIES, Owen: 'Methodism, the clergy and the popular belief in witchcraft and magic' [in the eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries], *History*, Vol. 82, 1997, pp. 252-65.
- 81. DAVIS, Barry Craig: 'George Whitefield's doctrine of scripture in light of 18th century biblical criticism', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVI, 1997-98, pp. 17-32.
- 82. DOLAN, John Austin: 'Perfectionism in crisis: conflict in John Wesley's Methodism in the 1760s', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) M.A. dissertation, 1997, 94pp.
- 83. FROST, Francis: 'The 1995 W.F. Flemington Lectures The three loves: a theology of the Wesley brothers', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 24, No. 3, July 1997, pp. 86-116.
- 84. LACY, Harold Edward: 'Authority in John Wesley', *Doctrine and theology in the United Methodist Church*, edited by Thomas Anderson Langford, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1991, pp. 75-88.
- 85. LINEHAM, Peter: 'The antinomian Methodists' [of the 1740s and 1750s, with special reference to William Cudworth and James Wheatley], Living and learning: essays in honour of J.F.C. Harrison, edited by Malcolm Chase and Ian Dyck, Aldershot: Scolar Press, 1996, pp. 35-51.
- 86. MEADOWS, Philip Roger: 'Sadhana and salvation: soteriology in Ramanuja and John Wesley', University of Cambridge Ph.D. thesis, 1996, [9] + 250pp.
- 87. O'MALLEY, John Steven: 'Pietistic influence on John Wesley: Wesley and Gerhard Tersteegen', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 31, No. 2, Fall 1996, pp. 48-70.
- 88. RANDALL, Ian M.: Quest, crusade and fellowship: the spiritual formation of the Fellowship of the Kingdom [1919-39], Horsham: Stuart A. Bell on behalf of the Fellowship, 1995, 24pp.
- 89. SHEEHAN, Hugh Nigel: 'John Wesley's and John Henry Newman's understanding of justification and sanctification in terms of being taken into the life of God theosis', University of Kent at Canterbury (Christ Church College) M.Phil. thesis, 1994, 229 + [12]pp.
- 90. SMITH, David Paul Christopher: Whatever happened to our raison d'être? Taking another look at Christian perfection [in the light of John Wesley's teaching], 1997 Headway Methodist Conference Lecture, Ilkeston: published for Headway by Moorley's Print & Publishing, 1997, 18pp.

91. WILSON, Paul Scott: 'Wesley's homiletic: law and gospel for preaching', *Toronto Journal of Theology*, Vol. 10, 1994, pp. 215-25.

See also Nos. 25, 34, 40, 54-5, 59, 108, 127.

SACRAMENTS

92. BLAKEMORE, G. Stephen: 'By the Spirit through the water: John Wesley's "evangelical" theology of infant baptism', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 31, No. 2, Fall 1996, pp. 167-91.

See also No. 83.

LITURGY AND WORSHIP

- 93. BURDON, Adrian: "Till in heaven . . .": Wesleyan models for liturgical theology", *Worship*, Vol. 71, 1997, pp. 309-17.
- 94. ENGLISH, John Cammel: 'John Wesley and the liturgical ideals of Thomas Cranmer', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXV, 1996-97, pp. 222-32.

See also No. 68.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 95. BROOKS, Peter Newman: *Hymns as homilies* [twelve studies, including Charles Wesley's *Love divine*, *all loves excelling*], Leominster: Gracewing, 1997, xv + 294pp.
- 96. BROSE, Martin E.: Zum Lob befreit: Charles Wesley und das Kirchenlied, Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1997, 384pp.
- 97. STEVEN, James Henry Stevenson: 'Charismatic hymnody in the light of early Methodist hymnody', *Studia Liturgica*, Vol. 27, 1997, pp. 217-34.
- 98. WATSON, John Richard: *The English hymn: a critical and historical study* [Reformation to mid-twentieth century], Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1997, xii + 552pp.

See also Nos. 66, 87, 136.

CLASS MEETINGS AND MEMBERSHIP

- 99. BATES, Edmund Ralph: *Methodist membership tickets*, New Room Booklet, No. 9, [Bristol]: New Room, 1992, 8 + [4]pp.
- 100. SACKMANN, Dieter: 'Wesleys Klassen: ein Modell für verbindliche Gemeinschaft vom Evangelium her', Theologie für die Praxis, Vol. 16, 1990, pp. 10-25.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

See Nos. 54, 68.

LAY MINISTRY

- 101. MANN, Florence: 'Local preachers and local preaching: a personal view', Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers, Vol. 11, 1997 for 1995-96, pp. 184-92.
- 102. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: 'John Wesley and the local preachers: a divided legacy', Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 6, 1993-97, pp. 147-62 and Wesley Historical Society North Lancashire District Branch Bulletin, No. 25, January 1997, pp. 14-29.
- 103. NEILSON, Gren: 'Called to preach': past and present local preachers of Swansea and Gower, compiled by Gren Neilson, [Swansea: the compiler, 1997], 43pp.
- 104. PARKER, Alan: 'The origin and early years of L.P.M.A.A.' [Local Preachers Mutual Aid Association, to 1900], Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin, No. 67, March 1997, pp. 5-12.

See also Nos. 49, 58-9, 61, 67, 69.

HOME MISSIONS

- 105. FROST, Robert William: 'The response of the Methodist Church Home Mission Division to the British new town movement from 1960 to 1980, with special reference to its attempts to plant new churches in Skelmersdale and Milton Keynes', University of London (King's College) Ph.D. thesis, 1995, 396pp.
- 106. GOODWIN, Charles Henry: 'Keeping circuits and extending circuits in eighteenth and nineteenth century Wesleyan Methodism', Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 6, 1993-97, pp. 171-7.

See also Nos. 46, 65, 70.

POLITICAL IMPACT

- 107. FLADELAND, Betty: Abolitionists and working-class problems in the age of industrialization [eleven studies, including Joseph Barker], London: Macmillan Press, 1984, xiv + 232pp.
- 108. FOURQUREAN, David N.: 'The politics of Christian perfection as peace: Karl Barth and John Wesley in dialogue', Duke University Ph.D. thesis, 1996, xi + 242pp.
- 109. FYSON, Robert: 'Homage to John Richards' [Chartist], The duty of discontent: essays for Dorothy Thompson, edited by Owen Ashton, Robert Fyson and Stephen Roberts, London: Mansell, 1995, pp. 71-96.
- 110. GRIFFITHS, Clare: 'Remembering Tolpuddle: rural history and commemoration in the inter-war labour movement', *History Workshop Journal*, Issue 44, Autumn 1997, pp. 145-69.
- 111. OLDSTONE-MOORE, Christopher: 'The fall of Parnell: Hugh Price Hughes and the Nonconformist Conscience', *Éire-Ireland*, Vol. XXX, No. 4, Winter 1996, pp. 94-110.
- 112. RODDIE, Robin: 'John Wesley's political sensibilities in Ireland, 1747-89', *The politics of Irish Dissent, 1650-1800*, edited by Kevin Herlihy, Dublin: Four Courts Press, 1997, pp. 93-104.
- 113. SCOTLAND, Nigel Adrian D.: 'Methodism and the English labour movement, 1800-1906', Anvil, Vol. 14, 1997, pp. 36-48.
- 114. SCOTLAND, Nigel Adrian D.: 'The role of Methodism in the Chartist movement', Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 77, October 1997, pp. 1-14.
- 115. VAN NOPPEN, Jean-Pierre: Critical theolinguistics: Methodism, its discourse and its work ethic [in the late eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries], Linguistic Agency, University of Duisburg, Series A, General and Theoretical Papers, No. 400, Duisburg: the Agency, 1996, [6] + 117pp.

See also Nos. 49, 58, 72.

SOCIAL WITNESS

- 116. COLLS, Robert: 'Methodism and the poor' [in the nineteenth century], Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 5, No. 2, October 1997, pp. 4-16.
- 117. JENNINGS, Theodore Wesley: 'Good news to the poor in the Wesleyan heritage', *Theology and evangelism in the Wesleyan heritage*, edited by James Cecil Logan, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1994, pp. 139-56, 220-1.

- 118. MOORE, Mary Elizabeth Mullino: 'Poverty, human depravity and prevenient grace' [according to John Wesley], *Quarterly Review: A Journal of Theological Resources for Ministry*, Vol. 16, 1996, pp. 343-60.
- 119. TYSON, John Rodger: 'Why did John Wesley "fail"? A reappraisal of Wesley's evangelical economics', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXV, 1996-97, pp. 176-87.

See also Nos. 58, 83, 107, 127.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

- 120. BUTTON, Jack: *God moves in a mysterious way* [youth work in Yorkshire Methodism, 1947-95], London: Avon Books, 1997, [8] + 134pp.
- 121. FELTON, Gayle Carlton: 'John Wesley and the teaching ministry: ramifications for education in the Church today', *Religious Education*, Vol. 92, 1997, pp. 92-106.
- 122. JEFFERY, Frederick: A brief history of Methodist College Belfast [1868-1996], Belfast: the College, 1997, [4] + 49 + [10]pp.
- 123. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander: 'Sources for education in Methodism', Religious Archives Group, proceedings of a conference held at Regent's Park College, Oxford, 21 April 1997, edited by Helen Wakely, London: the Group, [1997], pp. 16-22.
- 124. SMITH, John Thomas: 'The influence of Wesleyan Methodism on elementary education in England in the period 1849-1902, with particular reference to the work of Dr James Harrison Rigg', University of Hull Ph.D. thesis, 1995, [3] + iii + 270 + [7]pp.
- 125. STALEY, Phillip: 'The nature and development of Methodist Sunday schools in the Black Country, 1800-1900', Wolverhampton Polytechnic M.A. dissertation, 1989, [7] + 96pp.

See also Nos. 10, 21.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

- 126. CABRAL, Regis: 'Herbert Butterfield (1900-79) as a Christian historian of science', *Studies in History and Philosophy of Science*, Vol. 27, 1996, pp. 547-64.
- 127. CLEMENT, Mark: 'Sifting science: Methodism and natural knowledge in Britain, 1815-70', University of Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 1996, x + 319pp.

- 128. COOPER, Roger G.: John Wesley at Whitestone Cliff, North Yorkshire, 1755 [interpretation of 'convulsion of nature' there], Borthwick Paper, No. 91, York: Borthwick Institute of Historical Research, University of York, 1997, [4] + 25pp.
- 129. GADSBY, Joseph Gordon: 'John Wesley, whole person healer', *Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 5, No. 1, April 1997, pp. 4-18.
- 130. PECKHAM, Colin Neil: *John Wesley's understanding of human infirmities*, Ilkeston: printed by Moorley's Print & Publishing, published in collaboration with the Wesley Fellowship, 1997, 28pp.

See also No. 70.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

See Nos. 48, 126.

LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

- 131. [FIELD, Clive Douglas]: 'The mania of Methodism' [Richard Polwhele's polemics against the Methodists, 1799-1801], *The University of Birmingham Research Libraries Bulletin*, No. 5, Summer 1997, pp. 5-9.
- 132. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "The mania of Methodism" reconsidered: Richard Polwhele's polemics against the Methodists, 1799-1836, *Journal of the Royal Institution of Cornwall*, New Series II, Vol. II, Part 4, 1997, pp. 75-89.
- 133. LAWLESS, Elaine J.: 'The silencing of the preacher woman: the muted message of George Eliot's *Adam Bede*', *Women's Studies*, Vol. 18, 1990-91, pp. 249-68.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 134. BUTLER, David: Dying to be one: English ecumenism history, theology and the future, London: SCM Press, 1996, xvii + 222pp.
- 135. COBB, Peter: 'Methodists, Tractarians and the pursuit of holiness: a defence of Dr Pusey', Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 75, March 1997, pp. 1-11.
- 136. OLLESON, Philip: 'Spirit voices' [Samuel Wesley and Roman Catholicism], *Musical Times*, No. 138, September 1997, pp. 4-10.
- 137. PODMORE, Colin John: 'The role of the Moravian Church in England, 1728-1760', University of Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 1994, [1] + 2 + 461pp.

- 138. ROYLE, Edward: 'The Church of England and Methodism in Yorkshire, c. 1750-1850: from monopoly to free market', Northern History, Vol. XXXIII, 1997, pp. 137-61.
- 139. WOOD, Stella Margaret: 'Nonconformity, theology and reunion, c. 1870-1910' [Anglican-Nonconformist relations, with special reference to the Grindelwald Conferences, 1892-96], University of Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 1995, [6] + 398pp.

See also Nos. 55, 80, 105, 131-2.

CLIVE D. FIELD

[The compiler is indebted to the following for suggesting and/or verifying a number of individual references: Mr J.A. Dolan, Mr P. Olleson, Ms J.B. Pirie, Rev I.M. Randall, Mr E.A. Rose, Rev J.M. Turner, Prof J.-P. Van Noppen, Mr G. Waller.]

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE 1998

SILVER JUBILEE EDITION 1974-98

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil. Information Services, The University of Birmingham, Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2TT

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1998

BIBLIOGRAPHIES

- 1. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 1997', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 51, 1997-98, pp. 177-91.
- 2. FIELD, Clive Douglas: The people called Methodists: a documentary history of the Methodist Church in Great Britain and Ireland on microfiche instalments 1-11, Leiden: IDC Publishers, 1998, [6] + 78pp.
- 3. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Reclaiming an inheritance: Wesley as theologian in the history of Methodist theology', *Rethinking Wesley's theology for contemporary Methodism*, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1998, pp. 213-26, 248-53.
- 4. ROBERTS, Richard Owen: Whitefield in print: a bibliographic record of works by, for and against George Whitefield, with annotations, biographical and historical notices, and bibliographies of his associates and contemporaries, the whole forming a literary history of the great eighteenth-century revival, Wheaton: Richard Owen Roberts, Publishers, 1988, xlii + 765pp.
- 5. WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY: Wesley Historical Society: general index to the Proceedings, vols. 31-50, and to book reviews in vols. 26-50, compiled by John Ashley Vickers, Peterborough: printed on behalf of the Society by Methodist Publishing House, [1998], [2] + 106pp.

See also Nos. 88, 166, 168.

GUIDES TO SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 6. GANDY, Michael: Basic facts about ... English Nonconformity for family historians, Birmingham: Federation of Family History Societies, 1998, 16pp.
- 7. McLAUGHLIN, Eve: *Nonconformist ancestors*, Haddenham: Varneys Press, 1995, 36pp.
- 8. MANCHESTER: John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Catalogue of the Methodist Conference archive, [compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1998, [2] + iv + 75pp.

- 9. MANCHESTER: John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *The Fletcher-Tooth papers, volume 1: correspondence A-B*, [compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1997, [2] + vi + 179pp.
- 10. MANCHESTER: John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *The Fletcher-Tooth collection, volume 2: correspondence C-D*, [compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1998, [2] + vi + 171pp.
- 11. MANCHESTER: John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Rattenbury family papers, volume 4: the Harold Burgoyne Rattenbury papers, [compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1998, [2] + ii + 89pp.
- 12. METHODIST CHURCH: Archives and History Committee: Methodist Heritage: Britain, Methodist heritage, 1998: information for visitors on historic Methodist places and events, Peterborough: printed by Methodist Publishing House, 1998, 30pp.

See also Nos. 24, 28, 37, 192.

EDITIONS OF PRIMARY SOURCES

- 13. ADDINGHAM: Wesleyan Methodist Church: Addingham Wesleyan Methodist burials, 1844-1995, transcribed by Brian Clayton, [Leeds]: Wharfedale Family History Group, [199?], 84pp.
- 14. ADDINGHAM: Wesleyan Methodist Church: Addingham Wesleyan Methodist memorial inscriptions, indexed by Brian Clayton, [Leeds]: Wharfedale Family History Group, [1996], 39pp.
- 15. ADDINGHAM: Wesleyan Methodist Church: Wesleyan Methodist baptisms, Addingham, 1840-1899, Draughton, 1887-1899, transcribed and indexed by John Hartley, [Leeds]: Wharfedale Family History Group, [199?], 43pp.
- CENSUS OFFICE: The 1851 religious census: Surrey, transcribed by Cliff Webb and edited by David Robinson, Surrey Record Society, Vol. XXXV, Guildford: the Society, 1997, ccxxxvii + 165pp.
- 17. CENSUS OFFICE: 1851 religious census: West Cornwall and the Isles of Scilly, transcribed and edited [by] John Charles Cripps Probert, [Redruth: the editor, 1998], 4 + [20]pp.

- 18. CENSUS OFFICE: Religious worship in Norfolk: the 1851 census of accommodation and attendance at worship, edited by Janet Ede and Norma Virgoe, Norfolk Record Society, Vol. LXII, Norwich: the Society, 1998, 402pp.
- 19. CENSUS OFFICE: Suffolk returns from the census of religious worship of 1851, edited by T.C.B. Timmins, Suffolk Records Society, Vol. XXXIX, Woodbridge: Boydell Press, 1997, lxxii + [2] + 230pp.
- 20. DRAUGHTON: Wesleyan Methodist Church: Draughton Wesleyan Methodist Chapel: a brief history of the chapel, with the memorial inscriptions & abstract of the burial register, 1847-1956, edited by Brian Clayton, [Leeds]: Wharfedale Family History Group, [1997], 20pp.
- 21. GIBSON, William: Religion and society in England and Wales, 1689-1800, edited by William Gibson, London: Leicester University Press, 1998, xi + 241pp.
- 22. GUISELEY: Primitive Methodist Church: Providence Chapel (Primitive Methodist Chapel), Otley Road, Guiseley: memorial inscriptions in the burial ground, 1845-1956 (with a brief history & additional notes), edited by Brian Clayton, [Leeds]: Wharfedale Family History Group, [1998], 24pp.
- 23. HEBDEN BRIDGE: United Methodist Church: Cross Lanes, Hebden Bridge United Methodist Church: monumental inscriptions, [transcribed by] Terry Brambles, Dorothy Hunt, Margaret Wilde [and] Margaret Clyne, [Mytholmroyd]: Calderdale Family History Society, 1991, [32]pp.
- 24. HUDDERSFIELD: Methodist Church: Huddersfield High Street Methodist Church: baptisms, 1794-1815, compiled by Stephen D. Whitwam, Huddersfield: Huddersfield & District Family History Society, 1990, [2] + 37pp.
- MIDGLEY: United Methodist Church: Providence United Methodist Church, Midgley: monumental inscriptions, [transcribed by] Rita and Roy Dunford, Margaret Wilde [and] Margaret Clyne, [Mytholmroyd]: Calderdale Family History Society, 1995, [54]pp.
- 26. MYTHOLMROYD: Wesleyan Methodist Church: Mytholmroyd Wesleyan Methodist Church: monumental inscriptions, [transcribed by] Barbara Johnys, Terry Brambles [and] Margaret Wilde, [Mytholmroyd]: Calderdale Family History Society, 1993, [104]pp.
- 27. RAWDON: Wesleyan Methodist Church: Greenhill Wesleyan Methodist Church, Rawdon: burials, 1905-1961 & memorial inscriptions, 1836-1961, produced by Les Wolstenhulme and Brian Clayton, [Leeds]: Wharfedale Family History Group, [1997], ii + 42pp.

- 28. ST JUST IN PENWITH: Wesleyan Methodist Church: An index to the transcripts of monumental inscriptions in the burial ground at St Just in Penwith Wesleyan, [Truro]: Cornwall Family History Society, 1996, 32pp.
- 29. SOWERBY: United Methodist Church: Boulderclough United Methodist Church, Sowerby: monumental inscriptions, [transcribed by] Terry Brambles, David Pollard, Margaret Wilde, Barbara Johnys [and] Barbara Fothergill, [Mytholmroyd]: Calderdale Family History Society, 1994, [29]pp.
- 30. SOWERBY: Wesleyan Methodist Church: Rooley Lane, Sowerby Wesleyan Methodist Church: monumental inscriptions, [transcribed by] Terry Brambles, Dorothy Hunt, Margaret Wilde [and] Jim Town, [Mytholmroyd]: Calderdale Family History Society, 1992, [25]pp.
- 31. SOWERBY BRIDGE: Wesleyan Methodist Church: Bolton Brow Wesleyan Methodist Church, Sowerby Bridge: monumental inscriptions, [transcribed by] Terry Brambles, Dorothy Hunt, Margaret Wilde [and] Barbara Fothergill, [Mytholmroyd]: Calderdale Family History Society, 1992, [48]pp.
- 32. YEADON: Primitive Methodist Church: Primitive Methodist Chapel, Town Hall Square, Yeadon: burials, 1844 & 1852-1944 & memorial inscriptions, produced by Les Wolstenhulme and Brian Clayton, [Leeds]: Wharfedale Family History Group, [1997], i + 27pp.
- 33. YEADON: Wesleyan Methodist Church: Wesleyan Methodist Chapel (Chapel Hill), Yeadon: memorial inscriptions in the burial ground, 1827-1935, produced by Les Wolstenhulme and Brian Clayton, [Leeds]: Wharfedale Family History Group, [1997], ii + 43pp.

See also Nos. 2, 68, 77, 137, 153.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 34. BRIERLEY, Peter: Religion in Britain, 1900 to 2000, London: Christian Research, 1998, 18pp.
- 35. DITCHFIELD, Grayson McClure: *The Evangelical Revival*, London: UCL Press, 1998, viii + 136pp.
- 36. HYLSON-SMITH, Kenneth: The Churches in England from Elizabeth I to Elizabeth II: volume III, 1833-1998, London: SCM Press, 1998, xiii + 383pp.

- 37. SAWKINS, John W.: 'Church affiliation statistics: counting Methodist sheep', Soundings: proceedings of a day conference on church membership, held at the Methodist Church, Queen Street, Stirling, Saturday, 14th March 1998, Edinburgh: Heriot-Watt University, School of Management, [1998], pp. 10-27.
- 38. TURNER, John Munsey: *Modern Methodism in England*, 1932-1998, Peterborough: Epworth Press, 1998, xi + 116pp.

See also Nos. 21, 72, 149, 166, 168.

LOCAL HISTORIES

- 39. AINSWORTH, Cyril: A history of Methodism in the Clitheroe Circuits, [Clitheroe: the author, 1992-95], 2 vol., 48 + 63pp.
- 40. BONE, Jennifer: The chapel on the green: the story of Methodists in Tockington, Bristol: Tockington Press, 1997, [4] + iv + 100pp.
- 41. ELLINS, Shirley Truswell: A journey in faith: Greenhill Methodism, 1797 to 1997, [Sheffield: Greenhill Methodist Church, 1997], [8] + 96pp.
- 42. GOODWIN, Charles Henry: 'A dismal notoriety: the rise and progress of Methodism at Wednesbury, 1742-1744, in the light of New England revivalism', Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 7, No. 2, Autumn 1998, pp. 34-44, Vol. 7, No. 3, Spring 1999, pp. 67-77.
- 43. JAMES, Gillian M.: A journey of faith: some research into the Methodists of Bishopsteignton, Dawlish: printed by Admin Services, 1998, [68]pp.
- 44. POND, Chris: The history of the Loughton Methodist Church and of Methodist expansion in south-west Essex, incorporating and updating an earlier text by Peter Moles and Ian Chamberlain, Loughton: the Church in association with the Loughton and District Historical Society, 1998, [6] + 60 + [2]pp.
- 45. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'John Wesley's legacy to Ireland' [with responses by Stephen Neill and Patrick Lyons], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 4, Part 1, Summer 1998, pp. 3-21.
- 46. ROE, Peter: *The faith house: a diary of Chessington Methodist Church, 1948-1997*, Chessington: Nikki Publishing, 1998, [10] + vii + 293pp.
- 47. SAMPSON, William F.: 'Affable and humane': the history of the development and growth of Methodism in the King's Lynn Circuit, from the coming of John Wesley in 1771, King's Lynn: printed by Clanpress, 1998, 168pp.

- 48. SHEPHERDSON, Colin: A list and brief details of chapels in the Gainsborough [Grimsby & Cleethorpes; Holbeach; Lincoln; Louth; Skegness & Wainfleet; Stamford, Newark, Peterborough, Wisbech & Goole] Circuit, past and present, Boston: the author, 1998, [10] + [21] + [8] + [22] + [16] + [8] + [11]pp.
- 49. SMITH, G. Donald: A history of Emsworth Methodist Church, [Emsworth: the Church], 1996, 68pp.
- 50. STEVENSON, Joan, CABORN, Harry and POLLARD, Leslie: A short history of Methodism in Anstey, Anstey: Anstey Methodist Church, 1976, 60pp.
- 51. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: 'Significant inroads into "Satan's seat": early Methodism in Bradford, 1740-1760', Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 51, 1997-98, pp. 141-54.
- 52. WILLIAMS, Edwin Colin: 'The Nonconformist movement in industrial Swansea, 1780-1914', University of Wales (Swansea) M.Phil. thesis, 1993, [4] + vii + 307pp.
- 53. WORTH, Andrew: 'London Methodism in 1903', Wesley Historical Society London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 58, Autumn 1998, pp. 14-34.
- 54. YALDEN, Peter James: 'Nonconformity in north Shropshire: the evolution of chapel communities in a rural society, c. 1650-1900', University of New South Wales Ph.D. thesis, 1997, 2 vol., viii + 420pp.
- See also Nos. 12-20, 22-33, 56, 68, 76-7, 79, 83, 86-7, 89, 145, 148, 160-5, 171, 177, 181-2, 185-7, 189, 198-9.

BIOGRAPHIES: COLLECTIVE

- 55. ARMSTRONG, John Harper: Five great evangelists [including George Whitefield, John Wesley and Howell Harris], Fearn: Christian Focus Publications, 1997, 256pp.
- 56. LEARY, William: Some Lincolnshire Methodists, Loughborough: Teamprint, 1998, vi + 65pp.
- 57. MANCHESTER: John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *Methodist biographical index: compiled from the manuscript collections* [by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1998, [4] + 212pp.

- 58. ROGAL, Samuel J.: A biographical dictionary of 18th century Methodism, volume III: I-L, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1997, xxxiii + 310pp.
- 59. ROGAL, Samuel J.: A biographical dictionary of 18th century Methodism, volume IV: M-O, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1998, xxxix + 464pp.
- 60. ROGAL, Samuel J.: A biographical dictionary of 18th century Methodism, volume V: P-Q, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1998, xlvi + 350pp.
- 61. ROGAL, Samuel J.: A biographical dictionary of 18th century Methodism, volume VI: R-Smi, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1998, lii + 494pp.

See also Nos. 6-7, 13-15, 20, 22-33, 84, 151.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

- 62. ALDRIDGE, Alfred Owen: 'Voltaire and Wesley', Studies on Voltaire and the Eighteenth Century, Vol. 341, 1996, pp. 151-7.
- 63. BERGLER, Thomas E.: 'John Wesley's pastoral leadership of the early Methodist societies, using theology, experience and practice', Wheaton College (Illinois) M.A. thesis, 1995, vi + 136pp.
- 64. BUTLER, David: "Look for the mother to find the son": the influence of Susanna Wesley on her son John', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 25, No. 4, October 1998, pp. 90-100.
- 65. FIELD, Richard S.: 'Further notes on the Rescue of John Wesley, Philadelphia style' [painting by Henry Perlee Parker, 1839], Yale University Art Gallery Bulletin, 1989, pp. 62-7.
- 66. GONZÁLEZ, Justo Luis: 'Can Wesley be read in Spanish?', Rethinking Wesley's theology for contemporary Methodism, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1998, pp. 161-8, 241-2.
- 67. GREEN, Amy S.: 'The *Rescue of John Wesley*: the birth of Methodism and the struggle for temporal perfection' [painting by Henry Perlee Parker, 1839], *Yale University Art Gallery Bulletin*, 1989, pp. 55-61.
- 68. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'A Wesley letter on deeds, sashes and schedules' [John Wesley to John Valton, 24 March 1782], *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVI, 1997-98, pp. 125-31.

- 69. KNIGHTS, Elspeth: 'A "licensuous" daughter: Mehetabel Wesley, 1697-1750', Women's Writing, Vol. 4, 1997, pp. 15-38.
- 70. McREYNOLDS, Kathy: Susanna Wesley, Minneapolis: Bethany House Publishers, 1998, 160pp.
- 71. OLLESON, Philip: 'The Wesleys at home: Charles Wesley and his children', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVI, 1997-98, pp. 139-52.
- 72. SIERRA, Eduardo: 'John Wesley y el movimiento metodista', *Historia y Vida*, Vol. 24, 1991, pp. 121-6.
- 73. SUCHOCKI, Marjorie: 'Coming home: Wesley, Whitehead and women', *Drew Gateway*, Vol. 57, No. 3, Spring 1987, pp. 31-43.
- 74. YOUNG, Norman: Charles Wesley: a tribute, Melbourne: Uniting Church Historical Society, Victoria, 1988, 10pp.
- See also Nos. 3, 21, 45, 55, 78, 91, 93-107, 109-11, 113-17, 119-25, 129, 131-44, 146-7, 167, 169, 172-3, 178-80, 183-4, 190, 195, 202, 204.

BIOGRAPHIES: CONTEMPORARIES OF THE WESLEYS

- 75. BATTY, Margaret: James Hamilton of Dunbar, physician and preacher, Emsworth: WMHS Publications, 1998, iv + 68pp.
- 76. BIGGS, Barry John: 'Two Lincolnshire "Methodist" parsons' [John Pugh and William Dodwell], *Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society*, Vol. 5, No. 4, Autumn 1998, pp. 50-60.
- 77. BOYNTON, L.: 'Oxford in 1742: a letter of the Revd John Gambold', *History of Universities*, Vol. XIII, 1994, pp. 301-12.
- 78. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: John Bennet and the origins of Methodism and the Evangelical Revival in England, Lanham: Scarecrow Press, 1997, xxii + 370pp.

See also Nos. 4, 9-10, 55, 58-61, 101-2, 115, 120, 127, 150-1, 191.

BIOGRAPHIES: NINETEENTH CENTURY

79. BANKS, John: 'Blessed Sabbath days: a life of Elizabeth Bolton of Finstock (1788-1854)', Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 41, Spring 1998, pp. 2-18.

- 80. BOURNE, Frederick William: *I can't help praising the Lord! The life of Billy Bray*, revised and edited [by] Christopher Wright, Monmouth: Bridge Publishing, 1987, [8] + 86pp.
- 81. DAVIS, George W.: 'Rev Peter Mackenzie, 1824-1895, preacher and lecturer', Scottish Methodism: Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 28, 1998, pp. 5-13 and Methodism from Tees to Tweed: Bulletin of the North East Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 70, Autumn 1998, pp. 13-20.
- 82. EDWARDS, Noel G.: *Ploughboy's progress: the life of Sir George Edwards*, edited with an introduction by Alun Howkins, [Norwich]: Centre of East Anglian Studies, University of East Anglia, 1998, 155pp.
- 83. HOLMES, Peter: 'A Bradford department store and its Victorian founders' [John Holmes and Co. Ltd.], *Yorkshire Archaeological Journal*, Vol. 70, 1998, pp. 141-56.
- 84. TOSH, John: 'Methodist domesticity and middle-class masculinity in nineteenth-century England' [with special reference to Joshua Pritchard, Isaac Holden and Cornelius Stovin], Gender and Christian religion: papers read at the 1996 summer meeting and the 1997 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Robert Norman Swanson, Studies in Church History, Vol. 34, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 1998, pp. 323-45.

See also Nos. 92, 153, 156-9, 161, 163, 165, 174, 177, 188-9, 206.

BIOGRAPHIES: TWENTIETH CENTURY

- 85. BANKS, John: We saw the coloured counties, [Alderley Edge]: Penwork (Leeds) Limited, [1998], 68pp.
- 86. COOKE, Dennis: 'Profile: Eric Gallagher', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 25, No. 4, October 1998, pp. 38-46.
- 87. GASKINS, Peter: 'Richard Latham Hull (1871-1954): a Barrow "workaday preacher", Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 41, Spring 1998, pp. 22-9.
- 88. HOARE, Brian: 'Profile: Donald English' [with select bibliography of his publications], *Epworth Review*, Vol. 25, No. 2, April 1998, pp. 26-35.
- 89. REES, Ruth G.: Children of the manse, Buxton: Church in the Market Place Publications, 1998, [4] + 71pp.

90. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: William Edwin Sangster, Peterborough: Foundery Press, 1998, [2] + 32pp.

See also Nos. 11, 148, 192, 196.

THEOLOGY

- 91. CARDER, Kenneth L.: 'What difference does knowing Wesley make?', Rethinking Wesley's theology for contemporary Methodism, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1998, pp. 21-34, 230-1.
- 92. CARTER, David: 'Joseph Agar Beet and the eschatological crisis', *Proceedings* of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 51, 1997-98, pp. 197-216.
- 93. CHARLESWORTH, James Hamilton: 'The Wesleys and the canon: an unperceived openness', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 3, 1996, pp. 63-88.
- 94. CLAPPER, Gregory Scott: As if the heart mattered: a Wesleyan spirituality, Nashville: Upper Room Books, 1997, 111pp.
- 95. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: 'John Wesley's doctrine of the new birth', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 32, No. 1, Spring 1997, pp. 53-68.
- 96. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: 'John Wesley's topography of the heart: dispositions, tempers and affections', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVI, 1997-98, pp. 162-75.
- 97. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: 'Real Christianity as integrating theme in Wesley's soteriology: the critique of a modern myth', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 51, No. 2, Fall 1996, pp. 15-43.
- 98. CRACKNELL, Kenneth Robert: Our doctrines: Methodist theology as classical Christianity, Calver: Cliff College Publishing, 1998, 92pp.
- 99. ECKLEY, Richard Kevin: 'Pneumatology in the Wesleyan tradition and Yves Congar: a comparative and ecumenical study', Duquesne University Ph.D. thesis, 1998, 241pp.
- 100. ENGLISH, John Cammel: 'The path to perfection in pseudo-Macarius and John Wesley', *Pacifica*, Vol. 11, 1998, pp. 54-62.

- 101. FLEETWOOD, James L.: 'Continuity and discontinuity: John Wesley and George Whitefield on the doctrines of election and predestination', Trinity Evangelical Divinity School M.A. thesis, 1995.
- 102. GOODWIN, Charles Henry: 'John Wesley's indebtedness to Jonathan Edwards', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 25, No. 2, April 1998, pp. 89-96.
- 103. GOODWIN, Charles Henry: 'Setting perfection too high: John Wesley's changing attitudes toward the "London blessing", *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVI, 1997-98, pp. 86-96.
- 104. GUNTER, W. Stephen, JONES, Scott Jameson, CAMPBELL, Ted Allen, MILES, Rebekah L. and MADDOX, Randy Lynn: Wesley and the quadrilateral: renewing the conversation, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1997, 174pp.
- 105. KNIGHT, Henry Hawthorn: 'John Wesley: mentor for an Evangelical Revival', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 32, No. 1, Spring 1997, pp. 179-86.
- 106. KUROWSKI, Mark T.: 'The first step toward grace: John Wesley's use of the spiritual homilies of Macarius the Great', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVI, 1997-98, pp. 113-24.
- 107. LANGFORD, Thomas Anderson: 'John Wesley and theological method', Rethinking Wesley's theology for contemporary Methodism, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1998, pp. 35-47, 231-2.
- 108. LANGFORD, Thomas Anderson: *Methodist theology*, Peterborough: Epworth Press, 1998, ix + 112pp.
- 109. LEE, Hoo-Jung: 'Experiencing the Spirit in Wesley and Macarius', Rethinking Wesley's theology for contemporary Methodism, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1998, pp. 197-212, 245-8.
- 110. LODAHL, Michael Eugene: 'The cosmological basis for Wesley's "gradualism", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 32, No. 1, Spring 1997, pp. 17-32.
- 111. LOGAN, James Cecil: 'Offering Christ: Wesleyan evangelism today', *Rethinking Wesley's theology for contemporary Methodism*, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1998, pp. 113-27, 236-7.
- 112. LYONS, Patrick: 'Conversion in the Benedictine and Wesleyan traditions', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 50, No. 2/Vol. 51, No. 1, Fall 1995/Spring 1996, pp. 83-94.

- 113. McGONIGLE, Herbert Boyd: 'John Wesley's eschatology', Windows on Wesley: Wesleyan theology in today's world, edited by Philip Roger Meadows, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1997, pp. 153-75.
- 114. MEADOWS, Philip Roger: 'Wesleyan theology for a world context', Windows on Wesley: Wesleyan theology in today's world, edited by Philip Roger Meadows, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1997, pp. 20-52.
- 115. MOORE, Doreen L.: 'An historical analysis of the biblical and theological convictions of three eighteenth-century Christian leaders (John Wesley, George Whitefield and Jonathan Edwards) regarding the relationship between ministerial and familial responsibilities', Trinity Evangelical Divinity School M.A. thesis, 1993.
- 116. NEWPORT, Kenneth G.C.: 'Charles Wesley and the end of the world', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 3, 1996, pp. 33-61.
- 117. NEWPORT, Kenneth G.C.: 'Premillennialism in the early writings of Charles Wesley', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 32, No. 1, Spring 1997, pp. 85-106.
- 118. RANDALL, Ian M.: 'Full salvation: expressions of traditional Wesleyan holiness in the early twentieth century', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVI, 1997-98, pp. 176-90.
- 119. RUNYON, Theodore Hubert: *The new creation: John Wesley's theology today*, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1998, 270pp.
- 120. SCHLUCHTER, A.: 'Wesley et Whitefield: une controverse sur l'évangélisation', *Revue Réformée*, Vol. 37, 1986, pp. 177-219.
- 121. SHONTZ, William H.: 'Anglican influence on John Wesley's soteriology', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 32, No. 1, Spring 1997, pp. 33-52.
- 122. TURNER, John Munsey: 'Wesley's pragmatic theology', Windows on Wesley: Wesleyan theology in today's world, edited by Philip Roger Meadows, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1997, pp. 1-19.
- 123. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: 'Tradition and the spirit of faith in a Methodist perspective', New perspectives on historical theology: essays in memory of John Meyendorff, edited by Bradley Nassif, Grand Rapids: William B. Eerdmans Publishing Company, 1996, pp. 45-69.
- 124. WALLS, Jerry Leroy: "As the waters cover the sea": John Wesley on the problem of evil', Faith and Philosophy, Vol. 13, 1996, pp. 534-62.

- 125. WHIDDEN, Woodrow W.: 'Wesley on imputation: a truly reckoned reality or antinomian polemical wreckage?', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 52, No. 2, Fall 1997, pp. 63-70.
- 126. WOOD, Laurence Willard: 'The attainment of Christian perfection as a Wesleyan/Holiness re-interpretation of the Anglican rite of confirmation', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 50, No. 2/Vol. 51, No. 1, Fall 1995/Spring 1996, pp. 173-96.
- 127. WOOD, Laurence Willard: 'John Fletcher and the rediscovery of Pentecost in Methodism', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 53, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 7-34.

See also Nos. 3, 63, 66, 129, 136, 146, 151, 156-7, 159, 204.

SACRAMENTS

See Nos. 131-3, 135, 140-3.

LITURGY AND WORSHIP

- 128. PARKES, William: 'Watchnight, covenant service and the love-feast in early British Methodism', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 32, No. 2, Fall 1997, pp. 35-58.
- 129. SUCHOCKI, Marjorie: 'The perfection of prayer' [in John Wesley], Rethinking Wesley's theology for contemporary Methodism, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1998, pp. 49-63, 232.
- 130. TUCKER, Karen Beth Westerfield: 'Benedictines and Methodists in liturgical renewal: currents and cross-currents', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 50, No. 2/Vol. 51, No. 1, Fall 1995/Spring 1996, pp. 211-22.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 131. ALEXANDER, James Neil: 'With eloquence in speech and song: Anglican reflections on the eucharistic hymns (1745) of John and Charles Wesley', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 2, 1995, pp. 35-50.
- 132. BAKER, Frank: 'Approaching a variorum edition of Hymns on the Lord's Supper', Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society, Vol. 2, 1995, pp. 7-15.

- 133. BERGER, Teresa: "Finding echoes": the catechism of the Catholic Church and the *Hymns on the Lord's Supper'*, *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 2, 1995, pp. 63-73.
- 134. DALE, James: 'Holy larceny? Elizabeth Rowe's poetry in Charles Wesley's hymns', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 3, 1996, pp. 5-20.
- 135. FROST, Francis: 'The veiled unveiling of the glory of God in the eucharistic hymns of Charles Wesley: the self-emptying glory of God', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 2, 1995, pp. 87-99.
- 136. GIBSON, Colin: 'Popular theology in the hymns of Charles Wesley', *Music in the Air*, Summer 1996, pp. 2-6.
- 137. HART, Mildred Elizabeth Hannon: All loves excelling: daily meditation with Charles Wesley, compiled by Mildred Elizabeth Hannon Hart, edited by Gerald Hobbs and Pauline Mary Webb, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 1997, [2] + 409pp.
- 138. HOUGHTON, Edward: 'Hymns at Tyburn' [Charles Wesley's hymns for the condemned], *Hymn Society of Great Britain and Ireland Bulletin*, Vol. 15, 1997-99, pp. 79-85.
- 139. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: A heart to praise my God: Wesley hymns for today, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1996, 208pp.
- 140. KISHKOVSKY, Leonid: 'The Wesleys' Hymns on the Lord's Supper and orthodoxy', Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society, Vol. 2, 1995, pp. 75-86.
- 141. LOGAN, James Cecil: 'The Wesleys' Hymns on the Lord's Supper from a Methodist perspective', Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society, Vol. 2, 1995, pp. 51-61.
- 142. TUCKER, Karen Beth Westerfield: "In thankful verse proclaim": English eucharistic hymns of the seventeenth and eighteenth centuries', *Studia Liturgica*, Vol. 26, 1996, pp. 237-52.
- 143. WATSON, John Richard: 'Hymns on the Lord's Supper, 1745, and some literary and liturgical sources', Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society, Vol. 2, 1995, pp. 17-33.
- 144. WATSON, John Richard: 'An Ovidian source for Charles Wesley?', Hymn Society of Great Britain and Ireland Bulletin, Vol. 14, 1994-96, pp. 271-5.

CHURCH POLITY

- 145. KER, Donald P.: 'Church order within Methodism', *Irish Biblical Studies*, Vol. 17, 1995, pp. 138-43.
- 146. MILLER, Kenneth H.: 'Ecclesiology, sin and restoration: toward a Wesleyan concept of the Church and the keys', Trinity Evangelical Divinity School Ph.D. thesis, 1998, 280pp.

See also No. 63.

CLASS MEETINGS AND MEMBERSHIP

147. HENDERSON, David Michael: John Wesley's class meeting: a model for making disciples, Nappanee: Evangel Publishing House, 1997, 191pp.

CONFERENCE

See No. 8.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

- 148. McGUFFIN, Samuel J.: 'Methodist ministers by degree and distinction', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch)*, Vol. 4, Part 1, Summer 1998, pp. 28-37.
- 149. SHORNEY, David: "Women may preach but men must govern": gender roles in the growth and development of the Bible Christian denomination', Gender and Christian religion: papers read at the 1996 summer meeting and the 1997 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Robert Norman Swanson, Studies in Church History, Vol. 34, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 1998, pp. 309-22.

LAY MINISTRY

150. COLLINS, Vicki Tolar: 'Walking in light, walking in darkness: the story of women's changing rhetorical space in early Methodism', *Rhetoric Review*, Vol. 14, 1996, pp. 336-54.

- 151. ERICKSON, Joyce Quiring: "Perfect love": achieving sanctification as a pattern of desire in the life writings of early Methodist women' [with special reference to Mary Bosanquet Fletcher, Elizabeth Ritchie Mortimer and Hester Ann Roe Rogers], *Prose Studies*, Vol. 20, No. 2, August 1997, pp. 72-89.
- 152. JONES, Margaret P.: 'From "the state of my soul" to "exalted piety": women's voices in the Arminian/Methodist Magazine, 1778-1821', Gender and Christian religion: papers read at the 1996 summer meeting and the 1997 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Robert Norman Swanson, Studies in Church History, Vol. 34, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 1998, pp. 273-86.
- 153. MACK, Phyllis: 'Giving birth to the truth: a letter by the Methodist Mary Taft' [to Mary Bosanquet Fletcher, 14 May 1811], Scottish Journal of Religious Studies, Vol. 19, 1998, pp. 19-30.
- 154. PARKER, Alan: Confidence in mutual aid: a biography of the Methodist Local Preachers Mutual Aid Association, 1849-1999, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House on behalf of the Association, [1998], xv + 386pp.
- 155. TURNER, John Munsey: 'The local preacher in Methodism', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 25, No. 3, July 1998, pp. 86-95.
- 156. WILSON, Linda: 'Conversion amongst female Methodists, 1825-75', Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 51, 1997-98, pp. 217-25.
- 157. WILSON, Linda: 'Female spirituality amongst Nonconformists, 1825-75', University of Bristol (Cheltenham and Gloucester College of Higher Education) Ph.D. thesis, 1997, xi + 297pp.
- 158. WILSON, Linda: 'Nonconformist obituaries: how stereotyped was their view of women?', Women of faith in Victorian culture: reassessing the angel in the house, edited by Anne Hogan and Andrew Bradstock, Houndmills: Macmillan Press, 1998, pp. 145-58.
- 159. WILSON, Linda: "She succeeds with cloudless brow ...": how active was the spirituality of Nonconformist women in the home during the period 1825-75?, Gender and Christian religion: papers read at the 1996 summer meeting and the 1997 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Robert Norman Swanson, Studies in Church History, Vol. 34, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 1998, pp. 347-59.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

- 160. LAKE, Jeremy, COX, Jo and BERRY, Eric: 'The stronghold of Methodism: a survey of chapels in Cornwall', Church Archaeology, Vol. 1, March 1997, pp. 26-34.
- 161. WILSON, N.D.: "Sane, if unheroic": the work of William John Hale (1862-1929), Wesleyan Methodist and architect, *Miscellany 1*, Chapels Society Occasional Publications, I, London: the Society, 1998, pp. 51-73.

See also Nos. 12, 48.

HOME MISSIONS

- 162. ALDERDICE, Duncan: *Need not creed* [Newtownabbey Methodist Mission, 1898-1998], [Newtownabbey: the Mission, 1998], viii + 64pp.
- 163. DEWS, David Colin: 'Thomas James Heywood (1854-1924), Primitive Methodist home missioner', Wesley Historical Society London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 58, Autumn 1998, pp. 3-9.
- 164. TOMKINS, Daniel: Mission accomplished: the story of the first 100 years of the Bolton Methodist Mission, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House on behalf of the Mission, 1997, [6] + 143pp.

See also Nos. 42, 102, 111, 120, 177, 187.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

See Nos. 11, 203.

POLITICAL IMPACT

- 165. DEWS, David Colin: 'D.B. Foster (1858-1948): "socialism and the Christ are one, as body and soul are one", Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch) Bulletin, No. 73, September 1998, pp. 5-12.
- 166. GOBBETT, Brian W.: 'Inevitable revolution and Methodism in early industrial England: revisiting the historiography of the Halévy thesis', *Fides et Historia*, Vol. 29, No. 1, Winter/Spring 1997, pp. 28-43.

- 167. GRASSOW, Peter: 'John Wesley and revolution: a South African perspective', *Rethinking Wesley's theology for contemporary Methodism*, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1998, pp. 183-95, 244-5.
- 168. HEATHORN, Stephen: 'E.P. Thompson, Methodism and the "culturalist" approach to the historical study of religion', *Method and Theory in the Study of Religion*, Vol. 10, 1998, pp. 210-26.
- 169. HYNSON, Leon Orville: 'Religion and politics, truth and toleration: toward a Wesleyan political philosophy', *Evangelical Journal*, Vol. 15, No. 1, Spring 1997, pp. 18-32.
- 170. NOPPEN, Jean-Pierre van: 'Methodist discourse and industrial work ethic: a critical theolinguistic approach', *Revue Belge de Philologie et d'Histoire*, Vol. 73, 1995, pp. 693-714.
- 171. POPE, Robert: Building Jerusalem: Nonconformity, labour and the social question in Wales, 1906-1939, Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 1998, xiv + 269pp.

See also Nos. 82, 86, 180, 194.

SOCIAL WITNESS

- 172. DEEKS, David Gerald: 'Economics from a Wesleyan perspective', Windows on Wesley: Wesleyan theology in today's world, edited by Philip Roger Meadows, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1997, pp. 110-28.
- 173. HARROD, John: 'Wesleyan reflections on ecology', Windows on Wesley: Wesleyan theology in today's world, edited by Philip Roger Meadows, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1997, pp. 129-52.
- 174. JEREMY, David John: 'Late-Victorian and Edwardian Methodist businessmen and wealth', *Religion, business and wealth in modern Britain*, edited by David John Jeremy, London: Routledge, 1998, pp. 71-85.
- 175. MACHIN, George Ian Thom: Churches and social issues in twentieth-century Britain, Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1998, xii + 269pp.
- 176. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander: 'Wesleyan responses to poverty', Windows on Wesley: Wesleyan theology in today's world, edited by Philip Roger Meadows, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1997, pp. 86-109.

- 177. SMITH, Len: 'The Rev James Crabb and the welfare of gypsies in Hampshire and Dorset', *Hatcher Review*, Vol. 5, No. 43, Spring 1997, pp. 33-43.
- 178. WARD, William Reginald: 'Methodism and wealth, 1740-1860', *Religion, business and wealth in modern Britain*, edited by David John Jeremy, London: Routledge, 1998, pp. 63-70.
- 179. WESTPHAL, Euler: 'A ética social na teologia de John Wesley', *Vox Scripturae*, Vol. 7, 1997, pp. 83-97.
- 180. YOUNG, Norman: Wesley, conscience and war, [Adelaide]: Uniting Church Historical Society, South Australia, 1988, 14pp.

See also Nos. 138, 171, 187.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

- 181. ARMITAGE, Ernest: Wesley College Dublin, 1845-1995: an illustrated history, Ballinteer: the College, 1995, 119pp.
- 182. BEST, Gary Martin: Continuity and change: a history of Kingswood School, 1748-1998, [Bath: the School, 1998], [2] + 284pp.
- 183. BYRNE, Herbert Winston: *John Wesley and learning*, Salem: Schmul Publishing Co., 1997, 224pp.
- 184. CHEVALLIER, Marjolaine: 'L'Education chrétienne des enfants de Pierre Poiret, source du catéchisme de John Wesley', De l'humanisme aux lumières, Bayle et le protestantisme: mélanges en l'honneur d'Elisabeth Labrousse, edited by Michelle Magdelaine, Maria-Cristina Pitassi, Ruth Whelan and Antony McKenna, Paris: Universitas, 1996, pp. 231-42.
- 185. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: 'Bourne College, Quinton, Birmingham', Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 7, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 2-18.
- 186. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: Three colleges: Primitive Methodist secondary educational ventures [Elmfield College, York; Ladies College, Clapham, London; Bourne College, Birmingham], Eighth Chapel Aid Lecture, 1998, [Englesea Brook: Museum of Primitive Methodism], 1998, [4] + 51 + [5]pp.
- 187. POTTER, Howard: 50 years of Peck Wood, 1948-1998, [Rowney Green: Peck Wood Centre, 1998], [2] + 114pp.

188. SMITH, John Thomas: Methodism and education, 1849-1902: J.H. Rigg, Romanism and Wesleyan schools, Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1998, xii + 258pp.

See also No. 77.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

- 189. CLEMENT, Mark S.: 'Physical puritanism and religious dissent: the case of John Young (1820-1904), Sunderland chemist and druggist and Methodist lay preacher', *Social History of Medicine*, Vol. 11, 1998, pp. 197-212.
- 190. CULE, John: 'The contribution of John Wesley (1703-1791) to medical literature', XXVIII International Congress for History of Medicine: actes/proceedings, 1983, Vol. 1, pp. 328-31.
- 191. SHUTTLETON, David E.: 'Methodism and Dr George Cheyne's "more enlightening principles", *Medicine in the Enlightenment*, edited by Roy Porter, *Clio Medica*, Vol. 29/Wellcome Institute Series in the History of Medicine, Amsterdam: Rodopi, 1995, pp. 316-35.

See also No. 75.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

- 192. DUNLAP, Barbara J.: 'London Quarterly and Holborn Review, The', British literary magazines: the Victorian and Edwardian age, 1837-1913, edited by Alvin Sullivan, Westport: Greenwood Press, 1984, pp. 203-9.
- 193. FORWARD, Martin Howard Frank: A bag of needments: Geoffrey Parrinder and the study of religion, Bern: Peter Lang, 1998, 181pp.
- 194. JONES, Marsh Wilkinson: 'Those "mad Methodist magazines": religious periodicals and Methodist influence in the Victorian prelude', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 51, 1997-98, pp. 155-64.
- 195. ROGAL, Samuel J.: 'John Wesley as editor and encyclopedist', Asbury Theological Journal, Vol. 52, No. 2, Fall 1997, pp. 81-9.
- 196. THORP, Malcolm Ray: Herbert Butterfield and the reinterpretation of the Christian historical perspective, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1997, 254pp.

197. WALMSLEY, David A.: 'The truth in love: the story of the Methodist Recorder', Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 5, No. 3, April 1998, pp. 4-26.

See also Nos. 5, 69, 151-2.

PHYSICAL OPPOSITION

198. SNAPE, Michael Francis: 'Anti-Methodism in eighteenth-century England: the Pendle Forest riots of 1748', *Journal of Ecclesiastical History*, Vol. 49, 1998, pp. 257-81.

LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

- 199. APPLEBY, Cedric J.: 'Sir Arthur Quiller Couch and Methodism in Polperro', *Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association*, Vol. 9, No. 2, [1998], pp. 42-9.
- 200. KRYSMANSKI, Bernd: 'We see a ghost: Hogarth's satire on Methodists and connoisseurs', Art Bulletin, Vol. LXXX, 1998, pp. 292-310.

See also Nos. 4, 62, 65, 67.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 201. CARTER, David: 'Les méthodistes et l'oecuménisme aujourd'hui', Revue Théologique de Louvain, Vol. 28, 1997, pp. 359-75.
- 202. ENGLISH, John Cammel: 'John Wesley and his "Jewish parishioners": Jewish-Christian relationships in Savannah, Georgia, 1736-1737', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVI, 1997-98, pp. 220-7.
- 203. HARRIS, Elizabeth: 'Wesleyan witness in an interreligious context', Windows on Wesley: Wesleyan theology in today's world, edited by Philip Roger Meadows, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1997, pp. 53-85.
- 204. PODMORE, Colin John: *The Moravian Church in England, 1728-1760*, Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1998, xv + 332pp.
- 205. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: 'Ora et labora: Benedictines and Wesleyans at prayer and at work', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 50, No. 2/Vol. 51, No. 1, Fall 1995/Spring 1996, pp. 95-114.

206. WELLINGS, Martin: 'The Oxford Movement in late-nineteenth-century retrospect: R.W. Church, J.H. Rigg and Walter Walsh', The Church retrospective: papers read at the 1995 summer meeting and the 1996 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Robert Norman Swanson, Studies in Church History, Vol. 33, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 1997, pp. 501-15.

See also Nos. 76, 99, 121, 126, 130, 133, 145, 188, 193.

AFTERWORD: A RETROSPECT OF TWENTY-FIVE YEARS

This completes the twenty-fifth annual bibliography of Methodist historical literature to have been published in these *Proceedings*, all prepared by the present compiler. During the course of this quarter-century some 3,500 items have been noted, and the bibliographies have extended to some 250 printed pages, the equivalent of a book in their own right or of a volume of the *Proceedings* themselves. With an average of 150 items per annum, well exceeded this year, the bibliography has become something of a monument to the quantity and quality of international writing on Methodist historical topics.

It was Alan Cass who first suggested to the compiler that it would be helpful to scholars if such a bibliography could be prepared on a regular basis, to reflect the increasing number of publications on the history of Methodism, many of them appearing in less than obvious places. This suggestion was made in a chance conversation at a conference on Methodism and British society, organized by the British Section of the World Methodist Historical Society and held at Kingsmead College, Selly Oak, Birmingham in July 1975.

The compiler approached the then editor of these *Proceedings*, the Reverend Dr Jack Bowmer, who readily agreed to find regular space in his pages for a bibliography of the history of Methodism. The first edition of the bibliography, covering publications of the year 1974, was prepared during the final months of 1975, submitted in January 1976 and published in the June 1976 issue of the *Proceedings*. It was, in retrospect, a rather imperfect piece of work, extending to a mere four and a half pages and taking the form of a single alphabetical (by author) listing of 120 entries described with a bare minimum of bibliographic detail.

Since that time a number of improvements have been made to the content and appearance of the bibliography. Fuller bibliographic descriptions of the entries commenced with the 1978 edition, as did articulation of some clearer criteria for inclusion and exclusion of material. From the 1981 edition the single alphabetical listing was abandoned in favour of the present structure, with entries grouped by subject and serially-numbered to facilitate cross-referencing. The subject headings have been refined on a number of occasions since. From the 1987 edition the bibliography has been published as a supplement to the *Proceedings*, rather than as an article within them.

Timeliness of publication was a problem for a number of years, arising from a variety of circumstances. Matters were greatly improved thanks to the willingness of the Executive Committee of the Wesley Historical Society to fund the printing of the 1992, 1993 and 1994 bibliographies within a twelve-month period from May 1994 to May 1995, in an effort to clear the backlog, and to transfer the printing of the 1993 and subsequent bibliographies to the Methodist Publishing House. This latter move means that the bibliography can be typeset directly from the compiler's word-processed file

on diskette. The bibliography is now prepared within three months of the end of the year covered and issued to subscribers two months later.

The bibliography has concentrated on recording books, pamphlets, articles, essays and unpublished postgraduate theses on the history of British and Irish Methodism. Items dealing with British and Irish overseas missions, and the native churches which they gave rise to, have only been included to the extent that they cast light on Methodist developments in the British Isles. Coverage of chapel and circuit histories has been restricted, in the main, to publications of more than fifty pages, unless of special significance. Other works of an ephemeral or substantially non-historical nature are also mostly overlooked.

Although most of the works recorded have been published in English, attempts have been made to identify important publications in Welsh and the major Western European languages. Sadly, both the compiler's linguistic competence and the limited holdings of United Kingdom libraries have meant that the bibliography has generally not extended to Far Eastern Methodist scholarship, which is considerable. In particular, there has been a good deal of writing in Japanese on John Wesley and other aspects of British Methodist history which deserves a wider audience.

Despite repeated appeals for assistance, just a tiny minority of entries in the bibliography derive from suggestions made by readers of the *Proceedings*. The compiler would be greatly helped if, in particular, authors could alert him to their latest publications and, wherever practicable, let him have offprints. In the relative absence of contributor input, the compiler is dependent upon his own systematic searching of publications, including regular monitoring of nearly 300 periodicals. Bibliographies, footnotes, book reviews, abstracts and publishers' catalogues are also all avidly scoured for ideas. Inevitably, many items are still (worryingly) discovered by the purest serendipity.

Wherever possible, no item is included in the bibliography unless it has been seen and its relevance personally verified, even if this occasions a delay in its listing. Regrettably, physical inspection does not prove possible in approximately one sixth of entries, especially for articles in specialized American theological journals, which are not widely held in United Kingdom libraries and where reliance has to be placed on abstracting and indexing services. Betty Jarboe's John and Charles Wesley: a bibliography (1987) and Kenneth Collins' 'A Wesley bibliography' site on the World Wide Web have also been extremely useful in retrospectively uncovering American journal literature.

The bibliography has been largely conceived as a current awareness tool, directing researchers to the most recent works on the history of British and Irish Methodism. Now that it has reached twenty-five separate editions, it has to be admitted that it has become somewhat unwieldy as a mechanism for retrospective enquiry. Unfortunately, there are currently no plans (nor resources) to compile and publish a cumulative list

nor to create a searchable electronic database. However, a selection of the most important entries from the 1974-85 bibliographies does appear in the compiler's retrospective bibliography in the fourth volume of A history of the Methodist Church in Great Britain (1988), and the non-serial publications from the 1980-87 bibliographies are critically reviewed in the author's article in the May 1988 issue of the Epworth Review.

It is hard to determine whether the bibliography as presently conceived and delivered will survive for another twenty-five years to celebrate its golden jubilee. Setting aside the compiler's physical, mental and financial ability to continue with the task, it is possible that a bibliography published as print on paper and devoted to a listing of works output as print on paper may at some stage become an anachronism in the face of an ongoing revolution in electronic publishing. Whatever the future may hold, the compiler is certainly grateful to his two editors (Jack Bowmer and Alan Rose) for supporting the publication of the bibliography, to his two typesetters (Alfred Taberer and Sue Gascoigne) for coping so accurately with what is always a complex text, and to his many readers who write with periodic testimonials to the value which they attach to his work.

CLIVE D. FIELD

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE 1999

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil. Information Services, The University of Birmingham, Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2TT

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1999

BIBLIOGRAPHIES

- 1. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 1998', Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 52, 1999-2000, pp. 61-86.
- 2. GRIFFITHS, Edward Henry: 'Cyhoeddiadau Griffith Thomas Roberts' [publications of Griffith Thomas Roberts], Gwarchod y Gair: cyfrol goffa y Parchedig Griffith Thomas Roberts, edited by Owen Ellis Evans, Dinbych: Gwasg Gee, 1993, pp. 17-29.
- 3. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Bibliography of Irish Methodist historical literature: a ten-year retrospect, 1990-1999', Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 5, Autumn 1999, pp. 85-94.

See also No. 47.

GUIDES TO SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 4. ABERYSTWYTH. National Library of Wales: Department of Manuscripts and Records: Guide to the Department of Manuscripts and Records, the National Library of Wales, Aberystwyth: the Library, 1994, viii + 227pp.
- 5. MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: 'Christian theology and ecclesiastical history' [collections in the Library], editor: John R. Hodgson, *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 80, No. 2, Summer 1998, pp. 65-99.
- 6. MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *The Fletcher-Tooth collection, volume 3: correspondence E-H* [a catalogue, compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1999, vii + 167pp.
- 7. OXFORD. Westminster College: Wesley and Methodist Studies Centre: Directory of Methodist libraries [in the United Kingdom], revised edition, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1999, 62pp.
- 8. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Irish Methodist circuit plans', Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 5, Autumn 1999, pp. 71-7.

EDITIONS OF PRIMARY SOURCES

- 9. CASTLE CAEREINION: Parish of Castle Caereinion, parish church of St Garmon, new graveyard, Cwmgolan Presbyterian Chapel, Maes-y-Groes Methodist Chapel: memorial inscriptions, [Llanfair Caereinion]: Montgomeryshire Genealogical Society, 1997, iii + 73pp.
- 10. FLETCHER, John William: 'A charimeter; or, A scriptural method of trying the spirits and knowing the proportion of our faith', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 53, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 83-90.
- 11. FLETCHER, John William: 'An essay on the doctrine of the new birth', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 53, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 35-56.
- 12. FLETCHER, John William: 'The language of the father's dispensation', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 53, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 65-78.
- 13. FLETCHER, John William: 'Letters from John Fletcher to John Wesley' [1774-75], Asbury Theological Journal, Vol. 53, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 91-6.
- 14. FLETCHER, John William: 'Second part, containing answers to the objections made to this essay', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 53, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 57-64.
- 15. GILES, Henry Johnston: 'Letters to Rev Henry J. Giles' [1856-60], edited by Dudley Alexander Levistone Cooney, *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society* (*Irish Branch*), Vol. 5, Autumn 1999, pp. 45-67.
- 16. HIRNANT: Parish church of St Illog and Pen Nebo Wesleyan Methodist Chapel: memorial inscriptions, [Llanfair Caereinion]: Montgomeryshire Genealogical Society, 1997, iii + 44pp.
- 17. LLANDINAM: Parish of Llandinam, Presbyterian Church, village inscriptions, war memorial, Banhodlog Chapel of Ease, Beulah Baptist Chapel, Caerau Wesleyan Methodist Chapel: memorial inscriptions, [Llanfair Caereinion]: Montgomeryshire Genealogical Society, 1997, iii + 69pp.
- 18. LLANRHAIADR-YM-MOCHNANT. Wesleyan Methodist Church: Parish of Llanrhaiadr-ym-Mochnant, Horeb Wesleyan Methodist Chapel, Rhos y Brithdir: memorial inscriptions, [Llanfair Caereinion]: Montgomeryshire Genealogical Society, 1995, iii + 21pp.

- MONTGOMERY: Parish of Montgomery, St Nicholas' Church, Sion Presbyterian Church, Wesleyan Methodist Chapel: memorial inscriptions, [Llanfair Caereinion]: Montgomeryshire Genealogical Society, 1996, iii + 140 + [6]pp.
- 20. NEWPORT, Kenneth G.C. and LLOYD, Gareth: 'George Bell and early Methodist enthusiasm: a new manuscript source from the Manchester archives' [letter from William Briggs to Charles Wesley, 28 October 1762], Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 80, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 89-101.
- 21. NEWTOWN: Parish of Newtown, St Mary's & Non-conformist Churches: memorial inscriptions, [Llanfair Caereinion]: Montgomeryshire Genealogical Society, 1996, [3] + 64pp.
- 22. PENNANT: Parish of Pennant, Carmel Wesleyan Methodist Chapel, Elim Calvinistic Methodist Chapel, Bethania Independent Chapel: memorial inscriptions, [Llanfair Caereinion]: Montgomeryshire Genealogical Society, 1996, iii + 42pp.
- 23. WESLEY, John: An extract of the Rev Mr John Wesley's journal: his journeys through Weardale, May 1752 to June 1790, compiled by David Heatherington in collaboration with Barbara Backhouse and Nellie Dawson, Ireshopeburn: Weardale Museum, 1993, 32pp.
- 24. WESLEY, John: Wesley in Scotland: the journeys of the Rev John Wesley, A.M., illustrated with maps [extracted from his Journal, 1751-90], [edited by] George W. Davis, Arbroath: the editor, 1999, 49pp.

See also Nos. 97, 100, 104-6, 108-9, 111, 114-15, 118, 166, 176, 193, 214-15.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 25. CROCKETT, Alasdair Charles: 'A secularising geography? Patterns and processes of religious change in England and Wales, 1676-1851', University of Leicester Ph.D. thesis, 1998.
- 26. DOLAN, John Austin: 'The origins and early characteristics of the Independent Methodist movement', Wesleyan perspectives: papers presented to the Wesley Fellowship in 1998, Ilkeston: printed by Moorley's Print & Publishing, 1998, pp. 13-24.
- 27. DREYER, Frederick A.: The genesis of Methodism, Bethlehem, N.J.: Lehigh University Press, 1999, 138pp.

- 28. JOHNSON, Dale Arthur: The changing shape of English Nonconformity, 1825-1925, New York: Oxford University Press, 1999, [10] + 248pp.
- 29. NOPPEN, Jean-Pierre van: Transforming words: the early Methodist revival from a discourse perspective, Bern: Peter Lang, 1999, 248pp.
- 30. WELLINGS, Martin: "A time to be born and a time to die"? A historian's perspective on the future of Methodism', *Methodism and the future: facing the challenge*, edited by Jane Craske and Clive Marsh, London: Cassell, 1999, pp. 148-56.

See also Nos. 63, 137, 181, 195.

LOCAL HISTORIES: ENGLAND

- 31. AGAR, Gwen and AGAR, Richard: 100 years of witness from Central Methodist Church, Preston, East Yorkshire, Burton Pidsea: printed by Norwood Press, [1998], 56pp.
- 32. BARTON, David Anthony: "By schisms rent asunder": the Wesleyan Reform movement in Derbyshire, *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 52, 1999-2000, pp. 25-33.
- 33. BAYES, Joan: 'One more step...' [history of Westborough Methodist Church, Scarborough], [Scarborough: the Church, 1999], vi + 80pp.
- 34. BECKERLEGGE, Oliver Aveyard: 'The making of an early Bible Christian circuit', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 52, 1999-2000, pp. 45-9, 127-30, 151-4.
- 35. BURROWS, Gerry: Forward with Christ: the story of the Bourne Methodist Circuit (1801-1995), [Bourne: the author], 1998, [6] + 67 + [3]pp.
- 36. COX, Dean L.: Living stones: Birtley Methodist Church, 1899-1999, [edited by] Dean L. Cox, Birtley: the Church, 1999, 75pp.
- 37. ENGLISH, John Cammel: 'The scope of early London "Methodism": Walter Wilson's evidence', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 52, 1999-2000, pp. 102-23.
- 38. GARDNER, Elizabeth J.: Marlborough Road, 1898-1998: from its origins in a baker's outhouse (1793), St Albans: Marlborough Road Church Council, 1998, [6] + 83pp.

- 39. HIND, John Richard: 'Churches, chapels and communities: comparative studies in County Durham, 1870-1914', University of Durham Ph.D. thesis, 1997, [3] + 402pp.
- 40. ISHERWOOD, Helen: 'Representations of the Wesleys in Epworth', University of Lincolnshire and Humberside B.A. dissertation, 1999, ii + 50pp.
- 41. RACK, Henry Derman: 'Between church and sect: the origins of Methodism in Manchester', *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 80, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 65-87.
- 42. RICHARDS, Peter Sidney: 'Methodism in Wallasey, Merseyside, with special reference to Trinity Methodist Church, Manor Road, Wallasey: a century and a half of the Nonconformist conscience in a dormitory suburb', Potchefstroom University for Christian Higher Education Ph.D. thesis, 1999, 2 vol., xii + 392 + xxiii, xi + 342pp.
- 43. ROBSON, Geoffrey: 'Religion and irreligion in Birmingham and the Black Country', University of Birmingham Ph.D. thesis, 1997, [8] + 281pp.
- 44. ROBSON, Margaret H.: *The life and origin of Dudley Methodist Church* [c. 1855-1999], edited by Margaret H. Robson, [Dudley, Northumberland: the Church, 1999], 56pp.
- 45. SHEPHERDSON, Colin: A history of Centenary Methodist Church, Boston, edited by Colin Shepherdson, Boston: the Church, 1998, 62pp.
- 46. SHORT, Colin Charles: 'Bible Christians in Chesterfield', Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 5, No. 6, October 1999, pp. 5-17.
- 47. SHORT, Colin Charles: 'The Bible Christians in the North of Britain', Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association, Vol. 9, No. 3, 1999, pp. 82-91.
- 48. STRONG, Ruth: *Methodism in a moorland village: Lockton*, Pudsey: Blacksmith House Publications, [1999], vi + 52pp.
- 49. TERRY, James Gordon: 'The causes and effects of the divisions within Methodism in Bradford, 1796-1857', University of Huddersfield Ph.D. thesis, 1999, [2] + 467pp.
- 50. TERRY, James Gordon: 'Methodist secessionism: the Fly Sheet controversy and the Wesleyan Reform movement in Birstall and the Spen Valley, 1849-1857', University of Huddersfield M.A. thesis, 1993.

- 51. THOMPSON, A.R.: The story of Dawlish Methodist Church, Dawlish: the author, 1999, 64pp.
- 52. THORNE, Roger Frank Sidney: 'The Exeter Reform Committee', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 52, 1999-2000, pp. 39-45.
- 53. VIRGOE, Norma: 'The Wesleyan Reformers in Norfolk', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 52, 1999-2000, pp. 87-101.
- 54. WILLIAMS, Sarah Charlotte: Religious belief and popular culture in Southwark, c. 1880-1939, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1999, xi + 206pp.

See also Nos. 23, 25, 83, 91, 94, 106, 108, 115, 118, 153, 161, 170-1, 178-80, 182, 185, 188-9, 194, 197.

LOCAL HISTORIES: WALES, SCOTLAND, IRELAND

- 55. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: Asses' colts and loving people: the story of the people called Methodists on the Carlow Circuit, Carlow: the Methodist Church, 1998, xiii + 174pp.
- 56. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: As sprightly as the place: a history of Methodism in the Upper Erne Circuit, Lismaskea: the author, 1990, [2] + 108pp.
- 57. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'John Wesley in Ireland, including a history of Blackrock Methodist Church', *Blackrock Society Proceedings*, Vol. 6, 1998, pp. 26-44.
- 58. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: *The Methodists of Fingall*, Sutton: the author, 1991, iii + 93pp.
- 59. ENGLAND, Garfield: Edenderry Memorial Methodist Church, Portadown, 1891-1991: an informal account of a church and its background, [Portadown: the author, 1991], v + 67pp.
- 60. GILPIN, David John: Through all the changing scenes: a social and denominational comment on rural Methodist society in North Armagh by one of its members Ballinacor Methodist society, 1845-1995, Portadown: the author, 1996, 135pp.
- 61. GREER, Hubert: Sailing ship and sugar planter: a history of Ballynore Methodism, [Ballynore: Ballynore Methodist Church], 1996, 75pp.

- 62. HARROD, Valerie: To serve the present age: a history of Clooney Hall Methodist Church, written for its centenary, which includes a history of the Londonderry City Mission [1894-1996], Londonderry: the Church, 1996, ii + 69 + [3]pp.
- 63. Ó GLAISNE, Risteárd: *Modhaigh: scéal pobail, scéal eaglaise* [history of Irish Methodism], Dublin: An Clóchomhar, 1998, x + 428pp.
- 64. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'The Wesleyan Methodist Association in Ireland, 1834-72', Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 5, Autumn 1999, pp. 3-20.
- 65. THOMPSON, Adrian: The wee meeting: a history of Glastry Methodist Church, 1848-1998, Glastry: the Church, 1998, 80pp.
- 66. WILLIAMS, Glanmor: 'Nonconformity in Welsh history', Carmarthenshire Antiquary, Vol. XXX, 1994, pp. 33-42.

See also Nos. 3-4, 8-9, 15-19, 21-2, 24-5, 67-8, 85, 87, 101, 103-4, 110-11, 113-14, 152, 183, 186, 192, 196, 201-2, 205-6, 210-11, 216-17.

BIOGRAPHIES: COLLECTIVE

- 67. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'Medical and musical: the Fannins of Dublin', *Dublin Historical Record*, Vol. XLIX, 1996, pp. 32-58.
- 68. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'A wedding in St Bride's' [four generations of the Keene family], *Dublin Historical Record*, Vol. XLVIII, 1995, pp. 15-39.
- 69. ROGAL, Samuel J.: A biographical dictionary of 18th century Methodism, volume VII: Smo-Sym, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1998, 1iii + 227pp.
- 70. ROGAL, Samuel J.: A biographical dictionary of 18th century Methodism, volume VIII: T-V, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1999, lvi + 381pp.
- 71. ROGAL, Samuel J.: A biographical dictionary of 18th century Methodism, volume IX: W, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1999, lxi + 524pp.
- 72. STEVENS, Beatrice C.: A family memoir, 1825 to 1948, Cambridge: Fieldfare Publications, 1999, [4] + 41pp.

See also Nos. 9, 16-19, 21-2, 161, 168.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

- 73. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: A real Christian: the life of John Wesley, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1999, 184pp.
- 74. FIELD, Marion: Susanna Wesley: a radical in the rectory, Godalming: Highland Books, 1998, 219 + [5] + viiipp.
- 75. GOUVERNEUR, Joseph Paul: 'The charismatic Wesley', Wesley Historical Society London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 60, Autumn 1999, pp. 6-16.
- 76. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'John Wesley's principles and practice of preaching', *Beyond the boundaries: preaching in the Wesleyan tradition*, edited by Richard Sykes, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1998, pp. 12-40 and *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVII, 1998-99, pp. 89-106.
- 77. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: 'John Hampson's life of John Wesley', Sunderland's history 2000, edited by D.W. Smith, Sunderland: Sunderland Antiquarian Society, 1999, pp. 38-47.
- 78. OWEN, Alun Wyn: 'John Wesley a Howel Harris', Gwarchod y Gair: cyfrol goffa y Parchedig Griffith Thomas Roberts, edited by Owen Ellis Evans, Dinbych: Gwasg Gee, 1993, pp. 142-60.
- 79. PICKERING, Norman: "A brand plucked from the burning" [Henry Perlee Parker's painting, Rescue of John Wesley, 1839], Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 44, Autumn 1999, pp. 10-17.
- 80. STANIFORTH, Trevor: 'John Wesley's Puritan roots', Wesleyan perspectives: papers presented to the Wesley Fellowship in 1998, Ilkeston: printed by Moorley's Print & Publishing, 1998, pp. 5-11.
- 81. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: 'John Wesley and the Grace Murray affaire', *Methodist Recorder*, No. 7400, 14 October 1999, p. 15.
- 82. WOLFTEICH, Claire: 'A difficult love: mother as spiritual guide in the writing of Susanna Wesley', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVIII, 1999-2000, pp. 53-62.
- See also Nos. 13, 20, 23-4, 27, 29, 40, 57, 84, 119-27, 129-30, 132-6, 140-7, 149-51, 155-60, 162, 165-7, 184-5, 199, 203-4, 207-9, 219.

BIOGRAPHIES: CONTEMPORARIES OF THE WESLEYS

- 83. BIGGS, Barry John: Ellen Gretton & her circle: Lincolnshire friends of John Wesley, Gainsborough: Lincolnshire Methodist History Society, 1999, 40pp.
- 84. BORGEN, Peder: 'Den Dansk-norske konsul George Wolff (1736-1828)', *Clios tro tjener: festskrift til Per Fuglum*, edited by Håkon With Andersen and others, Trondheim: Historisk Institutt, Universitetet i Trondheim, 1994, pp. 45-75.
- 85. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'A pious Dublin printer' [Bennett Dugdale], *Dublin Historical Record*, Vol. XLVI, 1993, pp. 74-100.
- TYSON, John Rodger: "A poor, vile sinner": Lady Huntingdon's vocabulary of weakness and deference', Methodist History, Vol. XXXVII, 1998-99, pp. 107-18.
- 87. WILLIAMS, Albert Hughes: 'Thomas Williams, Llanishen Fach, c. 1720-1787', Gwarchod y Gair: cyfrol goffa y Parchedig Griffith Thomas Roberts, edited by Owen Ellis Evans, Dinbych: Gwasg Gee, 1993, pp. 123-41.

See also Nos. 6, 10-14, 20, 69-71, 78, 81, 125, 127, 172-3, 216.

BIOGRAPHIES: NINETEENTH CENTURY

- 88. BATSTONE, Patricia: 'The rise and fall of Mary Dunnell', *Methodist Recorder*, No. 7369, 11 March 1999, p. 16.
- 89. BRISTOW, Adrian: George Smith: the children's friend, Chester: Imogen, 1999, 181pp.
- 90. GOODWIN, Charles Henry: 'William Bramwell: the last of the ancient Methodists', Asbury Theological Journal, Vol. 54, No. 1, Spring 1999, pp. 59-66.
- 91. HARVEY, E.: The potter's wife: the story of Mary Bourne Machin, 1781-1870, Burn Bridge: Memorandum, 1998, 35pp.
- 92. HATTERSLEY, Roy: Blood & fire: William and Catherine Booth and their Salvation Army, London: Little, Brown and Company, 1999, viii + 471pp.
- 93. OLDSTONE-MOORE, Christopher: Hugh Price Hughes: founder of a new Methodism, conscience of a new Nonconformity, Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 1999, x + 393pp.

- 94. TURBERFIELD, Alan: 'A critical appraisal of the Rev Dr John Scott Lidgett, C.H., 1854-1953, theologian, educationalist and ecclesiastical statesman between 1890 and 1920', University of Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 1998, xiv + 398pp.
- 95. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: 'Wesley's successor' [Joseph Benson], *Methodist Recorder*, No. 7363, 28 January 1999, p. 17.

See also Nos. 6, 15, 120, 171, 174-7, 198.

BIOGRAPHIES: TWENTIETH CENTURY

- 96. ABBOTT, Ronald W.: *Donald English: an evangelical celebration*, edited by Ronald W. Abbott, Ilkeston: Moorley's Print & Publishing for Headway, 1999, 44pp.
- 97. ANNAND, Alexander Robertson and HISTON, Joan: *Thy will be done ... eventually!*, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 1999, [2] + 222pp.
- 98. CAMROUX, Martin: 'Liberalism preached: Leslie Weatherhead', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 26, No. 1, January 1999, pp. 74-9.
- 99. CATHCART, Brian: 'Ernest Walton, 1903-, atomic scientist', *Nine Ulster lives*, edited by Gerard O'Brien and Peter Roebuck, Belfast: Ulster Historical Foundation, 1992, pp. 13-31.
- 100. CHALLONER, Eric: It so happened: from plough to pulpit, Alsager: Fairway Folio, 1998, 218pp.
- 101. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'An Englishman in Ireland: Arthur Dean Codling', *Dublin Historical Record*, Vol. XLVII, 1994, pp. 5-23.
- 102. EDWARDS, Eric: 'Griffith Thomas Roberts: atgofion cyfaill' [Griffith Thomas Roberts: a friend's recollections], Gwarchod y Gair: cyfrol goffa y Parchedig Griffith Thomas Roberts, edited by Owen Ellis Evans, Dinbych: Gwasg Gee, 1993, pp. 42-6.
- 103. GAILEY, Andrew: Crying in the wilderness: Jack Sayers, a liberal editor in Ulster, 1939-69, Belfast: Institute of Irish Studies, Queen's University of Belfast, 1995, xii + 175pp.
- 104. GLANVILLE, Joan Patricia: *Horizons never end*, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 1996, v + 131pp.
- 105. GOOD, Emma Jane: Stick-ability, Omagh: the author, [1997], vii+133+[1]pp.

- 106. HARLOW, Lilian Yates: Elegy of an Edwardian childhood in Derbyshire, [edited by Ian Harlow], Darley Dale: Happy Walking International, 1998, 76pp.
- 107. JONES, Alwyn Rice and others: 'Teyrngedau byr' [eight brief tributes to Griffith Thomas Roberts], Gwarchod y Gair: cyfrol goffa y Parchedig Griffith Thomas Roberts, edited by Owen Ellis Evans, Dinbych: Gwasg Gee, 1993, pp. 47-60.
- 108. KNAPE, John: Satanic mills to Galilee, Edinburgh: Pentland Press, 1998, xviii + 344pp.
- 109. LAWSON, John: Fixed on this ground; or, Reflections from an open heart, [Exeter: the author, 1999], [2] + 65pp.
- 110. McCREARY, Alf: Gordon Wilson: an ordinary hero, London: Marshall Pickering, 1996, ix + 196pp.
- 111. McIVOR, William Basil: Hope deferred: experiences of an Irish Unionist, Belfast: Blackstaff Press, 1998, xi + 163pp.
- 112. ROWLANDS, Hugh: 'Griffith Thomas Roberts: portread', Gwarchod y Gair: cyfrol goffa y Parchedig Griffith Thomas Roberts, edited by Owen Ellis Evans, Dinbych: Gwasg Gee, 1993, pp. 31-41.
- 113. RUDD, Niall: Pale green, light orange: a portrait of bourgeois Ireland, 1930-1950, Dublin: Lilliput Press, 1994, [5] + 168pp.
- 114. SHEANE, William Henry: *Grandfather's memoirs: a Methodist lay-preacher*, edited by Stella Vigors, Rathnew: the editor, 1990, 107pp.
- 115. SMITH, Joseph: The recollections of Joseph Smith, a Yorkshire farmer, written at Bouteyre Ranch, Innisfail, Alberta, Canada and completed on April 1st 1938, edited and re-arranged by Margaret Batty, Arbroath: George W. Davis, 1999, 48pp.
- 116. TRAVELL, John Charles: Doctor of souls: a biography of Dr Leslie Dixon Weatherhead, Cambridge: Lutterworth Press, 1999, 327pp.
- 117. VINCENT, Grace: Wilfred and Dora Stafford, edited by Grace Vincent, Sheffield: the editor, 1999, 44pp.
- 118. WOLRIDGE, Elizabeth: Swinging into the 90s: memories of her life in Aylburton, [Aylburton: the author, ?1987], 56pp.
- See also Nos. 2, 72, 120, 212.

THEOLOGY

- 119. ABRAHAM, William James: 'John Wesley's conception and use of scripture', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 33, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 5-13.
- 120. BARBER, Peter: 'Text or pretext: an historical perspective on the preacher's use of scripture' [with special reference to John Wesley, Adam Clarke and William Edwin Robert Sangster], *Beyond the boundaries: preaching in the Wesleyan tradition*, edited by Richard Sykes, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1998, pp. 41-57.
- 121. BROWER, Deirdre: 'No holiness but social holiness: an analysis of John Wesley's understanding of corporate holiness', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) M.A. thesis, 1999, 97pp.
- 122. CLARKE, Charles David: 'A still more excellent way: an historical, theological and biblical evaluation of John Wesley's doctrine of Christian perfection', Potchefstroom University for Christian Higher Education Ph.D. thesis, 1998, [1] + iv + 259pp.
- 123. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: 'Reconfiguration of power: basic trajectory of John Wesley's practical theology', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 33, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 164-84.
- 124. EDDY, Geoffrey Thackray: 'Sartor resartus; or, Taylor new-tailor'd' [John Taylor and John Wesley on original sin], *Epworth Review*, Vol. 26, No. 2, April 1999, pp. 88-98.
- 125. FLETCHER, Wilfred Brian: 'Christian perfection in Wesley and Fletcher, with implications for today', University of Edinburgh Ph.D. thesis, 1997, iv + 279pp.
- 126. FROST, Francis: 'The power of spiritual powerlessness in the missionary outreach of John Wesley', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVII, 1998-99, pp. 253-65.
- 127. GLITHERO, Ron: 'William Law and the Wesleys', An introduction to Christian spirituality, edited by Ralph Waller and Benedicta Ward, London: SPCK, 1999, pp. 91-100.
- 128. HINDMARSH, Douglas Bruce: "My chains fell off, my heart was free": early Methodist conversion narrative in England', *Church History*, Vol. 68, 1999, pp. 910-29.

- 129. JOB, Reuben F.: A Wesleyan spiritual reader, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1997, 216pp.
- 130. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Charles Wesley and the journey of sanctification', Evangelical Journal, Vol. 16, No. 2, Fall 1998, pp. 49-75.
- 131. KROMMENHOEK, Cora: 'Freedom or servitude? Methodist women and the doctrine of sanctification', *Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers*, Vol. 12, 1999 for 1997-98, pp. 57-69.
- 132. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Respected founder/neglected guide: the role of Wesley in American Methodist theology', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVII, 1998-99, pp. 71-88.
- 133. MBENNAH, Emmanuel D. and VORSTER, J.M.: 'The influence of Arminian conception of predestination on the 18th-century Wesleyan revival', *Studia Historiae Ecclesiasticae*, Vol. 24, 1998, pp. 161-87.
- 134. MEISTAD, Tore: Martin Luther and John Wesley on the Sermon on the Mount, Lanham: Scarecrow Press, 1999, xvi + 356pp.
- 135. MEISTAD, Tore: 'Systematic theology and ethics in the Wesleyan tradition: some methodological reflections', *Quarterly Review: A Journal of Theological Resources for Ministry*, Vol. 19, 1999, pp. 53-71.
- 136. MILLS, W. Douglas: 'Robert Earl Cushman and a study of predestination in the Wesleyan tradition', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVIII, 1999-2000, pp. 3-13.
- 137. RANDALL, Ian M.: Evangelical experiences: a study in the spirituality of English evangelicalism, 1918-1939, Carlisle: Paternoster Publishing, 1999, xii + 309pp.
- 138. RANDALL, Ian M.: Pathway of power: Keswick and the reshaping of Wesleyan holiness, 1875-1905, Shearsby: Wesley Fellowship, 1999, 28pp.
- 139. RANDALL, Ian M.: 'The Pentecostal League of Prayer: a British holiness movement', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 33, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 185-200.
- 140. RIEGER, Joerg: 'The means of grace, John Wesley and the theological dilemma of the Church today', Quarterly Review: A Journal of Theological Resources for Ministry, Vol. 17, 1997, pp. 377-93.

- 141. SHEPHERD, Victor A.: "Can you conceive anything more amiable than this? Anything more desirable?" A note on Wesley's challenge concerning Christian perfection', *Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers*, Vol. 12, 1999 for 1997-98, pp. 18-43.
- 142. SMITH, Wayne Peter: 'An assessment of the social intent in John Wesley's doctrine of sanctification', University of South Africa M.Th. thesis, 1997.
- 143. STUDEBAKER, Richard F.: 'The concept of the mind in the sermons of John Wesley', Trinity Evangelical Divinity School Ph.D. thesis, 1998, 364pp.
- 144. TAVES, Ann: Fits, trances and visions: experiencing religion and explaining experience from Wesley to James, Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1999, xii + 449pp.
- 145. TRACY, Wesley Dwayne: 'Uniting worship, preaching and theology', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 33, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 32-57.
- 146. WAKEFIELD, Gordon Stevens: 'John Wesley and Ephraem Syrus', *Hugoye: Journal of Syriac Studies* [http://syrcom.cua.edu/hugoye/], Vol. 1, No. 2, July 1998, paragraphs 1-30.
- 147. WALLER, Ralph: 'Spirituality and unity' [impact of the Catholic spirituality of Richard Baxter on John Wesley and the nineteenth-century English Unitarians], *An introduction to Christian spirituality*, edited by Ralph Waller and Benedicta Ward, London: SPCK, 1999, pp. 101-23.
- 148. WELLINGS, Martin: "Throttled by a dead hand"? The "Wesleyan standard" in nineteenth and early twentieth century British Methodism', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVII, 1998-99, pp. 162-74.
- 149. WILLIAMS, Kevin F.: "To be capable of God ...": John Wesley's understanding of "Christian perfection" as the link between his theology and his spirituality', *Studia Historiae Ecclesiasticae*, Vol. 23, 1997, pp. 15-38.
- 150. WOOD, Laurence Willard: 'Pentecostal sanctification in John Wesley and early Methodism', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 34, No.1, Spring 1999, pp. 24-63.
- 151. YOUNG, Josiah: 'Some assumptions and implications regarding John Wesley's view of the Trinity: "the root of all vital religion", Quarterly Review: A Journal of Theological Resources for Ministry, Vol. 18, 1998, pp. 139-53.
- See also Nos. 10-12, 14, 20, 28, 94, 98, 116, 154-7, 159, 166-7, 187, 191, 199, 218.

SACRAMENTS

See Nos. 156-8.

LITURGY AND WORSHIP

- 152. HARVEY, John: Image of the invisible: the visualization of religion in the Welsh Nonconformist tradition, Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 1999, xiii + 218pp.
- 153. LENTON, Esther J.: 'Primitive Methodist camp meetings in Shropshire', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 52, 1999-2000, pp. 1-14.
- 154. WAKEFIELD, Gordon Stevens: *Methodist spirituality*, Peterborough: Epworth Press, 1999, xix + 107pp.

See also No. 140.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 155. BECK, Brian Edgar: 'Rattenbury revisited: the theology of Charles Wesley's hymns', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 26, No. 2, April 1999, pp. 71-81.
- 156. COOPER, Arnold Herbert: 'Divine compassion: the intercession of our Lord Charles Wesley's eucharistic hymns today', Westminster College, Oxford M.Th. thesis, 1996, xiii + 97pp.
- 157. COOPER, Arnold Herbert: Divine compassion: the intercession of our Lord Charles Wesley's eucharistic hymns today, Nantwich: Wesley Historical Society Publishing Office, 1999, xiii + 95pp.
- 158. COOPER, Arnold Herbert: 'The intercession of our Lord in the eucharistic hymns of Charles Wesley' [with comments by Colin Charles Short], Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 7, No. 3, Spring 1999, pp. 52-66.
- 159. GRIGGS, Geoffrey: 'All loves excelling: the journey towards Christian holiness in the hymns of Charles Wesley', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) M.A. thesis, 1999, 69pp.
- 160. HUGHES, Glyn Tegai: 'Charles Wesley a Williams Pantycelyn', Gwarchod y Gair: cyfrol goffa y Parchedig Griffith Thomas Roberts, edited by Owen Ellis Evans, Dinbych: Gwasg Gee, 1993, pp. 161-78.
- 161. LEARY, William: Musical Methodists in Lincolnshire, Loughborough: Teamprint, 1999, xiii + 113pp.

- 162. OLLESON, Philip: 'Samuel Wesley and the Missa de spiritu sancto', Recusant History, Vol. 24, 1998-99, pp. 309-19.
- 163. SPINNEY, Bryan Frank: Tuned for praise: the story of Methodist hymn-books and their revisions in the 20th century, from Wesley's hymns to Hymns & Psalms, second impression (being an expansion of Methodist hymn-book revision, 1903 & 1933, [Farnborough: the author], 1980), Totton: the author, 1999, 40pp.
- 164. TEMPERLEY, Nicholas: The hymn tune index: a census of English-language hymn tunes in printed sources from 1535 to 1820, [by] Nicholas Temperley, assisted by Charles G. Manns and Joseph Herl, Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1998, 4 vol., xviii + 469, xi + 587, [4] + 785, [4] + 797pp.
- 165. WALKER, Maxine E.: 'A Wesleyan "grammar": linguistic analysis and Wesley texts' [with special reference to Charles Wesley's Love divine, all loves excelling], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 33, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 201-23.
- 166. WESLEY, Charles: *Hymns on the Trinity*, facsimile of the first edition (Bristol: Felix Farley, 1767), with preface by Steven T. Kimbrough and introduction by Wilma Jean Quantrille, Madison: Charles Wesley Society, 1998, xv + 141pp.

See also Nos. 67, 130, 213.

CHURCH POLITY

167. GRIFFIN, Eric Richard: 'Practical Catholicism: John Wesley's theology of bishops reconsidered', *Churchman*, Vol. 112, 1998, pp. 324-38.

See also Nos. 184, 218.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

- 168. ALLISON, Timothy Roy and LEGER, Selwyn St.: 'The life span of Methodist ministers: an example of the use of obituaries in epidemiology', *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, Vol. 53, 1999, pp. 253-4.
- 169. BENNETT, Eleanor: 'The training of Methodist ministers: a harmless and useful proposal?', *Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society*, Vol. 5, No. 5, Spring 1999, pp. 73-85.

- 170. GLASS, Paul Stuart: 'Methodist ministerial training in former years, with special reference to Wesley House in Cambridge', Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 43, Spring 1999, pp. 2-13.
- 171. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: 'Female travelling preachers of early Primitive Methodism' [with special reference to the North-East], Methodism from Tees to Tweed: Bulletin of the North East Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 71, Autumn 1999, pp. 3-18.

See also Nos. 28, 167.

LAY MINISTRY

- 172. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: 'The blessed way of holiness' [early Methodist women], *Journal of Theology (United Theological Seminary)*, Vol. 101, 1996, pp. 29-51.
- 173. COLLINS, Vicki Tolar: 'Women's voices and women's silence in the tradition of early Methodism', Listening to their voices: the rhetorical activities of historical women, edited by Molly Meijer Wertheimer, Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1997, pp. 233-51.
- 174. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: 'The early deaconess evangelists: snapshots of their work', *Beyond the boundaries: preaching in the Wesleyan tradition*, edited by Richard Sykes, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1998, pp. 87-115.
- 175. LENTON, John Herriott: "Labouring for the Lord": women preachers in Wesleyan Methodism, 1802-1932 a revisionist view', Beyond the boundaries: preaching in the Wesleyan tradition, edited by Richard Sykes, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1998, pp. 58-86.
- 176. MACK, Phyllis: 'Methodism and motherhood' [with special reference to Mary Taft], *Culture and the Nonconformist tradition*, edited by Jane Shaw and Alan Kreider, Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 1999, pp. 26-42.
- 177. WILSON, Linda: "Constrained by zeal": women in mid-nineteenth century Nonconformist Churches', *Journal of Religious History*, Vol. 23, 1999, pp. 185-202.

See also Nos. 86, 88, 108, 114, 131.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

- 178. BAILLIE, Ian L.G.: List of past and present Methodist Church chapels in the Bristol District, Issue 1, Dursley: Ernest A. Clarke [for] the Bristol Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, 1999, [34]pp.
- 179. BINFIELD, John Clyde Goodfellow: 'Victims of success: twentieth-century Free Church architecture' [with special reference to the City Temple, London and Punshon Memorial Church, Bournemouth], *Culture and the Nonconformist tradition*, edited by Jane Shaw and Alan Kreider, Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 1999, pp. 142-81.
- 180. COX, Janice V.: "Simplicity without meanness, commodiousness without extravagance": the Non-conformist chapels and meeting-houses in Shrewsbury in the nineteenth century', *Shropshire History and Archaeology*, Vol. LXXII, 1997, pp. 52-97.
- 181. HATCHER, Stephen George: God is building a house: from Mr Smith's kitchen to Vision 2000 [Primitive Methodist chapel-building, 1811-1932], Ninth Chapel Aid Lecture, 1999, Englesea Brook: Englesea Brook Chapel and Museum, 1999, 37pp.
- 182. METHODIST CHURCH.-Archives and History Committee: Methodist Heritage: Britain Methodist heritage, 1999: information for visitors on historic Methodist places and events, Peterborough: printed by Methodist Publishing House, 1999, 32pp.
- 183. PARKINSON, A.J.: 'Why study chapels?', *Carmarthenshire Antiquary*, Vol. 30, 1994, pp. 43-50.
- 184. TOPOLEWSKI, John Leo: 'Mr Wesley's trust clause: Methodism in the vernacular', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVII, 1998-99, pp. 143-61.

HOME MISSIONS

- 185. BARBER, Brian: 'Revival seeds' [in John Wesley], Wesleyan perspectives: papers presented to the Wesley Fellowship in 1998, Ilkeston: printed by Moorley's Print & Publishing, 1998, pp. 25-34.
- 186. BOOTH, Lionel: *History of Dublin Central Mission*, 1893-1993, [Dublin: the Mission], 1993, 60pp.

- 187. GOODWIN, Charles Henry: 'Methodist pentecost: the Wesleyan/holiness revival of 1758-1763', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 33, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 58-91.
- 188. ROYLE, Edward: 'Central missions in York and Huddersfield before the First World War: a forward or a backward movement?', Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch) Bulletin, No. 74, Spring 1999, pp. 3-20.
- 189. RULE, John G.: 'Explaining revivalism: the case of Cornish Methodism', Southern History, Vol. 20-21, 1998-99, pp. 168-88.

See also Nos. 62, 76, 92-3, 96, 128, 153, 174.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

- 190. PRITCHARD, John: 'The untidy beginnings of Methodist world mission', Epworth Review, Vol. 26, No. 4, October 1999, pp. 68-79.
- 191. RANDALL, Ian M.: 'Entire devotion to God': Wesleyan holiness and British overseas mission in the early twentieth century, Ilkeston: Moorley's Print & Publishing in collaboration with the Wesley Fellowship, 1998, 31pp.

See also No. 117.

POLITICAL IMPACT

- 192. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'Methodists and the Year of Liberty' [1798], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 5, Autumn 1999, pp. 31-44.
- 193. GLEN, Robert: 'Methodism and the American Revolution: insights from a neglected Thomas Rankin letter', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 52, 1999-2000, pp. 34-8.
- 194. HARGREAVES, John Andrew: 'Methodism and electoral politics in Halifax, 1832-1848', Northern History, Vol. XXXV, 1999, pp. 139-60.
- 195. LARSEN, Timothy: Friends of religious equality: Nonconformist politics in mid-Victorian England, Woodbridge: Boydell Press, 1999, ix + 300pp.
- 196. McCONNELL, David: 'Irish Methodism and Home Rule', Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 5, Autumn 1999, pp. 21-30.

- 197. RULE, John G.: 'The Chartist mission to Cornwall', *Crime, protest and popular politics in southern England, 1740-1850*, [by] John G. Rule and Roger Anthony Edward Wells, London: Hambledon Press, 1997, pp. 67-80.
- 198. SCARTH, Robert: We'll all be union men: the story of Joseph Arch and his union, Coventry: Industrial Pioneer Publications, 1998, [10] + 228 + [2]pp.

See also Nos. 29, 93, 103, 110-11.

SOCIAL WITNESS

- 199. BASAPPA, Joseph: 'Towards a theology of universality: John Wesley's theological response to class distinctions and its relevance to caste distinctions', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) Ph.D. thesis, 1999, xiv + 467pp.
- 200. BRAKE, George Thompson: Tracing the temperance sentiment in the Methodist Church, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 1999, 20pp.
- 201. CLARKE, Margaret W.: *Craigmore*, 1845-1995, [Moira: the author], 1995, 96pp.
- 202. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'Twenty reduced widows: the story of Dublin's Methodist widows' alms house', *Dublin Historical Record*, Vol. L, 1997, pp. 40-54.
- 203. DUNNING, H. Ray: Reflecting the divine image: Christian ethics in Wesleyan perspective, Downers Grove: Intervarsity Press, 1998, 156pp.

See also Nos. 89, 93, 126, 134, 142, 151.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

- 204. HALL, Elaine Karen Friedrich: 'Pedagogical and andragogical principles of John Wesley's anthology', University of North Texas Ph.D. thesis, 1998, vii + 182pp.
- 205. PERDUE, Hugo: Gurteen Agricultural College, 1947-1997, Ballingarry: the College, 1997, [6] + 249pp.
- 206. ROBERTS, R.C.: 'Crefydd ac addysg yn ardal Pentir a Rhiwlas ger Bangor, 1750-1900' [religion and education in the Pentir and Rhiwlas area], *Caernarvonshire Historical Society Transactions*, Vol. 58, 1997, pp. 69-111, Vol. 59, 1998, pp. 77-115.

207. TAYLOR, Daniel: 'John Wesley's concept of religious education', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) M.A. thesis, 1999, 99pp.

See also Nos. 89, 94, 169-70, 201.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

- 208. GADSBY, Joseph Gordon and DEWHURST, Francis: 'John Wesley's contribution to the evolution of alternative and holistic healing', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 26, No. 1, January 1999, pp. 95-104.
- 209. MALONY, Henry Newton: 'John Wesley and psychology', *Journal of Psychology and Christianity*, Vol. 18, 1999, pp. 5-18.

See also Nos. 67, 99, 116, 205.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

- 210. JONES, Philip Henry: 'The Welsh Wesleyan Bookroom, 1824-8: a new set of printing accounts', *The reach of print: making, selling and using books*, edited by Peter Isaac and Barry McKay, Winchester: St Paul's Bibliographies, 1998, pp. 37-49.
- 211. JONES, R.T.: 'Yr eglwysi a'r iaith yn oes Victoria' [the Churches and the Welsh language in the Victorian age], *Llên Cymru*, Vol. 19, 1996, pp. 146-67.
- 212. McMURRAY, Nigel: 'More than a portrait of John Wesley: the Christian art of Frank O. Salisbury, 1874-1962', Wesley Historical Society London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 59, Spring 1999, pp. 8-24.

See also Nos. 29, 103, 128.

LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

- 213. CLAPP-ITNYRE, Alisa Marie: 'Dinah and the secularization of Methodist hymnody in Eliot's *Adam Bede'*, *Victorians Institute Journal*, Vol. 26, 1998, pp. 41-68.
- 214. GLEN, Robert: "Adieu the delights of the stage": an anti-Methodist song of 1746', *Notes and Queries*, Vol. 244, 1999, pp. 350-6.

- 215. GLEN, Robert: 'The York anti-Methodist ballad: a new manuscript', Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch) Bulletin, No. 74, Spring 1999, pp. 20-7.
- 216. JONES, Alun R.: "Vermin [who] creep into all corners through the least crevices": Lewis Morris and the Methodists', *Transactions of the Honourable Society of Cymmrodorion*, New Series, Vol. 5, 1999 for 1998, pp. 24-35.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 217. DAVIES, Meirion Lloyd: 'Undeb eglwsyig yn yr ugeinfed ganrif' [church unity in the twentieth century], Gwarchod y Gair: cyfrol goffa y Parchedig Griffith Thomas Roberts, edited by Owen Ellis Evans, Dinbych: Gwasg Gee, 1993, pp. 179-200.
- 218. DREYER, Frederick A.: 'The ecclesiology of enthusiasm: the Methodist case' [with special reference to the influence of Moravianism], *Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers*, Vol. 12, 1999 for 1997-98, pp. 44-56.
- 219. YOUNG, Norman: 'Wesley's view of Catholic spirit and the ecumenical situation today', *Uniting Church Studies*, Vol. 5, March 1999, pp. 59-66.

See also Nos. 92, 94, 147, 162.

CLIVE D. FIELD

Acknowledgements: As usual the compiler is indebted to a number of individuals who have supplied copies or details of particular items. This year they comprise: James English, Revd Dr Herbert McGonigle, Geoffrey Milburn, Dr Peter Nockles, Philip Olleson, Peter Richards, Alan Rose, and Revd Dr Martin Wellings. Very warm thanks are also due to Dr Lionel Madden, who has undertaken extensive research on Welsh publications specifically for this bibliography and who is responsible for most of the Welsh references. Similarly, in respect of Ireland, the compiler readily acknowledges the importance of Revd Robin Roddie's 'Bibliography of Irish Methodist historical literature' (No. 3, above), which has suggested a good number of Irish references that have been overlooked in previous listings in this series.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE 2000

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil. Information Services, The University of Birmingham, Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2TT

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 2000

BIBLIOGRAPHIES

- 1. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: Wesley bibliography, updated [edition], 2000, http://www.ats.wilmore.ky.us/vp_cao/pub/wesbibindex.htm.
- FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 1999', Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 52, 1999-2000, pp. 195-217.
- 3. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Bibliography of Irish Methodist historical literature, 1999-2000', Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 6, Autumn 2000, pp. 84-6.

GUIDES TO SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 4. FFEARY-SMYRL, Steven Charles: *Irish Methodists: where do I start?*, Dublin: Council of Irish Genealogical Organisations, 2000, [4] + 31pp.
- 5. LEARY, William: My ancestors were Methodists: how can I find out more about them?, revised edition, London: Society of Genealogists, 1999, [4] + 115pp.
- 6. MADDEN, John Lionel: 'Trysorfa hanes: ffynonellau Methodistaidd yn Llyfrgell Genedlaethol Cymru' [Methodist sources in the National Library of Wales], Bathafarn: Cylchgrawn Hanes yr Eglwys Fethodistaidd yng Nghymru, Vol. 31, 2000, pp. 50-4.
- 7. MANCHESTER.-John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Early Methodist personal papers, 1750-1850: volume one (Adam-Barber) [a catalogue, compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 2000, [2] + ii + 193pp.
- 8. MANCHESTER.-John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *The Fletcher-Tooth collection: volume 4, correspondence H-J* [a catalogue, compiled by Gareth Lloyd], Manchester: the Library, 2000, [2] + 218pp.
- 9. MANCHESTER.-John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *The personal papers of Samuel Bardsley (1746-1818): volume 1, correspondence and diaries* [a catalogue, compiled by Gareth Lloyd], Manchester: the Library, 2000, [2] + 142pp.

- METHODIST HISTORY: Methodist History cumulative index, volumes XXI-XXXV, October 1982-July 1997, Charles A. Green, compiler, Madison: General Commission on Archives and History, The United Methodist Church, 1998, 152pp.
- 11. OWEN, David Huw: 'Casgliad A.F. Mortimer' [the Mortimer collection in the National Library of Wales, Bathafarn: Cylchgrawn Hanes yr Eglwys Fethodistaidd yng Nghymru, Vol. 31, 2000, pp. 55-8.

See also No. 26.

EDITIONS OF PRIMARY SOURCES

- 12. BILSTON: Nonconformist registers in Bilston, Staffordshire, 1785-1887 [Oxford Street Independent, High Street Primitive Methodist, and Swan Bank Wesleyan Methodist Chapels], transcribed by C. Coleman, Coventry: Birmingham & Midland Society for Genealogy & Heraldry, 1999, [2] + ii + 163 + 15pp.
- 13. CENSUS OFFICE: Census of religious worship, 1851: the returns for Worcestershire, edited by John Aitken, Worcestershire Historical Society, New Series, Vol. 17, [no place]: printed for the Society by J.W. Arrowsmith Ltd., 2000, xl + 116pp.
- 14. CENSUS OFFICE: The 1851 religious and educational censuses of the Isle of Man, [edited by] F. Coakley, 1998, http://www.ee.surrey.ac.uk/contrib/manx/methodism/rc1851.
- 15. CENSUS OFFICE: Religious worship in Kent: the census of 1851, edited by Margaret Roake, Kent Records, Vol. XXVII, Maidstone: Kent Archaeological Society, 1999, lii + 460pp.
- 16. CENSUS OFFICE: Yorkshire returns of the 1851 census of religious worship: volume 1, introduction, city of York and East Riding, edited by John R. Wolffe, Borthwick Texts and Calendars, 25, York: University of York, Borthwick Institute of Historical Research, 2000, [4] + xviii + 115pp.
- 17. DUNDEE.-Wesleyan Methodist Church: Wesleyan register of baptisms, Dundee, 1785-1898 [an alphabetical arrangement], Dundee: Friends of Dundee City Archives, [2000], [3] + 57pp.
- 18. FLORES, Daniel F. and HERRERA-FLORES, Thelma: 'Two remarkable stories: lost entries of John Wesley's journal' [19 February 1756 and 23 February 1758], *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVIII, 1999-2000, pp. 251-7.

- 19. GOODRIDGE, Ernest: The same stars shine: the Great War diary and letters of Corporal Ernest Goodridge of Bentley, Yorkshire, with contemporary records and illustrations, edited by Ernest Noel Goodridge and John Anthony Goodridge, Loughborough: Teamprint, 2000, xviii + 190pp.
- NEWTOWN.-Wesleyan Methodist Church: Newtown Wesleyan Church register of baptisms, 1799-1837, [Welshpool]: Montgomeryshire Genealogical Society, 1998, iii + 96pp.
- 21. WESLEY, John: *The writings of John Wesley: a man for all ages*, [edited by] Frank N. Mitchell, New York: Vantage Press, 1997, xiv + 350pp.
- 22. WESLEY, Susanna Annesley: *Prayers and meditations of Susanna Wesley*, edited by Michael D. McMullen, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 2000, 108pp.
- 23. WRIGHT, John: 'Extracts from the diary of John Wright, Biddick Row', [edited by Geoffrey Eden Milburn], Methodism from Tees to Tweed: Bulletin of the North East Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 72, Spring 2000, pp. 12-16, No. 73, Autumn 2000, pp. 15-19.

See also Nos. 77-8, 87, 90-1, 109, 112, 115.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 24. LANDER, John Kenneth: 'Tent Methodism, 1814-1832: 'one soweth, and another reapeth'', Open University Ph.D. thesis, 1999, ix + 342pp.
- 25. SCHWENK, James Lee: 'The Wesleyan/Whitefieldian paradigm: the quest for evangelical ecumenicity in eighteenth century British Methodism', Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 1999, ii + 207pp.
- 26. SNELL, Keith D.M. and ELL, Paul Spencer: Rival Jerusalems: the geography of Victorian religion, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2000, xvi + 499pp.
- 27. VICKERS, John Ashley: A dictionary of Methodism in Britain and Ireland, edited by John Ashley Vickers, Peterborough: Epworth Press, 2000, x + 438pp.
- 28. WARD, William Reginald: 'Methodist history', Epworth Review, Vol. 27, No. 1, January 2000, pp. 48-51.
- 29. WARD, William Reginald: 'Was there a Methodist evangelistic strategy in the eighteenth century?', *England's long Reformation*, 1500-1800, edited by Nicholas Tyacke, London: UCL Press, 1998, pp. 285-305.

LOCAL HISTORIES: ENGLAND

- 30. ARNOLD, T. Peter: *Methodism in a West Yorkshire village: Denby Dale*, Denby Dale: Denby Dale Methodist Church, 1999, 64pp.
- 31. BRONSON, Jack: 'Beauvale Prims': Beauvale Primitive Methodists, 1818-1889, Ilkeston: Moorley's Print & Publishing, 2000, 88pp.
- 32. HARDIMENT, Peter: And can it be: the story of Cookham Methodism, [Maidenhead: the author], 1999, [10] + 76 + [16]pp.
- 33. HARGREAVES, John Andrew: 'Consolidation and decline: Methodism in Halifax, 1852-1914', *Transactions of the Halifax Antiquarian Society*, New Series, Vol. 8, 2000, pp. 133-49.
- 34. HARGREAVES, John Andrew: 'Methodist growth and secession in the parish of Halifax, 1740-1851', *Transactions of the Halifax Antiquarian Society*, New Series, Vol. 7, 1999, pp. 51-73.
- 35. HASSALL, Paul: The history of Worsley Methodist Church, Worsley: the Church, [2000], 73pp.
- 36. JONES, Ian: 'The "mainstream" Churches in Birmingham, c. 1945-1998: the local church and generational change', University of Birmingham Ph.D. thesis, 2000, [10] + 469pp.
- 37. LEARY, William: *The early Methodist people of Lincolnshire*, [Grimsby: the author], 2000, 76pp.
- 38. LEARY, William: For all the saints: Lincolnshire Methodists of the twentieth century, Loughborough: printed by Teamprint, 2000, 94pp.
- 39. PETCH, Joyce: Huntington Methodist Church, 1900-2000, [Huntington: the author], 2000, 63pp.
- 40. POWNEY, Colin: A history of Methodism in Bridgwater and its surrounding villages, Bridgwater: the author, 1999, 61pp.
- 41. RIMMINGTON, Gerald Thorneycroft: 'Methodism and society in Leicester, 1881-1914', *Local Historian*, Vol. 30, 2000, pp. 74-87.
- 42. SYKES, Richard P.M.: 'Popular religion in Dudley and the Gornals, c. 1914-1965', University of Wolverhampton Ph.D. thesis, 1999, [2] + iv + 417pp.
- 43. TERRY, James Gordon: 'The Wesleyan Reform movement in Bradford: a story of two divisions', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 52, 1999-2000, pp. 163-75.

- 44. TOWERS, Jean: An excursion into Waddington's history: Methodism, [Waddington: the author], 1998, [4] + iv + 78pp.
- 45. TRINDER, Barrie Stuart: *The industrial revolution in Shropshire*, third edition, Chichester: Phillimore, 2000, xviii + 286pp.

See also Nos. 12-16, 23, 26, 63, 70, 80-1, 149-51, 159, 168, 176, 179, 182.

LOCAL HISTORIES: WALES, SCOTLAND, IRELAND

- 46. GILPIN, David John: 'An adventure in fellowship: a social and denominational comment on High Street Methodist Circuit, Lurgan, 1750-1914', Queen's University, Belfast M.A. thesis, 2000, ix + 75pp.
- 47. GRIFFITH, William Philip: 'Rhai sylwadau am grefydd ac enwadaeth yng Ngwynedd ehwng, c. 1790 a c. 1870' [religion and denominationalism in Gwynedd], Ysbryd dealltwrus ac enaid anfarwol: ysgrifau ar hanes crefydd yng Ngwynedd, edited by William Philip Griffith, Bangor: Canolfan Uwch-efrydiau Crefydd yng Nghymru, Prifysgol Cymru, 1999, pp. 145-78.
- 48. JONES, John Gwynfor: 'Duwioldeb ac ufudd-dod dinesig: agweddau ar fywyd crefyddol Cymru ar drothwy'r diwygiad Methodistaidd' [the religious life of Wales on the threshold of the Methodist revival], Cylchgrawn Hanes: Historical Society of the Presbyterian Church of Wales, No. 24, 2000, pp. 5-34.
- 49. MORGAN, Dafydd Densil: 'Y ffydd yng Ngwynedd yn yr ugeinfed ganrif: profiadau, 1900-1920' [the faith in Gwynedd], Ysbryd dealltwrus ac enaid anfarwol: ysgrifau ar hanes crefydd yng Ngwynedd, edited by William Philip Griffith, Bangor: Canolfan Uwch-efrydiau Crefydd yng Nghymru, Prifysgol Cymru, 1999, pp. 190-206.
- 50. MORGAN, Dafydd Densil: The span of the cross: Christian religion and society in Wales, 1914-2000, Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 1999, x + 310pp.
- 51. RICHARDS, Elwyn: "Ceidwad fy mrawd?" Golwg ar y grefydd gymdeithasol yng Nghymru wedi'r Rhyfel Mawr' [social religion in Wales after the Great War], Cylchgrawn Hanes: Historical Society of the Presbyterian Church of Wales, No. 22, 1998, pp. 8-27.
- 52. SHUTTER, Iris and BRIGGS, Rosemary: Whitehead Methodist Church centenary year book (1900-2000), Whitehead: the Church, 2000, 140pp.
- 53. WHALING, Frank: 'The development of Methodism in Scotland', Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 45, Spring 2000, pp. 2-21, No. 46, Autumn 2000, pp. 2-19.

See also Nos. 3-4, 6, 11, 17, 20, 26-7, 72-3, 75, 83, 85, 92, 134-5, 142, 157, 161, 183.

BIOGRAPHIES: COLLECTIVE

54. ROGAL, Samuel J.: A biographical dictionary of 18th century Methodism: volume X, X-Z, appendices, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1999, lxi + 313pp.

See also Nos. 4-5, 12, 17, 20, 38, 142-3, 148.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

- 55. FISK, Marjorie B.: 'Susanna Wesley', Evangelical Journal, Vol. 17, No. 2, Fall 1999, pp. 76-83.
- 56. HARMON, Mark A.: The warmed heart: 30 days in the company of John Wesley, Kansas City: Beacon Hill Press, 1995, 80pp.
- 57. KISKER, Scott: 'John Wesley's Puritan and pietist heritages reexamined', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 34, No. 2, Fall 1999, pp. 266-80.
- 58. MACMILLAN, Ken: 'John Wesley and the enlightened historians', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVIII, 1999-2000, pp. 121-32.
- 59. MONK, Robert Clarence: *John Wesley: his Puritan heritage*, second edition, Lanham: Scarecrow Press, 1999, xii + 283pp.
- 60. NEWTON, John Anthony: 'John and Charles Wesley: brothers in arms', Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 81, March 2000, pp. 1-11.
- 61. NUSSBAUM, Felicity Ann: The autobiographical subject: gender and ideology in eighteenth-century England [including John Wesley's journals], Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1989, xxii + 264pp.
- 62. RACK, Henry Derman: 'The man the Church of England couldn't contain' [John Wesley], *Church Times*, No. 7148, 18 February 2000, pp. 14-15.
- 63. ROGAL, Samuel J.: 'On keyboard and breadboard: the Wesley family courts the London scene', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVIII, 1999-2000, pp. 242-50.
- 64. ROSE, Bruce Edward: 'The influence of genre in John Wesley's journal', University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill Ph.D. thesis, 1999, iv + 188pp.
- 65. SMITH, Paul: John Wesley: preacher of the gospel, Shearsby: the Wesley Fellowship, 2000, 20pp.
- 66. TING, Gah-Hing: 'John Wesley and the Psalms: an examination of the influence of the Psalms on Wesley's religious language', University of Queensland Ph.D. thesis, 1996, 478pp.

- 67. WELLMAN, Sam: John Wesley, founder of the Methodist Church, Uhrichsville: Barbour Publishing, 1997, 205 + [3]pp.
- 68. YRIGOYEN, Charles: John Wesley: holiness of heart and life, with study guide by Ruth A. Daugherty, New York: Mission Education and Cultivation Program Department for the Women's Division, General Board of Global Ministries, United Methodist Church, 1996, vii + 135pp.
- See also Nos. 1, 18, 21-2, 25, 28, 69, 75, 86, 97-102, 104-7, 109-10, 113-14, 116-17, 119-23, 126, 128-31, 133, 137, 139, 144, 155-6, 165-6, 172-4, 176-80, 184-6, 194-5, 199.

BIOGRAPHIES: CONTEMPORARIES OF THE WESLEYS

- 69. BORGEN, Ole Edvard: 'John Wesley and early Swedish pietism: Carl Magnus Wrangel and Johan Hinric Liden', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVIII, 1999-2000, pp. 82-103.
- 70. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: 'An early Methodist community of women' [Mary Bosanquet and the Leytonstone family], *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVIII, 1999-2000, pp. 219-30.
- 71. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'The Hon & Rev Walter Shirley', Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 6, Autumn 2000, pp. 22-7.
- 72. DAVIS, George W.: 'Mather of Brechin (1733-1800): from rebel to Wesley's right-hand man', Scottish Methodism: Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 30, 2000, pp. 21-4.
- 73. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'The "alarming" Edward Smyth', Down Survey: Yearbook of Down County Museum, 2000, pp. 38-45.
- 74. STOTT, Anne: 'Hannah More and the Blagdon controversy, 1799-1802', *Journal of Ecclesiastical History*, Vol. 51, 2000, pp. 319-46.
- 75. TUDUR, Geraint: Howell Harris: from conversion to separation, 1735-1750, Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 2000, xiv + 314pp.
- 76. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: 'John Bennet', Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 5, No. 7, April 2000, pp. 5-12.

See also Nos. 7-9, 25, 45, 128, 183, 197-8.

BIOGRAPHIES: NINETEENTH CENTURY

- 77. DENT, Brian Anthony and DEWS, David Colin: 'A spiritual diary: Mary Akers' [for 1850-56], Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch) Bulletin, No. 76, Spring 2000, pp. 3-9.
- 78. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Sidelights on the Victorian Wesleyan ministry: the diary of Charles Prest, 1823-75 a quantitative analysis', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 52, 1999-2000, pp. 176-83.
- 79. GREEN, Roger Joseph: Catherine Booth: a biography of the co-founder of the Salvation Army, Grand Rapids: Baker Books, 1996, 335pp.
- 80. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: *Timothy Hackworth*, 1786-1850, [corrected edition], Shildon: Timothy Hackworth Victorian and Railway Museum, 2000, 32pp.
- 81. NEWTON, John Anthony: 'Sir Henry Lunn, Lincolnshire Methodist & pioneer ecumenist, 1859-1939', *Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society*, Vol. 5, No. 8, Autumn 2000, pp. 123-32.
- 82. SHORT, Colin Charles: 'Richard Jukes: poet, hymnwriter, Primitive Methodist minister', Wesley Historical Society (Shropshire Branch) Bulletin, Second Series, No. 6, December 2000, pp. 4-15.
- 83. SLATTERY, Patrick: 'Y Parchedig Rowland Hughes, 1811-1861', Bathafarn: Cylchgrawn Hanes yr Eglwys Fethodistaidd yng Nghymru, Vol. 31, 2000, pp. 19-24.
- 84. TWELLS, Alison: "Let us begin well at home": class, ethnicity and Christian motherhood in the writing of Hannah Kilham, 1774-1832', Radical femininity: women's self-representation in the public sphere, edited by Eileen Janes Yeo, Manchester: Manchester University Press, 1998, pp. 25-51.
- 85. WILLIAMS, Edwin Colin: 'Joseph Morcom: A Cornish Methodist in nineteenth century Swansea', *Gower*, Vol. 48, 1997, pp. 74-8.

See also Nos. 7-8, 23, 136, 138, 148, 153, 162-3.

BIOGRAPHIES: TWENTIETH CENTURY

- 86. BAKER, Frank: Sixty years on the Wesley trail, Durham, N.C.: Divinity School, Duke University, 1998, 21pp.
- 87. BECKERLEGGE, Oliver Aveyard: A Methodist life and reminiscences of a Methodist childhood, Loughborough: printed by Teamprint, 2000, x + 241pp.

- 88. CRESSWELL, Amos Samuel and TOW, Maxwell G.: Dr Franz Hildebrandt: Mr Valiant-for-Truth, Leominster: Gracewing, 2000, viii + 254pp.
- 89. GREET, Kenneth Gerald: 'Lord Tonypandy: his life and times', Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 61, Spring 2000, pp. 5-24.
- 90. MEANWELL, Leslie: When God leads: a preacher's testimony, Hailsham: J&KH Publishing, 1997, vii + 95pp.
- 91. RICHARDSON, Sidney Yearsley: When my cue comes, Loughborough: Teamprint, 2000, vi + 158pp.
- 92. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Padraig and Eily O'Horan: a story of rebellion and redemption', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch)*, Vol. 6, Autumn 2000, pp. 64-79.
- 93. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: 'Remembering a scholar-evangelist' [William Edwin Sangster], Methodist Recorder, Issue 7432, 1 June 2000, p. 15.
- 94. WAKEFIELD, Gordon Stevens: My providential way [sermons, with tribute and autobiographical reflections], Buxton: Church in the Market Place Publications, 2000, xxiii + 128pp.
- 95. WAKEFIELD, Gordon Stevens: *T.S. Gregory*, Emsworth: WMHS Publications, 2000, 48pp.

See also Nos. 19, 142, 157, 182, 187-8.

THEOLOGY

- 96. BEBBINGTON, David William: Holiness in nineteenth-century England: the 1998 Didsbury Lectures, Carlisle: Paternoster Press, 2000, vii + 97pp.
- 97. BENNETT, David: 'How Arminian was John Wesley?', Evangelical Quarterly, Vol. LXXII, 2000, pp. 237-48.
- 98. BOSCH, Louis Carl: 'The ethical implications of the concept of faith as freedom from society in the theology of John Wesley', University of South Africa Th.D. thesis, 1995, xi + 490pp.
- 99. BOSCH, Louis Carl: 'Freedom and perfection: the relationship between Karl Barth's concept of Christian freedom and John Wesley's concept of Christian perfection', University of South Africa M.Th. thesis, 1991, 181pp.

- 100. CHRYSSAVGIS, John: 'The practical way of holiness: Isaiah of Scetis and John Wesley', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 35, No. 2, Fall 2000, pp. 91-113.
- 101. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: 'John Wesley's critical appropriation of tradition in his practical theology', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 35, No. 2, Fall 2000, pp. 69-90.
- 102. CREASMAN, Ronald R.: 'Heaven connected to earth: toward a balance of personal and social eschatology in Wesleyan theology', Marquette University Ph.D. thesis, 1999, 228pp.
- 103. DECONINCK-BROSSARD, Françoise: 'Hérésie méthodiste?', Orthodoxie et hérésie, edited by Christiane d'Haussy, Paris: Université Paris Val-de-Marne, Groupe de Recherches sur l'Histoire et la Pensée Religieuses Anglaises, 1993, pp. 107-16.
- 104. EDDY, Geoffrey Thackray: 'Formica contra leonem: an eighteenth century conflict reassessed' [John Wesley and John Taylor on original sin], *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVIII, 1999-2000, pp. 71-81.
- 105. GIFFIN, John Leonard: 'The structure of authority in the thought of John Wesley', Fuller Theological Seminary Ph.D. thesis, 1999, xi + 335pp.
- 106. GORDON, K.J.: "Impassive he suffers, immortal he dies": rhetoric and polemic in Charles Wesley's portrayal of the atonement, Scottish Bulletin of Evangelical Theology, Vol. 18, No. 1, 2000, pp. 56-70.
- 107. GRISWOLD, John Eliot: 'Mystics and the authority of experience in John Wesley's theology', Boston University Th.D. thesis, 1999, xi + 190pp.
- 108. HOOKER-STACEY, Morna Dorothy: 'Methodism's contribution to New Testament scholarship', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 27, No. 1, January 2000, pp. 56-62.
- 109. JONES, Margaret P.: 'Some eighteenth century Methodist theology: the *Arminian/Methodist Magazine*', edited by Margaret P. Jones, *Epworth Review*, Vol. 27, No. 1, January 2000, pp. 8-19.
- 110. KURSCHNER, M.J.: 'The enthusiasm of the Rev. John Wesley', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 35, No. 2, Fall 2000, pp. 114-37.
- 111. LANGFORD, Thomas Anderson: Practical divinity, volume 1: theology in the Wesleyan tradition [revision of Practical divinity: theology in the Wesleyan tradition, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1983], Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1998, 288pp.

- 112. LANGFORD, Thomas Anderson: Practical divinity, volume 2: readings in Wesleyan theology, edited by Thomas Anderson Langford [excerpted and adapted from Wesleyan theology: a sourcebook, Durham, N.C.: Labyrinth Press, 1984], Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1999, 324pp.
- 113. LAWSON, Arvest Neal: *John Wesley and the Holy Spirit*, New York: Vantage Press, 1997, vi + 72pp.
- 114. MACK, Phyllis: 'Religious dissenters in Enlightenment England' [the theology and language of mind over body in early Methodism, with special reference to women's writing], *History Workshop Journal*, Issue 49, Spring 2000, pp. 1-23.
- 115. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: 'Some nineteenth century Methodist theology', edited by Timothy Stuart Alexander-Macquiban, *Epworth Review*, Vol. 27, No. 1, January 2000, pp. 20-32.
- 116. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Wesley's understanding of Christian perfection: in what sense pentecostal? Response', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 34, No. 2, Fall 1999, pp. 78-110.
- 117. NEWPORT, Kenneth G.C.: Apocalypse and millennium: studies in biblical eisegesis [including early British Methodism], Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2000, x + 252pp.
- 118. NEWTON, John Anthony: 'Some twentieth century Methodist theology', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 27, No. 1, January 2000, pp. 33-42.
- 119. PROSSER, Barbara: "Not absolutely necessary ... only remotely necessary": the significance of education in John Wesley's view of justification and sanctification', Cardiff University M.Phil. thesis, 1999, x + 202pp.
- 120. RACK, Henry Derman: 'John Wesley as theologian', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 27, No. 1, January 2000, pp. 43-7.
- 121. SHEPHERD, Neville Thomas: 'Charles Wesley and the doctrine of the atonement', University of Bristol Ph.D. thesis, 1999, ix + 300pp.
- 122. SUH, Peter Kikon: 'Two soteriologies: Wonhyo and John Wesley', Northwestern University Ph.D. thesis, 1999, 217pp.
- 123. THOMPSON, R.P.: 'John Wesley's concept of inspiration and literary-critical approaches to scripture', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 34, No. 1, Spring 1999, pp. 151-76.
- 124. TURNER, John Munsey: 'Preaching, theology and spirituality in twentieth-century British Methodism', *Expository Times*, Vol. 111, 1999-2000, pp. 112-17.

- 125. WEEMS, Lovett Hayes: Leadership in the Wesleyan spirit, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1999, 158pp.
- 126. WHIDDEN, Woodrow Wilson: 'Wesley's theology of preaching and its implications for worship', *Toronto Journal of Theology*, Vol. 15, 1999, pp. 183-92.
- 127. WILLIAMS, Jacqueline D.S.: 'Death in Methodism, 1780-1880', University of Wolverhampton M.A. thesis, 1995, [4] + 128pp.
- 128. WOOD, Laurence Willard: 'Pentecostal sanctification in Wesley and early Methodism' [with special reference to John William Fletcher], *Pneuma*, Vol. 21, 1999, pp. 251-87.
- 129. WOOD, Laurence Willard: 'Wesley's understanding of Christian perfection: in what sense pentecostal? Response', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 34, No. 2, Fall 1999, pp. 111-35.

See also Nos. 25, 57, 59, 66, 68, 94-5, 131, 139, 148, 156, 166, 173, 180, 199.

SACRAMENTS

- 130. CUMMINGS, Owen F.: 'John Wesley and eucharistic ecclesiology', *One in Christ*, Vol. XXXV, 1999, pp. 143-51.
- 131. HARE-DIGGS, Jennifer Lynne: 'Kingdom reality: the ethical implications of the eucharistic event in the sacramental theology of John Wesley', Duke University M.S. thesis, 1996, v + 82pp.
- 132. LENTON, John Herriott: 'Methodism and the eucharist: what some circuit plans suggest', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 27, No. 4, October 2000, pp. 57-8.

See also Nos. 95, 133, 177.

LITURGY AND WORSHIP

See Nos. 22, 124, 126, 144, 148.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

133. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander: 'Wesley hymns as tools for spiritual formation', *Methodist Sacramental Fellowship Bulletin*, No. 129, 2000, pp. 15-27.

- 134. MADDEN, John Lionel: 'Calfiniaid a Wesleaid yn cydganu: llyfr emynau'r Methodistiaid, 1927' [the Welsh Methodist hymnbook], *Y Traethodydd*, 2000, pp. 148-58.
- 135. MADDEN, John Lionel: 'Wesleyans and Calvinists in harmony: the Welsh hymn book of 1927', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 52, 1999-2000, pp. 139-50.
- 136. RICHARDS, Emlyn: 'Can mlwyddiant Ehedydd Iâl (William Jones), 1815-1899' [the centenary of William Jones], Bathafarn: Cylchgrawn Hanes yr Eglwys Fethodistaidd yng Nghymru, Vol. 31, 2000, pp. 4-18.
- 137. VAN NOPPEN, Jean-Pierre: 'Le cantique méthodiste: une approche historique et stylistique', Bulletin-Chronique de la Société Royale d'Histoire du Protestantisme Belge, No. 123, December 1999, pp. 27-42.

See also Nos. 63, 82, 88, 106, 121.

CHURCH POLITY

- 138. CARTER, David: 'The context and content of mid-Victorian Wesleyan ecclesiology' [with special reference to James Harrison Rigg and Benjamin Gregory], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 52, 1999-2000, pp. 219-35.
- 139. THOMPSON, R.P.: 'Community in conversation: multiple readings of scripture and John Wesley's ecclesiology', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 35, No. 1, Spring 2000, pp. 200-15.

See also No. 125.

CLASS MEETINGS AND MEMBERSHIP

- 140. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Joining and leaving British Methodism since the 1960s', *Joining and leaving religion: research perspectives*, edited by Leslie John Francis and Yaacov Julian Katz, Leominster: Gracewing, 2000, pp. 57-85.
- 141. WHITE, Charles Edward: 'The decline of the class meeting' [in Great Britain and America], *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVIII, 1999-2000, pp. 258-67.

CONFERENCE

142. McGUFFIN, Samuel J.: 'Conferences and presidents of the twentieth century' [in Ireland], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 6, Autumn 2000, pp. 12-21.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

- 143. LENTON, John Herriott: 'My sons in the gospel': an analysis of Wesley's itinerant preachers, [Wolverhampton]: Wesley Historical Society, 2000, 40pp.
- 144. PUGLISI, James F.: The process of admission to ordained ministry: a comparative study Volume II: the first Lutheran, Reformed, Anglican and Wesleyan rites, Collegeville: Liturgical Press, 1998, xxiii + 227pp.
- 145. ROWELL, Geoffrey: 'Women and episcope in the English Free Church tradition', *Managing the Church? Order and organization in a secular age*, edited by Gillian Rosemary Evans and Martyn Percy, Sheffield: Sheffield Academic Press, 2000, pp. 216-31.

See also Nos. 78, 152, 158.

LAY MINISTRY

- 146. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: 'Methodist women local preachers' [in Great Britain], Wesley Historical Society (New Zealand) Proceeding, No. 68, July 1999, pp. 4-28.
- 147. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: 'Wesley Deaconess Order', Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 82, October 2000, pp. 1-18.
- 148. WILSON, Linda: Constrained by zeal: female spirituality amongst Nonconformists, 1825-75, Carlisle: Paternoster Press, 2000, xvi + 293pp.

See also Nos. 70, 84, 90, 114, 154.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

- 149. KAYE, Rosalind: Chapels in Essex: chapels and meeting houses in the county of Essex, including outer London, [Colchester]: Chellow Dean Press, 1999, 72pp.
- 150. METHODIST CHURCH.-Archives and History Committee: Methodist Heritage: Methodist heritage, 2000: information for visitors on historic Methodist places and events, Peterborough: printed by Methodist Publishing House, 2000, 33pp.
- 151. WEST YORKSHIRE ARCHIVE SERVICE: Methodist churches in Kirklees, Huddersfield: Kirklees Community History Service, 2000, 66pp.

See also Nos. 13-16.

HOME MISSIONS

- 152. GOODWIN, Charles Henry: 'An evangelistic pastorate: unresolved dilemma in Wesleyan concepts of ministry and church growth', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 34, No. 2, Fall 1999, pp. 222-51.
- 153. HENDRICKSON, Ken: 'Victorian military politics of establishment and religious liberty: William H. Rule and the introduction of Wesleyan Methodism into the British army, 1856-1882', War & Society, Vol. 17, No. 2, October 1999, pp. 1-23.
- 154. WARNER, Laceye: 'Wesley-deaconess evangelists: exploring remnants of revivalism in late 19th century British Methodism', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVIII, 1999-2000, pp. 176-90.

See also Nos. 29, 93.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

- 155. DANIEL, W.H.: 'The young John Wesley as cross-cultural witness: investigations into Wesley's American mission experience and implications for today's mission', *Missiology*, Vol. 28, 2000, pp. 443-58.
- 156. RUFFLE, Douglas Wayne: 'Holiness and happiness shall cover the earth: trajectories of Wesley's theology of mission evangelization', *Quarterly Review:* A Journal of Theological Resources for Ministry, Vol. 19, 1999, pp. 73-82.

POLITICAL IMPACT

- 157. GAGEBY, Douglas: The last secretary general: Sean Lester and the League of Nations, Dublin: Town House and Country House, 1999, ix + 276pp.
- 158. HOOVER, Arlie Jack: God, Britain and Hitler in World War II: the view of the British clergy, 1939-1945, Westport: Praeger, 1999, xiv + 148pp.
- 159. JAGGARD, Edwin: Cornwall politics in the age of reform, 1790-1885, Royal Historical Society, Studies in History, New Series, Woodbridge: Boydell Press, 1999, xi + 238pp.
- 160. LYON, Eileen Groth: Politicians in the pulpit: Christian radicalism in Britain from the fall of the Bastille to the disintegration of Chartism, Aldershot: Ashgate, 1999, x + 280pp.
- 161. McMASTER, Johnston: 'Methodist stewardship in Irish politics', Garrett-Evangelical Theological Seminary D.Min. thesis, 1992, iv + 591pp.

- 162. RULE, John G.: 'Richard Spurr of Truro: small town radical', *Cornish Studies*, Vol. IV-V, 1976-77, pp. 50-5.
- 163. SATRE, Lowell Joseph: *Thomas Burt, miners' MP, 1837-1922: the great conciliator*, London: Leicester University Press, 1999, vi + 200pp.
- 164. WELLS, Roger: 'English society and revolutionary politics in the 1790s: the case for insurrection', *The French Revolution and British popular politics*, edited by Mark Philp, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1991, pp. 188-226.
- 165. WOOD, Timothy L.: "That they may be free indeed": liberty in the early Methodist thought of John Wesley and Francis Asbury', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVIII, 1999-2000, pp. 231-41.

See also Nos. 89, 92, 166, 182.

SOCIAL WITNESS

- 166. BOAFO, Paul Kwabena: 'An examination of the theology of John Wesley, with particular reference to his socio-political teaching and its relevance to the Ghanaian situation', Queen's University, Belfast Ph.D. thesis, 1999.
- 167. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "The devil in solution": how temperate were the Methodists?', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 27, No. 3, July 2000, pp. 78-93.
- 168. McMURRAY, Nigel: 'Freemasonry, Methodism and Wesley's Chapel', Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 62, Autumn 2000, pp. 4-16.
- 169. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander: 'British Methodism and the poor, 1785-1840' [with special reference to the Strangers' Friend Societies], University of Birmingham Ph.D. thesis, 2000, [12] + 342pp.
- 170. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander: 'Day-dreams or essential Christianity: the emergence of the social gospel in British Methodism' [1880-1914], Perspectives on the social gospel: papers from the inaugural social gospel conference at Colegate Rochester Divinity School, edited by Christopher Hodge Evans, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1999, pp. 183-96.
- 171. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: 'Soup and salvation: social service as an emerging motif for the British Methodist response to poverty in the late 19th century', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXIX, 2000-01, pp. 28-43.
- 172. VAN NOPPEN, Jean-Pierre: 'Beruf, calling and the Methodist work ethic', Wahlverwandtschaften in Sprache, Malerei, Literatur, Geschichte: Festschrift für Monique Boussart, edited by Irene Heidelberger-Leonard and Mireille Tabah, Stuttgart: Verlag Hans-Dieter Heinz, Akademischer Verlag, 2000, pp. 69-78.

- 173. VAN NOPPEN, Jean-Pierre: 'Le discours méthodiste: une analyse critique du contenu', Revue Belge de Réflexion Protestante, No. 3, 4th Quarter 1999, pp. 13-38.
- 174. WALSH, John Dixon: 'John Wesley and the urban poor', Revue Française de Civilisation Britannique, Vol. 6, No. 3, November 1991, pp. 17-30.

See also Nos. 98, 158, 165.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

- 175. BARRETT, John: 'The Methodist Church and education in Britain', Methodism and education: from roots to fulfillment, edited by Sharon J. Hels, Nashville: General Board of Higher Education and Ministry, The United Methodist Church, 2000, pp. 23-35, 163-4.
- 176. BEST, Gary Martin: 'Wesley and Kingswood', Methodism and education: from roots to fulfillment, edited by Sharon J. Hels, Nashville: General Board of Higher Education and Ministry, The United Methodist Church, 2000, pp. 37-55, 164-6.
- 177. BLEVINS, Dean Gray: 'John Wesley and the means of grace: an approach to Christian religious education', School of Theology at Claremont Ph.D. thesis, 1999, x + 466pp.
- 178. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'Wesley and education', Methodism and education: from roots to fulfillment, edited by Sharon J. Hels, Nashville: General Board of Higher Education and Ministry, The United Methodist Church, 2000, pp. 1-13, 159-62.
- 179. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: 'John Wesley's Oxford: Methodism and education', *Methodism and education: from roots to fulfillment*, edited by Sharon J. Hels, Nashville: General Board of Higher Education and Ministry, The United Methodist Church, 2000, pp. 15-21, 162-3.
- 180. MATTHAEI, Sondra Higgins: Making disciples: faith formation in the Wesleyan tradition, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2000, 216pp.
- 181. SNELL, Keith D.M.: 'The Sunday-school movement in England and Wales: child labour, denominational control and working-class culture' [in the midnineteenth century], *Past & Present*, No. 164, August 1999, pp. 122-68.
- 182. ZAMOYSKA, Betka: *The Burston rebellion* [Tom and Kitty Higdon and the Burston school strike, 1914-39], London: British Broadcasting Corporation, 1985, 118pp.

See also Nos. 74, 119, 133.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

- 183. BATTY, Margaret: Intractable Dr Memis of Aberdeen (1721-1791), Arbroath: George W. Davis for the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, 2000, 28pp.
- 184. GADSBY, Joseph Gordon: 'John Wesley: whole person healer', *Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society*, Vol. 5, No. 7, Spring 2000, pp. 106-15.
- 185. GALLAGHER, Herbert William: 'John Wesley and Primitive physic', Down Survey: Yearbook of Down County Museum, 2000, pp. 46-51.
- 186. GORMAN, J.: 'John Wesley and depression in an age of melancholy', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 34, No. 2, Fall 1999, pp. 196-221.
- 187. PRICE, Lynne Diane: "Reverent science and intelligent faith": Leslie Weatherhead's approach to healing', Religious Archives Group jointly with the Charity Archivists and Records Managers Group: proceedings of the conference 'Mind and body: the Church and health', held at Partnership House, London, 21 April 1999, [London: Religious Archives Group, 2000], pp. 13-20.

See also Nos. 80, 114.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

- 188. CLOUSE, Robert: 'Herbert Butterfield', Historians of the Christian tradition: their methodology and influence on Western thought, [edited by] Michael Bauman and Martin Innis Klauber, Nashville: Broadman & Holman, 1995, pp. 519-29.
- 189. TURNER, John Munsey: 'A look at historical development', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 27, No. 1, January 2000, pp. 52-5.
- 190. WOLLEN, Roger: The Methodist Church collection of modern Christian art: an introduction, [Oxford]: Trustees of the Collection, 2000, viii + 56pp.

See also Nos. 28, 58, 86, 108-9.

LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

191. KINSERVIK, Matthew Jon: 'The censorship of Samuel Foote's *The minor* (1760): stage controversy in the mid-eighteenth century', *Studies in the Literary Imagination*, Vol. 32, No. 2, Fall 1999, pp. 89-104.

- 192. MARKS, Clifford J.: 'George Eliot's pictured Bible: Adam Bede's redeeming Methodism', Christianity and Literature, Vol. 49, 1999-2000, pp. 311-30.
- 193. TALLEY, Lee Allen: 'Subject to the word: evangelical discourse and the Brontes' fiction' [with special reference to the influence of the *Methodist Magazine*], Princeton University Ph.D. thesis, 1999, vii + 234pp.

See also Nos. 74, 103, 127.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 194. BAKER, Frank: John Wesley and the Church of England, second edition, London: Epworth Press, 2000, x + 422pp.
- 195. COOKE, William Dennis Davison: 'John Wesley's anti-Catholic legacy: true or false?', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch)*, Vol. 6, Autumn 2000, pp. 2-11.
- 196. KEMP, Eric: 'Unity lessons to be learned, issues to be faced: (1) Anglican-Methodist conversations, 1956-1972', *Ecclesiastical Law Journal*, Vol. 5, No. 23, 1998, pp. 76-9.
- 197. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: '200 years ago in Twickenham' [Joseph Benson, Methodism and the Church of England], *Methodist Recorder*, Issue 7460, 14 December 2000, p. 14.
- 198. TYSON, John Rodger: 'Lady Huntingdon and the Church of England', Evangelical Quarterly, Vol. LXXII, 2000, pp. 23-34.
- 199. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: *Methodists in dialog* [collected essays], Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1995, 340pp.

See also Nos. 25, 62, 69, 71, 73-4, 79, 81, 84, 88, 95, 134-5, 162.

CLIVE D. FIELD

Acknowledgements: As usual, the compiler is indebted to a number of individuals who have supplied copies or details of particular items. This year they comprise: Jim English, Dr Dorothy Graham, Revd Dr Tim Macquiban, Dr Peter Nockles, Alison Palmer, Christine Penney, Alan Rose, Jeffrey Spittal, and Professor Jean-Pierre van Noppen. Continued thanks are due to Dr Lionel Madden, who has again undertaken extensive research on Welsh publications specifically for this bibliography and who is responsible for most of the Welsh references; and to the Revd Robin Roddie whose Irish Methodist bibliography (No. 3) has filled in several gaps. Finally, tribute is paid to Alan Cass, who has died recently; it was he who originally encouraged the compiler to prepare this annual series of bibliographies.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE 2001

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil., F.R.Hist.S. The British Library, 96 Euston Road, London, NW1 2DB

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 2001

BIBLIOGRAPHIES

1. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 2000', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 53, 2001-02, pp. 61-80.

See also Nos. 4, 40, 52, 63-4.

GUIDES TO SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- BODLEY, Alison: 'Museums of Dissent', Godly things: museums, objects and religion, edited by Crispin Paine, London: Leicester University Press, 2000, pp. 120-31.
- 3. GANDY, Michael J.: *Tracing Nonconformist ancestors*, Richmond: Public Record Office, 2001, 64pp.
- 4. KASSLER, Michael and OLLESON, Philip: Samuel Wesley (1766-1837): a source book [calendar of his correspondence, catalogue of his musical and literary works, portraits and bibliography], Aldershot: Ashgate, 2001, xxiii + 765pp.
- 5. MANCHESTER.-John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *The Fletcher-Tooth collection, volume 5: correspondence K-M* [a catalogue, compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 2001, [2] + viii + 159pp.

See also No. 211.

EDITIONS OF PRIMARY SOURCES

- 6. DALTON, Edwin: *The autobiography of Rev. Dr. Edwin Dalton, Primitive Methodist minister, 1845-1925*, [edited by] David Rushton, Gainsborough: the editor, 2001, iv + 111 + [2]pp.
- 7. D'HAUSSY, Christiane: English sermons: mirrors of society, edition and introduction by Christiane D'Haussy, Toulouse: Presses Universitaires du Mirail, 1995, 224pp.
- 8. HARRIS, John: Songs from the earth: selected poems of John Harris, Cornish miner, 1820-84, edited and with an introduction by Donald Michael Thomas, Padstow: Lodenek Press, 1977, xi + 122pp.
- 9. JOHNSTON, Nigel G. R.: 'Calendar of Irish Methodist letters, 1800-30', Queen's University, Belfast M.A. thesis, 1999, [2] + iii + 107pp.

- 10. MONTGOMERY, James: *The poems of James Montgomery (1771-1854)*, [edited] with a critical introduction by George Wiley, Sheffield: Hallamshire Press, 2000, 208pp.
- 11. PADDISON, William: Billy Paddison of Soloby: morals, marriage and Methodism in the Lincolnshire marsh the diaries and photograph albums of William Paddison of Saltfleetby, 1839-1916, edited by Linda Crust, Louth: Louth Naturalists' Antiquarian and Literary Society, 2000, 224pp.
- 12. RIDER, Robert John: *Reflections on the battlefield: from infantryman to chaplain, 1914-1919*, edited by Alan Charles Robinson and Paul Edward Hedley Hair, Liverpool: Liverpool University Press, 2001, ix + 147pp.
- 13. WESLEY, Charles: *The sermons of Charles Wesley: a critical edition, with introduction and notes*, [edited by] Kenneth G. C. Newport, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2001, xiii + 407pp.
- 14. WESLEY, Samuel: *The letters of Samuel Wesley: professional and social correspondence*, 1797-1837, edited by Philip Olleson, Oxford University Press, 2001, lxiii + 516pp.
- 15. WHITEHEAD, David: The autobiography of David Whitehead of Rawtenstall (1790-1865), cotton spinner and merchant, edited with an introduction by Stanley David Chapman, Helmshore: Helmshore Local History Society, 2001, xviii + 207pp.
- 16. WRIGHT, John: 'Extracts from the diary of John Wright, Biddick Row' [parts 3, 1879-93 and 4, 1894-1913, edited by Geoffrey Eden Milburn], *Methodism from Tees to Tweed: Bulletin of the North East Branch of the Wesley Historical Society*, No. 74, Spring 2001, pp. 16-23, No. 75, Autumn 2001, pp. 17-22.

See also Nos. 4, 17, 44, 68-9, 90-1, 153, 169, 220.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 17. LYSONS, C. Kenneth: A little Primitive: Primitive Methodism from macro and micro perspectives, Buxton: Church in the Market Place Publications, 2001, xii + 291pp.
- 18. SHORT, Colin Charles: 'Robert Winfield and the Revivalists', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 53, 2001-02, pp. 93-102.
- 19. SHORT, Colin Charles: 'Transfers between Methodist branches in the 19th century', Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 7, No. 7, Spring 2001, pp. 152-7.
- WARD, William Reginald: 'British Methodism between clericalisation and secularisation, 1932-1999', Kirchliche Zeitgeschichte, Vol. 13, 2000, pp. 319-30.

See also Nos. 26, 116.

LOCAL HISTORIES: ENGLAND

- 21. AMBLER, Rodney William: Churches, chapels and the parish communities of Lincolnshire, 1660-1900, History of Lincolnshire, Vol. IX, Lincoln: History of Lincolnshire Committee for the Society for Lincolnshire History and Archaeology, 2000, xii + 274pp.
- 22. BEAUMONT, Alan: And it came to pass ... One hundred years of Methodism in Bowes Park, North London, 1901-2001, London: Global Productions, 2001, 54pp.
- 23. ISAAC, Peter: *A history of evangelical Christianity in Cornwall*, Gerrards Cross: printed by WEC Press, [1999], 357pp.
- 24. KELLETT, Arnold: On Ilkla Mooar baht 'at: the story of the song [and its Methodist associations], Otley: Smith Settle, 1998, vii + 137pp.
- KITCHING, Robert Jackson: No longer poor old Droxford: a history of Methodism in the Meon Valley, 1840-2000, [Shirrell Heath: Meon Valley Methodist Circuit], 2001, ii + 82pp.
- 26. LANDER, John Kenneth: 'Tent Methodism in Bristol and South Gloucestershire, 1814-1832', Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 84, October 2001, pp. 1-12.
- 27. MICHELL, Len: St. Mary's Methodist Church, Isles of Scilly, 1900-2000: one hundred years of witness and service, [St. Mary's: the author], 2000, [2] + 83pp.
- 28. [PONTELAND METHODIST CHURCH HISTORY GROUP]: *Ponteland Methodism*, [Newcastle-upon-Tyne]: printed by C. P. Print Ltd., [2001], 98pp.
- 29. RULE, John G.: 'A risky business: death, injury and religion in Cornish mining, c. 1780-1870', Social approaches to an industrial past: the archaeology and anthropology of mining, edited by Arthur Bernard Knapp, Vincent Charles Pigott and Eugenia Warren Herbert, London: Routledge, 1998, pp. 155-73.
- 30. SWIFT, Robert B.: *The origin and life of Woodbine Road Methodist Church, Gosforth, 1882-2000*, [Gosforth: the Church, 2000], 76pp.
- 31. THOMAS, Charles: "Let ... us praise one another a bit": the writing of Cornish Methodist history', *Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association*, Vol. 9, No. 5, 2001, pp. 158-70.
- 32. WATTHEWS, Elizabeth and LUMLEY, Janet: *The story of ninety years: Methodism in the Ipswich area, 1909-1998*, Ipswich: Methodist Church Ipswich Circuit, 2001, 68pp.
- See also Nos. 8, 11, 15-18, 79-80, 88-90, 150, 166, 170, 172, 174, 177-9, 185-6, 204-5, 210-11, 214.

LOCAL HISTORIES: WALES, SCOTLAND, IRELAND

- 33. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: *The Methodists in Ireland: a short history*, Blackrock: Columba Press, 2001, 280pp.
- 34. DICKMAN, H. J.: 'Wesleyan Methodism in Pembrokeshire', *Journal of the Pembrokeshire Historical Society*, No. 3, 1989, pp. 92-110.
- 35. HICK, V.: 'John Wesley and the Irish Rhinelanders', Eighteenth Century Ireland, Vol. V, 1990, pp. 89-103.
- 36. JONES, David Ceri: 'Welsh Methodism and the international evangelical revival, 1735-1750', University of Wales, Aberystwyth Ph.D. thesis, 2001, 2 vol., [3] + vii + 376pp.
- 37. MEGAHEY, Alan J.: *The Irish Protestant churches in the twentieth century*, Houndmills: Macmillan Press, 2000, ix + 239pp.
- 38. NEILSON, Janet M.: *Memories down the years: Sketty Methodist Church*, compiled and edited by Janet M. Neilson, Swansea: Sketty Methodist Church, 2001, 87pp.
- 39. WHITE, Eryn Mant: 'The people called "Methodists": early Welsh Methodism and the question of identity', *Journal of Welsh Religious History*, New Series, Vol. 1, 2001, pp. 1-14.

See also Nos. 9, 78, 82, 85, 104, 149, 151, 175-6, 216.

BIOGRAPHIES: COLLECTIVE

See Nos. 3, 77, 127, 148-9, 182.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

- 40. BAKER, Frank: 'John Wesley wird entdeckt: ein Überblick über 20 Jahre Erforschung des Denkens von John Wesley', *Mitteilungen der Studiengemeinschaft für Geschichte der Evangelisch-methodistischen Kirche*, New Series, Vol. 4, No. 1, March 1983, pp. 4-18.
- 41. BEDWELL, Randall J.: May I quote you, John Wesley?, Memphis: Spiridon Press, 1996.
- 42. BOZELL, Edna J.: 'The influence of Susanna on John Wesley's relationship with women in his life and ministry', Marion College M.A. dissertation, 1985, 74pp.
- 43. BROSE, Martin E.: Charles Wesley: der Methodistische Liederdichter, Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1999, 192pp.
- 44. BROSE, Martin E.: 'Charles Wesleys Brief vom 28.4.1785 an Dr. Thomas Bradburn Chandler', *Mitteilungen der Studiengemeinschaft für Geschichte der*

- Evangelisch-methodistischen Kirche, New Series, Vol. 17, No. 2, October 1996, pp. 11-22.
- 45. BROWER, Deirdre: Susanna Wesley: practical theologian, Shearsby: Wesley Fellowship, 2001, 19pp.
- 46. COOK, Paul Eric Graham: 'Hearts strangely warmed: John and Charles Wesley, May 1738', *Not by might nor by power: papers read at the 1988 Westminster Conference*, Thornton Heath: Westminster Conference, [1989], pp. 85-101.
- 47. DENGLER, Sandy: Susanna Wesley, Chicago: Moody Press, 1987, 207pp.
- 48. FOX, Peter: 'A biographical note on Samuel Wesley (1766-1837), the first grand organist' [Samuel Wesley and freemasonry], *Ars Quatuor Coronatum*, Vol. 92, 1979, pp. 64-81.
- 49. HADDAL, Ingvar: Med tusen tungers lyd: Charles Wesley mannen og verket, Oslo: Luther, 1980, 138pp.
- 50. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'A tale of two brothers' [John and Charles Wesley], *Christian History*, Vol. XX, No. 1, 2001, pp. 10-17.
- 51. KÄLLSTAD, Thorvald: Innerlighetens religion: John Wesleys väg från pliktreligion via mystik till levande Kristus-tro, Delsbo: Åsak, 1989, 132pp.
- 52. LLOYD, Gareth: 'Charles Wesley and his biographers: an exercise in Methodist hagiography', *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 82, No. 1, Spring 2000, pp. 81-99.
- 53. LLOYD, Gareth: 'Charles Wesley, junior: prodigal child, unfulfilled adult', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 5, 1998, pp. 23-35.
- McENROE, Natasha: 'Samuel Johnson and John Wesley', Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 63, Spring 2001, pp. 22-31.
- 55. MASER, Frederick Ernest: 'Pastoral values in the works of Charles Wesley', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 5, 1998, pp. 115-30.
- 56. NEWTON, John Anthony: 'John and Charles Wesley: brothers in arms', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 5, 1998, pp. 11-21.
- 57. OLLESON, Philip: 'The obituary of Samuel Wesley', *Nineteenth-century British music studies, volume 1*, edited by Bennett Zon, Aldershot: Ashgate, 1999, pp. 121-33.
- 58. OWENS, Jody: 'Restoring faith and practice? John Wesley's missionary journey to Georgia', *Stone-Campbell Journal*, Vol. 4, 2001, pp. 27-46.
- 59. QUANTRILLE, Wilma Jean: 'Sarah Wesley, woman of her times', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 4, 1997, pp. 41-51.

- 60. RACK, Henry Derman: 'John Wesley, 1703-91', *The dictionary of historical theology*, general editor, Trevor Andrew Hart, Carlisle: Paternoster Press, 2000, pp. 568-70.
- 61. RACK, Henry Derman: 'The man the Church of England couldn't contain' [John Wesley], *Not angels, but Anglicans: a history of Christianity in the British Isles*, consulting editor: Henry Chadwick, commissioning editor: Allison Ward, Norwich: Canterbury Press, 2000, pp. 187-93.
- 62. ROGAL, Samuel J.: Susanna Annesley Wesley (1669-1742): a biography of strength and love, Bristol, In.: Wyndham Hall Press, 2001, 288pp.
- 63. VOIGT, Karl Heinz: 'Wesley, Charles', Biographisch-bibliographisches Kirchenlexikon, XIII. Band: Voltaire, François bis Wolfram von Eschenbach, begründet und herausgegeben von Friedrich Wilhelm Bautz, fortgeführt von Traugott Bautz, Herzberg: Verlag Traugott Bautz, 1998, cols. 895-914.
- 64. VOIGT, Karl Heinz: 'Wesley, John', Biographisch-bibliographisches Kirchenlexikon, XIII. Band: Voltaire, François bis Wolfram von Eschenbach, begründet und herausgegeben von Friedrich Wilhelm Bautz, fortgeführt von Traugott Bautz, Herzberg: Verlag Traugott Bautz, 1998, cols. 914-76.
- 65. WEYER, Michel: 'John Wesley', Geschichte der Seelsorge in Einzelporträts: Band 2, von Martin Luther bis Matthias Claudius, herausgegeben von Christian Möller, Göttingen: Vandenhoeck und Ruprecht, 1995, pp. 317-33.
- 66. WEYER, Michel: 'War John Wesley ein Freimaurer? Ein zählebiges Gerücht', Mitteilungen der Studiengemeinschaft für Geschichte der Evangelischmethodistischen Kirche, New Series, Vol. 18, No. 1, March 1997, pp. 17-23.

See also Nos. 4, 13-14, 35, 67-9, 74, 93, 95-9, 101-3, 106-8, 110-12, 115, 117-24, 126, 129-33, 135-41, 143-4, 152, 154-8, 160-1, 163, 184, 187-91, 193-4, 196, 198-200, 202-3, 207, 217, 221, 223-4, 226, 228.

BIOGRAPHIES: CONTEMPORARIES OF THE WESLEYS

- 67. BORGEN, Peder: 'George Wolff (1736-1828): Norwegian-born merchant, consul, benevolent Methodist layman, close friend of John Wesley', *Methodist History*, Vol. XL, 2001-02, pp. 17-28.
- 68. ELLA, George Melvyn: Augustus Montague Toplady: a debtor to mercy alone [a biography and anthology of his writings], Eggleston: Gospel Magazine Trust, Go Publications, 2000, 797pp.
- 69. FORSAITH, Peter S.: "Mon très cher ami" [John William Fletcher's letters to Charles Wesley, 1758-65], *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 4, 1997, pp. 53-67.
- 70. STREIFF, Patrick Philipp: *Reluctant saint? A theological biography of Fletcher of Madeley*, translated, abbreviated and revised version, Peterborough: Epworth Press, 2001, ix + 406pp.

- 71. VOIGT, Karl Heinz: 'Ball, Hannah', Biographisch-bibliographisches Kirchenlexikon, XV. Band: Ergänzungen II, begründet und herausgegeben von Friedrich Wilhelm Bautz, fortgeführt von Traugott Bautz, Herzberg: Verlag Traugott Bautz, 1999, cols. 57-9.
- 72. VOIGT, Karl Heinz: 'Clarke, Adam', Biographisch-bibliographisches Kirchenlexikon, XVI. Band: Ergänzungen III, begründet und herausgegeben von Friedrich Wilhelm Bautz, fortgeführt von Traugott Bautz, Herzberg: Verlag Traugott Bautz, 1999, cols. 268-76.
- 73. VOIGT, Karl Heinz: 'Whitefield, George', Biographisch-bibliographisches Kirchenlexikon, XIII. Band: Voltaire, François bis Wolfram von Eschenbach, begründet und herausgegeben von Friedrich Wilhelm Bautz, fortgeführt von Traugott Bautz, Herzberg: Verlag Traugott Bautz, 1998, cols. 1011-20.
- 74. VOIGT, Karl Heinz: 'Wrangel, Carl Magnus', Biographisch-bibliographisches Kirchenlexikon, XIV. Band: Wolfram von Eschenbach bis Zygomalas, Theodosios, Ergänzungen I, begründet und herausgegeben von Friedrich Wilhelm Bautz, fortgeführt von Traugott Bautz, Herzberg: Verlag Traugott Bautz, 1998, cols. 81-8.

See also Nos. 5, 36, 42, 54, 105, 123, 188, 193, 223.

BIOGRAPHIES: NINETEENTH CENTURY

- 75. ABBOTT, Valerie A.: 'The influence of Phoebe Palmer's ministry upon the evangelical community in mid-nineteenth-century Britain: an assessment of her itinerant ministry in Britain, 1859-63', University of Bristol M.Litt. thesis, 2000, vi + 175pp.
- 76. ANDERSON, John H.: 'The application of business experience and expertise to the administration of non-Wesleyan Methodism in the period 1797-1850' [with special reference to the Bournes and Primitive Methodism, the Thornes and the Bible Christians, Joseph Barker, and the Ridgways and the Methodist New Connexion], Keele University M.Phil. thesis, 2000, [2] + 195pp.
- 77. FLANDERS, Judith: A circle of sisters: Alice Kipling, Georgiana Burne-Jones, Agnes Poynter and Louisa Baldwin [daughters of George Browne and Hannah Macdonald], London: Viking, 2001, xxiii + 392pp.
- 78. JONES, R. Emrys: 'Edmwnd Evans, 1791-1864', *Gwyliedydd*, No. 109, February-March 2001, pp. 1, 16, No. 110, April-May 2001, pp. 13-15, No. 111, June-July 2001, p. 15, No. 112, August-September 2001, pp. 14-16, No. 113, October-November 2001, pp. 13-14, No. 114, December 2001-January 2002, pp. 14-15.
- 79. NEWMAN, Paul: The meads of love: the life and poetry of John Harris (1820-84), Trewolsta: Dyllansow Truran, 1994, xvii + 189pp.

- 80. ROSE, Edward Alan: 'Samuel Bamford and Middleton Methodism', *Middleton Matters*, No. 2, 2001, pp. 97-100.
- 81. RUSHTON, David: "From last to first": Rev. Dr. Edwin Dalton (1845-1925)', Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch) Bulletin, No. 79, Autumn 2001, pp. 2-17.
- 82. TAGGART, Norman Wilson: Gideon Ouseley, evangelist and the Irish Methodist mission, Emsworth: WMHS Publications, 2001, 63pp.
- 83. TURNER, John Munsey: 'John Scott Lidgett, 1854-1953', *The dictionary of historical theology*, general editor, Trevor Andrew Hart, Carlisle: Paternoster Press, 2000, pp. 320-2.
- 84. TYRRELL, Alex: A sphere of benevolence: the life of Joseph Orton, Wesleyan Methodist missionary (1795-1842), Melbourne: State Library of Victoria, 1993, xiv + 265pp.
- 85. VOIGT, Karl Heinz: 'Arthur, William', Biographisch-bibliographisches Kirchenlexikon, XIV. Band: Wolfram von Eschenbach bis Zygomalas, Theodosios, Ergänzungen I, begründet und herausgegeben von Friedrich Wilhelm Bautz, fortgeführt von Traugott Bautz, Herzberg: Verlag Traugott Bautz, 1998, cols. 725-30.
- 86. VOIGT, Karl Heinz: 'Bunting, Jabez', Biographisch-bibliographisches Kirchenlexikon, XV. Band: Ergänzungen II, begründet und herausgegeben von Friedrich Wilhelm Bautz, fortgeführt von Traugott Bautz, Herzberg: Verlag Traugott Bautz, 1999, cols. 376-9.

See also Nos. 5-6, 8, 10-11, 15-16, 18, 100, 113-14, 145, 150, 171, 179, 195, 208, 210, 222, 227-8.

BIOGRAPHIES: TWENTIETH CENTURY

- 87. LAGO, Mary: 'India's prisoner': a biography of Edward John Thompson, 1886-1946, Columbia: University of Missouri Press, 2001, xi + 388pp.
- 88. LUCAS, Robert: 'George Ward, 1880-1951: shoe manufacturer, Liberal M.P. and local Methodist preacher', *Heritage: the Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 6, No. 1, April 2001, pp. 24-7.
- 89. MONKTON, David and WEDGE, Alan J.: Bert Bissell remembered: an anthology of tributes and stories, compiled by David Monkton and Alan J. Wedge, Alsager: Fairway Folio, 2001, 79pp.
- 90. PHILLIPPS, Kenneth Charles: Catching Cornwall in flight; or, the bettermost class of people [an autobiography], St. Austell: Cornish Hillside Publications, 1994, xvi + 126pp.
- 91. TAYLOR, Tom: *Through the hole in my head*, Peterborough: Foundery Press, 2001, [4] + 166pp.

- 92. VOIGT, Karl Heinz: 'Carter, Henry', Biographisch-bibliographisches Kirchenlexikon, XV. Band: Ergänzungen II, begründet und herausgegeben von Friedrich Wilhelm Bautz, fortgeführt von Traugott Bautz, Herzberg: Verlag Traugott Bautz, 1999, cols. 393-7.
- 93. VOIGT, Karl Heinz: 'Hildebrandt, Franz', Biographisch-bibliographisches Kirchenlexikon, XV. Band: Ergänzungen II, begründet und herausgegeben von Friedrich Wilhelm Bautz, fortgeführt von Traugott Bautz, Herzberg: Verlag Traugott Bautz, 1999, cols. 707-14.
- 94. VOIGT, Karl Heinz: 'Rupp, Ernest Gordon', Biographisch-bibliographisches Kirchenlexikon, VIII. Band: Rembrandt bis Schenute von Atripe, begründet und herausgegeben von Friedrich Wilhelm Bautz, fortgeführt von Traugott Bautz, Herzberg: Verlag Traugott Bautz, 1994, cols. 937-9.

See also Nos. 12, 17, 83, 134, 137, 146-7, 151, 153, 169, 182, 192, 211, 220.

THEOLOGY

- 95. ABRAHAM, William James: 'Conversion and knowledge of God' [with special reference to John Wesley], *Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers*, Vol. 13, 1999-2000, pp. 122-35.
- 96. ANDERSON, Neil Douglas: 'The influence of Clement of Alexandria upon the thought of John Wesley', Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 1999, x + 381pp.
- 97. BALZAR, C. L.: 'A critical analysis of the admissibility of entire sanctification and other alleged developments in John Wesley's doctrine of Christian perfection', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) M.A. dissertation, 2001, 78pp.
- 98. BEARD, Steve: Thunderstruck: John Wesley and the 'Toronto blessing', 1996, http://www.thunderstruck.org/archivevault/thuntor.htm.
- 99. CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: "Pure, unbounded love": doctrine about God in historic Wesleyan communities', *Trinity, community and power: mapping trajectories in Wesleyan theology*, edited by Merrill Douglas Meeks, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 2000, pp. 85-109, 162-71.
- CARTER, David: 'The doctrine of holiness in the work of Joseph Agar Beet', *Methodist Sacramental Fellowship Bulletin*, No. 130, Advent 2000, pp. 23-30.
- 101. CARTER, David: 'Methodism and Orthodoxy (6): the image of God in humankind a bridge between the Eastern and Wesleyan theological traditions', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 28, No. 3, July 2001, pp. 58-67.
- 102. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: 'Recent trends in Wesley studies and Wesleyan/holiness scholarship', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 35, No. 1, Spring 2000, pp. 67-86.

- 103. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: "Living from the centre": the spirituality of the Reverend John Wesley an inheritance and a legacy', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) M.A. dissertation, 2001, 68pp.
- 104. DICKSON, James Norman Ian: 'More than discourse: the sermons of evangelical Protestants in nineteenth-century Ulster' [with special reference to the Anglican, Presbyterian and Methodist Churches], Queen's University, Belfast Ph.D. thesis, 2000, 395pp.
- 105. GENTRY, Peter W.: John Fletcher and the introduction of the 'baptism' motif in the Wesleyan concept of sanctification, Maynard James Memorial Lectures, No. 11, [no place]: Grace Wesleyan Trust, 2000, 16pp.
- 106. GUNTER, W. Stephen: 'Personal and spiritual knowledge: kindred spirits in Polanyian and Wesleyan epistemology', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 35, No. 1, Spring 2000, pp. 130-48.
- 107. HAARTMAN, Keith: 'Watching and praying: a psychoanalytic view of personality change in 18th century British Methodism', University of Toronto Ph.D. thesis, 2000, [4] + 323pp.
- 108. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'God with us: grace and the spiritual senses in John Wesley's theology', *Grace upon grace: essays in honor of Thomas A. Langford*, editors: Robert Kent Johnston, Lorentz Gregory Jones [and] Jonathan Reford Wilson, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1999, pp. 87-109.
- 109. JONES, Margaret P.: 'The closet and the class: some historical perspectives on Methodist spiritual discernment' [in Great Britain], *Quarterly Review: a Journal of Theological Resources for Ministry*, Vol. 21, 2001, pp. 130-42.
- 110. KIM, Hyung Gyum: 'A theological comparison of Yi Yulgok's concept of ch'eng and John Wesley's concept of love', Boston University Ph.D. thesis, 2001, 236pp.
- 111. KNIGHT, Henry Hawthorn: 'The role of faith and the means of grace in the heart religion of John Wesley', 'Heart religion' in the Methodist tradition and related movements, edited by Richard Bruce Steele, Lanham: Scarecrow Press, 2001, pp. 273-90.
- 112. LANGFORD, Thomas Anderson: 'Gnade als theologische Norm in der Theologie Wesleys', Mitteilungen der Studiengemeinschaft für Geschichte der Evangelisch-methodistischen Kirche, New Series, Vol. 4, No. 2, October 1983, pp. 4-23.
- LARSEN, Timothy: 'Joseph Barker and popular biblical criticism in the nineteenth century', Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 82, No. 1, Spring 2000, pp. 115-34.
- 114. LARSEN, Timothy: 'Thomas Cooper and Christian apologetics in Victorian Britain', *Journal of Victorian Culture*, Vol. 5, 2000, pp. 239-59.

- 115. LESSMANN, Thomas: 'Die Auslegung der Bergpredigt bei John Wesley', Mitteilungen der Studiengemeinschaft für Geschichte der Evangelischmethodistischen Kirche, New Series, Vol. 6, No. 2, October 1985, pp. 5-29.
- 116. LOGAN, James Cecil: 'After Wesley: the middle period (1791-1849)', Grace upon grace: essays in honor of Thomas A. Langford, editors: Robert Kent Johnston, Lorentz Gregory Jones [and] Jonathan Reford Wilson, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1999, pp. 111-23.
- 117. McGONIGLE, Herbert Boyd: Sufficient saving grace: John Wesley's evangelical Arminianism, Carlisle: Paternoster Publishing, 2001, xv + 352pp.
- 118. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'A change of affections: the development, dynamics and dethronement of John Wesley's heart religion', 'Heart religion' in the Methodist tradition and related movements, edited by Richard Bruce Steele, Lanham: Scarecrow Press, 2001, pp. 3-31.
- 119. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Prelude to a dialogue: a response to Kenneth Collins' [on recent trends in Wesley studies and Wesleyan/holiness scholarship], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 35, No. 1, Spring 2000, pp. 87-98.
- 120. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Reconnecting the means to the end: a Wesleyan prescription for the holiness movement', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 33, No. 2, Fall 1998, pp. 29-66.
- 121. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'An untapped inheritance: American Methodism and Wesley's practical theology', *Doctrines and disciplines*, edited by Dennis Marion Campbell, William Benjamin Lawrence and Russell Earle Richey, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1999, pp. 19-52, 292-309.
- 122. MARQUARDT, Manfred: 'John Wesleys "Synergismus'", Mitteilungen der Studiengemeinschaft für Geschichte der Evangelisch-methodistischen Kirche, New Series, Vol. 1, No. 1, March 1980, pp. 4-13.
- 123. MEADOWS, Philip Roger: "Candidates for heaven": Wesleyan resources for a theology of religions', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 35, No. 1, Spring 2000, pp. 99-129.
- 124. MEALEY, Mark T.: 'John Wesley's use of the idea of the spiritual senses in his definitions of faith & the new birth', *Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers*, Vol. 13, 1999-2000, pp. 151-75.
- 125. MURSELL, Gordon: *English spirituality, from 1700 to the present day*, London: SPCK, 2001, x + 580pp.
- 126. NAUSNER, Helmut: 'John Wesley: christliche Vollkommenheit als Lebensthema', Mitteilungen der Studiengemeinschaft für Geschichte der Evangelisch-methodistischen Kirche, New Series, Vol. 9, No. 1, March 1988, pp. 3-10.

- 127. RACK, Henry Derman: Early Methodist experience: some prototypical accounts, Religious Experience Research Centre, Westminster College, Oxford, Occasional Paper, 2nd. Series, 4, Oxford: the Centre, 1997, 14pp.
- 128. RANKIN, Stephen Wendell: 'Theology in eighteenth-century conversion narratives: what history might teach us', *Journal of the Academy for Evangelism in Theological Education*, Vol. 15, 2000, pp. 48-56.
- 129. RUNYON, Theodore: 'Orthopathy: Wesleyan criteria for religious experience', 'Heart religion' in the Methodist tradition and related movements, edited by Richard Bruce Steele, Lanham: Scarecrow Press, 2001, pp. 291-305.
- 130. THOMAS, Howe Octavius Tom: 'John Wesley: conception of "connection" and theological pluralism', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 36, No. 2, Fall 2001, pp. 88-104.
- 131. TYSON, John Horton: 'The relevance of Wesleyan evangelism in a postmodern culture', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 35, No. 2, Fall 2000, pp. 49-68.
- 132. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: 'Wesley's trinitarian hermeneutics', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 36, No. 1, Spring 2001, pp. 7-30.
- 133. WALKER, Maxine E.: 'His spirit in these mysterious leaves: a Wesleyan way of reading' [scripture], *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 5, 1998, pp. 81-98.
- 134. WALLWORK, Charles Norman Robert: 'William Edwin Sangster, 1900-1960: catholic evangelical', *Methodist Sacramental Fellowship Bulletin*, No. 130, Advent 2000, pp. 17-22.
- 135. WRIGHT, John Wesley: 'Wesley's theology as Methodist practice: toward the post-modern retrieval of the Wesleyan tradition', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 35, No. 2, Fall 2000, pp. 7-31.
- 136. YOUNG, Frances Margaret: 'Essence and energies: classical trinitarianism and "enthusiasm" [with special reference to John Wesley and pseudo-Macarius], *Trinity, community and power: mapping trajectories in Wesleyan theology*, edited by Merrill Douglas Meeks, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 2000, pp. 127-41, 173-4.
- 137. ZEHRER, Karl: 'Bonhoeffer und Wesley', Gottes erklärter Wille: Festgabe zum 65. Geburtstag für Armin Härtel, herausgegeben von Michel Weyer, Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1993, pp. 40-5.
- See also Nos. 7, 13, 45-6, 51, 55, 60, 64, 68, 70, 72, 83, 139, 141, 144, 154, 165, 173, 191, 200, 203, 208-9, 212, 217-18, 224, 226.

SACRAMENTS

- 138. ALEXANDER, James Neil: "With eloquence in speech and song": Anglican reflections on the eucharistic hymns (1745) of John and Charles Wesley', With ever joyful hearts: essays on liturgy and music honoring Marion J. Hatchett, edited by James Neil Alexander, New York: Church Publishing Incorporated, 1999, pp. 244-60.
- 139. STEVICK, Daniel B.: 'The altar and the cross: the Atonement in Charles Wesley's *Hymns on the Lord's Supper'*, *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 5, 1998, pp. 61-80.

See also Nos. 105, 141.

LITURGY AND WORSHIP

- 140. ACREE CAVALIER, Carol A.: 'Reading literature with prayer: the uses of Milton and Bunyan in 18th-century Anglo-American devotional practice' [including John Wesley and *Paradise lost* as a means of grace], Cornell University Ph.D. thesis, 2000, vi + 230pp.
- 141. BLEVINS, Dean Gray: 'The Trinity and the means of grace: a sacramental interrelationship' [in John Wesley], *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 36, No. 1, Spring 2001, pp. 231-55.
- 142. WALLWORK, Charles Norman Robert: 'The British Methodist worship book', *Studia Liturgica*, Vol. 31, 2001, pp. 26-37.
- 143. WEBSTER, Robert: 'The reforming bishop: John Wesley and the Sunday Service of 1784', Quarterly Review: a Journal of Theological Resources for Ministry, Vol. 21, 2001, pp. 67-80.

See also Nos. 108, 111, 125, 159, 164, 201.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 144. ALLCHIN, Arthur Macdonald: 'The Trinity in the teaching of Charles Wesley: a study in eighteenth-century orthodoxy?', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 4, 1997, pp. 69-84.
- 145. BRALEY, Bernard: *Hymnwriters*, 2 [John Newton, James Montgomery, Henry Baker and Albert Bayly], London: Stainer & Bell, 1989, x + 204pp.
- 146. BRALEY, Bernard: *Hymnwriters*, 3 [George Herbert, Edward Plumptre, Robert Bridges and Frederick Pratt Green], London: Stainer & Bell, 1991, x + 191pp.
- 147. BRALEY, Bernard: Serving God and God's creatures: a memorial volume to celebrate the life of Frederick Pratt Green, born 2 September 1903, died 22 October 2000, London: Stainer & Bell for the Pratt Green Trust, 2001, vi + 106pp.

- 148. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: 'Songs of the heart: hymn allusions in the writings of early Methodist women', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 5, 1998, pp. 99-114.
- 149. GRIFFITHS, Edward Henry: 'Emynyddiaeth yr enwad' [Welsh Wesleyan Methodist hymnwriters], *Gwyliedydd*, No. 109, February-March 2001, pp. 3-4.
- 150. HARVEY, Wallace: *Thomas Clark of Canterbury (1775-1859)*, Whitstable: Emprint, 1983, 64pp.
- 151. JENKINS, Kathryn: 'Rhai agweddau ar yr emyn Gymraeg ddiweddar' [recent Welsh hymns with special reference to those of Gwilym Richard Tilsley and Tudor Davies], *Y Traethodydd*, 2001, pp. 102-10.
- 152. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Charles Wesley's Bristol hymns and poems', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 4, 1997, pp. 5-29.
- 153. LEARY, William: *Musical echoes* [reminiscences of hymnology], Loughborough: printed by Teamprint, 2000, 55pp.
- 154. MEISTAD, Tore: 'The missiology of Charles Wesley: an introduction', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 5, 1998, pp. 37-59.
- 155. NEWTON, John Anthony: 'Charles Wesley, ecumenical hymnographer: "names and sects and parties fall", *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 4, 1997, pp. 31-9.
- 156. OLLESON, Philip: 'Samuel Wesley and the music profession', *Music and British culture, 1785-1914: essays in honour of Cyril Ehrlich*, edited by Christina Bashford and Leanne Langley, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2000, pp. 23-38.
- 157. VAN NOPPEN, Jean-Pierre: 'The English hymn: a discourse perspective' [with special reference to the eighteenth-century Methodist revival], BELL: Papers of the Belgian Association of Anglicists in Higher Education, No. L3, 2001, pp. 11-25.
- 158. WARREN, James I.: O for a thousand tongues: the history, nature and influence of music in the Methodist tradition, Grand Rapids: Francis Asbury Press, 1988, 303pp.

See also Nos. 4, 10, 14, 24, 43, 49, 53, 57, 63, 68, 101, 133, 138-9.

CHURCH POLITY

159. ALBIN, Thomas R.: "Inwardly persuaded": religion of the heart in early British Methodism' [with special reference to small- and large-group structures for spiritual formation], 'Heart religion' in the Methodist tradition and related movements, edited by Richard Bruce Steele, Lanham: Scarecrow Press, 2001, pp. 33-66.

- 160. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'Connectionalism and itinerancy: Wesleyan principles and practice' [in the eighteenth century], *Connectionalism: ecclesiology, mission and identity*, Russell Earle Richey, Dennis Marion Campbell, William Benjamin Lawrence, editors, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1997, pp. 23-38, 324-9.
- 161. NAUSNER, Helmut: 'Die Bedeutung der allgemeinen Regeln John Wesleys: eine Interpretation', *Mitteilungen der Studiengemeinschaft für Geschichte der Evangelisch-methodistischen Kirche*, New Series, Vol. 9, No. 2, October 1988, pp. 4-23.

See also No. 76.

CLASS MEETINGS AND MEMBERSHIP

See Nos. 19, 109, 159.

CONFERENCE

162. WELLINGS, Martin: 'Making haste slowly: the campaign for lay representation in the Wesleyan conference, 1871-8', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 53, 2001-02, pp. 25-37.

See also No. 160.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

- 163. LENTON, John Herriott: 'John Wesley's itinerant preachers', *Cirplan*, Vol. 12, No. 4, Lent 2001, pp. 94-7.
- 164. TRIPP, David Howard: 'Presbyters' ordination "vows" in the Wesleyan family of Churches', Ecumenical theology in worship, doctrine and life: essays presented to Geoffrey Wainwright on his sixtieth birthday, edited by David Scott Cunningham, Ralph Del Colle [and] Lucas Lamadrid, New York: Oxford University Press, 1999, pp. 106-15.

See also Nos. 12, 19-20, 160.

LAY MINISTRY

- DEVLIN, Christina Marie: 'Piety promoted: female first-person narratives in eighteenth-century Quakerism and Methodism', University of Chicago Ph.D. thesis, 2001, 260pp.
- 166. SCHWARTZ, Sharron P.: 'In defence of customary rights: labouring women's experience of industrialization in Cornwall, c. 1750-1870', Cornish Studies, Second Series, Vol. 7, 1999, pp. 8-31.
- 167. WARNER, Laceye C.: 'Methodist Episcopal and Wesleyan Methodist deaconess work in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries: a paradigm for evangelism', University of Bristol Ph.D. thesis, 2000, 278pp.

See also Nos. 42, 71, 75-6, 88, 91, 148, 162, 202, 222.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

- 168. BROOKS, Alan: 'Windows to the spirit' [stained glass in Methodist churches], *Methodist Recorder*, Issue 7463, 4 January 2001, p. 20.
- 169. HOLLOWS, Peter T.: 'Some recollections of the Property Division, 1962-91', Wesley Historical Society North Lancashire District Branch Bulletin, No. 34, Summer 2001, pp. 15-23.
- 170. LAKE, Jeremy, COX, Jo and BERRY, Eric: Diversity and vitality: the Methodist and Nonconformist chapels of Cornwall, Truro: Cornwall County Council Archaeological Unit, [2001], [2] + v + 141pp.
- 171. McMURRAY, Nigel: 'The stained glass of Henry James Salisbury (1864-1916)', Wesley Historical Society London and South-East Branch Journal, No. 64, Autumn 2001, pp. 5-12.
- 172. METHODIST CHURCH.-Archives and History Committee: Methodist Heritage: Methodist heritage, 2001: information for visitors on historical Methodist places and events, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 2001, 36pp.

See also No. 2.

HOME MISSIONS

- 173. GOODWIN, Charles Henry: 'The terrors of the thunderstorm: medieval popular cosmology and Methodist revivalism', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXIX, 2000-01, pp. 99-107.
- 174. GRANT, Ian Caulfeild: You have nothing to do but to save souls: the evolution of the Nottingham Central Methodist Mission, compiled by Ian Caulfeild Grant, Nottingham: the compiler, 2001, xiv + 529pp.
- 175. HOLMES, Janice: *Religious revivals in Britain and Ireland, 1859-1905*, Dublin: Irish Academic Press, 2000, xxii + 281pp.
- 176. JOHNSTON, Nigel G. R.: 'The Methodist missionary campaign in Ireland, 1799-c. 1830: an evaluation of the problems of the Irish mission', Queen's University, Belfast M.A. thesis, 1999, [2] + ii + 65pp.
- 177. O'BRIEN, Margaret and EYLES, Allen: 'The Ideal Lambeth: an experiment in a cinema church', *Picture House*, No. 19, Winter 1993/94, pp. 14-21.
- 178. REES, Constance E.: The small church with the big heart: the story of Haggerston Methodist Mission, compiled by Constance E. Rees, Stevenage: the compiler, 2000, [6] + 2 + 63 + [25]pp.
- 179. SHORT, Colin Charles: *Joseph Odell and the Evangelists' Home*, Eleventh Chapel Aid Lecture, 2001, [Englesea Brook: Englesea Brook Chapel and Museum], 2001, 73pp.

180. WORSNOP, Paul J.: 'Facilitating mission in British Methodist churches: lessons from historical and contemporary models', University of Durham M.A. thesis, 2000, 163pp.

See also Nos. 23, 29, 36, 75, 82, 131, 167, 196.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

See Nos. 58, 84, 87, 154.

POLITICAL IMPACT

- 181. CUTHBERTSON, Gregor Craig: 'Pricking the "Nonconformist conscience": religion against the South African War', The South African War reappraised, edited by Donal Lowry, Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2000, pp. 169-87.
- 182. DALE, Graham: God's politicians: the Christian contribution to 100 years of Labour, London: HarperCollins Publishers, 2000, xviii + 269pp.
- 183. HANCOCK, William Charles Richards: 'English Nonconformity and the rise of Labour politics, 1893-1914', *Journal of the United Reformed Church History Society*, Vol. 6, No. 9, October 2001, pp. 682-99.
- 184. HANSHAW, Mark E.: 'Wesley and liberty: embracing poles' [with special reference to the American Revolution], *Methodist History*, Vol. XL, 2001-02, pp. 51-60.
- 185. HARGREAVES, John Andrew: "Evangelical piety and Gallic flippancy": religion and popular protest in Halifax parish in the age of revolution' [with special reference to Methodism], *The representation and reality of war the British experience: essays in honour of David Wright*, edited by Keith Dockray and Keith Laybourn, Thrupp: Sutton Publishing, 1999, pp. 61-83.
- 186. MABUCHI, Akira: 'The Revolt of the Field and churches in the South of England' [with special reference to Anglican, Baptist, Congregationalist and Methodist churches in Dorset, West Berkshire, Alton and Reigate], University of Cambridge Ph.D. thesis, 1999, [2] + xi + 371pp.
- 187. PASCUA, David P.: 'John Wesley and peacemaking', Wesley Theological Seminary D.Min. thesis, 1999.
- 188. ROGAL, Samuel J.: 'Charles Wesley, Richard Swanwick and the political/poetical imagination', *Methodist History*, Vol. XL, 2001-02, pp. 43-50.
- 189. VAN NOPPEN, Jean-Pierre: 'Le discours méthodiste: instrument d'oppression ou de libération?', *Bulletin de la Société Royale d'Histoire du Protestantisme Belge*, No. 127, December 2001, pp. 25-32.
- 190. VAN NOPPEN, Jean-Pierre: 'Methodist discourse: the voice of oppression or liberation?', Poetics, linguistics and history: discourses of war and conflict –

- PALA conference papers, 1999/2000, Potchefstroom, South Africa, editing and organizing into sections done by Ina Biermann and Annette Combrink, Potchefstroom: Potchefstroom University, 2001, pp. 417-37.
- 191. WEBER, Theodore Robert: *Politics in the order of salvation: new directions in Wesleyan political ethics*, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 2001, 483pp.

See also Nos. 10, 80, 88, 192.

SOCIAL WITNESS

- 192. ABSE, Leo: 'The Speaker's secret' [Viscount Tonypandy and homosexuality], *The Sunday Times*, No. 9212, 18 March 2001, pp. 4.1-2.
- 193. BRENDLINGER, Irv: 'Wesley, Whitefield, a Philadelphia Quaker [Anthony Benezet] and slavery', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 36, No. 2, Fall 2001, pp. 164-73.
- 194. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: 'The soteriological orientation of John Wesley's ministry to the poor', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 36, No. 2, Fall 2001, pp. 7-36.
- 195. FAHEY, David Michael: *Temperance and racism: John Bull, Johnny Reb and the Good Templars* [including Joseph Malins and the Grand Lodge of England], Lexington: University Press of Kentucky, 1996, xiii + 209pp.
- 196. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: "Visit the poor": Wesley's precedent for wholistic mission', *Transformation*, Vol. 18, 2001, pp. 37-50.
- 197. RACK, Henry Derman: "But, Lord, let it be Betsy!" Love and marriage in early Methodism', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 53, 2001-02, pp. 1-13.
- 198. RIEGER, Jörg: 'Spiritualität der Befreiung? John Wesleys Sorge für die Armen und die Gnadenmittel', *Theologie für die Praxis*, Vol. 21, 1995, pp. 17-35.
- 199. VOIGT, Karl Heinz: "Den Armen wird das Evangelium gepredigt": John Wesley, die Reichen und die Armen', Mitteilungen der Studiengemeinschaft für Geschichte der Evangelisch-methodistischen Kirche, New Series, Vol. 7, No. 1, March 1986, pp. 5-19.

See also Nos. 20, 66, 84, 92, 167, 219.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

200. BAIK, Chul: 'Christian religious education for the formation of full humanity: a comparative cross-cultural study of Yi T'oegye and John Wesley', Claremont School of Theology Ph.D. thesis, 1999, xii + 273pp.

- BLEVINS, Dean Gray: 'The means of grace: toward a Wesleyan praxis of spiritual formation', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 32, No. 1, Spring 1997, pp. 69-83.
- 202. BURTON, Vicki Tolar: 'John Wesley and the liberty to speak: the rhetorical and literacy practices of early Methodism', *College Composition and Communication*, Vol. 53, 2001-02, pp. 65-91.
- ESTEP, James Riley: 'John Wesley's philosophy of formal childhood education', Christian Education Journal, New Series, Vol. 1, No. 2, 1997, pp. 43-52.
- 204. HOUGHTON, Geoff and HOUGHTON, Pat: Well-regulated minds and improper moments: a history of the Leys School, Cambridge: Governors of the Leys School, 2000, viii + 327pp.
- 205. LAISTER, Kay: *Methodist day schools in East Yorkshire*, Hull: printed by Humberside Christian Press, [2001], 50pp.
- SHEEN, Maurice John: 'The Wesleyan Education Committee and elementary education, 1870-1902', University of London (King's College London) M.A. dissertation, 1982, 130pp.

See also Nos. 107, 128, 159, 215.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

- 207. DONAT, James G.: 'The Rev. John Wesley's extractions from Dr. [Samuel Auguste André David] Tissot: a Methodist imprimatur', *History of Science*, Vol. 39, 2001, pp. 285-98.
- 208. HAAS, John William: 'The Rev. Dr. William H. Dallinger, F.R.S.: an early advocate of theistic evolution and foe of spontaneous generation', *Perspectives on Science and Christian Faith*, Vol. 52, 2000, pp. 107-17.
- 209. LINEHAM, Peter James: 'Methodism and popular science in the Enlightenment', *Enlightenment and Dissent*, No. 17, 1998, pp. 104-25.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

- 210. HURST, John: 'Mine, moor and chapel: the poetry of John Harris', *Cornwall:* the cultural construction of place, edited by Ella Westland, Newmill: Patten Press in association with the Institute of Cornish Studies, University of Exeter, 1997, pp. 40-52.
- 211. HURST, John: 'Voice from a white silence: the manuscripts of Jack Clemo' [in the University of Exeter Library], *Cornish Studies*, Second Series, Vol. 3, 1995, pp. 125-43.

212. ZEHRER, Karl: 'Die Begegnung zwischen dem frühen Methodismus und der Aufklärung', Mitteilungen der Studiengemeinschaft für Geschichte der Evangelisch-methodistischen Kirche, New Series, Vol. 3, No. 1, March 1982, pp. 3-19.

See also Nos. 8, 10, 79, 87, 94.

LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

- 213. HODGSON, Peter Crafts: *Theology in the fiction of George Eliot: the mystery beneath the real*, London: SCM Press, 2001, x + 244pp.
- 214. THALE, Mary: 'Deists, papists and Methodists at London debating societies, 1749-1799', *History*, Vol. 86, 2001, pp. 328-47.
- 215. VAN NOPPEN, Jean-Pierre and GILLESPIE, Joanna Bowen: 'La "bonne" servante: un personnage littéraire méthodiste' [in nineteenth-century juvenile literature], Bulletin de la Société Royale d'Histoire du Protestantisme Belge, No. 126, June 2001, pp. 25-38.

See also No. 68.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 216. CARTER, Grayson: Anglican evangelicals: Protestant secessions from the via media, c. 1800-1850, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2001, xv + 470pp.
- 217. CUBIE, David Livingstone: 'A Wesleyan perspective on Christian unity', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 33, No. 2, Fall 1998, pp. 198-229.
- 218. GENTRY, Peter W.: Inner light and warmed heart: a study of the contrasts and similarities between the Quakers and the early Methodists, Weston-super-Mare: the author, 2001, 36pp.
- KOTZIN, Chana Revell: 'Christian responses in Britain to Jewish refugees from Europe, 1933-1939' [with special reference to Anglican, Quaker, Unitarian, Methodist and Christadelphian responses], University of Southampton Ph.D. thesis, 2000, 349pp.
- 220. LANG, Paul Bartlett: *Reconciliation and grace* [recollections of ecumenism and reconciliation], Carshalton: the author, 2001, 96pp.
- 221. MILES, Rebekah L.: 'John Wesley as interreligious resource: would you take this man to an interfaith dialogue?', A great commission: Christian hope and religious diversity papers in honour of Kenneth Cracknell on his 65th birthday, Martin Howard Frank Forward, Stephen Plant [and] Susan White, editors, Oxford: Peter Lang, 2000, pp. 61-75.

- OLDSTONE-MOORE, Christopher: 'The forgotten origins of the ecumenical movement in England: the Grindelwald conferences, 1892-95' [and Sir Henry Simpson Lunn], Church History, Vol. 70, 2001, pp. 73-97.
- 223. PATTERSON, W. Morgan: 'The Evangelical Revival and the Baptists', *Pilgrim pathways: essays in Baptist history in honour of B. R. White*, edited by William Henry Brackney and Paul S. Fiddes, with John H. Y. Briggs, Macon: Mercer University Press, 1999, pp. 243-61.
- 224. ROGAL, Samuel J.: 'Swedenborg and the Wesleyans: opposition or outgrowth?', Swedenborg and his influence, Erland J. Brock, general editor, Bryn Athyn: Academy of the New Church, 1988, pp. 295-307.
- 225. STREIFF, Patrick Philipp: 'Methodismus und Judentum: aus den Anfängen des Methodismus', *Mitteilungen der Studiengemeinschaft für Geschichte der Evangelisch-methodistischen Kirche*, New Series, Vol. 17, No. 2, October 1996, pp. 2-10.
- 226. THOMPSON, Nehemiah: 'The search for a Methodist theology of religious pluralism' [with special reference to John Wesley], Grounds for understanding: ecumenical resources for responses to religious pluralism, edited by Stephen Mark Heim, Grand Rapids: William B. Eerdmans Publishing Company, 1998, pp. 93-106.
- WALKER, Pamela Jane: Pulling the devil's kingdom down: the Salvation Army in Victorian Britain, Berkeley: University of California Press, 2001, xiii + 337pp.
- 228. WALLER, Ralph: 'Converging and diverging lines: aspects of the relationship between Methodism and rational Dissent' [Richard Baxter, John Wesley, Thomas Percival, Jabez Bunting and James Martineau], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 53, 2001-02, pp. 81-92.

See also Nos. 20, 82, 93, 101, 123, 155, 165.

CLIVE D. FIELD

Acknowledgements: As usual, the compiler is indebted to a number of individuals who have supplied copies or details of particular items. This year they comprise: Janet Allan, Jonathan Davies, Jim English, Allan Foster, Rev. Dr. Herbert McGonigle, Alan Rose, Norman Russell, Rev. John Munsey Turner, Professor Jean-Pierre Van Noppen, Godfrey Waller and Professor Reginald Ward. Continued thanks are due to Dr. Lionel Madden, who has again undertaken extensive research on Welsh publications specifically for this bibliography and who is responsible for most of the Welsh references. Karl Heinz Voigt has kindly drawn my attention, both directly and indirectly (through the extensive bibliography appended to No. 64), to various works of German-language scholarship.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE 2002

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil., F.R.Hist.S. The British Library, 96 Euston Road, London, NW1 2DB

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 2002

BIBLIOGRAPHIES

- 1. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 2001', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 53, 2001-02, pp. 181-202.
- 2. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'A decade of dissertations in Wesley studies, 1991-2001', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 37, No. 2, Fall 2002, pp. 103-13.
- 3. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Bibliography of Irish Methodist historical literature, 2000-2001', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch)*, Vol. 7, Winter 2001, pp. 97-9.
- 4. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Bibliography of Irish Methodist historical literature, 2002', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch)*, Vol. 8, Winter 2002, pp. 81-4.

GUIDES TO SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 5. BLAKE, Paul: 'First steps in family history: Nonconformity', *Family History Monthly*, No. 85, October 2002, pp. 54-7.
- 6. KELLY, Marion Gladys and RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Methodist records in Ireland', *Irish church records: their history, availability and use in family and local history research*, edited by James George Ryan, second edition, Glenageary: Flyleaf Press, 2001, pp. 139-61.
- 7. LLOYD, Gareth: 'The Methodist Archives and Research Centre at the John Rylands University Library of Manchester', *The global impact of the Wesleyan traditions and their related movements*, edited by Charles Yrigoyen, Lanham: Scarecrow Press, 2002, pp. 285-92.
- 8. LOYD, Roger L.: 'A long journey completed: the Baker collection comes to Duke', *American Theological Library Association Summary of Proceedings*, Vol. 55, 2001, pp. 103-7.
- MANCHESTER.-John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: The Fletcher-Tooth collection, volume 6: correspondence M-N [a catalogue, compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 2002, xi + 154pp.

- MANCHESTER.-John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: The John Wesley portraits collection [a catalogue], Manchester: the Library, 2001, [2] + 38 + [85]pp.
- 11. MANCHESTER.-John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Wesleyan Theological Institute (WTI) and Richmond College (RC) [archives: a catalogue], Manchester: the Library, 2001, [60]pp.
- RYAN, Donald Holt: 'A brand plucked from the fire' [the world of Wesleyana], *Methodist Recorder*, Issue 7559, 7 November 2002, p. 15; Issue 7560, 14 November 2002, p. 8; Issue 7561, 21 November 2002, p. 15; Issue 7562, 28 November 2002, p. 8; Issue 7563, 5 December 2002, p. 15; Issue 7564, 12 December 2002, p. 11; Issue 7565, 19 December 2002, p. 16.
- 13. TUDUR, Geraint: 'Papurau Howell Harris' [Harris's papers], *Cof Cenedl, XVI*, edited by Geraint Huw Jenkins, Llandysul: Gwasg Gomer, 2001, pp. 65-94.

See also Nos. 32, 144.

EDITIONS OF PRIMARY SOURCES

- 14. BENNET, John: Mirror of the soul: the diary of an early Methodist preacher John Bennet, 1714-1754, edited and introduced by Simon Ross Valentine, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 2002, xii + 243pp.
- 15. CENNICK, John: Celestial anthems: poems by John Cennick, late of Reading in Berkshire, edited by Graeme Watson, Reading: Culver Press, 2001, [12] + 114pp.
- MONTGOMERY, James: Letters from a newspaperman in prison: James Montgomery to John Pye Smith, 1796, [edited by] Tanya Schmoller, History of the Book Trade in the North, PH 85, Wylam: Allenholme Press, 2002, 34pp.
- 17. SWIFT, John: The diary of a quack doctor, being the last diary of John Swift, aurist of Newsome, Huddersfield, 1784-1851, edited with introduction and notes by Jennifer Stead, Huddersfield: Huddersfield Local History Society, 2002, 132pp.
- 18. TALLARN GREEN: Monumental inscriptions: Tallarn Green Methodist Church, Gwernymynydd: Clwyd Family History Society, 2000, ii + 17pp.

- 19. WESLEY, Charles: Lyrical reflections on the transfiguration of Christ, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, New York: General Board of Global Ministries, United Methodist Church, 2002, 24pp.
- WESLEY, John: A longing for holiness: selected writings of John Wesley, selected, edited and introduced by Keith Beasley-Topliffe, Nashville: Upper Room Books, 1997, 79pp.
- 21. WESLEY, John: *Political writings of John Wesley*, edited and introduced by Graham Maddox, Bristol: Thoemmes Press, 1998, 211pp.
- 22. WESLEY, John: *The quotable Mr. Wesley*, compiled and edited by W. Stephen Gunter, Atlanta: Candler School of Theology, 1999, 63pp.

See also Nos. 78, 80, 135.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 23. HEMPTON, David Neil and WALSH, John Dixon: 'E.P. Thompson and Methodism', *God and mammon: Protestants, money and the market, 1790-1860*, edited by Mark Allan Noll, New York: Oxford University Press, 2002, pp. 99-120.
- 24. KENT, John Henry Somerset: Wesley and the Wesleyans, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2002, vi + 229pp.
- 25. LANDER, John Kenneth: 'Tent Methodism, 1814-1832', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 53, 2001-02, pp. 141-56.
- 26. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: *Primitive Methodism*, Peterborough: Epworth Press, 2002, xi + 112pp.
- 27. MORGAN, Derec Llwyd: 'Beth oedd y Diwygiad Methodistaidd?' [What was the Methodist Revival?], *Cof Cenedl, VII*, edited by Geraint Huw Jenkins, Llandysul: Gwasg Gomer, 1992, pp. 63-95.

See also Nos. 52, 54, 72, 140.

LOCAL HISTORIES: ENGLAND

- 28. CATLEY, Rita: Queen Street Methodist Central Hall, Scarborough: an ongoing story, Scarborough: the Hall, 2001, 64pp.
- COOPER, Jacqueline: "A fine field for usefulness": Primitive Methodism in the Saffron Walden circuit, 1839-1900', Family & Community History, Vol. 5, 2002, pp. 45-57.

- 30. DUGGAN, Mona: *The history of Methodism in Ormskirk*, [Haskayne: the author, 2002], [4] + 105pp.
- 31. JONES, David Bengry: From Mow Cop to Ludlow and the Bengrys [history of the Ludlow Primitive Methodist circuit, 1824-66], Filey: Derwas Publications, 2002, 72pp.
- 32. LUXFORD, Douglas: "Another for your collection": the rise and fall of the Cornish Methodist postcard, 1900-1965', *Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association*, Vol. 9, No. 6, 2002, pp. 193-200.
- 33. NICHOLAS, Thomas Stephen: *The Bible Christians in Jersey*, [Grouville: the author, 2002], 56pp.
- 34. SMITH, J. Barrie: Strangely warmed in Ashfield: a history of Methodism in Sutton in Ashfield and Kirkby in Ashfield, [Kirkby in Ashfield: the author], 2002, 122pp.
- 35. VIRGOE, Norma and WARD, Albert: Through cloud and sunshine: the history of the Norwich Methodist circuits, churches and chapels, edited by Norma Virgoe and Albert Ward, Loughborough: printed by Teamprint, 2002, 196pp.

See also Nos. 14, 16-17, 44, 55, 60, 63-4, 70, 80, 99, 129, 151-2, 156, 158, 166-7, 176-7, 182, 187, 196.

LOCAL HISTORIES: WALES, SCOTLAND, IRELAND

- 36. ABBS, Alma: Glenburn Methodist Church, 1950-2000: 50th anniversary celebratory booklet, Belfast: the Church, 2000, 64pp.
- 37. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'The influence of the army on the first hundred years of Irish Methodism', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch)*, Vol. 7, Winter 2001, pp. 80-91.
- 38. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'Irish Methodism', *Christianity in Ireland: revisiting the story*, edited by Brendan Bradshaw and Dáire Keogh, Dublin: Columba Press, 2002, pp. 144-54.
- 39. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'They met in South Great George's Street' [founding fathers of the Primitive Wesleyan Methodists], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 7, Winter 2001, pp. 34-48.
- 40. JONES, Medwyn: *Dathlu daucanmlwyddiant Capel Pendref, Dinbych,* 1802-2002 [Pendref Chapel, Denbigh], edited by Medwyn Jones, Dinbych: [the Chapel], 2002, 62pp.

- 41. McGUFFIN, Samuel John: 'Demographic changes in Irish Methodism during the 20th century', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch)*, Vol. 8, Winter 2002, pp. 63-72.
- 42. ORR, George Edward: *Methodism in Lisburn: the first two hundred and fifty years*, Lisburn: Lisburn Methodist Church, 2001, 109pp.

See also Nos. 3-4, 6, 13, 18, 27, 43, 51, 65, 69, 71, 75-7, 79, 81, 111, 142-3, 145-6, 149, 156, 161, 168, 193, 195, 202-3, 205-8.

BIOGRAPHIES: COLLECTIVE

- 43. HENDERSON, Ian David: 'Primitive Wesleyan Methodist preachers' [an alphabetical listing], *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch)*, Vol. 8, Winter 2002, pp. 55-62.
- 44. LANGFORD, Arthur: Git up and go: a history of Cornish mining families [the Harrises of Bolenowe], Redruth: Miango Books, 2002, 240pp.

See also Nos. 18, 37, 39, 149, 161.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

- 45. BECKERLEGGE, Oliver Aveyard: *The shorthand of Charles Wesley*, Monograph of the Charles Wesley Society, No. 1, Madison: the Society, 2002, 23pp.
- 46. BERG, Johannes van den and GUNTER, W. Stephen: *John Wesley and the Netherlands*, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 2002, 144pp.
- 47. CRONIN, Deborah Kay: 'Kindling the flame: Patrick and the Wesleys', Search: a Church of Ireland Journal, Vol. 24, 2001, pp. 50-9.
- 48. HATTERSLEY, Roy: A brand from the burning: the life of John Wesley, London: Little, Brown, 2002, vii + 451pp.
- 49. LLOYD, Gareth: 'Charles Wesley: a new evaluation of his life and ministry', University of Liverpool Ph.D. thesis, 2002, 340pp.
- LLOYD, Gareth: "Running after strange women": an insight into John Wesley's troubled marriage from a newly discovered manuscript written by his wife', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 53, 2001-02, pp. 169-74.
- 51. RACK, Henry Derman: 'Charles Wesley and the Irish inheritance tradition', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 53, 2001-02, pp. 117-26.

- 52. RACK, Henry Derman: Reasonable enthusiast: John Wesley and the rise of Methodism, third edition, London: Epworth Press, 2002, xxi + 662pp.
- 53. STONE, Ronald Henry: *John Wesley's life & ethics*, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2001, 249pp.
- 54. TURNER, John Munsey: *John Wesley: the evangelical revival and the rise of Methodism in England*, Peterborough: Epworth Press, 2002, x + 214pp.

See also Nos. 2, 10, 12, 19-22, 24, 58, 83, 85-99, 101-2, 104-10, 112-20, 122-5, 127, 130-6, 159, 163, 169-75, 180-1, 184, 186-7, 189-90, 192, 194, 198, 203-4, 209.

BIOGRAPHIES: CONTEMPORARIES OF THE WESLEYS

- 55. BATTY, Margaret: Vincent Perronet, 1693-1785: 'the archbishop of the Methodists', Emsworth: WMHS Publications, 2002, 123pp.
- 56. BROWN, Frances: *Joanna Southcott: the woman clothed with the sun*, Cambridge: Lutterworth Press, 2002, 352pp.
- 57. COOK, Faith: Selina, Countess of Huntingdon, Edinburgh: Banner of Truth Trust, 2001, xv + 478pp.
- 58. ELLA, George Melvyn: *James Hervey: preacher of righteousness*, 26 *February 1714-25 December 1758*, Eggleston: Go Publications, 1997, 361pp.
- 59. FORSAITH, Peter S.: "A dearer country": the Frenchness of the Rev. Jean de la Fléchère of Madeley, a Methodist Church of England vicar [with special reference to his links with French and Swiss émigrés, based upon his letters to Charles Wesley], From strangers to citizens: the integration of immigrant communities in Britain, Ireland and colonial America, 1550-1750, edited by Randolph Vigne and Charles Littleton, Brighton: Sussex Academic Press [for] the Huguenot Society of Great Britain and Ireland, 2001, pp. 519-26.
- 60. GLEN, Robert: 'A tangled web: the Gilberts of Cornwall and the Gilberts of Antigua', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 53, 2001-02, pp. 216-25.
- 61. SALO, T.M.: 'John Fletcher: paradigm for the global impact of Wesleyanism', *The global impact of the Wesleyan traditions and their related movements*, edited by Charles Yrigoyen, Lanham: Scarecrow Press, 2002, pp. 245-58.

- 62. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: 'John Bennet: "ye Methodist parson", 1714-1759', Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 49, Spring 2002, pp. 19-25.
- 63. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: William Grimshaw: the perpetual curate of Haworth, Bradford: printed by the Printing Unit, University of Bradford, 2001, [6] + 20pp.

See also Nos. 13-15, 111, 122, 198.

BIOGRAPHIES: NINETEENTH CENTURY

- 64. ALLCHIN, Arthur Macdonald: 'Billy Bray and Foolish Dick [Hampton]: Methodist fools for Christ?', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 29, No. 4, October 2002, pp. 54-61.
- 65. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'Bishop's kin' [Adam Averell], Dublin Historical Record, Vol. LV, 2002, pp. 21-42.
- 66. CORNELL, Geoff: 'Hugh Price Hughes: prophet or (dead) loss?', *Methodist Recorder*, Issue 7560, 14 November 2002, p. 9.
- 67. GREEVES, Nancy: 'The Revd. Samuel Dunn, 1798-1882: reforming reprobate and sanctified smuggler', Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 49, Spring 2002, pp. 2-18.
- 68. HATCHER, Stephen George: 'Remembering a spiritual leader: Hugh Bourne, 1772-1852', *Methodist Recorder*, Issue 7555, 10 October 2002, p. 24.
- 69. JONES, R. Emrys: 'Edmwnd Evans' [continued], *Gwyliedydd*, No. 117, June-July 2002, p. 16; No. 118, August-September 2002, pp. 14-15; No. 120, October-November 2002, pp. 12-13.
- 70. KENT, Alan Mark: Pulp Methodism: the lives & literature of Silas, Joseph & Salome Hocking, three Cornish novelists, St. Austell: Cornish Hillside Publications, 2002, 240pp.
- 71. LEITCH, Archie: 'The Reverend "citizen" John Kennedy (1794-1851): Paisley's little known radical', Scottish Methodism: Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 32, 2002, pp. 4-16.
- 72. PARKES, William: 'Lorenzo Dow, 1777-1834: "the eccentric cosmopolite", Wesley papers: papers presented to the Wesley Fellowship conference in 2000, edited by Paul Taylor, Ilkeston: the Fellowship in association with Moorley's Print & Publishing, 2002, pp. 71-86.

- 73. VICKERS, John Ashley: 'George Dyson, alias John Bernard Walker', Methodist History, Vol. XLI, 2002-03, pp. 309-15.
- 74. WELLINGS, Martin: "A friendly and familiar book for the busy": William Arthur's The successful merchant: sketches of the life of Mr. Samuel Budgett', The use and abuse of time in Christian history: papers read at the 1999 summer meeting and the 2000 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Robert Norman Swanson, Studies in Church History, Vol. 37, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 2002, pp. 275-88.

See also Nos. 9, 16-17, 31, 44, 84, 155, 160, 162, 167, 177, 179, 191, 208.

BIOGRAPHIES: TWENTIETH CENTURY

- 75. DAVIES, Tudor: Cofio Tecwyn 'pregethwr dan eneiniad': y parch. D. Tecwyn Evans, M.A., D.D., 1876-1957, Caernarfon: Gwasg Pantycelyn, 2002, 384pp.
- 76. FERGUSON, George Wesley: *Memory lane*, Dublin: Pericles Publications, 2001, 146pp.
- 77. FERGUSON, George Wesley: *People & places*, [Dublin]: Small Publishing Company, 2001, 238pp.
- 78. GIBBINS, Albert Edward: *Infantry padre* [September 1943-May 1945], South Church: Pentland Books, 2001, xvi + 52pp.
- 79. JOHNSTON, Sheila Turner: Alice: a life of Alice Milligan, Omagh: Colourpoint Press, 1994, 159pp.
- 80. PRATT, Bell: 'Journeying with the gospel' [reminiscences of a Methodist local preacher], Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 50, Autumn 2002, pp. 11-18; No. 51, Spring 2003, pp. 7-18.
- 81. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Padraig and Eily O'Horan: a story of rebellion and redemption', *Dublin Historical Record*, Vol. LV, 2002, pp. 75-87.
- 82. ROGGELIN, Holger: Franz Hildebrandt: ein lutherischer Dissenter im Kirchenkampf und Exil, Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, 1999, 350pp.

See also Nos. 23, 129, 168, 194.

THEOLOGY

- 83. ABRAHAM, William James: 'The epistemology of conversion: is there something new?' [with special reference to John Wesley], *Conversion in the Wesleyan tradition*, [edited by] Kenneth Joseph Collins and John Horton Tyson, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2001, pp. 175-91, 282-4.
- 84. BRITTAIN, John Neal: 'William Arthur's *The tongue of fire*: prepentecostal or proto social gospel?', *Methodist History*, Vol. XL, 2001-02, pp. 246-54.
- 85. CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: 'Conversion and baptism in Wesleyan spirituality', *Conversion in the Wesleyan tradition*, [edited by] Kenneth Joseph Collins and John Horton Tyson, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2001, pp. 160-74, 278-82.
- 86. CARVER, Frank G.: 'Growth in sanctification: John Wesley and John of the Cross', *The Tower: Journal of Nazarene Theological Seminary*, Vol. 3, 1999, pp. 33-70.
- 87. COLEMAN, Monica A.: 'The world at its best: a process construction of a Wesleyan understanding of entire sanctification', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 37, No. 2, Fall 2002, pp. 130-52.
- 88. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: 'John Wesley and the fear of death as a standard of conversion', *Conversion in the Wesleyan tradition*, [edited by] Kenneth Joseph Collins and John Horton Tyson, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2001, pp. 56-68, 262-6.
- 89. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: 'The new creation as a multivalent theme in John Wesley's theology', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 37, No. 2, Fall 2002, pp. 77-102.
- 90. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: 'A reconfiguration of power: the basic trajectory in John Wesley's practical theology', *Heart of the heritage:* core themes of the Wesleyan/Holiness tradition, as highlighted by the Wesleyan Theological Society, 1965-2000, edited by Barry Lee Callen and William C. Kostlevy, Salem: Schmul Publishing Company, 2001, pp. 131-50.
- 91. COLWELL, John Ernest: 'Offending in many things: a comparison of John Wesley and Thomas Aquinas on the nature of sin in the believer', Wesley papers: papers presented to the Wesley Fellowship conference in 2000, edited by Paul Taylor, Ilkeston: the Fellowship in association with Moorley's Print and Publishing, 2002, pp. 3-14.

- 92. CONOLLY, Katherine Simmons: 'A Wesleyan understanding of grace as responsible and therapeutic: a path to transformational spirituality', George Fox University D.Min. thesis, 2002, viii + 143pp.
- 93. DORMAN, Theodore Martin: 'Forgiveness of past sins: John Wesley on justification', *Pro Ecclesia*, Vol. 10, 2001, pp. 275-94.
- 94. FEWKES, Geoffrey: 'John Wesley and Reader Harris: stages in salvation', Wesley papers: papers presented to the Wesley Fellowship conference in 2000, edited by Paul Taylor, Ilkeston: the Fellowship in association with Moorley's Print and Publishing, 2002, pp. 87-98.
- 95. KIM, Io Joong: 'Sanctification and its prudential means to Wesley', Korea Journal of Systematic Theology, Vol. 3, 1999, pp. 135-54.
- 96. KLAIBER, Walter: 'John Wesley und das orthodoxe Verständnis vom Heil: ein Beitrag zum Gespräch zwischen Orthodoxie und Methodismus', Orthodoxie in Begegnung und Dialog: Festschrift für Metropolit Augoustinos, edited by Anastasios Kallis and Evmenios von Lefka, Münster: Theophano-Verlag, 1998, pp. 313-27 and Theologie für die Praxis, Vol. 24, 1998, pp. 142-53.
- 97. KNIGHT, Henry Hawthorn: 'The transformation of the human heart: the place of conversion in Wesley's theology', *Conversion in the Wesleyan tradition*, [edited by] Kenneth Joseph Collins and John Horton Tyson, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2001, pp. 43-55, 259-62.
- 98. LECLERC, Diane: Singleness of heart: gender, sin and holiness in historical perspective [with special reference to the early Church Fathers, John Wesley and Phoebe Palmer], Lanham: Scarecrow Press, 2001, xvii + 195pp.
- 99. LLOYD, Gareth: "A cloud of perfect witnesses": John Wesley and the London disturbances, 1760-1763' [with special reference to the role of George Bell], *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 56, No. 2/Vol. 57, No. 1, Fall 2001/Spring 2002, pp. 117-36.
- 100. LOBODY, Diane: "It was of infinite use to me": good news from the poor in early Methodism', *Journal of Theology (United Theological Seminary)*, Vol. 105, Summer 2001, pp. 59-73.
- 101. LODAHL, Michael Eugene: "The witness of the Spirit" revisited: is the putatively therapeutic character of Wesley's doctrine of assurance actually feasible?", Between nature and grace: mapping the interface of Wesleyan theology and psychology papers presented at the conference of the Society of Psychology and Wesleyan Theology, held at Asbury Theological Seminary, March 29-31 2000, San Diego: Wesleyan Center

- for Twenty-First Century Studies, Point Loma Nazarene University, 2000, pp. 126-42.
- 102. MACCORMACK, James Tresher: Thoughts from a warmed heart: a commentary on John Wesley's 'Notes on the New Testament', Newtownards: Colourpoint Books, 2002, 175pp.
- 103. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Seeking a response-able God: the Wesleyan tradition and process theology', *Thy nature and thy name is love: Wesleyan and process theologies in dialogue*, edited by Bryan P. Stone and Thomas Jay Oord, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 2001, pp. 111-42.
- 104. MARQUARDT, Manfred: 'In der Liebe wachsen: das wesleyanische Verständnis der Heiligung', *Una Sancta*, Vol. 54, 1999, pp. 304-13.
- 105. MATTHAEI, Sondra Higgins: 'Conversion: possibility and expectation' [with special reference to John and Charles Wesley], Conversion in the Wesleyan tradition, [edited by] Kenneth Joseph Collins and John Horton Tyson, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2001, pp. 195-210, 284-7.
- 106. MEADOWS, Philip Roger: 'Embodying conversion' [in early and contemporary Methodism], Conversion in the Wesleyan tradition, [edited by] Kenneth Joseph Collins and John Horton Tyson, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2001, pp. 223-39, 288-98.
- 107. MEALEY, Mark T.: 'Inward and outward sin in John Wesley's Sermons on several occasions', In the Church and in Christ Jesus: essays in honour of Donald N. Bastian, edited by Felix W.-L. Sung, Mississauga: Light and Life Press Canada, 1993, pp. 84-101.
- 108. MEISTAD, Tore: Studier i Wesleyansk teologi, Alta: Alta Laererhøgskole, 1994, ii + 262pp.
- 109. NEWPORT, Kenneth G. C.: 'Charles Wesley's experience of salvation: the evidence of the sermon corpus', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 6, 1999-2000, pp. 15-30.
- 110. O'BRIEN, Glen: 'The influence of the Greek Fathers on John Wesley's doctrine of Christian perfection', *Trinity Occasional Papers*, No. 15.2, 1996, pp. 32-8.
- 111. OWEN, Goronwy Wyn: 'Dadleuon diwinyddol Thomas Jones, Dinbych' [anti-Arminian teaching of the Calvinistic Methodist Thomas Jones], *Y Traethodydd*, 2002, pp. 7-14.
- 112. PARK, Chang Hoon: 'The theology of John Wesley as "Checks to antinomianism'", Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 2002, ix + 198pp.

- 113. SCHMIDT, Richard H.: Glorious companions: five centuries of Anglican spirituality [comprising twenty-nine studies, including John and Charles Wesley], Grand Rapids: William B. Eerdmans Publishing Company, 2002, xxii + 338pp.
- 114. SLAATTÉ, Howard Alexander: A purview of Wesley's theology, Lanham: University Press of America, 2000, v + 93pp.
- 115. SMITH, James Warren: 'The hope of holiness: a comparison of the eschatologies of Gregory of Nyssa and John Wesley', Eleventh Oxford Institute of Methodist Theological Studies, 13-22 August 2002, http://www.oxford-institute.org/pdfs/WorkingGroup4/Pap4Smithpaper.pdf, 20pp.
- TAN, Seng-Kong: 'The doctrine of the Trinity in John Wesley's prose and poetic works', *Journal for Christian Theological Research*, Vol. 7, 2002, pp. 3-15.
- 117. THELANDER, Brook A.: 'On the healing of the soul: therapeutic paradigms for salvation in John Wesley and select contemporary homileticians', Knox College, University of Toronto Th.D. thesis, 1995, 383pp.
- TRIPP, David Howard: "Standard sermons": history for history's sake, denominational manifesto, doctrinal "standard", Asbury Theological Journal, Vol. 56, No. 2/Vol. 57, No. 1, Fall 2001/Spring 2002, pp. 97-116.
- 119. TYSON, John Horton: 'John Wesley's conversion at Aldersgate', Conversion in the Wesleyan tradition, [edited by] Kenneth Joseph Collins and John Horton Tyson, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2001, pp. 27-42, 256-9.
- 120. WEETER, Mark L.: 'John Wesley's view of scripture', University of Wales, Lampeter Ph.D. thesis, 1997, [6] + iv + 339pp.
- 121. WELLINGS, Martin: 'The Wesley Bible Union', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 53, 2001-02, pp. 157-68.
- 122. WOODRING, Andrew N.: 'An investigation of the possibility of caricature: developing a more objective model for determining misrepresentation in theological debate' [with special reference to John Wesley's use of James Hervey's writings during their debate over predestination], Trinity International University, Trinity Evangelical Divinity School Ph.D. thesis, 1999, v + 271pp.

123. YU, Chin Cheak: 'Uncovering seeds for awakening and living in the Spirit: a cross cultural study of John Sung and John Wesley', Claremont School of Theology Ph.D. thesis, 2001, xii + 305pp.

See also Nos. 2, 22, 47, 58, 126-7, 130-1, 133-4, 136-7, 145, 150, 169-70, 174, 180-1, 190, 194, 204, 209.

SACRAMENTS

- 124. BURDON, Adrian: 'Some aspects of the early Methodist understanding of the Lord's Supper', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 29, No. 2, April 2002, pp. 64-71.
- 125. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: 'Patristic themes in the Wesley brothers' *Hymns on the Lord's Supper'*, *Personā si comniune: memorial volume for Fr. Dumitru Staniloae*, Sibiu: Editura Archiepiscopiei Ortodoxe, 1993, pp. 608-26.

See also Nos. 85, 126-7, 198, 207.

LITURGY AND WORSHIP

- 126. BLEVINS, Dean Gray: 'The means of grace and ways of knowing: a Wesleyan approach to sacramental learning', *Christian Education Journal*, Vol. 4, 2000, pp. 7-40.
- 127. BLEVINS, Dean Gray: 'Practicing the new creation: Wesley's eschatological community formed by the means of grace', Eleventh Oxford Institute of Methodist Theological Studies, 13-22 August 2002, http://www.oxford-institute.org/pdfs/WorkingGroup2/Pap2Blevins72802.pdf, 20pp.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 128. ARCHER, Richard Donald: 'Music in English Nonconformist churches in the twentieth century', University of East Anglia M.Phil. thesis, 2000, iv + 244pp.
- 129. DYKES, Eric William: 'James Thomas Lightwood, 1856-1944: a brief study of the life of a Methodist hymnologist, musician, author, teacher and cyclist', Wesley Historical Society North Lancashire Branch Bulletin, No. 36, Summer 2002, pp. 11-24.
- FLOWERS, Margaret G. and CULLUM, Douglas Russell: 'A sometime diversion: the hymn translations and original hymns of John Wesley', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLI, 2002-03, pp. 295-308.

- 131. GROVES, Martin Leslie: 'Charles Wesley's view of the self', Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society, Vol. 6, 1999-2000, pp. 73-84.
- 132. KIMBERLING, Clark: 'Tunes lost and found: Helmsley, Leeds, Yorkshire, Wednesbury' [published by John Wesley], *The Hymn*, Vol. 52, No. 2, April 2001, pp. 25-36.
- 133. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: "And new-create a world of grace/in all the image of thy love": Charles Wesley's theology of new creation', Eleventh Oxford Institute of Methodist Theological Studies, 13-22 August 2002, http://www.oxford-institute.org/pdfs/Kimbroughpaper.pdf, 16pp.
- 134. ROBINSON, Elaine A.: 'A single, steady aim: images of hope in Wesleyan hymnody', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 6, 1999-2000, pp. 31-57.
- 135. WATSON, John Richard: *An annotated anthology of hymns*, edited with commentary by John Richard Watson, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2002, xvii + 452pp.
- WATSON, John Richard: "Experimental and practical divinity": Charles Wesley and John Norris', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 6, 1999-2000, pp. 59-72.

See also Nos. 15, 19, 49, 113, 125, 169-70, 174.

CHURCH POLITY

- 137. CARTER, David: Love bade me welcome: a British Methodist perspective on the Church, Peterborough: Epworth Press, 2002, ix + 197pp.
- 138. CARTER, David: 'The Methodist Churches', *The Christian Church: an introduction to the major traditions*, edited by Paul David Loup Avis, London: Society for Promoting Christian Knowledge, 2002, pp. 49-76.
- ROBBINS, Bruce Warren and CARTER, David: 'Connexionalism and koinonia: a Wesleyan contribution to ecclesiology', *One in Christ*, Vol. XXXIV, 1998, pp. 320-36.
- 140. STREET, Kenneth Edwin: 'Connexional coherence' [Methodist Church Act, 1976], *Methodist Recorder*, Issue 7529, 11 April 2002, p. 16.

CLASS MEETINGS AND MEMBERSHIP

141. WHITE, Charles Edward: 'The decline of the class meeting' [in Britain and America], *Methodist History*, Vol. XL, 2001-02, pp. 207-15.

CONFERENCE

- 142. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'The president' [of the Irish Methodist Conference], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 8, Winter 2002, pp. 73-6.
- 143. HENDERSON, Ian David: *The Methodist Conference in Ireland*, revised edition, Donegal: printed by Cavern Design Printing, [2001], 20pp.
- 144. METHODIST CHURCH.-Conference: An index to the agendas of the Methodist Conference, 1932-1996, [compiled by] Brian Edgar Beck, [Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 2002], iv + 150pp.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

145. DICKSON, James Norman Ian: 'Preaching: a matter of gifting, practice or education? Exploring the homiletic training of nineteenth-century Irish Methodists, Presbyterians and Episcopalians', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch)*, Vol. 7, Winter 2001, pp. 4-19.

See also Nos. 11, 43, 137-8, 150, 184.

LAY MINISTRY

- 146. BROŻYNA, Andrea Ebel: Labour, love and prayer: female piety in Ulster religious literature, 1850-1914, Belfast: Institute of Irish Studies, Queen's University of Belfast, 1999, xvi + 291pp.
- 147. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: Saved to serve: the story of the Wesley Deaconess Order, 1890-1978, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 2002, x + 478pp.
- 148. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: 'The Wesley Deaconess Order: a short history', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 53, 2001-02, pp. 226-9.
- 149. RAUGHTER, Rosemary: 'Women in the household of faith: opportunity and conflict in early Irish Methodism', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch)*, Vol. 7, Winter 2001, pp. 20-33.
- 150. STATON, Maurice William: 'The development of diaconal ministry in the Methodist Church: a historical and theological study', University of Leeds Ph.D. thesis, 2001, x + 400pp.

See also Nos. 24, 80, 98.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

- 151. ENGLISH HERITAGE.-National Monuments Record Centre: An inventory of Nonconformist chapels and meeting-houses in Eastern England, [by] Christopher Stell, Swindon: English Heritage, 2002, xx + 380pp.
- 152. GILLEGHAN, John: Worship north and east of Leeds: Harrogate, Leeds, Selby, Wetherby, York a local history, [Leeds]: Kingsway Press, 1998, 304pp.
- 153. HEMPTON, David Neil: 'A tale of preachers and beggars: Methodism and money in the great age of transatlantic expansion, 1780-1830' [England and New England], God and mammon: Protestants, money and the market, 1790-1860, edited by Mark Allan Noll, New York: Oxford University Press, 2002, pp. 123-46.
- 154. JACKSON, Michael N.: 'The Wesleyan Methodist historical roll' [Twentieth Century Fund], *Genealogists' Magazine*, Vol. 27, 2001-02, pp. 180-2.
- 155. McMURRAY, Nigel: 'The stained glass of Henry James Salisbury (1864-1916): supplement', Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 65, Spring 2002, pp. 24-8.
- 156. METHODIST CHURCH.-Archives and History Committee: Methodist Heritage: Methodist heritage, 2002: information for visitors on historical Methodist places and events, [Peterborough]: Methodist Publishing House, 2002, 37pp.
- 157. STELL, Christopher: 'Nonconformist architecture and the Cambridge Camden Society', 'A church as it should be': the Cambridge Camden Society and its influence, edited by Christopher Webster and John Elliott, Stamford: Shaun Tyas, 2000, pp. 317-30.

See also Nos. 32, 166.

HOME MISSIONS

- 158. STEPHENSON, John William: 'Primitive Methodists, Paulists and Pentecostals: toward a historical typology of "declines" and "decline" of movements of "revival" [including a case study of Kinsey Street Primitive Methodist Church, Congleton], Wycliffe College, University of Toronto Th.D. thesis, 2000, xxii + 493pp.
- 159. WARNER, Laceye C.: 'Towards a Wesleyan evangelism' [with special reference to John Wesley and Methodist Episcopal deaconesses], *Methodist History*, Vol. XL, 2001-02, pp. 230-45.

See also Nos. 72, 147-8.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

- 160. BILLINGTON, Louis: "To America we will go": British Methodists in the United States, 1800-60', *Americana: essays in memory of Marcus Cunliffe*, edited by John White and Brian Holden Reid, second edition, Hull: University of Hull Press, 1998, pp. 47-69.
- 161. McGUFFIN, Samuel John: 'The contribution of Irish Methodism to world mission in the twentieth century', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch)*, Vol. 7, Winter 2001, pp. 69-79.
- 162. WALLS, Andrew Finlay: 'Wesleyan missiological theories: the case of Richard Watson', The global impact of the Wesleyan traditions and their related movements, edited by Charles Yrigoyen, Lanham: Scarecrow Press, 2002, pp. 27-48.

See also Nos. 60, 147.

POLITICAL IMPACT

- 163. CUBIE, David Livingstone: 'Early Methodism: a paradigm for non-violence an exercise in "vision ethics", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 37, No. 1, Spring 2002, pp. 86-105.
- HUGHES, Michael: 'British Methodists and the First World War', Methodist History, Vol. XLI, 2002-03, pp. 316-28.
- HUGHES, Michael: 'The development of Methodist pacifism, 1899-1939', Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 53, 2001-02, pp. 203-15.
- 166. JONES, Peter: 'The Tolpuddle Martyrs Museum and related sites', *Labour History Review*, Vol. 67, 2002, pp. 221-8.
- 167. STOKES, Winifred: 'Politics, pitmen and Primitive Methodism in the south Northumberland coalfield' [with special reference to the background to Thomas Burt's return as Member of Parliament for Morpeth in 1874], Journal of Regional and Local Studies, Vol. 21, 2001, pp. 18-28.
- 168. TOMOS, Angharad: Hiraeth am yfory: David Thomas a mudiad Llafur gogledd Cymru [Methodist layman David Thomas and the labour movement in North Wales], Llandysul: Gwasg Gomer, 2002, xii + 264pp.
- 169. TYSON, John Rodger: 'The political meaning of "Christian liberty": a Wesleyan approach', Eleventh Oxford Institute of Methodist Theological Studies, 13-22 August 2002, http://www.oxford-institute.org/pdfs/Working Group2/Pap2Tyson.pdf, 78pp.

See also Nos. 21, 23, 54, 71, 79, 81.

SOCIAL WITNESS

- 170. CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: 'The image of Christ in the poor: on the medieval roots of the Wesleys' ministry with the poor', *The poor and the people called Methodists*, 1729-1999, edited by Richard Paul Heitzenrater, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 2002, pp. 39-57.
- 171. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'The poor and the people called Methodists', *The poor and the people called Methodists, 1729-1999*, edited by Richard Paul Heitzenrater, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 2002, pp. 15-38.
- 172. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'The poor and the people called Methodists: an exhibit' [at the Elizabeth Prothro Galleries, Bridwell Library, Perkins School of Theology, Southern Methodist University, 1999], The poor and the people called Methodists, 1729-1999, edited by Richard Paul Heitzenrater, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 2002, pp. 211-34.
- 173. HYNSON, Leon Orville: *The Wesleyan revival: John Wesley's ethics for Church and nation*, Salem: Schmul Publishing Co., 1999, 231pp.
- 174. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Perfection revisited: Charles Wesley's theology of "gospel poverty" and "perfect poverty", *The poor and the people called Methodists*, 1729-1999, edited by Richard Paul Heitzenrater, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 2002, pp. 101-19.
- 175. KRAFT, Thomas: Pietismus und Methodismus: Sozialethik und Reformprogramme von August Hermann Francke (1663-1727) und John Wesley (1703-1791) im Vergleich, Stuttgart: Medienwerk der Evangelisch-Methodistischen Kirche, 2001, 119pp.
- 176. LLOYD, Gareth: 'Eighteenth-century Methodism and the London poor', *The poor and the people called Methodists, 1729-1999*, edited by Richard Paul Heitzenrater, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 2002, pp. 121-30.
- 177. LORD, Evelyn: 'The Hodsonian community at Manea' [William Hodson's model community, 1839-40], *Cambridgeshire Local History Society Review*, New Series, No. 10, September 2001, pp. 20-3.
- 178. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander: 'Friends of all? The Wesleyan response to urban poverty in Britain and Ireland, 1785-1840' [with special reference to the Strangers' Friend Societies], *The poor and the people called Methodists*, 1729-1999, edited by Richard Paul Heitzenrater, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 2002, pp. 131-60.

- 179. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander: 'Industrial day-dreams: S.E. Keeble and the place of work and labour in late Victorian and Edwardian Methodism', The use and abuse of time in Christian history: papers read at the 1999 summer meeting and the 2000 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Robert Norman Swanson, Studies in Church History, Vol. 37, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 2002, pp. 331-42.
- 180. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: "Visit the poor": John Wesley, the poor and the sanctification of believers', *The poor and the people called Methodists*, 1729-1999, edited by Richard Paul Heitzenrater, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 2002, pp. 59-81.
- 181. MAGALLANES-TEJEDA, Hugo: 'The preferential option for the poor: a Wesleyan liberation ethics', Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 2002, ix + 155pp.
- 182. MIDSOMER NORTON METHODIST CRICKET CLUB: Midsomer Norton Methodist Cricket Club: 50 years of Methodist cricket in the Midsomer Norton area memories, statistics and reports, Midsomer Norton: the Club, 2001, [113]pp.
- 183. WALSH, John Dixon: "The bane of industry"? Popular evangelicalism and work in the eighteenth century', *The use and abuse of time in Christian history: papers read at the 1999 summer meeting and the 2000 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society*, edited by Robert Norman Swanson, Studies in Church History, Vol. 37, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 2002, pp. 223-41.

See also Nos. 21, 53, 74, 84, 89, 100, 147-8, 185.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

- 184. GRAHAM, William Thomas: 'Pupils in the gospel: the education of John Wesley's preachers', Wesley papers: papers presented to the Wesley Fellowship conference in 2000, edited by Paul Taylor, Ilkeston: the Fellowship in association with Moorley's Print & Publishing, 2002, pp. 15-70.
- 185. GRIER, Julie Maureen: 'Children's charities and the welfare state: a study of Barnardo's and the National Children's Home, 1933-71', University of Liverpool Ph.D. thesis, 2000, [3] + iii + 349pp.
- 186. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'John Wesley and children', *The child in Christian thought*, edited by Marcia JoAnn Bunge, Grand Rapids: William B. Eerdmans Publishing Company, 2001, pp. 279-99, 483.

- 187. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Kingswood School library holdings (ca. 1775)', Methodist History, Vol. XLI, 2002-03, pp. 342-70.
- RAEDEL, Christoph: 'Erziehungs- und Bildungsarbeit im englischen Methodismus des 18. Jahrhunderts', Freikirchenforschung, Vol. 7, 1997, pp. 9-42.

See also Nos. 11, 123, 126.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

- 189. LAFFEY, Paul: 'John Wesley on insanity', *History of Psychiatry*, Vol. 12, 2001, pp. 467-79.
- 190. STRAWN, Brad D. and LEFFEL, Gary Michael: 'John Wesley's orthokardia and Harry Guntrip's "heart of the personal": convergent aims and complementary practices in psychotherapy and spiritual formation', *Journal of Psychology & Christianity*, Vol. 20, 2001, pp. 351-9.

See also Nos. 17, 73.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

- 191. FORSAITH, Peter S.: "Thoughts too deep for tears": reflections upon the life and art of James Smetham', Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 65, Spring 2002, pp. 15-22.
- 192. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'John Wesley's A Christian library, then and now', American Theological Library Association Summary of Proceedings, Vol. 55, 2001, pp. 133-46.
- 193. JONES, Robert Tudur: 'Nonconformity and the Welsh language in the nineteenth century', *The Welsh language and its social domains, 1801-1911*, editor: Geraint Huw Jenkins, Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 2000, pp. 239-63.
- 194. PARROTT, Bob W.: Albert C. Outler: the gifted dilettante, Anderson, Ind.: Bristol Books, 1999, 504pp.
- 195. SMITH, Robert: "Cadw'r iaith yw cadw crefydd Cymru": yr enwadau ymneilltuol a'r iaith Gymraeg, 1918-1939' [Nonconformists and the Welsh language], *Llên Cymru*, Vol. 25, 2002, pp. 105-29.
- 196. VIRGOE, Norma: 'The Yarmouth circuit booklist, 1806', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 53, 2001-02, pp. 127-36.

See also Nos. 16, 70, 79, 184.

LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

- 197. GORING, Paul: 'Anglicanism, enthusiasm and quixotism: preaching and politeness in mid-eighteenth century literature' [with special reference to Theophilus Evans' *History of modern enthusiasm* (1752), Richard Graves' *The spiritual quixote* (1773), and essays by Oliver Goldsmith (1759-60)], *Literature and Theology*, Vol. 15, 2001, pp. 326-41.
- 198. JARVIS, Clive: 'Gilbert Boyce: General Baptist messenger and opponent of John Wesley', *Baptist Quarterly*, Vol. XXXIX, 2001-02, pp. 244-59.
- 199. KEMP, Melody J.: 'Helen's diary and the method(ism) of character formation in *The tenant of Wildfell Hall'*, *New approaches to the literary art of Anne Brontë*, edited by Julie Nash and Barbara Ann Suess, Aldershot: Ashgate, 2001, pp. 195-211.
- 200. TALLEY, Lee Allen: 'Anne Brontë's method of social protest in *The tenant of Wildfell Hall'*, New approaches to the literary art of Anne Brontë, edited by Julie Nash and Barbara Ann Suess, Aldershot: Ashgate, 2001, pp. 127-51.

See also Nos. 24, 58, 111-12, 146.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 201. BUTLER, David: 'The British Roman Catholic-Methodist dialogue, 1984-2002', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 29, No. 3, July 2002, pp. 9-15.
- 202. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'The Huguenot connection' [with Dublin Methodism], *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch)*, Vol. 7, Winter 2001, pp. 61-8.
- COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'The Methodists and Irish Dissent' [in the eighteenth century], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 8, Winter 2002, pp. 21-36.
- DREYER, Frederick: 'John Wesley: ein englischer Pietist', Methodist History, Vol. XL, 2001-02, pp. 71-84.
- 205. FREEMAN, David Peter: 'The influence of the Oxford Movement on Welsh Anglicanism and Welsh Nonconformity in the 1840s and 1850s', University of Wales, Swansea Ph.D. thesis, 1999, v + 471pp.
- FREEMAN, David Peter: 'The response of Welsh Nonconformity to the Oxford Movement', Welsh History Review, Vol. 20, 2000-01, pp. 434-65.
- HENDERSON, Ian David: 'The road to separation' [from the Church of Ireland, 1778-1816], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 8, Winter 2002, pp. 37-54.

- 208. TAGGART, Norman Wilson: 'Methodists and Roman Catholics: Irish Methodist perspectives in the nineteenth century' [with special reference to Gideon Ouseley and William Arthur], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 8, Winter 2002, pp. 4-20.
- 209. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: 'Schisms, heresies & the gospel: Wesleyan reflections on evangelical truth & ecclesial unity' [with special reference to John Wesley], Ancient & postmodern Christianity: paleo-orthodoxy in the 21" century essays in honor of Thomas C. Oden, edited by Kenneth Tanner and Christopher Alan Hall, Downers Grove: Inter Varsity Press, 2002, pp. 183-98.

See also Nos. 24, 55-6, 82, 94, 96, 111, 139, 175, 198.

CLIVE D. FIELD

Acknowledgements: As usual, the compiler is indebted to a number of individuals who have supplied copies or details of particular items. This year they comprise: Ms. Alison Dyer, Mr. Ian Jackson, Dr. Gareth Lloyd, Prof. Randy Maddox, Revd. David Selwyn, and Dr. John Walsh. Continued thanks are due to Dr. Lionel Madden, who has again undertaken extensive research on Welsh publications specifically for this bibliography and who is responsible for most of the Welsh references; and to Revd. Robin Roddie for his invaluable bibliographies of Irish Methodist history (Nos. 3-4).

Erratum: The author of No. 103 in the 2001 Bibliography should have read Douglas Leslie Cooney and not Dudley Levistone Cooney. Apologies are offered to both writers for this transcription error.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE

THIRTIETH EDITION 2003

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil., F.R.Hist.S. The British Library, 96 Euston Road, London, NW1 2DB

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 2003

BIBLIOGRAPHIES

- 1. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 2002', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 54, 2003-04, pp. 61-83.
- 2. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'The Protestant Churches', *Birmingham: bibliography of a city*, edited by Carl Chinn, Birmingham: University of Birmingham Press, 2003, pp. 78-110.
- 3. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Bibliography of Irish Methodist historical literature, 2003', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 9, Winter 2003, pp. 78-81.
- 4. TROUTEN, Edsel Russell: 'A select bibliography of primary and secondary literary data on the founder of Methodism, John Wesley', Cincinnati Bible Seminary M.A. thesis, 1988, xi + 233pp.
- 5. TURNER, John Munsey: 'Wesley and early Methodism studies, 1993-2003', Epworth Review, Vol. 30, No. 4, October 2003, pp. 65-72.

See also Nos. 84, 173.

GUIDES TO SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 6. DERBYSHIRE RECORD OFFICE: Nonconformist register list, Matlock: Libraries & Heritage Department, Derbyshire County Council, 2002, xiii + 59pp.
- 7. MADDEN, John Lionel: 'Indexing Yr Eurgrawn Wesleyaidd', The Indexer, Vol. 23, 2003, pp. 193-4.
- 8. MADDEN, John Lionel: 'Mynegeio'r Eurgrawn' [indexing Yr Eurgrawn Weslevaidd], Bathafarn, Vol. 32, 2003, pp. 4-7.
- 9. MANCHESTER.-John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *The Sidney Lawson collection of Wesleyana* [a catalogue, compiled by] Donald Holt Ryan, Wolverhampton: the compiler, 2003, 85pp.

- 10. NATIONAL ARCHIVES: General Register Office: registers of births, marriages and deaths surrendered to the Non-Parochial Registers Commissions, RG 4 and RG 8, List & Index Society, Vol. 265-266, Kew: the Society, 1996, 2 vol., [363] + [104]pp.
- 11. NATIONAL LIBRARY OF WALES: Calendar of the Trevecka letters, by Boyd Stanley Schlenther and Eryn Mant White, Aberystwyth: the Library, 2003, xii + 528pp.
- 12. RYAN, Donald Holt: 'A brand plucked from the fire' [the world of Wesleyana], Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 8, No. 1, Spring 2003, pp. 2-8.

See also Nos. 23, 188, 222.

EDITIONS OF PRIMARY SOURCES

- 13. BUCKINGHAM AND BRACKLEY METHODIST CIRCUIT: Buckingham and Brackley Methodist Circuit, Buckinghamshire baptisms, 1850-1900, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2001, 23pp.
- 14. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: Her own story: autobiographical portraits of early Methodist women, edited by Paul Wesley Chilcote, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 2001, 301pp.
- 15. HIGH WYCOMBE PRIMITIVE METHODIST CIRCUIT: *High Wycombe Primitive Methodist Circuit baptisms*, 1832-1838 & 1844-1873, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2003, 64pp.
- 16. STOCKPORT: A register for the people called Methodists, Stockport, in the county of Chester, Jany. 1st. 1794 [births and baptisms, 1793-1838], http://www.stockport.gov.uk/borough/heritage/directories/john_wesley/de fault.asp, 354pp.
- 17. THAME AND WATLINGTON METHODIST CIRCUITS: *Thame and Watlington Methodist Circuits baptisms*, 1838-1900, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2002, 34pp.
- 18. WESLEY, John: *Sermons and hymns of John Wesley*, edited by Richard Paul Heitzenrater, [Nashville]: Abingdon Software, 1999, CD-ROM.
- 19. WESLEY, John: *The standard sermons in modern English, volume 1, sermons 1-20: John Wesley on Christian beliefs*, [edited by] Kenneth Cain Kinghorn, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2002, 347pp.

- 20. WESLEY, John: The standard sermons in modern English, volume 2, sermons 21-33: John Wesley on the sermon on the mount, [edited by] Kenneth Cain Kinghorn, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2002, 304pp.
- 21. WESLEY, John: *The standard sermons in modern English, volume 3, sermons 34-53: John Wesley on Christian practice*, edited by Kenneth Cain Kinghorn, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2003, 352pp.
- 22. WESLEY, John: *The works of John Wesley, volume 24: journal and diaries, VII (1787-91)*, edited by William Reginald Ward and Richard Paul Heitzenrater, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2003, xii + 719pp.
- 23. WESLEY, John: Yours affectionately, John Wesley: the Rev. John Wesley and his correspondents a catalogue of the collection of letters written by John Wesley held at the Museum of Methodism, Wesley's Chapel, London, correspondents' biographies by Michael Bendall, Wesley's letters transcriptions by Jill Carr and Jonathan Lennie, London: the Museum, 2003, [4] + 146pp.

See also Nos. 76, 99, 123, 125-7.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 24. BEBBINGTON, David William: 'Revival and enlightenment in eighteenth-century England', *On revival: a critical examination*, Andrew Walker and Kristin Aune, editors, Carlisle: Paternoster Press, 2003, pp. 71-85.
- 25. BIGGS, Barry John: 'Muddled myths of Methodism' [John Wesley's Aldersgate experience, Methodist worship, and temperance], *Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society*, Vol. 6, No. 1, Spring 2003, pp. [7-11].
- 26. DOLAN, John: 'A common matrix: Hugh Bourne and the Independent Methodists', *James Crawfoot and the Magic Methodists*, by Henry Denman Rack [and other lectures on Primitive Methodism], [Englesea Brook: Englesea Brook Chapel and Museum], 2003, pp. 37-49.
- 27. GILL, Robin: *The 'empty' church revisited* [second edition of *The myth of the empty church*, 1993], Aldershot: Ashgate, 2003, viii + 256pp.
- 28. GOADBY, Raymond: A prize pair of Prims [Primitive Methodism and coalminers, with special reference to James Haslam and William Edwin Harvey], Tenth Chapel Aid Lecture, Englesea Brook: Englesea Brook Chapel and Museum, [2000], 19pp.

- 29. HALEY, John M.: 'See how great a flame expires? The Methodist Church in Great Britain', University of Wales, Trinity College Carmarthen Ph.D. thesis, 2002, 2 vol., 544pp.
- HEMPTON, David Neil: 'Competition and symbiosis: the rise of Methodism in a new world order' [in the British Isles and America during the eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries], Boston University School of Theology Focus, Spring 2002, pp. 17-22 and http://www.bu.edu/sth/ focus/spring02/lowell.htm
- 31. HEMPTON, David Neil: 'Enlightenment and faith', *The eighteenth century*, 1688-1815 [in the British Isles], edited by Paul Langford, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2002, pp. 71-100.
- 32. LANDER, John Kenneth: *Itinerant temples: Tent Methodism, 1814-1832*, Carlisle: Paternoster Press, 2003, xix + 268pp.
- 33. LARSEN, Timothy: 'Methodist New Connexionism: lay emancipation as a denominational raison d'être', *The rise of the laity in evangelical Protestantism*, edited by Deryck W. Lovegrove, London: Routledge, 2002, pp. 153-63.
- 34. ROSMAN, Doreen: *The evolution of the English Churches, 1500-2000*, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2003, xiv + 399pp.
- 35. ROTHERY, Keith: *British Methodism: its divisions and its reunions*, [Chasetown: the author, 2003], 15pp.
- 36. TRIPP, David Howard: 'When did Methodism begin? Who cares? Questions that will not go away' [1729 or 1738/39], *Methodist History*, Vol. XLI, 2002-03, pp. 96-102.

See also Nos. 74, 80, 103, 120, 229, 237.

LOCAL HISTORIES: ENGLAND

- 37. ABLARD, Gilbert C.: 'The history and growth of the Winstanley Free Methodist Church, Wigan, Lancashire, England', Western Evangelical Seminary M.A. thesis, 1981, v + 81pp.
- 38. BIGGS, Barry John: 'Mission from Motcombe' [Motcombe Primitive Methodist Circuit, 1828-94], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 54, 2003-04, pp. 39-45.
- 39. CHEETHAM, J. Keith: On the trail of John Wesley, Edinburgh: Luath Press, 2003, 214pp.

- 40. CORFIELD, Evelyn: Marching to Zion: the story of Zion Methodist Church, the Prims, Pontesbury, [no place]: printed by Counter Print, 2002, 110pp.
- 41. GARRATT, Delia: 'The changing geography of Primitive Methodism: some Shropshire circuits', *James Crawfoot and the Magic Methodists*, by Henry Denman Rack [and other lectures on Primitive Methodism], [Englesea Brook: Englesea Brook Chapel and Museum], 2003, pp. 26-36.
- 42. GARRATT, Delia: 'Primitive Methodism in Shropshire, 1820-1900', University of Leicester Ph.D. thesis, 2002, [6] + 316pp.
- 43. GARRATT, Delia: 'Primitive Methodist circuits in the English-Welsh borderland', *Rural History*, Vol. 14, 2003, pp. 39-80.
- 44. KIRBY, David G.: Living stones: a history of Methodists in Eccleshall, London: Pen Press Publishers, 2003, [3] + 2 + 313pp.
- 45. LANDER, John Kenneth: 'Plans of unusual interest, 53: Independent or Tent Methodists, London, 28 Apr.-25 Aug. 1822', *Cirplan*, Vol. 13, No. 1, Michaelmas 2003, pp. 13-23.
- 46. LAURIE, Barbara: Memories of Wesley: in grateful remembrance of 79 years of fellowship by members of the Church [Wesley Methodist Church, Bishop Auckland], edited by Barbara Laurie, Bishop Auckland: Bishop Auckland Community Partnership, [2003], [2] + 71pp.
- 47. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: The travelling preacher: John Wesley in the north-east of England, 1742-1790, with details also of the work of Charles Wesley and other early Methodist preachers, revised edition, Peterborough: printed by Methodist Publishing House [for] the Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch, 2003, x + 121pp.
- 48. PASCOE, Betty G.: Reflections on some people called Methodists in Helston, 1755-2001, compiled by Betty G. Pascoe, [Helston]: the author, 2001, 146pp.
- 49. RIMMINGTON, Gerald Thorneycroft: 'Methodist membership in rural Leicestershire, 1881-1914', *Local Historian*, Vol. 33, 2003, pp. 30-47.
- 50. ROBSON, Geoffrey: Dark satanic mills? Religion and irreligion in Birmingham and the Black Country [in the early Victorian era], Carlisle: Paternoster Press, 2002, xvi + 294pp.
- 51. SHORT, Colin Charles: 'The Bible Christians in Bradford', Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch) Bulletin, No. 83, Autumn 2003, pp. 2-10.

- 52. SHORT, Colin Charles: In spite of Dr. Borlase: the story of Methodism in Madron, from the beginnings to 2002, Penzance: Madron Methodist Church, 2002, [2] + iii + 58pp.
- 53. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: 'Methodism in Bradford', *Aspects of Bradford: discovering local history*, 2, edited by Bob Duckett, Barnsley: Wharncliffe Books, 2000, pp. 45-58.
- 54. WATSON, William: Wokingham Methodist Church, 1967 to 2000 and beyond, [Wokingham: the Church, 2003], 52pp.
- 55. WHISTON, Thelma: A history of Methodism in Langley, a Cheshire village, Langley: Langley Methodist Church, 2003, 117pp.

See also Nos. 2, 6, 10, 13, 15-17, 27, 67, 81, 85-6, 111-12, 118-19, 121, 126-7, 175, 185-6, 190, 203-4, 207-8, 211, 213, 222, 227, 235-6.

LOCAL HISTORIES: WALES, SCOTLAND, IRELAND

- 56. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'Some Irish/Welsh Methodist links', *Archaeologia Cambrensis*, Vol. CXLIX, 2000, pp. 49-58.
- 57. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: *This plain, artless, serious people: the story of the Methodists of County Limerick*, [Adare: Adare and Ballingrane Methodist Circuit, 2000], 72pp.
- 58. HUGHES, Glyn Tegai: 'Pulpit and pew', *Methodism in Wales: a short history of the Wesley tradition*, edited by John Lionel Madden, Llandudno: Conference Arrangements Committee, Methodist Conference 2003, 2003, pp. 83-103.
- 59. HUGHES, Glyn Tegai: 'Welsh-speaking Methodism', *Methodism in Wales: a short history of the Wesley tradition*, edited by John Lionel Madden, Llandudno: Conference Arrangements Committee, Methodist Conference 2003, 2003, pp. 23-38.
- 60. KNIGHTON, Donald George: 'English-speaking Methodism', Methodism in Wales: a short history of the Wesley tradition, edited by John Lionel Madden, Llandudno: Conference Arrangements Committee, Methodist Conference 2003, 2003, pp. 1-22.
- 61. McGUFFIN, Samuel John: 'Sangster, Soper and Weatherhead: their visits to Ireland', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 9, Winter 2003, pp. 60-71.
- 62. MADDEN, John Lionel: 'John Wesley a Chymru' [Wesley and Wales], *Y Traethodydd*, Vol. 158, 2003, pp. 229-45.

- 63. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Primitive Methodism's Irish connection', Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland, Vol. 9, Winter 2003, pp. 3-38.
- 64. SLATTERY, Patrick: *The Wesleys in Wales*, Dolgellau: the author, 2003, 50pp.
- 65. SMITH, Eric and THOMAS, Keith: Bethel Methodist Church, Beaufort, Ebbw Vale: a history celebrating 150 years, 1851-2001, Cwmbran: Kerin Publishers, 2001, 53pp.

See also Nos. 3, 7-8, 10-11, 39, 68-9, 89, 113, 179, 186-7, 192, 195, 201, 206, 210, 217, 219-20, 224-5, 234.

BIOGRAPHIES: COLLECTIVE

- 66. LARSEN, Timothy: *Biographical dictionary of evangelicals*, editor: Timothy Larsen, consulting editors: David William Bebbington, Mark Allan Noll, organizing editor: Steve Carter, Leicester: Inter-Varsity Press, 2003, xvii + 789pp.
- 67. LEARY, William: *Lincolnshire born Methodist ministers*, Loughborough: printed by Teamprint, 2001, vi + 57pp.
- 68. MEYER, George Rex: 'Rev. Robert Jacob Meyer (1810-1892), Methodist minister in Ireland: family and descendants "a family touched by tragedy", *Irish Family History*, Vol. 18, 2002, pp. 42-58.
- 69. MURRAY, Iain Hamish: Wesley and men who followed [William Bramwell, Gideon Ouseley and Thomas Collins], Edinburgh: Banner of Truth Trust, 2003, xv + 272pp.
- STILES, Kenton M.: 'Feminism and Methodism: a study of six Methodist women in eighteenth-century England' [Susanna Annesley Wesley, Selina Hastings, Countess of Huntingdon, Sarah Crosby, Mary Fletcher, Sarah Mallet and Mary Barritt Taft], Nazarene Theological Seminary M.Div. thesis, 1993, viii + 218pp.

See also Nos. 13-17, 58, 188, 201, 206.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

- 71. CLIFFORD, Alan Charles: *The Wesley brothers: a Reformed tribute and assessment*, Norwich: Charenton Reformed Publishing, 2003, audio CD.
- 72. DALLAS.-Southern Methodist University: Perkins School of Theology: Bridwell Library: Wesley in America: an exhibition celebrating the 300th.

- anniversary of the birth of John Wesley, February 3-April 11 2003 [at the Bridwell Library], curated by Richard Paul Heitzenrater and Peter Stuart Forsaith, Dallas: the Library, 2003, 74pp.
- 73. DAVIES, William Rhys: 'John Wesley, spiritual pragmatist', Wesley Historical Society North Lancashire District Branch Bulletin, No. 38, Summer 2003, pp. 4-10.
- 74. DOWSON, Jean: *John Wesley: his life, times and legacy*, Jean Dowson, writer and collator, John Hutchinson, illustrator and designer, [Peterborough]: Methodist Publishing House, 2003, CD-ROM.
- 75. EHRMAN, Edwina: Dressed neat and plain: the clothing of John Wesley and his teaching on dress, London: John Wesley's House and the Museum of Methodism, Wesley's Chapel, 2003, 20pp.
- 76. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: *The elusive Mr. Wesley*, second, revised edition, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2003, 406pp.
- 77. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'Wesley in America', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 54, 2003-04, pp. 85-114.
- 78. HEYDT, Bruce: 'John Wesley: pulled from the fire', *British Heritage*, Vol. 24, No. 4, July 2003, pp. 40-5.
- 79. HIMSWORTH, Sheila: 'Samuel Wesley (1662-1735) and St. Botolph-without-Aldersgate: a biographical note of the early years', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 54, 2003-04, pp. 45-52.
- 80. HUCKS, John T.: 'John Wesley and the eighteenth century Methodist movement: a model for effective leadership', Regent University Ph.D. thesis, 2003, vi + 121pp.
- 81. HURST, John: *John Wesley: a pictorial journey*, Epworth: John Hurst Fine Arts, 2003, [2] + 80pp.
- 82. KASSLER, Michael: 'Samuel Wesley's "madness" of 1817-18', *History of Psychiatry*, Vol. 14, 2003, pp. 459-74.
- 83. KASSLER, Michael and OLLESON, Philip: 'New Samuel Wesleyana', *Musical Times*, Vol. 144, No. 1883, Summer 2003, pp. 49-53.
- 84. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'The collection of books owned by the Charles Wesley family' [now in the Methodist Archives and Research Centre, John Rylands University Library of Manchester], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 38, No. 2, Fall 2003, pp. 175-216.

- 85. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'John Wesley's reading: evidence in the book collection at Wesley's House, London', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLI, 2002-03, pp. 118-33.
- 86. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'John Wesley's reading: evidence in the Kingswood School archives', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLI, 2002-03, pp. 49-67.
- 87. MANCHESTER.-John Rylands University Library of Manchester: John Wesley (1703-91): life, legend & legacy catalogue of an exhibition held at the John Rylands Library, Deansgate, 15 May to 26 June 2003, and at the Portico Library & Gallery, 3 July to 31 July 2003, [curated by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 2003, 77pp.
- 88. MAYHEW, Robert: 'The denominational politics of travel writing: the case of Tory Anglicans in the 1770s' [with special reference to Thomas Pennant, John Wesley and Samuel Johnson], *Studies in Travel Writing*, No. 3, 1999, pp. 47-81.
- 89. NATIONAL MUSEUM OF IRELAND: 'John Wesley 1703-1791 tercentenary exhibition, National Museum, Dublin, 17 June-26 August 2003', [curated by] Dudley Alexander Levistone Cooney, *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 9, Winter 2003, pp. 39-47.
- 90. NEWPORT, Kenneth G. C.: 'Charles Wesley and the articulation of faith', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLII, 2003-04, pp. 33-48.
- 91. NEWTON, John Anthony: Susanna Wesley and the Puritan tradition in Methodism, second edition, London [i.e. Peterborough]: Epworth Press, 2002, xii + 11-229pp.
- 92. OLLESON, Philip: *Samuel Wesley: the man and his music*, Woodbridge: Boydell Press, 2003, xix + 360pp.
- 93. RAO, Naveen: John Wesley & yoga: a cross-cultural study in Wesleyan spirituality and astang yoga of Patanjali, Jahalpur: Ben Cohen Publications, 2003, 72pp.
- 94. ROGAL, Samuel J.: The historical, biographical and artistic background of extant portrait paintings and engravings of John Wesley (1742-1951), Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 2003, [8] + iii + 215pp.
- 95. ROGAL, Samuel J.: 'Southey's biography of John Wesley revisited', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLI, 2002-03, pp. 103-17.
- 96. ROTHERY, Keith: *John Wesley: his life*, [Chasetown: the author, 2003], 31pp.

- 97. SEAMANDS, Stephen Arnett: "Submitting to be more vile": the quest for holiness and its cost' [John Wesley at Oxford and with the Moravians], *The Wesleyan tradition: a paradigm for renewal*, Paul Wesley Chilcote, editor, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2002, pp. 123-35, 198-9.
- 98. TABRAHAM, Barrie W.: Brother Charles [Wesley], Peterborough: Epworth Press, 2003, xi + 146pp.
- 99. THOMAS, Page Allison, LENTON, John Herriott and RACK, Henry Denman: 'John Wesley's 1770 will', transcript by Wanda Willard Smith, notes by Page Allison Thomas, John Herriott Lenton [and] Henry Denman Rack, *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 54, 2003-04, pp. 29-38.
- 100. TOMKINS, Stephen: 'Ancient and postmodern' [John Wesley], *Third Way*, Vol. 26, No. 5, May 2003, pp. 10-16.
- 101. TOMKINS, Stephen: *John Wesley: a biography*, Oxford: Lion Publishing, 2003, 208pp.
- 102. TRIPP, David Howard: 'John Wesley's letters of orders as deacon (1725) and as priest (1728), translated' [with comments and supporting documents], *Methodist History*, Vol. XLI, 2002-03, pp. 192-5.
- 103. TURNER, John Munsey: 'Preaching plain truth to plain people' [John Wesley and the impact of Methodism], *Church Times*, No. 7316, 23 May 2003, pp. 14-15.
- 104. VICKERS, John Ashley: 'John Wesley at 300', *The Historian*, No. 79, Autumn 2003, pp. 28-33.
- 105. VICKERS, John Ashley: 'Some Wesley myths exploded', *Methodist Recorder*, Issue 7610, 30 October 2003, p. 14.
- 106. WAKEFIELD, Gordon Stevens: *John Wesley*, second, revised edition, Peterborough: Foundery Press, 2003, [2] + 38pp.
- 107. WALLER, Ralph: *John Wesley: a personal portrait*, London: SPCK, 2003, xi + 147pp.
- See also Nos. 4-5, 9, 12, 18-23, 25, 29, 36, 39, 47, 62, 64, 69-70, 108-10, 116, 129-43, 145-52, 154-5, 157, 159, 161-4, 166-72, 176, 189, 193, 200, 202, 205, 207, 209, 214, 216, 218, 221, 229, 233, 237, 239, 241.

BIOGRAPHIES: CONTEMPORARIES OF THE WESLEYS

- 108. EAST, David J.: My dear Sally: the life of Sarah Mallet, one of John Wesley's preachers, Emsworth: WMHS Publications, 2003, 115pp.
- 109. EDDY, Geoffrey Thackray: *Dr. Taylor of Norwich: Wesley's archheretic*, Peterborough: Epworth Press, 2003, xiv + 265pp.
- 110. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'The correspondence of the Revd. John W. Fletcher: letters to the Revd. Charles Wesley, considered in the context of the Evangelical Revival', Oxford Brookes University Ph.D. thesis, 2003, xxvi + 349pp.
- 111. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'A Swiss among the French churches: Fletcher of Madeley', Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 67, Spring 2003, pp. 15-27.
- 112. HALLAM, David J. A.: *Eliza Asbury: her cottage and her son* [Francis Asbury], Studley: Brewin Books, 2003, x + 98pp.
- 113. HUGHES, Glyn Tegai: 'Thomas Olivers of Tregynon, 1725-1799', *Montgomeryshire Collections*, Vol. 91, 2003, pp. 71-87.
- 114. KIRBY, Gilbert Walter: *The elect lady* [Selina Hastings, Countess of Huntingdon], third edition, Reading: Trustees of the Countess of Huntingdon's Connexion, 2003, 100pp.
- 115. LLOYD, Gareth: 'Sarah Perrin (1721-1787): early Methodist exhorter', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLI, 2002-03, pp. 79-88.
- 116. WOOD, Laurence Willard: The meaning of Pentecost in early Methodism: rediscovering John Fletcher as John Wesley's vindicator and designated successor, Lanham: Scarecrow Press, 2002, xxi + 401pp.

See also Nos. 70, 117, 144, 217, 237.

BIOGRAPHIES: NINETEENTH CENTURY

- 117. EAST, David J.: "Lightly esteemed by men": the last years of Sarah Mallet, one of Mr. Wesley's female preachers', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLII, 2003-04, pp. 58-63.
- 118. LETHBRIDGE, John Philip: 'Another forgotten hero' [Sir William Thomas Gustavus Cook], *Birmingham Historian*, Issue 24, August 2003, pp. 36-9.
- 119. LLOYD, Jennifer M.: 'Collective memory, commemoration, memory and history; or, William O'Bryan, the Bible Christians and me', *Biography*, Vol. 25, No. 1, Winter 2002, pp. 46-57.

- 120. RACK, Henry Denman: 'James Crawfoot and the Magic Methodists', James Crawfoot and the Magic Methodists, by Henry Denman Rack [and other lectures on Primitive Methodism], [Englesea Brook: Englesea Brook Chapel and Museum], 2003, pp. 1-13.
- 121. TURBERFIELD, Alan: John Scott Lidgett: archbishop of British Methodism?, Peterborough: Epworth Press, 2003, xx + 490pp.

See also Nos. 26, 28, 32, 68-9, 108, 180, 184, 195, 234-6.

BIOGRAPHIES: TWENTIETH CENTURY

- 122. FROST, Brian: 'Soper's soap box', *The Tablet*, 25 January 2003, pp. 9-10.
- 123. GEORGE, Alfred Raymond: *Memoirs, Methodist & ecumenical*, edited by Geoffrey Wainwright, Buxton: Church in the Market Place Publications, 2003, viii + 295pp.
- 124. HOARE, Brian Richard and RANDALL, Ian M.: More than a Methodist: the life and ministry of Donald English the authorised biography, Carlisle: Paternoster Press, 2003, xviii + 230pp.
- 125. HULBERT, Anne: I will lift up mine eyes: the experiences of a doctor in peace and war, based on the war diaries and early memoirs of Kenneth Hulbert, Seal: printed by Highland Printers, 2003, [8] + 127pp.
- 126. MORRISON, William H.: *Jack of all trades* [an autobiography], St. Agnes: the author, [2002], [160]pp.
- 127. NEWTON, John Anthony: 'No holiness but *social* holiness' [growing up in Boston Methodism in the 1930s and 1940s], *Our childhood's pattern:* memories of growing up Christian, edited by Monica Furlong, London: Mowbray, 1995, pp. 79-94.
- 128. ROGERS, Byron: *The last Englishman: the life of J.L. Carr*, London: Aurum Press, 2003, xiii + 274pp.

See also Nos. 61, 121, 175, 179, 181, 190, 194, 196, 212, 219-20, 222-3, 226-8.

THEOLOGY

- 129. AYERS, Jeremy: 'John Wesley's therapeutic understanding of salvation', *Encounter*, Vol. 63, 2002, pp. 263-97.
- 130. BOUTENEFF, Peter C.: 'All creation in united thanksgiving: Gregory of Nyssa and the Wesleys on salvation', *Orthodox and Wesleyan*

- spirituality, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Crestwood: St. Vladimir's Seminary Press, 2002, pp. 189-201.
- 131. CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: 'The way of salvation: the Wesleyan tradition and the religion of the heart', *The Wesleyan tradition: a paradigm for renewal*, Paul Wesley Chilcote, editor, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2002, pp. 78-86, 194.
- 132. CARVELEY, Kenneth Cyril: 'From glory to glory: the renewal of all things in Christ Maximus the Confessor and John Wesley', *Orthodox and Wesleyan spirituality*, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Crestwood: St. Vladimir's Seminary Press, 2002, pp. 173-88.
- 133. CHAPMAN, David: 'John Wesley on Christian "essentials" and "opinions", *One in Christ*, Vol. 37, 2002, pp. 72-81.
- 134. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: Praying in the Wesleyan spirit: 52 prayers for today [based on John Wesley's standard sermons and Charles Wesley's hymns], Nashville: Upper Room Books, 2001, xii + 172pp.
- 135. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: 'The Wesleyan tradition: a paradigm of renewal for the contemporary Church' [as expounded by John and Charles Wesley], The Wesleyan tradition: a paradigm for renewal, Paul Wesley Chilcote, editor, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2002, pp. 23-37, 189-91.
- 136. CHRYSSAVGIS, John: 'The practical way of holiness: Isaiah of Scetis and John Wesley', Orthodox and Wesleyan spirituality, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Crestwood: St. Vladimir's Seminary Press, 2002, pp. 81-99.
- 137. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: *John Wesley: a theological journey*, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2003, 355pp.
- 138. CREASMAN, Ronald R.: 'Why do missions? A probe of Wesley's life and ministry in search of motivational resources for missions in the twenty-first century' [with special reference to John Wesley's use of hell], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 38, No. 1, Spring 2003, pp. 210-25.
- 139. DAWES, Stephen Barry: 'John Wesley and the bible', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 54, 2003-04, pp. 1-10.
- 140. DAWES, Stephen Barry: 'The spirituality of "scriptural holiness" [in John Wesley], *Epworth Review*, Vol. 30, No. 2, April 2003, pp. 51-7.

- 141. DEL COLLE, Ralph: 'John Wesley's doctrine of grace in light of the Christian tradition', *International Journal of Systematic Theology*, Vol. 4, 2002, pp. 172-89.
- 142. GRISWOLD, John Eliot: 'Toward perfected love: an evaluation of John Wesley's theological conversation on Christian perfection, with particular attention to his use of patristic participation', Yale Divinity School S.T.M. thesis, 1993, 121pp.
- 143. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'John Wesley's reading of and references to the Early Church Fathers', *Orthodox and Wesleyan spirituality*, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Crestwood: St. Vladimir's Seminary Press, 2002, pp. 25-32.
- 144. HINDMARSH, Douglas Bruce: 'Reshaping individualism: the private Christian, eighteenth-century religion and the Enlightenment' [evangelical narrative identity, with special reference to Margaret Austin, Martha Claggett and James Lackington], *The rise of the laity in evangelical Protestantism*, edited by Deryck W. Lovegrove, London: Routledge, 2002, pp. 67-84.
- 145. KNIGHT, Henry Hawthorn: 'Love and freedom "by grace alone" in Wesley's soteriology: a proposal for evangelicals', *Pneuma*, Vol. 24, 2002, pp. 57-67.
- 146. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: "Vital orthodoxy": a Wesleyan dynamic for 21st.-century Christianity' [with special reference to John Wesley's theological convictions], *Methodist History*, Vol. XLII, 2003-04, pp. 3-19.
- 147. MEISTAD, Tore: 'The missiology of Charles Wesley and its links to the Eastern Church', *Orthodox and Wesleyan spirituality*, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Crestwood: St. Vladimir's Seminary Press, 2002, pp. 205-31.
- 148. MESIMORE, Gregory Scott: 'The way of salvation: a comparative analysis of John Wesley's and Jeremy Taylor's doctrine of sanctification (with special reference to Jeremy Taylor's *The rules and exercises for holy living and holy dying*)', Trinity Evangelical Divinity School M.A. thesis, 1984, viii + 216pp.
- 149. NEWTON, John Anthony: 'Methodism and the articulation of faith: "no holiness but social" [John Wesley on social outreach and small groups], *Methodist History*, Vol. XLII, 2003-04, pp. 49-57.
- 150. PINNOCK, Clark H.: 'The beauty of God: John Wesley's reform and its aftermath' [with special reference to his doctrine of God], *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 38, No. 2, Fall 2003, pp. 57-68.

- 151. SCHARF, Simon: 'La doctrine de la sanctification selon John Wesley: une approche calviniste de la question de la perfection chrétienne', *Revue Réformée*, Vol. LIII, No. 2, March 2002, pp. 34-53.
- 152. SCHLIMM, Matthew R.: 'The puzzle of perfection: growth in John Wesley's doctrine of perfection', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 38, No. 2, Fall 2003, pp. 124-42.
- 153. SELL, Alan Philip Frederick: 'The theological contribution of Protestant Nonconformists in the twentieth century: some soundings', *Protestant Nonconformity in the twentieth century*, edited by Alan Philip Frederick Sell and Anthony R. Cross, Carlisle: Paternoster Press, 2003, pp. 33-62.
- 154. URY, Meredith William: 'A Wesleyan concept of "person", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 38, No. 2, Fall 2003, pp. 30-56.
- 155. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: 'Trinitarian theology and Wesleyan holiness' [in the writings of John and Charles Wesley], *Orthodox and Wesleyan spirituality*, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Crestwood: St. Vladimir's Seminary Press, 2002, pp. 59-80.
- 156. WELLINGS, Martin: 'Evangelicals in Methodism: mainstream, marginal or misunderstood?', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 30, No. 4, October 2003, pp. 39-44 and www.methodist.org.uk/news/conf03speeches.htm
- 157. WILLIAMS, Garry John: 'Was evangelicalism created by the Enlightenment?' [with special reference to the writings on assurance of John Wesley, Jonathan Edwards and John Newton], *Tyndale Bulletin*, Vol. 53, 2002, pp. 283-312.
- 158. WILLIAMS, John Tudno: 'The contribution of Protestant Nonconformists to biblical scholarship in the twentieth century', *Protestant Nonconformity in the twentieth century*, edited by Alan Philip Frederick Sell and Anthony R. Cross, Carlisle: Paternoster Press, 2003, pp. 1-32.
- 159. YOUNG, Frances Margaret: 'Inner struggle: some parallels between the spirituality of John Wesley and the Greek Fathers', *Orthodox and Wesleyan spirituality*, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Crestwood: St. Vladimir's Seminary Press, 2002, pp. 157-72.
- See also Nos. 18-21, 58, 69, 88, 90-1, 93, 97, 109, 116, 121, 160-1, 166-9, 172, 176-7, 191, 200, 229, 233, 237.

SACRAMENTS

- 160. KHOO, Lorna Lock-Nah: 'Wesleyan eucharistic spirituality: its nature, sources and future', Open University Ph.D. thesis, 2002, 314pp.
- WOODRUFF, Jennifer Lynn: 'John Calvin, the Wesleys and John Williamson Nevin on the Lord's Supper', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLI, 2002-03, pp. 159-78.

See also No. 164.

LITURGY AND WORSHIP

- 162. HALEY, John M.: John Wesley, the means of grace and the holy life today, Shearsby: Wesley Fellowship, 2003, 28pp.
- 163. HARPER, J. Steven: 'Works of piety as spiritual formation: cultivating the grace-filled life' [John Wesley and the means of grace], *The Wesleyan tradition: a paradigm for renewal*, Paul Wesley Chilcote, editor, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2002, pp. 87-97, 194-5.
- 164. RUTH, Lester: 'Word and table: a Wesleyan model for balanced worship' [in John and Charles Wesley], The Wesleyan tradition: a paradigm for renewal, Paul Wesley Chilcote, editor, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2002, pp. 136-47, 199-200.
- 165. WALLWORK, Charles Norman Robert: 'Developments in liturgy and worship in twentieth-century Protestant Nonconformity', *Protestant Nonconformity in the twentieth century*, edited by Alan Philip Frederick Sell and Anthony R. Cross, Carlisle: Paternoster Press, 2003, pp. 102-31.

See also Nos. 25, 123, 149, 160, 175.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 166. ANDERSON, Ernest Byron: 'A day of new beginnings: Wesleyan theologies of the new birth, 1780 and 1989' [in A collection of hymns for the use of the people called Methodists, 1780 and The United Methodist hymnal, 1989], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 38, No. 2, Fall 2003, pp. 230-50.
- 167. BARTELS, Laura A.: 'Hymns of the status quo: Charles Wesley on the Trinity', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLI, 2002-03, pp. 25-32.
- 168. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: 'A faith that sings: the renewing power of lyrical theology' [with special reference to Charles Wesley], *The Wesleyan tradition: a paradigm for renewal*, Paul Wesley Chilcote, editor, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2002, pp. 148-62, 200-1.

- 169. JONES, Richard Granville: 'Where earth and heaven combine' [Charles Wesley's hymn *Let earth and heaven combine*], *Expository Times*, Vol. 114, 2002-03, pp. 85-7.
- 170. KIMBERLING, Clark: 'Tunes lost and found: *Birstal, Foundery, Hotham, True Elijah*' [from tunebooks published by John Wesley, with historical notes], *The Hymn*, Vol. 52, No. 1, January 2001, pp. 21-30.
- 171. KIMBERLING, Clark: 'Tunes lost and found: *Trumpet, Love-feast, Athlone, Derby*' [from John Wesley's *Sacred harmony*, with historical notes], *The Hymn*, Vol. 53, No. 2, April 2002, pp. 7-18.
- 172. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Kenosis in the nativity hymns of Ephrem the Syrian and Charles Wesley', *Orthodox and Wesleyan spirituality*, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Crestwood: St. Vladimir's Seminary Press, 2002, pp. 265-85.
- 173. MUSIC, David Wayne: Christian hymnody in twentieth-century Britain and America: an annotated bibliography, Westport: Greenwood Press, 2001, xiv + 205pp.
- 174. STOKES, Winifred: 'The place of Methodism in Georgian psalmody' [eighteenth-twentieth centuries], Georgian psalmody, 2: the interaction between urban and rural practice papers from the second international conference, organised by the Colchester Institute, edited by Christopher Turner, Corby Glen: SG Publishing, 1999, pp. 59-64.
- 175. WARSON, Gillian Ruth: Jesus wants me for a sunbeam: a musical history of the anniversary services at Bicester Methodist Church, 1872-1968 [with special reference to the contribution of Sydney George Hedges], [Bicester]: the author, 2002, 70pp.
- 176. WATSON, John Richard: 'John Wesley's first hymn book and the *Reformed devotions* of George Hickes', *In Illo Tempore: Ushaw Library Bulletin and Liturgical Review*, No. 21, March 2003, pp. 13-21.
- 177. YOUNG, Carlton R.: 'A survey of eastern sources in British and American Methodist hymnals' [since 1875], *Orthodox and Wesleyan spirituality*, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Crestwood: St. Vladimir's Seminary Press, 2002, pp. 33-55.

See also Nos. 18, 83, 92, 98, 134, 147, 155, 161, 200, 224.

CLASS MEETINGS AND MEMBERSHIP

See No. 49.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

- 178. CARTER, David: 'Episkope and episcopacy in British and American Methodism: past, present and future', *International Journal for the Study of the Christian Church*, Vol. 2, No. 2, November 2002, pp. 47-66.
- 179. EDWARDS, Eric: O gylchdaith i gylchdaith: cronicl o daith un gweinidog yng ngweinidogaeth yr Eglwys Fethodistaidd, 1932-1975, [Caernarvon: Methodist Church, 2001], 31pp.

See also Nos. 67, 102, 123, 215.

LAY MINISTRY

- 180. EASON, Andrew Mark: Women in God's army: gender and equality in the early Salvation Army, Waterloo: Wilfrid Laurier University Press for the Canadian Corporation for Studies in Religion, 2003, xiv + 242pp.
- 181. JEREMY, David John: 'Twentieth-century Protestant Nonconformists in the world of business', *Protestant Nonconformity in the twentieth century*, edited by Alan Philip Frederick Sell and Anthony R. Cross, Carlisle: Paternoster Press, 2003, pp. 264-312.
- 182. JONES, Margaret P.: "Her claim to public notice": reflections on the historiography of women in British Methodism', *God's own story? Some trends in Methodist historiography*, edited by Richard Sykes, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 2003, pp. 22-9.
- 183. WOLSTENHOLME, Barbara: 'The servants of the Church: the story of the Wesley Deaconess Order', Wesley Historical Society North Lancashire District Branch Bulletin, No. 37, January 2003, pp. 22-9, No. 38, Summer 2003, pp. 14-19.

See also Nos. 14, 33, 70, 108, 115, 117.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

- 184. ANDERSON, John H.: 'Hugh Bourne: Primitive Methodism and mammon', *James Crawfoot and the Magic Methodists*, by Henry Denman Rack [and other lectures on Primitive Methodism], [Englesea Brook: Englesea Brook Chapel and Museum], 2003, pp. 14-25.
- 185. EASTON, David Peter: "Ceased to meet": the closure of Methodist chapels in Cornwall since 1932', University of Exeter M.A. thesis, 2002, 91pp.
- 186. METHODIST CHURCH.-Archives and History Committee: Methodist Heritage: Methodist heritage, 2003: information for visitors on historical

- Methodist places and events, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 2003, 38 + [4]pp.
- 187. PARKINSON, Anthony John: 'Chapel architecture', *Methodism in Wales: a short history of the Wesley tradition*, edited by John Lionel Madden, Llandudno: Conference Arrangements Committee, Methodist Conference 2003, 2003, pp. 39-60.
- 188. RATCLIFFE, Richard: 'The Wesleyan Methodist historic roll' [Twentieth Century Fund], Family Tree Magazine, Vol. 19, No. 10, August 2003, pp. 24-5 and Family History Monthly, No. 95, August 2003, pp. 26-7.
- 189. ROGAL, Samuel J.: *The financial aspects of John Wesley's British Methodism (1720-1791)*, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 2002, [8] + v + 166pp.
- 190. TURNER, Laurence John: 'Garside and Pennington: architects of Castleford and Pontefract', Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch) Bulletin, No. 82, Spring 2003, pp. 2-10.

See also No. 181.

HOME MISSIONS

- 191. BEBBINGTON, David William: 'Evangelism and spirituality in twentieth-century Protestant Nonconformity', *Protestant Nonconformity in the twentieth century*, edited by Alan Philip Frederick Sell and Anthony R. Cross, Carlisle: Paternoster Press, 2003, pp. 184-215.
- 192. MULLIGAN, Osmond: 'Methodist camp meetings in Ireland, 1861-1863', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 9, Winter 2003, pp. 48-59.
- 193. WARNER, Laceye C.: 'Offer them Christ: characteristics of a Wesleyan paradigm for evangelism' [with special reference to John Wesley], *The Wesleyan tradition: a paradigm for renewal*, Paul Wesley Chilcote, editor, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2002, pp. 163-74, 201-3.

See also Nos. 38, 69, 124, 138.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

See Nos. 72, 77, 112, 147.

POLITICAL IMPACT

- 194. HALL, Ian: 'History, Christianity and diplomacy: Sir Herbert Butterfield and international relations', *Review of International Studies*, Vol. 28, 2002, pp. 719-36.
- 195. McGEE, Owen: 'Fred Allan (1861-1937): republican, Methodist and Dubliner', *Dublin Historical Record*, Vol. LVI, 2003, pp. 205-16.
- 196. ROBBINS, Keith Gilbert: 'Arthur Henderson: die Welt braucht Abrüstung' [Nobel Peace Prize, 1934], *Der Friedens-Nobelpreis von 1933 bis 1945*, herausgeber und redaktionelle Leitung: Michael Neumann, Zug: Edition Pacis, 1989, pp. 44-51.
- 197. ROYLE, Edward: 'Halévy, Methodism and revolution', *God's own story? Some trends in Methodist historiography*, edited by Richard Sykes, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 2003, pp. 6-12.
- 198. RUTZ, Michael A.: 'The politicizing of evangelical Dissent, 1811-1813' [with reference to Lord Sidmouth's bill on the registration of Nonconformist ministers, Henry Grattan's Roman Catholic relief bill, and the campaign to amend the East India Company charter in favour of Christian missions in India], *Parliamentary History*, Vol. 20, 2001, pp. 187-207.
- 199. TURNER, John Munsey: 'The ghost of E. P. Thompson: "many Methodisms" and social change', *God's own story? Some trends in Methodist historiography*, edited by Richard Sykes, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 2003, pp. 13-21.
- 200. TYSON, John Rodger: 'Christian liberty as full redemption: Charles Wesley's approach' [with special reference to his political poems], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 38, No. 2, Fall 2003, pp. 143-74.

See also Nos. 28, 88, 118, 121, 201, 212.

SOCIAL WITNESS

- 201. EVANS, Owen Ellis, GRIFFITHS, Edward Henry and ROWLANDS, Hugh: 'The Church in society', Methodism in Wales: a short history of the Wesley tradition, edited by John Lionel Madden, Llandudno: Conference Arrangements Committee, Methodist Conference 2003, 2003, pp. 104-27.
- 202. FITCH, Fred: 'The relationship between evangelism and social reform in the theology of primitive Methodism as taught by John Wesley', Trinity Evangelical Divinity School M.A. thesis, 1986, v + 193pp.

- 203. LANDER, John Kenneth: 'Cornish Methodism and the early growth of teetotalism' [1832-42], *Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association*, Vol. 10, No. 1, 2003, pp. 16-40.
- 204. LANDER, John Kenneth: 'The early days of teetotalism in Cornwall' [to 1840], *Journal of the Royal Institution of Cornwall*, 2002, pp. 85-100.
- 205. MILES, Rebekah L.: 'Works of mercy as spiritual formation: why Wesley feared for the souls of the rich', *The Wesleyan tradition: a paradigm for renewal*, Paul Wesley Chilcote, editor, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2002, pp. 98-110, 195-7.
- 206. ROWLANDS, Hugh: 'Tri chyfraniad nodedig i dystiolaeth gymdeithasol Wesleaeth Gymraeg' [contributions of David Gwynfryn Jones, David Thomas and Robert Richards to Welsh Wesleyan social witness], Bathafarn, Vol. 32, 2003, pp. 39-47.

See also Nos. 25, 75, 149, 189, 200, 221.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

- 207. BEST, Gary Martin: Shared aims: a celebration of Methodism's involvement in education to mark the centenary of the Methodist Board of Management and the tercentenary of John Wesley's birth, London: Board of Management for Methodist Residential Schools, [2003], 49pp.
- 208. BONE, Jennifer: Our calling to fulfil: Westminster College and the changing face of teacher education, 1951-2001, Bristol: Tockington Press for Westminster College Oxford Trust Ltd., 2003, vii + 254pp.
- BOWDEN, Martha Frances: 'Susanna Wesley's educational method', *Journal of the Canadian Church Historical Society*, Vol. XLIV, 2002, pp. 51-62.
- COONEY, Douglas Alexander Levistone: 'Methodist schools in Dublin', *Dublin Historical Record*, Vol. LVI, 2003, pp. 41-52.
- COXFORD, Ronald: 'A working class Sunday school?' [Sun Lane Wesleyan Methodist Sunday school, New Catton, Norwich, 1818-75], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 54, 2003-04, pp. 11-16.
- 212. DAGLISH, N. D.: 'A "difficult and somewhat thankless task": politics, religion and the Education Bill of 1908' [with special reference to the role of Walter Runciman as President of the Board of Education], *Journal of Educational Administration and History*, Vol. 31, 1999, pp. 19-35.

- 213. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander: 'Body, mind and spirit: Westminster College's contribution to higher education', *The quest for wisdom: essays in honour of Philip Budd*, edited by Christine E. Joynes, Cambridge: Orchard Academic, 2002, pp. 89-107.
- 214. RACK, Henry Denman: 'John Wesley, 1703-91', Fifty major thinkers on education: from Confucius to Dewey, edited by Joy A. Palmer, London: Routledge, 2001, pp. 50-5.
- 215. SMITH, John Thomas: 'The real milch cow? The work of Anglican, Catholic and Wesleyan clergymen in elementary schools in the second half of the nineteenth century', *History of Education*, Vol. 31, 2002, pp. 117-37.
- 216. TALLEY, Lee C.: 'The accountability factor of the discipling process in the ministry of John Wesley', Trinity Evangelical Divinity School M.A. thesis, 1984, vi + 124pp.

See also Nos. 86, 121, 175.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

- DONOVAN, Jane: 'Henry Foxall and the Arigna iron works', Methodist History, Vol. XLI, 2002-03, pp. 179-91.
- HACKMANN, Willem Dirk: John Wesley and his electrical machine, London: John Wesley's House and the Museum of Methodism, Wesley's Chapel, 2003, 35pp.
- 219. McBRIERTY, Vincent Joseph: Ernest Thomas Sinton Walton: the Irish scientist (1903-1995), Dublin: Trinity College Dublin Press, 2003, xiv + 98pp.
- 220. MULRYNE, Trevor Wilfred and GALLAGHER, David Robert Spence: Physics & faith: the life and work of Ernest Walton, physicist and nobel laureate reminiscences of his family, colleagues and friends to mark the centenary of his birth, edited by Trevor Wilfred Mulryne and David Robert Spence Gallagher, Belfast: Methodist College Belfast, [2003], 88pp.
- 221. STROUP, William: 'Meat, ethics and the case of John Wesley', Orthodoxy and heresy in eighteenth-century society: essays from the DeBartolo Conference [University of South Florida, 1998], edited by Regina Hewitt and Pat Rogers, Lewisburg: Bucknell University Press, 2002, pp. 267-80.

See also Nos. 82, 125.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

- 222. CLEMO, Jack: *The awakening: poems newly found*, edited [with an introduction on Clemo's life and manuscripts] by John Hurst, Alan Mark Kent and Andrew C. Symons, London: Francis Boutle Publishers, 2003, 85pp.
- 223. McMURRAY, Nigel: Frank O. Salisbury: 'painter laureate', [Bloomington]: 1stBooks Library, 2003, vi + 412pp.
- 224. MADDEN, John Lionel: 'Literature, hymns and the book room', *Methodism in Wales: a short history of the Wesley tradition*, edited by John Lionel Madden, Llandudno: Conference Arrangements Committee, Methodist Conference 2003, 2003, pp. 61-82.
- 225. MADDEN, John Lionel: 'Llenyddiaeth y Methodistiaid Wesleaidd Cymraeg' [literature of the Welsh-speaking Wesleyans], *Bathafarn*, Vol. 32, 2003, pp. 48-51.
- 226. OWEN, David Rhys: 'Sir Herbert Butterfield on Christianity and history', *God's own story? Some trends in Methodist historiography*, edited by Richard Sykes, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 2003, pp. 30-9.
- 227. PEARCE, Brian Louis: *Clemo the poet: study and colloquy* [Jack Clemo], Twickenham: Magwood, 2002, 86pp.
- 228. PORTER, Vincent: 'Methodism versus the market-place: the Rank Organisation and British cinema', *The British cinema book*, edited by Robert Murphy, second edition, London: BFI Publishing, 2001, pp. 85-92.
- 229. WILLIAMS, George Homer: "The word came with power": print, oratory and Methodism in eighteenth-century Britain' [with special reference to preached and printed sermons], University of Maryland, College Park Ph.D. thesis, 2002, v + 206pp.
- 230. WOLLEN, Roger A.: Catalogue of the Methodist Church Collection of Modern Christian Art, with an account of the collection's history, Oxford: Trustees of the Collection, Wesley Centre, Oxford Brookes University, 2003, xiv + 178pp.

See also Nos. 7-8, 128, 194.

LITERARY AND ARTISTIC REPRESENTATIONS

- 231. ADOLPH, Anthony: "Profane and shocking things": Baden Powell and the scourge of Methodism' [five anti-Methodist pamphlets of 1802-03 and their associations], *Family Tree Magazine*, Vol. 19, No. 9, July 2003, pp. 57-9.
- 232. ANDERSON, Misty Gale: 'Mr. Barvile's discipline: habit, passion and Methodism in the eighteenth-century English imagination', *Launching Fanny Hill: essays on the novel and its influence*, edited by Patsy S. Fowler and Alan Jackson, New York: AMS Press, 2003, pp. 199-220.
- 233. BROWN, Murray L.: 'Philippe Jacques de Loutherbourg's A midsummer's afternoon with a Methodist preacher: Swedenborg, Wesley and the gospel according to Luke', 1650-1850: Ideas, Aesthetics and Inquiries in the Early Modern Era, Vol. 8, 2003, pp. 119-34.
- 234. LIEBURG, Fred van: 'The minister's ride of William Jenkins (c. 1763-1844): a Wesleyan Methodist legend and international religious storytelling', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLI, 2002-03, pp. 33-48.
- 235. TOVEY, David C. W.: W. H. Y. Titcomb (R.B.A., R.W.A., R.B.C., R.I.): a Newlyner from St. Ives the first part of the biography of William Titcomb, dealing with the years 1858-1908, Tewkesbury: Wilson Books, 2003, 147pp.
- 236. TOVEY, David C. W.: W. H. Y. Titcomb (R.B.A., R.W.A., R.B.C., R.I.): Bristol, Venice and the continental tours the second part of the biography of William Titcomb, dealing with the years 1909-1930, Tewkesbury: Wilson Books, 2003, 61pp.

See also Nos. 94, 109, 116.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 237. HARDING, Alan: The Countess of Huntingdon's Connexion: a sect in action in eighteenth-century England, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2003, xiv + 415pp.
- 238. LLOYD, Gareth: "Croakers and busybodies": the extent and influence of Church Methodism in the late 18th. and early 19th. centuries', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLII, 2003-04, pp. 20-32.
- McGONIGLE, Herbert Boyd: 'John Wesley: exemplar of the catholic spirit', Ecumenism and history: studies in honour of John H. Y. Briggs, edited by Anthony R. Cross, Carlisle: Paternoster Press, 2002, pp. 50-68.

- 240. NEWTON, John Anthony: 'Protestant Nonconformists and ecumenism', *Protestant Nonconformity in the twentieth century*, edited by Alan Philip Frederick Sell and Anthony R. Cross, Carlisle: Paternoster Press, 2003, pp. 357-80.
- 241. TURNER, John Munsey: 'Methodism, Roman Catholicism and the Middle Ages: a contextual approach', *One in Christ*, Vol. 38, 2003, pp. 47-70.

See also Nos. 11, 97, 109, 111, 114, 121, 123-4, 133, 180, 233.

CLIVE D. FIELD

Acknowledgements: As usual, the compiler is indebted to a number of individuals who have supplied copies or details of particular items. This year they comprise: Dr. Peter Forsaith, Michael Kassler, Revd. Henry Rack, Revd. Donald Ryan, Jeffrey Spittal, and Revd. John Munsey Turner. Continued thanks are due to Dr. Lionel Madden, who has again undertaken extensive research on Welsh publications specifically for this bibliography and who is responsible for many of the Welsh references; and to Revd. Robin Roddie for his invaluable bibliographies of Irish Methodist history (No. 3).

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE

THIRTY-FIRST EDITION 2004

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil., F.R.Hist.S. The British Library, 96 Euston Road, London, NW1 2DB

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 2004

BIBLIOGRAPHIES

- 1. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 2003', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 54, 2003-04, pp. 193-218.
- 2. LAZELL, David: A Gipsy Smith souvenir: a guide to books and other items about the famous preacher, writer and singer Gipsy Rodney Smith, M.B.E. (1860-1947), [new edition], East Leake: East Leake Publishing Corner, 2004, 35pp.
- 3. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Bibliography of Irish Methodist historical literature, 2004', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 10, 2004-05, pp. 64-8.
- 4. WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY.-North East Branch: Wesley Historical Society North East Branch: index to bulletins, record of outings and lectures, Autumn 1992 to Spring 2002, compiled by Geoffrey Fisher, [Hartlepool]: the Branch, [2004], 17pp.

See also No. 136.

GUIDES TO SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 5. HALIFAX.-Mount Zion Methodist Church and Heritage Centre: *The Horace Hird Collection of Wesleyana*, [a catalogue, compiled by] Donald Holt Ryan, Wolverhampton: the compiler, 2004, 320pp.
- 6. LONDON.-University: School of Oriental and African Studies: Library: *Guide to Methodist missionary collections*, London: S.O.A.S. Library, 2003, 15pp.
- 7. MANCHESTER.-John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *The Fletcher-Tooth Collection, volume 7: correspondence N-R*, [a catalogue, compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 2004, [4] + xi + 161pp.
- 8. MANCHESTER.-John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *The Fletcher-Tooth Collection, volume 8: correspondence of Elizabeth Ritchie/Mortimer*, [a catalogue, compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 2004, [4] + x + 205pp.

- 9. MANCHESTER.-John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *The letters of William Seward* (1703-1740), [a catalogue, compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 2004, 69pp.
- 10. MANCHESTER.-John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *Methodist district archive*, [a catalogue], Manchester: the Library, 2004, 52pp.
- 11. OATES, Paul James: *My ancestors were Inghamites* [including transcripts of Inghamite records, 1755-1837], London: Society of Genealogists Enterprises, 2003, iv + 149pp.
- 12. RATCLIFFE, Richard: 'Methodist records', Family History Monthly, No. 103, April 2004, pp. 20-2.

See also Nos. 2, 17, 68.

EDITIONS OF PRIMARY SOURCES

- 13. BARNSLEY.-Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Wesleyan Methodist baptisms, Barnsley Circuit, Feb. 1839-Mar. 1872, transcribed: John Hirst, Barnsley: Barnsley Family History Society, 2004, 36pp.
- 14. BARNSLEY.-Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Wesleyan Methodist baptisms, Barnsley Circuit, May 1872-Jun. 1888, transcribed: John Hirst, Barnsley: Barnsley Family History Society, 2004, 36pp.
- 15. BARNSLEY.-Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Wesleyan Methodist baptisms, Barnsley Circuit, Jul. 1888-Oct. 1910, transcribed: John Hirst, Barnsley: Barnsley Family History Society, 2004, 36pp.
- 16. BATCHELOR, Henry: Gin and hell-fire: Henry Batchelor's memoirs of a working class childhood in Crouch End, 1823-1837, compiled and edited by Peter Barber, London: Hornsey Historical Society, 2004, 68pp.
- 17. CENSUS OFFICE: Church and chapel in early Victorian Shropshire: returns from the 1851 census of religious worship, edited by Clive Douglas Field, Shropshire Record Series, Vol. 8, Keele: Centre for Local History, University of Keele, 2004, lxiii + 171pp.
- 18. CENSUS OFFICE: 'The returns of the Rutland registration districts to the 1851 census of religious worship', [edited by] Peter Tomalin, *Rutland Record*, No. 22, 2003 (for 2002), pp. 51-86.

19. DUBLIN.-Methodist Society: 'Dublin Methodist society membership, 1788' [transcription and analysis of the list by] Dudley Alexander Levistone Cooney, *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 10, 2004-05, pp. 44-62.

See also Nos. 11, 55-6, 72, 80, 132.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 20. DITCHFIELD, Grayson McClure: 'Methodism and the Evangelical Revival', *A companion to eighteenth-century Britain*, edited by Harry Thomas Dickinson, Oxford: Blackwell Publishing, 2002, pp. 252-9.
- 21. HATCHER, Stephen George: 'The radicalism of Primitive Methodism', Methodist and radical: rejuvenating a tradition, Joerg Rieger and John James Vincent, editors, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 2003, pp. 123-37.
- 22. NOLL, Mark Allan: The rise of evangelicalism: the age of Edwards, Whitefield and the Wesleys, Leicester: Inter-Varsity Press, 2004, 316pp.
- 23. SHORNEY, David: 'Some further thoughts on the secessionist Arminian Bible Christians', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 54, 2003-04, pp. 252-4.
- 24. SHORT, Colin Charles: "They're a West Country sort of Methodism": the Bible Christian tradition', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 31, No. 1, January 2004, pp. 59-66.
- 25. TABRAHAM, Barrie: 'Early Methodism' [review article of four books published in 2002], *Journal of Ecclesiastical History*, Vol. 55, 2004, pp. 325-9.
- 26. THORNE, Roger Frank Sidney: 'The Arminian Bible Christians' [1829-35], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 54, 2003-04, pp. 125-34.
- WARD, William Reginald: Kirchengeschichte Großbritanniens vom 17. bis zum 20. Jahrhundert, Leipzig: Evangelische Verlagsanstalt, 2000, 206pp.
- WARD, William Reginald: 'Methodismus/Methodisten, II. kirchengeschichtlich: 2. Groβbritannien', Religion in Geschichte und Gegenwart: Handwörterbuch für Theologie und Religionswissenschaft, Band 5: L-M, fourth, fully revised edition, edited by Hans Dieter Betz, Don Spencer Browning, Bernd Janowski and Eberhard Jüngel, Tübingen: Mohr Siebeck, 2002, pp. 1181-4.

29. YALDEN, Peter James: 'Association, community and the origins of secularisation: English and Welsh Nonconformity, c. 1850-1930', *Journal of Ecclesiastical History*, Vol. 55, 2004, pp. 293-324.

See also No. 88.

LOCAL HISTORIES: ENGLAND

- 30. ASHBRIDGE, Pauline M.: Village chapels: some aspects of rural Methodism in the East Cotswolds and South Midlands, 1800-2000, Hook Norton: Kershaw Publishing, 2004, [6] + 93pp.
- 31. BANKS, Joyce: 'Some notes on early Methodism in Surrey' [Wesleyan Methodism to the mid-nineteenth century], *Surrey History*, Vol. VI, 1999-2003, pp. 194-205.
- 32. BATTEN, Michael Henry John: "A shelter from the stormy blast": Methodism and social change in late eighteenth-century England' [with special reference to Norwich], University of Victoria M.A. thesis, 1988, viii + 121pp.
- 33. DYKES, Eric William: Beverley Methodism: historical sketches, [Beverley]: Toll Gavel United Church, 2004, 56pp.
- 34. FAIRFAX, Ken: *Methodism in Boothstown*, Boothstown: Boothstown Methodist Church, [2004], 104pp.
- 35. GORING, Jeremy: Burn holy fire: religion in Lewes since the Reformation, Cambridge: Lutterworth Press, 2003, 192pp.
- 36. GRUNDY, Donald M.: 'Turmoil in the valleys: Wesleyans and Reformers in the mid 19th century' [Erewash and Derwent valleys of Derbyshire and Nottinghamshire], *Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 6, No. 3, October 2004, pp. 8-20.
- 37. JALLAIS, Thérèse-Marie: 'Le méthodisme à Sheffield au XVIIIème siècle: étude d'un microcosme aspects du vécu religieux à l'époque des changements', Université de Poitiers thèse de doctorat, 1991, 2 vol., 476pp.
- 38. RIMMINGTON, Gerald Thorneycroft: 'Methodism in Leicestershire between the two world wars', Leicestershire Archaeological and Historical Society Transactions, Vol. 77, 2003, pp. 111-22.
- RODELL, Jonathan: 'Francis Asbury's first circuit: Bedfordshire, 1767', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLII, 2003-04, pp. 110-21.

- 40. ROSE, Edward Alan: 'John Bennet and the beginnings of Stockport Methodism' [to 1759], *Aspects of church history*, Bramhall: Reword Publishers on behalf of Stockport Historical Society, 2003, pp. [65-77].
- 41. SHORNEY, David: 'The Bible Christians in Kent', Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 70, Autumn 2004, pp. 5-13.
- 42. SHORT, Colin Charles: 'Mining & Methodism in the Penzance hinterland: an introductory study', *Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association*, Vol. 10, No. 2, 2004, pp. 21-30.
- 43. SMITH, Edwin: One hundred years of celebration of Benton Methodist Chapel and St. Andrew's Church [1904-2004], [Newcastle upon Tyne]: the author, [2004], 88pp.
- 44. WIGLEY, Maureen: *Chapel on the green* [a history of Brampton Methodist Church, 1812-2001], Huntingdon: Just Print IT! Publications, 2001, 92pp.

See also Nos. 4, 7, 10-11, 13-18, 23-4, 26, 69, 71-2, 75-7, 79-80, 149, 151-2, 154-5, 165-6, 168-9, 173-6, 178, 203, 206.

LOCAL HISTORIES: WALES, SCOTLAND, IRELAND

- 45. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'The Methodist chapels in Dublin', *Dublin Historical Record*, Vol. LVII, 2004, pp. 152-63.
- 46. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'Once upon a time ...' [legends surrounding the Wesleys in Ireland], *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 10, 2004-05, pp. 35-43.
- 47. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: So civil a people: the story of Methodists in the Irish midlands, Tullamore: Esker Press for Offaly Historical & Archaeological Society, 2004, 176pp.
- 48. HENDERSON, Ian David: How Methodism began in Ireland [in 1747], [Donegal: the author, 2003], 40pp.
- 49. JONES, Alan Vernon: *Chapels of the Cynon Valley*, [Cwmdare]: Cynon Valley History Society, 2004, xiv + 425pp.
- 50. JONES, Robert Tudur: Faith and the crisis of a nation: Wales, 1890-1914, edited by Robert Pope, Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 2004, xvi + 535pp.
- 51. MURRAY, James Gordon: Jennymount Methodist Church: a century for Christ, from start to beginning, Belfast: the Church, 2004, 99pp.

52. RACK, Henry Denman: 'John Wesley and Ireland', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 10, 2004-05, pp. 3-13.

See also Nos. 3, 10, 19, 29, 57, 72, 148, 155, 158, 160, 182, 202.

BIOGRAPHIES: COLLECTIVE

- 53. MANCHESTER.-John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *Methodist Archives biographical list*, [compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 2004, 2 vol., [4] + 221, [4] + 212pp.
- 54. MATTHEW, Henry Colin Gray and HARRISON, Brian: Oxford dictionary of national biography, edited by Henry Colin Gray Matthew and Brian Harrison, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2004, 60 vol.

See also Nos. 11, 13-15, 172.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

- 55. BROSE, Martin E.: 'Die Feuer-Metapher im frühen Methodismus: drei Briefe von Samuel und Susanna Wesley aus dem Jahre 1709' [and other examples of fire imagery in Charles Wesley's writings], Mitteilungen der Studiengemeinschaft für Geschichte der Evangelisch-Methodistischen Kirche, Vol. 21, No. 2, October 2000, pp. 12-27.
- 56. BROSE, Martin E.: "My dear Charles": zwei Briefe von Susanna Wesley (1669-1742) aus dem Jahr 1738 an ihren Sohn Charles (1707-1788), EmK Geschichte, Vol. 24, No. 2, October 2003, pp. 5-13.
- 57. ENGLISH, John Cammel: 'John Wesley meets Laetitia Pilkington' [in Dublin, April 1749], *Methodist History*, Vol. XLII, 2003-04, pp. 88-97.
- 58. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: John Wesley religious hero? 'A brand plucked as from the burning' [representation of John Wesley in some nineteenth-century pictures], Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 2004, 20pp.
- 59. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'The Romney portrait of John Wesley', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLII, 2003-04, pp. 249-55.
- 60. GREETHAM, Mary: Susanna Wesley: mother of Methodism, second revised edition, Peterborough: Foundery Press, 2003, 25pp.

- 61. GRIBBEN, Robert: "My dear Sammy": letter to an unspiritual nephew' [from John Wesley to Samuel Wesley, 16 September 1789, with insights into John Wesley's views on Roman Catholicism], *Pacifica*, Vol. 16, 2003, pp. 309-17.
- 62. HORTON, Peter: Samuel Sebastian Wesley: a life, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2004, xx + 385pp.
- 63. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Remnants of John Wesley's personal library', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLII, 2003-04, pp. 122-8.
- 64. MURPHY-GEISS, Gail E.: 'The first family values of Methodism: the Wesleys', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLII, 2003-04, pp. 148-66.
- 65. NEWTON, John Anthony: *John and Charles Wesley: brothers in arms*, Cornish Methodist Historical Association Occasional Publication, No. 27, Carharrack: the Association, 2004, 20pp.
- OAKES, Edward Talbot: 'Zealous for perfection' [review article of Stephen Tomkins, *John Wesley*, 2003], *First Things*, No. 148, December 2004, pp. 52-8.
- 67. ROGAL, Samuel J.: A daily calendar of John Wesley's evangelical travels in Georgia, the British Isles, Holland and Germany, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 2003, 3 vol., [8] + xxv + 1287pp.
- 68. RYAN, Donald Holt: 'A brand plucked from the fire: Wesleyana as a source of Methodist historical research' [images of John Wesley in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries], *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 10, 2004-05, pp. 14-26.
- 69. SPITTAL, C. Jeffrey: 'A library for the New Room in 1745' [as proposed by John Wesley], Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 88, March 2004, pp. 1-17.
- 70. VAN NOPPEN, Jean-Pierre: 'Wesley et ses critiques', John Wesley: actes du colloque à l'occasion du tricentenaire de la naissance du fondateur du méthodisme, Faculté de Théologie de l'Université de Lausanne, 12-13 juin 2003, Lausanne: Éditions du Centre Méthodiste de Formation Théologique, 2003, pp. 23-33.
- 71. WALSH, John Dixon: 'Wesley at Oxford', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 31, No. 4, October 2004, pp. 61-8.
- 72. WESLEY, John: Wesley country: a pictorial history based on John Wesley's journal, compiled by Richard Bewes, Worthing: Bible Matters, 2003, [128]pp.

73. ZEHRER, Karl: Mit ruhigem Herzen vertraute er Gott: John Wesleys Leben und Wirken (1703-1791), Leipzig: Evangelische Verlagsanstalt, 2003, 218pp.

See also Nos. 5, 22, 25, 46, 48, 52, 54, 75, 87, 90-104, 106-9, 111-17, 119-21, 123-46, 159, 162, 170-1, 177, 179-81, 186, 188-91, 200, 202, 205.

BIOGRAPHIES: CONTEMPORARIES OF THE WESLEYS

- 74. GORING, Jeremy: 'Young Tom Paine: Wesleyan Methodist or rational Dissenter?', *Transactions of the Unitarian Historical Society*, Vol. 23, No. 1, April 2003, pp. 472-8.
- 75. SHENTON, Tim: A Cornish revival: the life and times of Samuel Walker of Truro, Darlington: Evangelical Press, 2003, 399pp.

See also Nos. 7, 9, 22, 39-40, 54, 57, 105, 114, 139.

BIOGRAPHIES: NINETEENTH CENTURY

- 76. HAMMOND, Peter J.: 'James Flanagan: the story of a remarkable career', *Nottinghamshire Historian*, No. 72, Spring/Summer 2004, pp. 9-11.
- 77. McGONIGLE, Herbert Boyd: 'William Bramwell: a re-appraisal', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 54, 2003-04, pp. 219-36.
- 78. SCRAGG, Brenda Jane: 'James Everett and the sale of Adam Clarke's library, 1833: a newly discovered manuscript', *Light on the book trade:* essays in honour of Peter Isaac, edited by Barry McKay, John Hinks and Maureen Bell, New Castle, DE: Oak Knoll Press, 2004, pp. 164-74.
- 79. VIRGOE, Norma: Robert Key, coal heaver and evangelist, Oxford: Wesley Historical Society, 2004, 32pp.
- 80. WRIGHT, Christopher: *Billy Bray in his own words* [mainly from his journal], Godalming: Highland Books, 2004, 284pp.

See also Nos. 7-8, 16, 54, 118, 149-50, 182, 197, 199, 206.

BIOGRAPHIES: TWENTIETH CENTURY

81. BRAY, Jeremy: Standing on the shoulders of giants: science, politics and trust – a parliamentary life, edited by Elizabeth Bray, Linton: the editor, 2004, xvi + 304pp.

- 82. CURTIS, George Frederick: *Cookoo in the nest* [autobiography of a Methodist local preacher and agricultural trade unionist], London: Adelphi Press, 1993, [4] + 164pp.
- 83. LAZELL, David: A happy man from Yorkshire: Herbert Silverwood and the years of revival, [revised edition], East Leake: the author, 2003, [6] + 132 + [16]pp.
- 84. LAZELL, David: Stories of Herbert Silverwood, sometimes known as the Yorkshire firebrand: recollections by those who met and knew him, edited by David Lazell, East Leake: the author, [2004], [2] + 24pp.
- 85. MALTBY, Marjorie: *Doors of opportunity: conversations with the Revd. Marjorie Maltby*, compiled by Erica Taylor, Grimsby: the compiler, 2004, 128pp.
- 86. SWIFT, Catherine M.: George Thomas, the Rt. Hon. Viscount Tonypandy, London: Marshall Pickering, 1990, [6] + 74pp.

See also Nos. 2, 54, 157, 163-4, 187, 192.

THEOLOGY

- 87. BARTELS, Laura: 'John Wesley and Dr. George Cheyne on the spiritual senses', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 39, No. 1, Spring 2004, pp. 163-72.
- 88. BATES, Jane and SMITH, Colin: 'Controversy essential: theology in popular Methodism' [as reflected in letters to the *Methodist Recorder* and memorials to the Methodist Conference since 1932], *Unmasking Methodist theology*, edited by Clive Marsh, Brian Edgar Beck, Angela Shier-Jones and Helen Wareing, London: Continuum, 2004, pp. 5-16.
- 89. BECK, Brian Edgar: Exploring Methodism's heritage: the story of the Oxford Institute of Methodist Theological Studies [1958-2002], Nashville: General Board of Higher Education and Ministry, the United Methodist Church, 2004, 158pp.
- 90. BURKHARDT, Friedemann: 'Die Rezeption von Augustins *Confessiones* bei den Wesleys', *EmK Geschichte*, Vol. 23, No. 1, March 2002, pp. 40-4.
- 91. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: Recapturing the Wesleys' vision: an introduction to the faith of John and Charles Wesley, Downers Grove: Intervarsity Press, 2004, 126pp.

- 92. CLAPPER, Gregory Scott: 'Wesley's "main doctrines" and spiritual formation and teaching in the Wesleyan tradition', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 39, No. 2, Fall 2004, pp. 97-121.
- 93. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: 'The doctrine of justification: historic Wesleyan and contemporary understandings' [with special reference to the theology of John Wesley], *Justification: what's at stake in the current debates*, edited by Mark Husbands and Daniel Joseph Treier, Downers Grove: Intervarsity Press, 2004, pp. 177-202.
- 94. DECONINCK-BROSSARD, Françoise: 'Spécificités des sermons de John Wesley', John Wesley: actes du colloque à l'occasion du tricentenaire de la naissance du fondateur du méthodisme, Faculté de Théologie de l'Université de Lausanne, 12-13 juin 2003, Lausanne: Éditions du Centre Méthodiste de Formation Théologique, 2003, pp. 35-45.
- 95. ERICKSON, Debra Joy: 'Happiness or eudaimonia? The reasonable expectations for the Christian life as represented in John Wesley's doctrine of Christian perfection', Regent College M.C.S. thesis, 2003, viii + 125pp.
- 96. FUNTSCH, Willy: 'Les accents théologiques de John Wesley: d'après les 44 sermons parus en 1746, 1748, 1750 et 1760', Faculté de Théologie de l'Université de Lausanne mémoire de certificat, 1983, 104pp.
- 97. GUNTER, W. Stephen: 'John Wesley: een getrouw vertegenwoordiger van Jakobus Arminius', *Balans van een eeuw: wendingen in de historiografie van het Christendom, 1901-2001*, edited by Jack de Mooij and Ineke Smit, Heerenveen: de Groen, 2002, pp. 166-81.
- 98. HEADY, Emily Walker: 'Flutters, feelings and fancies: John Wesley's sentimental sermons and the spirit of the age' [with special reference to the homiletics of conversion], *Christianity and Literature*, Vol. 53, 2003-04, pp. 141-62.
- 99. KIM, Jin Doo: 'Sanctification in John Calvin and John Wesley: a comparative study', University of Bristol Ph.D. thesis, 1995.
- 100. KÜRSCHNER, Mathias J.: 'Wegbereiter der Pfingstbewegung? John Wesleys Begegnung mit charismatischen Phänomenen: eine historische Untersuchung', Jahrbuch für Evangelikale Theologie, Vol. 14, 2000, pp. 135-56.
- LANCASTER, Sarah Heaner: 'Women, Wesley and original sin', Quarterly Review: A Journal of Theological Resources for Ministry, Vol. 23, 2003, pp. 360-72.

- 102. LEE, Sung-Duk: *Der deutsche Pietismus und John Wesley*, Gieβen: Brunnen-Verlag, 2003, 232pp.
- 103. LEE, Yong Hwa: 'Gregory of Nyssa and John Wesley's theological dialogue on Christian perfection', Concordia University M.A. thesis, 2004, vii + 118pp.
- 104. LEFFEL, Gary Michael: 'Prevenient grace and the re-enchantment of nature: toward a Wesleyan theology of psychotherapy and spiritual formation' [with special reference to John Wesley's theology], *Journal of Psychology and Christianity*, Vol. 23, 2004, pp. 130-9.
- 105. MACPHERSON, Daryl: 'Grace, justice and the justification of man: theological foundations of obedience in Wesleyan theology a study of the *Checks to antinomianism*' [by John William Fletcher], Regent College M.C.S. thesis, 1992, [v] + 180pp.
- 106. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander: 'Dans quelle mesure les méthodistes britanniques du XXème siècle ont-ils eu besoin de Wesley?' [British Methodism's dialogue with John and Charles Wesley since 1932 in respect of identity, theology, practice and texts], John Wesley: actes du colloque à l'occasion du tricentenaire de la naissance du fondateur du méthodisme, Faculté de Théologie de l'Université de Lausanne, 12-13 juin 2003, Lausanne: Éditions du Centre Méthodiste de Formation Théologique, 2003, pp. 79-85.
- 107. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: 'Dialogue with the Wesleys: remembering origins' [the place of John and Charles Wesley in shaping British Methodist theology since 1932, as reflected in Methodist Conference reports and publications of the book room], *Unmasking Methodist theology*, edited by Clive Marsh, Brian Edgar Beck, Angela Shier-Jones and Helen Wareing, London: Continuum, 2004, pp. 17-28.
- 108. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Nurturing the new creation: reflections on a Wesleyan trajectory' [with special reference to John Wesley's soteriology and eschatology], Wesleyan perspectives on the new creation, edited by Merrill Douglas Meeks, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 2004, pp. 21-52.
- MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Wesley's prescription for "making disciples of Jesus Christ": insights for the twenty-first-century Church', *Quarterly Review: A Journal of Theological Resources for Ministry*, Vol. 23, 2003, pp. 15-28.
- 110. MAIZEL-LONG, Judith: 'Theology sung and celebrated' [as reflected in three Methodist worship books and three hymn books published 1904-99], Unmasking Methodist theology, edited by Clive Marsh, Brian Edgar Beck, Angela Shier-Jones and Helen Wareing, London: Continuum, 2004, pp. 48-58.

- 111. MEADOWS, Philip Roger: 'Methodist society as the new creation' [according to John Wesley], *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 39, No. 2, Fall 2004, pp. 74-96.
- 112. MINOR, Rüdiger: "Ich halte es für passend, für recht, für geboten": was John Wesley im Innersten verpflichtet', *Theologie für die Praxis*, Vol. 28, 2002, pp. 3-11.
- 113. O'MALLEY, John Steven: 'Gerhard Tersteegen und John Wesley im Zusammenhang ihrer Welt', Zur Rezeption mystischer Traditionen im Protestantismus des 16. bis 19. Jahrhunderts: Beiträge eines Symposiums zum Tersteegen-Jubiläum, 1997, edited by Dietrich Meyer and Udo Sträter, Schriftenreihe des Vereins für Rheinische Kirchengeschichte, Vol. 152, Köln: Rheinland-Verlag, 2002, pp. 305-12.
- 114. OMAMBO, Djamba: 'Aux origines du méthodisme: réflexion sur les controverses Wesley-Whitefield et Wesley-Zinzendorf au XVIIIème siècle concernant la doctrine du salut universel de Dieu et sa proclamation', Institut Protestant de Théologie, Montpellier thèse de diplôme de recherches théologiques de 3ème cycle, 1993, 253pp.
- 115. PARK, Jong Chun: 'Christian perfection and Confucian sage learning: an interreligious dialogue in the crisis of life' [John Wesley and Yi Yulgok compared], *Wesleyan perspectives on the new creation*, edited by Merrill Douglas Meeks, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 2004, pp. 119-48.
- 116. PARR, Walter Lamoyne: 'The development of John Wesley's doctrine of entire sanctification', McGill University M.A. thesis, 1979, iv + 230pp.
- 117. POWE, Frederick Douglas: 'John Wesley and James Cone on the rhetoric and practice of justice', Emory University Ph.D. thesis, 2004, [7] + 261pp.
- 118. RACK, Henry Denman: 'A. S. Peake liberal evangelical', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 31, No. 3, July 2004, pp. 48-53 and http://www.mph.org.uk/epworth.
- 119. ROBINSON, Earl: 'Distinctive features of John Wesley's theology', University of Manitoba M.A. thesis, 1989, 135pp.
- 120. ROGAL, Samuel J.: 'Scripture references, allusions and echoes in works by Charles and John Wesley', *Trinity Journal*, Vol. 25, 2004, pp. 75-91.
- 121. SCOTT, Shawn A.: 'A study in transitions: Wesley's soteriology', McGill University M.A. thesis, 1990, 61pp.

- 122. SHIER-JONES, Angela: 'Conferring as theological method' [as reflected in British Methodist Conference documents since 1932], *Unmasking Methodist theology*, edited by Clive Marsh, Brian Edgar Beck, Angela Shier-Jones and Helen Wareing, London: Continuum, 2004, pp. 82-94.
- 123. SHIER-JONES, Angela: 'Methodist dogmatics: a theology implicit in the kerygma of the Methodist Church?', University of Birmingham Ph.D. thesis, 2001, [8] + 380pp.
- 124. WRIGHT, Ronald William, DIMOND, Greg and BUDD, Philip Ray: 'An experienced presence: an intersubjective perspective on John Wesley's early theology', *Journal of Psychology and Christianity*, Vol. 23, 2004, pp. 155-64.
- 125. YANG, Jung: 'The doctrine of God in the theology of John Wesley', University of Aberdeen Ph.D. thesis, 2003, viii + 359pp.

See also Nos. 126, 130-1, 144-6, 167, 170, 177, 183, 185, 187, 193, 197, 199-201, 205.

LITURGY, WORSHIP AND MEANS OF GRACE

126. WEBSTER, Robert Joseph: 'The value of self-denial: John Wesley's multidimensional view of fasting', *Toronto Journal of Theology*, Vol. 19, 2003, pp. 25-40.

See also No. 110.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 127. BAKER, Frank: 'The metamorphoses of Charles Wesley's Christmas hymns, 1739-1788', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 7, 2004 (for 2001), pp. 43-59.
- 128. BARTLETT, Ian: 'William Boyce and the musical Wesley brothers: a look at the careers of the sons of Charles Wesley' [Charles junior and Samuel], *Methodist Recorder*, Issue 7630, 18 March 2004, p. 15.
- 129. BUCKROYD, Elizabeth Ann: 'A consideration of the undated *Hymns for children*', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 7, 2004 (for 2001), pp. 61-80.
- 130. FLOWERS, Margaret G., McCOWN, Wayne Gordon and CULLUM, Douglas Russell: '18th-century earthquakes and apocalyptic expectations: the hymns of Charles Wesley', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLII, 2003-04, pp. 222-35.

- 131. FROST, Francis: 'Christ in the hymns of Charles Wesley: a spirituality for the unity of Christians', *The unity of Christians: the vision of Paul Couturier*, editor: Mark Woodruff, a special edition of *The Messenger of the Catholic League*, No. 280, October 2003-February 2004, [London]: the League, 2003, pp. 76-90.
- 132. HANSON, Derrick G.: Favourite hymns, their stories and their meaning, volume IV: the hymns of Charles Wesley, Liverpool: Grasshopper Publishing, 2004, xxi + 107pp. + audio CD.
- 133. KASSLER, Michael: 'The Bachists of 1810: subscribers to the Wesley/Horn edition of the "48" [Samuel Wesley and Charles Frederick Horn's edition of Bach's preludes and fugues, 1810-13], *The English Bach awakening: knowledge of J.S. Bach and his music in England, 1750-1830*, edited by Michael Kassler, Aldershot: Ashgate, 2004, pp. 315-40.
- 134. KASSLER, Michael: 'The English translations of Forkel's *Life* of Bach' [including the contribution of Samuel Wesley], *The English Bach awakening: knowledge of J.S. Bach and his music in England, 1750-1830*, edited by Michael Kassler, Aldershot: Ashgate, 2004, pp. 169-209.
- 135. KASSLER, Michael: 'The Horn/Wesley edition of Bach's "trio" sonatas' [1809-10], *The English Bach awakening: knowledge of J.S. Bach and his music in England, 1750-1830*, edited by Michael Kassler, Aldershot: Ashgate, 2004, pp. 417-29.
- KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'A bibliography of translations of Wesley hymns', Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society, Vol. 7, 2004 (for 2001), pp. 13-42.
- 137. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'L'hymnographie de Charles Wesley: art théo-poétique ou chant?', John Wesley: actes du colloque à l'occasion du tricentenaire de la naissance du fondateur du méthodisme, Faculté de Théologie de l'Université de Lausanne, 12-13 juin 2003, Lausanne: Éditions du Centre Méthodiste de Formation Théologique, 2003, pp. 61-77.
- 138. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Die Psalmlyrik Charles Wesleys: zwei Richtungen seiner Interpretation', *Theologie für die Praxis*, Vol. 28, 2002, pp. 22-34.
- 139. KOLODZIEJ, Benjamin A.: 'Isaac Watts, the Wesleys and the evolution of 18th-century English congregational song', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLII, 2003-04, pp. 236-48.

- 140. OLLESON, Philip: 'Samuel Wesley and the English Bach awakening', The English Bach awakening: knowledge of J.S. Bach and his music in England, 1750-1830, edited by Michael Kassler, Aldershot: Ashgate, 2004, pp. 251-313.
- 141. TOMITA, Yo: 'The dawn of the English Bach awakening manifested in sources of the "48" [preludes and fugues of Bach, including Samuel Wesley's contribution to the awakening], *The English Bach awakening: knowledge of J.S. Bach and his music in England, 1750-1830*, edited by Michael Kassler, Aldershot: Ashgate, 2004, pp. 35-167.
- 142. TOMITA, Yo: 'Pursuit of perfection: stages of revision of the Wesley/Horn "48" [Samuel Wesley and Charles Frederick Horn's edition of Bach's preludes and fugues, 1810-13], *The English Bach awakening: knowledge of J.S. Bach and his music in England, 1750-1830*, edited by Michael Kassler, Aldershot: Ashgate, 2004, pp. 341-77.
- 143. TOMITA, Yo: 'Samuel Wesley as analyst of Bach's fugues', *The English Bach awakening: knowledge of J.S. Bach and his music in England, 1750-1830*, edited by Michael Kassler, Aldershot: Ashgate, 2004, pp. 379-402.
- 144. TUCKER, Karen Beth Westerfield: "On the occasion": Charles Wesley's hymns on the London earthquakes of 1750', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLII, 2003-04, pp. 197-221.
- 145. TYSON, John Rodger: 'The Lord of life is risen: theological reflections on *Hymns for our Lord's resurrection* (1746)', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 7, 2004 (for 2001), pp. 81-101.
- 146. WALLER, Ralph: 'Hymns of Charles Wesley', Joy of heaven: springs of Christian spirituality, edited by Benedicta Ward and Ralph Waller, London: SPCK, 2003, pp. 109-20.

See also Nos. 2, 62, 110, 170, 194.

CHURCH POLITY

See No. 197.

CLASS MEETINGS AND MEMBERSHIP

See Nos. 19, 183.

CONFERENCE

See Nos. 88, 107, 122, 148.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

- 147. LARSEN, Timothy: 'Honorary doctorates and the Nonconformist ministry in nineteenth-century England' [with special reference to Baptist, Congregationalist and Methodist ministers], *Modern Christianity and cultural aspirations*, edited by David William Bebbington and Timothy Larsen, London: Sheffield Academic Press, 2003, pp. 139-56.
- 148. McGUFFIN, Samuel John: 'How Methodist law is made: a case-study' [with special reference to debates on the ministry in the Irish Methodist Conference, 1956-2004], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland, Vol. 10, 2004-05, pp. 27-34.
- 149. VIRGOE, Norma: 'In sickness and in health: the tragic case of a Primitive Methodist minister' [Jabez Lincoln in 1877-83], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 54, 2003-04, pp. 170-82.
- 150. YOUNG, Norman: 'E. H. Sugden as theological educator: inheritance and legacy', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 54, 2003-04, pp. 237-51.

See also No. 193.

LAY MINISTRY

- 151. GASKINS, Peter: 'The development of L.P.M.A. in the Cumbria District', Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 53, Spring 2004, pp. 7-18.
- 152. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: 'Work of the early Wesley deaconesses in Birmingham and the West Midlands' [1892-1915], Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 8, No. 4, Autumn 2004, pp. 56-75.
- 153. JEREMY, David John: 'Businessmen as preachers among Methodists in the early twentieth century', *Ecumenism and history: studies in honour of John H. Y. Briggs*, edited by Anthony R. Cross, Carlisle: Paternoster Press, 2002, pp. 302-25.

See also Nos. 80, 85, 101, 183.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

- 154. METHODIST CHURCH.-Archives and History Committee: Methodist Heritage: Methodist heritage, 2004: information for visitors on historical Methodist places and events, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 2004, 37pp.
- 155. SMITH, Ian: *Tin tabernacles: corrugated iron mission halls, churches & chapels of Britain*, [Pembroke]: Camrose Organisation, 2004, x + 198pp.

See also Nos. 45, 49.

HOME MISSIONS

- 156. LAZELL, David: Gypsies, preachers and travellers' tales: calls to renewal from the countryside [evangelism among gypsies and travellers in nineteenth- and twentieth-century England], East Leake: the author, 2003, [6] + v + 226 + [3]pp.
- 157. LAZELL, David: 'The secret of evangelism' [William Harry Heap, 1869-1953], *Methodist Recorder*, Issue 7632, 1 April 2004, p. 15.
- 158. PRITCHARD, R. Telfryn: 'Adweithio i Ddiwygiad' [Welsh Wesleyan Methodist reaction to the 1904 Welsh Revival, as reflected in *Yr Eurgrawn Wesleaidd*], *Gwyliedydd*, Vol. 129, June/July 2004, pp. 12-13.

See also Nos. 2, 77, 79, 83-4, 168.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

See Nos. 6, 67, 150, 161.

POLITICAL IMPACT

- 159. BRANUM, Peter H.: "Struggle not against flesh and blood": the pacificism of Methodist ministers during the American Revolution (1775-1781), *Indian Journal for Eighteenth Century Studies*, Vol. 25, No. 1, Winter 1995, pp. 72-82.
- 160. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'Methodists and the year of liberty', From heritage to hope: Christian perspectives on the 1798 bicentenary, edited by Walter Forde, Wexford: Byrne/Perry Summer School, 1998, pp. 56-67.
- 161. CUTHBERTSON, Gregor Craig: 'Preaching imperialism: Wesleyan Methodism and the war' [in South Africa, 1899-1902], *The impact of the*

- South African War, edited by David Enrico Omissi and Andrew Stuart Thompson, Basingstoke: Palgrave, 2002, pp. 157-72.
- 162. ENGLISH, John Cammel: 'John Wesley, the establishment of religion and the separation of Church and state', *Journal of Church and State*, Vol. 46, 2004, pp. 83-97.
- 163. HALE, Frederick: 'A Methodist pacifist and the Spanish Civil War: Henry Carter in republican Spain' [in 1937], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 54, 2003-04, pp. 149-69.
- 164. HUGHES, Michael: 'The Foreign Secretary goes to court: John Simon and his critics' [with special reference to Simon's slander case against the Wesleyan Methodist minister John Whitaker Bond, 1935], Twentieth Century British History, Vol. 14, 2003, pp. 339-59.
- MAXWELL, Ian: 'Tolpuddle martyrs', Family History Monthly, No. 106, July 2004, pp. 52-3.

See also Nos. 74, 81-2, 86, 117, 184.

SOCIAL WITNESS

- 166. APPLEBY, Cedric J.: 'A sombre Sunday: Cornish Methodists and the *Titanic*', *Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association*, Vol. 10, No. 2, 2004, pp. 30-6.
- 167. CLOUGH, David: 'Theology through social and political action' [in the British Methodist Church since 1932], *Unmasking Methodist theology*, edited by Clive Marsh, Brian Edgar Beck, Angela Shier-Jones and Helen Wareing, London: Continuum, 2004, pp. 41-7.
- 168. FIRTH, Ann: 'The Birmingham Mission' [Methodist Central Hall, with special reference to its social work], *Aspects of Birmingham: discovering local history*, edited by Brian Hall, Barnsley: Wharncliffe Books, 2001, pp. 105-19.
- 169. HARTY, Allan: 'A concentration of moral force': the temperance movement in Sunderland, 1830 to 1853, Sunderland: University of Sunderland Press, 2004, [4] + 60pp.
- 170. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander: 'Imprisonment and release in the writings of the Wesleys', Retribution, repentance and reconciliation: papers read at the 2002 summer meeting and the 2003 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Kate Cooper and Jeremy Gregory, Studies in Church History, Vol. 40, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 2004, pp. 240-52.

- 171. MARQUARDT, Manfred: 'John Wesley et la question de l'esclavage: une contribution à la discussion contemporaine des droits de l'homme?', John Wesley: actes du colloque à l'occasion du tricentenaire de la naissance du fondateur du méthodisme, Faculté de Théologie de l'Université de Lausanne, 12-13 juin 2003, Lausanne: Éditions du Centre Méthodiste de Formation Théologique, 2003, pp. 53-9.
- 172. WILLIAMS, Jacqueline D. S.: 'Methodist families, c. 1850-1932', University of Wolverhampton Ph.D. thesis, 2003, iii + 417pp.

See also Nos. 64, 126, 190.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

- 173. HALL, Michael: 'Bourne College' [Birmingham], Birmingham Historian, Issue 25, Winter 2003, pp. 34-5.
- 174. HARGREAVES, John Andrew: 'Methodist attitudes to education and youth: Halifax, 1800-2000', *Modern Christianity and cultural aspirations*, edited by David William Bebbington and Timothy Larsen, London: Sheffield Academic Press, 2003, pp. 201-22.
- 175. HARGREAVES, John Andrew: "Suffer the children": Methodist attitudes to education and youth in Halifax, 1800-2000', *Transactions of the Halifax Antiquarian Society*, New Series, Vol. 12, 2004, pp. 48-67.
- 176. LOUDEN, Lois Mary Robertson: 'Non-Wesleyan Methodist schools: a neglected group of elementary day schools', *Journal of Educational Administration and History*, Vol. 36, 2004, pp. 69-82.
- 177. McGEE, Wendy: 'John Wesley's theology and education', University of Calgary M.A. thesis, 1987, vii + 113pp.
- 178. McLAIN, Richard Dalton: 'The evolution and expansion of the Victorian English public schools: a comparative case study of Blundell's, Clifton, Eton, Lancing and The Leys', University of Exeter Ph.D. thesis, 2003, 2 vol., 359pp.
- 179. MATTHAEI, Sondra Higgins: 'Rethinking faith formation' [with special reference to John Wesley], *Religious Education*, Vol. 99, 2004, pp. 56-70.
- 180. PRIVET, Rose-May: 'L'éducation des enfants selon John Wesley: héritage et perspective pour aujourd'hui', John Wesley: actes du colloque à l'occasion du tricentenaire de la naissance du fondateur du méthodisme, Faculté de Théologie de l'Université de Lausanne, 12-13 juin 2003, Lausanne: Éditions du Centre Méthodiste de Formation Théologique, 2003, pp. 47-52.

- 181. PRIVET, Rose-May: 'John Wesley et l'éducation des enfants: un engagement selon ses convictions', Faculté de Théologie Protestante, Université Marc Bloch de Strasbourg mémoire de maîtrise, 2001, vii + 101 + xxivpp.
- 182. WATKINSON, Peter F.: The Osborns and Rydal Mount School (1885-1915): 'a promising place in the North', Colwyn Bay: Rydal Penrhos School, 2004, 96pp.
- 183. WELLINGS, Martin and WOOD, Andrew: 'Facets of formation: theology through training' [as reflected in educational materials used by the British Methodist Church since 1932], *Unmasking Methodist theology*, edited by Clive Marsh, Brian Edgar Beck, Angela Shier-Jones and Helen Wareing, London: Continuum, 2004, pp. 70-81.
- 184. WIGLEY, John: 'Educational aspirations versus social hierarchies: the 1906 Education Bill', *Modern Christianity and cultural aspirations*, edited by David William Bebbington and Timothy Larsen, London: Sheffield Academic Press, 2003, pp. 246-65.

See also Nos. 34, 64, 129.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

- 185. BEBBINGTON, David William: 'Science and evangelical theology in Britain from Wesley to Orr', *Evangelicals and science in historical perspective*, edited by David N. Livingstone, Darryl Glenn Hart and Mark Allan Noll, New York: Oxford University Press, 1999, pp. 120-41.
- 186. JONES, Anthony Ward: 'Doctor John: health and healing in the ministry of John Wesley', *Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin*, No. 89, October 2004, pp. 1-18.
- 187. LIVINGSTONE, David N.: 'Science, religion and the geography of reading: Sir William Whitla and the editorial staging of Isaac Newton's writings on biblical prophecy' [Observations upon Daniel and the Apocalypse of St. John, republished in 1922], British Journal for the History of Science, Vol. 36, 2003, pp. 27-42.
- 188. MADDEN, Deborah: 'Contemporary reaction to John Wesley's *Primitive physick*; or, the case of Dr. William Hawes examined', *Social History of Medicine*, Vol. 17, 2004, pp. 365-78.
- 189. MADDEN, Deborah: 'Experience and the common interest of mankind: the enlightened empiricism of John Wesley's *Primitive physick*', *British Journal for Eighteenth-Century Studies*, Vol. 26, 2003, pp. 41-53.

- 190. MADDEN, Deborah: 'Medicine and moral reform: the place of practical piety in John Wesley's art of physic', *Church History*, Vol. 73, 2004, pp. 741-58.
- 191. MADDEN, Deborah: 'Pristine purity: primitivism and practical piety in John Wesley's art of physic', University of Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 2003, 361pp.
- 192. SIMÕES, Ana: 'Textbooks, popular lectures and sermons: the quantum chemist Charles Alfred Coulson and the crafting of science', *British Journal for the History of Science*, Vol. 37, 2004, pp. 299-342.

See also Nos. 81, 130, 144.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

193. SELL, Alan Philip Frederick: *Philosophy, Dissent and Nonconformity* [1689-1920], Cambridge: James Clarke & Co., 2004, 296pp.

See also No. 98.

PHYSICAL OPPOSITION

See No. 40.

LITERARY AND ARTISTIC REPRESENTATIONS

- 194. BURROWS, Kenneth Charles: 'Some remembered strain: Methodism and the anti-hymns of Emily Brontë', West Virginia University Bulletin Philological Papers, Vol. 24, November 1977, pp. 48-61.
- 195. ROGAL, Samuel J.: 'Foote's *Minor*: anti-Methodist sentiment on the London stage' [in 1760], *Ball State University Forum*, Vol. XVIII, No. 3, Summer 1977, pp. 23-31.

See also Nos. 5, 58-9, 68, 70, 188.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 196. AMEY, Basil: 'The Free Church Federal Council: a retrospective view' [1940-2001], *Journal of the United Reformed Church History Society*, Vol. 7, No. 3, December 2003, pp. 180-99.
- 197. CARTER, David: 'The ecumenical principles of William James Shrewsbury', *One in Christ*, Vol. XXXVI, 2000, pp. 365-77.

- 198. CARTER, David: 'Methodists and the ecumenical task', *The unity we have and the unity we seek: ecumenical prospects for the third millennium*, edited by Jeremy Morris and Nicholas Sagovsky, London: T. & T. Clark, 2003, pp. 53-76.
- 199. CARTER, David: 'Two ecumenical pioneers: Paul Couturier and William James Shrewsbury', Ecumenical Trends, Vol. 32, 2003, pp. 56-61 and The unity of Christians: the vision of Paul Couturier, editor: Mark Woodruff, a special edition of The Messenger of the Catholic League, No. 280, October 2003-February 2004, [London]: the League, 2003, pp. 64-75.
- 200. CHAPMAN, David M.: In search of the catholic spirit: Methodists and Roman Catholics in dialogue, Peterborough: Epworth Press, 2004, xviii + 312pp.
- 201. CLUTTERBUCK, Richard: 'Theology as interaction: ecumenism and the world Church' [as reflected in the British Methodist Church since 1932], Unmasking Methodist theology, edited by Clive Marsh, Brian Edgar Beck, Angela Shier-Jones and Helen Wareing, London: Continuum, 2004, pp. 59-69.
- 202. JONES, David Ceri: 'A glorious work in the world': Welsh Methodism and the international evangelical revival, 1735-1750, Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 2004, xiv + 386pp.
- 203. LANDER, John Kenneth: "Exclamations ... convulsions ... groans": an assessment of the early Bible Christians from the pens of the Cornish Established Church incumbents' [in 1821], Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association, Vol. 10, No. 2, 2004, pp. 15-21.
- 204. STEAD, Geoffrey and STEAD, Margaret: *The exotic plant: a history of the Moravian Church in Britain, 1742-2000*, Peterborough: Epworth Press, 2003, xvii + 442pp.
- 205. STREIFF, Patrick Philipp: 'John Wesley und die Homilien der Kirche von England', *Theologie für die Praxis*, Vol. 28, 2002, pp. 12-21.
- 206. WOOD, John: The Peculiar People: a nineteenth century Methodist offshoot in Essex, Shearsby: Wesley Fellowship, 2004, 16pp.

See also Nos. 61, 75, 131, 162, 184.

Acknowledgements: As usual, the compiler is indebted to a number of individuals who have supplied copies or details of particular items. This year they comprise: Joyce Banks, Rob Ford, Dr. Stephen Gunter, Derrick Hanson, Dr. Michael Kassler, Dr. Gareth Lloyd, Revd. Dr. Tim Macquiban, Rose-May Privet, Alan Rose, Revd. Donald Ryan, Edwin Smith, Revd. Dr. Patrick Streiff, and Peter Watkinson. Continued thanks are due to Dr. Lionel Madden, who has again undertaken extensive research on Welsh publications specifically for this bibliography and who is responsible for many of the Welsh references; and to Revd. Robin Roddie for his invaluable bibliographies of Irish Methodist history (No. 3).

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE

THIRTY-SECOND EDITION 2005

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil., F.R.Hist.S. The British Library, 96 Euston Road, London, NW1 2DB

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 2005

BIBLIOGRAPHIES

- 1. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 2004', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 55, Pt. 2 (Supplement), May 2005, pp. 77-100.
- 2. MADDEN, John Lionel: 'Cyhoeddiadau diweddar/recent publications, 2003-04' [on the history of the Presbyterian Church of Wales], *Cylchgrawn Hanes*, Vol. 28, 2004, pp. 92-6.
- 3. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Bibliography of Irish Methodist historical literature, 2005', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 11, 2005-06, pp. 67-71.

GUIDES TO SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 4. HENDERSON, Janet: 'The special collections and manuscripts held at Wesley College, Bristol', Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 91, [2005], pp. [A]1-8.
- 5. LENTON, John Herriott: 'Sources for the history of British and Irish Methodism and genealogy: some printed donation lists', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 55, Pt. 2, May 2005, pp. 43-52, Vol. 55, Pt. 3, October 2005, pp. 121-2.
- MANCHESTER.-John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Archives of Handsworth College [a handlist, compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 2005, 7pp.
- 7. MANCHESTER.-John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Archives of Trinity Hall and Wintersdorf Schools, Southport, Lancashire [a handlist], Manchester: the Library, 2005, 4pp.
- 8. RATCLIFFE, Richard: Basic facts about Methodist records for family historians, Bury: Federation of Family History Societies (Publications), 2005, 16pp.
- 9. RATCLIFFE, Richard: Basic facts about the Wesleyan Methodist historic roll [and the Twentieth Century Fund], Bury: Federation of Family History Societies (Publications), 2005, 16pp.

- 10. RAWSON-WILLIAMS, Alun: 'Eurgrawn Wesleyaidd, 1876-9', Hel Achau: Journal of the Clwyd Family History Society, No. 81, July 2004, pp. 18-20.
- 11. SPITTAL, C. Jeffrey: 'The New Room library', Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 91, [2005], pp. [B]1-6.
- 12. STUTT, Jennifer: 'Stories from a Methodist postcard album' [with special reference to the Methodist Publishing House's series of Methodist picture postcards, 1905], *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 11, 2005-06, pp. 48-58.

See also Nos. 46, 63, 71.

EDITIONS OF PRIMARY SOURCES

- 13. BOOTH, William and BOOTH, Catherine: The letters of William and Catherine Booth (founders of the Salvation Army): extracted from the Booth Papers in the British Library and other sources, edited by David Malcolm Bennett, Brisbane: Camp Hill Publications, 2003, viii + 379pp.
- 14. CENSUS OFFICE: Yorkshire returns of the 1851 census of religious worship, volume 2: West Riding (north), edited by John Wolffe, Borthwick Texts and Studies, 31, York: Borthwick Institute, University of York, 2005, vi + 183pp.
- 15. CENSUS OFFICE: Yorkshire returns of the 1851 census of religious worship, volume 3: West Riding (south), edited by John Wolffe, Borthwick Texts and Studies, 32, York: Borthwick Institute, University of York, 2005, vi + 200pp.
- COKE, Thomas: The journals of Dr. Thomas Coke [mainly in North America and the West Indies, 1784-93, 1796-97 and 1813-14], edited by John Ashley Vickers, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 2005, 293pp.
- 17. LEWIS, John: Two calves in the house, being the Shetland journal of the Reverend John Lewis, 1823-1825, edited with introduction and comments by Harold Russell Bowes, Lerwick: Shetland Amenity Trust, 2005, [4] + xii + 152pp.
- 18. TIGHE, Mary: *The collected poems and journals of Mary Tighe*, edited by Harriet Kramer Linkin, Lexington: University Press of Kentucky, 2005, xxxvi + 345pp.
- 19. WESLEY, John: John Wesley's 'A plain account of Christian perfection': the annotated edition, [edited by] Mark K. Olson, Fenwick, MI: Alethea in Heart, 2005, xiv + 332pp.

- WESLEY, John: A perfect love: understanding John Wesley's 'A plain account of Christian perfection', modern language version and notes by Steven W. Manskar, study guide by Diana L. Hynson, Nashville: Discipleship Resources, 2003, 96pp.
- 21. WESLEY, John: *The works of John Wesley* [computer file comprising the complete Jackson Edition of the works and Vols. 1-4, 7 and 18-24 of the Bicentennial Edition of the works reproducing the sermons, hymns, journals and diaries], edited by Richard Paul Heitzenrater, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2005, CD-ROM.

See also Nos. 49, 74, 85-8, 91, 94-6.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 22. BEBBINGTON, David William: *The dominance of evangelicalism: the age of Spurgeon and Moody*, Leicester: Inter-Varsity Press, 2005, 284pp.
- 23. BERTRAND, Claude-Jean: 'Le méthodisme dans l'Angleterre du 18e siècle et les Etats-Unis du 19e siècle', Université de Bordeaux 3 thèse de doctorat de 3e cycle, 1983.
- 24. CRACKNELL, Kenneth Robert and WHITE, Susan J.: *An introduction to world Methodism*, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2005, xiii + 283pp.
- 25. DEWS, David Colin: 'The Wesleyan Protestant Methodist secession: a demand for lay, democratic rights?', Wesley Historical Society North Lancashire Branch Bulletin, No. 41, January 2005, pp. 9-19.
- 26. DOLAN, John Austin: *The Independent Methodists: a history*, Cambridge: James Clarke & Co., 2005, 320pp.
- 27. DOLAN, John Austin: 'Methodist lay sectarianism: the Independent Methodists, 1796-1927', University of Manchester Ph.D. thesis, 2004, vi + 346pp.
- 28. DOLAN, John Austin: 'The people's denomination' [Independent Methodism, 1805-2005], *Baptist Times*, No. 8074, 26 May 2005, p. 12.
- 29. HEMPTON, David Neil: 'John Wesley and the rise of Methodism' [in the eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries], *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 31-55.

- 30. HEMPTON, David Neil: *Methodism: empire of the spirit* [with special reference to Britain and America in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries], New Haven: Yale University Press, 2005, xiii + 278pp.
- 31. LARSEN, Timothy: 'Free Church ecclesiology: lay representation and the Methodist New Connexion' [reprinted from *The rise of the laity in evangelical Protestantism*, edited by Deryck W. Lovegrove, 2002], Contested Christianity: the political and social contexts of Victorian theology [collected essays of Timothy Larsen], Waco: Baylor University Press, 2004, pp. 133-43, 217-19.
- 32. LAWRENCE, Anna M.: 'The transatlantic Methodist family: gender, revolution and evangelicalism in America and England, c. 1730-1815', University of Michigan Ph.D. thesis, 2004, v + 274pp.
- 33. STEWART, Kenneth James: 'Did evangelicalism predate the eighteenth century? An examination of David Bebbington's thesis', *Evangelical Quarterly*, Vol. LXXVII, No. 2, April 2005, pp. 135-53.
- 34. TOMLINSON, John William Bruce: 'The Magic Methodists and their influence on the early Primitive Methodist movement', Signs, wonders, miracles: representations of divine power in the life of the Church papers read at the 2003 summer meeting and the 2004 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Kate Cooper and Jeremy Gregory, Studies in Church History, Vol. 41, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 2005, pp. 389-99.
- 35. TURNER, John Munsey: Wesleyan Methodism, Peterborough: Epworth Press, 2005, vii + 104pp.

See also No. 57.

LOCAL HISTORIES: ENGLAND

- 36. DRAKE, Barbara: Churchdown Methodist Church, Gloucestershire: 100th anniversary, 1903-2003 a church history, [Churchdown: the Church, 2003], iv + 56pp.
- 37. H., J.: Briggswath & Sleights Methodist Church building: celebrating a century of worship and praise, 1905-2005, [Sleights: the Church, 2005], 87pp.
- 38. LANDER, John Kenneth: 'Plans of unusual interest, no. 57: Teetotal Wesleyan Methodists, St. Ives Circuit, 1857', *Cirplan*, Vol. 13, No. 5, Michaelmas 2005, pp. 122-31.

- 39. LEIVERS, Clive: 'The social structure of Nonconformist evangelicalism: a study of the Methodist circuits of Belper, Derbyshire' [in the early nineteenth century], *Derbyshire Miscellany*, Vol. 17, Pt. 2, Autumn 2004, pp. 27-37.
- 40. MILDEN, Kayleigh: "Are you church or chapel?": perceptions of spatial and spiritual identity within Cornish Methodism' [in the twentieth century], *Cornish Studies*, second series, Vol. 12, 2004, pp. 144-65.
- 41. MOORE, Harold Ernest: Our providential way: Methodism its gospel and growth in Darlington, Lancaster: Scotforth Books, 2005, x + 101pp.
- 42. PROBERT, John Charles Cripps: 'The direction of Cornish Methodist studies', *Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association*, Vol. 10, No. 3, 2005, pp. 111-19.
- 43. SHAW, Thomas: A Methodist guide to Cornwall, second revised edition, edited by Colin Charles Short, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 2005, v + 73pp.
- 44. SHORNEY, David: 'The Bible Christians in Kent' [part 2], Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 71, Spring 2005, pp. 5-11.
- 45. STACEY, David: 'The provision of leisure by religious voluntary organisations in Nottingham from the 1890s to 1950s: adaptation and intentions, commercialism and competition' [with special reference to Sherwood Wesleyan Methodist Church], *Transactions of the Thoroton Society of Nottinghamshire*, Vol. 108, 2004, pp. 143-57.
- 46. WOLFFE, John: *The religious census of 1851 in Yorkshire*, Borthwick Paper, No. 108, York: Borthwick Institute, University of York, 2005, [4] + 33pp.
- 47. WRIGHT, Alan: Faith & fellowship at Fellside: journey to jubilee, 1980-2005, edited by Alan Wright, Newcastle upon Tyne: Hickory Tree Press, 2005, vi + 52pp.

See also Nos. 6-7, 14-15, 25, 65, 67, 72, 167, 177, 180, 182, 199, 202-7, 209, 211, 214, 237.

LOCAL HISTORIES: IRELAND

48. Ó CONCUBHAIR, Pádraig: A remote outpost: the story of the Methodist society in Tarbert, County Kerry, 1820-1960, [Lenamore: the author], 2005, 96pp.

See also Nos. 3, 12, 18, 85, 89-90, 94, 171, 194, 222.

LOCAL HISTORIES: WALES

49. WESLEYAN METHODIST CHURCH.-Cardiff Circuit: The historic roll for Wales: Cardiff (Glamorgan) Circuit, containing the names of those who contributed to the Wesleyan Methodist Twentieth Century Fund, 1898-1904, volume 17 (part 2), [Cardiff]: Glamorgan Family History Society, 2004, 2 vol., 103pp.

See also Nos. 2, 10, 82, 84, 118, 153, 178, 180-1.

LOCAL HISTORIES: SCOTLAND

See Nos. 17, 180.

BIOGRAPHIES: COLLECTIVE

- 50. SHENTON, Tim: Forgotten heroes of revival: great men of the 18th century evangelical awakening [George Thomson, James Rouquet, Jonathan Scott, David Simpson, and Thomas Pentycross], Leominster: Day One Publications, 2004, 197pp.
- 51. VICKERS, John Ashley: 'A place in the hall of fame' [Methodists in the Oxford dictionary of national biography], Methodist Recorder, Issue 7676, 3 February 2005, pp. 16-17.

See also Nos. 5, 49, 66, 98, 116, 167-8, 186.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

- 52. ASTON, Nigel: 'John Wesley and the social elite of Georgian Britain', Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 123-36.
- 53. BEVINS, Winfield H.: *Rediscovering John Wesley*, Cleveland: Pathway Press, 2004, 199pp.
- 54. BRAEKMAN, Émile Michel: 'Naissance de John Wesley', Bulletin-Chronique de la Société Royale d'Histoire du Protestantisme Belge, No. 37, September 2003, pp. 13-18.
- 55. BURTON, Vicki Tolar: "Something for the people to read": John Wesley's book inventory (1791), Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 227-49.

- COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'John Wesley, 1703-1791', Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland, Vol. 11, 2005-06, pp. 28-33.
- 57. COTTRET, Bernard: Histoire de la Réforme protestante: Luther, Calvin, Wesley XVIe-XVIIIe siècle, [Paris]: Perrin, 2000, 398pp.
- 58. COTTRET, Bernard: 'Noms de lieux: Ignace de Loyola, Jean Calvin, John Wesley', Études Théologiques et Religieuses, Vol. 80, No. 3, 2005, pp. 375-83.
- 59. DECONINCK-BROSSARD, Françoise and VAN NOPPEN, Jean-Pierre: "The specificities of John Wesley's language', *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 251-67.
- 60. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'John Wesley and John Fletcher', Wesley Historical Society Shropshire Branch Bulletin, 2004, pp. 1-17.
- 61. GREGORY, Jeremy: 'Wesley's tercentenary and the state of Wesley studies', *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 17-29.
- 62. HEMPTON, David Neil: 'John Wesley (1703-1791)', The pietist theologians: an introduction to theology in the seventeenth and eighteenth centuries, edited by Carter Lindberg, Malden, MA: Blackwell Publishing, 2005, pp. 256-71.
- 63. MARTIN, Julia Margaret: 'Self and subject in eighteenth century diaries' [including John Wesley's Georgia journals, 1735-38 and Hannah Ball's diary, 1766-92], University of New South Wales Ph.D. thesis, 2002, iv + 230pp.
- 64. RACK, Henry Denman: 'Wesley portrayed: character and criticism in some early biographies' [to 1831], *Methodist History*, Vol. XLIII, No. 2, January 2005, pp. 90-114.
- 65. RACK, Henry Denman: 'The Wesleys and Manchester' [including the influence of the Non-jurors], *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 8, 2002, pp. 6-23.
- 66. RIVERS, Isabel: 'John Wesley and religious biography' [a survey of published collections of religious lives made by Dissenters, Methodists and Evangelicals from the late seventeenth to the early nineteenth centuries], Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 209-26.

- 67. RODELL, Jonathan: "The best house by far in the town": John Wesley's personal circuit' [in and around Bedfordshire], *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 111-22.
- 68. ROGAL, Samuel J.: 'John Wesley's excursions into beauty and taste', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 58, No. 2, Fall 2003, pp. 25-36.
- 69. VAN NOPPEN, Jean-Pierre: 'Geboeid door ... John Wesley', *Soteria: Kwartaalblad voor Evangelische Theologische Bezinning*, Vol. 20, No. 4, December 2003, pp. 23-31.
- 70. VAN NOPPEN, Jean-Pierre: 'Le réveil des mots: lire Wesley avec l'ordinateur et le coeur', *Analecta Bruxelliensia*, Vol. 9, 2004, pp. 5-16 and *Théographies: une collection d'essais et de textes* [by Jean-Pierre van Noppen], Bruxelles: the author, 2004, pp. 59-65.
- 71. VICKERS, John Ashley: 'Indexing Wesley's journal and diaries', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 55, Pt. 2, May 2005, pp. 64-9.
- 72. VIRGOE, Norma: 'The Whitehead controversy: a provincial view' [two Norfolk letters on the dispute surrounding John Whitehead's biography of John Wesley], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 55, Pt. 2, May 2005, pp. 53-63.
- 73. WALLACE, Charles Isaac: 'Eating and drinking with John Wesley: the logic of his practice', *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 137-55.

See also Nos. 4, 19-21, 29, 97-114, 117-18, 121-7, 129-30, 132-4, 136-9, 141-5, 147-52, 158, 160-4, 166, 183, 189-90, 195-8, 201, 203, 208, 210, 216, 218-20, 224, 231-6.

BIOGRAPHIES: CONTEMPORARIES OF THE WESLEYS

- 74. COLLINS, Vicki Tolar: 'Account of the experience of Hester Ann Rogers: rhetorical functions of a Methodist mystic's journal', *The changing tradition: women in the history of rhetoric*, edited by Christine Mason Sutherland and Rebecca Jane Sutcliffe, Calgary: University of Calgary Press, 1999, pp. 109-18.
- 75. KNOWLES, George William Sudell: 'John William Fletcher (1729-1785)', Wesley Historical Society North Lancashire Branch Bulletin, No. 42, Summer 2005, pp. 9-24.

See also Nos. 16, 50, 60, 63, 72, 78-9, 116, 118, 129, 141, 167-9, 227-8, 231.

BIOGRAPHIES: NINETEENTH CENTURY

- 76. BAILEY, Ivor: 'Hugh Price Hughes and social Christianity', Flinders University M.Th. thesis, 1991, 106pp.
- 77. BENNETT, David Malcolm: *The general: William Booth volume 1: the evangelist* [covering the years 1829-65, including his Methodist ministry], [Longwood, FL]: Xulon Press, 2003, 382pp.
- 78. EAST, David J.: 'Lightly esteemed by men: the last years of one of Mr. Wesley's female preachers' [Sarah Mallet], Wesley Historical Society East Anglia District Journal, No. 95, 2003, pp. [1-6].
- 79. EAST, David J.: 'Women preachers in early Methodism' [with special reference to Sarah Mallet], Wesley Historical Society East Anglia District Journal, No. 103, Autumn 2005, pp. [1-11].
- 80. GROSSO, Diane Lee: 'Hugh Price Hughes: late Victorian Nonconformity and the kingdom of God', Florida Atlantic University M.A. thesis, 2004, iv + 180pp.
- 81. HAMMOND, Peter J.: 'James Flanagan: a remarkable career pipe maker, miner and evangelist', Heritage: the Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 6, No. 5, December 2005, pp. 16-22.
- 82. HUGHES, Glyn Tegai: 'John Bryan of Llanfyllin' [1770-1856], Montgomeryshire Collections, Vol. 92, 2004, pp. 89-105.
- 83. ROTHERY, Keith: 'William Booth: his life in the New Connexion before the Salvation Army', *Heritage: the Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 7, No. 1, July 2005, pp. 4-21.
- 84. WILLIAMS, David: 'Welsh Wesleyan Methodism and Edward Jones, Bathafarn', *Hel Achau: Journal of the Clwyd Family History Society*, No. 80, April 2004, pp. 30-6.
- 85. WOLFE, Rachel Wood: *The diaries of Rachel Wood Wolfe of Snugville, Skibbereen, County Cork, 1888, 1911 (review) and 1912*, edited and annotated by Jasper Ungoed-Thomas, Cheltenham: privately published, 2005, 48pp.
- See also Nos. 13, 17-18, 34, 115, 119-20, 153, 179, 191-2, 202, 221-2, 237.

BIOGRAPHIES: TWENTIETH CENTURY

- 86. BAYLEY, Peter: *Pits, parachutes and pulpits: reminiscences from a wheelchair* [autobiography of a Methodist minister], Leek: Three Counties Publishing, 2005, 333pp.
- 87. BLANKS, Doreen: *Real life, real God* [autobiography of a Methodist local preacher], Garstang: Malachi Press, 2004, vi + 154pp.
- 88. BOWERS, Allan John: Life from a new angle: a journey of faith [autobiography of a Methodist minister], [Exeter]: Alpha Publishing, 2005, xiv + 178pp.
- 89. COOKE, William Dennis Davison: *Peacemaker: the life and work of Eric Gallagher*, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 2005, xi + 318pp.
- 90. FERGUSON, George: Ballineen to Belfast: the life of Rev. Dr. W. L. Northridge, Dublin: Pericles Publications, 2004, ix + 85pp.
- 91. GRAINGER, Herbert Searle: *An apothecary's tale* [autobiography], Hoddesdon: Noble Books, 2003, 287pp.
- 92. HUNTER, Denis: While the light lingers: a lifetime in Salvation Army mission [autobiographical notes, including a study of the life and teaching of Revd. Dr. William Edwin Robert Sangster], London: the author, 2005, [6] + xiv + 335pp.
- 93. LAZELL, David: Harry Heap's joyful news: the inspirational life of William Harry Heap, Methodist minister and communicator, East Leake: the author, 2005, 63pp.
- 94. LUDLOW, Richard Nelson: 'Partners in pioneering: Ludlow's memoirs' [as a Methodist minister in Britain and Nigeria], [edited by] Tony Ludlow, 2001, 226pp., http://www.tonyludlow.net/rnlpdf/rnlbook.pdf
- 95. RICHARDSON, Keith: Gosh! You look just like me: the story of an adopted son's search for his birth mother [and autobiography of a Methodist minister], Buxton: Church in the Market Place Publications, 2004, [4] + 98pp.
- 96. WILLIMAN, Herbert: *The reminiscences of Herbert Williman, 1856-1950*, edited and annotated by David Lawrence, revised [edition], Sprowston: the editor, 2005, 54pp.

See also Nos. 149, 173-4, 187-8, 193, 225-6.

THEOLOGY

- 97. ABRAHAM, William James: 'The end of Wesleyan theology' [John Wesley viewed as a spiritual father in God rather than as a theologian], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 40, No. 1, Spring 2005, pp. 7-25.
- 98. BELL, Richard J.: "Our people die well": deathbed scenes in John Wesley's *Arminian Magazine*' [from 1780 to 1791], *Mortality*, Vol. 10, No. 3, August 2005, pp. 210-23.
- BEVINS, Winfield H.: 'Pneumatology in John Wesley's theological method', Asbury Theological Journal, Vol. 58, No. 2, Fall 2003, pp. 101-13.
- BRENDLINGER, Irv A.: 'Transformative dimensions within Wesley's understanding of Christian perfection', Asbury Theological Journal, Vol. 59, Nos. 1-2, Spring-Fall 2004, pp. 117-26.
- 101. BROOKS, Gennifer Benjamin: 'An ecclesial homiletic: the "pure word of God" on holy living in the sermons of John Wesley', Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 2005, ix + 325pp.
- 102. BULLEN, Donald Alfred: 'John Wesley: a man of one book? A critical examination of the influences that fashioned Wesley's interpretation of the Bible', University of Liverpool Ph.D. thesis, 2004, vii + 258pp.
- CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: 'John Wesley and the legacy of Methodist theology' [in North America], Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 405-20.
- 104. CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: 'The shape of Wesleyan thought: the question of John Wesley's "essential" Christian doctrines', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 59, Nos. 1-2, Spring-Fall 2004, pp. 27-48.
- 105. CHRISTIAN, Charles W.: 'John Wesley's anthropology: traditional and innovative elements', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 59, Nos. 1-2, Spring-Fall 2004, pp. 139-49.
- 106. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: 'The promise of John Wesley's theology for the 21st century: a dialogical exchange' [six areas of key difference with Randy Maddox in the interpretation of Wesley's theology], *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 59, Nos. 1-2, Spring-Fall 2004, pp. 171-80.
- 107. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: 'Real Christianity as the integrating theme in Wesley's soteriology: a critique of a modern myth' [John Wesley's teaching on 'the faith of a servant', assurance and real Christianity –

- reprinted from Asbury Theological Journal, Vol. 51, No. 2, Fall 1996], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 40, No. 2, Fall 2005, pp. 52-87.
- COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: 'Rethinking the systematic nature of John Wesley's theology', Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 309-30.
- 109. CRACKNELL, Kenneth Robert: Resisting the tyranny of Genesis three: Frederick Denison Maurice, John and Charles Wesley, and a eucharist of creation, Penryn: Methodist Sacramental Fellowship, [2005], 19pp.
- 110. EDGAR, Stephen: 'John Wesley's Predestination calmly considered' [1753], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland, Vol. 11, 2005-06, pp. 3-14.
- 111. ELLINGSEN, Mark: 'Wesley as contextual theologian: a new paradigm for overcoming tensions in the Wesleyan/Holiness heritage', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 59, Nos. 1-2, Spring-Fall 2004, pp. 77-88.
- 112. FELLEMAN, Laura Bartels: 'The evidence of things not seen: John Wesley's use of natural philosophy', Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 2004, vi + 170pp.
- 113. GUTENSON, Chuck: 'Theological method for a man of one book' [the deployment of scripture in John Wesley's theology], *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 59, Nos. 1-2, Spring-Fall 2004, pp. 49-61.
- 114. GUYETTE, Fred: 'Jesus as prophet, priest and king: John Wesley and the renewal of an ancient tradition', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 40, No. 2, Fall 2005, pp. 88-101.
- 115. HAMILTON, Barry Wade: 'The "eternal sonship" controversy in early British Methodism' [with special reference to Adam Clarke and Richard Watson], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 40, No. 2, Fall 2005, pp. 220-38.
- 116. HINDMARSH, Douglas Bruce: The evangelical conversion narrative: spiritual autobiography in early modern England, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005, xiii + 384pp.
- 117. HINDMARSH, Douglas Bruce: 'The reception of Jonathan Edwards by early evangelicals in England' [including John Wesley], Jonathan Edwards at home and abroad: historical memories, cultural movements, global horizons, edited by David William Kling and Douglas Allen Sweeney, Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 2003, pp. 201-21.

- 118. JONES, David Ceri: "The Lord did give me a particular honour to make [me] a peacemaker": Howel Harris, John Wesley and Methodist infighting, 1739-1750', *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 73-98.
- 119. LARSEN, Timothy: 'The appeal of Victorian apologetics: Thomas Cooper and the case for Christian orthodoxy' [reprinted from Journal of Victorian Culture, Vol. 5, No. 2, Autumn 2000], Contested Christianity: the political and social contexts of Victorian theology [collected essays of Timothy Larsen], Waco: Baylor University Press, 2004, pp. 113-30, 213-17.
- 120. LARSEN, Timothy: 'Biblical criticism and anti-Christian rhetoric: Joseph Barker and the case against the Bible' [reprinted from Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 82, No. 1, Spring 2000], Contested Christianity: the political and social contexts of Victorian theology [collected essays of Timothy Larsen], Waco: Baylor University Press, 2004, pp. 79-95, 208-11.
- 121. LONG, Duane Stephen: John Wesley's moral theology: the quest for God and goodness, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 2005, xx + 257pp.
- 122. McGONIGLE, Herbert Boyd: John Wesley's Arminian theology: an introduction, second edition, Shearsby: Wesley Fellowship, 2005, 40pp.
- MADDOX, Randy Lynn: "Celebrating the whole Wesley": a legacy for contemporary Wesleyans' [John Wesley's holistic approach to salvation], Methodist History, Vol. XLIII, No. 2, January 2005, pp. 74-89.
- 124. MEALEY, Mark T.: 'Tilting at windmills: John Wesley's reading of John Locke's epistemology', *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 331-46.
- 125. MICHELETTI, Mario: 'John Wesley, la "religione del cuore" e la "perfezione cristiana", *Protestantesimo*, Vol. 59, No. 4, 2004, pp. 314-21.
- 126. NOBLE, Thomas A.: 'East and West in the theology of John Wesley', Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 359-72.
- 127. OH, Kyoung-Soo: 'A comparative study on the idea of salvation: Wang Yang-Ming and John Wesley', Flinders University Ph.D. thesis, 2004, xi + 315pp.
- 128. RANDALL, Ian M.: What a friend we have in Jesus: the evangelical tradition [of theology], London: Darton, Longman & Todd, 2005, 230pp.

- 129. SCHLUCHTER, Antoine: 'George Whitefield et John Wesley: une controverse sur l'évangélisation', Faculté Libre de Théologie Réformée d'Aix-en-Provence mémoire de maîtrise, 1984, 2 vol.
- 130. SHEPHERD, Victor Allan: 'John Wesley' [and Romans], Reading Romans through the centuries: from the Early Church to Karl Barth, [edited by] Jeffrey Philip Greenman and Timothy Larsen, Grand Rapids: Brazos Press, 2005, pp. 149-68.
- 131. SHIER-JONES, Angela: A work in progress: Methodists doing theology [since 1932, as reflected in Methodist Church Conference agendas and reports, service books and hymn books], Peterborough: Epworth Press, 2005, ix + 287pp.
- 132. SMITH, James Warren: 'John Wesley's growth in grace and Gregory of Nyssa's epectasy: a conversation in dynamic perfection', *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 347-57.
- 133. SPAULDING, Henry Walter: 'Practicing holiness: a consideration of action in the thought of John Wesley', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 40, No. 1, Spring 2005, pp. 110-37.
- 134. THOMAS, Howe Octavius: 'Whenceforth Wesley: John Wesley's theology from then to now', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLIII, No. 4, July 2005, pp. 258-72.
- 135. VANN, Richard T.: 'Watching and praying: personality transformation in eighteenth century British Methodism', *Journal of the American Psychoanalytic Association*, Vol. 53, No. 4, Fall 2005, pp. 1375-81.
- 136. VOGT, Peter: "No inherent perfection in this life": Count Zinzendorf's theological opposition to John Wesley's concept of sanctification', *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 297-307.
- 137. WARD, William Reginald: 'John Wesley and his evangelical past' [with special reference to European theological influences on him], *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 59, Nos. 1-2, Spring-Fall 2004, pp. 5-16.
- 138. WEBSTER, Robert Joseph: 'Seeing salvation: the place of dreams and visions in John Wesley's Arminian Magazine', Signs, wonders, miracles: representations of divine power in the life of the Church papers read at the 2003 summer meeting and the 2004 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Kate Cooper and Jeremy Gregory, Studies in Church History, Vol. 41, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 2005, pp. 376-88.

- 139. WEBSTER, Robert Joseph: "Those distracting terrors of the enemy": demonic possession and exorcism in the thought of John Wesley', Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 373-85.
- 140. WELLINGS, Martin: Evangelicals in Methodism: mainstream, marginal or misunderstood?, Ilkeston: Moorley's Print & Publishing on behalf of Headway, 2005, 38pp.
- 141. WOOD, Laurence Willard: 'John Fletcher's influence on John Wesley's theology', *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 387-404.
- 142. YRIGOYEN, Charles: Praising the God of grace: the theology of Charles Wesley's hymns, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2005, xiv + 110pp.

See also Nos. 19-20, 41, 53, 62, 65, 69-70, 80, 126, 143, 145, 150, 159, 162, 198, 201, 217, 235-6.

SACRAMENTS

- 143. KINDELBERGER, Roy D.: 'The Lord's Supper in the theology of John Wesley, Charles Finney and Stanley Horton: a Wesleyan, Holiness and classical Pentecostal perspective', Dallas Theological Seminary Th.M. thesis, 2005, 96pp.
- 144. STEVICK, Daniel B.: The altar's fire: Charles Wesley's 'Hymns on the Lord's Supper', 1745 introduction and comment, Peterborough: Epworth Press, 2004, xix + 276pp.

See also No. 109.

LITURGY, WORSHIP AND MEANS OF GRACE

- 145. BLEVINS, Dean Gray: "On earth as (if) it is in heaven": practicing a liturgical eschatology' [with special reference to John Wesley], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 40, No. 1, Spring 2005, pp. 69-92.
- 146. TRIPP, David Howard: 'The funeral rite in the British Methodist Churches' [historical and contemporary perspectives], *Studia Liturgica*, Vol. 35, No. 2, 2005, pp. 158-91.

See also Nos. 73, 131.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 147. DALE, James: 'Charles Wesley and the line of piety: antecedents of the hymns in English devotional verse' [with special reference to George Herbert and Elizabeth Rowe], *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 8, 2002, pp. 55-64.
- 148. HALEY, John M.: 'A little body of experimental and practical divinity': hymns in the Wesleyan-Arminian tradition [with special reference to John and Charles Wesley], Shearsby: Wesley Fellowship, 2005, 27pp.
- 149. HARRIS, Maureen Elizabeth: 'Fred Pratt Green: a latter-day Charles Wesley?' [the hymns of Pratt Green and Wesley compared and contrasted], *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 8, 2002, pp. 41-54.
- 150. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'John Wesley: editor-poet-priest' [his manuscript annotations of Charles Wesley's Short hymns on select passages of the holy scriptures, 1762], Methodist History, Vol. XLIII, No. 2, January 2005, pp. 131-59.
- 151. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Wesleyan hymns: the icons of the Wesleyan tradition' [Charles Wesley's poetry as verbal icons in relation to the graphic icons of Orthodoxy], *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 8, 2002, pp. 24-40.
- 152. McLAMORE, Laura Alyson: "By the will and order of providence": the Wesley family concerts, 1779-1787' [mounted by Charles and Samuel, the sons of Charles Wesley], *Royal Musical Association Research Chronicle*, Vol. 37, 2004, pp. 71-220.
- 153. MORGANS, Delyth: 'D. Emlyn Evans a chaniadaeth y cysegr' [musical editor of the 1904 Welsh Wesleyan hymnbook], *Y Traethodydd*, Vol. 160, 2005, pp. 95-109.
- 154. PRATT, Andrew Edward: O for a thousand tongues: the 1933 Methodist hymn book in context, Peterborough: Epworth Press, 2004, xii + 300pp.
- 155. SHORT, Colin Charles: 'Nineteenth-century Methodist hymn books: three differing streams', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 55, Pt. 2, May 2005, pp. 69-73.
- 156. SWARBRICK, John: Jesus the soul of musick is: music and the Methodists, Penryn: Methodist Sacramental Fellowship, 2003, 21pp.
- 157. THORNE, Roger Frank Sidney: 'The first Bible Christian hymn book' [1820], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 55, Pt. 1, February 2005, pp. 13-16.

- 158. VAN NOPPEN, Jean-Pierre: 'Hymns as literature, language and discourse: Wesleyan hymns as a case example', *The Hymn*, Vol. 56, No. 3, Summer 2005, pp. 22-30.
- 159. VAN NOPPEN, Jean-Pierre: 'Wesleyan hymns (1735-1820)', *The literary encyclopedia*, http://www.litencyc.com/php/stopics.php?rec =true&uid=1644, 7 December 2005.
- 160. VOGT, Eric William: 'John Wesley's Sephardic portion: Psalm 63' [Wesley's English verse translation of a Sephardic Spanish verse translation of the psalm], Methodist History, Vol. XLIII, No. 4, July 2005, pp. 286-96.
- 161. WAGNER, Paul S.: 'John Wesley and the German pietist heritage: the development of hymnody', Trinity College, University of Toronto Ph.D. thesis, 2003, iv + 395pp.
- 162. WATSON, John Richard: 'Pitying tenderness and tenderest pity: the hymns of Charles Wesley and the writings of St. Luke', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 32, No. 3, July 2005, pp. 33-8.

See also Nos. 103, 131, 142, 144, 201.

CHURCH POLITY

163. TUMBLIN, Thomas Frederick: 'Wesley's methods: an organizational analysis', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 59, Nos. 1-2, Spring-Fall 2004, pp. 181-9.

CLASS MEETINGS AND MEMBERSHIP

164. BUDD, Clair Allen and FREEMAN, Ronald Wayne: 'John Wesley meets Malcolm Knowles: was the class meeting andragogical?' [Wesley's provision for adults as learners in the class meeting], Christian Education Journal, Series 3, Vol. 1, No. 3, Fall 2004, pp. 63-79.

CONFERENCE

See No. 131.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

- 165. LENTON, John Herriott: 'The education of John Wesley's preachers', Vital piety and learning: Methodism and education papers given at the 2002 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by John Herriott Lenton, Oxford: Applied Theology Press for the Society, 2005, pp. 25-37.
- 166. LENTON, John Herriott: 'John Wesley and the travelling preachers', Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 99-110.
- LENTON, John Herriott: 'Wesley's preachers and Cumbria', Wesley
 Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 55, Spring 2005, pp. 2 16.
- 168. LENTON, John Herriott: 'Wesley's preachers, 1740-1791', http://www.gcah.org/WesleyPreachers/WesPreachersIntro.htm
- 169. LENTON, John Herriott: 'Who were Wesley's own preachers?', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLIII, No. 3, April 2005, pp. 227-38.
- 170. LLOYD, Jennifer Mary: 'Women preachers in the Bible Christian connexion', *Albion*, Vol. 36, No. 3, Fall 2004, pp. 451-81.
- 171. McGUFFIN, Samuel John: 'The itinerancy and stationing' [in the Methodist Church in Ireland during the second half of the twentieth century], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland, Vol. 11, 2005-06, pp. 38-47.

See also Nos. 6, 215.

LAY MINISTRY

- 172. DOLAN, John Austin: 'The voluntary ministry of the Independent Methodists', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 55, Pt. 2, May 2005, pp. 29-43.
- 173. HARGREAVES, John Andrew: 'A warmed heart and a disciplined mind perfectly joined': Sister Dorothy Hincksman Farrar (1899-1987) and the evolution of women's ministry in Methodism, Buxton: Church in the Market Place Publications, 2005, [2] + 42pp.
- 174. HARGREAVES, John Andrew: "A warmed heart and a disciplined mind perfectly joined": Sister Dorothy Hincksman Farrar (1899-1987) and the evolution of women's ministry in Methodism', *Transactions of the Halifax Antiquarian Society*, New Series, Vol. 13, 2005, pp. 109-40.

- 175. LLOYD, Gareth: 'Repression and resistance: Wesleyan female public ministry in the generation after 1791', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 55, Pt. 3, October 2005, pp. 101-14.
- 176. SCHUTH, Veronica M.: 'Leadership roles for women in the eighteenth century Methodist revival, and in particular female preaching', University of Tasmania M.Hum. thesis, 1995, viii + 46 + xxivpp.

See also Nos. 31, 78-9, 170, 217.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

- 177. BURTON, Lewis: 'Terrain, architectural style and theology: chapel design in Pennine hill villages' [with special reference to Methodist chapels built in the Calder Valley during the later nineteenth century], *Rural Theology*, Vol. 3, Pt. 2, 2005, pp. 113-22.
- 178. GREGOR, Gary: 'Gower's Nonconformist chapels in 1851 and in 2001', *Gower*, Vol. 55, 2004, pp. 60-9.
- 179. McMURRAY, Nigel: 'Clement Heaton and Clement John Heaton: stained glass artists', Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 72, Autumn 2005, pp. 11-18.
- 180. METHODIST CHURCH.-Archives and History Committee: Methodist Heritage: Methodist heritage, 2005: information for visitors on historical Methodist places and events, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 2005, 39pp.
- 181. OWEN, David Huw: Capeli Cymru, Talybont: Y Lolfa, 2005, 215pp.
- 182. WILLIAMS, Ned: *Black Country chapels* [in old photographs], Stroud: Sutton Publishing, 2004, 144pp.

See also Nos. 5, 9, 43.

HOME MISSIONS

- 183. PASQUARELLO, Michael: 'Evangelizing England: the importance of the book of homilies for the popular preaching of Hugh Latimer & John Wesley', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 59, Nos. 1-2, Spring-Fall 2004, pp. 151-9.
- 184. SNAPE, Michael Francis: The redcoat and religion: the forgotten history of the British soldier from the age of Marlborough to the eve of the First World War, London: Routledge, 2005, x + 319pp.

See also Nos. 13, 77, 81, 83, 93, 117.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

185. PORTER, Andrew: Religion versus empire? British Protestant missionaries and overseas expansion, 1700-1914 [including the Wesleyan Methodist Missionary Society], Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2004, xviii + 373pp.

See also Nos. 16, 23-4, 30, 63, 94.

POLITICAL IMPACT

- 186. BEBBINGTON, David William: 'The Free Church M.P.s of the 1906 parliament', *Parliamentary History*, Vol. 24, Pt. 1, 2005, pp. 136-50.
- 187. CORFIELD, Penelope Jane: 'Christopher Hill: Marxism and Methodism', *The Historian*, No. 87, Autumn 2005, pp. 21-3.
- 188. CORFIELD, Penelope Jane: "We are all one in the eyes of the Lord": Christopher Hill and the historical meanings of radical religion' [including his transition from Methodism to Marxism], *History Workshop Journal*, No. 58, Autumn 2004, pp. 111-27.
- 189. HYNSON, Leon Orville: 'From revolution to revolution' [the Glorious Revolution, the American Revolution and John Wesley's political thought], *Methodist History*, Vol. XLIII, No. 4, July 2005, pp. 245-57.
- 190. JENNINGS, Theodore Wesley: 'Wesley, the constitution and secular humanism' [John Wesley's views on religion and politics and their application to the United States constitution], *Quarterly Review: a Journal of Theological Resources for Ministry*, Vol. 25, No. 4, Winter 2005, pp. 396-406.
- LARSEN, Timothy: 'A Nonconformist conscience? Free Churchmen in parliament in nineteenth-century England' [with special reference to Wesleyan Methodists], *Parliamentary History*, Vol. 24, Pt. 1, 2005, pp. 107-19.
- 192. MANSFIELD, Nicholas: 'Edwards, George (Sir) (1850-1933)', Dictionary of labour biography, volume XII, edited by Keith Gildart and David Howell, Houndmills: Palgrave Macmillan, 2005, pp. 94-102.
- 193. MARTIN, Ross Murdoch: *The Lancashire giant: David Shackleton, labour leader and civil servant*, Liverpool: Liverpool University Press, 2000, xv + 222pp.
- 194. TAGGART, Norman Wilson: *Methodism and 'The troubles'* [in Northern Ireland since 1968], Belfast: Catalyst, 2005, 45pp.

- 195. TYSON, John Rodger: "We the people": John Wesley's critique of liberal democracy', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 40, No. 2, Fall 2005, pp. 102-22.
- 196. VAN NOPPEN, Jean-Pierre: 'Reading Wesley today: a discourse approach' [with special reference to the political impact of Methodism], ARC: the Journal of the Faculty of Religious Studies, McGill University, Vol. 32, 2004, pp. 211-31.

See also Nos. 80, 89.

SOCIAL WITNESS

- 197. CAREY, Brycchan: 'John Wesley's *Thoughts upon slavery* and the language of the heart', *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 269-84.
- 198. CHARALAMBAKIS, John E.: 'Wholeness in koinonia: a prelude in a Wesleyan quest for kingdom justice' [social justice in John Wesley, with special reference to the influence of the Early Church Fathers], *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 59, Nos. 1-2, Spring-Fall 2004, pp. 207-20.
- 199. FORTH, Anita D.: Edgworth to Crowthorn: the story of a Lancashire children's home, Staining: Landy Publishing, 2005, 96pp.
- LAWRENCE, Anna M.: "I thought I felt a sinful desire": the question of celibacy for eighteenth-century Methodists', Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 177-93.
- 201. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: 'Imprisonment and release in the works of the Wesleys', Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 71, Spring 2005, pp. 19-29.

See also Nos. 32, 38, 45, 76, 121.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

202. BINFIELD, John Clyde Goodfellow: "Having proved the past we need not fear the future": some sidelights on Wesleyan girls' education' [John Smith Simon and Wintersdorf, Southport], Vital piety and learning: Methodism and education – papers given at the 2002 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by John Herriott Lenton, Oxford: Applied Theology Press for the Society, 2005, pp. 122-42.

- 203. BISHOP, Michael: 'Wesley and his Kingswood schools', Vital piety and learning: Methodism and education papers given at the 2002 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by John Herriott Lenton, Oxford: Applied Theology Press for the Society, 2005, pp. 16-24.
- 204. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: 'Non-Wesleyan Methodist secondary education ventures', Vital piety and learning: Methodism and education papers given at the 2002 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by John Herriott Lenton, Oxford: Applied Theology Press for the Society, 2005, pp. 81-105.
- 205. HARGREAVES, John Andrew: 'Methodist attitudes to education and youth: Halifax, 1800-2000', Vital piety and learning: Methodism and education papers given at the 2002 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by John Herriott Lenton, Oxford: Applied Theology Press for the Society, 2005, pp. 50-65.
- 206. HULTON, Mary: 'The trials of school management: Smethwick, 1860-1932' [Wesleyan Methodist day school], Vital piety and learning: Methodism and education papers given at the 2002 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by John Herriott Lenton, Oxford: Applied Theology Press for the Society, 2005, pp. 106-21.
- 207. JALLAIS, Thérèse-Marie: 'Méthodisme et éducation à Sheffield: de la formation du chrétien à l'information du patriote' [in the eighteenth century], Éducations anglo-saxonnes, III, XVIIIe, XIXe, XXe siècles: actes du Colloque Histoire de l'Éducation dans les Pays de Langue Anglaise, Amiens, les 26 et 27 mars 1993, [Amiens]: Presses de la Faculté Cultures et Langues Étrangères et Recherches en Communication, Université de Picardie, 1997, pp. 21-32.
- 208. KLAN, Julian Stanley: "Knowledge and vital piety": John Wesley's ideas on education sources, theories and practice', University of Melbourne M.Ed. thesis, 1991, 62pp.
- 209. LUDLOW, Mary: 'Southlands: a moving story' [Southlands College, 1872-2002], Vital piety and learning: Methodism and education papers given at the 2002 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by John Herriott Lenton, Oxford: Applied Theology Press for the Society, 2005, pp. 155-77.
- 210. LYNCH, Elizabeth Kurtz: 'John Wesley's editorial hand in Susanna Annesley Wesley's 1732 "education" letter', *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 195-208.
- MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: 'Body, mind and spirit: Westminster's contribution to higher education, 1851-2001' [Westminster

- College], Vital piety and learning: Methodism and education papers given at the 2002 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by John Herriott Lenton, Oxford: Applied Theology Press for the Society, 2005, pp. 143-54.
- 212. METHODIST ASSOCIATION OF YOUTH CLUBS: *MAYC* 2k ... [history and reminiscences of the Association, 1945-2005], Lilian Quamina Reddie, editor, London: the Association, 2005, 21 + 23pp.
- 213. ROYLE, Edward: 'Methodism and education: a question of denominational image and identity?' [with special reference to Wesleyan Methodism in the nineteenth century], Vital piety and learning: Methodism and education papers given at the 2002 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by John Herriott Lenton, Oxford: Applied Theology Press for the Society, 2005, pp. 1-15.
- 214. SMITH, Christopher Hughes: 'The Sunday school movement and education' [with special reference to the Wesleyan Methodist Association in Selly Oak, Birmingham in the 1830s], Vital piety and learning: Methodism and education papers given at the 2002 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by John Herriott Lenton, Oxford: Applied Theology Press for the Society, 2005, pp. 38-49.
- 215. SMITH, John Thomas: 'The Wesleyan minister and the Wesleyan elementary school, 1837-1902', Vital piety and learning: Methodism and education papers given at the 2002 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by John Herriott Lenton, Oxford: Applied Theology Press for the Society, 2005, pp. 66-80.

See also Nos. 7, 55, 164-5.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

- 216. HIATT, R. Jeffrey: 'John Wesley & healing: developing a Wesleyan missiology', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 59, Nos. 1-2, Spring-Fall 2004, pp. 89-109.
- MACK, Phyllis: 'Does gender matter? Suffering and salvation in eighteenth-century Methodism', Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 157-76.
- 218. MAGEE, Reginald: 'Physick: in the style of John Wesley', ANZ Journal of Surgery, Vol. 75, No. 6, June 2005, pp. 489-92.

- 219. PICKERILL, Kenneth: 'Key factors in John Wesley's longevity: an application' [aspects of his personal regimen], *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 59, Nos. 1-2, Spring-Fall 2004, pp. 111-16.
- 220. PYE, Jonathan Howard: 'John Wesley's *Primitive physick*: "old women's nostrums" or evidence-based medicine?', *Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin*, No. 90, March 2005, pp. 1-18.
- 221. TOPHAM, Jonathan Richard: 'The Wesleyan-Methodist Magazine and religious monthlies in early nineteenth-century Britain' [with reference to their scientific content], Science in the nineteenth-century periodical: reading the magazine of nature, by Geoffrey Cantor, Gowan Dawson, Graeme Gooday, Richard Noakes, Sally Shuttleworth and Jonathan Richard Topham, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2004, pp. 67-90, 265-70.

See also Nos. 90-1, 112.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

- 222. BUCHANAN, Averill Joan: 'Recontextualising Mary Tighe', Queen's University Belfast Ph.D. thesis, 2004, vi + 176pp.
- 223. BUCHANAN, Averill Joan: 'A "religion of the heart": Methodism and Romantic literature', Queen's University Belfast M.A. thesis, 2000, iii + 48pp.
- 224. JOHNSON, Galen Kelly: 'Of bowels and bigotry: reading John Wesley's editions of John Bunyan's fictions' [The pilgrim's progress and The holy war], Archiv für das Studium der Neueren Sprachen und Literaturen, Vol. 242, No. 1, 2005, pp. 40-57.
- 225. McINTIRE, Carl Thomas: Herbert Butterfield: historian as dissenter, New Haven: Yale University Press, 2004, xxv + 499pp.
- 226. SEWELL, Keith C.: Herbert Butterfield and the interpretation of history, Houndmills: Palgrave Macmillan, 2005, xii + 280pp.

See also Nos. 18, 68, 179, 187-8.

LITERARY AND ARTISTIC REPRESENTATIONS

227. ANDERSON, Misty Gale: "Our purpose is the same": Whitefield, Foote and the theatricality of Methodism' [satirical attacks on Methodism in the 1760s, with special reference to Samuel Foote's *The Minor*, 1760], Studies in Eighteenth Century Culture, Vol. 34, 2005, pp. 125-49.

- 228. GORING, Paul: The rhetoric of sensibility in eighteenth-century culture [including literary opposition to Methodist enthusiasm in the writings of Thomas Green, Theophilus Evans, Oliver Goldsmith and Richard Graves], Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2005, xi + 222pp.
- 229. JUMEAU, Alain: 'Le dialogue entre l'anglicanisme, le méthodisme et l'humanisme dans *Adam Bede* de George Eliot', *Quand religions et confessions se regardent*, edited by Christiane d'Haussy, Paris: diffusé par Didier-Érudition, 1998, pp. 183-95.
- McINELLY, Brett Chan: 'Redeeming religion: Wesleyan and Calvinistic Methodism in *Humphry Clinker*' [by Tobias Smollett], *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 285-96.
- 231. RYAN, Donald Holt: 'The Edinburgh Wesley portraits', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 55, Pt. 1, February 2005, pp. 1-13.

See also No. 32.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 232. CARTER, David: 'The ecumenical Wesleys', *Ecumenical Trends*, Vol. 33, No. 2, February 2004, pp. 26-31.
- 233. GREGORY, Jeremy: "In the Church I will live and die": John Wesley, the Church of England and Methodism', *Religious identities in Britain*, 1660-1832, edited by William Gibson and Robert G. Ingram, Aldershot: Ashgate, 2005, pp. 147-78.
- 234. JACOB, W. M.: 'John Wesley and the Church of England, 1736-40', Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 85, Nos. 2-3, Summer-Autumn 2003, pp. 57-71.
- 235. LODAHL, Michael Eugene: 'To whom belong the covenants? Whitehead, Wesley and wildly diverse religious traditions', *Deep religious pluralism*, edited by David Ray Griffin, Louisville: Westminster John Knox Press, 2005, pp. 193-209.
- 236. RICHIE, Tony Lee: 'John Wesley and Mohammed: a contemporary inquiry concerning Islam', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 58, No. 2, Fall 2003, pp. 79-99.
- 237. SCHWARZ, Suzanne: 'An evangelical clergyman and missionary advocate: the career of the Reverend Melvill Horne, minister of Christ Church, Macclesfield' [between 1799 and 1811, including his

associations with Methodism], Transactions of the Historic Society of Lancashire and Cheshire, Vol. 153, 2004, pp. 1-31.

See also Nos. 89, 136, 151, 230.

CLIVE D. FIELD

Acknowledgements: As usual, the compiler is indebted to a number of individuals who have supplied copies or details of particular items. This year they comprise: Revd. Dr. Don Bullen, Dr. Dorothy Clayton, Dr. John Dolan, Bernard Kerr, Dr. Gareth Lloyd, Terry Muck, Alan Rose, Dr. Victor Shepherd, Professor Jean-Pierre Van Noppen, Norma Virgoe, and Revd. Dr. Martin Wellings. Continued thanks are due to Dr. Lionel Madden, who has again undertaken extensive research on Welsh publications specifically for this bibliography and who is responsible for many of the Welsh references; and to Revd. Robin Roddie for his invaluable bibliographies of Irish Methodist history (No. 3).

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE

THIRTY-THIRD EDITION 2006

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil., D.Litt., F.R.Hist.S. 35 Elvetham Road, Edgbaston, Birmingham B15 2LZ c.d.field@bham.ac.uk

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 2006

BIBLIOGRAPHIES

- 1. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 2005', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 55, Pt. 5 (Supplement), May 2006, pp. 209-35.
- 2. MADDEN, John Lionel: 'Cyhoeddiadau diweddar ar Fethodistiaeth Galfinaidd yng Nghymru, 2005/recent publications on Welsh Calvinistic Methodism, 2005', *Cylchgrawn Hanes*, Vol. 29/30, 2005/06, pp. 148-50.
- 3. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Bibliography of Irish Methodist historical literature, 2006', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 12, 2006-07, pp. 74-6.
- 4. TYSON, John Rodger: 'Charles Wesley bibliography', *Asbury Journal*, Vol. 61, No. 1, Spring 2006, pp. 64-6.

See also Nos. 143, 166.

GUIDES TO SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 5. CORNWALL RECORD OFFICE: Methodist registers held at Cornwall Record Office: Baptisms, burials & marriages, 1837-1900 [surname indexes], compiled by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, 20 vol., CD-ROM.
- 6. KISBY, Fiona: 'In hortis reginae: An introduction to the archives of Queenswood School', Recordkeeping, Winter 2006, pp. 20-3.
- 7. MADDEN, John Lionel: 'John Wesley's Methodists: Their confusing history and complicated records', *Cronicl Powys*, No. 67, April 2006, pp. 32-40.
- 8. MADDEN, John Lionel: Yr Eurgrawn (Wesleyaidd), 1809-1983: mynegai i ysgrifau am weinidogion [index to writings about ministers in the Welsh Wesleyan magazine], Aberystwyth: Yr Eglwys Fethodistaidd, Cymdeithas Hanes Talaith Cymru, 2006, 46pp.
- 9. MARSDEN, John: Something you should know about English Nonconformity, Manchester: Manchester & Lancashire Family History Society, 2006, 12pp.

- 10. ROBINSON, Peter: 'The life and mission of the Methodist Church as reflected in Lincolnshire circuit plans', *Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society*, Vol. 6, No. 7, April 2006, pp. 3-11.
- 11. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'A new home for the Irish Methodist archives', *Irish Archives*, Vol. 12, Winter 2005-06, pp. 60-2.
- 12. RUSTON, Alan Robert: *Nonconformity in Hertfordshire: A guide to sources for family and local historians*, Hertfordshire Family History Society Special Publication, No. 6, Barnet: the Society, 2005, 64pp.
- 13. WARD, Graham: Sources for researching Nonconformists in Northamptonshire, [Northampton]: Northamptonshire Family History Society, 2004, 43pp.

See also No. 76.

EDITIONS OF PRIMARY SOURCES

- 14. ALTARNUN: Altarnun, Lewannick & St. Cleer Methodist chapels: Altarnun, Bowithick, Crows Nest, Hockings House, Polyphant, St. Cleer & Trevadlock Cross chapels baptisms, 1846-1900, burials, 1851-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, CD-ROM.
- 15. AYLESBURY.-Aylesbury Primitive Methodist Circuit: *Aylesbury Primitive Methodist Circuit baptisms*, 1844-1905, Stoke Mandeville: Eureka Partnership, 2005, 54pp.
- 16. BARKER, Joseph: 'Letters to America: Joseph Barker in Betley, 1854', [edited and introduced by] Martin Crawford, *Staffordshire Studies*, Vol. 15, 2003-04, pp. 81-100.
- 17. BEBBINGTON, David William: Protestant Nonconformist texts, volume 3: The nineteenth century, edited by David William Bebbington with Kenneth Dix and Alan Robert Ruston, Aldershot: Ashgate, 2006, xix + 400pp.
- 18. BERKSHIRE: Berkshire Nonconformist meeting house registrations, 1689-1852, edited by Lisa Spurrier, Berkshire Record Society, Vols. 9-10, Reading: the Society, 2005, 2 vol., lxi + 186, [6] + 260pp.
- 19. BODMIN: Bodmin Wesleyan Circuit (Lostwithiel section) baptisms, 1881-1900; U. M. F. C. Circuit baptisms, 1861-1900; Fowey Chapel baptisms, 1838-1900; Mount Pleasant Chapel baptisms, 1839-1900; Polruan Chapel baptisms, 1883-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, CD-ROM.

- BODMIN.-Bodmin Bible Christian Circuit: Bodmin Bible Christian Circuit baptisms, 1837-1873 [and 1872-1900], transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, 2 vol., CD-ROM.
- 21. BODMIN.-Bodmin Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: *Bodmin Wesleyan Circuit baptisms*, 1837-1870 [and 1870-1900, with Fletchers Bridge Chapel baptisms, 1896-1900], transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, 2 vol., CD-ROM.
- BREAGE: Breage & Crowan Methodist chapels: Black Rock, Breage, Horsedowns, Nancegollan, Praze, Townshend & Trenwheal chapels – baptisms, 1845-1900, burials, 1892-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, CD-ROM.
- BUCKINGHAM.-Buckingham and Brackley Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Buckingham and Brackley Methodist Circuit: Buckinghamshire baptisms, 1804-1900, Stoke Mandeville: Eureka Partnership, 2003, 34pp.
- 24. BUCKINGHAM.-Buckingham and Brackley Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Buckingham and Brackley Methodist Circuit: Northamptonshire and Oxfordshire baptisms, 1804-1903 [and marriages, 1870-85 and burials, 1846-94], Stoke Mandeville: Eureka Partnership, 2004, 48pp.
- 25. BUXTON: *Buxton Non-conformist chapels* [registers, 1797-1905], Spondon: Ancestral Archives of Derbyshire, [2005], CD-ROM.
- CALLINGTON: Callington Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1843-1896; Calstock Chapel baptisms, 1846-1895; Venterdon Chapel baptisms, 1870-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, CD-ROM.
- 27. CALLINGTON.-Callington Bible Christian Circuit: Callington Bible Christian Circuit baptisms, 1863-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, CD-ROM.
- 28. CAMBORNE: Camborne chapels: North Parade Chapel baptisms, 1855-1900; Higher Kehelland Chapel baptisms, 1880-1900; Trelowarren St. Chapel baptisms, 1889-1900; Baripper Chapel baptisms, 1886-1900; Centenary Chapel burials, 1849-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, CD-ROM.
- CAMBORNE.-Camborne Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Camborne Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1837-1863 [and 1863-83, 1883-1900], transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, 3 vol., CD-ROM.

- CAMELFORD.-Camelford United Methodist Free Churches Circuit: Camelford United Methodist Circuit baptisms, 1863-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2002, CD-ROM.
- 31. CAMELFORD.-Camelford Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Camelford Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1837-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, CD-ROM.
- 32. CHIPPING NORTON.-Chipping Norton and Stow Primitive Methodist Circuit: Chipping Norton and Stow Primitive Methodist Circuit baptisms, 1863-1930, Stoke Mandeville: Eureka Partnership, 2005, 56pp.
- 33. FALMOUTH: Falmouth & Truro Primitive Methodist Circuit baptisms, 1854-1900; Falmouth & Penryn Bible Christian Circuit baptisms, 1881-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, CD-ROM.
- 34. FALMOUTH.-Falmouth Bible Christian Circuit: Falmouth Bible Christian Circuit baptisms, 1837-1862, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, CD-ROM.
- 35. FALMOUTH.-Falmouth, Camborne and Redruth Bible Christian Circuit: Falmouth, Camborne & Redruth Bible Christian Circuit baptisms, 1843-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, CD-ROM.
- 36. FALMOUTH.-Falmouth Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Falmouth Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1838-1852; Pikes Hill Chapel baptisms, 1871-1900, baptisms, 1889-1900 [and Falmouth Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1852-84], transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003-04, 2 vol., CD-ROM.
- 37. FLETCHER, Mary Bosanquet: 'Watchwords: The names of Christ' [discourses on a spiritual theme], transcribed by David Frudd, introduction by Gareth Lloyd, *Asbury Journal*, Vol. 61, No. 2, Fall 2006, pp. 5-94.
- 38. GUNNISLAKE: Gunnislake-Tavistock Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1845-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, CD-ROM.
- 39. GWENNAP: Gwennap Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1863-1881: Frogpool, Lanner Wesley, South Downs, Fore St. Redruth, Highway, St. Day chapels baptisms, 1840-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, CD-ROM.

- 40. HASTINGS, Selina, Countess of Huntingdon: In the midst of early Methodism: Lady Huntingdon and her correspondence, [edited by] John Rodger Tyson with Boyd Stanley Schlenther, Lanham: Scarecrow Press, 2006, xvi + 331pp.
- 41. HAYLE.-Hayle Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: *Hayle Wesleyan Circuit baptisms*, 1866-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2002, CD-ROM.
- 42. HELSTON.-Helston Bible Christian Circuit: *Helston Bible Christian Circuit baptisms*, 1838-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, CD-ROM.
- 43. HELSTON.-Helston Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: *Helston Wesleyan Circuit baptisms*, 1837-1860 [and 1860-74, 1874-1900], transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, 3 vol., CD-ROM.
- 44. HIGH PEAK: *High Peak Non-conformist chapels* [registers, 1789-1910], Spondon: Ancestral Archives of Derbyshire, [2005], CD-ROM.
- 45. HIGH WYCOMBE.-High Wycombe Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: *High Wycombe Wesleyan Methodist Circuit ... baptisms, 1792-1862* [and 1863-92, 1880-1919], Stoke Mandeville: Eureka Partnership, 2006, 3 vol., 62 + 60 + 59pp.
- 46. ILLOGAN: Illogan area chapels: Illogan Down, Illogan Highway, Pool, Vogue Beloth, Portreath, Carnkie, Porthtowan, Bridge chapels baptisms, 1839-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, CD-ROM.
- 47. KILKHAMPTON.-Kilkhampton Bible Christian Circuit: *Kilkhampton Bible Christian Circuit baptisms*, 1838-1863 [and 1860-95], transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, 2 vol., CD-ROM.
- 48. KILKHAMPTON.-Kilkhampton Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Kilkhampton Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1838-1861, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, CD-ROM.
- LAUNCESTON.-Launceston Bible Christian Circuit: Launceston Bible Christian Circuit baptisms, 1841-1862 [and 1862-1900], transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, 2 vol., CD-ROM.

- LAUNCESTON.-Launceston Bible Christian Circuit: Devon Section: Launceston Bible Christian Circuit (Devon section) baptisms, 1871-1900, burials, 1858-1900; U. M. F. C. baptisms, 1868-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, CD-ROM.
- LAUNCESTON.-Launceston Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Launceston Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1837-1865 [and 1865-1900; burials, 1819-80; and St. Thomas Wesleyan Chapel burials, 1842-92], transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2002, 2 vol., CD-ROM.
- LELANT: Lelant, Ludgvan & St. Erth chapels: Chyangwheal, Hayle Foundry, Ludgvan & St. Erth chapels – baptisms, 1855-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, CD-ROM.
- LINKINHORNE: Linkinhorne chapels: Rilla Mill Wesleyan Chapel baptisms, 1841-1900; Lanhargy Wesleyan Chapel baptisms, 1871-1900; Darley United Methodist Chapel baptisms, 1837-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, CD-ROM.
- 54. LISKEARD: Liskeard Primitive Methodist Circuit baptisms, 1856-1900; Greenbank Chapel baptisms, 1870-1900; Trenant Chapel burials, 1843-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, CD-ROM.
- LISKEARD.-Liskeard Bible Christian Circuit: Liskeard Bible Christian Circuit baptisms, 1837-1863 [and 1863-1900], transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, 2 vol., CD-ROM.
- LISKEARD.-Liskeard Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Liskeard Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1834-1858 [and 1858-1900], transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, 2 vol., CD-ROM.
- LOOE: Looe & Polperro: Looe Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1871-1900; Polperro Wesleyan Chapel baptisms, 1872-1889; Polperro United Methodist Chapel baptisms, 1837-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, CD-ROM.
- 58. LOOE.-Looe Bible Christian Circuit: Looe Bible Christian Circuit baptisms, 1848-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2002, CD-ROM.

- 59. MAIDENHEAD.-Maidenhead Primitive Methodist Circuit: *Maidenhead Primitive Methodist Circuit baptisms*, 1885-1930, Stoke Mandeville: Eureka Partnership, 2006, 16pp.
- MARAZION: Marazion Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1841-1900; Marazion Ebenezer Chapel baptisms, 1877-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, CD-ROM.
- 61. MEVAGISSEY.-Mevagissey Bible Christian Circuit: Mevagissey Bible Christian Circuit baptisms, 1838-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2002, CD-ROM.
- 62. MEVAGISSEY.-Mevagissey Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: *Mevagissey Wesleyan Circuit baptisms*, 1838-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2002, CD-ROM.
- 63. MICHAELSTOW.-Michaelstow Bible Christian Circuit: Michaelstow Bible Christian Circuit baptisms, 1837-1869; Camelford Wesleyan Chapel burials, 1805-1900 [and Michaelstow Bible Christian Circuit baptisms, 1869-1900], transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2002, 2 vol., CD-ROM.
- 64. NEWLYN EAST.-Newlyn East Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Newlyn East Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1838-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, CD-ROM.
- 65. NEWQUAY: Newquay & St. Columb area chapels: St. Columb, St. Dennis, St. Eval, Lane, Newquay, Mitchell & Rejerrah chapels baptisms, 1868-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, CD-ROM.
- NORTH HILL.-North Hill Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: North Hill Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1868-1900; North Hill Chapel baptisms, 1870-1900; Coads Green Chapel burials, 1828-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2002, CD-ROM.
- 67. PENRYN: Falmouth Wesleyan Circuit (Penryn section) baptisms, 1837-1900; Penryn Wesleyan Chapel marriages, 1893-1899, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2002, CD-ROM.
- 68. PENZANCE: Penzance area chapels: Newlyn Trinity Wesleyan Chapel baptisms, 1859-1879; Penzance U. M. F. C. Chapel baptisms, 1866-1900; St. Buryan Wesleyan Chapel baptisms, 1890-1900; St. Levan Wesleyan Chapel baptisms, 1875-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, CD-ROM.

- 69. PENZANCE: Penzance Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1837-1876; Tregavara Chapel baptisms, 1892-1900; Abbey St. Chapel baptisms, 1881-1900; St. Ives Chapel baptisms, 1860-1899; Madron Chapel baptisms, 1877-1900; Wesley Rock Chapel baptisms, 1849-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, CD-ROM.
- 70. PENZANCE.-Penzance Bible Christian Circuit: *Penzance Bible Christian Circuit baptisms*, 1839-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2002, CD-ROM.
- 71. PENZANCE.-Penzance Primitive Methodist Circuit: *Penzance Primitive Methodist Circuit baptisms*, 1844-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2002, CD-ROM.
- 72. PERRANWELL.-Perranwell Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: *Perranwell Wesleyan Circuit baptisms*, 1841-1875, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, CD-ROM.
- 73. PERRANZABULOE: Perranzabuloe Methodist chapels: Rose Chapel baptisms, 1848-1900; Bolingey Chapel baptisms, 1841-1890, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2002, CD-ROM.
- 74. PONSANOOTH: Gwennap Wesleyan Circuit (Ponsanooth section) baptisms, 1847-1900; Ponsanooth Chapel burials, 1846-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, CD-ROM.
- 75. PORTHLEVEN: Porthleven Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1879-1900; Edgecumbe Chapel baptisms, 1894-1900, burials, 1894-1900; Burhos Chapel baptisms, 1889-1896; Helston Chapel baptisms, 1863-1890, baptisms, 1897-1900; Penmarth Chapel baptisms, 1865-1900; Chynhale Chapel baptisms, 1880-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, CD-ROM.
- 76. PUBLIC RECORD OFFICE: Nonconformist registers for Cornwall held at the Public Record Office [baptisms by place and burials to 1837, with indexes], transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2000, 6 vol., 237 + 238 + 241 + 241 + 240 + 224pp.
- 77. REDRUTH.-Redruth Primitive Methodist Circuit: Redruth Primitive Methodist Circuit baptisms, 1843-1869 [and 1868-1900], transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, 2 vol., CD-ROM.

- 78. REDRUTH.-Redruth Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: *Redruth Wesleyan Circuit baptisms*, 1839-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, CD-ROM.
- 79. ST. AGNES.-St. Agnes Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: St. Agnes Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1837-1866 [and 1865-1900, with Blackwater Chapel baptisms, 1839-1900 and Mount Hawke Chapel baptisms, 1850-67], transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, 2 vol., CD-ROM.
- 80. ST. AUSTELL: St. Austell Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1837-1900; Stenalees section baptisms, 1893-1900; St. Ewe, Highlanes, Trelowth, Coombe, High Street, Foxhole, Mount Charles, St. Stephen, Greensplatt, Lanjeth, Trethurgy chapels, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, CD-ROM.
- 81. ST. AUSTELL.-St. Austell Bible Christian Circuit: St. Austell Bible Christian Circuit baptisms, 1839-1863 [and 1863-1900], transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, 2 vol., CD-ROM.
- 82. ST. AUSTELL.-St. Austell Primitive Methodist Circuit: St. Austell Primitive Methodist Circuit baptisms, 1827-1875 [and 1874-1900], transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, 2 vol., CD-ROM.
- 83. ST. COLUMB.-St. Columb Bible Christian Circuit: St. Columb Bible Christian Circuit baptisms, 1838-1874 [and 1874-1900], transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, 2 vol., CD-ROM.
- 84. ST. COLUMB.-St. Columb Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: St. Columb Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1839-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2002, CD-ROM.
- 85. ST. DAY.-St. Day Primitive Methodist Circuit: St. Day Primitive Methodist Circuit baptisms, 1857-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, CD-ROM.
- 86. ST. ERVAN.-St. Ervan Bible Christian Circuit: St. Ervan Bible Christian Circuit baptisms, 1838-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2002, CD-ROM.
- 87. ST. IVES.-St. Ives Primitive Methodist Circuit: St. Ives Primitive Methodist Circuit baptisms, 1832-1866 [and 1866-1900], transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2002, 2 vol., CD-ROM.

- 88. ST. IVES.-St. Ives Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: St. Ives Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1818-1866 [and 1865-1900], transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2002, 2 vol., CD-ROM.
- 89. ST. JUST.-St. Just Bible Christian Circuit: St. Just Bible Christian Circuit baptisms, 1860-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2002, CD-ROM.
- 90. ST. JUST IN PENWITH.-St. Just in Penwith Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: St. Just in Penwith Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1856-1869 [and 1869-88, 1888-1900; with Wesleyan Chapel burials, 1849-64, 1864-1900; and Trewellard Wesleyan Chapel baptisms, 1894-1900], transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2002, 3 vol., CD-ROM.
- 91. ST. KEVERNE.-St. Keverne Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: St. Keverne Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1874-1900: St. Keverne, Mawnan, Highlanes, Rosuick, Garras, Mawgan, Lizard, Mullion chapels, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, CD-ROM.
- 92. ST. MAWES.-St. Mawes Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: St. Mawes Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1838-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2002, CD-ROM.
- 93. SALTASH: Saltash Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1840-1900, burials, 1840-1841; Connon Chapel burials, 1871-1900; Widegates Chapel baptisms, 1874-1900; Duloe Chapel baptisms, 1877-1891, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, CD-ROM.
- 94. SCILLY ISLES: Scilly Isles Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1838-1900; Scilly Isles Bible Christian Circuit baptisms, 1840-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, CD-ROM.
- 95. SELL, Alan Philip Frederick: Protestant Nonconformist texts, volume 2: The eighteenth century, edited by Alan Philip Frederick Sell with David John Hall and Ian Sellers, Aldershot: Ashgate, 2006, xvii + 459pp.
- 96. STAINFORTH: Stainforth baptisms: Wesleyan Methodist, 1845-1929 and Primitive Methodist, 1920-1934, [transcribed by Margaret Frost], Doncaster: Doncaster & District Family History Society, 2005, 31pp.
- 97. STEPHEN, Leslie, LECKY, William Edward Hartpole and WILSON, Thomas Woodrow: Methodism through Victorian eyes: Leslie Stephen, W. E. H. Lecky and Woodrow Wilson [their published writings on John Wesley and eighteenth-century Methodism], edited by Samuel J. Rogal, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 2006, 2 vol., [8] + 627, [8] + 178pp.

- 98. STITHIANS: Stithians area chapels: Hendra Chapel baptisms, 1858-1900; Penmennor Chapel baptisms, 1865-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, CD-ROM.
- 99. TOWCESTER.-Towcester Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: *Towcester Methodist Circuit baptisms*, 1811-1919, Stoke Mandeville: Eureka Partnership, 2006, 62pp.
- 100. TRURO: Truro Bible Christian Circuit baptisms, 1838-1863; Ladock Wesleyan Chapel baptisms, 1867-1900; Castle Street M. N. C. Chapel baptisms, 1857-1900; Probus Wesleyan Chapel baptisms, 1837-1900; Chacewater Wesleyan Chapel baptisms, 1843-1900; Grampound Road Chapel baptisms, 1867-1900 [and Truro Bible Christian Circuit baptisms, 1863-1900], transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, 2 vol., CD-ROM.
- TRURO.-Truro Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Truro Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1837-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, CD-ROM.
- 102. TUCKINGMILL: Tuckingmill Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1839-1859; Bolenowe Chapel baptisms, 1893-1900; Roscroggan Chapel baptisms, 1880-1900; Troon Chapel baptisms, 1884-1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, CD-ROM.
- 103. WADEBRIDGE: Wadebridge area chapels: Wesleyan Circuit baptisms, 1883-1900; Wadebridge U. M. F. C. Chapel baptisms, 1865-1884; Port Isaac U. M. F. C. Chapel baptisms, 1868-1900; St. Wenn Chapel baptisms, 1890-1900; Padstow Wesleyan Chapel baptisms, 1853-1880, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, CD-ROM.
- 104. WALL: Hayle Wesleyan Circuit (Wall section) baptisms, 1862-1900; Wall Chapel marriages, 1867-1884, 1899-1900; Connor Downs Chapel baptisms, 1900, transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2003, CD-ROM.
- 105. WEEK ST. MARY.-Week St. Mary Bible Christian Circuit: Week St. Mary Bible Christian Circuit baptisms, 1838-1870 [and 1870-1900], transcribed by Sheila Townsend and Stephen Townsend, St. Austell: Shelkay, 2004, 2 vol., CD-ROM.
- 106. WESLEY, John: *Thoughts upon slavery*, London: Methodist Church Racial Justice Office, 2006, 32pp.
- 107. WESLEY, John: A timeless faith: John Wesley for the 21st century, edited by Stephen Gibson, Nappanee: Evangel Publishing House, 2006, 311pp.

108. WESLEY, John and WESLEY, Charles: John and Charles Wesley: Selected prayers, hymns and sermons, introduction by Frank Whaling, edited by Emilie Griffin, San Francisco: HarperSanFrancisco, 2004, xxv + 113pp.

See also Nos. 5, 159, 164-5, 203.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 109. HEMPTON, David Neil: 'Methodist growth in transatlantic perspective, ca. 1770-1850', Methodism and the shaping of American culture, edited by Nathan Orr Hatch and John Henry Wigger, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 2001, pp. 41-85.
- MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: 'Methodism, England', The encyclopedia of Protestantism, Hans Joachim Hillerbrand, editor, New York: Routledge, 2004, Vol. 3, pp. 1212-1215.
- 111. PATE, Deborah: 'Distinctive characteristics of working-class evangelicalism' [in the early nineteenth century, with special reference to Primitive Methodism], Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 74, Autumn 2006, pp. 12-26.
- 112. SAMUEL, Calvin T.: 'More Wesleyan than Methodists? An exploration of the Wesleyan Holiness Church in Britain', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 33, No. 1, January 2006, pp. 40-9.
- 113. TRIPP, David Howard: 'Methodism: One people in all the world?' [review article of David Neil Hempton, *Methodism: Empire of the spirit* (2005) and Kenneth Cracknell and Susan White, *An introduction to world Methodism* (2005)], *Ecclesiology*, Vol. 2, No. 3, 2006, pp. 357-63.
- 114. WACKER, Grant: 'The Methodist story: Music, missions and middle-class life' [review article of David Neil Hempton, *Methodism: Empire of the spirit* (2005)], *Christian Century*, Vol. 122, No. 22, 1 November 2005, pp. 26-31.
- 115. WOLFFE, John: *The expansion of evangelicalism: The age of Wilberforce, More, Chalmers and Finney*, Nottingham: Inter-Varsity Press, 2006, 272pp.

See also Nos. 17, 95, 97.

LOCAL HISTORIES: ENGLAND

- 116. BINFIELD, John Clyde Goodfellow: 'Victorian values and industrious connexions' [Methodism and industry in the nineteenth and twentieth centuries, with special reference to the Osborn family of Sheffield], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 55, Pt. 4, February 2006, pp. 141-68.
- 117. BOLTON, Alan J.: A decided feeling in favour: Methodist union in Starbeck [1919-31], [Harrogate: the author], 2003, 31pp.
- 118. BRACE, Catherine, BAILEY, Adrian R. and HARVEY, David C.: 'Religion, place and space: A framework for investigating historical geographies of religious identities and communities' [with special reference to Methodism in Cornwall, 1830-1930], *Progress in Human Geography*, Vol. 30, No. 1, February 2006, pp. 28-43.
- 119. BURTON, Lewis: 'Chapel culture: Methodists at King Cross, 1803-2007', *Transactions of the Halifax Antiquarian Society*, New Series, Vol. 14, 2006, pp. 49-63.
- 120. DEWS, David Colin: 'Remember, Lord, the ancient days': Two hundred and fifty years of Methodism in Woodhouse, Leeds, 1756-2006, revised edition, Leeds: Woodhouse Methodist Church, 2006, 56pp.
- 121. GODEFROY, Deborah G.: 'Methodism in the Channel Islands', Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 93, [2006], pp. 1-12.
- 122. HARRIS, Michael J.: John Wesley and Methodism in Coventry: The first century, Coventry: Coventry Branch of the Historical Association, 2003, 76pp.
- 123. HICKMAN, Michael R.: 'The role of soldiers in the origins of Wesleyan Methodism in Brighton and other towns on the Sussex coast' [1803-15], Sussex Archaeological Collections, Vol. 143, 2005, pp. 257-66.
- 124. MADDEN, John Lionel: 'The Leeds Welsh mission' [of the Wesleyan Methodist Church], Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch) Bulletin, No. 89, Spring 2006, pp. 7-18, 23-4.
- 125. RADFORD, John Brian: Brook Street Chapel, Derby a charge to keep: The story of the chapel and the work of its two churches through two centuries of Christian witness [General Baptist, 1789-1856 and Methodist, 1856-2002], Allestree: the author, 2006, viii + 133pp.

- 126. RICHARDSON, Sidney Yearsley: 'Bright hope: Methodism in Loughborough, 1 the pioneers' [in the eighteenth century], Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 7, No. 3, April 2006, pp. 4-29.
- 127. RICHARDSON, Sidney Yearsley: 'Bright hope: Methodism in Loughborough, 2 the prosperous years' [in the early nineteenth century], Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 7, No. 4, August 2006, pp. 6-30.
- 128. SYMONS, Andrew C.: 'A radical critique of revivalistic Methodism' [with special reference to Cornwall in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries], *Cornish Banner*, No. 122, November 2005, pp. 26-31.
- 129. YARHAM, David: 'The influence of Primitive Methodism on rural life in East Anglia', Wesley Historical Society East Anglia District Journal, No. 105, Summer 2006, pp. 1-9.

See also Nos. 5-6, 9-10, 12-15, 18-36, 38-9, 41-94, 96, 98-105, 160, 162, 248-9, 255, 259, 263, 270, 274, 278-80.

LOCAL HISTORIES: IRELAND

- 130. McMAHON, Dorren: 'Aspects of Irish Methodism, 1790-1805', Retrospect: Journal of the Irish History Students Association, New Series, No. 4, 1984, pp. 18-22.
- 131. MORTIMER, Theo: Sutton Methodist Church, 1904-2004: A history, Sutton [County Dublin]: the Church, [2004], 66pp.
- 132. WHELAN, Irene: The Bible war in Ireland: The 'second reformation' and the polarization of Protestant-Catholic relations, 1800-1840, Dublin: Lilliput Press, 2005, xx + 347pp.

See also Nos. 3, 11, 153, 157, 159, 243, 253, 292.

LOCAL HISTORIES: WALES

133. ELSON, Mark: 'A lack of power of the Holy Spirit? Wesleyan Methodism in the Wye Valley in the late nineteenth century', *Gwent Local History*, Vol. 100, Spring 2006, pp. 50-62.

See also Nos. 2, 7-8, 124, 155.

LOCAL HISTORIES: SCOTLAND

- 134. BATTY, Margaret: 'Primitive Methodism in Scotland, 1826-1932', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 55, Pt. 6, October 2006, pp. 237-51.
- 135. BOWES, Harold Russell: 'John Lewis, pioneer of Fair Isle Methodism' [in the 1820s], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 55, Pt. 5, May 2006, pp. 177-88.
- 136. BOWES, Harold Russell: 'Pointed, evangelical, earnest: An Arminian preacher in Shetland' [John Lewis in the 1820s], *Scottish Methodism*, Issue 36A, June 2006, pp. 4-21.
- 137. DOLAN, John Austin: 'Alexander Denovan and the Glasgow Independent Methodists', *Scottish Methodism*, Issue 36B, September 2006, pp. 3-23.

BIOGRAPHIES: COLLECTIVE

See Nos. 5, 8, 76, 116, 249, 270.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

- 138. BEST, Gary Martin: *Charles Wesley: A biography*, Peterborough: Epworth Press, 2006, ix + 390pp.
- 139. CADDY, Christine: A brother bereft: Samuel Wesley, junior, 1690-1739, [Port Erin: Manx Methodist Historical Society, 2006], 12pp.
- 140. KELLETT, Arnold: 'French connection' [influence of French thought and literature on John Wesley], *Methodist Recorder*, Issue 7743, 18 May 2006, p. 20.
- 141. LAURENT, Philippe: 'La vie sentimentale de John Wesley' [his relations with women], *Théologie Évangélique*, Vol. 2, No. 2, 2003, pp. 111-25.
- 142. MAGALLANES-TEJEDA, Hugo: *Introducción a la vida y teología de Juan Wesley* [John Wesley's life and theology], Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2005, 224pp.
- 143. RACK, Henry Denman: 'Some recent trends in Wesley scholarship', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 41, No. 2, Fall 2006, pp. 182-99.

- 144. ROGAL, Samuel J.: 'William Stephens and John Wesley: "I cannot pretend to judge", *Georgia Historical Quarterly*, Vol. XC, No. 2, Summer 2006, pp. 260-80.
- 145. SHOEMAKER, Melvin H.: 'John Wesley: Theological churchman, evangelist and administrator', *Holiness as a root of morality: Essays on Wesleyan ethics essays in honor of Lane A. Scott*, edited by John Sungmin Park, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 2006, pp. 301-28.
- 146. TORPY, Arthur Alan: 'The prevenient piety of Samuel Wesley, Sr.', Baylor University Ph. D. thesis, 2006, ix + 256pp.
- 147. TYSON, John Rodger: 'Charles Wesley: An overview', *Asbury Journal*, Vol. 61, No. 1, Spring 2006, pp. 66-8.
- 148. TYSON, John Rodger: 'Charles Wesley timeline', *Asbury Journal*, Vol. 61, No. 1, Spring 2006, pp. 61-4.
- 149. TYSON, John Rodger: 'John Wesley remembered and more', *Churchman*, Vol. 117, No. 3, 2003, pp. 201-15.
- 150. WARD, William Reginald: 'Wesley, John (1703-1791)' [in German], Theologische Realenzyklopädie: Band XXXV Vernunft III-Wiederbringung aller, edited by Gerhard Müller, Berlin: Walter de Gruyter, 2003, pp. 657-62.
- 151. WHITELEY, Marilyn Fardig: "My affectionate husband": The reflections of Molly Wesley [dramatically recreated], Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers, Vol. 14, 2002-04, pp. 48-61.
- 152. ZEHRER, Karl: 'Luther und Wesley: Impressionen', Freikirchenforschung, Vol. 6, 1996, pp. 47-51.

See also Nos. 4, 40, 97, 106-8, 122, 154, 169-76, 180-4, 186-95, 197-200, 202-3, 205-6, 208-10, 212-22, 224, 226-33, 235, 237-41, 244-7, 257, 260, 265, 267-9, 271-3, 275-6, 282-91, 297, 300, 302, 308, 310.

BIOGRAPHIES: CONTEMPORARIES OF THE WESLEYS

- 153. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'The spirituality of Elizabeth Bennis as revealed in her journal', *Irish Archives*, Vol. 12, Winter 2005-06, pp. 3-9.
- 154. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'John and Charles Wesley and John Fletcher of Madeley: The not-so-bright succession', Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 57, Spring 2006, pp. 4-18.

- 155. HUGHES, Herbert: *Harris: gŵr Duw â thraed o glai* [Howell Harris: man of God with feet of clay], Llandysul: Gwasg Gomer, 2006, 256pp.
- 156. LENTON, John Herriott: 'Joseph Pilmore's origins' [to 1769], *Methodist History*, Vol. XLIV, No. 4, July 2006, pp. 262-5.
- 157. LENTON, John Herriott: 'More information on Richard Boardman' [1737/8-82, Methodist itinerant in England, America and Ireland], Methodist History, Vol. XLIV, No. 2, January 2006, pp. 125-8.
- 158. PHILLIPS, Bethan: 'Y merthyr' [William Seward, martyr], Cristion, No. 136, May-June 2006, pp. 18-19.

See also Nos. 37, 40, 144, 178, 193, 198, 254, 261, 293-6, 300, 308.

BIOGRAPHIES: NINETEENTH CENTURY

- 159. DUNLOP, Eull: "More of the kingdom of God within": Spiritual and social aspects of "an autobiographical fragment" (1839) by James Carter, an ageing Methodist evangelist in Aughnacloy, County Tyrone', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 12, 2006-07, pp. 3-19.
- 160. GARFOOT, John: 'The Lincolnshire thrasher' [Charles Richardson], Wesley Historical Society East Anglia District Journal, No. 106, Autumn 2006, pp. [1-8].
- 161. GREEN, Roger Joseph: *The life & ministry of William Booth, founder of the Salvation Army*, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2005, xvi + 287pp.
- 162. HAMILTON, John: Glad for God: A history of the Bousfields of Newark and Bedford to 1903 [including the Wesleyan Methodist branch in Bedford, 1858-1903], Wymeswold: Heart of Albion Press, 2003, xiii + 260pp.
- 163. YAXLEY, Trevor: William & Catherine: The life and legacy of the Booths, founders of the Salvation Army a new biography, [by] Trevor Yaxley with Carolyn Vanderwal, Minneapolis: Bethany House Publishers, 2003, 303pp.

See also Nos. 16, 135-7, 196, 263-4, 274, 277, 281, 292, 306-7.

BIOGRAPHIES: TWENTIETH CENTURY

- 164. BARRETT, Donald Dunstan: An ecclesiastical coward [autobiography of a Methodist minister in South Africa and England, with reflections on Methodism], Frogmore: the author, 2005, [6] + 176pp.
- 165. FOOT, Michael and HIGHET, Alison: *Isaac Foot: A Westcountry boy apostle of England*, presented [chiefly from his writings] by Michael Foot and Alison Highet, London: Politico's, 2006, 352pp.
- 166. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'A tribute to Oliver A. Beckerlegge, 1913-2003' [with bibliography of his published works], *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 9, 2003-04, pp. 5-10.
- 167. WEBB, Pauline Mary: World-wide Webb [autobiography], Norwich: Canterbury Press, 2006, xiv + 230pp.
- 168. WIGHAM, Ruth: One Methodist's journey: 70 years of pilgrimage, Thorne: the author, 2004, 72pp.

See also Nos. 204, 262, 266, 298.

THEOLOGY

- 169. ABRAHAM, William James: Wesley for armchair theologians, Louisville: Westminster John Knox Press, 2005, [8] + 195pp.
- 170. AGNEW, Lois: 'The centrality of *Ethos* in eighteenth-century Methodist preaching' [with special reference to John Wesley's sermons], *Rhetorical agendas: Political, ethical, spiritual*, edited by Patricia Bizzell, Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 2006, pp. 59-67.
- 171. BAILIE, John: 'John Wesley: A theology of liberation', University of South Africa M. Th. thesis, 2005, 183pp.
- 172. BENECCHI, Valdo: John Wesley: l'ottimismo della grazia [John Wesley on grace], Torino: Claudiana, 2005, 80pp.
- 173. BENEFIEL, Ron: 'Christian holiness and the Wesleyan mission of mercy: The character of the people of God in the world' [with special reference to the relationship between John Wesley's doctrine of holiness and the mission of mercy], Holiness as a root of morality: Essays on Wesleyan ethics essays in honor of Lane A. Scott, edited by John Sungmin Park, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 2006, pp. 125-50.

- 174. BEVINS, Winfield H.: 'The historical development of Wesley's doctrine of the Spirit', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 41, No. 2, Fall 2006, pp. 161-81.
- 175. BEVINS, Winfield H.: 'Wesley and the Pentecostals', *Pneuma Review*, Vol. 8, No. 3, Summer 2005, pp. 10-17.
- 176. BRENDLINGER, Irv A. and MUELLER, Eric Edgar: 'Psychological implications of the doctrine of Christian perfection, with special reference to John Wesley's view', *Journal of Pastoral Care and Counseling*, Vol. 60, No. 3, Fall 2006, pp. 275-86.
- 177. BROCKWELL, Charles Wilbur: 'Method-ism: Practising the love of God', Justification and sanctification in the traditions of the Reformation Prague V: The fifth consultation on the first and second Reformations, Geneva, 13-17 February 1998, edited by Milan Opocenský and Páraic Réamonn, Studies from the World Alliance of Reformed Churches, 42, Geneva: the Alliance, 1999, pp. 214-22.
- 178. BRYAN, Timothy Lynn: 'The use of scripture in the lives of early Methodist preachers' [with special reference to John William Fletcher's views on Christian perfection, notably in his *Portrait of St. Paul* (1790)], Orthodox and Wesleyan scriptural understanding and practice, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Crestwood: St. Vladimir's Seminary Press, 2005, pp. 243-56.
- 179. CHARLESWORTH, James Hamilton: 'Two similar spiritual paths: Methodism and Greek Orthodoxy', *Orthodox and Wesleyan scriptural understanding and practice*, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Crestwood: St. Vladimir's Seminary Press, 2005, pp. 107-29.
- 180. CHO, John Chongnahm: 'Adam's fall and God's grace: Wesley's theological anthropology', Holiness as a root of morality: Essays on Wesleyan ethics essays in honor of Lane A. Scott, edited by John Sungmin Park, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 2006, pp. 3-16.
- 181. CHUNG, Paul Jin Kyung: 'The balanced spirituality: An interpretation of the Wesleyan tradition' [with special reference to John Wesley], Holiness as a root of morality: Essays on Wesleyan ethics essays in honor of Lane A. Scott, edited by John Sungmin Park, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 2006, pp. 79-93.
- 182. CULP, John Edward: "First perceived in the senses": Wesley's spiritual senses in relation to morality and beauty', *Holiness as a root of morality:* Essays on Wesleyan ethics essays in honor of Lane A. Scott, edited by John Sungmin Park, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 2006, pp. 95-122.

- 183. DOBSON, Peter: 'The influence of mysticism on the spiritual development of John Wesley', *Aldersgate Papers*, Vol. 3, September 2002, pp. 5-20.
- 184. EBY, Patrick A.: 'John and Charles Wesley's use of John Milton: Trinity and heresy' [their reception of Milton's *Paradise lost*], *Methodist History*, Vol. XLIV, No. 2, January 2006, pp. 115-24.
- 185. ELLIS, John: 'Methodism in America and England: The life, death and rebirth of egalitarian radicalism or the transformation of sanctification theology, 1738-1848', Bowling Green State University M. A. thesis, 2005, ix + 135pp.
- 186. ENGLISH, John Cammel: 'References to St. Augustine in the works of John Wesley', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 60, No. 2, Fall 2005, pp. 5-24.
- 187. FEAR, Michael J.: "In Christ, a new creature": The teachings of John Calvin, John Wesley and Joseph Smith on the new birth', Brigham Young University M. A. thesis, 2006, ix + 107pp.
- 188. FELLEMAN, Laura Bartels: 'Human understanding and John Wesley's process of salvation', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 33, No. 3, July 2006, pp. 36-50.
- 189. FELLEMAN, Laura Bartels: 'John Wesley and the "servant of God", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 41, No. 2, Fall 2006, pp. 72-86.
- 190. FRY, Stanley Aaron: A new vision of God for the 21st century: Discovering the essential Wesley for pastors and other seekers, New York: iUniverse, 2005, xiv + 303pp.
- 191. GUNTER, W. Stephen: 'Jesus Christ: The heart of the great commission' [with special reference to John Wesley], Considering the great commission: Evangelism and mission in the Wesleyan spirit, edited by W. Stephen Gunter and Elaine A. Robinson, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2005, pp. 57-68, 309-10.
- 192. HYNSON, Leon Orville: 'The right of private judgment' [John Wesley on conscience, liberty of conscience and religious toleration], *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 60, No. 1, Spring 2005, pp. 89-104.
- 193. JOLING-VAN DER SAR, Gerda Joke: 'The controversy between William Law and John Wesley', *English Studies*, Vol. 87, No. 4, August 2006, pp. 442-65.

- 194. KIBOI, John Michael: 'The assurance of salvation in the theology of John Calvin, Jonathan Edwards and John Wesley: Toward a cumulative case argument', University of St. Michael's College [Canada] M. A. thesis, 2005, v + 105pp.
- 195. KIM, Young Taek: 'John Wesley's anthropology: Restoration of the *imago dei* as a framework for Wesley's theology', Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 2006, x + 254pp.
- 196. LARSEN, Timothy: Crisis of doubt: Honest faith in nineteenth-century England [studies of popular religious sceptics who reconverted to Christianity, including Thomas Cooper and Joseph Barker], Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2006, xi + 317pp.
- 197. McEWAN, David Bernard: 'An examination of how John Wesley's theological methodology functions in pastoral practice, illustrated by his doctrine of Christian perfection', University of Queensland Ph. D. thesis, 2006, 245pp.
- 198. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Josiah Tucker on justification: Source for a Wesley letter' [to a gentleman of Bristol, 1758], *Methodist History*, Vol. XLIV, No. 3, April 2006, pp. 166-9.
- 199. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Theology in the twenty-first century: Some Wesleyan agendas' [the ongoing relevance of John Wesley as a theologian], *Methodism across the pond: Perspectives past and present on the Church in Britain and America*, edited by Richard Sykes, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 2005, pp. 45-60.
- 200. MARTIN, Ralph Philip: "The almost Christian": John Wesley's sermon and a Lukan text (Acts 26:28), Holiness as a root of morality: Essays on Wesleyan ethics essays in honor of Lane A. Scott, edited by John Sungmin Park, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 2006, pp. 17-24.
- O'BRIEN, Glen Ashley: 'A Trinitarian revisioning of the Wesleyan doctrine of Christian perfection', *Aldersgate Papers*, Vol. 2, September 2001, pp. 17-68.
- 202. PARK, John Sungmin: 'Religious epistemology: John Wesley and his contemporaries', Holiness as a root of morality: Essays on Wesleyan ethics essays in honor of Lane A. Scott, edited by John Sungmin Park, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 2006, pp. 25-45.
- 203. PASQUARELLO, Michael: 'John Wesley: Homiletic theologian' [including the text of Wesley's Sermon on the Trinity], Asbury Journal, Vol. 61, No. 1, Spring 2006, pp. 97-107.

- 204. PLANT, Stephen: "In the Bible it is God who speaks": Peake and Bonhoeffer on reading scripture', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 33, No. 4, October 2006, pp. 7-22.
- PLANT, Stephen and PLESTED, Marcus: 'Macarius, St. Gregory of Nyssa and the Wesleys', Epworth Review, Vol. 33, No. 1, January 2006, pp. 22-30.
- 206. SCOTT, Lane Austin: 'Experience and scripture in John Wesley's concept of saving faith', Holiness as a root of morality: Essays on Wesleyan ethics essays in honor of Lane A. Scott, edited by John Sungmin Park, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 2006, pp. 245-58.
- 207. SELL, Alan Philip Frederick: *Nonconformist theology in the twentieth century*, Bletchley: Paternoster Press, 2006, xi + 239pp.
- 208. SHRIER, Paul and SHRIER, Cahleen: 'Acts of mercy as mimesis: A neuroscientific critique of John Wesley's means of grace in sanctification', *Journal of Pastoral Theology*, Vol. 15, No. 1, Spring 2005, pp. 1-17.
- 209. THOMPSON, Richard Paul: 'Inspired imagination: John Wesley's concept of biblical inspiration and literary-critical studies', Reading the Bible in Wesleyan ways: Some constructive proposals, edited by Barry Lee Callen and Richard Paul Thompson, Kansas City: Beacon Hill Press, 2004, pp. 57-80.
- 210. THORSEN, Donald A. D.: 'Interpretation in interactive balance: The authority of scripture for John Wesley', Reading the Bible in Wesleyan ways: Some constructive proposals, edited by Barry Lee Callen and Richard Paul Thompson, Kansas City: Beacon Hill Press, 2004, pp. 81-104.
- 211. TOMES, Roger: "Learning a new technique": The reception of biblical criticism in the Nonconformist colleges' [during the late nineteenth century], *Journal of the United Reformed Church History Society*, Vol. 7, No. 5, October 2004, pp. 288-314.
- 212. VICKERS, Jason E.: 'Charles Wesley's doctrine of the Holy Spirit: A vital resource for the renewal of Methodism today', *Asbury Journal*, Vol. 61, No. 1, Spring 2006, pp. 47-60.
- 213. VOGT, Peter: "Keine innewohnende Vollkommenheit in diesem Leben!": Zinzendorf's Einspruch gegen die Heiligungslehre John Wesleys' [Zinzendorf and Wesley on sanctification], *Theologie für die Praxis*, Vol. 30, No. 1-2, 2004, pp. 68-82.

- 214. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: 'The transfiguration of Jesus in Wesleyan exegesis and application' [with special reference to the writings of John and Charles Wesley], *Orthodox and Wesleyan scriptural understanding and practice*, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Crestwood: St. Vladimir's Seminary Press, 2005, pp. 321-33.
- 215. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: 'The Trinitarian hermeneutic of John Wesley', Reading the Bible in Wesleyan ways: Some constructive proposals, edited by Barry Lee Callen and Richard Paul Thompson, Kansas City: Beacon Hill Press, 2004, pp. 17-37.
- 216. WALLWORK, Charles Norman Robert: The Blessed Virgin Mary in the doctrine and devotion of John and Charles Wesley, [Wallington]: Ecumenical Society of the Blessed Virgin Mary, [2004], 12pp.
- 217. WATSON, David Lowes: A matter of heart and life: Wesley's Protestant course-correction, Fayetteville: Monarch Press, 2005, 22pp.
- 218. WONG, Tik-Wah: 'John Wesley's understanding of the Christian life: A doctrinal analysis of Wesley's thirteen discourses on the Sermon on the Mount', *Aldersgate Papers*, Vol. 5, September 2004, pp. 53-67.
- 219. YOUNG, Frances Margaret: 'God's word proclaimed: The homiletics of grace and demand in John Chrysostom and John Wesley', Orthodox and Wesleyan scriptural understanding and practice, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Crestwood: St. Vladimir's Seminary Press, 2005, pp. 137-48.

See also Nos. 37, 107-8, 111, 140, 142, 145, 149, 152, 224, 226, 232-4, 236-7, 239, 246, 265, 268, 276, 280, 283, 287.

SACRAMENTS

- 220. FROST, Francis: "The Christ-mysticism of Charles Wesley: The eucharist and the heavenly Jerusalem" [centrality of the eucharist as the key to Charles Wesley's trans-confessional, evangelical spirituality], Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society, Vol. 9, 2003-04, pp. 11-26.
- 221. KERR, Aaron: 'The Lord's Supper: Food for the journey Wesleyan eucharistic piety and the integrated Christian life' [with special reference to John and Charles Wesley], Vital Christianity: Spirituality, justice and Christian practice, edited by David Lynn Weaver-Zercher and William Henry Willimon, New York: T. & T. Clark, 2005, pp. 177-87.
- 222. KHOO, Lorna Lock-Nah: Wesleyan eucharistic spirituality: Its nature, sources and future, Adelaide: ATF Press, 2005, xviii + 301pp.

223. THOMPSON, David Michael: Baptism, church and society in modern Britain: From the Evangelical Revival to 'Baptism, eucharist and ministry', Bletchley: Paternoster Press, 2005, xvi + 203pp.

See also No. 224.

LITURGY, WORSHIP AND MEANS OF GRACE

- 224. BLEVINS, Dean Gray: 'Practicing the new creation: Wesley's eschatological community formed by the means of grace', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 58, No. 1, Spring 2003, pp. 81-103.
- 225. CHAPMAN, David M.: Born in song: Methodist worship in Britain [a history], Warrington: Church in the Market Place Publications, 2006, x + 355pp.
- 226. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: 'The integral nature of worship and evangelism: Insights from the Wesleyan tradition' [as reflected in the hymns and other writings of Charles Wesley], *Asbury Journal*, Vol. 61, No. 1, Spring 2006, pp. 7-23.
- 227. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: 'Preliminary explorations of Charles Wesley and worship' [as reflected in his hymns and sermons], *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 9, 2003-04, pp. 67-81.
- 228. KNIGHT, Henry Hawthorn: 'The means of grace and the promise of new life in the evangelism of John Wesley', Considering the great commission: Evangelism and mission in the Wesleyan spirit, edited by W. Stephen Gunter and Elaine A. Robinson, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2005, pp. 135-44, 317-19.
- 229. TUCKER, Karen Beth Westerfield: 'Charles Wesley on worship', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 9, 2003-04, pp. 83-94.
- 230. TUCKER, Karen Beth Westerfield: 'The liturgical functioning of Orthodox troparia and Wesleyan hymns', Orthodox and Wesleyan scriptural understanding and practice, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Crestwood: St. Vladimir's Seminary Press, 2005, pp. 293-304.

See also Nos. 208, 247.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 231. COOK, Faith: Our hymn-writers and their hymns [fifteen studies, including of Charles Wesley], Darlington: Evangelical Press, 2005, 400pp.
- CRUICKSHANK, Joanna: "Appear as crucified for me": Sight, suffering and spiritual transformation in the hymns of Charles Wesley', Journal of Religious History, Vol. 30, No. 3, October 2006, pp. 311-30.
- 233. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Charles Wesley's lyrical commentary on the Holy Scriptures' [Short hymns on select passages of the Holy Scriptures, (1762)], Orthodox and Wesleyan scriptural understanding and practice, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Crestwood: St. Vladimir's Seminary Press, 2005, pp. 171-206.
- 234. McKNIGHT, Thomas R.: 'Historical and comparative study of selected Methodist hymn-books' [in Great Britain and the United States during the twentieth century], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland, Vol. 12, 2006-07, pp. 24-38.
- 235. NOLL, Mark Allan: 'The defining role of hymns in early evangelicalism', Wonderful words of life: Hymns in American Protestant history and theology, edited by Richard J. Mouw and Mark Allan Noll, Grand Rapids: William B. Eerdmans Publishing Company, 2004, pp. 3-16.
- 236. RUMSEY, David: 'The three doctrines of the 1933 Methodist hymn book', *The sum of our choices: Essays in honour of Eric J. Sharpe*, edited by Arvind Sharma, Atlanta: Scholars Press, 1996, pp. 309-45.
- 237. SNYDER, Howard Albert: 'Charles Wesley's hymn and prayer to the Trinity', *Asbury Journal*, Vol. 61, No. 1, Spring 2006, pp. 109-12.
- 238. TRIPP, David Howard: 'Song in the service of faith: Hymnody church, testimony, mystagogy in the work of Samuel Wesley, Jr. and Charles Wesley', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 9, 2003-04, pp. 39-54.
- 239. TYSON, John Rodger: 'Charles Wesley and the language of evangelical experience: The poetical hermeneutic revisited', *Asbury Journal*, Vol. 61, no. 1, Spring 2006, pp. 25-46.
- 240. WAGNER, Paul S.: 'John Wesley's use of German hymn tunes', *The Hymn*, Vol. 57, No. 1, Winter 2006, pp. 27-38.

241. WRIGHT, Eric: 'Methodist hymns, part one' [Methodist hymnbooks since Methodist union in 1932, with special reference to the hymns of Charles Wesley], Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 58, Autumn 2006, pp. 5-21.

See also Nos. 108, 138, 184, 214, 220, 226-7, 230, 310.

CHURCH POLITY

- 242. BECK, Brian Edgar: 'The Large minutes: Ecclesiological implications', Methodism across the pond: Perspectives past and present on the Church in Britain and America, edited by Richard Sykes, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 2005, pp. 18-24.
- 243. McGUFFIN, Samuel John: 'Support services in Irish Methodism' [with special reference to the administrative and leadership role of ordained ministers at connexional and district levels during the twentieth century], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland, Vol. 12, 2006-07, pp. 54-62.
- 244. OH, Gwang Seok: 'John Wesley's ecclesiology: A study in its sources and development', Southern Methodist University Ph. D. thesis, 2005, ix + 365pp.
- 245. ROGAL, Samuel J.: 'Legalizing Methodism: John Wesley's Deed of Declaration and the language of the law', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLIV, No. 2, January 2006, pp. 105-14.

See also Nos. 145, 306.

CLASS MEETINGS AND MEMBERSHIP

246. WERNER, David: 'Both piety and mercy: The dual emphasis of works of piety and works of mercy in the early Methodist class meeting under John Wesley', Luther Seminary M. Th. thesis, 2005, iii + 132pp.

CONFERENCE

See No. 245.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

- 247. BURDON, Adrian: Authority and order: John Wesley and his preachers, Aldershot: Ashgate, 2005, vi + 117pp.
- 248. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: 'Female itinerants of early Primitive Methodism, with special reference to Lincolnshire', *Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society*, Vol. 6, No. 7, April 2006, pp. 14-18 and Vol. 6, No. 8, October 2006, pp. 15-21.
- 249. LENTON, John Herriott: 'Wesley's preachers and the West Midlands', Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 8, No. 8, Autumn 2006, pp. 136-45.
- 250. WALLWORK, Charles Norman Robert: 'Three bridges to Melchizedek: A reflection on the evolution of the Methodist ministry' [in Great Britain from the eighteenth to the twentieth centuries], Church & theology: Reflections on ministry Essays in honour of the Revd. William Strawson, M. Th., Ph. D. on the occasion of the sixtieth anniversary of his ordination to the Methodist ministry, edited by Cyril Rodd, Buxton: Church in the Market Place Publications, 2004, pp. 115-24.
- 251. WELLINGS, Martin: 'Presbyteral ministry: A Methodist perspective' [history of the ministry in the British Methodist tradition from the eighteenth to the twentieth centuries], *Ecclesiology*, Vol. 1, No. 2, 2005, pp. 57-74.

See also Nos. 8, 211, 243, 258.

LAY MINISTRY

- 252. BROWN, Barry: 'The ministry of lay preacher: A Wesleyan heritage' [with special reference to Great Britain], *Aldersgate Papers*, Vol. 4, September 2003, pp. 7-16.
- 253. RAUGHTER, Rosemary: "Mothers in Israel": Women, family and community in early Irish Methodism' [1747-1800], *Irish women's history*, editors: Alan Hayes and Diane Urquhart, Dublin: Irish Academic Press, 2004, pp. 29-42, 207-10.
- 254. STANLEY, Susie Cunningham: Holy boldness: Women preachers' autobiographies and the sanctified self [study of thirty-four American Wesleyan/Holiness female preachers, with a chapter on Mary Bosanquet Fletcher and Hester Ann Roe Rogers], Knoxville: University of Tennessee Press, 2002, xxxvi + 268pp.

See also Nos. 153, 167.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

255. WILLIAMS, Ned: *More Black Country chapels*, Thrupp: Sutton Publishing, 2006, 144pp.

See also Nos. 18, 245.

HOME MISSIONS

- 256. BAUCUM, Tory Kyle: 'Constructing faith cultures: Catechumenal evangelism in the early Church, early Methodism and Alpha', Asbury Theological Seminary D. Min. thesis, 2005, ix + 285pp.
- 257. HONG, John Sungchui: *John Wesley the evangelist*, Lexington: Emeth Press, 2006, 204pp.
- 258. HOWSON, Peter James: 'The nature and shape of British army chaplaincy, 1960-2000', University of Aberdeen Ph. D. thesis, 2006, 257 + xxiipp.
- 259. JORDAN, Stuart: 'The role of the London Committee: A retrospective' [1861-2006], Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 73, Spring 2006, pp. 14-25.
- 260. LIANG, Jane Weijen: 'Gospel praxis as the way of John Wesley's evangelistic ministry: Rethinking "evangelism" in the Methodist tradition', Drew University S. T. M. thesis, 2005, iii + 92pp.

See also Nos. 124, 160-1, 163, 226, 228, 279-80.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

 TAGGART, Norman Wilson: 'Missionary finance and administration in the Thomas Coke era (1784-1813)' [in Wesleyan Methodism], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland, Vol. 12, 2006-07, pp. 44-53.

See also Nos. 109, 157, 164, 167.

POLITICAL IMPACT

- 262. BRAY, Suzanne: 'La politique de Margaret Thatcher et la foi méthodiste' [Margaret Thatcher's politics and their Methodist roots], *Mélanges de Science Religieuse*, Vol. 62, No. 3, 2005, pp. 37-53.
- HARGREAVES, John Andrew: Benjamin Rushton, handloom weaver and chartist [of Halifax, 1785-1853], Halifax: Screeve for the Friends of Lister Lane Cemetery, 2006, 39pp.
- 264. HAYES, Bob: "Joseph Rayner Stephens has not fared well at the hands of the historians": A reappraisal on the bicentenary of his birth', *North West Labour History*, No. 30, 2005, pp. 17-20.
- 265. KELLE, Brad E.: 'Political critique: Church praxis from the framework of the Book of Amos' [intersections between John Wesley's political thought and the Book of Amos], *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 41, No. 1, Spring 2006, pp. 72-95.
- 266. KUPSCH, Martin Gerhard: "A man with a conscience is always difficult to deal with": Der Fall Ernest F. Pawson eine Studie zum Umgang der Wesleyan Methodist Church mit ihren Kriegsdienstverweigerern im ersten Weltkrieg' [Pawson as conscientious objector during the First World War], Confessio: Bekenntnis und Bekenntnisrezeption in der Neuzeit Prof. Dr. Heiner Faulenbach zum 65. Geburtstag, edited by Vicco von Bülow and Andreas Mühling, Zug: Achius Verlag, 2003, pp. 63-98.

See also Nos. 16, 165.

SOCIAL WITNESS

- 267. BRENDLINGER, Irv A.: 'John Wesley and slavery: Myth and reality', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 41, No. 1, Spring 2006, pp. 223-43.
- 268. BRENDLINGER, Irv A.: Social justice through the eyes of Wesley: John Wesley's theological challenge to slavery, Guelph, Ont.: Joshua Press, 2006, 292pp.
- 269. DICKER, Gordon Stanley: 'John Wesley as social reformer', *Uniting Church Studies*, Vol. 10, No. 1, March 2004, pp. 65-79.
- 270. FROST, Brian: Pioneers of social passion: London's cosmopolitan Methodism [profiles of Methodist urban missionaries, social providers, community builders and public advocates in twentieth-century London], [by] Brian Frost with Stuart Jordan, Peterborough: Epworth, 2006, xvii + 224pp.

- 271. FROST, Francis: 'Vers une civilisation de l'amour: Le prophétisme social de John Wesley' [Wesley as social prophet], Aletheia: Revue de Formation Philosophique, Théologique et Spirituelle, Vol. 20, 2001, pp. 143-56.
- 272. GICHAARA, Jonathan: 'Wesleyan perspectives on social issues' [with special reference to John Wesley], Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 57, Spring 2006, pp. 19-27.
- 273. GOOCH, John Osborn: John Wesley for the twenty first century: Set apart for social witness, Nashville: Discipleship Resources, 2006, 127pp.
- 274. LANDER, John Kenneth: 'Dr. Henry Mudge: An outstanding Wesleyan Methodist social reformer' [of Bodmin, 1806-74], *Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association*, Vol. 10, No. 4, 2006, pp. 145-59.
- McMURRAY, Nigel: 'Cheers! John Wesley and alcohol', Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 73, Spring 2006, pp. 26-37.

See also Nos. 106, 167, 173, 182.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

- 276. BLEVINS, Dean Gray: 'Faithful discipleship: A conjoined catechesis of truth and love' [with special reference to John Wesley's educational ministry to children and adults], Considering the great commission: Evangelism and mission in the Wesleyan spirit, edited by W. Stephen Gunter and Elaine A. Robinson, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2005, pp. 197-210, 322-8.
- 277. COX, Ron and LANCASTER, Brian: 'The right man, in the right place, at the right time: Barrow Rule, clerk to the Croydon School Board, 1871-1903' [and Wesleyan Methodist], Proceedings of the Croydon Natural History and Scientific Society, Vol. 18, Pt. 10, August 2006, pp. 303-14.
- 278. FROST, Allan John: Wellington Methodist Youth Club [1947-77], Telford: AJF Paperback Originals, 2006, 96pp.
- 279. MELLOR, G. Howard: *Cliff, more than a college* [Cliff College, 1904-2004], Calver: Cliff College Publishing, 2005, xiv + 562pp.
- 280. MELLOR, G. Howard: 'The development of mission theology and praxis at Cliff College, with reference to its antecedents and history', University of Durham Ph. D. thesis, 2005, xi + 362pp.

- 281. SMITH, John Thomas: "Scott's folly": John Scott and the development of the Wesleyan educational system', Victorian churches and churchmen: Essays presented to Vincent Alan McClelland, edited by Sheridan Gilley, Catholic Record Society Publications, Monograph Series, Vol. 7, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 2005, pp. 292-307.
- 282. TOWNS, Elmer: 'John Wesley', *A history of religious educators*, Elmer Towns, editor, Grand Rapids: Baker Book House, 1975, pp. 212-25.
- 283. TRACY, Wesley Dwayne: 'The Wesleyan way to spiritual formation: Christian spirituality in the letters of John Wesley', San Francisco Theological Seminary D. S. T. thesis, 1987, 3 + iii + 301pp.

See also No. 6.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

- 284. BERTUCCI, Paola: 'Revealing sparks: John Wesley and the religious utility of electrical healing', *British Journal for the History of Science*, Vol. 39, No. 3, September 2006, pp. 341-62.
- 285. DAVIES, Edward: 'John Wesley a'i Brif Phisigwriaeth' [Wesley and plague], Y Traethodydd, Vol. 147, No. 624, July 1992, pp. 141-7.
- 286. DONAT, James Gerald: 'Empirical medicine in the 18th century: The Rev. John Wesley's search for remedies that work', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLIV, No. 4, July 2006, pp. 216-26.
- 287. FELLEMAN, Laura Bartels: 'John Wesley's natural philosophy: A survey of several misconceptions', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLIV, No. 3, April 2006, pp. 170-6.
- 288. HACKMANN, Willem Dirk: 'The medical electrical machines of John Wesley and John Read', *Musa musaei: Studies on scientific instruments and collections in honour of Mara Miniati*, edited by Marco Beretta, Paolo Galluzzi and Carlo Triarico, Firenze: Leo S. Olschki, 2003, pp. 261-77.
- 289. HANSEN, Douglas and DROVDAHL, Robert: 'The holding power of love: John Wesley and D. W. Winnicott in conversation', *Journal of Psychology and Christianity*, Vol. 25, No. 1, Spring 2006, pp. 54-62.
- 290. MADDEN, Deborah: 'The limitation of human knowledge: Faith and the empirical method in John Wesley's medical holism', *History of European Ideas*, Vol. 32, No. 2, June 2006, pp. 162-72.

 STOREY, Geoffrey Oldroyd: 'John Wesley (1703-91)' [as physician], *Journal of Medical Biography*, Vol. 14, No. 4, November 2006, pp. 218-22.

See also Nos. 294-5.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

- 292. BUCHANAN, Averill Joan: 'Mary Tighe: The Romantic Methodist?', *Methodist Newsletter*, Vol. 34, No. 363, March 2006, pp. 18-20.
- 293. JEFFARES, Neil: 'Russell, John', *Dictionary of pastellists before 1800*, by Neil Jeffares, London: Unicorn Press, 2006, pp. 445-76.
- 294. MATTHEWS, Antje: 'John Russell (1745-1806) and the impact of evangelicalism and natural theology on artistic practice', University of Leicester Ph. D. thesis, 2005, 226pp.
- MATTHEWS, Antje: 'John Russell's mysterious moon: An emblem of the Church' [religious interpretations of his lunar pastels], *Proceedings of* the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 55, Pt. 6, October 2006, pp. 252-8.
- 296. RHODES, Iris C.: John Russell, R. A., Guildford: Borough Council, 1986, [24]pp.
- 297. ROGAL, Samuel J.: John Wesley's book stock and the 'Arminian Magazine' catalogue of 1789, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 2006, 177pp.
- SCHWEIZER, Karl: 'A case for diplomatic history: Reflections from the Butterfield archive' [Sir Herbert Butterfield's contribution to the study of diplomatic history], *Archives*, Vol. XXX, No. 113, October 2005, pp. 66-74.

See also No. 184.

LITERARY AND ARTISTIC REPRESENTATIONS

- 299. BAKER, Ken: 'Sydney Smith and the Methodists', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 12, 2006-07, pp. 68-70.
- 300. CARSON, Heather: 'James Barry (1741-1806), portraitist of John Wesley', Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 73, Spring 2006, pp. 5-11.

- 301. CRAGWALL, Jasper: 'The Shelleys' enthusiasm' [Methodist influences on the work of Percy Bysshe and Mary Shelley], *Huntington Library Quarterly*, Vol. 68, No. 4, 2005, pp. 631-53.
- 302. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'John Wesley as sitter: "A most striking likeness" [portraits of Wesley], Wesley in America: An exhibition celebrating the 300th anniversary of the birth of John Wesley, February 3-April 11 2003, curated by Richard Paul Heitzenrater and Peter Stuart Forsaith, Dallas: Bridwell Library, Perkins School of Theology, Southern Methodist University, 2003, pp. 49-56.
- 303. MASON, Emma: 'The clue to the Brontës? Methodism and Wuthering Heights', Biblical religion and the novel, 1700-2000, edited by Mark Knight and Thomas Woodman, Aldershot: Ashgate, 2006, pp. 69-77.
- 304. POPP, Andrew: "Though it is but a promise": Business probity in Arnold Bennett's Anna of the Five Towns', Business History, Vol. 48, No. 3, July 2006, pp. 332-53.

PHYSICAL OPPOSITION

See No. 158.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 305. CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: 'Close encounters of the pietistic kind: The Moravian-Methodist connection', *Communio Viatorum*, Vol. XLV, No. 1, 2003, pp. 67-80.
- 306. CARTER, David: 'The catholicity of Methodism' [in the writings of William James Shrewsbury, Alfred Barrett and Benjamin Gregory], Methodism across the pond: Perspectives past and present on the Church in Britain and America, edited by Richard Sykes, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 2005, pp. 25-35.
- 307. CARTER, David: The ecumenical principles of Hugh Price Hughes, [Wallington]: Ecumenical Society of the Blessed Virgin Mary, [2005], 18pp.
- 308. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: "The old ship" [Methodist attitudes to the Church of England as reflected in John William Fletcher's correspondence with Charles Wesley], *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 9, 2003-04, pp. 55-65.

- 309. KNIGHT, Frances: 'Conversion in 19th century Britain, and the phenomenon of double allegiance in Anglicanism and Methodism', *Towards a new understanding of conversion*, edited by Ulf Görman, Lund: Teologiska Institutionen, 1999, pp. 116-24.
- 310. WATSON, John Richard: 'Charles Wesley and the Thirty-Nine Articles of the Church of England', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 9, 2003-04, pp. 27-38.

See also Nos. 40, 132, 145, 152, 167, 179, 192, 213, 247, 299.

CLIVE D. FIELD

Acknowledgements: As usual, the compiler is indebted to a number of individuals who have supplied copies or details of particular items. This year they comprise: Revd. Alan Bolton, Linda Clark, Dr. Peter Forsaith, Dr. Frances Knight, Professor Terry Muck, Revd. Dr. Glen O'Brien, Sheila Townsend, Marilyn Whiteley and Ruth Wigham. Continued thanks are due to Dr. Lionel Madden, who has again undertaken extensive research on Welsh publications specifically for this bibliography and who is responsible for many of the Welsh references; and to Revd. Robin Roddie for his invaluable bibliographies of Irish Methodist history (No. 3).

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE

THIRTY-FOURTH EDITION 2007

CLIVE D. FIELD, O.B.E., M.A., D.Phil., D.Litt., F.R.Hist.S., F.E.A. 35 Elvetham Road, Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2LZ c.d.field@bham.ac.uk

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 2007

BIBLIOGRAPHIES

- 1. BROSE, Martin E.: 'Charles Wesley: Literaturverzeichnis' [bibliography of primary and secondary sources for Charles Wesley], *EmK Geschichte*, Vol. 28, No. 1, March 2007, pp. 39-47.
- 2. BULLEN, Donald Alfred: 'Bibliography' [of Charles Wesley], Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 533-64.
- 3. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: *Bibliography of John Wesley sources*, updated February 2007, http://www.asburyseminary.edu/pdfs/publications/wesley/john wesley bibliography.doc
- 4. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 2006', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 56, Pt. 2 (Supplement), May 2007, pp. 77-111.
- 5. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'Charles Wesley: A literature survey', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 34, No. 1, January 2007, pp. 39-50.
- 6. JONES, Charles Edwin: The Wesleyan holiness movement: A comprehensive guide, American Theological Library Association Bibliography Series, No. 50, Lanham, MD: Scarecrow Press, 2005, 2 vol., lxiii + 1,831pp.
- 7. KINGHORN, Kenneth Cain: *Bibliography of Charles Wesley sources*, http://www.asburyseminary.edu/cms.files/media/document/charleswes-ley/CharlesWesleyBibliography10.28.07.doc
- 8. MADDEN, John Lionel: 'Cyhoeddiadau diweddar ar Fethodistiaeth Galfinaidd yng Nghymru, 2006/recent publications on Welsh Calvinistic Methodism, 2006', *Cylchgrawn Hanes*, Vol. 31, 2007, pp. 153-5.
- 9. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Recent dissertations in Wesley studies, 2001-2008', http://www.divinity.duke.edu/wesleyan/docs/Recent_Dissertations.pdf

GUIDES TO SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 10. RATCLIFFE, Richard: 'Tracing your Methodist ancestry', Family History Monthly, No. 140, February 2007, pp. 30-3.
- 11. THORNBOROW, Philip: 'Archives to records management: Changing from the reactive to the proactive within the Methodist Church of Great Britain', Northumbria University M.Sc. thesis, 2006, ix + 66 + 60pp.

See also Nos. 77, 80.

EDITIONS OF PRIMARY SOURCES

- 12. BENNIS, Elizabeth: *The journal of Elizabeth Bennis, 1749-1779*, [edited and abridged by] Rosemary Raughter, [with introduction by Dudley Alexander Levistone Cooney], Blackrock: Columba Press, 2007, 344pp.
- 13. BOUSFIELD, Charlotte Eliza: *The Bousfield diaries: A middle-class family in late Victorian Bedford* [diaries of Charlotte Eliza Bousfield for 1878-96], edited [and abridged] by Richard Smart, Publications of the Bedfordshire Historical Record Society, Vol. 86, Woodbridge: Boydell Press, 2007, xxxii + 233pp.
- 14. CENSUS OFFICE: *The 1851 religious census of Northamptonshire*, edited by Graham S. Ward, Northampton: Northamptonshire Record Society, 2007, viii + 266pp.
- 15. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: Early Methodist spirituality: Selected women's writings [of Wesleyan Methodists in Great Britain and Ireland to c. 1815], edited by Paul Wesley Chilcote, Nashville, TN: Kingswood Books, 2007, xvi + 396pp.
- 16. CHURCH OF ENGLAND.-Diocese of York: Archbishop Thomson's visitation returns for the Diocese of York, 1865, [edited by] Edward Royle [and] Ruth M. Larsen, Borthwick Texts and Studies, 34, York: Borthwick Institute for Archives, University of York, 2006, lxvii + 571pp.
- 17. KASSLER, Michael: 'Additional Samuel Wesley letters' [five letters, 1808-29], *Musical Times*, Vol. 148, No. 1901, Winter 2007, pp. 84-8.

- 18. LACKINGTON, James: *The life of James Lackington, bookseller, 1746-1815*, abridged [from the 1827 edition of Lackington's *Memoirs*] and introduced by Peter Hopkins, Merton Historical Society Local History Notes, 24, Morden: the Society, 2004, 68pp.
- 19. MITCHELL, Thomas Buller: 'Tommy's book' [recollections of Thomas Buller Mitchell, Bristol businessman and Methodist, from 1833 to 1906], transcribed by Graham W. Mitchell, Stories from St Phillip's: A trilogy of local history, by Ian S. Bishop, Oldland Common: Ian S. Bishop, 2002, pp. 133-76.
- 20. REECE, Richard: A season highly profitable: The travels of an itinerant Methodist preacher in Norfolk and Suffolk, 1788-9 [extracts from the journal of Richard Reece], edited by Norma Virgoe, [Wymondham]: Wesley Historical Society East Anglia Branch, 2007, [4] + 46 + [2]pp.
- 21. ROBERTS, Israel: Israel Roberts, 1827-1881: Autobiography [originally published by the Wesley Historical Society, Yorkshire Branch in 1984], Pudsey: Pudsey Civic Society, 2000, 92pp.
- 22. THOMPSON, David Michael: Protestant Nonconformist texts, volume 4: The twentieth century, edited by David Michael Thompson with John H. Y. Briggs and John Munsey Turner, Aldershot: Ashgate, 2007, xvi + 416pp.
- 23. WADDY, John Turner: Late Victorians: The Waddy family in Shetland, 1890-1893 [memoirs of John Turner Waddy, edited] by Harold Russell Bowes, Barnsley: the editor, 2007, 24pp.
- 24. WESLEY, Charles: *Die Predigten* [seven sermons], [translated and edited by] Martin E. Brose, Göttingen: Edition Ruprecht, 2007, 141pp.
- 25. WESLEY, John: *Briefe und Tagebuch* [letters and journal], [selected, translated and introduced by] Ernst Gassmann, Bäretswil: Ernst Gassmann, 2000, 306pp.
- 26. WESLEY, John: A plain account of Christian perfection, [reprinted from Thomas Jackson's edition of The works of John Wesley], Peabody, MA: Hendrickson Publishers, 2007, xvi + 126pp.
- 27. WESLEY, John: A plain account of Christian perfection [with introduction by Angela Shier-Jones], Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, xi + 116pp.

See also Nos. 94, 110-11, 113-15, 182, 233.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 28. ALLEN, David: *The Mow Cop revival, 1807*, Stoke-on-Trent: Tentmaker Publications, 2007, 117pp.
- 29. BECK, Brian Edgar: 'Reflections on Methodism post-Wesley' [British Methodism in the nineteenth century], *Epworth Review*, Vol. 34, No. 2, April 2007, pp. 6-16.
- 30. BURNETT, Daniel L.: In the shadow of Aldersgate: An introduction to the heritage and faith of the Wesleyan tradition, Eugene, OR: Cascade Books, 2006, viii + 183pp.
- 31. DEWS, David Colin: 'Primitive Methodism: Some personal reflections', Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch) Bulletin, No. 92, Autumn 2007, pp. 25-32.
- 32. HATCHER, Stephen George: 'Primitive Methodism as primitive Christianity', *Primitive Christianity: Commemorating a tradition, rejuvenating a dynamic*, editor: John Vincent, [Englesea Brook: Englesea Brook Chapel and Museum, 2007], pp. 29-38.
- 33. HOWDLE, Susan: 'Unmasking Primitive Methodism' [with special reference to its theology], *Epworth Review*, Vol. 34, No. 2, April 2007, pp. 17-36.
- 34. JONES, David Ceri: 'Some women's voices in early English and Welsh Calvinistic Methodism', *Cylchgrawn Hanes*, Vol. 31, 2007, pp. 37-51.
- 35. MATTHEWS, Rex Dale: *Timetables of history: For students of Methodism*, Nashville, TN: Abingdon Press, 2007, xiv + 276pp. + CD-ROM.

See also Nos. 22, 76, 107.

LOCAL HISTORIES: ENGLAND

- 36. ANDERSON, John H.: 'Sidelights on the origins of Primitive Methodism in north Staffordshire' [to 1812], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 56, Pt. 2, May 2007, pp. 33-45.
- 37. ARMITAGE, Rita: Roots and branches: The history of Christchurch, Ilkley [Methodist-United Reformed Church], compiled and edited by Rita Armitage, Ilkley: Christchurch, 2007, 80pp.
- 38. BLAND, Audrey: Warmed hearts: The story of Methodism in Prudhoe and Mickley Square [from 1757], [Prudhoe: the author], 2007, [4] + 194pp.
- 39. BOYLAN, John E.: Cowley Road Methodist Church Centre, Oxford: Centenary, 1904-2004, Oxford: the Centre, 2004, [8] + 104pp.
- 40. CORBRIDGE, Rita: *Hilltop heritage: The story of Pannal Methodists,* 1753-2005, Pannal: Pannal Methodist Church, 2007, 104pp.
- 41. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: 'Early Primitive Methodism in the West Midlands up to the 1850s', Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 8, No. 10, Autumn 2007, pp. 187-200.
- 42. HICKMAN, Michael R.: A story to tell: 200 years of Methodism in Brighton and Hove, Brighton: Brighton and Hove Methodist Circuit, 2007, [4] + 146pp.
- 43. KELLY, Janice: *The life and times of Southmoor Methodist Chapel*, Kingston Bagpuize: Thematic Trails for Longworth and District History Society, 2007, 76pp.
- 44. KILBY, John Arthur: *Methodism in Birstall: 160 years, 1847-2007 historical reminiscences*, [Birstall: Birstall and District Local History Society, 2007], 152pp.
- 45. KISSACK, Reginald: *The contribution of Methodism to the culture of the Isle of Man* [in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries], Port Erin: Manx Methodist Historical Society, [1993], 18pp.
- 46. MILDEN, Kayleigh Michelle Suzanne: 'Remembered places and forgotten histories: The complexities of the cultural memory of politics and religion within Cornish Methodism', University of Exeter Ph.D. thesis, 2006, 2 vol., 357pp.

- 47. PROBERT, John Charles Cripps: 'The decline and future of Cornish Methodism', *Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association*, Vol. 10, No. 5, 2007, pp. 204-14.
- 48. RICHARDSON, Sidney Yearsley: 'Bright hope: Methodism in Loughborough, 3 The Primitive Methodist pioneers', *Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 8, No. 1, March 2007, pp. 18-35.
- 49. RICHARDSON, Sidney Yearsley: 'Bright hope: Methodism in Loughborough, 4 Turmoil in Methodism, national and local' [with special reference to the Wesleyan Reform agitation], Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 8, No. 2, September 2007, pp. 19-31.
- 50. SHORNEY, David C.: 'The Bible Christians in London, 1821-1907', Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 75, Spring 2007, pp. 6-19.
- 51. THORNE, Roger Frank Sidney: 'Bristol and the new Methodism: The United Methodist Church, 1907-1932', Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin, No. 94, 2007, pp. 2-14.
- 52. VIRGOE, Norma: 'The tide of time: The Primitive Methodist centenary celebrations in Norfolk and Suffolk' [1907-11], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 56, Pt. 2, May 2007, pp. 56-69.
- 53. WOODCOCK, Anne: 'The emergence of religious competition in Cropwell Butler, Nottinghamshire in the early nineteenth century' [with special reference to Methodism], *Transactions of the Thoroton Society*, Vol. 110, 2006, pp. 103-18.

See also Nos. 13-14, 16, 18-20, 28, 102-4, 115, 216, 218-20, 222-3, 227, 236, 238, 243-5, 258-9, 269, 274.

LOCAL HISTORIES: IRELAND

See Nos. 12, 131, 221, 225, 232, 242.

LOCAL HISTORIES: WALES

- 54. GRUFFYDD, Eirlys: *A review of Nonconformity in Flintshire*, [Aberystwyth]: Capel, 2007, 13pp.
- 55. JONES, John Gwynfor: Crefydd a chymdeithas: astudiaethau ar hanes y ffydd Brotestannaidd yng Nghymru, c. 1559-1750 [religion and society: studies in the history of the Protestant faith in Wales, c. 1559-1750], Cardiff: Gwasg Prifysgol Cymru, 2007, xvi + 460pp.
- 56. OWEN, David Huw: 'Chapels of Glamorgan: A bibliographical survey, 1981-2006', *Morgannwg*, Vol. 50, 2006, pp. 166-84.

See also Nos. 8, 34, 96, 191.

LOCAL HISTORIES: SCOTLAND

- 57. BOWES, Harold Russell: From Cumbria to Shetland: John & Mary Lewis, 1823-1828, Barnsley: the author, 2003, 24pp.
- 58. BOWES, Harold Russell: 'Samuel Dunn & John Lewis: Problem partners' [in the Shetland Isles in the 1820s], *Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association*, Vol. 10, No. 5, 2007, pp. 194-203.
- 59. BOWES, Harold Russell: "A very agreeable man": A Tyneside preacher in Shetland' [William Wears in 1824-28 and 1837-40], Methodism from Tees to Tweed: Bulletin of the North East Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 86, Spring 2007, pp. 15-24 and No. 87, Autumn 2007, pp. 11-19.

See also No. 23.

BIOGRAPHIES: COLLECTIVE

See Nos. 15, 106, 216, 242.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

- 60. BECKERLEGGE, Oliver Aveyard: 'Charles Wesley's shorthand' [edited, by Kenneth George Charles Newport, from Beckerlegge's *The shorthand of Charles Wesley*, 2002], *Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy*, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 348-60.
- 61. BEST, Gary Martin: 'Charles Wesley: The forgotten Methodist leader', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 34, No. 1, January 2007, pp. 7-16.
- 62. BRAILSFORD, Mabel Richmond: *Head and heart: The dynamic relationships of John and Charles Wesley*, edited by D. Curtis Hale, Salem, OH: Schmul Publishing, 2006, 241pp.
- 63. BROSE, Martin E.: 'Charles Wesley und die deutsche Sprache' [Charles Wesley's knowledge of the German language], *EmK Geschichte*, Vol. 28, No. 1, March 2007, pp. 34-9.
- 64. BYRNE, Herbert Winston: Wesley and the Methodist movement: Portraits of John Wesley and his influence, edited by Herbert Winston Byrne [abridged from The Wesley memorial volume; or, Wesley and the Methodist movement, edited by James Osgood Andrew Clark, 1880], Salem, OH: Schmul Publishing, 2003, 61pp.
- 65. COOK, Laurie E.: *Charles Wesley* [with special reference to his hymns], [Corby: the author], 2007, 12pp.
- 66. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'Charles Wesley and John Fletcher', *Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy*, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 109-23.
- 67. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'Robin and Batman? Charles Wesley and the genesis of Methodism', *Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 8, No. 2, September 2007, pp. 3-19.
- 68. GERLACH, Sandra: 'John Wesley, inquirer seeking grace: The Moravian view' [in 1738], *Methodist History*, Vol. XLV, No. 4, July 2007, pp. 223-31.

- 69. GREGORY, Jeremy: 'Charles Wesley and the eighteenth century', *Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy*, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 18-39.
- 70. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'Twice-told tales' [fallacies about John Wesley and the rise of Methodism], *Circuit Rider*, May-June 2003, pp. 16-17.
- 71. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Charles Wesley in Boston' [in 1736], *Methodist History*, Vol. XLV, No. 2, January 2007, pp. 111-33.
- 72. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Charles Wesley in Georgia' [in 1736], *Methodist History*, Vol. XLV, No. 2, January 2007, pp. 77-110.
- 73. LAWRENCE, Anna M.: "A most solemn season of love": Charles Wesley and marriage in early Methodism, *Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy*, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 465-85.
- 74. LENTON, John Herriott: 'Charles Wesley and the preachers', *Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy*, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 88-108.
- 75. LLOYD, Gareth: 'Charles Wesley and his biographers' [reprinted from the Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, 2000], Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 1-17.
- 76. LLOYD, Gareth: Charles Wesley and the struggle for Methodist identity, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2007, xiv + 258pp.
- 77. LLOYD, Gareth: 'The letters of Charles Wesley', *Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy*, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 335-47.
- 78. LLOYD, Gareth: "My dearest Sally": The marriage of Charles Wesley and Sally Gwynne', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 56, Pt. 3, October 2007, pp. 113-28.

- 79. MUTTON, Ian W.: Charles Wesley, prince of song, Warrington: Church in the Market Place Publications, 2007, 15pp.
- 80. NEWPORT, Kenneth George Charles: 'Charles Wesley's journal', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 34, No. 1, January 2007, pp. 17-28.
- 81. NEWPORT, Kenneth George Charles: 'Charles Wesley's sermons', *Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy*, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 320-34.
- 82. NEWTON, John Anthony: 'Brothers in arms: The partnership of John and Charles Wesley' [reprinted from the *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, 1998], *Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy*, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 58-69.
- 83. OLLESON, Philip: 'Charles Wesley and his children' [reprinted, with revisions, from *Methodist History*, 1998], *Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy*, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 124-40.
- 84. RACK, Henry Denman: 'Charles Wesley and early Methodism', Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 40-57.
- 85. REYNOLDS, John: *Preachers, kings and lying hounds: Stories of John Wesley*, [edited] by Andrew Carroll [from John Reynolds, *Anecdotes of the Rev. John Wesley*, 1828], Salem, OH: Schmul Publishing, 2003, 64pp.
- 86. ROBBINS, Keith Gilbert: 'John Wesley, Methodism and globalization', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 34, No. 4, October 2007, pp. 23-37.
- 87. ROGAL, Samuel J.: 'Up or down the garden path? The Wesleys and Beata Hawkins' [in 1735-36], Essays on John Wesley and his contemporaries: The texture of eighteenth-century English culture, by Samuel J. Rogal, Lewiston, NY: Edwin Mellen Press, 2006, pp. 1-21.
- 88. TAIT, Jennifer Woodruff: 'Charles Wesley: Family man of Methodism', *Circuit Rider*, September-October 2006, pp. 4-6.

- 89. TURNER, John Munsey: 'Charles Wesley: 300th anniversary of his birth, 1707', *Wesley Historical Society North Lancashire Branch Bulletin*, No. 46, Summer 2007, pp. 10-22.
- 90. TURNER, John Munsey: 'John Wesley's primitive Christianity', *Primitive Christianity: Commemorating a tradition, rejuvenating a dynamic*, editor: John Vincent, [Englesea Brook: Englesea Brook Chapel and Museum, 2007], pp. 21-8.
- 91. TYSON, John Rodger: Assist me to proclaim: The life and hymns of Charles Wesley, Grand Rapids, MI: William B. Eerdmans Publishing Company, 2007, xii + 356pp.
- 92. TYSON, John Rodger: 'Charles Wesley: An overview', Charles Wesley's hymns: 'Prints' and practices of love divine, Maxine E. Walker, editor, Point Loma Nazarene University Monograph Series, No. 7, San Diego, CA: Point Loma Press, 2007, pp. 91-5.
- 93. WALLACE, Charles Isaac: 'Charles Wesley and Susanna' [Wesley], *Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy*, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 70-87.
- 94. WALSH, John Dixon: 'John Wesley's deathbed: Sarah Wesley's account' [in two letters to Lady Penelope Maitland, 1791], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 56, Pt. 1, February 2007, pp. 1-9.
- 95. WEBB, Pauline Mary: 'Growing old gracefully: John Wesley's approach to old age', *Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society*, Vol. 6, No. 9, April 2007, pp. 3-6 and Vol. 6, No. 10, October 2007, pp. 3-12.
- See also Nos. 1-3, 5, 7, 9, 17, 24-7, 30, 100, 116-21, 123-5, 127-30, 132-64, 167-81, 183-90, 193-6, 198-204, 207, 209-13, 215, 223, 228, 231, 233, 237, 239-41, 246-54, 257, 264-6, 268, 270-1, 273.

BIOGRAPHIES: CONTEMPORARIES OF THE WESLEYS

- 96. EVANS, Jean Silvan: 'Howell Harris, a Welsh icon: A historiographical survey', *Cylchgrawn Hanes*, Vol. 31, 2007, pp. 9-36.
- 97. GENTRY, Peter W. and TAYLOR, Paul: Bold as a lion: The life of John Cennick (1718-1755), Moravian evangelist, Leicester: Life Publications, 2007, 176pp.
- 98. HARDING, Alan: Selina, Countess of Huntingdon, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, xiii + 220pp.
- 99. HOGG, James: 'John Nelson (1707-1774), stonemason and itinerant preacher', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 56, Pt. 3, October 2007, pp. 146-62.
- 100. SLEDGE, Robert Watson: 'What Böhler got from Wesley' [in 1738-40], *Methodist History*, Vol. XLV, No. 4, July 2007, pp. 214-22.

See also Nos. 12, 18, 20, 66, 68, 78, 87, 149, 165, 180, 229, 264.

BIOGRAPHIES: NINETEENTH CENTURY

- 101. BEBBINGTON, David William: 'The evangelical conscience' [with special reference to Hugh Price Hughes], Welsh Journal of Religious History, Vol. 2, 2007, pp. 27-44.
- 102. EDLIN-WHITE, Rowena: 'Spinster, of no occupation'? Mary Ellen Shaw, 1859-1926, Nottingham: Smallprint, 2007, [4] + 60pp.
- 103. EVANS, Martin John Crossley: 'Methodism in late 19th-century Bristol: As exemplified by the life, preaching engagements and writings of Joseph Perry Distin (1844-98)', *Transactions of the Bristol and Gloucestershire Archaeological Society*, Vol. 124, 2006, pp. 131-207.
- 104. GARFOOT, John: 'The Lincolnshire thrasher' [Charles Richardson], Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society, Vol. 6, No. 8, April 2007, pp. 21-32.
- 105. HUSTLER, Jonathan: 'For whom the bell was tolled: The influence of Sir Henry Lunn', *Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society*, Vol. 6, No. 8, April 2007, pp. 7-21.

- 106. PERRY, Anthony: The Fowler legacy: The story of a forgotten family [Sir Henry Hartley Fowler and his literary daughters, Ellen Thorneycroft Fowler and Edith Henrietta Fowler], Studley: Brewin Books, 1997, [4] + 76pp.
- 107. SHAW, Thomas and SHORT, Colin Charles: Feet of clay: The life and ministry of William O'Bryan, founder of the Bible Christians, Porthleven: Colin Charles Short, 2007, viii + 256pp.
- 108. SHORNEY, David C.: 'The making of a Bible Christian itinerant: James Bartlett, 1816-1881', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 56, Pt. 1, February 2007, pp. 10-20.
- 109. SPINNEY, Bryan Frank: 'A persistent message of hope' [Elizabeth Ann Wesley (1852-85), the soldiers' friend], *Methodist Recorder*, Issue 7820, 8 November 2007, p. 17.

See also Nos. 13, 19, 21, 23, 57-9, 126, 214, 259.

BIOGRAPHIES: TWENTIETH CENTURY

- 110. CUBBON, Robert Edward: *Methodist, mad and married: A personal account of World War II* [as an army chaplain], Douglas: Hospice Care, 1995, 112pp.
- 111. DRANSFIELD, Ken: *He's no Billy Graham* [autobiography of a Methodist schoolteacher, overseas missionary and local preacher], Peterborough: Upfront Publishing, 2006, viii + 309pp.
- 112. EMERTON, John Adney: 'George Wishart Anderson, 1913-2002', *Proceedings of the British Academy*, Vol. 138, 2006, pp. 39-48.
- 113. MIDGLEY, David G.: Dying to live: Spiritual case story of a secular counsellor [religious life history of a Methodist psychotherapist], London: Free Association Books, 2006, xii + 208pp.
- 114. MORRIS, Colin Manley: *Snapshots: Episodes in a life*, Peterborough: Inspire, 2007, vii + 127pp.
- 115. PEADEN, John: Don't take it as read: Memoirs of a non-conforming Methodist [minister and community activist in Sheffield], Sheffield: Penistone Publications, 2005, [4] + 207pp.

See also Nos. 122, 182, 221, 234, 255-6, 258.

THEOLOGY

- 116. ANDERSON, Neil Douglas: A definitive study of evidence concerning John Wesley's appropriation of the thought of Clement of Alexandria, Lewiston, NY: Edwin Mellen Press, 2004, vi + 319pp.
- 117. AUKEMA CIESLUKOWSKI, Corrie A. and COLYER, Elmer Monroe: 'Wesley's Trinitarian *ordo salutis*' [role of the Trinity in John Wesley's soteriology], *Reformation and Revival Journal*, Vol. 14, No. 4, Fall 2005, pp. 105-31.
- 118. BALZER, Cary: 'John Wesley's developing soteriology and the influence of the Caroline divines', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) Ph.D. thesis, 2005, 345pp.
- 119. BULLEN, Donald Alfred: A man of one book? John Wesley's interpretation and use of the Bible, Bletchley: Paternoster, 2007, xxix + 230pp.
- 120. CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: 'Charles Wesley, theologos', Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 264-77.
- 121. CARROLL, Michael P.: 'Comment on Keith Haartman's "Religious ecstasy and personality transformation in John Wesley's Methodism: Theoretical and methodological considerations", *Archiv für Religionspsychologie*, Vol. 29, 2007, pp. 37-49.
- 122. CARTER, David: 'The doctrine of holiness in the work of Robert Newton Flew', *Methodist Sacramental Fellowship Bulletin*, No. 133, Epiphany 2006, pp. 13-19.
- 123. CATALDO, Chet William: "A spiritual portrait of a believer": A comparison between the emphatic "I" of Romans, 7, Wesley and the mystics', University of Pretoria Ph.D. thesis, 2006, ix + 342pp.
- 124. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: 'Charles Wesley and the language of faith', *Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy*, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 299-319.
- 125. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: 'Grace upon grace: Charles Wesley as spiritual mentor', *Circuit Rider*, September-October 2006, pp. 7-8.

- 126. CHOY, Leona Frances: 'Samuel Chadwick', *Powerlines: What great evangelicals believed about the Holy Spirit, 1850-1930*, by Leona Frances Choy, Camp Hill, PA: Christian Publications, 1990, pp. 35-50.
- 127. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: *The theology of John Wesley: Holy love and the shape of grace*, Nashville, TN: Abingdon Press, 2007, 423pp.
- 128. COX, Leo George: *John Wesley's concept of sin*, Salem, OH: Schmul Publishing, 2002, 128pp.
- 129. CRUTCHER, Timothy: 'The crucible of life: The role of experience in John Wesley's theological method', Katholieke Universiteit Leuven Ph.D. thesis, 2003, xiv + 278pp.
- 130. DAYTON, Donald Wilbur: 'Law and gospel in the Wesleyan tradition' [John Wesley's views, reprinted from *Grace Theological Journal*, 1991, with responses by Howard Albert Snyder and William James Abraham], *From the margins: A celebration of the theological work of Donald W. Dayton*, edited by Christian T. Collins Winn, Princeton Theological Monograph Series, 75, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2007, pp. 55-74.
- 131. DICKSON, James Norman Ian: Beyond religious discourse: Sermons, preaching and evangelical Protestants in nineteenth-century Irish society [with special reference to the printed and manuscript sermons of Church of Ireland, Presbyterian and Methodist evangelicals], Bletchley: Paternoster, 2007, xix + 295pp.
- 132. FELLEMAN, Laura Bartels: 'The evidence of things not seen: John Wesley's faithful convictions, Charles Bonnet's inferential conjectures', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 42, No. 2, Fall 2007, pp. 52-64.
- 133. GROVES, Martin: 'Charles Wesley's spirituality', *Charles Wesley:* Life, literature and legacy, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 446-64.
- 134. GUNTER, W. Stephen: 'John Wesley, a faithful representative of Jacobus Arminius', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 42, No. 2, Fall 2007, pp. 65-82.

- 135. HAARTMAN, Keith: 'Religious ecstasy and personality transformation in John Wesley's Methodism: Theoretical and methodological considerations', *Archiv für Religionspsychologie*, Vol. 29, 2007, pp. 3-35.
- 136. HAARTMAN, Keith: 'A response to Malony and Carroll' [in their critique of Haartman's 'Religious ecstasy and personality transformation in John Wesley's Methodism'], *Archiv für Religionspsychologie*, Vol. 29, 2007, pp. 59-64.
- 137. HAARTMAN, Keith: Watching and praying: Personality transformation in eighteenth-century British Methodism [a psychoanalytic study of John Wesley's theological method and its transformation of personality disorders], Amsterdam: Rodopi, 2004, xii + 241pp.
- 138. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Charles Wesley and a window to the East' [his theological affinity with the Early Church Fathers], *Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy*, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 165-83.
- 139. KNIGHT, Henry Hawthorn: 'Amazing love! The atonement in John and Charles Wesley', *Circuit Rider*, September-October 2004, pp. 7-8.
- 140. KNIGHT, Henry Hawthorn: 'Jesus as the way to life: Wesley on John 14', *Circuit Rider*, May-June 2007, pp. 6-7.
- 141. LOHRSTORFER, Chris: 'Know your disease, know your cure: A critical analysis of John Wesley's sources for his doctrine of original sin', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) Ph.D. thesis, 2006, 226pp.
- 142. LOWERY, Kevin Twain: 'Constructing a more cognitivist account of Wesleyan ethics' [with special reference to John Wesley's doctrines of assurance and Christian perfection], University of Notre Dame Ph.D. thesis, 2004, xi + 413pp.
- 143. MALONY, Henry Newton: 'Methodist personality transformation in context: A response to Haartman' [in his 'Religious ecstasy and personality transformation in John Wesley's Methodism'], *Archiv für Religionspsychologie*, Vol. 29, 2007, pp. 51-8.

- 144. MEALEY, Mark Thomas: 'Taste and see that the Lord is good: John Wesley in the Christian tradition of spiritual sensation', University of St Michael's College [Canada] Ph.D. thesis, 2006, viii + 313pp.
- 145. MITCHELL, Robert Daniel: 'The Wesleyan quadrilateral: Relocating the conversation' [including the quadrilateral in John Wesley], Claremont School of Theology Ph.D. thesis, 2007, iv + 192pp.
- 146. OLSON, Mark K.: John Wesley's theology of Christian perfection: Developments in doctrine and theological system, Fenwick, MI: Alethea in Heart, 2007, 524pp.
- 147. RAINEY, David Lloyd: 'John Wesley's doctrine of salvation in relation to his doctrine of God', King's College London Ph.D. thesis, 2006, 335pp.
- 148. REIMERS, Hans Jakob: "To set free" und "to set at liberty": eine Wendung aus der Anfangszeit der methodistischen Erwecksbewegung' [the concept of setting free in Methodist theology, with special reference to John and Charles Wesley], *EmK Geschichte*, Vol. 27, No. 2, October 2006, pp. 43-54.
- 149. RYAN, Colin Philip: 'Augustus M. Toplady and John Wesley: Their theological controversy on predestination', North-West University, Potchefstroom Campus [South Africa] Ph.D. thesis, 2006, iii + 308pp.
- 150. SCHLIMM, Matthew R.: 'Defending the Old Testament's worth: John Wesley's reaction to the rebirth of Marcionism', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 42, No. 2, Fall 2007, pp. 28-51.
- 151. STRONG, Douglas Mark, DORRANCE, Sarah Babylon, McDONALD-WALKER, Robert P., WANG, Ingrid Y. and WATSON, Kevin M.: Reclaiming the Wesleyan tradition: John Wesley's sermons for today, Nashville, TN: Discipleship Resources, 2007, 176pp.
- 152. TYSON, John Rodger: "I preached at the Cross, as usual": Charles Wesley and redemption', *Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy*, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 204-28.
- 153. VALENTIN-CASTAÑÓN, Eliezer: 'John Wesley's way of salvation and the impact of wealth on the way of salvation', Wesley Theological Seminary D.Min. thesis, 2002, vi + 138pp.

- 154. VETTER, Joseph Peter: 'A critical analysis of the soteriological beliefs of Charles Wesley', Dallas Theological Seminary Th.M. thesis, 1980, 60pp.
- 155. VICKERS, Jason E.: 'Charles Wesley and the revival of the doctrine of the Trinity: A Methodist contribution to modern theology', *Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy*, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 278-98.
- 156. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: 'Charles Wesley and Calvinism', *Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy*, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 184-203.
- 157. WARD, William Reginald: Early evangelicalism: A global intellectual history, 1670-1789 [including a study of the theological development of John Wesley], Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2006, vi + 220pp.
- 158. WATSON, John Richard: 'The presentation of holiness and the concept of Christian perfection in the sermons and hymns of the Wesleys, 1730-1780', *Transforming holiness: Representations of holiness in English and American literary texts*, edited by Irene Visser and Helen Wilcox, Leuven: Peeters, 2006, pp. 81-94.
- 159. WEBSTER, Robert Joseph: 'Balsamic virtue: Healing imagery in Charles Wesley', *Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy*, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 229-44.
- 160. WEBSTER, Robert Joseph: 'Methodism and the miraculous: John Wesley's contribution to the *historia miraculorum*', University of Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 2006, [8] + ii + 300 + [67]pp.
- 161. WEETER, Mark L.: *John Wesley's view and use of scripture*, Eugene, OR: Wipf and Stock, 2007, viii + 251pp.
- 162. WHITE, Susan J.: 'Charles Wesley and contemporary theology', *Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy*, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 515-31.

- 163. WILLIAMS, James Howard: "Why should I strive to set the crooked straight?" Wesley, his luminaries, modern critics and the "sinless contradiction" in 1 John 1: 8, 10 and 3: 6, 9', University of Sheffield Ph.D. thesis, 2002, v + 290pp.
- 164. WOOD, Darren Cushman: 'John Wesley's use of the atonement', *Asbury Journal*, Vol. 62, No. 2, Fall 2007, pp. 55-70.
- 165. WOOD, Laurence Willard: 'The biblical sources of John Fletcher's Pentecostal theology', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 42, No. 2, Fall 2007, pp. 98-113.

See also Nos. 6, 24, 26-7, 30, 33, 65, 81, 112, 167, 169-70, 172-7, 181, 183-4, 187-9, 194-5, 203-4, 210, 228, 231, 240, 245, 247, 249, 264, 268, 273.

SACRAMENTS

166. WELLINGS, Martin: 'Discipline in dispute: The origins and early history of the Methodist Sacramental Fellowship' [1932-38], Discipline and diversity: Papers read at the 2005 summer meeting and the 2006 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Kate Cooper and Jeremy Gregory, Studies in Church History, Vol. 43, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 2007, pp. 388-98.

See also Nos. 169, 175, 183, 188, 198, 212.

LITURGY, WORSHIP AND MEANS OF GRACE

- 167. HARRISON, Nick: Best of all, God is with us: Heartwarming devotions from the life of John Wesley, Indianapolis, IN: Wesleyan Publishing House, 2005, 191pp.
- 168. TUCKER, Karen Beth Westerfield: 'John Wesley and the Methodists' [and the Book of Common Prayer], *The Oxford guide to the Book of Common Prayer: A worldwide survey*, Charles Clifford Hefling [and] Cynthia L. Shattuck, editors, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2006, pp. 209-13.
- 169. TUCKER, Karen Beth Westerfield: 'The Trinitarian character of Methodist anaphoras' [from John Wesley's, in *The Sunday service of the Methodists in North America* (1784), to the present day], Doxology, Vol. 20, 2003, pp. 1-19.

170. WILLIAMS, John Robert: 'John Wesley's doctrine of prayer', Dallas Theological Seminary Th.M. thesis, 2007, 41pp.

See also Nos. 15, 211.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 171. BAKER, Frank: 'The metamorphosis of Charles Wesley's Christmas hymns, 1739-88' [reprinted from the *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, 2001], *Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy*, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 378-94.
- 172. BERGER, Teresa: 'Theologie die man singen kann: Christologische Titel im methodistischen Gesangbuch von 1780' [Christology in the 1780 hymnbook], *Una Sancta*, No. 2/1992, pp. 123-9.
- 173. BROSE, Martin E.: 'Charles Wesleys Gedicht "Der ringende Jakob" ("Wrestling Jacob")' [structure and theology of Wesley's "Wrestling Jacob", with its translations into German], *EmK Geschichte*, Vol. 26, No. 2, October 2005, pp. 45-60.
- 174. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: Come, thou long-expected Jesus: Advent and Christmas with Charles Wesley [meditations based on his hymns], London: SPCK, 2007, xiv + 112pp.
- 175. COOK, Laurie E.: *Charles Wesley and his doctrine* [as shown in his hymns], [Corby: the author, 2007, 43pp.]
- 176. CRUICKSHANK, Joanna: 'Charles Wesley and the construction of suffering in early English Methodism' [with reference to his hymns], University of Melbourne Ph.D. thesis, 2006, vi + 260pp.
- 177. CRUICKSHANK, Joanna: 'Singing at the scaffold: Charles Wesley's hymns for condemned malefactors', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 56, Pt. 3, October 2007, pp. 129-45.
- 178. CRUICKSHANK, Joanna: "The suffering members sympathise": Constructing the sympathetic self in the hymns of Charles Wesley', *Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy*, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 245-63.

- 179. DALLAS.-Southern Methodist University: Perkins School of Theology: Bridwell Library: Sacred harmony: The musical Wesley family An exhibition celebrating the tercentenary of the birth of Charles Wesley, 1 February-28 April 2007, curated by Carlton R. Young, Dallas, TX: the Library, 2007, 62pp.
- 180. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'On a hymn and a prayer: Charles Wesley's response to Fletcher of Madeley's illness', *Charles Wesley's hymns:* 'Prints' and practices of love divine, Maxine E. Walker, editor, Point Loma Nazarene University Monograph Series, No. 7, San Diego, CA: Point Loma Press, 2007, pp. 57-64.
- 181. GRIFFITHS, Leslie: "Father of everlasting love" and the struggle against Calvinism', Charles Wesley's hymns: 'Prints' and practices of love divine, Maxine E. Walker, editor, Point Loma Nazarene University Monograph Series, No. 7, San Diego, CA: Point Loma Press, 2007, pp. 23-8.
- 182. HANCOCK, Charles Percy: *A hymn lover's diary* [hymnological autobiography], Leominster: Orphans Press, [1995], [8] + 155pp.
- 183. KERR, Aaron K.: 'John and Charles Wesleys' *Hymns on the Lord's Supper* (1745): Their meaning for Methodist ecclesial identity and ecumenical dialogue', Duquesne University Ph.D. thesis, 2007, vi + 274pp.
- 184. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Lyrical theology: Theology in hymns' [including Charles Wesley's], *Theology Today*, Vol. 63, No. 1, April 2006, pp. 22-37.
- 185. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Still shaping our faith: The viability of Charles Wesley's hymns today', *Circuit Rider*, September-October 2006, pp. 13-15.
- 186. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Wesleyan hymns as icons of the Wesleyan tradition' [Charles Wesley's poetry as verbal icons], Charles Wesley's hymns: 'Prints' and practices of love divine, Maxine E. Walker, editor, Point Loma Nazarene University Monograph Series, No. 7, San Diego, CA: Point Loma Press, 2007, pp. 3-19.
- 187. McCONNELL, Kathryn and McCONNELL, Michael: "Jesus, lover of my soul": A journey from sorrow to hope', *Charles Wesley's hymns: 'Prints' and practices of love divine*, Maxine E. Walker, editor, Point Loma Nazarene University Monograph Series, No. 7, San Diego, CA: Point Loma Press, 2007, pp. 69-75.

- 188. McEWEN, Matthew R. J.: 'The concept of sacrifice in the theology of the Eucharistic hymns of Charles Wesley', Tyndale Seminary Th.M. thesis, 2007, 139pp.
- 189. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: 'My chains fell off, my heart was free: Imprisonment and release in the work and writings of Charles Wesley' [with special reference to his hymns], *Circuit Rider*, September-October 2006, pp. 25-7.
- 190. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: "Our God contracted to a span": Teaching through Wesleyan hymns incarnated tools for spiritual formation and theological education', *Charles Wesley's hymns: 'Prints' and practices of love divine*, Maxine E. Walker, editor, Point Loma Nazarene University Monograph Series, No. 7, San Diego, CA: Point Loma Press, 2007, pp. 29-41.
- 191. MADDEN, John Lionel: 'Y Wesleaid a'u llyfrau emynau' [the Wesleyans and their hymn-books], *Y Traethodydd*, Vol. 162, No. 682, July 2007, pp. 173-87.
- 192. MANKIN, Kenneth: 'Primitive Methodist hymnody', Wesley Historical Society North Eastern Branch Bulletin, No. 87, Autumn 2007, pp. 7-10.
- 193. MARTIN, Brenda and MARTIN, Karl: "And can it be?": We answer with our lives', Charles Wesley's hymns: 'Prints' and practices of love divine, Maxine E. Walker, editor, Point Loma Nazarene University Monograph Series, No. 7, San Diego, CA: Point Loma Press, 2007, pp. 77-87.
- 194. PRATT, Andrew: *Inextinguishable blaze: Meditations on Charles Wesley's hymns* [52 hymns], Peterborough: Inspire, 2007, ix + 124pp.
- 195. PRATT, Andrew: 'The influence of Charles Wesley on contemporary hymnody', *Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy*, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 395-413.
- 196. SAUNDERS, Graham: 'The musical Wesleys' [Charles junior, Samuel and Samuel Sebastian], *Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society*, Vol. 6, No. 10, October 2007, pp. 12-18.

- 197. SHORT, Colin Charles: O'Bryan's hymns: A new look at the 1824 Bible Christian hymn book and its later revisions, Oxford: Wesley Historical Society, 2006, vi + 74 + [2]pp.
- 198. TUCKER, Karen Beth Westerfield: 'Mysterious bread, mysterious love' [hymns on the Lord's Supper], Charles Wesley's hymns: 'Prints' and practices of love divine, Maxine E. Walker, editor, Point Loma Nazarene University Monograph Series, No. 7, San Diego, CA: Point Loma Press, 2007, pp. 47-53.
- 199. TYSON, John Rodger: 'The Methodist national anthem: "O, for a thousand tongues to sing" and the development of American Methodism' [in the eighteenth-twentieth centuries], Sing them over again to me: Hymns and hymnbooks in America, edited by Mark Allan Noll and Edith L. Blumhofer, Tuscaloosa, AL: University of Alabama Press, 2006, pp. 20-42.
- 200. WATSON, John Richard: 'Charles Wesley, our contemporary: Another look at "And can it be?", *Epworth Review*, Vol. 34, No. 1, January 2007, pp. 29-38.
- 201. WATSON, John Richard: 'A Charles Wesley pilgrimage' [appreciation of Charles Wesley as hymnologist], *Bulletin of the Hymn Society of Great Britain and Ireland*, Vol. 18, No. 8, October 2007, pp. 263-74.
- 202. WATSON, John Richard: 'The hymns of Charles Wesley and the poetic tradition', *Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy*, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 361-77.
- 203. WATSON, John Richard: *The hymns of Charles Wesley and the writings of St Luke*, Farmington Papers, Modern Theology, 17, Oxford: Farmington Institute, Harris Manchester College, 2005, 14pp.
- WATSON, John Richard: "O, for a heart to praise my God": Charles Wesley after 300 years', Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 59, Spring 2007, pp. 4-16.
- 205. WRIGHT, Eric: 'Methodist hymns, part two: 1780 and all that' [the 1780 Methodist hymnbook and its supplements of 1831 and 1876], Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 59, Spring 2007, pp. 20-36.

- 206. WRIGHT, Eric: 'Methodist hymns, part three: Primitive and Free' [Methodist], Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 60, Autumn 2007, pp. 12-36.
- 207. YOUNG, Carlton R.: 'The musical Charles Wesley', *Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy*, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 414-45.

See also Nos. 2, 7, 17, 65, 79, 83, 89, 91, 120, 124, 133, 138, 148, 152, 155-6, 158-9, 212.

CHURCH POLITY

- 208. ARTHUR, Gordon: Law, liberty and Church: Authority and justice in the major Churches in England [including the Methodist Church], Aldershot: Ashgate, 2006, viii + 214pp.
- 209. CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: 'Methodist ecclesiologies and Methodist sacred spaces' [in John Wesley and American Methodism], *Orthodox and Wesleyan ecclesiology*, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Crestwood, NY: St Vladimir's Seminary Press, 2007, pp. 215-25.
- 210. CHARLESWORTH, James Hamilton: 'Return to the sources in twenty-first century Methodist ecclesiology: John Wesley's ecclesiology in light of new insights into the New Testament and its environment', *Orthodox and Wesleyan ecclesiology*, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Crestwood, NY: St Vladimir's Seminary Press, 2007, pp. 65-85.
- 211. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'Wesleyan ecclesiology: Methodism as a means of grace' [with special reference to John Wesley], Orthodox and Wesleyan ecclesiology, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Crestwood, NY: St Vladimir's Seminary Press, 2007, pp. 119-28.
- 212. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Wesleyan ecclesiology: Charles Wesley's understanding of the nature of the Church', *Orthodox and Wesleyan ecclesiology*, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Crestwood, NY: St Vladimir's Seminary Press, 2007, pp. 129-47.

213. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: 'Were Methodists present at Constantinople 381? Ecclesial claims in the light of the four notes of the Conciliar Creed' [with special reference to John Wesley's ecclesiology], Orthodox and Wesleyan ecclesiology, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Crestwood, NY: St Vladimir's Seminary Press, 2007, pp. 21-41.

See also No. 183.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

- 214. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: 'Two Primitive Methodist woman preachers' [Ann Tinsley and Mary Bulmer], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 56, Pt. 2, May 2007, pp. 46-55.
- 215. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'Purge the preachers: The Wesleys and quality control' [Charles Wesley's role in the circuit of enquiry, 1751-52], Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 486-514.
- 216. LENTON, John Herriott: 'Mr Wesley's preachers' [with special reference to the East Midlands to c. 1800], Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 8, No. 1, March 2007, pp. 36-52.

See also Nos. 74, 218.

LAY MINISTRY

- 217. CLARK, David: 'Lay leadership: The legacy of Primitive Methodism', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 34, No. 2, April 2007, pp. 37-47.
- 218. STEVENS, Amanda: Cornish women preachers, 1750-1850: Just 'novelty value'?, Cornish Methodist Historical Association Occasional Publication, No. 28, Truro: the Association, 2007, 30pp.
- 219. WILSON, Thelma: Women in Manx Methodism: A first review, Port Erin: Manx Methodist Historical Society, [no date], 9pp.

See also Nos. 12, 15, 34, 103, 109, 214.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

- 220. ALLEN, John R. L.: Late churches and chapels in Berkshire: A geological perspective from the late eighteenth century to the First World War, British Archaeological Reports British Series, 432, Oxford: Archaeopress, 2007, [2] + xi + 162pp.
- 221. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'A Dublin architect: George F. Beckett', *Dublin Historical Record*, Vol. LIX, No. 1, Spring 2006, pp. 47-64.
- 222. LINGARD, Jane and LINGARD, Timothy: Bradshaw Gass & Hope: The story of an architectural practice the first one hundred years, 1862-1962, London: Gallery Lingard, 2007, [6] + 240pp.
- SMITH, Alan: 'John Wesley's octagonal preaching-house' [at Snowsfields], London Society Journal, No. 454, Winter 2007, pp. 8-11.
- 224. WAKELING, Christopher: 'Nonconformity and Victorian architecture', *Dissent and the Gothic revival: Papers from a study day at Union Chapel, Islington*, edited by Bridget Cherry, Chapels Society Occasional Publications, 3, London: the Society, 2007, pp. 39-71.

See also Nos. 56, 209.

HOME MISSIONS

- 225. FERGUSON, Kenneth: 'The chapel of Dublin barracks, II: Methodist preaching at Dublin barracks' [Methodism and the army in Dublin in the eighteenth century], *Irish Sword*, Vol. XXV, No. 100, Winter 2006, pp. 137-44.
- 226. HOWSON, Peter James: 'Methodism and the military' [reflections on army chaplaincy, 1977-2002], *Scottish Methodism*, No. 37, 2007, pp. 14-19.
- 227. SCOTLAND, Nigel Adrian Douglas: Squires in the slums: Settlements and missions in late-Victorian London [including the Wesleyan Methodist Bermondsey Settlement], London: I. B. Tauris, 2007, xiii + 266pp.

228. TAYLOR, Paul S.: Charles Wesley, evangelist: Christ for all – all for Christ, Wesley Fellowship Occasional Paper, No. 17, Shearsby: the Fellowship, 2007, vii + 23pp.

See also Nos. 28, 81, 97, 104, 109-10, 245.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

229. SCHWARZ, Suzanne: "Apostolick warfare": The Reverend Melvill Horne and the development of missions in the late eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries' [including his Methodist associations], Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 85, No. 1, Spring 2003, pp. 65-93.

See also Nos. 71-2, 105, 111, 114.

POLITICAL IMPACT

- 230. HUGHES, Michael: 'Methodism, peace and war, 1932-45', Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 85, No. 1, Spring 2003, pp. 147-67.
- 231. LARKINS, Jessie Shuman: 'John Wesley among the colonies: Wesleyan theology in the face of the American Revolution', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLV, No. 4, July 2007, pp. 232-43.
- 232. MORRIS, Nicola Kathryn: 'Methodist politics in Ireland, 1861-1914' [with special reference to Methodism and the three home rule crises], University of Liverpool Ph.D. thesis, 2007, 251pp.
- 233. ROWE, Kenneth Elmer: 'Charles Wesley letter sheds light on John Wesley's political activism during the Revolutionary War' [Charles Wesley to Walter Churchey, 4 April 1776], *Methodist History*, Vol. XLV, No. 3, April 2007, pp. 190-3.
- 234. SMITH, Graeme: 'Margaret Thatcher's Christian faith: A case study in political theology', *Journal of Religious Ethics*, Vol. 35, No. 2, June 2007, pp. 233-57.
- 235. VAN NOPPEN, Jean-Pierre: 'From theolinguistics to critical theolinguistics: The case for communicative probity' [distortions of religious language, with special reference to Marxist interpretations of

Wesleyan Methodism as an instrument of oppression of the working classes and to the contemporary politics of George W. Bush], ARC: The Journal of the Faculty of Religious Studies, McGill University, Vol. 34, 2006, pp. 47-65.

See also Nos. 46, 105-6.

SOCIAL WITNESS

- 236. BAILEY, Adrian R., HARVEY, David C. and BRACE, Catherine: 'Disciplining youthful Methodist bodies in nineteenth-century Cornwall' [with special reference to temperance], Annals of the Association of American Geographers, Vol. 97, No. 1, March 2007, pp. 142-57.
- HANCOCK, Trevor: 'John Wesley's contribution to the abolition of slavery', Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society, Vol. 6, No. 8, April 2007, pp. 35-41.
- 238. LUPSON, Peter: *Thank God for football!* [the church origins of twelve English football clubs, including the Methodist roots of Aston Villa and Everton], London: Azure, 2006, xvii + 171pp.
- 239. POHL, Christine Dorothy: 'Practicing hospitality in the face of "complicated wickedness" [John Wesley on the importance of visiting and hospitality in spiritual formation and discipleship], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 42, No. 1, Spring 2007, pp. 7-31.
- 240. STILES, Kenton M.: 'Theological aesthetics: A Wesleyan sampling of cuisine' [the role of cuisine in the theological and practical expressions of Christian hospitality, with special reference to John Wesley's views], *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 42, No. 1, Spring 2007, pp. 160-82.
- 241. VICKERS, Jason E.: 'On friendship: John Wesley's advice to the people called Methodists', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 42, No. 1, Spring 2007, pp. 32-49.

See also Nos. 73, 101, 115, 142, 153, 177, 189.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

- 242. BELFAST.-Methodist College: The register of the pupils of the Methodist College Belfast from 1868 to 1984, compiled by Paul Fry, Belfast: the College, [1985], xiv + 880pp.
- 243. CARTER, Julia: 'What went wrong? The attempt to establish a Wesleyan day school in Wimborne Minster in the 1880s', Family & Community History, Vol. 10, No. 1, May 2007, pp. 35-47.
- 244. HARVEY, David C., BRACE, Catherine and BAILEY, Adrian R.: 'Parading the Cornish subject: Methodist Sunday schools in West Cornwall, c. 1830-1930' [with special reference to parades and tea treats], Journal of Historical Geography, Vol. 33, No. 1, January 2007, pp. 24-44.
- 245. RANDALL, Ian M.: The Bible is central: Cliff College and the evangelical tradition, Weston-super-Mare: Flame Trust, 2006, 36pp.

See also Nos. 111, 236.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

- 246. DONAT, James Gerald: 'Wesley, Swedenborg and the accusation of madness', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 42, No. 2, Fall 2007, pp. 83-97.
- 247. FELLEMAN, Laura Bartels: 'John Wesley's Survey of the wisdom of God in creation: A methodological inquiry' [John Wesley and natural philosophy], Perspectives on Science and Christian Faith, Vol. 58, No. 1, March 2006, pp. 68-73.
- 248. FULFORD, Tim: 'Radical medicine and Romantic politics' [John Wesley's electrical healing and its appeal to Robert Southey], Wordsworth Circle, Vol. 35, No. 1, Winter 2004, pp. 16-21.
- 249. LANCASTER, Sarah: 'Capable of God: Evolution and new creation' [with special reference to John Wesley's theology of salvation in relation to evolution], *Theology and Science*, Vol. 3, No. 2, July 2005, pp. 197-210.

- MADDEN, Deborah: 'A cheap, safe and natural medicine': Religion, medicine and culture in John Wesley's 'Primitive Physic', Clio Medica/Wellcome Series in the History of Medicine, Vol. 83, Amsterdam: Rodopi, 2007, [6] + 313pp.
- 251. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Anticipating the new creation: Wesleyan foundations for holistic mission' [John Wesley and environmental concern], Asbury Journal, Vol. 62, No. 1, Spring 2007, pp. 49-66.
- 252. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'John Wesley on holistic health and healing', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLVI, No. 1, October 2007, pp. 4-33.
- 253. ROGAL, Samuel J.: 'Charles Wesley: Ill-equipped itinerant? Strong spirit vs. weak constitution' [Charles Wesley's health], Essays on John Wesley and his contemporaries: The texture of eighteenth-century English culture, by Samuel J. Rogal, Lewiston, NY: Edwin Mellen Press, 2006, pp. 23-37.
- 254. WEBSTER, Robert Joseph: 'The Lisbon earthquake: John and Charles Wesley reconsidered' [their views on earthquakes and natural disasters], *The Lisbon earthquake of 1755: Representations and reactions*, edited by Theodore Edward Daniel Braun and John Barnet Radner, Studies on Voltaire and the Eighteenth Century, 2005: 02, Oxford: Voltaire Foundation, 2005, pp. 116-26.

See also Nos. 113, 121, 132, 135-7, 143, 159.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

- 255. HIMMELFARB, Gertrude: 'Herbert Butterfield: The historian as non-moralist', Yet more adventures with Britannia: Personalities, politics and culture in Britain, edited by William Roger Louis, London: I. B. Tauris, 2005, pp. 219-33.
- 256. McMURRAY, Nigel: 'Winston S. Churchill and Frank O. Salisbury' [Salisbury's ten paintings of Churchill], Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 76, Autumn 2007, pp. 17-27.

- 257. ROGAL, Samuel J.: 'A gentleman of Denmark translates Pope' [John Wesley's revision of a volume of Latin poems], Essays on John Wesley and his contemporaries: The texture of eighteenth-century English culture, by Samuel J. Rogal, Lewiston, NY: Edwin Mellen Press, 2006, pp. 51-63.
- 258. SYMONS, Andrew C.: 'Jack Clemo's mystical-erotic quest', *Cornish Studies*, Second Series, Vol. 13, 2005, pp. 70-97.
- 259. WATTHEWS, Elizabeth: 'Mr Horn and his friends' [Mark Guy Pearse's first novel and the life of James Fulcher, on whom it was based], Wesley Historical Society East Anglia District Journal, No. 107, Spring 2007, pp. [6-10].

See also Nos. 103, 106, 262, 265.

LITERARY AND ARTISTIC REPRESENTATIONS

- 260. CRAGWALL, Jasper Albert: 'Lake Methodism' [British Romanticism's treatment of Methodism and enthusiasm in the late eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries], Princeton University Ph.D. thesis, 2007, vi + 189pp.
- 261. McCONNELL, James E.: 'The character of Methodism in George Eliot's *Adam Bede*', *Methodist History*, Vol. XLV, No. 4, July 2007, pp. 244-53.
- 262. MASON, Emma: "Some God of wild enthusiast's dreams": Emily Brontë's religious enthusiasm' [Methodist influences on her writings], Victorian Literature and Culture, Vol. 31, No. 1, March 2003, pp. 263-77.
- 263. O'BRIEN, John: *Harlequin Britain: Pantomime and entertainment,* 1690-1760 [including contemporary attacks on Methodism as pseudotheatre], Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2004, xxv + 274pp.
- 264. ROGAL, Samuel J.: 'Joseph Trapp among the Methodists and the pamphlet war of 1739-1741: A bibliographical essay', Essays on John Wesley and his contemporaries: The texture of eighteenth-century English culture, by Samuel J. Rogal, Lewiston, NY: Edwin Mellen Press, 2006, pp. 65-85.

- 265. ROGAL, Samuel J.: 'Methodism on the stage and in the wings: Actors and critics' [with special reference to John Wesley and the theatre], Essays on John Wesley and his contemporaries: The texture of eighteenth-century English culture, by Samuel J. Rogal, Lewiston, NY: Edwin Mellen Press, 2006, pp. 87-106.
- 266. RYAN, Donald Holt: 'Statues and sculptures of John and Charles Wesley', Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 8, No. 9, Spring 2007, pp. 157-64.
- 267. WEBSTER, Robert Joseph: "Methodist bitches": The anti-Methodist representations of Bishop George Lavington, William Hogarth and Richard Graves', University of the South [United States] M.A. thesis, 2001, 53pp.

See also No. 259.

PHYSICAL OPPOSITION

See No. 99.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 268. GEROLD, Thomas: 'John Wesley und George Macdonald: wahre katholische Geister im 18. und im 19. Jahrhundert' [parallels in the ecumenical thought of Wesley and Macdonald], *EmK Geschichte*, Vol. 28, No. 1, March 2007, pp. 5-17.
- 269. HART, David: 'Reactions to the rise of Methodism in Norwich' [by Anglicans in the late eighteenth century], Wesley Historical Society East Anglia District Journal, No. 107, Spring 2007, pp. [1-5].
- 270. NOCKLES, Peter Benedict: 'Charles Wesley, Catholicism and anti-Catholicism', Charles Wesley: Life, literature and legacy, edited by Kenneth George Charles Newport and Ted Allen Campbell, Peterborough: Epworth, 2007, pp. 141-64.
- 271. RACK, Henry Denman: 'John Wesley: Ecumenical pioneer', Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch) Bulletin, No. 92, Autumn 2007, pp. 11-24.

- 272. SCHULER, Ulrike: 'Gründung freikirchlicher Vereinigungen in England, Deutschland und den U.S.A.' [origins of Free Church unity, with special reference to the Free Church Council movement in England to c. 1920], Der europäische Methodismus um die Wende vom 19. zum 20. Jahrhundert: Referate der historischen Konferenz der E.m.K. in Europa vom 10. bis 15. August 2004 in Tallinn, Estland, edited by Patrick Philipp Streiff, [Stuttgart]: Medienwerk der Evangelisch-Methodistischen Kirche, 2005, pp. 105-26.
- 273. TWARDOWSKI, Stephan von: 'Der "ökumenische Geist" John Wesleys' [Wesley and ecumenism], *EmK Geschichte*, Vol. 27, No. 2, October 2006, pp. 5-28.
- 274. VIRGOE, Norma: 'Burial rites and wrongs' [burial disputes involving Nonconformists in mid-nineteenth-century Norfolk], Wesley Historical Society East Anglia District Journal, No. 109, Autumn 2007, pp. [4-9].

See also Nos. 16, 53, 68-9, 76, 97-8, 100, 105, 138, 168, 183, 213.

CLIVE D. FIELD

Acknowledgements: As usual, the compiler is indebted to a number of individuals who have supplied copies or details of particular items. This year they comprise: Revd Harold Bowes, Nancy Bryan Crouch, Karen Edwards, Dr Peter Forsaith, Charles Edwin Jones, Michael Kassler, Janet Loughridge, Professor Randy Maddox, Professor Terry Muck, Martin Myhill, Professor Ulrike Schuler, Jeffrey Spittal, Philip Thornborow, Revd John Munsey Turner, and Thelma Wilson. Continued thanks are due to Dr Lionel Madden, who has again undertaken extensive research on Welsh publications specifically for this bibliography and who is responsible for many of the Welsh references.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE

THIRTY-FIFTH EDITION 2008

CLIVE D. FIELD, O.B.E., M.A., D.Phil., D.Litt., F.R.Hist.S., F.E.A. 35 Elvetham Road, Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2LZ c.d.field@bham.ac.uk

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 2008

BIBLIOGRAPHIES

- FIELD. Clive Douglas: 'Bibliography of Methodist historical literature. 1. 2007', Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 56, Pt. 5 (Supplement), May 2008, pp. 241-74.
- 2. MADDEN, John Lionel: 'Cyhoeddiadau diweddar ar Fethodistiaeth Galfinaidd yng Nghymru, 2007/recent publications on Welsh Calvinistic Methodism, 2007', Cylchgrawn Hanes, Vol. 32, 2008, pp. 174-7.
- RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Bibliography of Irish Methodist historical lit-3. erature, 2007', Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland, Vol. 13, 2007-08, pp. 77-81.
- RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Bibliography of Irish Methodist historical lit-4. erature, 2008', Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland, Vol. 14, 2008-09, pp. 64-7.
- ROGAL. Samuel J.: A bibliographical survey of the published works of 5. the eighteenth-century Wesleys (Samuel the elder, Samuel the younger, Mehetabel, John and Charles), Lewiston, NY: Edwin Mellen Press, 2008, [8] + 370pp.

See also Nos. 71, 74.

GUIDES TO SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 6. EDGAR, Stephen: 'Edgehill Theological College and the archive of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland', Bulletin of the Association of British Theological and Philosophical Libraries, Vol. 15, No. 2, June 2008, pp. 9-13.
- 7. EPWORTH.-Old Rectory: The Doughty Collection of Wesleyana [a catalogue, compiled by Donald Holt Ryan, Wolverhampton: the compiler, 2008, 144pp.

- 8. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Preserving Zion: The anatomy of Protestant Nonconformist archives in Great Britain and Ireland', *Archives*, Vol. 33, No. 118, April 2008, pp. 14-51.
- 9. MEYER, George Rex: 'Irish Methodist newspapers: A neglected resource', *Irish Family History*, Vol. 23, 2007, pp. 67-96.
- THORNBOROW, Philip: 'Non-conformist records management in Great Britain: A review' [with special reference to the Methodist Church], Records Management Journal, Vol. 17, No. 3, 2007, pp. 169-78.

See also Nos. 49, 111.

EDITIONS OF PRIMARY SOURCES

- 11. AYLESBURY.-Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Aylesbury Wesleyan Methodist Circuit baptisms, 1817-1837 & 1840-1891 [and 1892-1940, and burials, 1844-1956], transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2008, 2 vol., 48 + 44pp.
- 12. BURKHARD, Johann Gottlieb: Vollständige Geschichte der Methodisten in England [history of English Methodism, being a facsimile of the edition Nürnberg: Verlag der Rauschen Buch-handlung, 1795, with introduction by] Michel Weyer, Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1995, 64 + 182 + 186pp.
- 13. CHINNOR.-Primitive Methodist Circuit: Chinnor Primitive Methodist Circuit baptisms, 1858-1909, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2008, 27pp.
- 14. FLETCHER, John William: Letters of John Fletcher, selected and edited by Edward Cook, Stoke-on-Trent: Harvey Christian Publishers, 1999, 192pp.
- 15. FLETCHER, John William: 'Unexampled labours': Letters of the Revd John Fletcher to leaders in the Evangelical Revival, edited, with an introduction, by Peter Stuart Forsaith, Peterborough: Epworth, 2008, xv + 384pp.

- 16. GRIMSHAW, William: Living the Christian life: Selected thoughts of William Grimshaw of Haworth, selected by Paul Cook and Faith Cook, Darlington: Evangelical Press, 2008, 90pp.
- 17. HUNGERFORD.-Primitive Methodist Circuit: Hungerford Primitive Methodist Circuit baptisms, 1869-1937, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2008, 44pp.
- 18. HUNGERFORD.-Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: *Hungerford Wesleyan Methodist Circuit baptisms*, 1810-1880 [and 1881-1937, and marriages, 1886-97], transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2008, 2 vol., 40 + 40pp.
- 19. LEIGHTON BUZZARD.-Primitive Methodist Circuit: Leighton Buzzard Primitive Methodist Circuit baptisms, 1844-1943, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2008, 64pp.
- NEWPORT PAGNELL.-Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Newport Pagnell Wesleyan Methodist Circuit baptisms, 1815-1871 [and 1872-1927], transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2008, 2 vol., 60 + 52pp.
- 21. RODELL, Jonathan: 'A new Wesley letter' [John Wesley to Thomas Hanson, 13 February 1773], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 56, Pt. 5, May 2008, pp. 228-32.
- 22. WESLEY, Charles: Charles Wesley's published verse, http://www.divinity.duke.edu/wesleyan/texts/cw_published_verse.html
- 23. WESLEY, Charles: *The manuscript journal of the Reverend Charles Wesley, M.A.*, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough and Kenneth George Charles Newport, Nashville, TN: Kingswood Books, 2008, 2 vol., xxxi + 1-336, xi + 337-730pp.
- 24. WESLEY, Charles: The stream ever flowing: A collection of Charles Wesley hymns with music, compiled, arranged and edited by Paul McDowell, [London]: Lulu.com, 2007, 203pp.
- 25. WESLEY, Charles: *Tagebuch, 1736-1738*, translated and edited by Martin E. Brose, EmK Geschichte Monographien, Vol. 53, [Stuttgart]: Medienwerk der Evangelisch-methodistischen Kirche, 2007, 351pp.

- 26. WESLEY, John: *John Wesley and his wife* [letters of John Wesley to Molly Wesley, Mary Vazeille], compiled by Lillian G. Harvey, Dixon, MO: Rare Christian Books, [2001], 50pp.
- 27. WESLEY, John: John Wesley's poetry and hymn collections, http://www.divinity.duke.edu/wesleyan/texts/jw_poetry_hymns.html
- 28. WESLEY, John: *John Wesley's undisputed verse*, http://www.divinity.duke.edu/wesleyan/texts/jw-undisputed-verse.html
- 29. WESLEY, John and WESLEY, Charles: *Hymns and sacred poems*, facsimile of first edition (London: William Strahan, 1739), with introduction and notes by Paul Wesley Chilcote, Madison, NJ: Charles Wesley Society, 2007, xx + x + 257pp.
- 30. WOLVERTON.-Wesleyan Methodist Church: *Wolverton Wesleyan Church marriages*, 1900-1924, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2007, 18pp.

See also Nos. 50, 67, 112, 118, 121-6, 130, 132, 135, 212, 241, 245.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 31. BRITTAIN, John Neal: 'Hugh Bourne and the Magic Methodists', *Methodist History*, Vol. 46, No. 3, April 2008, pp. 132-40.
- 32. CLARK, Brian Curtis: 'The contentious birth of Wesleyan Methodism, 1738-1741: Gender, charism and sectarian division', Boston University Ph.D. thesis, 2008, x + 290pp.
- 33. IWIG-O'BYRNE, Liam: 'How Methodists were made: The *Arminian Magazine* and spiritual transformation in the transatlantic world, 1778-1803', University of Texas at Arlington Ph.D. thesis, 2008, x + 396pp.
- 34. MACK, Phyllis: Heart religion in the British Enlightenment: Gender and emotion in early Methodism, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2008, xii + 328pp.
- 35. NOBLE, Thomas Arthur: Called to be saints: A centenary history of the Church of the Nazarene in the British Isles, 1906-2006, Manchester: Didsbury Press, 2006, 351pp.

- 36. RYAN, Donald Holt: '1932 Methodist union and all that & now this' [the nineteenth-century divisions of British Methodism and the advent and impact of the 1932 union], Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 9, No. 1, Spring 2008, pp. 1-30.
- 37. TEBBUTT, Brian Neal: 'Empire of the "spirit": "Heart" religion in Methodism', Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 9, No. 2, October 2008, pp. 10-22.
- 38. THORNE, Roger Frank Sidney: 'The story of the United Methodist Church, 1907-1932', *Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society*, Vol. 6, No. 11, April 2008, pp. 3-16.
- 39. VICKERS, John Ashley: Dictionary of Methodism in Britain and Ireland, edited by John Ashley Vickers, http://dmbi.wesleyhistorical-society.org.uk
- 40. VICKERS, John Ashley: *Myths of Methodism* [in Britain in the eighteenth century], Oxford: Wesley Historical Society, 2008, 60pp.
- 41. WARNER, Laceye C.: 'Spreading scriptural holiness: Theology and practices of early Methodism for the contemporary Church' [growth, doctrine, organization and wealth-sharing in eighteenth-century British Methodism], *Asbury Journal*, Vol. 63, No. 1, Spring 2008, pp. 115-38.

See also Nos. 12, 74, 87.

LOCAL HISTORIES: ENGLAND

- 42. ATKINS, Mary: 'Charles Wesley and the Forest of Dean', New Regard: The Journal of the Forest of Dean Local History Society, No. 21, 2006-07, pp. 49-50.
- 43. BEBBINGTON, David William: 'Culture and piety in the far West: Revival in Penzance, Newlyn and Mousehole in 1849', Revival and resurgence in Christian history: Papers read at the 2006 summer meeting and the 2007 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Kate Cooper and Jeremy Gregory, Studies in Church History, Vol. 44, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 2008, pp. 225-50.

- 44. BONE, Jennifer: *Methodism in action: The story of St Andrew's Church, Filton, 1958-2008*, Bristol: Tockington Press, 2008, iv + 106pp.
- 45. CROSSMAN, Sheila and PRESTON, Bob: Southside story: The first 100 years, 1907-2007 [of Southside Methodist Church, Guisborough], edited by Sheila Crossman and Bob Preston, [Guisborough]: printed by Peter Tuffs, 2008, 184pp.
- 46. DEWS, David Colin: 'The Ripon Primitive Methodist Circuit: The pioneering years, 1822 to 1842, and their legacy', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 56, Pt. 4, February 2008, pp. 189-206.
- 47. DILLON, Cynthia: *Hoylandswaine Beathel Chapel*, 1807-2007, Hoylandswaine: Hoylandswaine History Group, 2007, 121pp.
- 48. EASTON, David Peter: "Gathered into one": The reunion of British Methodism, 1860-1960, with particular reference to Cornwall', University of Wales, Lampeter Ph.D. thesis, 2007, 366pp.
- 49. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Methodism in Shropshire in 1851: An overview from the religious census', *Shropshire History and Archaeology*, Vol. 80, 2005, pp. 176-89.
- 50. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Vignettes of London Methodism in the early twentieth century' [reminiscences of fourteen ministers and laity], edited by Clive Douglas Field, *Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal*, No. 77, Spring 2008, pp. 6-19, No. 78, Autumn 2008, pp. 12-22.
- 51. GILES, Brian W.: Tavistock's Methodist chapels: A short history of Methodist chapels in a Devon town, Tavistock: Tavistock and District Local History Society, 2007, [4] + 76pp.
- 52. HARRIS, Kenneth H.: Two hundred years of Methodism in Lutterworth, Lutterworth: Wycliffe Memorial Church, 2004, iv + 105pp.
- 53. HICKMAN, Michael R.: A church with a mission: The history of Dorset Gardens Methodist Church, Brighton and the Dome Mission, Brighton: Brighton and Hove Methodist Circuit, 2008, ii + 198pp.

- 54. McDONALD, Ruth, BREAR, Charles, McDONALD, Alison and OGLE, Peter: *The devil's in the ducks: The story of Methodism in Bridlington*, [Bridlington: St John's Burlington Methodist Church, 2007], 100 + [4]pp.
- 55. MANN, Ralph: Wigginton Methodist Chapel, 1883-2008: 125 years, Wigginton: Wigginton Methodist Church, 2008, [6] + 52pp.
- 56. PINDER, Kathleen: *Ben Rhydding Methodist Church, 1909-2009*, Ben Rhydding: the Church, 2008, 80pp.
- 57. RICHARDSON, Sidney Yearsley: 'Bright hope: Methodism in Loughborough, 5 The chapels in town and country: Their separate ways', Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 9, No. 1, February 2008, pp. 29-52.
- 58. SIEFKEN, Hinrich and MASON, Stuart: Faith, hope, love: 120 years of Methodism in West Bridgford, edited by Hinrich Siefken and Stuart Mason, Nottingham: West Bridgford Methodist Church, 2008, [2] + 90pp.
- 59. TILLER, Kate: "The desert begins to blossom": Oxfordshire and Primitive Methodism, 1824-1860', *Oxoniensia*, Vol. 71, 2006, pp. 85-109.
- 60. WOLFFE, John: 'The 1851 census and religious change in nineteenth-century Yorkshire', *Northern History*, Vol. 45, No. 1, March 2008, pp. 71-86.
- 61. WRIGHT, Jean M.: 200 years of Bollington Methodism, Bollington: Bollington Methodist Church, 2007, 68pp.
- See also Nos. 11, 13, 16-20, 30, 38-9, 67, 89, 95, 98, 102-3, 109, 111-12, 115, 119, 122, 125-6, 131, 195-6, 199, 201-3, 212-14, 221, 223, 228, 232, 252, 256.

LOCAL HISTORIES: IRELAND

62. HENDERSON, Ian David: *Donegal Methodist Church 150th anniversary, 1858-2008*, Donegal: the Church, 2008, 56pp.

63. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Primitive Methodism bicentenary: Primitive Methodism's Irish mission', *Methodist Newsletter*, Vol. 35, No. 374, March 2007, pp. 20-5.

See also Nos. 3-4, 6, 8-9, 39, 102, 108, 134, 189-90, 192, 204, 210-11, 218, 224, 226, 246, 257-9.

LOCAL HISTORIES: WALES

- 64. GIBBARD, Noel: 'Merthyr Nonconformists from c. 1800 to c. 1850', *Merthyr Historian*, Vol. 19, 2008, pp. 211-19.
- 65. LEIGH, Leslie A.: 'Y Tabernacl, Machynlleth: A Welsh Wesleyan history, 1802-1983', *Montgomeryshire Collections*, Vol. 96, 2008, pp. 61-8.
- 66. RYAN, Donald Holt: 'Methodism in North Wales and the North Wales (English-speaking) District, 1987-2007', *Cirplan*, Vol. 14, No. 2, Lent 2008, pp. 56-63, Vol. 14, No. 3, Michaelmas 2008, pp. 83-4.

See also Nos. 2, 8, 39, 86, 118, 128, 130, 201, 220.

LOCAL HISTORIES: SCOTLAND

See Nos. 8, 39, 201.

BIOGRAPHIES: COLLECTIVE

67. GATENBY, Richard Fryer: Richard Gatenby's family chronicle: Love, marriage & mortality in a Methodist family in the North Riding, 1764-1923, edited by David Peter Kirby, Snape: Summerfield Press, 2008, xvi + 223pp.

See also Nos. 11, 13, 17-20, 30, 33, 39, 221.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

68. BEST, Gary Martin: 'Charles Wesley: The man made for friendship', *Methodist Sacramental Fellowship Bulletin*, No. 135, Epiphany 2008, pp. 24-41.

- 69. BEST, Gary Martin: 'John and Charles Wesley for today' [their ten key messages], *Methodist Sacramental Fellowship Bulletin*, No. 135, Epiphany 2008, pp. 42-51.
- 70. BROOKES, Norman: 'Charles Wesley: Protagonist or "push over"?', Wesley Historical Society (New Zealand) Journal, No. 85, 2007, pp. 36-43.
- 71. BROSE, Martin E.: 'Charles Wesley's life and poetry in German' [review of three German-language biographies of Charles Wesley and of his knowledge of the German language], *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 10, 2005, pp. 7-19.
- 72. BURKHARDT, Friedemann: 'Leitungsprinzipien bei John Wesley und ihre Bedeutung für eine erfolgreiche Gemeindearbeit heute' [John Wesley's principles of leadership and their relevance today], *Theologie für die Praxis*, Vol. 33, Nos. 1-2, 2007, pp. 19-43.
- 73. BURTON, Jack Robert: The inn is a palace: A lecture given at Norwich Cathedral on 22 September 2007 as a tercentenary tribute to Charles Wesley, [Wymondham: Wesley Historical Society East Anglia Branch, 2007], 36pp.
- 74. CHAPMAN, David M.: 'Charles Wesley's tercentenary: Re-appraising early Methodism', *Ecclesiology*, Vol. 4, No. 2, 2008, pp. 237-49.
- 75. CHAPMAN, David M.: Charles Wesley: The not so Methodist Methodist, Dorking: St Martin's [Church, 2007], 9pp.
- 76. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'Charles Wesley, 1707-1788: A tercentenary tribute', *Irish Palatine Association Journal*, No. 15, 2007, pp. 2-8.
- 77. CRESWELL, Sean: *The chronology of John Wesley, 1735-1791*, Sedbergh: the author, 2008, CD-ROM.
- 78. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'The curious incident of Susanna Wesley's rosebud lips' [likenesses of Susanna Wesley, with special reference to her 1737 portrait by J. M. Williams], Angels and impudent women: Women in Methodism papers given at the 2005 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by Norma Virgoe, Loughborough: Teamprint for the Society, 2007, pp. 31-51.

- 79. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'Thy nature and thy name is "Methodist": Charles Wesley in the development of Methodism', Methodism from Tees to Tweed: Bulletin of the North East Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 89, Autumn 2008, pp. 5-10, No. 90, Spring 2009, pp. 3-8.
- 80. GREENBERG, Devorah: 'In a tradition of learned ministry: Wesley's "Foxe" [John Wesley's 1750 abridgement of John Foxe's *Acts and monuments*], *Journal of Ecclesiastical History*, Vol. 59, No. 2, April 2008, pp. 227-48.
- 81. GRIFFITHS, Leslie John: 'The fight for his life: The early biographies of John Wesley', Wesley Historical Society East Anglia District Journal, No. 111, Summer 2008, pp. 1-10.
- 82. HAMMOND, Geordan: 'John Wesley in Georgia: Success or failure?', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 56, Pt. 6, October 2008, pp. 297-305.
- 83. HAMMOND, Geordan: 'John Wesley's mindset at the commencement of his Georgia sojourn: Suffering and the introduction of primitive Christianity to the Indians', *Methodist History*, Vol. 47, No. 1, October 2008, pp. 16-25.
- 84. HAMMOND, Geordan: 'Restoring primitive Christianity: John Wesley and Georgia, 1735-1737', University of Manchester Ph.D. thesis, 2008, 376pp.
- 85. HAMMOND, Geordan: 'The revival of practical Christianity: The Society for Promoting Christian Knowledge, Samuel Wesley and the Clerical Society movement', Revival and resurgence in Christian history: Papers read at the 2006 summer meeting and the 2007 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Kate Cooper and Jeremy Gregory, Studies in Church History, Vol. 44, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 2008, pp. 116-27.
- 86. JONES, John Gwynfor: 'Charles Wesley: "Methodist cynnar ac emynydd mwyaf Lloegr" (1707-88)' [with special reference to Charles Wesley's relations with Howell Harris and Wales], *Y Goleuad*, Vol. 136, No. 16, 18 April 2008, p. 7, Vol. 136, No. 17, 25 April 2008, p. 7.

- 87. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: 'Charles Wesley and the identities of the people called Methodists today', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 11, 2006-07, pp. 47-57.
- 88. NEWPORT, Kenneth George Charles: 'Charles Wesley, "warts and all": The evidence of the prose works', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 56, Pt. 4, February 2008, pp. 165-88.
- 89. RAEDEL, Christoph: "Secret things belong to God": zur Geschichte und Rezeption der mysteriösen Vorkommnisse im Wesley-Pfarrhaus (1716/17)' [psychic disturbances at the Epworth rectory], Esoterik und Christentum: Religionsgeschichtliche und theologische Perspektiven Helmut Obst zum 65. Geburtstag, edited by Michael Bergunder and Daniel Cyranka, Leipzig: Evangelische Verlagsanstalt, 2005, pp. 30-57.
- 90. RISS, Richard Michael: 'John Wesley's reactions to the Lisbon earthquake of 1755', Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 2007, iii + 191pp.
- 91. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Charles Wesley, co-founder of Methodism', *Methodist Newsletter*, Vol. 35, No. 382, December 2007, pp. 17-24.
- 92. VICKERS, John Ashley: 'Charles Wesley', Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 9, No. 2, Autumn 2008, pp. 34-43.
- See also Nos. 5, 15, 21-9, 34, 40, 42, 123, 135-44, 146-55, 157-60, 162, 165-79, 181-4, 186-8, 193, 222, 225-7, 229-30, 233-4, 236-44, 251, 255, 260.

BIOGRAPHIES: CONTEMPORARIES OF THE WESLEYS

- 93. BURTON, Vicki Tolar: 'Rereading The account of Hester Ann Rogers', Angels and impudent women: Women in Methodism papers given at the 2005 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by Norma Virgoe, Loughborough: Teamprint for the Society, 2007, pp. 52-68.
- 94. CARRIM, Rhonda: 'Mary Bosanquet Fletcher: Modelling Methodist spirituality in the use of the talents of time and money', Angels and impudent women: Women in Methodism papers given at the 2005 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by Norma Virgoe, Loughborough: Teamprint for the Society, 2007, pp. 69-83.
- 95. DRAY, Stephen: William Hitchens: A forgotten pioneer, Southend-on-Sea: Ferndale Publications, [2006], 14pp.

- 96. DUNSTAN, John: 'Alexander's daughter: The childhood of Sarah Kilham', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 56, Pt. 5, May 2008, pp. 213-27.
- 97. JOHNSTON, Ernest A.: George Whitefield: A definitive biography, Stoke-on-Trent: Tentmaker Publications, 2008, 2 vol., 572 + 600pp.
- 98. LENTON, John Herriott: 'John Nelson's circuits', Wesley Historical Society Yorkshire Branch Bulletin, No. 93, Spring 2008, pp. 5-10.
- 99. MURCOTT, Peter: 'Not many did much: A little of the life, work and witness of Selina, Countess of Huntingdon', *Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 9, No. 2, October 2008, pp. 4-9.
- 100. ORCHARD, Stephen Charles: 'Selina, Countess of Huntingdon', Journal of the United Reformed Church History Society, Vol. 8, No. 2, May 2008, pp. 77-90.
- 101. VICKERS, John Ashley: 'Thomas Coke revisited', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 14, 2008-09, pp. 3-13.
- 102. WEIR, John Robert Wesley: 'James Kershaw (1726-1797), the forgotten Halifax pioneer of Irish Methodism', *Transactions of the Halifax Antiquarian Society*, New Series, Vol. 16, 2008, pp. 41-65.
- 103. WILKINSON, John F.: 'Two West Riding Methodist pioneers' [John Nelson and William Darney], *Yorkshire History Quarterly*, Vol. 12, No. 3, Winter 2007, pp. 22-8.
- See also Nos. 14-16, 81, 86, 139, 152, 163, 168, 173, 194, 196, 217, 226.

BIOGRAPHIES: NINETEENTH CENTURY

- 104. ALLEN, David: 'Fighting the good fight' [Richard Weaver, Bendigo and Primitive Methodism], *Expository Times*, Vol. 119, No. 4, January 2008, pp. 176-80.
- 105. BEAN, J. P.: Bold as a lion: The life of Bendigo, champion of England [i.e. William Thompson], Sheffield: D&D Publications, 2002, 221pp.

- 106. BECK, Brian Edgar: 'Richard Matthews: A layman overlooked', Epworth Review, Vol. 35, No. 3, July 2008, pp. 52-63.
- 107. BUTT, Peter: 'Breach of promise, or conflict amongst c19 [sic] Wesleyan clergy' [the circumstances surrounding James Wayman's resignation from the Wesleyan ministry in 1865], Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 78, Autumn 2008, pp. 6-10.
- 108. DUNLOP, Eull: 'Thomas Witherow on "Adam Clarke, the Methodist commentator", *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 13, 2007-08, pp. 35-55.
- 109. EVANS, Martin John Crossley: 'From Wesleyan preacher to Anglican parson: A life of the Revd Thomas Harris Walsh (1821-1886)', Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 62, Autumn 2008, pp. 18-25.
- 110. GRIFFITHS, Leslie John: 'Unsung hero: William Fiddian Moulton, 1835-1898', *Methodist Sacramental Fellowship Bulletin*, No. 134, Epiphany 2007, pp. 2-13.
- 111. NORGATE, Tom: From pedagogy to photography: The life and work of John William Righton [including lists of his Methodist postcards in the 1900s], Petersfield: 613 Books, 2008, viii + 152pp.
- 112. PAWSON, Albert Henry: 'Papers written for his children by Albert Henry Pawson, 1850-1935', edited by David Thornton, *Publications of the Thoresby Society*, Second Series, Vol. 18, 2007, pp. 41-62.
- 113. REASBECK, Donald: *Isaac Marsden: A nineteenth century Wesleyan evangelist*, [Doncaster]: Hexpress Publications, 2007, vii + 159pp.
- 114. ROBERTS, Stephen: The Chartist prisoners: The radical lives of Thomas Cooper (1805-1892) and Arthur O'Neill (1819-1896), Oxford: Peter Lang, 2008, 198pp.
- 115. VARLEY, Raymond: 'He gave away his toffee and became known as "The toffee king" [John Mackintosh], *Yorkshire History Quarterly*, Vol. 12, No. 2, Summer 2007, pp. 15-21.

- 116. VASILI, Phil: 'Walter Daniel Tull, 1888-1918: Soldier, footballer, black', *Race & Class*, Vol. 38, No. 2, October 1996, pp. 51-69.
- 117. VICKERS, John Ashley: 'William F. Moulton, 1835-1898', Wesley's Chapel Magazine, No. 20, 2008-09, pp. 4-5.
- 118. WILDING, Joseph: The journal of Joseph Wilding, 1872-1923, Methodist lay preacher at Cwmygaist, Radnorshire, edited by Geraint Hughes, [Penybont: the editor, 2007], 19pp.
- 119. WILLIAMS, Derek R.: *Cornubia's son: A life of Mark Guy Pearse*, London: Francis Boutle Publishers, 2008, 388pp.
- 120. WILSON, Linda: "Beads of memory": Activism in the biographies of Methodist women' [with special reference to Elizabeth Wesley, Elizabeth George, Mary Porteus and Annie Swales], Angels and impudent women: Women in Methodism papers given at the 2005 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by Norma Virgoe, Loughborough: Teamprint for the Society, 2007, pp. 132-46.
- See also Nos. 31, 67, 145, 194, 197, 200, 204, 214, 221, 231, 235, 254.

BIOGRAPHIES: TWENTIETH CENTURY

- 121. ASH, Gwen: Ninety nine not out! Gwen Ash recalls events from her century, Grange-over-Sands: the author, [2008], 90pp.
- 122. BRAY, Denis William: A Cornishman remembers: A memoir, St Agnes: the author, 1996, [4] + 84 + xxivpp.
- 123. BUTTON, Jack: *Living flame* [autobiographical reflections and the John Wesley story], Brighouse: the author, 2000, x + 84pp.
- 124. CHAPMAN, Dorothy: *My family and me*, Houghton Regis: Bound Biographies, 2008, 109pp.
- 125. DEWHURST, Ernest: A Pennine childhood, Stroud: Sutton Publishing, 2005, 144pp.
- 126. FIELD, Lily: Lutonian odyssey: Reminiscences of Lily Field for 1915-52, edited by Clive Douglas Field, Birmingham: the editor, 2008, xiii + 115pp.

- 127. FROST, Andy: Rob Frost: Reflections on a life well lived, compiled by Andy Frost with assistance from David Somers, Milton Keynes: Authentic Media, 2008, ix + 104pp.
- 128. JONES, Manon: "Trem yn Ôl": Atgofion Moses Roberts', *Transactions of the Denbighshire Historical Society*, Vol. 55, 2007, pp. 165-82.
- 129. KNIGHT, Ronald: 'The Reverend Victor Donald Siddons, M.B.E., D.F.C., M.A. and the "Siddons Collection" [including his associations with T. E. Lawrence], *Journal of the T. E. Lawrence Society*, Vol. 17, No. 1, Autumn 2007, pp. 7-30.
- 130. MACDONALD, Gordon: 'Dilyn y golofn' [Macdonald's decision in 1967 to leave the Methodist ministry and became minister of the Welsh Evangelical Church, Aberystwyth], *Y Cylchgrawn Efengylaidd*, Vol. 44, No. 3, Autumn 2007, pp. 23-5, Vol. 44, No. 4, Winter 2008, pp. 22-4.
- 131. PEEL, Mark: *The last Wesleyan: A life of Donald Soper*, Lancaster: Scotforth Books, 2008, xii + 308pp.
- 132. PORTER, Richard: For noble purposes: The autobiography of Richard Porter, surgeon and evangelist, compiled and edited by William Porter, second edition, Ilkeston: Moorley's Print & Publishing, 2006, 223pp.
- 133. PRITCHARD, John: Edward Rogers: A portrait of a Christian citizen, Evesham: Wesley Historical Society, 2008, [2] + 32 + [2]pp.
- 134. UNGOED-THOMAS, Jasper: *Jasper Wolfe of Skibbereen*, Cork: Collins Press, 2008, xiv + 286pp.

See also Nos. 50, 212, 216, 219, 235, 245, 249.

THEOLOGY

135. ALBIN, Thomas R.: 'A new sermon of the Rev. Charles Wesley as recorded in an early Methodist manuscript' [of Samuel Roberts], *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 11, 2006-07, pp. 35-45.

- 136. BELL, David: How to understand John Wesley's 'A plain account of Christian perfection', Auckland: AIM and Methodist Publishing, 2008, 23pp.
- 137. CHRISTENSEN, Michael James: 'John Wesley: Christian perfection as faith filled with the energy of love', *Partakers of the divine nature: The history and development of deificiation in the Christian traditions*, edited by Michael James Christensen and Jeffery A. Wittung, Madison, WI: Fairleigh Dickinson University Press, 2007, pp. 219-29.
- 138. CISSELL, James R.: 'Chronic suffering, Charles Wesley and personal choice', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 43, No. 1, Spring 2008, pp. 68-85.
- 139. CLAPPER, Gregory Scott: 'John Wesley's abridgement of Isaac Watts' The doctrine of the passions explained and improved', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 43, No. 2, Fall 2008, pp. 28-32.
- 140. COLÓN-EMERIC, Edgardo Antonio: 'Perfection in dialogue: An ecumenical encounter between Wesley and Aquinas', Duke University Ph.D. thesis, 2007, x + 428pp.
- 141. HAMBRICK, Matthew and LODAHL, Michael Eugene: 'Responsible grace in Christology: John Wesley's rendering of Jesus in the Epistle to the Hebrews', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 43, No. 1, Spring 2008, pp. 86-103.
- 142. HIATT, Robert Jeffrey: 'Salvation as healing: John Wesley's missional theology', Asbury Theological Seminary D.Miss. thesis, 2008, viii + 291pp.
- 143. IRELAN, Rebecca Jane: 'A little experiment in pragmatic divinity: Charles Sanders Peirce and the women of early Methodism socialize the subject of John Wesley's doctrine of sanctification', Graduate Theological Union Ph.D. thesis, 2008, vii + 362pp.
- 144. LANCASTER, Sarah Heaner: 'Baptism and justification: A Methodist understanding' [with special reference to John Wesley], *Ecclesiology*, Vol. 4, No. 3, 2008, pp. 289-307.

- 145. LARSEN, Timothy: 'A. S. Peake, the Free Churches and modern biblical criticism', *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 86, No. 3, Autumn 2004, pp. 23-53.
- 146. LOWERY, Kevin Twain: Salvaging Wesley's agenda: A new paradigm for Wesleyan virtue ethics, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2008, xx + 328pp.
- 147. NEWPORT, Kenneth George Charles: 'Wesley, Charles (1707-1788) and Wesley, John (1703-1791)', Jesus in history, thought and culture: An encyclopedia, volume 2, entries K-Z, James Leslie Houlden, editor, Santa Barbara, CA: ABC Clio, 2003, pp. 873-9.
- 148. NOLL, Mark Allan: 'John Wesley', *The Sermon on the Mount through the centuries*, edited by Jeffrey P. Greenman, Timothy Larsen and Stephen R. Spencer, Grand Rapids, MI: Brazos Press, 2007, pp. 153-80.
- 149. ODEN, Thomas Clark: *Doctrinal standards in the Wesleyan tradition*, revised edition, Nashville, TN: Abingdon Press, 2008, vii + 293pp.
- 150. RENDERS, Helmut: 'Beobachtungen zum Gebrauch der Begriffe balance, disorder und middle way in den Werken John Wesleys' [the concepts of balance, disorder and middle way in the works of John Wesley], EmK Geschichte, Vol. 28, No. 2, October 2007, pp. 15-25.
- 151. SCHMIDT, Darren: 'The pattern of revival: John Wesley's vision of "iniquity" and "godliness" in church history', Revival and resurgence in Christian history: Papers read at the 2006 summer meeting and the 2007 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Kate Cooper and Jeremy Gregory, Studies in Church History, Vol. 44, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 2008, pp. 142-53.
- 152. SCHWENK, James Lee: Catholic spirit: Wesley, Whitefield and the quest for evangelical unity in eighteenth-century British Methodism [theological commonalities between Wesley and Whitefield], Lanham, MD: Scarecrow Press, 2008, xv + 141pp.
- 153. VICKERS, Jason E.: 'Albert Outler and the future of Wesleyan theology: Retrospect and prospect', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 43, No. 2, Fall 2008, pp. 56-67.

- 154. VICKERS, Jason E.: *Invocation and assent: The making and remaking of Trinitarian theology* [including in Charles Wesley's hymns and prayers], Grand Rapids, MI: William B. Eerdmans Publishing, 2008, xx + 215pp.
- 155. WATSON, John Richard: 'Charles Wesley and the Bible', XVII-XVIII: Revue de la Société d'Études Anglo-Américaines des XVII^e et XVIII^e siècles, No. 64, 2007, pp. 79-92.
- 156. WELLINGS, Martin: 'Renewing Methodist evangelicalism: The origins and development of the Methodist Revival Fellowship', Revival and resurgence in Christian history: Papers read at the 2006 summer meeting and the 2007 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Kate Cooper and Jeremy Gregory, Studies in Church History, Vol. 44, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 2008, pp. 286-96.
- 157. WILLIAMS, Jeffrey: "The power to kill and make alive": Violence and the religious world of early Methodists' [the role of conflict and aggression in Methodist religious life according to John Wesley and other early Methodists in Britain and America], *Methodist History*, Vol. 46, No. 2, January 2008, pp. 87-100.
- 158. WOOD, Darren Cushman: 'Suffering with the crucified Christ: The function of the cross in the works of John Wesley and Dorothee Soelle', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 43, No. 1, Spring 2008, pp. 184-202.
- 159. WOOD, Laurence Willard: 'The origin, development and consistency of John Wesley's theology of holiness', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 43, No. 2, Fall 2008, pp. 33-55.
- See also Nos. 16, 33-4, 41, 69, 83-4, 89-90, 108, 110, 117, 160, 166, 170, 173-5, 178, 183, 186-7, 230, 236-7, 240, 243-4, 255.

SACRAMENTS

160. LOYER, Kenneth M.: 'Memorial, means and pledge: Eucharist and time in the Wesleys' Hymns on the Lord's Supper', Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society, Vol. 11, 2006-07, pp. 87-106.

161. SPINKS, Bryan Douglas: Reformation and modern rituals and theologies of baptism: From Luther to contemporary practices, Aldershot: Ashgate, 2006, xii + 254pp.

See also Nos. 144, 164, 166, 171, 187.

LITURGY, WORSHIP AND MEANS OF GRACE

- 162. ANDERSON, Ernest Byron: 'Charles Wesley and the means of grace', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 43, No. 2, Fall 2008, pp. 7-27.
- 163. FRUDD, David: 'Mary Fletcher as a source for spirituality in Methodism', Angels and impudent women: Women in Methodism papers given at the 2005 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by Norma Virgoe, Loughborough: Teamprint for the Society, 2007, pp. 84-113.
- 164. SPINKS, Bryan Douglas: Liturgy in the age of reason: Worship and sacraments in England and Scotland, 1662-c.1800, Farnham: Ashgate, 2008, ix + 284pp.

See also Nos. 94, 120, 171, 178, 229.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 165. BETJEMAN, John: Sweet songs of Zion: Selected radio talks, edited and introduced by Stephen Games, London: Hodder & Stoughton, 2007, viii + 326pp.
- 166. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: "Claim me, for thy service": Charles Wesley's vision of servant vocation', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 11, 2006-07, pp. 69-85.
- 167. CLARKE, Martin Vaughan: 'John Wesley and Methodist music in the eighteenth century: Principles and practice', University of Durham Ph.D. thesis, 2007, 458pp.
- 168. CLARKE, Martin Vaughan: 'Jonathan Battishill's Twelve hymns, the words by Revd Mr Charles Wesley: Methodism and fashionable art music in the eighteenth century', Bulletin of the Hymn Society of Great Britain and Ireland, Vol. 18, No. 11, July 2008, pp. 379-90.

- 169. COSNETT, Elizabeth: *Charles Wesley: A child of his time*, Dorking: St Martin's [Church], 2007, 10pp.
- 170. GROVES, Peter: Charles Wesley: The sweet singer of Methodism, Dorking: St Martin's [Church], 2007, [9pp.]
- 171. JONES, Ivor Harold: 'Charles Wesley's hymns: Then and now' [with special reference to *Hymns on the Lord's Supper*, Bristol: Felix Farley, 1745], *Methodist Sacramental Fellowship Bulletin*, No. 135, Epiphany 2008, pp. 4-23.
- 172. JONES, Ivor Harold: 'The hymns of Wesley and Watts: Bernard Lord Manning revisited', Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society, Vol. 6, No. 12, October 2008, pp. 12-28.
- 173. KIM, Sung Hyun: 'A critical assessment of the early predestination controversy between George Whitefield and John and Charles Wesley, and its influence on Methodist theology, with special reference to the Wesley hymns from 1737 to 1742', University of Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 2008, 2 vol., ix + 379 + 38 + 94pp.
- 174. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Charles Wesley's dynamic, lyrical theology: The power and impact of verbs', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 11, 2006-07, pp. 15-34.
- 175. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Die Lieder von Charles Wesley: Wegweiser einer zukünftigen Theologie und Praxis', Das Evangelium, eine Kraft Gottes: Reden, hören, tun Beiträge zur Theologischen Woche 2000 des Theologischen Seminars der Evangelisch-methodistischen Kirche, edited by Jörg Barthel and Manfred Marquardt, Stuttgart: Medienwerk der Evangelisch-methodistischen Kirche, 2001, pp. 222-50.
- 176. KLAIBER, Walter and KLAIBER, Annegrete: 'Aspects of modern translations of Wesley hymns into German', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 10, 2005, pp. 51-61.
- 177. LANGLEY, Robin: 'Samuel Wesley's contribution to the development of English organ literature', *Journal of the British Institute of Organ Studies*, Vol. 17, 1993, pp. 102-16.

- 178. LEGAN, John K.: 'Christian hymnody and the formation of faith: Liturgically engaging Ephrem the Syrian and Charles Wesley', Candler School of Theology, Emory University M.Div. thesis, 2007, [6] + 69pp.
- 179. LELOS, Ingrid: 'The spirit in the flesh: John Wesley and the German hymn', *Covenant Quarterly*, Vol. 65, No. 4, November 2007, pp. 3-18.
- 180. MANKIN, Kenneth: 'The Bible Christians and their hymnody', Methodism from Tees to Tweed: Bulletin of the North East Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 89, Autumn 2008, pp. 18-21.
- 181. NUTTALL, Geoffrey Fillingham: 'Reflections on Come, O thou traveller unknown' [Charles Wesley's Wrestling Jacob], Geoffrey Fillingham Nuttall, 1911-2007: Addresses, sermon and tributes from the funeral and memorial services, [edited by Colin Richards], Prestatyn: Churchprint, 2008, pp. 45-55.
- 182. OLLESON, Philip: 'Organs, organ-builders and organists in the letters of Samuel Wesley: An index', *BIOS Reporter*, Vol. 20, No. 2, April 1996, pp. 10-18.
- 183. SHEEHAN, Hugh Nigel: 'Theosis in the hymns of Charles and John Wesley', Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 77, Spring 2008, pp. 22-9.
- 184. SMOAK, Alfred Merril: 'The language of *Jesus, lover of my soul*: Charles Wesley's phrase at the end of the twentieth century', *The Hymn*, Vol. 59, No. 3, July 2008, pp. 21-5.
- 185. SWARBRICK, John: "Jesus the soul of musick is": Music and the Methodists' [in the eighteenth century], Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 61, Spring 2008, pp. 7-25.
- 186. VICKERS, Jason E.: "And we the life of God shall know": Incarnation and the Trinity in Charles Wesley's hymns', *Anglican Theological Review*, Vol. 90, No. 2, Spring 2008, pp. 329-44.
- See also Nos. 22, 24, 27-9, 37, 69, 71, 73, 138, 154-5, 160, 164.

CHURCH POLITY

187. OH, Gwang Seok: John Wesley's ecclesiology: A study in its sources and development, Lanham, MD: Scarecrow Press, 2008, xx + 303pp.

See also Nos. 84, 193.

CLASS MEETINGS AND MEMBERSHIP

188. GOODHEAD, Andrew F.: 'A crown and a cross: The origins, development and decline of the Methodist class meeting in 18th century England', University of Sheffield Ph.D. thesis, 2007, 2 vol., viii + 419pp.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

- 189. McGUFFIN, Samuel John: 'The Devers Prize (1916-2007)' [prize essay for probationers for the Irish Methodist ministry], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland, Vol. 13, 2007-08, pp. 72-6.
- 190. McGUFFIN, Samuel John: 'Out of stations in from abroad' [ministers given leave of absence by the Methodist Church in Ireland, or serving in Ireland and trained by and working in other Methodist Conferences, c. 1950-2008], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland, Vol. 14, 2008-09, pp. 39-45.

See also Nos. 80, 107, 187, 194, 205-6.

LAY MINISTRY

- 191. BROYLES, Kathryn A.: 'Mothering, catechesis and ecclesial leadership: The women of early Methodism and their call to witness to the gospel of Christ' [in Great Britain], *Methodist History*, Vol. 46, No. 3, April 2008, pp. 141-55.
- 192. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'Methodism: A woman's faith

 a personal view' [the role of women in Irish Methodism in the
 eighteenth-twentieth centuries], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical
 Society in Ireland, Vol. 13, 2007-08, pp. 18-34.

- 193. EBY, Patrick A.: 'Reforming the Church: Charles Wesley's ecclesiology and the role of lay preachers', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 11, 2006-07, pp. 59-68.
- 194. KELLY, Janet: 'Presenting a ministry of wives: A moving picture from the mainstream Methodist press' [wives of early itinerant preachers, with special reference to Elizabeth Murlin and Ann Leach], Angels and impudent women: Women in Methodism papers given at the 2005 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by Norma Virgoe, Loughborough: Teamprint for the Society, 2007, pp. 7-30.
- 195. LENTON, John Herriott: 'East Anglian women Wesleyan Methodist preachers to 1910', Wesley Historical Society East Anglia District Journal, No. 112, Winter 2008, pp. 1-10.
- 196. LENTON, John Herriott: 'Mary Fletcher and her adopted daughters: Women preachers at Madeley, 1782-1843', Wesley Historical Society Shropshire Branch Bulletin, No. 9, August 2008, pp. 3-13.
- 197. LLOYD, Gareth: 'Repression and resistance: Wesleyan female public ministry in the generation after 1791', Angels and impudent women: Women in Methodism papers given at the 2005 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by Norma Virgoe, Loughborough: Teamprint for the Society, 2007, pp. 114-31.
- 198. McINELLY, Brett Chan: "I had rather be obscure, but I dare not": Women and Methodism in the eighteenth century' [in England], Everyday revolutions: Eighteenth-century women, transforming public and private, edited by Diane Elizabeth Boyd and Marta Kvande, Newark, NJ: University of Delaware Press, 2008, pp. 135-58.

See also Nos. 34, 118, 143, 208-9.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

- 199. BUTT, Peter: 'Corrugated iron churches tin tabernacles', Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 77, Spring 2008, pp. 32-8.
- 200. DEWS, David Colin: 'James Digle Mould: A typical enigmatic provincial chapel architect', *Chapels Society Newsletter*, No. 28, May 2003, pp. 128-31.

- 201. METHODIST CHURCH.-Archives and History Committee: Methodist Heritage: Methodist heritage, 2008: Information for visitors on historic Methodist places and events, [Peterborough]: printed by Methodist Publishing House, 2008, 42pp.
- 202. SELLERS, Ian: The Methodist chapels and preaching places of Liverpool and district, 1750-1971, updated and revised [by] Donald Alfred Bullen, [Liverpool: Donald Alfred Bullen], 2008, 58pp.
- 203. WILLIAMS, Ned: *Black Country chapels: A third selection*, Chalford: Local History Company, 2008, 160pp.

HOME MISSIONS

- 204. DUNLOP, Eull: 'William Arthur (1819-1901) and the 1859 revival in Connor (part 1)', Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland, Vol. 14, 2008-09, pp. 46-53.
- 205. ROBINSON, Alan: Chaplains at war: The role of clergymen during World War II, London: Tauris Academic Studies, 2008, xii + 252pp.
- 206. SNAPE, Michael Francis: *The Royal Army Chaplains' Department,* 1796-1953: Clergy under fire, Woodbridge: Boydell Press, 2008, xviii + 444pp.

See also Nos. 41, 43, 53, 113, 119, 127, 131-2, 151.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

- 207. COX, Jeffrey: *The British missionary enterprise since 1700*, New York: Routledge, 2008, xiii + 315pp.
- 208. FOX, Joy: 'Excellent women, 1870-1970: The female role in missionary service', Angels and impudent women: Women in Methodism papers given at the 2005 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by Norma Virgoe, Loughborough: Teamprint for the Society, 2007, pp. 167-85.
- 209. PRITCHARD, John: 'Women's work: Mary Batchelor to Muriel Stennett' [women's organisation of Methodist overseas mission, 1858-1987], Angels and impudent women: Women in Methodism papers given at the 2005 conference of the Wesley Historical Society, edited by

Norma Virgoe, Loughborough: Teamprint for the Society, 2007, pp. 147-66.

- 210. TAGGART, Norman Wilson: 'The Christian Endeavour movement (CE) and Irish Methodist overseas missions in the twentieth century', Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland, Vol. 14, 2008-09, pp. 15-27.
- 211. TAGGART, Norman Wilson: 'W.M.M.S. administration and finance in Ireland in the 19th century', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 13, 2007-08, pp. 63-71.

See also Nos. 82-4, 101, 121, 226.

POLITICAL IMPACT

- 212. BEITH, Alan: A view from the North: Life, politics and faith seen from England's northernmost constituency, Newcastle-upon-Tyne: North-umbria University Press, 2008, vii + 272pp.
- 213. FLOYD, Richard Douglas: Church, chapel and party: Religious Dissent and political modernization in nineteenth-century England [with special reference to the boroughs of Durham, Nottingham, Ipswich, Bedford and Exeter], Houndmills: Palgrave Macmillan, 2008, xvi + 295pp.
- 214. HARGREAVES, John Andrew: 'Benjamin Rushton (1785-1853), handloom weaver, radical agitator and Nonconformist preacher', *Transactions of the Halifax Antiquarian Society*, New Series, Vol. 15, 2007, pp. 53-77.
- 215. HUGHES, Michael: Conscience and conflict: Methodism, peace and war in the twentieth century [in Great Britain], Peterborough: Epworth, 2008, xi + 336pp.
- 216. LOWE, Emma: 'Trade unionism and labour representation: The ideas of Enoch Edwards, 1904-1912', When that old time religion was new!, [Englesea Brook: Englesea Brook Chapel and Museum, 2008], pp. 28-31.

- 217. MAHAFFEY, Jerome Dean: Preaching politics: The religious rhetoric of George Whitefield and the founding of a new nation, Waco, TX: Baylor University Press, 2007, xiii + 295pp.
- 218. MORRIS, Nicola Kathryn: "The band of our union is so close": The relationship between British and Irish Methodism' [over Irish home rule in the late nineteenth century], *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 13, 2007-08, pp. 2-17.
- 219. O'LEARY, Paul: 'The problems of political biography: The lives of George Thomas, Viscount Tonypandy (1909-1997)', *Transactions of the Honourable Society of Cymmrodorion*, New Series, Vol. 14, 2008, pp. 162-74.
- 220. POPE, Robert: 'Christ and Caesar? Welsh Nonconformists and the state, 1914-1918', Wales and war: Society, politics and religion in the nineteenth and twentieth centuries, edited by Matthew Cragoe and Chris Williams, Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 2007, pp. 165-83.
- 221. THOMAS, Lloyd: God is our guide: The Tolpuddle Martyrs and their Methodist roots, Dorchester: Dorchester Circuit of the Methodist Church, 2007, 24pp.

See also Nos. 114, 131, 134, 250.

SOCIAL WITNESS

- 222. JAGESSAR, Michael N.: 'Review article: Critical reflections on John Wesley, *Thoughts upon slavery*', *Black Theology*, Vol. 5, No. 2, 2007, pp. 250-5.
- 223. LUPSON, Peter: 'The Ben Chambers story' [Methodist origins of Everton and Liverpool Football Clubs], *Methodist Recorder*, Issue 7836, 28 February 2008, p. 14.
- 224. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'The ups and downs of Irish Methodism's temperance crusade', *Methodist Newsletter*, Vol. 36, No. 391, October 2008, pp. 26-9.
- 225. SCOTT, David: 'Racial images in John Wesley's *Thoughts upon slavery*', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 43, No. 2, Fall 2008, pp. 87-100.

- 226. TAGGART, Norman Wilson: 'Methodist attitudes towards slavery until emancipation' [with reference to the roles of John Wesley, Thomas Coke and Irish missionaries], *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 13, 2007-08, pp. 56-62.
- 227. TORPY, Arthur A.: 'Samuel Wesley, Sr: A late seventeenth-century English abolitionist', *Methodist History*, Vol. 47, No. 1, October 2008, pp. 5-15.
- 228. WAREING, Laurence: 65 years in the making: The unfolding story of M.H.A. [the care homes, housing and community services of Methodist Homes for the Aged, 1943-2008], Derby: M.H.A., 2008, viii + 172pp.

See also Nos. 41, 116, 133, 146.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

- 229. BLEVINS, Dean Gray: 'To be a means of grace: A Wesleyan perspective on Christian practices and the lives of children' [John Wesley on child-rearing and education], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 43, No. 1, Spring 2008, pp. 47-67.
- 230. BURTON, Vicki Tolar: Spiritual literacy in John Wesley's Methodism: Reading, writing and speaking to believe, Waco, TX: Baylor University Press, 2008, xix + 388pp.
- 231. PAPE, Walter Roy: 'The young body of Christ: The contribution to youth work in Primitive Methodism by Joseph Wood, the first agent of its connexional Sunday School Union', *Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 9, No. 1, February 2008, pp. 4-28.
- 232. WOOD, Joanna: 'High on the hill': A history of Truro School, 1880-2004, St Austell: Blue Hills Publishing for the Truro School Former Pupils' Association, 2005, 208pp.

See also Nos. 80, 246.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

- 233. BATSTONE, Patricia: 'Primitive physick or only plain chocolate?' [John Wesley's use of chocolate], *Methodist Recorder*, Issue 7863, 4 September 2008, pp. 14-15.
- 234. DONAT, James Gerald: 'John Wesley on the estimation and cure of nervous disorders', *Brain, mind and medicine: Essays in eighteenth-century neuroscience*, edited by Harry A. Whitaker, Christopher Upham Murray Smith and Stanley Finger, New York: Springer, 2007, pp. 285-99.
- 235. EYLER, John Marvin: Sir Arthur Newsholme and state medicine, 1885-1935, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1997, xviii + 422pp.
- 236. FELLEMAN, Laura Bartels: 'A necessary relationship: John Wesley and the body-soul connection', 'Inward and outward health': John Wesley's holistic concept of medical science, the environment and holy living, edited by Deborah Madden, London: Epworth, 2008, pp. 140-68.
- 237. FLOWERS, Margaret G.: 'A Wesleyan theology of environmental stewardship', 'Inward and outward health': John Wesley's holistic concept of medical science, the environment and holy living, edited by Deborah Madden, London: Epworth, 2008, pp. 51-93.
- 238. HUGHES, Melanie Dobson: 'The holistic way: John Wesley's practical piety as a resource for integrated healthcare', *Journal of Religion and Health*, Vol. 47, No. 2, June 2008, pp. 237-52.
- 239. MADDEN, Deborah: 'Pastor and physician: John Wesley's cures for consumption', 'Inward and outward health': John Wesley's holistic concept of medical science, the environment and holy living, edited by Deborah Madden, London: Epworth, 2008, pp. 94-139.
- 240. MADDEN, Deborah: 'Saving souls and saving lives: John Wesley's "inward and outward health", 'Inward and outward health': John Wesley's holistic concept of medical science, the environment and holy living, edited by Deborah Madden, London: Epworth, 2008, pp. 1-14.
- 241. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Reclaiming the eccentric parent: Methodist reception of John Wesley's interest in medicine' [to which is appended: A Detester of Hypocrisy, To that fanatical, political, physical

- enthusiast, patriot and physician, the Reverend Mr W[esle]y, 1776], 'Inward and outward health': John Wesley's holistic concept of medical science, the environment and holy living, edited by Deborah Madden, London: Epworth, 2008, pp. 15-50.
- 242. SCHWAB, Linda Sue: "This curious and important subject": John Wesley and *The desideratum*' [John Wesley on electricity], 'Inward and outward health': John Wesley's holistic concept of medical science, the environment and holy living, edited by Deborah Madden, London: Epworth, 2008, pp. 169-212.
- 243. WEBSTER, Robert: "Health of soul and health of body": The supernatural dimensions of healing in John Wesley', 'Inward and outward health': John Wesley's holistic concept of medical science, the environment and holy living, edited by Deborah Madden, London: Epworth, 2008, pp. 213-32.

See also Nos. 90, 132, 142.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

- 244. BARBEAU, Jeffrey Wayne: 'Sara Coleridge, the Victorian theologian: Between Newman's Tractarianism and Wesley's Methodism', *Coleridge Bulletin*, New Series, No. 28, Winter 2006, pp. 29-36.
- 245. BUTTERFIELD, Herbert: *The international thought of Herbert Butterfield*, edited by Karl W. Schweizer and Paul Sharp, Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, 2007, viii + 287pp.
- 246. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'A reading people: A study of Irish Methodists in the 18th and 19th centuries', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 14, 2008-09, pp. 28-38.
- 247. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'Permission, prohibition, patronage and Methodism: A denomination engages with art', *The Lion companion to Christian art*, [edited by] Michelle P. Brown, Oxford: Lion, 2008, pp. 312-14.
- 248. KNIGHT, Mark and MASON, Emma: *Nineteenth-century religion and literature: An introduction*, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2006, viii + 245pp.

- 249. STAPLETON, Julia: 'Modernism, the English past and Christianity: Herbert Butterfield and the study of history' [review article], *Historical Journal*, Vol. 51, No. 2, June 2008, pp. 547-57.
- 250. STEBER, Martina: 'Herbert Butterfield, der Nationalsozialismus und die deutsche Geschichtswissenschaft' [Herbert Butterfield, National Socialism and German historiography], Vierteljahrshefte für Zeitgeschichte, Vol. 55, No. 2, April 2007, pp. 269-307.

See also No. 119.

LITERARY AND ARTISTIC REPRESENTATIONS

- 251. RYAN, Donald Holt: 'Wesley statues and sculptures, part 1: The Manning marble statue of John Wesley', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 56, Pt. 6, October 2008, pp. 306-19.
- 252. SYMONS, Andrew C.: 'References to John Wesley and Wesleyanism (1743-1850) in the writings of Arthur Quiller Couch', *Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association*, Vol. 10, No. 6, 2008, pp. 240-2.
- 253. TALLEY, Lee Allen: 'Jane Eyre's little-known debt to the Methodist Magazine' [Charlotte Brontë's use of the Methodist Magazine as a foundation for several characters in Jane Eyre], Brontë Studies, Vol. 33, No. 2, July 2008, pp. 109-19.

See also Nos. 78, 111, 198.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 254. CARTER, David: 'Spiritual ecumenism in the Wesleyan tradition' [with special reference to the contribution of William James Shrewsbury], *Ecumenical Trends*, Vol. 37, No. 4, April 2008, pp. 1-4.
- 255. JALLAIS, Thérèse-Marie: 'Le cheminement théologique de John Wesley (1703-1791) avec le catholicisme' [John Wesley's understanding of perfection in relation to the French Counter-Reformation], Revue d'Histoire et de Philosophie Religieuses, Vol. 88, No. 3, 2008, pp. 295-314.

- 256. ROYLE, Edward: 'When did Methodists stop attending their parish churches? Some suggestions from mid-nineteenth century Yorkshire', Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 56, Pt. 6, October 2008, pp. 275-96.
- 257. SKUCE, Stephen Francis: "A firm and generous faith": A critical analysis of the inter-faith understanding of the Methodist Church in Ireland', Queen's University Belfast Ph.D. thesis, 2007, xxiii + 335pp.
- 258. THOMPSON, Peter Alrick: 'Methodist-Anglican dialogue in Ireland, 1989-2003: The work of the Joint Theological Working Party', Trinity College Dublin M.Phil. thesis, 2003, v + 88pp.
- 259. THOMPSON, Peter Alrick: Working out the Covenant: The journey so far [Anglican-Methodist Covenant in Ireland and its historical background], Dublin: Church of Ireland Publishing, 2007, 37pp.
- 260. TYSON, John Rodger: 'Charles Wesley and the Church of England: A commemorative essay', *Anglican and Episcopal History*, Vol. 76, No. 4, December 2007, pp. 464-88.
- 261. YONAN, Jonathan: 'Evangelicalism and Enlightenment: The Moravian experience in England, c. 1750-1800', University of Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 2007, xvii + 358pp.

See also Nos. 32, 80, 109, 152, 193.

CLIVE D. FIELD

Acknowledgements:

As usual, the compiler is indebted to a number of individuals who have supplied copies or details of particular items. This year they comprise: Robin Adams, Charles Brear, Norman Brookes, Revd Jack Burton, Dorothy Chapman, Colin Dews, Ken Dick, Pamela Duce, Dr Peter Forsaith, Robin Kent, Professor Randy Maddox, Derek Olphert, Revd Donald Ryan and Philip Thomborow. Continued thanks are due to Dr Lionel Madden, who has again conducted extensive research on Welsh publications specifically for this bibliography and who is responsible for many of the Welsh references, and to Revd Robin Roddie for his invaluable bibliographies of Irish Methodist history (Nos. 3-4).

This edition of the bibliography is the first to be produced by the Connexional Team at Methodist Church House, and sincere thanks are due to Joy Fisher, Publications Coordinator for the Methodist Church, for undertaking this task so willingly and so efficiently. The 1993-2007 editions of the bibliography were all produced by the Methodist Publishing House. Here particular thanks were due to Sue Gascoigne for her unfailing helpfulness and accuracy in seeing the bibliographies through the press.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE

THIRTY-SIXTH EDITION 2009

CLIVE D. FIELD, O.B.E.
35 Elvetham Road, Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2LZ
c.d.field@bham.ac.uk

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 2009

BIBLIOGRAPHIES

- ANDERSON, Christopher J. and ROWE, Kenneth Elmer: United Methodist studies: Basic bibliographies, fifth edition, revised, Nashville, TN: General Board of Higher Education and Ministry, United Methodist Church, 2009, 194pp., http://www.drew.edu/uploadedFiles/depts/Library/methodist/resources/UM_Biblio_5th_ed.pdf
- 2. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 2008', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 57, Pt 2 (Supplement), May 2009, pp. 57-88.
- 3. MADDEN, John Lionel: 'Cyhoeddiadau diweddar ar Fethodistiaeth Galfinaidd yng Nghymru, 2008/recent publications on Welsh Calvinistic Methodism, 2008', *Cylchgrawn Hanes*, Vol. 33, 2009, pp. 195-201.
- 4. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Bibliography of Irish Methodist historical literature, 2009', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 15, 2009-10, pp. 89-92.

See also No. 136.

GUIDES TO SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 5. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'Oxford Brookes University', Oil paintings in public ownership in Berkshire, Buckinghamshire & Oxfordshire, London: Public Catalogue Foundation, 2009, pp. 288-305.
- 6. MADDEN, John Lionel: 'A Dictionary of Methodism online', Cylch-grawn Hanes, Vol. 33, 2009, pp. 187-94.
- 7. THORNBOROW, Philip: 'Online sources for Methodist historians', Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 10, No. 2, September 2009, pp. 26-30 and Methodist Recorder, No. 7936, 28 January 2010, p. 13.

8. WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY: Wesley Historical Society: Index to the proceedings of the local branches, volume 2, 1995-2005, compiled by C. Jeffrey Spittal, [Bristol: New Room, 2009], [4] + 45pp.

See also Nos. 57, 70, 83, 222.

EDITIONS OF PRIMARY SOURCES

- 9. BUCKINGHAM.-Primitive Methodist Circuit: *Buckingham Primitive Methodist Circuit baptisms*, 1844-1905, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2009, 16pp.
- 10. DUTTON, Anne: Selected spiritual writings of Anne Dutton, eighteenth-century British Baptist woman theologian, volume 1: Letters [including Dutton's published letters to John Wesley, 1742-43], compiled and with an introduction by Joann Ford Watson, Macon, GA: Mercer University Press, 2003, lii + 408pp.
- 11. EASINGTON LANE.-Primitive Methodist Chapel: Primitive Methodist Chapel, Easington Lane, also known as Central Methodist Church: Marriages, 1900-1995, [transcribed by] Andrew D. Fletcher, [Newcastle upon Tyne: Northumberland and Durham Family History Society], 2006, [36pp.]
- 12. EVESHAM.-Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Evesham Wesleyan Methodist Circuit, volume one: Baptisms, 1813-1879, lists of members, 1816, 1824 and 1838, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2009, 59pp.
- 13. EVESHAM.-Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Evesham Wesleyan Methodist Circuit, volume two: Baptisms, 1880-1915, marriages, 1905-1915, register of removals, 1884-1907, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2009, 52pp.
- HOUGHTON-LE-SPRING.-Wesleyan Methodist Chapel: Wesleyan Methodist Chapel, Houghton-le-Spring: Marriages, Oct. 1871-Aug. 1876 & Aug. 1899-July 1961, [transcribed by] Andrew D. Fletcher, [Newcastle upon Tyne: Northumberland and Durham Family History Society], 2005, [44pp.]

- 15. LENTON, John Herriott: 'An unpublished Pawson letter' [John Pawson to an unnamed female correspondent, 18 October 1766], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 57, Pt 2, May 2009, pp. 41-3.
- NEWBOTTLE.-Wesleyan Methodist Chapel: Newbottle Wesleyan Methodist Chapel: Baptisms from September 1862 to September 1904, [transcribed by] Andrew D. Fletcher, [Newcastle upon Tyne: Northumberland and Durham Family History Society], 2003, [24pp.]
- 17. NEW HERRINGTON.-Independent Methodist Church: New Herrington Independent Methodist Church: Christian Lay Church baptisms, 1888-1991, [transcribed by] Andrew D. Fletcher, [Newcastle upon Tyne: Northumberland and Durham Family History Society], 2006, [80pp.]
- 18. NEW HERRINGTON.-Independent Methodist Church: New Herrington Independent Methodist Church: Cradle rolls & Sunday school minutes of meetings [cradle roll, 1933-88 and minutes, 1888-1966], [transcribed by] Andrew D. Fletcher, [Newcastle upon Tyne: Northumberland and Durham Family History Society], 2006, [56pp.]
- 19. PHILADELPHIA.-Methodist New Connexion Chapel: *Philadelphia New Connexion Chapel: Baptisms from July 1874 to September 1939*, [transcribed by] Andrew D. Fletcher, [Newcastle upon Tyne: Northumberland and Durham Family History Society], 2004, [12pp.]
- 20. ROGERS, Hester Ann Roe: No longer mine, but thine: The experience of Mrs Hester Ann (Roe) Rogers [selected letters and diary entries], edited with an introduction by David W. Olmsted, Wheaton, IL: Evangelism and Missions Information Service, 2008, 64pp.
- 21. SILCHESTER.-Primitive Methodist Circuit: Silchester Primitive Methodist Circuit baptisms, 1844-1889, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2009, 31pp.
- 22. STROUD.-Stroud and Cirencester Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Stroud and Cirencester Wesleyan Methodist Circuit, volume one: baptisms, 1811-1848, lists of members, 1791, 1809 and 1824, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2009, 43pp.
- 23. STROUD.-Stroud and Cirencester Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Stroud and Cirencester Wesleyan Methodist Circuit, volume two: Baptisms,

- 1849-1928 and marriages, 1849-1863, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2009, 52pp.
- 24. SUNDERLAND.-Primitive Methodist Chapel: *Primitive Methodists, Flag Lane Chapel, Sunderland: Baptisms, 1843-1859*, [transcribed by] Andrew D. Fletcher, [Newcastle upon Tyne: Northumberland and Durham Family History Society], 2004, [68pp.]
- 25. WESLEY, Charles: The music and poetry of 'O for a thousand tongues to sing' (1739, 1740) and Charles Wesley (1707-1788): A sung prayer of the Protestant tradition, edited by Samuel J. Rogal, Lewiston, NY: Mellen Poetry Press, 2009, 68pp.
- 26. WESLEY, Charles and WESLEY, John: *The Wesleys' hymns and poetry: A daily devotional*, Donald E. Demaray, editor, Anderson, IN: Bristol House, 2003, 493pp.
- 27. WESLEY, John: *The devotional Wesley: Inspirational selections from John Wesley's sermons*, edited by Cary Balzer, Anderson, IN: Bristol House, 2009, 192pp.
- 28. WESLEY, John: *The John Wesley reader on Christian perfection,* 1725-1791, edited by Mark K. Olson, Fenwick, MI: Alethea in Heart, 2008, 344pp.
- 29. WESLEY, John: 'The *Primitive physic* controversy: Letters and reviews from December 1775 through August 1776', http://www.divinity.duke.edu/wesleyan/docs/Primitive Physick Debate (1776).pdf
- 30. WESLEY, John and WESLEY, Charles: A new and critical edition of George Osborn's 'The poetical works of John and Charles Wesley' (1868-1872), with the addition of notes, annotations, biographical and background information, volume I, edited by Samuel J. Rogal, Lewiston, NY: Edwin Mellen Press, 2009, 544pp.
- 31. WESLEY, John and WESLEY, Charles: A new and critical edition of George Osborn's 'The poetical works of John and Charles Wesley' (1868-1872), with the addition of notes, annotations, biographical and background information, volume II, edited by Samuel J. Rogal, Lewiston, NY: Edwin Mellen Press, 2009, 508pp.

- 32. WESLEY, John and WESLEY, Charles: A new and critical edition of George Osborn's 'The poetical works of John and Charles Wesley' (1868-1872), with the addition of notes, annotations, biographical and background information, volume III, edited by Samuel J. Rogal, Lewiston, NY: Edwin Mellen Press, 2009, 496pp.
- 33. WHITEFIELD, George: *The revived puritan: The spirituality of George Whitefield*, edited and introduced by Michael A. G. Haykin, Dundas: Joshua Press, 2000, 254pp.
- 34. WOLVERTON.-Primitive Methodist Circuit: Wolverton Primitive Methodist Circuit baptisms, 1881-1929, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2009, 20pp.

See also Nos. 104, 111, 115, 117, 240.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 35. CLARK, Jonathan Charles Douglas: 'The eighteenth-century context', *The Oxford handbook of Methodist studies*, edited by William James Abraham and James Edmund Kirby, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, pp. 3-29.
- 36. DANIEL, William Harrison: *Historical atlas of the Methodist movement*, Nashville, TN: Abingdon Press, 2009, 71pp. + CD-ROM.
- 37. HEMPTON, David Neil: 'The people called Methodists: Transitions in Britain and North America' [in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries], *The Oxford handbook of Methodist studies*, edited by William James Abraham and James Edmund Kirby, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, pp. 67-84.
- 38. JONES, David Ceri: 'Calvinistic Methodism and the origins of evangelicalism in England', *The emergence of evangelicalism: Exploring historical continuities*, edited by Michael A. G. Haykin and Kenneth James Stewart, Nottingham: Apollos, 2008, pp. 103-28.
- 39. MELNYK, Julie: *Victorian religion: Faith and life in Britain*, Westport, CT: Praeger, 2008, xvii + 208pp.
- 40. RIVERS, Isabel: 'Writing the history of early evangelicalism' [review essay of David Neil Hempton, *Methodism: Empire of the spirit*, 2005;

- Douglas Bruce Hindmarsh, *The evangelical conversion narrative*, 2005; and William Reginald Ward, *Early evangelicalism*, 2006], *History of European Ideas*, Vol. 35, No. 1, March 2009, pp. 105-11.
- 41. SHAW, Ian James: 'The Evangelical Revival through the eyes of the "evangelical century": Nineteenth-century perceptions of the origins of evangelicalism', *The emergence of evangelicalism: Exploring historical continuities*, edited by Michael A. G. Haykin and Kenneth James Stewart, Nottingham: Apollos, 2008, pp. 302-23.
- 42. SHORT, Colin Charles: 'The 1829 minutes of the Arminian Bible Christians', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 57, Pt 2, May 2009, pp. 32-40.
- 43. WELLINGS, Martin: 'The Methodist Revival Fellowship, 1952-1987', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 57, Pt 3, October 2009, pp. 89-107.
- 44. WELLINGS, Martin: 'Renewal, reunion and revival: Three British Methodist approaches to "serving the present age" in the 1950s', *Epworth Review* [online version], Vol. 35, No. 4, October 2008, http://www.epworth-review.net.
- 45. YRIGOYEN, Charles and WARRICK, Susan Eltscher: *The A to Z of Methodism*, edited by Charles Yrigoyen and Susan Eltscher Warrick [previously published as *Historical dictionary of Methodism*, second edition, 2005], Lanham, MD: Scarecrow Press, 2009, xli + 416pp.

See also Nos. 6, 68, 78, 174.

LOCAL HISTORIES: ENGLAND

- 46. BAILEY, Adrian Raymond, BRACE, Catherine and HARVEY, David C.: 'Three geographers in an archive: Positions, predilections and passing comment on transient lives' ['Methodism and Cornish cultures, c. 1830-1930' project], *Transactions of the Institute of British Geographers*, New Series, Vol. 34, No. 2, April 2009, pp. 254-69.
- 47. BATSTONE, Patricia: *The mystery of Methodism in Honiton*, Loughborough: printed by Teamprint, 2008, iv + 170pp.

200 PROCEEDINGS OF THE WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY

- 48. BROOK, Ken: The past and the way ahead: A pictorial history of the Methodist churches in Mapplewell and Staincross, [Staincross: the author], 2000, 119pp.
- 49. CHAPMAN, David Michael: Chapel and swastika: Methodism in the Channel Islands during the German occupation, 1940-1945, St Helier: ELSP, 2009, viii + 256pp.
- 50. CHECKLAND, Sue, COVENTRY, Audrey, PARSONS, Judith, SMITH, Pam and WHITE, Margaret: London Road Methodist Church, Horsham, 1832-2007: The story so far, editorial group: Sue Checkland, Audrey Coventry, Judith Parsons, Pam Smith and Margaret White, [Horsham: the Church, 2007], 72pp.
- 51. ELLIS, T. Geoffrey: Dissenters of every description: The extraordinary story of Southport's Non-conformist churches, Southport: Southport Christian Book Centre, 2006, 121pp.
- 52. ELLIS, Rod A.: Dissenters all! The story of the Non-conformist churches of the Malverns, [Malvern?]: the author, [2008], 92pp.
- 53. FEW, Janet: 'Uproar and disorder? The impact of Bible Christianity on the communities of nineteenth century North Devon' [Bible Christians and emigration from Buckland Brewer and Bucks Mills], *Family & Community History*, Vol. 12, No. 1, May 2009, pp. 37-50.
- 54. GREENOUGH, Jan: For all the saints ... The story of All Saints Methodist Church, Abingdon [1959-2009], [edited by] Jan Greenough, Abingdon: the Church, 2009, 137pp.
- 55. HAILE, Ian: *The next chapter: Cornish Methodism, 1965-2005*, Truro: Cornish Methodist Historical Association, 2009, [2] + 254pp.
- 56. HALL, Audrey: *Memories of Thorp Methodist Church, formerly Idle Wesleyan Chapel, 1810-2008*, Audrey Hall, editor, Idle: the Church, 2008, 72pp.
- 57. RATCLIFFE, Richard: 'The history of Westminster Central Hall and its archives', *Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin*, Vol. 9, No. 4, Autumn 2009, pp. 82-9.

- 58. ROYLE, Edward: 'Exploring the Evangelical Revival: The Yorkshire example', Faith of our fathers: Popular culture and belief in post-Reformation England, Ireland and Wales, edited by Joan Allen and Richard C. Allen, Newcastle-upon-Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2009, pp. 75-94.
- 59. RULE, John Graham: Cornish cases: Essays in eighteenth and nineteenth century social history, Southampton: Clio Publishing, 2006, viii + 294pp.
- 60. SIDEBOTTOM, Marian: *Zion Methodist Church, Dinting* [1859-2007], [Glossop: the author], 2007, [4] + 93 + [3]pp.
- 61. SMITH, J. Barrie: Light on the Hill: One hundred years at the Hill Methodist Church, Kirkby in Ashfield, [Kirkby in Ashfield: the author], 2008, 58pp.
- 62. STUBLEY, Peter Derek: *Industrial society and Church: Middles-brough*, 1830-1914, Bognor Regis: Woodfield Publishing, 2001, 140pp.
- 63. TWENTYMAN, Geoff and TWENTYMAN, Mary: Two centuries and more: Memories of Low Moor Methodist churches, recalled in 2009, compiled by Geoff and Mary Twentyman, [Low Moor: Aldersgate Methodist Church], 2009, 68pp.

See also Nos. 8-9, 11-14, 16-19, 21-4, 34, 67, 79-80, 94, 98-101, 104, 106, 119, 182, 208, 217, 220-2, 224-5, 228, 231, 238-9.

LOCAL HISTORIES: IRELAND

- 64. FFEARY-SMYRL, Steven Charles: Dictionary of Dublin Dissent: Dublin's Protestant Dissenting meeting houses, 1660-1920, Dublin: A. & A. Farmar, 2009, xv + 358pp.
- 65. SHIRE, Lorna: 'The Irish Palatines: Their lifestyle, survival and contribution from 1709' [including their commitment to Methodism], University of Limerick M.A. thesis, 2007, v + 68pp.

See also Nos. 4, 8, 69, 75, 112, 120-1, 203, 205, 212, 215, 219, 227.

LOCAL HISTORIES: WALES

 OWEN, David Huw: 'Capeli Sir Ddinbych' [chapels of Denbighshire], *Transactions of the Denbighshire Historical Society*, Vol. 56, 2008, pp. 133-60.

See also Nos. 3, 154, 249.

LOCAL HISTORIES: SCOTLAND

See No. 8.

BIOGRAPHIES: COLLECTIVE

- 67. ASHBRIDGE, Pauline Mary: *Children of Dissent* [Somerton family of Oxfordshire and its Nonconformist and Methodist associations], London: Kershaw Publishing, 2008, vii + 284pp.
- 68. COOK, Faith: *Stars in God's sky* [ten biographical studies, including of Paul Greenwood/Jonathan Maskew and Hugh Bourne], Darlington: Evangelical Press, 2009, 160pp.
- 69. McGUIRE, James and QUINN, James: Dictionary of Irish biography, from the earliest times to the year 2002 [including 78 Methodist-related entries], edited by James McGuire and James Quinn, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press in collaboration with the Royal Irish Academy, 2009, 9 vol.
- 70. VICKERS, John Ashley: 'Methodist entries in the Oxford DNB', Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 57, Pt 1, February 2009, pp. 1-4.

See also Nos. 9, 11-14, 16-19, 21-24, 34, 71, 85, 87, 208, 214-15.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

71. BOYER, Alain: Gestalten des Protestantismus in Wort und Bild [ten studies, including John Wesley], Stuttgart: Evangelisches Medienhaus, 2009, 334pp.

- 72. BURROWS, Roland: John Wesley in the Reformation tradition: The Protestant and Puritan nature of Methodism rediscovered, Stoke-on-Trent: Tentmaker Publications, [2008], 320pp.
- 73. CORREA, Guillem: *Joan Wesley, explicat per a totes les edats: els primers anys de la vida de Wesley* [early life of John Wesley], Barcelona: Casa Metodista de Publicaciones, 2008, 90pp.
- 74. DICKER, Gordon Stanley: 'The Aldersgate tradition and its critics' [response to Theodore Wesley Jennings], *Uniting Church Studies*, Vol. 14, No. 1, June 2008, pp. 33-41.
- 75. GENTRY, Peter W.: 'Some further thoughts on the Irish Wesleys and the Wellesley connection', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 57, Pt 1, February 2009, pp. 13-16.
- 76. GIBSON, William: 'Samuel Wesley's conformity reconsidered', *Methodist History*, Vol. 47, No. 2, January 2009, pp. 68-83.
- 77. HADEN, John: *The Wesleys of Epworth*, by John Haden and pupils from Isle of Axholme primary schools, Grantham: Barny Books, 2009, 80pp.
- 78. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'The founding brothers' [John and Charles Wesley], *The Oxford handbook of Methodist studies*, edited by William James Abraham and James Edmund Kirby, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, pp. 30-50.
- 79. LEESE, David: 'Rescued from the flames' [John Wesley and the fire at Epworth rectory, 1709], *Methodist Recorder*, No. 7885, 5 February 2009, p. 4.
- 80. LEESE, David: 'The 1709 Epworth rectory fire', Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 10, No. 2, September 2009, pp. 19-23.
- 81. MADDOCK, Ian J.: 'Men of one book: A comparison of two Methodist preachers, John Wesley and George Whitefield', University of Aberdeen Ph.D. thesis, 2008, vi + 241pp.
- 82. MASCUCH, Michael: 'John Wesley, superstar: Periodicity, celebrity and the sensibility of Methodist society in Wesley's *Journal* (1740-

- 1791)', Egodocuments and history: Autobiographical writing in its social context since the Middle Ages, edited by Rudolf Dekker, Hilversum: Verloren, 2002, pp. 137-60.
- 83. NEWPORT, Kenneth George Charles: 'Charles Wesley as revealed by his manuscript journal', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 12, 2008, pp. 85-103.
- 84. RACK, Henry Denman: 'A man of reason and religion? John Wesley and the Enlightenment', *Wesley and Methodist Studies*, Vol. 1, 2009, pp. 2-17.
- 85. SCHMIDT, Richard Hanna: *God seekers: Twenty centuries of Christian spiritualities* [32 studies, including John and Charles Wesley], Grand Rapids, MI: William B. Eerdmans Publishing Company, 2008, xxii + 366pp.
- 86. TORPY, Arthur Alan: *The prevenient piety of Samuel Wesley, Sr*, Lanham, MD: Scarecrow Press, 2009, xii + 173pp.
- 87. TYSON, John Rodger: Faith, doubt and courage in fifteen great people of faith and what we can learn from them [including John and Charles Wesley], Nashville, TN: Abingdon Press, 2008, 140pp.
- 88. VICKERS, Jason E.: Wesley: A guide for the perplexed, London: T. & T. Clark, 2009, viii + 133pp.
- 89. WELLINGS, Martin: 'Susanna Wesley (1669-1742)', *The heart of faith: Following Christ in the Church of England*, edited by Andrew Atherstone, Cambridge: Lutterworth Press, 2008, pp. 61-9.
- 90. WHITELEY, Marilyn Färdig: 'Sally Gwynne and Molly Vazeille: The wives of the Wesley brothers', *Touchstone*, Vol. 26, No. 1, January 2008, pp. 45-54.
- 91. ZELE, Adam Scott: 'John Wesley's America' [America's impact on Wesley and Wesley's on America], Duke University Ph.D. thesis, 2008, 374pp.
- See also Nos. 10, 25-32, 93, 97, 123-6, 128-32, 135-52, 155-62, 164-7, 169-72, 175, 177, 179-81, 185-9, 192-5, 197-8, 200-2, 204-5, 211, 213-14, 218, 226, 229-30, 234-6, 242, 250, 252-4.

BIOGRAPHIES: CONTEMPORARIES OF THE WESLEYS

- 92. CRUICKSHANK, Joanna: "Friend of my soul": Constructing spiritual friendship in the autobiography of Mary Fletcher', *Journal for Eighteenth-Century Studies*, Vol. 32, No. 3, September 2009, pp. 373-87.
- 93. DAYTON, Donald Wilbur: 'John Fletcher as John Wesley's vindicator and designated successor? A response to Laurence W. Wood' [review of Wood's The meaning of Pentecost in early Methodism: Rediscovering John Fletcher as John Wesley's vindicator and designated successor, 2002], Pneuma, Vol. 26, No. 2, Fall 2004, pp. 355-61.
- 94. GLASSON, Travis: 'Missionaries, Methodists and a ghost: Philip Quaque in London and Cape Coast, 1756-1816' [including his connections with the Cock Lane ghost affair of 1762], *Journal of British Studies*, Vol. 48, No. 1, January 2009, pp. 29-50.
- 95. HAARTMAN, Keith: 'Methodist ritual mourning and the resolution of traumatic grief: The case of Richard Moss' [additionally with some consideration of John Haime], *Autobiography and the psychological study of religious lives*, edited by Jacob Adrianus van Belzen and Antoon Geels, Amsterdam: Rodopi, 2008, pp. 159-86.
- 96. McGONIGLE, Herbert Boyd: A burning and a shining light: The life and ministry of William Bramwell, Sheffield: Wesley Fellowship, 2009, 39pp.
- 97. RIVERS, Isabel: 'William Law and religious revival: The reception of *A serious call*' [including by John Wesley], *Huntington Library Ouarterly*, Vol. 71, No. 4, December 2008, pp. 633-49.
- 98. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: 'Apostle of the North-West' [John Bennet], *Methodist Recorder*, No. 7900, 21 May 2009, p. 14.
- 99. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: *John Bennet, 1714-1759*, Evesham: Wesley Historical Society, 2009, 35pp.

See also Nos. 10, 15, 20, 33, 68, 81, 146, 148, 176, 206, 208, 231, 251.

BIOGRAPHIES: NINETEENTH CENTURY

- 100. DYKES, Eric William: 'Mary Barritt: The female evangelist from North Lancashire', *Wesley Historical Society North Lancashire Branch Bulletin*, No. 49, Winter 2009, pp. 8-14.
- 101. HAIGH, Brian: 'John Edward Shaw (1849-1916): Huddersfield Methodist New Connexion photographer and freemason', *Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch) Bulletin*, No. 96, Autumn 2009, pp. 14-20.
- 102. HARTLEY, Nicholas: 'A genuinely good man' [Sir William Pickles Hartley], *Methodist Recorder*, No. 7922, 22 October 2009, p. 15.
- 103. HARTLEY, Nicholas: 'A man of genuine goodness' [Sir William Pickles Hartley], Wesley Historical Society East Anglia District Journal, No. 114, Summer 2009, pp. 1-9.
- 104. LINSLEY, Stafford Maples: The life and times of Thomas Dixon, 1805-1871, lead ore smelter, early railwayman and much more besides [including an edition of his memorandum books for 1830-38 and 1841], Steel: Wagtail Press, 2006, 256pp.
- 105. PAPE, Walter Roy: 'Modernity versus tradition: The tensions in Primitive Methodism as illustrated in the ministry of Joseph Wood, the 2nd principal of Hartley College', *Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 10, No. 1, February 2009, pp. 6-40.
- 106. ROBINSON, David: 'William Brown and the Warrenites in Louth', *Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society*, Vol. 6, No. 13, April 2009, pp. 3-10, Vol. 6, No. 14, October 2009, pp. 3-11.
- 107. ROTHERY, Keith: 'William Booth, the Methodist evangelist: His life before the Salvation Army', *Shropshire Wesley Historical Society Bulletin*, No. 11, August 2009, pp. 10-22.
- 108. WILLIAMS, J. B.: Worsted to Westminster: The extraordinary life of the Rev Dr Charles Leach, M.P., [no place]: Darcy Press, 2009, [8] + 322pp.

109. WRIGHT, Eric: 'A remarkable Wesleyan minister' [Peter Mackenzie], Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 64, Autumn 2009, pp. 20-4.

See also Nos. 42, 68, 133, 165, 206, 212, 219, 221-2, 238-9.

BIOGRAPHIES: TWENTIETH CENTURY

- 110. ACKERS, Peter: 'More Marxism than Methodism: Hugh Clegg at Kingswood School, Bath (1932-39)', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 57, Pt 3, October 2009, pp. 107-27.
- 111. CARTER, Malcolm: *Confessions of a Methodist minister*, [Chadderton]: Church in the Market Place Publications, 2009, ix + 121pp.
- 112. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'Robert Wesley Littlewood: A tribute', *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 15, 2009-10, pp. 53-72.
- 113. CRESSWELL, Amos Samuel: 'Mr Valiant-for-truth' [Franz Hildebrandt], *Methodist Recorder*, No. 7888, 26 February 2009, p. 11.
- 114. DAVIES, Robert: Hugh Martyn Mansel Roberts, LL.B.: The empty chair the story of Martyn's life, told through memories shared by his wife Rosalind, family and friends, editor: Robert Davies, Warrington: Church in the Market Place Publications, 2008, 99pp.
- 115. FLETCHER, Geoffrey: *Exclude me in!* [autobiography of a Methodist minister], [Verwood: the author, 2007], 359pp.
- 116. GIRLING, Roy: 'Remembering Will Sangster', *Methodist Recorder*, No. 7896, 23 April 2009, pp. 16-17.
- 117. GODFREY, Wendy: 'Oh, before I forget ...': The life story of Wendy Godfrey, teacher, Methodist minister's wife, community worker, 1928-, Walton: Dene House Publishing, 2009, [5] + 185pp.
- 118. MAGNUSSON, Sally: *Clemo: A love story* [the courtship, marriage and faith of Jack and Ruth Clemo], Tring: Lion Publishing, 1986, 156pp.
- 119. MANGAN, James Anthony: 'Be strong for Christ: An English Methodist muscular Christian teacher, preacher and footballer' [Walter

- Holmes, 1892-1981], Gender, body and sport in historical and transnational perspectives, edited by Susan Jane Bandy, Annette Hofmann and Arnd Krüger, Hamburg: Verlag Dr Kovač, 2008, pp. 143-55.
- 120. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'The battle of the books' [Letitia Dunbar Harrison, later Aileen Crawford, including her role in the Co. Mayo library controversy and subsequently as a Methodist minister's wife], *Methodist Newsletter*, Vol. 36, No. 391, October 2008, pp. 26-9.
- 121. WALSH, Pat: *The curious case of the Mayo librarian* [Letitia Dunbar Harrison, later Aileen Crawford], Blackrock: Mercier Press, 2009, 223pp.
- 122. WICKENS, Rod: *From claret to khaki* [biography of Walter Daniel John Tull, 1888-1918], Liverpool: Woodford Books, 2003, [4] + v + 120pp.

See also Nos. 127, 134, 163, 217, 220, 240-1.

THEOLOGY

- 123. ABRAHAM, William James: 'Christian perfection' [including in John Wesley], *The Oxford handbook of Methodist studies*, edited by William James Abraham and James Edmund Kirby, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, pp. 587-601.
- 124. AHN, Jung Sup: 'The doctrine of Christian perfection for today: Reading Wesley's theology through the lens of process thought', University of Denver Ph.D. thesis, 2009, 169pp.
- 125. ALBIN, Thomas R.: 'Experience of God' [with special reference to eighteenth-century British Methodism], *The Oxford handbook of Methodist studies*, edited by William James Abraham and James Edmund Kirby, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, pp. 379-97.
- 126. BLEVINS, Dean Gray: 'Neuroscience, John Wesley and the Christian life' [interpretations of Wesleyan religious life in the light of contemporary neuroscience, especially supervenience and emergence], *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 44, No. 1, Spring 2009, pp. 219-47.

- 127. BRAWLEY, Robert Lawson: 'Taylor, Vincent (1887-1968)', *Dictionary of major biblical interpreters*, edited by Donald Keith McKim, Downers Grove, IL: IVP Academic, 2007, pp. 960-3.
- 128. BRYANT, Barry Edward: 'Original sin' [with special reference to John Wesley], *The Oxford handbook of Methodist studies*, edited by William James Abraham and James Edmund Kirby, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, pp. 522-39.
- 129. BURNS, Michael T.: 'John Wesley's doctrine of perfect love as a theological mandate for inclusion and diversity', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) Ph.D. thesis, 2009, 307pp.
- 130. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: 'Charles Wesley and Christian practices' [with special reference to the funeral hymns], *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 12, 2008, pp. 35-47.
- 131. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: 'John and Charles Wesley on "God in Christ reconciling", *Methodist History*, Vol. 47, No. 3, April 2009, pp. 132-45.
- 132. CLAPPER, Gregory Scott: 'John Wesley's language of the heart', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 44, No. 2, Fall 2009, pp. 94-102.
- 133. CLEMENTS, Ronald Ernest: 'Peake, Arthur Samuel (1865-1929)', Dictionary of major biblical interpreters, edited by Donald Keith McKim, Downers Grove, IL: IVP Academic, 2007, pp. 800-4.
- 134. CLEMENTS, Ronald Ernest: 'Snaith, Norman Henry (1898-1982)', Dictionary of major biblical interpreters, edited by Donald Keith McKim, Downers Grove, IL: IVP Academic, 2007, pp. 929-33.
- 135. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: 'Assurance' [British and American Methodism in the eighteenth-twentieth centuries], *The Oxford handbook of Methodist studies*, edited by William James Abraham and James Edmund Kirby, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, pp. 602-17.
- 136. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: 'The state of Wesley studies in North America: A theological journey' [with reference to writings of William Abraham, Randy Maddox, Theodore Runyon and Laurence Wood], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 44, No. 2, Fall 2009, pp. 7-38.

- 137. COLÓN-EMERIC, Edgardo Antonio: Wesley, Aquinas and Christian perfection: An ecumenical dialogue, Waco, TX: Baylor University Press, 2009, 293pp.
- 138. COLYER, Elmer Monroe: 'Trinity' [including in John Wesley], *The Oxford handbook of Methodist studies*, edited by William James Abraham and James Edmund Kirby, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, pp. 505-21.
- 139. CRAWFORD, Nathan: "Grace and nature" in two traditions: An analysis of the anthropological thought of Karl Rahner and John Wesley', Via media philosophy: Holiness unto truth intersections between Wesleyan and Roman Catholic voices, edited by L. Bryan Williams, Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2009, pp. 87-100.
- 140. CROFFORD, James Gregory: 'Justification in John Calvin and John Wesley: A comparative study', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) M.A. thesis, 2005, 68pp.
- 141. CROFFORD, James Gregory: 'Streams of mercy: Prevenient grace in the theology of John and Charles Wesley', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) Ph.D. thesis, 2008, 290pp.
- 142. CROTHERS, Scott and CUNNINGHAM, Joe: 'Wesley's epistemology in contemporary perspective', *Via media philosophy: Holiness unto truth intersections between Wesleyan and Roman Catholic voices*, edited by L. Bryan Williams, Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2009, pp. 171-85.
- 143. CRUTCHER, Timothy J.: 'Sin, irrationality and the role of reason in sanctification' [in John Wesley and John Henry Newman], Via media philosophy: Holiness unto truth intersections between Wesleyan and Roman Catholic voices, edited by L. Bryan Williams, Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2009, pp. 43-53.
- 144. CULP, John Edward: 'A Wesleyan contribution to contemporary epistemological discussions' [including the legacy of John Wesley], *Thy nature and thy name is love: Wesleyan and process theologies in dialogue*, Bryan P. Stone and Thomas Jay Oord, editors, Nashville, TN: Kingswood Books, 2001, pp. 239-62.

- 145. CUNNINGHAM, Floyd Timothy: "Justification by faith": Richard Baxter's influence upon John Wesley', *Asbury Journal*, Vol. 64, No. 1, Spring 2009, pp. 55-66.
- 146. CUNNINGHAM, Joseph W.: 'Pneumatology through correspondence: The letters of John Wesley and "John Smith" (1745-1748)', *Wesley and Methodist Studies*, Vol. 1, 2009, pp. 18-32.
- 147. DABNEY, Delmar Lyle: 'Pneumatology in the Methodist tradition' [including in John Wesley], *The Oxford handbook of Methodist studies*, edited by William James Abraham and James Edmund Kirby, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, pp. 573-86.
- 148. DAYTON, Donald Wilbur: 'Methodism and Pentecostalism' [including in John Wesley and John Fletcher], *The Oxford handbook of Methodist studies*, edited by William James Abraham and James Edmund Kirby, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, pp. 171-87.
- 149. EBY, Patrick A.: 'Singularity in early Methodism', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 12, 2008, pp. 17-33.
- 150. FRAZIER, J. Russell: 'John Wesley's covenantal and dispensational view of salvation history', *Wesley and Methodist Studies*, Vol. 1, 2009, pp. 33-54.
- 151. HAMMOND, Geordan: 'High Church Anglican influences on John Wesley's conception of primitive Christianity, 1732-1735', *Anglican and Episcopal History*, Vol. 78, No. 2, June 2009, pp. 174-207.
- 152. INBODY, Tyron Lee: 'Reconceptions of divine power in John Wesley, panentheism and Trinitarian theology', *Thy nature and thy name is love: Wesleyan and process theologies in dialogue*, Bryan P. Stone and Thomas Jay Oord, editors, Nashville, TN: Kingswood Books, 2001, pp. 169-91.
- 153. IWIG-O'BYRNE, Liam: 'Never quite good enough: The early Methodist search for certainty in the *Arminian Magazine*' [quest for justification and entire sanctification as revealed in spiritual autobiographies], *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 44, No. 2, Fall 2009, pp. 39-57.

- 154. JONES, David Ceri: "We are of Calvinistical principles": How Calvinist was early Calvinistic Methodism?', *Welsh Journal of Religious History*, Vol. 4, 2009, pp. 37-54.
- 155. JONES, Scott Jameson: 'Wesley, John (1703-1791)', *Dictionary of major biblical interpreters*, edited by Donald Keith McKim, Downers Grove, IL: IVP Academic, 2007, pp. 1034-8.
- 156. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Theosis in the writings of Charles Wesley', St Vladimir's Theological Quarterly, Vol. 52, No. 2, 2008, pp. 199-212.
- 157. LONG, Duane Stephen: 'Performing the truth: Wesley in conversation with von Balthasar', *Via media philosophy: Holiness unto truth intersections between Wesleyan and Roman Catholic voices*, edited by L. Bryan Williams, Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2009, pp. 186-97.
- 158. LOYER, Kenneth Milton: "And to crown all": John Wesley on union with God in the new creation', *Methodist Review*, Vol. 1, 2009, pp. 109-25, http://www.methodistreview.org
- 159. MARKHAM, Paul N.: Rewired: Exploring religious conversion [in American evangelicalism, with reference to John Wesley and the Wesleyan tradition], Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2007, xi + 243pp.
- 160. NULL, Ashley: 'Thomas Cranmer and Tudor evangelicalism' [including John Wesley's recovery of Tudor evangelical assurance], *The emergence of evangelicalism: Exploring historical continuities*, edited by Michael A. G. Haykin and Kenneth James Stewart, Nottingham: Apollos, 2008, pp. 221-51.
- 161. OLSON, Mark K.: 'Aldersgate II and the birth of the servant state' [John Wesley's spiritual crisis over Christian perfection in 1765-67], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 43, No. 2, Fall 2008, pp. 154-76.
- 162. OLSON, Mark K.: 'The roots of John Wesley's servant theology', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 44, No. 2, Fall 2009, pp. 120-41.
- 163. PAINTER, John: 'Barrett, C(harles) K(ingsley) (1917-)', *Dictionary of major biblical interpreters*, edited by Donald Keith McKim, Downers Grove, IL: IVP Academic, 2007, pp. 155-61.

- 164. PAYK, Chris: 'John Wesley's doctrine of prevenient grace and its import for Christian mission', Tyndale Seminary Th.M. thesis, 2009, 123pp.
- 165. REASONER, Victor Paul: 'Assurance or presumption? Early attempts to reconstruct Methodist doctrine, 1803-1809' [by Joseph Cook and Melville Horne], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 44, No. 2, Fall 2009, pp. 103-19.
- 166. SHRIER, Paul Wesley and SHRIER, Cahleen: 'Wesley's sanctification narrative: A tool for understanding the Holy Spirit's work in a more physical soul', *Pneuma*, Vol. 31, No. 2, 2009, pp. 225-41.
- 167. SUCHOCKI, Marjorie Hewitt: 'Wesleyan grace' [with special reference to John Wesley], *The Oxford handbook of Methodist studies*, edited by William James Abraham and James Edmund Kirby, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, pp. 540-53.
- 168. VICKERS, Jason E.: 'Christology' [British and American Methodism in the eighteenth-twentieth centuries], *The Oxford handbook of Methodist studies*, edited by William James Abraham and James Edmund Kirby, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, pp. 554-72.
- 169. VICKERS, Jason E.: 'The making of a Trinitarian theologian: The Holy Spirit in Charles Wesley's sermons', *Pneuma*, Vol. 31, No. 2, 2009, pp. 213-24.
- 170. VINCELETTE, Alan Roy: 'The past, present and future of Wesleyan and Catholic views on free will, grace and justification', *Via media philosophy: Holiness unto truth intersections between Wesleyan and Roman Catholic voices*, edited by L. Bryan Williams, Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2009, pp. 69-86.
- 171. WALLS, Jerry Leroy: 'John Wesley on predestination and election', *The Oxford handbook of Methodist studies*, edited by William James Abraham and James Edmund Kirby, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, pp. 618-32.
- 172. WATSON, Pauline Elizabeth: "A local habitation and a name": A Kristevan reading of human growth in religion, with reference to John and Charles Wesley' [Julia Kristeva and the Wesleys], University of Durham Ph.D. thesis, 2008, 2 vol., [12] + 357pp.

- 173. WEEBER, Pieter Gijsbert: God's first decree: Election, detested by Methodists, but revered by Puritans an attempt to prove the validity and truth of the Puritan point of view, Bergharen: Colboise, 2008, 140pp.
- 174. WELLINGS, Martin: 'British Methodism and evangelicalism' [in the eighteenth-twentieth centuries], *The Oxford handbook of Methodist studies*, edited by William James Abraham and James Edmund Kirby, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, pp. 155-70.
- 175. WILLIAMS, Garry John: 'Enlightenment epistemology and eighteenth-century evangelical doctrines of assurance' [with special reference to John Wesley, Jonathan Edwards and John Newton], *The emergence of evangelicalism: Exploring historical continuities*, edited by Michael A. G. Haykin and Kenneth James Stewart, Nottingham: Apollos, 2008, pp. 345-74.
- 176. WILSON, David R.: "Thou shal[t] walk with me in white": Afterlife and vocation in the ministry of Mary Bosanquet Fletcher', Wesley and Methodist Studies, Vol. 1, 2009, pp. 71-85.
- 177. WONG, Tik-Wah: 'Eschatological living in John Wesley's theology: A doctrinal analysis and contextual reflection', Melbourne College of Divinity Ph.D. thesis, 2008, [11] + 274pp.
- See also Nos. 10, 26-8, 43, 72, 81, 84, 88, 92-5, 97, 105, 185-6, 189, 194-5, 198, 200-1, 204, 213, 226, 234-6, 248, 250.

SACRAMENTS

- 178. STELL, Christopher: *Nonconformist communion plate and other vessels*, Chapels Society Occasional Publication, No. 4, London: the Society, 2008, viii + 52pp.
- 179. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: 'The sacraments' [British and American Methodism in the eighteenth-twentieth centuries], *The Oxford hand-book of Methodist studies*, edited by William James Abraham and James Edmund Kirby, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, pp. 344-60.

LITURGY, WORSHIP AND MEANS OF GRACE

- 180. CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: 'Means of grace and forms of piety' [including in John Wesley], 'The Oxford handbook of Methodist studies, edited by William James Abraham and James Edmund Kirby, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, pp. 280-91.
- 181. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'Praying with the Wesleys', Working out the Covenant: A shared spiritual heritage, [edited by] Gillian Mary Kingston, Rathmines: Church of Ireland Publishing, 2009, pp. 25-38.
- 182. RICHARDS, Peter Sidney: 'Primitive Methodism in Wallasey, Cheshire: The children's service, 1920-1934', *Local History Magazine*, No. 125, July-August 2009, pp. 28-9.
- 183. ROACH, Jonathan C.: 'Watch night: A time between times' [in British and American Methodism], *Worship*, Vol. 83, No. 4, July 2009, pp. 324-43.
- 184. TUCKER, Karen Beth Westerfield: 'Mainstream liturgical developments' [British and American Methodism in the eighteenth-twentieth centuries], *The Oxford handbook of Methodist studies*, edited by William James Abraham and James Edmund Kirby, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, pp. 295-312.

See also Nos. 33, 130, 149, 187, 190, 245.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 185. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: The song forever new: Lent and Easter meditations on Charles Wesley's hymns, London: SPCK, 2009, xiii + 191pp.
- 186. CLARKE, Martin Vaughan: 'John Wesley's "Directions for singing": Methodist hymnody as an expression of Methodist beliefs in thought and practice', *Methodist History*, Vol. 47, No. 4, July 2009, pp. 196-209.
- 187. CLARKE, Martin Vaughan: 'Spirituality and practicality: John Wesley's visit to America and Moravian influences on Methodist music and worship', *Lumen*, Vol. 27, 2008, pp. 13-26.

- 188. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'Wesley hymns', *Working out the Covenant: A shared spiritual heritage*, [edited by] Gillian Mary Kingston, Rathmines: Church of Ireland Publishing, 2009, pp. 39-57.
- 189. CRUICKSHANK, Joanna: Pain, passion and faith: Revisiting the place of Charles Wesley in early Methodism [with special reference to the role of suffering in his hymns], Lanham, MD: Scarecrow Press, 2009, xiii + 187pp.
- 190. GRIFFITHS, Leslie John: 'The 1780 hymn book: The spirituality of early Methodism', Wesley Historical Society London and South East Branch Journal, No. 79, Spring 2009, pp. 3-16.
- 191. HOARE, Brian Richard: 'An illustrated exploration of Methodist music and musicians through the years', Wesley Historical Society North Lancashire Branch Bulletin, No. 50, Summer 2009, pp. 10-24.
- 192. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: "To serve the present age": New Charles Wesley hymn settings from around the world, *The Hymn*, Vol. 60, No. 3, July 2009, pp. 26-37.
- 193. LELOS, Ingrid Goggan: 'The spirit in the flesh: The translation of German Pietist imagery into Anglo-American cultures' [through the medium of hymnody in eighteenth-century England and nineteenth-century America, including through the hymns of John and Charles Wesley], University of Texas at Austin Ph.D. thesis, 2009, xi + 193pp.
- 194. LOYER, Kenneth Milton: 'Participating in the saving purposes of God: Theological reflections on Charles Wesley's *Hymns of Intercession*' [1758], *Doxology*, Vol. 25, 2008, pp. 38-64.
- 195. McELWAIN, Randall D.: 'Biblical language in the hymns of Charles Wesley', *Wesley and Methodist Studies*, Vol. 1, 2009, pp. 55-70.
- 196. MANKIN, Kenneth: 'The United Methodist Free Churches and their hymnody', Methodism from Tees to Tweed: Bulletin of the North East Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 91, Autumn 2009, pp. 8-11.
- 197. PONT, Graham: 'A Wesleyan musical legacy' [copies by Rosalind Glenn of original compositions and arrangements for keyboard by

- Samuel Wesley (1766-1837) and others], *Electronic British Library Journal*, 2008, 17pp., http://www.bl.uk/eblj/2008articles/article4.html
- 198. RUTH, Lester: 'What writers of contemporary worship songs can learn from Charles Wesley: Reflections and axioms', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 12, 2008, pp. 65-83.
- 199. SHORT, Colin Charles: 'Some further notes on the Bible Christians and their hymn books', *Methodism from Tees to Tweed: Bulletin of the North East Branch of the Wesley Historical Society*, No. 90, Spring 2009, pp. 8-11.
- 200. TYSON, John Rodger: 'The theology of Charles Wesley's hymns', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 44, No. 2, Fall 2009, pp. 58-75.
- 201. WHITE, Charles Edward: "From strength to strength go on": Images of growth in the hymns of Charles Wesley', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 12, 2008, pp. 49-64.
- 202. WRIGHT, David R.: 'Worth to my meanest labour give' [Charles Wesley's hymns on work], *Methodist Recorder*, No. 7925, 12 November 2009, p. 17.

See also Nos. 25-6, 30-2, 105, 130-1, 149.

CHURCH POLITY

- 203. McGUFFIN, Samuel John: 'Legislation in Irish Methodism' [1784-2004], *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 15, 2009-10, pp. 73-84.
- 204. SOUZA, José Carlos de: 'Laicidade e ecumenicidade da Igreja: o pensamento eclesiológico de John Wesley' [John Wesley's doctrine of the Church], Universidade Metodista de São Paulo Ph.D. thesis, 2008, 250pp.

See also No. 248.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

205. LENTON, John Herriott: John Wesley's preachers: A social and statistical analysis of the British and Irish preachers who entered the

Methodist itinerancy before 1791, Milton Keynes: Paternoster, 2009, xxviii + 506pp.

See also Nos. 105, 207, 232-3.

LAY MINISTRY

- 206. CORLEY, Lisa Bernal and BLESSING, Carol: 'Speaking out: Feminist theology and women's proclamation in the Wesleyan tradition' [including the contribution of Susanna Wesley, Mary Fletcher and, in particular, Mary Tooth], *Being feminist, being Christian: Essays from academia*, edited by Allyson Jule and Bettina Tate Pedersen, New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2006, pp. 127-56.
- 207. LLOYD, Jennifer Mary: Women and the shaping of British Methodism: Persistent preachers, 1807-1907, Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2009, x + 305pp.
- 208. WARNER, Laceye C.: Saving women: Retrieving evangelistic theology and practice [six studies, including Dorothy Ripley of Whitby], Waco, TX: Baylor University Press, 2007, xiii + 301pp.

See also Nos. 20, 92, 100, 176.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

209. ANDERSON, John H.: 'Primitive Methodism and the Gothic revival' [with reference to Hodgson Fowler, *A manual on chapel architecture for the use of Methodist churches*, 1873], *Chapels Society Newsletter*, No. 41, May 2009, pp. 11-13.

See also Nos. 64, 66.

HOME MISSIONS

- 210. BLAKE, Richard: Evangelicals in the Royal Navy, 1775-1815: Blue lights & psalm-singers, Woodbridge: Boydell Press, 2008, viii + 327pp.
- 211. BROOKS, Gennifer Benjamin: 'Preaching' [including in John Wesley], *The Oxford handbook of Methodist studies*, edited by William James Abraham and James Edmund Kirby, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, pp. 361-75.

- 212. DUNLOP, Eull: 'William Arthur (1819-1901) and the 1859 revival in Connor (part 2)', Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland, Vol. 15, 2009-10, pp. 45-52.
- 213. MEADOWS, Philip Roger: 'The journey of evangelism' [including in John Wesley], *The Oxford handbook of Methodist studies*, edited by William James Abraham and James Edmund Kirby, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, pp. 413-30.
- 214. PETERS, John: *Great revivalists, 1700 to the present day* [25 studies, including Charles, John and Susanna Wesley and George Whitefield], Farnham: CWR, 2008, 140pp.

See also Nos. 43-4, 57, 96, 98-100, 107, 207.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

215. TAGGART, Norman Wilson: "A minority movement in mission": Irish Methodism and foreign/overseas missions in the 20th century' [including lists of Irish missionaries and mission partners], *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society in Ireland*, Vol. 15, 2009-10, pp. 3-44.

See also Nos. 37, 91, 205, 207.

POLITICAL IMPACT

- 216. CATTERALL, Peter Paul: 'The distinctiveness of British socialism? Religion and the rise of Labour, c. 1900-39', The foundations of the British Labour Party: Identities, cultures and perspectives, 1900-39, edited by Matthew Worley, Farnham: Ashgate, 2009, pp. 131-52.
- 217. ELLSWORTH-JONES, Will: We will not fight: The untold story of the First World War's conscientious objectors [with special reference to Bert Brocklesby, Wesleyan Methodist of Conisbrough], London: Aurum Press, 2008, [8] + 296pp.
- 218. JENNINGS, Theodore Wesley: 'John Wesley' [on empire], *Empire and the Christian tradition: New readings of classical theologians*, Kwok Pui-lan, Don Hendrik Compier and Joerg Rieger, editors, Minneapolis, MN: Fortress Press, 2007, pp. 257-69.

- 219. McMINN, Richard, PHOENIX, Éamon and BEGGS, Joanne: 'Jeremiah Jordan, M.P. (1830-1911): Protestant home ruler or "Protestant renegade"?', *Irish Historical Studies*, Vol. 36, No. 143, May 2009, pp. 349-67.
- 220. MAPPLEBECK, John: 'Ellen Wilkinson', North East History, Vol. 36, 2005, pp. 114-25.
- 221. NORMAN, Andrew: *The story of George Loveless and the Tolpuddle Martyrs*, Tiverton: Halsgrove, 2008, 175pp.
- 222. THOMAS, Stephen: 'My ancestor ... was a Tolpuddle Martyr', Family History Monthly, No. 172, August 2009, pp. 22-5.

See also Nos. 35, 49, 91, 108, 110.

SOCIAL WITNESS

- 223. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Safe as houses: Methodism and the building society movement in England and Wales' [in the nineteenth and twentieth centuries], Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 9, No. 3, Spring 2009, pp. 59-63.
- 224. FRYER, Jonathan: 'Preachers at the pit: Methodists and County Durham mining disasters, 1880-1909', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 57, Pt 2, May 2009, pp. 25-31.
- 225. GRIFFITHS, Sarah: 'Businessmen and benefactors: The Macclesfield silk manufacturers and their support for the town's charitable institutions, 1750-1900' [including Sunderland Street Wesleyan Methodist Chapel], *Transactions of the Historic Society of Lancashire and Cheshire*, Vol. 157, 2008, pp. 67-92.
- 226. McDANIEL, Jay and FARTHING, John Lee: 'John Wesley, process theology and consumerism', *Thy nature and thy name is love: Wesleyan and process theologies in dialogue*, Bryan P. Stone and Thomas Jay Oord, editors, Nashville, TN: Kingswood Books, 2001, pp. 355-77.
- 227. MONTGOMERY, Albert Robert: Welly boots and bibles: A history of Castlewellan Holiday Week [since 1985], [Bangor, Co. Mayo]: Castlewellan Holiday Week, 2009, 32pp.

228. O'KEEFE, Dennis: 'Marriages made in heaven or marriages of convenience: Church and cricket in Calderdale, 1850 to *circa* 1939', *Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch) Bulletin*, No. 96, Autumn 2009, pp. 4-13.

See also Nos. 91, 115, 117, 119, 122, 230.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

- 229. McDONALD, William P.: "What shall we do for the rising generation?" Methodist catechisms, 1745-1934' [of John Wesley and United States Methodism], *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 43, No. 2, Fall 2008, pp. 177-92.
- 230. MADDIX, Mark A.: 'John Wesley and a holistic approach to Christian education', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 44, No. 2, Fall 2009, pp. 76-93.
- 231. MARTIN, Mary Clare: 'Marketing religious identity: Female educators, Methodist culture and eighteenth-century childhood' [with special reference to Mary Bosanquet's orphanage and Methodist community at Leytonstone, 1763-81], Educating the child in Enlightenment Britain: Beliefs, cultures, practices, edited by Mary Hilton and Jill Shefrin, Farnham: Ashgate, 2009, pp. 57-75.
- 232. SMITH, John Thomas: "The enemy within?": The clergyman and the English school boards, 1870-1902' [a study of the attitudes of Church of England, Roman Catholic and Wesleyan Methodist clergy], *History of Education*, Vol. 38, No. 1, January 2009, pp. 133-49.
- 233. SMITH, John Thomas: 'A Victorian class conflict?' Schoolteaching and the parson, priest and minister, 1837-1902 [relationships of clergy and schoolteachers in the Anglican, Roman Catholic and Wesleyan Methodist Churches], Brighton: Sussex Academic Press, 2009, viii + 233pp.
- 234. TUNGATE, Steven P.: 'The stages of spiritual growth: A comparative study of Pseudo-Dionysius, John of the Cross, Teresa of Avila and John Wesley', Fuller Theological Seminary D.Min. thesis, 2009, viii + 188pp.

See also Nos. 18, 60, 110, 119, 182, 242.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

- 235. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'John Wesley's precedent for theological engagement with the natural sciences', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 44, No. 1, Spring 2009, pp. 23-54.
- 236. OTTO, Marc and LODAHL, Michael Eugene: "We cannot know much, but we may love much": Mystery and humility in John Wesley's narrative ecology' [with special reference to his Survey of the wisdom of God in the Creation, 1763], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 44, No. 1, Spring 2009, pp. 118-40.

See also Nos. 29, 104, 126.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

- 237. BEBBINGTON, David William: 'Methodism and culture' [Britain and America in the eighteenth-twentieth centuries], *The Oxford handbook of Methodist studies*, edited by William James Abraham and James Edmund Kirby, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, pp. 712-29.
- 238. GOODMAN, Gemma: Salome Hocking: A Cornish woman writer, Penzance: Hypatia Trust, 2004, [8] + 83pp.
- 239. HYDE, Ralph: The streets of London, 1880-1928: Evocative water-colours by H. E. Tidmarsh, East Mersea: Red Scorpion Publishing, 1993, viii + 168pp.
- 240. MACKLIN, Keith: A two horse town: 50 years in broadcasting, London: London League Publications, 2007, [6] + 202pp.
- 241. PORTER, Vincent: 'Methodism versus the marketplace: The Rank Organisation and British cinema' [in the 1940s and 1950s], *The British cinema book*, third edition, edited by Robert Murphy, Houndmills: Palgrave Macmillan on behalf of the British Film Institute, 2009, pp. 267-75.
- 242. PROSSER, Barbara: 'An arrow from a quiver: Written instruction for a reading people John Wesley's *Arminian Magazine* (January 1778-February 1791)', University of Manchester Ph.D. thesis, 2008, 363pp.

243. RIVERS, Isabel: 'Religious publishing', *The Cambridge history of the book in Britain, volume V, 1695-1830*, edited by Michael Felix Suarez and Michael L. Turner, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2009, pp. 579-600.

See also Nos. 5, 112, 118, 120-1.

LITERARY AND ARTISTIC REPRESENTATIONS

- 244. KELLY, Caitlin Lee: 'Methodism and moral character: The function of Methodist satire in Henry Fielding's novels' [with special reference to Shamela, Joseph Andrews, Tom Jones and Amelia], University of Tennessee, Knoxville M.A. thesis, 2008, iv + 97pp.
- 245. McINELLY, Brett Chan: 'Method or madness: Methodist devotion and the anti-Methodist response', Religion in the age of reason: A transatlantic study of the long eighteenth century, edited by Kathryn Duncan, New York: AMS Press, 2009, pp. 195-210.

See also Nos. 5, 10, 35, 238.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 246. ATHERSTONE, Andrew: 'Evangelical dissentients and the defeat of the Anglican-Methodist unity scheme', *Epworth Review* [online version], Vol. 35, No. 4, October 2008, http://www.epworth-review.net
- 247. CHAPMAN, David Michael: 'Methodism and the future of ecumenism' [with reference to the contemporary world], The Oxford handbook of Methodist studies, edited by William James Abraham and James Edmund Kirby, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, pp. 449-67.
- 248. CHAPMAN, David Michael: 'A Methodist perspective on Catholic learning', Receptive ecumenism and the call to Catholic learning: Exploring a way for contemporary ecumenism, edited by Paul D. Murray with the assistance of Luca Badini-Confalonieri, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2008, pp. 134-48.
- 249. DAVIES, Noel Anthony: *A history of ecumenism in Wales, 1956-1990*, Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 2008, xvii + 247pp.

- 250. EWBANK, J. Robert: John Wesley, natural man and the 'isms' [Wesley's attitude to heathenism, Judaism, Roman Catholicism, Quakerism, mysticism and Deism], Eugene, OR: Resource Publications, 2009, 193pp.
- 251. KING, John N.: 'Reception of Foxe's *Book of martyrs* by eighteenth-century readers' [including the Methodist John Crossley], *ANQ*, Vol. 21, No. 2, Spring 2008, pp. 45-52.
- 252. SKUCE, Stephen Francis: "A firm and generous faith": Towards an authentic Wesleyan inter-faith understanding [including John Wesley's attitudes towards other religions], *Studies in Interreligious Dialogue*, Vol. 19, No. 1, 2009, pp. 66-80.
- 253. STEPHENS, William Peter: 'Understanding Islam in the light of Bullinger and Wesley', *Evangelical Quarterly*, Vol. 81, No. 1, January 2009, pp. 23-37.
- 254. TRUESDALE, Al: 'John Wesley: Inspiration for an anti-Catholic mob?' [Wesley, Catholicism and the 1780 Gordon Riots], Via media philosophy: Holiness unto truth intersections between Wesleyan and Roman Catholic voices, edited by L. Bryan Williams, Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2009, pp. 28-42.
- 255. WILSON, Kenneth: 'The Methodist idea of covenant', *The Anglican covenant: Unity and diversity in the Anglican communion*, edited by Mark David Chapman, London: Mowbray, 2008, pp. 175-91.

See also Nos. 10, 44, 65, 72, 76, 88, 121, 137, 139, 143, 148, 151, 157, 160, 170, 187, 204, 218.

CLIVE D. FIELD

Acknowledgements:

As usual, the compiler is indebted to a number of individuals who have supplied copies or details of particular items. This year they comprise: Professor Byron Anderson, Colin Dews, Dr Peter Forsaith, Christine Purcell and Rev Dr Martin Wellings. Continued thanks are due to Dr Lionel Madden, who has again conducted extensive research on Welsh publications specifically for this bibliography and who is responsible for many of the Welsh references, and to Rev Robin Roddie for his invaluable bibliographies of Irish Methodist history (No. 4).



Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society

Bibliography of Methodist Historical Literature

Thirty-Seventh Edition 2010

Dr Clive D Field

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 2010

BIBLIOGRAPHIES

- 1. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 2009', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 57, No. 5, May 2010, Supplement, pp. 193-224.
- 2. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Charles Wesley bibliography, 1985-2009', *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 88, No. 2, 2010 for 2006, pp. 179-214.
- 3. FIELD, Clive Douglas and CAMPBELL, Hilary: 'Bibliography of the principal writings of John Ashley Vickers', *Methodism and history: essays in honour of John Vickers*, edited by Peter Stuart Forsaith and Martin Wellings, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 2010, pp. 185-99.
- 4. MADDEN, John Lionel: 'Cyhoeddiadau diweddar ar Fethodistiaeth Galfinaidd yng Nghymru, 2009/recent publications on Welsh Calvinistic Methodism, 2009', *Cylchgrawn Hanes*, Vol. 34, 2010, pp. 179-83.
- WARRICK, Susan Eltscher: 'Bibliography', T&T Clark companion to Methodism, edited by Charles Yrigoyen, London: T&T Clark, 2010, pp. 515-32.

See also Nos. 122, 134.

GUIDES TO SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 6. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'Finding Wesley' [indexes, secondary sources and electronic databases], *Methodism and history: essays in honour of John Vickers*, edited by Peter Stuart Forsaith and Martin Wellings, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 2010, pp. 1-12.
- 7. LLOYD, Gareth: 'Charles Wesley manuscripts: a guide to provenance and location', *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 88, No. 2, 2010 for 2006, pp. 121-31.
- 8. LLOYD, Gareth: 'Methodist printed and archival research collections: a survey of material in UK/USA repositories', *T&T Clark companion to Methodism*, edited by Charles Yrigoyen, London: T&T Clark, 2010, pp. 369-86, 584-6.

- 9. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Collection of books owned by the Charles Wesley family in the John Rylands University Library' [listed in shelf-number order], Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 88, No. 2, 2010 for 2006, pp. 133-77.
- MANCHESTER.-John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Methodist Archives collection catalogue, Manchester: the Library, 2010, 1,216 + 1 + 14pp. http://www.library.manchester.ac.uk/specialcollections/collections/methodist/methodistarchives-collectioncatalogue/
- 11. PUBLIC RECORD OFFICE OF NORTHERN IRELAND: An Irish genealogical source: a guide to church records, [Belfast]: Public Record Office of Northern Ireland, 2010, 337pp., http://www.proni.gov.uk/guide to church records.pdf
- 12. ROBINSON, Peter W.: 'The life and mission of the Methodist Church as reflected in Lincolnshire circuit plans', *Cirplan*, Vol. 14, No. 6, Lent 2010, pp. 172-9.
- 13. ROYLE, Edward: 'Writing the local history of Methodism' [in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries, with special reference to newspaper censuses of church attendance and Anglican visitation returns], *Methodism and history:* essays in honour of John Vickers, edited by Peter Stuart Forsaith and Martin Wellings, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 2010, pp. 13-36.
- 14. THOMAS, Page Allison: An index to John Wesley's women correspondents, arranged by birth/married name, as found in 'John Wesley: counselor, spiritual adviser and guide to his women friends as seen in his letters', [2010], http://wesley.nnu.edu/?id=4721.

See also Nos. 66, 75, 94, 98, 237.

EDITIONS OF PRIMARY SOURCES

- 15. BROMSGROVE.-Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: *Bromsgrove Wesleyan Methodist Circuit, baptisms, 1815-1941, marriages, 1900-1920*, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2010, 64pp.
- 16. CENSUS OFFICE: *Berkshire religious census*, 1851, edited by Kate Tiller, Berkshire Record Society, Vol. 14, Reading: the Society, 2010, lx + 133pp.
- 17. COCKER, Benjamin and HORSFIELD, Charles: Victorian Wesleyan sermons, preached by Benjamin Cocker of Mirfield and Charles Horsfield of Dewsbury, edited by Mark Dalby, Malvern: Aspect Design, 2010, 197pp.

- 18. HITCHENS, James: 'Thomas and Samuel Hitchens' [James Hitchens, A short account of the death of Thomas Hitchens, 1748 and A short account of the death of Samuel Hitchens, 1747], edited with notes by Stephen and Anne Dray, Evangel, Vol. 26, No. 2, Summer 2008, pp. 37-42.
- 19. POCOCK, William Fuller: *Designs for churches and chapels* [reprint of 1819 edition], with an introduction by Christopher Webster, Reading: Spire Books, 2010, 36 + 28pp + 44 plates.
- 20. STRATFORD-UPON-AVON.-Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Stratford-upon-Avon Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: baptisms, 1849-1937, members list, 1909, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2010, 64pp.
- 21. WALLINGFORD.-Primitive Methodist Circuit: Wallingford Primitive Methodist Circuit: baptisms, 1833-1937, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, 2010, 35pp.
- 22. WESLEY, Charles: Charles Wesley's manuscript verse, Durham, NC: Center for Studies in the Wesleyan Tradition, Duke Divinity School, Duke University, 2010, http://divinity.duke.edu/initiatives-centers/cswt/wesley-texts/manuscript-verse
- 23. WESLEY, Charles: Help us to help each other: hymns for life and ministry with the poor by Charles Wesley new musical settings, Steven T. Kimbrough, general editor, Carlton R. Young, music editor, Madison, NJ: Charles Wesley Society, 2010, 48pp.
- 24. WESLEY, Charles: 'Wache auf, der du schläfft, und stehe auf von den Todten!' Eine Predigt von Karl Wesley, einem der Stifter der Methodistischen Gesellschaften, gehalten vor der Universität Oxford den 4ten April 1742, [facsimile of 1824 edition, with introduction and bibliographical note by Karl Heinz Voigt], Bremen: Karl Heinz Voigt, 2010, 15 + [4]pp.
- 25. WESLEY, John: John Wesley: counselor, spiritual adviser and guide to his women friends as seen in his letters, arranged by date of writing, compiled and edited by Page Allison Thomas, Nampa, ID: Northwest Nazarene University, 2009, 510pp., http://wesley.nnu.edu/fileadmin/imported site/other theologians/John Wesley and Women Arranged by Date.pdf.
- 26. WESLEY, John and WESLEY, Charles: A new and critical edition of George Osborn's 'The poetical works of John and Charles Wesley' (1868-1872), with the addition of notes, annotations, biographical and background information, volume IV, edited by Samuel J. Rogal, Lewiston, NY: Edwin Mellen Press, 2010, 680pp.

- 27. WESLEY, John and WESLEY, Charles: A new and critical edition of George Osborn's 'The poetical works of John and Charles Wesley' (1868-1872), with the addition of notes, annotations, biographical and background information, volume V, edited by Samuel J. Rogal, Lewiston, NY: Edwin Mellen Press, 2010, 2 vol., [11] + 735pp.
- 28. WESLEY, John and WESLEY, Charles: A new and critical edition of George Osborn's 'The poetical works of John and Charles Wesley' (1868-1872), with the addition of notes, annotations, biographical and background information, volume VI, edited by Samuel J. Rogal, Lewiston, NY: Edwin Mellen Press, 2010, 2 vol., [9] + 722pp.
- 29. WESLEY, John and WESLEY, Charles: A new and critical edition of George Osborn's 'The poetical works of John and Charles Wesley' (1868-1872), with the addition of notes, annotations, biographical and background information, volume VII, edited by Samuel J. Rogal, Lewiston, NY: Edwin Mellen Press, 2010, [11] + 651pp.
- 30. WILSON, David Robert: 'A sermon by Mary Fletcher (née Bosanquet), on Exodus 20, preached at Madeley in the parish vicarage on the evening of Whitsunday, 8 June 1794', transcribed, introduced and annotated by David Robert Wilson, *Wesley and Methodist Studies*, Vol. 2, 2010, pp. 115-22.
- 31. WINDSOR.-Windsor and Maidenhead Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: *Maidenhead and Windsor Wesleyans: baptisms, 1823-1837 and 1846-1925, burials, 1843-1903*, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2010, 42pp.
- 32. WITHEROW, Thomas: Three prophets of our own: a lecture on Adam Clarke, Alexander Carson and Henry Cooke, delivered in Maghera on 3 January 1855, introduction by Eull Dunlop, Draperstown: Moyola Books, 1990, 76pp.

See also Nos. 127, 129, 131, 316.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 33. CUMBRIA WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY: What is Methodism? A brief guide [including a history of Methodism in Cumbria], Carlisle: the Society, [2010], 32pp.
- 34. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Zion's people: who were the English Nonconformists? Part 1: gender, age, marital status and ethnicity', *Local Historian*, Vol. 40, No. 2, May 2010, pp. 91-112.
- 35. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Zion's people: who were the English Nonconformists? Part 3: occupations (Methodists) and conclusions', *Local Historian*, Vol. 40, No. 4, November 2010, pp. 292-308.

- 36. GREGORY, Jeremy: 'The long eighteenth century', The Cambridge companion to John Wesley, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox and Jason E. Vickers, New York: Cambridge University Press, 2010, pp. 13-39.
- 37. GRUNDY, Donald M.: 'A history of the Original Methodists (1)' [reprinted, with edits, from Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, 1966], Heritage: the Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 11, No. 2, September 2010, pp. 11-20.
- 38. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'Wesley and the people called Methodists: the potential of a tradition', Methodist present potential and realistic hopes for the future, edited by Luke Curran and Angela Shier-Jones, London: Epworth, 2009, pp. 165-85.
- HEMPTON, David Neil: 'Wesley in context', The Cambridge companion to 39. John Wesley, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox and Jason E. Vickers, New York: Cambridge University Press, 2010, pp. 60-77.
- HODGKIN, Katharine: 'Managing the heart' [review article of Phyllis Mack, 40. Heart religion in the British Enlightenment: gender and emotion in early Methodism, 2008], History Workshop Journal, No. 69, Spring 2010, pp. 266-76.
- McELLHENNEY, John Galen and YRIGOYEN, Charles: 'Methodism A-Z', 41. T&T Clark companion to Methodism, edited by Charles Yrigoven, London: T&T Clark, 2010, pp. 389-512.
- TABRAHAM, Barrie Wesley: The making of Methodism, second revised and 42. updated edition, London: Epworth Press, 2010, xv + 250pp.
- WELLINGS, Martin: 'Methodism in the UK and Ireland', T&T Clark 43. companion to Methodism, edited by Charles Yrigoyen, London: T&T Clark, 2010, pp. 73-88, 544-7.
- WELLINGS, Martin: 'The Methodist Revival Fellowship, 1952-87' [reprinted 44. from Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, 2009], Heritage: the Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 11, No. 1, February 2010, pp. 4-27.
- WOOLLEY, Tim: 'A community of selective memory? Hugh Bourne, 45. William Clowes and Primitive Methodist historiography', Wesley and Methodist Studies, Vol. 2, 2010, pp. 67-90.

See also Nos. 81, 201.

LOCAL HISTORIES: ENGLAND

- 46. BEETLESTONE, Peter, HEELEY, Margaret and WARD, Angela: *Holmfirth Methodist Circuit bicentenary*, 1810-2010, editorial team: Peter Beetlestone, Margaret Heeley and Angela Ward, [Holmfirth: the Circuit, 2010], 216pp.
- 47. BENNEY, Clive and MANSELL, Tony: 'I rode to St Agnes': John Wesley and Methodism in a Cornish parish, St Agnes: Trelease Publications, 2010, 185pp.
- 48. BIRD, Margaret: "A person in black ... sent to you from afar": rivals to the Wesleyan preachers for hearts and minds in Norfolk, 1770-1815', Wesley Historical Society East Anglia District Journal, No. 117, Summer 2010, pp. 1-12, No. 118, Winter 2010, pp. 1-16.
- 49. BROOKS, Alan: West End Methodism: the story of Hinde Street [1810-2010], London: Northway Publications, 2010, x + 404pp.
- 50. COLLIER, Margaret A. and SHERWOOD, Rosalind M.: 'Prim. Aldershot': an account of the Primitive Methodist mission in Aldershot and the surrounding areas and its links with the army, Stoke-on-Trent: Tentmaker Publications, 2010, viii + 302pp.
- 51. CRUST, Linda: 'The Quinnites' [in Billingborough], *Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society*, Vol. 6, No. 16, October 2010, pp. 5-7.
- 52. DEWS, David Colin: *The church with a mission: Oxford Place Methodist Chapel, Leeds, 1835 to 2010*, Leeds: Oxford Place Methodist Church & Centre, 2010, 69pp.
- 53. DRAY, John R. P.: 'Church and chapel in a Cornish mining parish, 1743 to the death of John Wesley' [Gwennap], *Evangel*, Vol. 26, No. 2, Summer 2008, pp. 48-61.
- 54. EASTON, David Peter: A history of the Nonconformist churches on the Isles of Scilly, [St Mary's]: Isles of Scilly Museum, 2010, 94pp.
- 55. FRIEND, Stephen Frederick: 'A sense of belonging: religion and identity in Yorkshire and Humber fishing communities, c. 1815-1914' [with special reference to Filey, Scarborough and Grimsby], University of Hull Ph.D. thesis, 2010, xi + 350pp.
- 56. GLINERT, Ed: *Martyrs & mystics* [in Great Britain and Ireland: a topographical guide], London: Collins, 2009, viii + 312pp.
- 57. HART, David John: 'Emergence and development of Wesleyanism in Norwich, 1754-1802', University of Manchester Ph.D. thesis, 2010, 314pp.

- HORNER, John Pennock: Even in this place: 19th-century Nonconformists & 58. life in the borough of Penzance. Penzance: Patten Press & Jamieson Library. 2010, vi + 90pp.
- HOWARD, Colin: A history of Trinity Church, Sutton, United Reformed and 59. Methodist, 1907-2007, [Sutton: the Church], 2009, 136pp.
- METCALFE, Christopher: 'The long courtship: Methodist union in the 60. Whitby area', Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 57, No. 4. February 2010, pp. 133-43.
- MILNER, Ben: A history of Methodism in East Norfolk, Gorleston-on-Sea: 61. Alder Carr Publishing, 2009, xiv + 213pp.
- ROBSON, Geoffrey: 'Cholera, conversion and community' [Methodism in 62. Birmingham and the Black Country during the second quarter of the nineteenth century], Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Bulletin, Vol. 9. No. 6. Autumn 2010, pp. 113-18.
- SHORT, Colin Charles: 'Notes on the Bible Christians in the south east of 63. Cornwall', Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association, Vol. 11. No. 2, 2010, pp. 74-9.
- TAYLOR, Margaret: Hurstpierpoint Methodist Church: celebrating 100 years 64. of Christian witness [1910-2010], compiler and editor: Margaret Taylor, [Hurstpierpoint: the Church, 2010], 76pp.
- TILLER, Kate: 'Chapel people in 1851: the example of Berkshire', Chapels 65. and chapel people, edited by Chris Skidmore, Chapels Society Occasional Publications, No. 5, London: the Society, 2010, pp. 1-12.
- 66. TILLER, Kate: 'The place of Methodism: a study of three counties in 1851' [Berkshire, Buckinghamshire and Oxfordshire], Methodism and history: essays in honour of John Vickers, edited by Peter Stuart Forsaith and Martin Wellings, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 2010, pp. 55-89.
- TONKIN, Ronald E.: The Truro Bible Christian diaries: being the story of the 67. former Bible Christian chapel in St Clement Street, Truro, with a prologue relating to early Methodism in the town, Truro: the author, 2004, [3] + 58pp.
- 68. VICKERS, John Ashley: 'The rise of Methodism in southern England' [Salisbury Circuit to 1825], A thankful heart and a discerning mind: essays in honour of John Newton, edited by Mervyn Davies, [Dursley]: Lonely Scribe, 2010, pp. 57-71.
- VOGES, Audrey and JOWETT, Pam: Stocksbridge Methodist Church [1868-69. 2008], compiled by Audrey Voges and Pam Jowett, Sheffield: Methodist Church, Sheffield North Circuit, 2008, 108pp.

70. WILSON, David Robert: 'Church and chapel: parish ministry and Methodism in Madeley, c. 1760-1785, with special reference to the ministry of John Fletcher', University of Manchester Ph.D. thesis, 2010, 419pp.

See also Nos. 12-13, 15-16, 18, 20-1, 30-1, 33-5, 37, 78-9, 82, 84, 108, 121, 193, 239, 257, 264-5, 269, 281, 284, 303, 305, 315, 321, 326, 333-4, 336, 342, 345.

LOCAL HISTORIES: IRELAND

- 71. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: *Methodists and Presbyterians in Galway*, Galway: United Methodist Presbyterian Church, 2010, 132pp.
- 72. MORRIS, Nicola Kathryn: 'Predicting a "bright and prosperous future": Irish Methodist membership (1855-1914)', Wesley and Methodist Studies, Vol. 2, 2010, pp. 91-114.
- 73. ORR, Maureen: *Glengormley Methodist Church* 75th anniversary, 1935-2010, Maureen Orr, editor, Newtownabbey: the Church, 2010, 98pp.
- 74. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Keeping the faith: Ireland's Primitive Methodism' [Irish Primitive Wesleyan Methodist Society and Primitive Church Methodist Society], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 57, No. 6, October 2010, pp. 225-45.

See also Nos. 11, 43, 118, 122, 127, 140, 272-3, 297, 302, 323-4, 331.

LOCAL HISTORIES: WALES

75. JONES, Ray: 'The 1851 religious census in Pembrokeshire', *Journal of the Pembrokeshire Historical Society*, No. 18, 2009, pp. 49-58.

See also Nos. 4, 112-13, 135-7, 262-4, 328.

LOCAL HISTORIES: SCOTLAND

- 76. BATTY, Margaret: *Scotland's Methodists, 1750-2000*, Edinburgh: John Donald, 2010, xiv + 277pp.
- 77. BOWES, Harold Russell: 'Quantum sufficit!' 1843, Joseph Watson; 1867 & 1876, William Grigg [in Shetland], [Birdwell: the author], 2010, 22pp.

See also Nos. 206, 264.

BIOGRAPHIES: COLLECTIVE

- 78. BARBER, Cedric: Slaves, sinners and saints: a true story of the Barber family over three centuries [including Samuel Barber and the Primitive Methodists], Stoke-on-Trent: Christians for Service Publications, 2008, 252pp.
- 79. BORRILL, Maria: *The Kendall family from Ashby, Lincolnshire: a family history* [and its connections with Primitive Methodism], [Peterborough]: FastPrint, 2009, [8] + xii + 328pp.
- 80. HENLEY, John Addison: *The Ride connexion: a history of the descendants of John Ride*, edited by John Addison Henley, Melbourne: Javelin Books, 2008, 297pp.
- 81. JEREMY, David John: 'Laity in denominational leadership: Vice-Presidents of the Primitive Methodist Church, 1872-1932', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 57, No. 6, October 2010, pp. 246-72.

See also Nos. 15, 20-1, 31, 41, 255, 260, 274, 284.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

- 82. APPLEBY, Cedric J.: 'Wesley on four wheels' [John Wesley's mode of travel in Cornwall in the 1770s and 1780s], *Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association*, Vol. 11, No. 2, 2010, pp. 65-72.
- 83. BANZA, Pierre Alain: "To "Men of reason and religion": John Wesley as an apologist for "Methodism", with special reference to his debates with Josiah Tucker, Thomas Church and "John Smith", University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) M.Phil. thesis, 2010, 150pp.
- 84. BEATTIE, Ian: 'Wesley's Cumbrian routes' [parts 1-2], *Cumbria Wesley Historical Society Journal*, No. 65, Spring 2010, pp. 14-19, No. 66, Autumn 2010, pp. 17-24.
- 85. CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: 'John Wesley as diarist and correspondent', *The Cambridge companion to John Wesley*, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox and Jason E. Vickers, New York: Cambridge University Press, 2010, pp. 129-43.
- 86. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: 'Wesley's life and ministry', *The Cambridge companion to John Wesley*, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox and Jason E. Vickers, New York: Cambridge University Press, 2010, pp. 43-59.
- 87. ELLA, Colin: 'The Wesley girls' [seven sisters of John and Charles Wesley], *Methodist Recorder*, No. 7950, 6 May 2010, pp. 11-13.

- 88. FIELD, Clive Douglas and WEBSTER, Robert Joseph: 'Introduction: Charles Wesley after 300 years', *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 88, No. 2, 2010 for 2006, pp. 11-17.
- 89. GIBSON, William: "Mr Wesley's business": Dissenters, debt and distress in 1705' [circumstances surrounding Samuel Wesley's imprisonment for debt in 1705, as revealed in three letters from John Hutton to Arthur Charlett], *Historical Research*, Vol. 83, No. 222, November 2010, pp. 635-48.
- 90. HAYKIN, Michael Anthony George: "My sister, dearest friend": the marriage of Charles and Sally Wesley', *Perichoresis*, Vol. 7, No. 2, 2009, pp. 149-57.
- 91. HEADLEY, Anthony J.: Family crucible: the influence of family dynamics in the life and ministry of John Wesley [from the perspective of Murray Bowen's theory of extended family systems and Alfred Adler's concept of family constellation], Eugene, OR: Wipf & Stock, 2010, xi + 176pp.
- 92. HEADLEY, Anthony J.: 'Marriage and ministry: conjugal and occupational conflicts in Wesley's life and ministry', *Asbury Journal*, Vol. 65, No. 1, Spring 2010, pp. 83-96.
- 93. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'Charles Wesley and James Oglethorpe in Georgia' [in 1736], *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 13, 2009, pp. 19-33.
- 94. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'Charting the early Methodist pilgrimage: the journal letters of Charles Wesley', *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 88, No. 2, 2010 for 2006, pp. 39-57.
- 95. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'John and Charles Wesley: life, ministry and legacy', *T&T Clark companion to Methodism*, edited by Charles Yrigoyen, London: T&T Clark, 2010, pp. 3-19, 535-6.
- 96. MADDOX, Randy Lynn and VICKERS, Jason E.: 'Introduction', *The Cambridge companion to John Wesley*, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox and Jason E. Vickers, New York: Cambridge University Press, 2010, pp. 1-9.
- 97. MALONY, Henry Newton: *The amazing John Wesley: an unusual look at an uncommon life*, Colorado Springs, CO: Biblica, 2010, 174pp.
- 98. NEWPORT, Kenneth George Charles: 'Recovering Charles Wesley's voice: opportunities, obstacles and achievements', *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 88, No. 2, 2010 for 2006, pp. 19-38.
- 99. OLLESON, Philip: 'Father and sons: Charles, Samuel and Charles the younger', *Music and the Wesleys*, edited by Nicholas Temperley and Stephen Banfield, Urbana, IL: University of Illinois Press, 2010, pp. 175-82.

- 100. PASOUARELLO, Michael: John Wesley: a preaching life, Nashville, TN: Abingdon Press, 2010, xxvi + 158pp.
- 101. RACK, Henry Denman: 'The man the Church of England couldn't contain' [John Wesley], Not angels, but Anglicans: a history of Christianity in the British Isles, consulting editor: Henry Chadwick, commissioning editor: Allison Ward, new edition, Norwich: Canterbury Press, 2010, pp. 187-93.
- 102. RILEY, Helene Maria Kastinger: "If you want to be the Lord's servant, resign yourself to confrontation": the Pietist challenge in early Georgia' [including interactions with John Wesley], Pietism in Germany and North America. 1680-1820, edited by Jonathan Strom, Hartmut Lehmann and James Van Horn Melton, Farnham: Ashgate, 2009, pp. 199-214.
- 103. ROGAL, Samuel J.: 'Charles Wesley at Boston: "a prospect entirely new" [24 September-25 October 1736], Evangelical Journal, Vol. 27, No. 1, Spring 2009, pp. 1-15.
- 104. SCHMIDT, Darren Wade: 'Reviving the past: eighteenth-century evangelical interpretations of church history' [including John Wesley's], University of St Andrews Ph.D. thesis, 2009, 272pp.
- 105. THOMAS, Page Allison: John Wesley: spiritual advisor to young women as he speaks through his letters, [2010], http://wesley.nnu. edu/?id=4723.
- See also Nos. 2, 6-7, 9, 14, 22-9, 36, 38-9, 42, 111, 120, 142-63, 165-86, 188-92, 194-6, 198-200, 202-11, 214, 216-17, 219-22, 224-5, 227-38, 240-5, 248-53, 266-8, 270-1, 275-6, 280, 282, 285-7, 289, 291-3, 296, 298-301, 307-14, 318-20, 325, 329, 332, 335, 337, 340-1, 343-4.

BIOGRAPHIES: CONTEMPORARIES OF THE WESLEYS

- 106. BROWN, Candy Gunther: 'Prophetic daughter: Mary Fletcher's narrative and women's religious and social experiences in eighteenth-century British Methodism', Eighteenth-century women: studies in their lives, work and culture, volume 3, Linda Veronika Troost, editor, New York: AMS Press, 2003, pp. 77-98.
- 107. DRAY, Stephen: 'William Hitchens: the forgotten pioneer', Evangel, Vol. 26, No. 2, Summer 2008, pp. 43-7.
- 108. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'Remembering Fletcher of Madeley', Methodist Recorder. No. 7973, 14 October 2010, p. 17.
- 109. MURCOTT, Peter: 'Not many did much (2): the life and work of Selina, Countess of Huntingdon', Heritage: the Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 11, No. 2, September 2010, pp. 3-10.

- 110. NUTTALL, Geoffrey Fillingham: 'George Whitefield' [address delivered in 1970], *Journal of the United Reformed Church History Society*, Vol. 8, No. 6, May 2010, pp. 313-24.
- 111. RYAN, Donald Holt: 'Dr Samuel Johnson, Methodism and the Wesley family connection', Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Bulletin, Vol. 9, No. 6, Autumn 2010, pp. 119-24.
- 112. VICKERS, John Ashley: *Thomas Coke revisited* [collected essays], Evesham: Wesley Historical Society, 2010, 92pp.
- 113. VICKERS, John Ashley: 'Thomas Coke revisited', *Brycheiniog*, Vol. 41, 2010, pp. 17-29.
- 114. WIGGER, John Henry: American saint: Francis Asbury and the Methodists, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, xi + 543pp.

See also Nos. 18, 30, 70, 93, 166, 204, 295, 322, 327, 334, 336.

BIOGRAPHIES: NINETEENTH CENTURY

- 115. BRADBURY, Ruth M.: Fiji Wilson, Wesleyan missionary and minister: Fiji and Britain [biography of William Wilson], Campbell, ACT: the author, 2010, 191pp.
- 116. COLPUS, Eve: 'Preaching religion, family and memory in nineteenth-century England' [Mary Thorne's self-understanding as itinerant preacher, wife and homemaker, and mother], *Gender & History*, Vol. 22, No. 1, April 2010, pp. 38–54.
- 117. DEWS, David Colin: 'The Rev John Stamp, Primitive Methodist secessionist and the Christian Temperance Brethren', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 57, No. 5, May 2010, pp. 178-90.
- 118. DUNLOP, Eull: 'William Arthur (1819-1901): son of Glendun?', *The Glynns: Journal of the Glens of Antrim Historical Society*, No. 38, 2010, pp. 19-22.
- 119. GREEN, Roger Joseph: 'William Booth and Methodism', Word & Deed: a Journal of Salvation Army Theology and Ministry, Vol. 6, No. 2, May 2004, pp. 23-38.
- 120. HOWE, Renate: The master: the life and work of Edward H. Sugden, Parkville: Uniting Academic Press, 2009, x + 269pp.
- 121. KING, Steve: 'Love, religion and power in the making of marriages in early nineteenth-century rural industrial Lancashire' [Methodist courtship of David Whitehead and Betty Wood], *Rural History*, Vol. 21, No. 1, April 2010, pp. 1-26.

- 122. MEYER, George Rex: Rev Robert Jacob Meyer (1810-1892): publications (abstracts, commentary and references), implications for family history, Pennant Hills: the author, 2010, vi + 136pp.
- 123. PAPE, Walter Roy: 'The Rev Dr Joseph Wood (1829-1904) and the Primitive Methodist Sunday School Union', Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch) Bulletin, No. 97, Spring 2010, pp. 4-26.
- 124. TAYLOR, Paul S.: James Montgomery: a man for all people, Leominster: Day One Publications, 2010, 135pp.
- 125. YATES, Roy: 'Revd Robert Aitken (1800-1873): catholic evangelical', Publications of the Thoresby Society, Second Series, Vol. 20, 2009, pp. 87-99.
- 126. YELDHAM, Charlotte: Maria Spilsbury (1776-1820), artist and evangelical, Farnham: Ashgate, 2010, xiii + 216pp.

See also Nos. 17, 19, 32, 45, 77-9, 81, 164, 281, 302.

BIOGRAPHIES: TWENTIETH CENTURY

- 127. BRADFORD, Norah Evangeline: Rainbow's end: my spiritual pot of gold [spiritual autobiography of the widow of Rev Robert Bradford, MP], Greenville, SC: Ambassador International, 2010, 246pp.
- 128. BURTON, Jack Robert: The wonder of buses and trams: enthusiasm examined and illustrated [in the life of a bus driver and Methodist minister], Norwich: United Enthusiasts Club for the author, 2010, 160pp.
- 129. EDWARDS, Janet I.: Memoirs & miracles [autobiography of a Wesley deaconess], Longridge: Edwards Publications, 2010, ix + 145pp.
- 130. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: 'John Vickers: a personal appreciation', Methodism and history: essays in honour of John Vickers, edited by Peter Stuart Forsaith and Martin Wellings, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 2010, pp. xvii-xxvi.
- 131. GRIFFITHS, Leslie John: A view from the edge: an autobiography, London: Continuum, 2010, viii + 223pp.
- 132. PACEY, Arnold: 'The preaching record of the Rev A. Leslie Pacey' [for 1936-83], Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch) Bulletin, No. 97, Spring 2010, pp. 29-35.
- 133. PARKINSON, William D.: A tribute to Jim Beesley, 1926 to 1957: 'frail in body - mighty in spirit' [Cliff College evangelist], Ilkeston: Moorleys Print & Publishing, 2009, 24pp.

- 134. RACK, Henry Denman: 'John Newton: a life' [and bibliography], A thankful heart and a discerning mind: essays in honour of John Newton, edited by Mervyn Davies, [Dursley]: Lonely Scribe, 2010, pp. 15-26.
- 135. REES, Ivor Thomas: 'David Gwynfryn Jones: Methodist, socialist, Welshman', *Llafur*, Vol. 10, No. 2, 2009, pp. 101-16.
- 136. REES, Ivor Thomas: 'E.T.: a Cardi but only just' [Rev. Edward Teilo Owen, Wesleyan Methodist minister and subsequently Congregational minister], Welsh Journal of Religious History, Vol. 5, 2010, pp. 114-22.
- 137. ROBERTS, John Roger: *Hel tai: O Dŷ Plant i Dŷ'r Argwyddi* [autobiography of Rev The Lord Roberts of Llandudno], Caernarfon: Gwasg y Bwthyn, 2010, 133pp.
- 138. RUTTER, Margo: Coals to Calcutta: the true story of the daughter of a preacher man [James Parkinson, Methodist minister and missionary], Kibworth Beauchamp: Matador, 2010, xiv + 222pp.
- 139. RUXTON, Margaret: Norman Henry Snaith (1898-1982), biblical scholar and Methodist preacher, Leeds: Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire), 2010, 56pp.
- 140. SCALLAN, Eithne: *Dr George Hadden, 1882-1973*, Wexford: the author, 2010, 64pp.
- 141. WILSON, Joy: *Bob Wilson: from pit to pulpit* [biography of a Methodist minister], Ilkeston: Moorleys Print & Publishing, 2009, 192pp.

See also Nos. 3, 294, 306, 315-17, 323-4, 326, 328.

THEOLOGY

- 142. ABRAHAM, William James: Aldersgate and Athens: John Wesley and the foundations of Christian belief, Waco, TX: Baylor University Press, 2010, ix + 98pp.
- 143. BENECCHI, Valdo: *John Wesley: un'eredità da investire* [Wesley's theological inheritance], Torino: Claudiana, 2010, 165pp.
- 144. BOETCHER, Jim: 'Our personal core identity: a Wesleyan perspective' [with special reference to the theology of John Wesley], *Asbury Journal*, Vol. 65, No. 1, Spring 2010, pp. 6-29.
- 145. BOYD, Timothy L.: John Wesley's Christology: a study in its practical implications for human salvation, transformation and its influences for preaching Christ, Salem, OH: Allegheny Publishing, 2004, 176pp.

- 146. CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: Wesleyan beliefs: formal and popular expressions of the core beliefs of Weslevan communities [including the contributions of John and Charles Wesley], Nashville, TN: Kingswood Books, 2010, xiii + 318pp.
- 147. CAPPER, John Mark: 'Charles Wesley on work and divine ubiquity', Aldersgate Papers, Vol. 7, September 2009, pp. 17-29.
- 148. CATALDO, Chet William: A spiritual portrait of a believer: a comparison between the emphatic 'I' of Romans, 7, Wesley and the mystics, Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2010, vii + 260pp.
- 149. CHAPMAN, Daniel Pratt Morris: Whither Methodist theology now? The collapse of the 'Wesleyan quadrilateral', Tiverton: Methodist Sacramental Fellowship, 2010, [36pp.]
- 150. CISSELL, James R.: The sing-ular faith: a daily devotional with Charles Wesley, Denver, CO: Outskirts Press, 2009, 313pp.
- 151. CLAPPER, Gregory Scott: Renewal of the heart is the mission of the Church: Wesley's heart religion in the twenty-first century [Wesley's concept of the heart and its affections in the light of contemporary paradigms of emotion], Eugene, OR: Cascade Books, 2010, x + 150pp.
- 152. CROFFORD, James Gregory: Streams of mercy: prevenient grace in the theology of John and Charles Wesley, Lexington, KY: Emeth Press, 2010. 232pp.
- 153. CRUTCHER, Timothy J.: The crucible of life: the role of experience in John Wesley's theological method, Lexington, KY: Emeth Press, 2010, 279pp.
- 154. CUBIE, David Livingstone: "Entire" sanctification, the platonic doctrine of the soul and First Thessalonians 5:23' [including platonism in John Wesley and his successors], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 45, No. 2, Fall 2010, pp. 136-60.
- 155. CUNNINGHAM, Joseph William: 'The Methodist doctrine of Christian perfection: Charles Wesley's contribution contextualized', Wesley and Methodist Studies, Vol. 2, 2010, pp. 25-44.
- 156. CUNNINGHAM, Joseph William: 'A new trajectory in Wesleyan pneumatology: "perceptible inspiration" reconsidered' [John Wesley's theology of the witness of the Holy Spirit], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 45, No. 2, Fall 2010, pp. 242-61.
- 157. CUNNINGHAM, Joseph William: 'Perceptible inspiration: a model for John Wesley's pneumatology', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) Ph.D. thesis, 2010, 270pp.

- 158. DAVIES, Mervyn: 'Two preachers at St Mary's: Wesley and Newman' [as theologians], A thankful heart and a discerning mind: essays in honour of John Newton, edited by Mervyn Davies, [Dursley]: Lonely Scribe, 2010, pp. 72-89.
- 159. DE BLASIO, Marlon Domenic: 'The conscious experience of grace and the transformation of life: John Wesley's theology of conversion with particular reference to his sermons', University of Toronto (St Michael's College) Ph.D. thesis, 2010, ix + 290pp.
- 160. EBY, Patrick Alan: 'The one thing needful: the development of Charles Wesley's theology of the restoration of the image of God', Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 2010, ix + 326pp.
- 161. FRANCIS, William W.: 'John Wesley and the doctrine of holiness', Word & Deed: a Journal of Salvation Army Theology and Ministry, Vol. 1, No. 2, Spring 1999, pp. 5-21.
- 162. GILLILAND, Dean Stewart: 'John Wesley as a contextual theologian', World mission in the Wesleyan spirit, edited by Darrell Laverne Whiteman and Gerald Harry Anderson, Franklin, TN: Providence House, 2009, pp. 244-59.
- 163. GROVER, Scott F. and STRAWN, Brad D.: 'John Wesley and psychological research on the unconscious: toward a reconceptualization of Wesleyan sin', Wesleyan theology and social science: the dance of practical divinity and discovery, edited by Mary Kathryn Armistead, Brad D. Strawn and Ronald William Wright, Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2010, pp. 129-42.
- 164. HAMILTON, Barry Wade: 'Richard Watson and the theological crisis of middle Methodism', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 45, No. 2, Fall 2010, pp. 25-40.
- 165. HAMMOND, Geordan: 'John Wesley and "imitating" Christ' [the *imitatio Christi* ideal in his sermons and ministry], *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 45, No. 1, Spring 2010, pp. 197-212.
- 166. HARMAN, Allan Macdonald: 'The impact of Matthew Henry's *Exposition* on eighteenth-century Christianity' [with special reference to the use of the writings of Philip and Matthew Henry by John and Charles Wesley and George Whitefield], *Evangelical Quarterly*, Vol. 82, No. 1, January 2010, pp. 3-14.
- 167. HARPER, J. Steven: *The way to heaven: the gospel according to John Wesley* [revised edition of Harper's *John Wesley's message for today*, 1983], Grand Rapids, MI: Zondervan Publishing House, 2003, 159pp.

- 168. HYNSON, Leon Orville: Through faith to understanding: Wesleyan essays on vital Christianity [contemporary relevance of John Wesley's theology], Lexington, KY: Emeth Press, 2005, ix + 161pp.
- 169. IM, Seung-an: 'A dialogue between Wesley and Confucius on the theme of sanctification', Didache: Faithful Teaching, Vol. 4, No. 1, June 2004, 18pp., http://didache.nts.edu.
- 170. LANCASTER, Sarah Heaner: 'Current debates over Wesley's legacy among his progeny' [with special reference to his theological legacy], The Cambridge companion to John Wesley, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox and Jason E. Vickers, New York: Cambridge University Press, 2010, pp. 298-315.
- 171. LATZ, Deirdre Brower: 'A contextual reading of John Wesley's theology and the Emergent Church: critical reflections on the Emergent Church movement in respect to aspects of Wesley's theology, ecclesiology and urban poverty', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) Ph.D. thesis, 2009, 291pp.
- 172. LEE, Sam Woo: Sanctification: a comparative study of the Wesleyan view and the Reformed view, New Malden: New Light, 2010, [10] + 154pp.
- 173. LODAHL, Michael Eugene: 'Wesley and nature', Wesleyan theology and social science: the dance of practical divinity and discovery, edited by Mary Kathrvn Armistead, Brad D. Strawn and Ronald William Wright, Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2010, pp. 21-32.
- 174. LOYER, Kenneth Milton: 'Spirit of love: the Holy Spirit and the Christian life in Thomas Aquinas and John Wesley', Southern Methodist University Ph.D. thesis, 2010, 315pp.
- 175. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: 'Work on earth and rest in heaven: toward a theology of vocation in the writings of Charles Wesley', Our calling to fulfill: Wesleyan views of the Church in mission, edited by Merrill Douglas Meeks, Nashville, TN: Kingswood Books, 2009, pp. 47-70, 149-55.
- 176. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Theology of John and Charles Wesley', T&T Clark companion to Methodism, edited by Charles Yrigoven, London: T&T Clark. 2010, pp. 20-35, 536-9.
- 177. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Wesleyan theology and moral psychology precedents for continuing engagement', Wesleyan theology and social science: the dance of practical divinity and discovery, edited by Mary Kathryn Armistead, Brad D. Strawn and Ronald William Wright, Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2010, pp. 7-19.

- 178. MAZAHERI, John Homayoun: 'The image of God in J. Calvin and J. Wesley, or man before the fall', *Rivista di Storia e Letteratura Religiosa*, Vol. 46, No. 1, 2010, pp. 161-9.
- 179. MILLS, W. Douglas: 'The Wesleyan essentials of faith' [with special reference to John Wesley], Word & Deed: a Journal of Salvation Army Theology and Ministry, Vol. 8, No. 1, November 2005, pp. 15-31.
- 180. MUCK, Terry Charles: 'John Wesley's eighteenth-century contributions to the twenty-first-century theology of religions', *World mission in the Wesleyan spirit*, edited by Darrell Laverne Whiteman and Gerald Harry Anderson, Franklin, TN: Providence House, 2009, pp. 93-101.
- 181. NOBLE, Thomas Arthur: 'John Wesley as a theologian: an introduction', *Didache: Faithful Teaching*, Vol. 7, No. 2, January 2008, 18pp., http://didache.nts.edu and *Evangelical Quarterly*, Vol. 82, No. 3, July 2010, pp. 238-57.
- 182. OLSON, Mark K.: 'Strange bedfellows: a reappraisal of Mildred Wynkoop's *A theology of love*' [with special reference to her faithfulness in interpreting John Wesley], *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 45, No. 2, Fall 2010, pp. 196-217.
- 183. RACK, Henry Denman: 'Charles Wesley and the supernatural', *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 88, No. 2, 2010 for 2006, pp. 59-79.
- 184. RENDERS, Helmut: Andar como Cristo andou: a salvação social em John Wesley [salvation in John Wesley], São Bernardo do Campo: Editeo, 2010, 387pp.
- 185. RICHARDSON, Neil Graham: 'A Methodist re-reading of St Paul' [St Paul and John Wesley compared], A thankful heart and a discerning mind: essays in honour of John Newton, edited by Mervyn Davies, [Dursley]: Lonely Scribe, 2010, pp. 127-43.
- 186. RISS, Richard Michael: 'John Wesley's Christology in recent literature', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 45, No. 1, Spring 2010, pp. 108-29.
- 187. ROBINSON, Earl: 'Wesleyan distinctives in Salvation Army theology', Word & Deed: a Journal of Salvation Army Theology and Ministry, Vol. 6, No. 2, May 2004, pp. 5-21.
- 188. SHEPHERD, Victor Allan: Mercy immense and free: essays on Wesley and Wesleyan theology [collected essays], Toronto: Clements Academic, 2010, 259pp.

- 189. SHIER-JONES, Angela: 'The Church and the world: Christianity and culture from a Wesleyan perspective' [John Wesley's theology of providence and Christian perfection and its practical outworking in the world], Word & Deed: a Journal of Salvation Army Theology and Ministry, Vol. 8, No. 2, May 2006. pp. 61-82.
- 190. SHIN, Dong-Ook: Wahrnehmung der Wirklichkeit und die vom Kommenden Gottesprädikate geöffnete Zukunft: Untersuchung der ekklesiologischen Schemata in der Apokalypse des Johannes mit Hilfe der Rezeption der Auslegung von M. Luther, J. Wesley und K. Barth [Book of Revelation in the light of Martin Luther, John Wesley and Karl Barthl, Berlin: Lit, 2009, iii + 209pp.
- 191. SNYDER, Howard Albert: 'The missional flavor of John Wesley's theology', World mission in the Wesleyan spirit, edited by Darrell Laverne Whiteman and Gerald Harry Anderson, Franklin, TN: Providence House, 2009, pp. 62-73.
- 192. SON, Angella Mikyong Pak: 'John Wesley and joy: the implications of Wesley's theology and Methodist practices on the development of joy as disposition based on Heinz Kohut's psychology of the self', Wesleyan theology and social science: the dance of practical divinity and discovery, edited by Mary Kathryn Armistead, Brad D. Strawn and Ronald William Wright, Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2010, pp. 113-27.
- 193. STANIFORTH, Trevor: The Methodist Pentecost: personal testimonies and eyewitness accounts of revival in the 1760s and the doctrine of entire sanctification [with special reference to the Otley Revival], Sheffield: Wesley Fellowship in partnership with the League of Prayer, 2010, 21pp.
- 194. STREIFF, Patrick Philipp: La doctrine de la grâce selon John Wesley: le méthodisme wesleyen (arminien) en comparaison avec le méthodisme calviniste [Arminian and Calvinistic Methodist views of grace], [no date], http://www.cmft.ch/arminianisme wesleyen - article f.php.
- 195. STUART, James: The John Wesley code: finding a faith that matters [experiences and influences which shaped Wesley's theology], Wellington, NZ: Philip Garside Publishing, 2008, x + 211pp.
- 196. TAYLOR, Paul S.: The fountain of life: John Wesley and the Holy Spirit, Sheffield: Wesley Fellowship in partnership with the League of Prayer, 2010, 23pp.
- 197. TURNER, John Munsey: 'Calvinism and Arminianism again! A contribution to Anglican-Methodist relations', A thankful heart and a discerning mind: essays in honour of John Newton, edited by Mervyn Davies, [Dursley]: Lonely Scribe, 2010, pp. 144-64.

- 198. TYSON, John Rodger: "The one thing needful": Charles Wesley on sanctification', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 45, No. 2, Fall 2010, pp. 177-95.
- 199. VICKERS, Jason E.: 'Wesley's theological emphases', *The Cambridge companion to John Wesley*, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox and Jason E. Vickers, New York: Cambridge University Press, 2010, pp. 190-206.
- 200. WALL, Robert Walter: 'Wesley as biblical interpreter', *The Cambridge companion to John Wesley*, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox and Jason E. Vickers, New York: Cambridge University Press, 2010, pp. 113-28.
- 201. WELLINGS, Martin: 'Evangelicalism in twentieth-century Methodism', British evangelical identities, past and present, volume 1: aspects of the history and sociology of evangelicalism in Britain and Ireland, edited by Mark Anderton Smith, Milton Keynes: Paternoster, 2008, pp. 46-60.
- 202. WESTERHOLM, Stephen: 'John Wesley', Perspectives old and new on Paul: the 'Lutheran' Paul and his critics, by Stephen Westerholm, Grand Rapids, MI: William B. Eerdmans Publishing, 2004, pp. 64-87.
- 203. WHIDDEN, Woodrow Wilson: 'Union with Christ: Luther, Wesley and Orthodoxy in a theosis conversation "Christ as favor and gift", Christ, salvation and the eschaton: essays in honor of Hans K. LaRondelle, edited by Daniel Heinz, Jirĭ Moskala and Peter van Bemmelen, Berrien Springs, MI: Old Testament Department, Seventh-Day Adventist Theological Seminary, Andrews University, 2009, pp. 157-69.
- 204. WOOD, Laurence Willard: 'The need for a contextual interpretation of John Wesley's sermons' [with special reference to John Fletcher's interpretation], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 45, No. 1, Spring 2010, pp. 259-67.
- 205. WRIGHT, Ronald William: 'Serving the cause of Christ: Wesley's "experimental religion" and psychology', Wesleyan theology and social science: the dance of practical divinity and discovery, edited by Mary Kathryn Armistead, Brad D. Strawn and Ronald William Wright, Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2010, pp. 35-51.
- 206. YEAGER, Jonathan: 'John Wesley's conflict with James Hervey and its effects in Scotland', *Journal of Religious History*, Vol. 34, No. 4, December 2010, pp. 398-413.
- 207. YOO, Josepf Chang Hyung: A Reformed doctrine of sanctification for the Korean context: the critical analysis of Calvin, Wesley and Barth on sanctification and its application to the Korean context, Saarbrücken: VDM Verlag Dr Müller Aktiengesellschaft, 2009, xviii + 492pp.

See also Nos. 17, 24, 30, 32, 44, 70, 83, 100, 132, 139, 209-11, 213, 223, 225, 231, 236, 242, 247, 251, 266, 268, 274, 276, 285, 289, 293, 298, 307-10, 312-14, 320, 332, 341, 344,

SACRAMENTS

- 208. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: 'Eucharist among the means of grace' [with special reference to Charles Wesley's hymns], Word & Deed: a Journal of Salvation Army Theology and Ministry, Vol. 8, No. 2, May 2006, pp. 5-22.
- 209. HAMMOND, Geordan: 'The Wesleys' sacramental theology and practice in Georgia', Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society, Vol. 13, 2009, pp. 53-73.
- 210. PARK, Young Gwan: 'A study of the Lord's Supper and sanctification in the writings of John Wesley and Charles Wesley', Drew University S.T.M. thesis. 2009, 62pp.
- 211. SMITH, Robert Daniel: 'From Epworth to London and beyond: examining the influence of Anglican and Moravian theologies upon John Weslev's eucharistic theology', Garrett-Evangelical Theological Seminary M.T.S. thesis, 2010, 71pp.
- 212. STOOKEY, Laurence Hull: 'Methodism and the sacraments', T&T Clark companion to Methodism, edited by Charles Yrigoyen, London: T&T Clark, 2010, pp. 257-74, 572.
- 213. WALLWORK, Charles Norman Robert: 'Seventy-five years of MSF', Methodist Sacramental Fellowship Bulletin, No. 137, Epiphany 2010, pp. 11-14.

See also Nos. 242, 248, 337.

LITURGY, WORSHIP AND MEANS OF GRACE

- 214. ALBIN, Thomas R.: 'Spirituality in the Methodist tradition', T&T Clark companion to Methodism, edited by Charles Yrigoven, London: T&T Clark. 2010, pp. 275-91, 572-4.
- 215. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'Wesleyanische Ekklesiologie: Methodismus als Gnadenmittel' [Methodism and the means of grace]. Kirchliches Leben in methodistischer Tradition: Perspektiven aus drei Kontinenten, Michael Nausner, editor, Göttingen: Edition Ruprecht, 2010, pp. 75-89.

- 216. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: 'Proto-Methodists of Anglican piety in post-Revolution England' [spirituality of Elizabeth Burnet and Susanna Wesley], *Methodist Sacramental Fellowship Bulletin*, No. 136, Epiphany 2009, pp. 5-11 and *A thankful heart and a discerning mind: essays in honour of John Newton*, edited by Mervyn Davies, [Dursley]: Lonely Scribe, 2010, pp. 27-39.
- 217. STEPP, Todd Alan: 'Authentic Christian worship: relevance of Wesley's criteria' [in *The Sunday service of the Methodists in North America*], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 45, No. 2, Fall 2010, pp. 218-41.
- 218. TUCKER, Karen Beth Westerfield: 'Methodist worship', *T&T Clark companion to Methodism*, edited by Charles Yrigoyen, London: T&T Clark, 2010, pp. 240-56, 571-2.
- 219. TUCKER, Karen Beth Westerfield: 'Wesley's emphases on worship and the means of grace', *The Cambridge companion to John Wesley*, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox and Jason E. Vickers, New York: Cambridge University Press, 2010, pp. 225-41.

See also Nos. 208, 223, 227, 243, 253, 259, 338-9.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 220. BANFIELD, Stephen: 'Style, will and the environment: three composers at odds with history' [Charles Wesley the younger, Samuel Wesley and Samuel Sebastian Wesley], *Music and the Wesleys*, edited by Nicholas Temperley and Stephen Banfield, Urbana, IL: University of Illinois Press, 2010, pp. 121-40.
- 221. BARRY, Jonathan: 'Charles Wesley's family and the musical life of Bristol', *Music and the Wesleys*, edited by Nicholas Temperley and Stephen Banfield, Urbana, IL: University of Illinois Press, 2010, pp. 141-53.
- 222. CHUNG, Jinshik: 'Performance practice issues in Samuel Wesley's Symphony No. 1', Claremont Graduate University D.M.A. thesis, 2010, x + 224pp.
- 223. CLARKE, Martin Vaughan: 'John Frederick Lampe's *Hymns on the great festivals and other occasions*' [in relation to eighteenth-century Methodist theology and worship], *Music and the Wesleys*, edited by Nicholas Temperley and Stephen Banfield, Urbana, IL: University of Illinois Press, 2010, pp. 52-62.
- 224. COLÓN-EMERIC, Edgardo Antonio: 'Singing Wesley in Spanish' [Charles Wesley's *O for a thousand tongues to sing*], *Liturgy*, Vol. 25, No. 2, April 2010, pp. 22-32.

- 225. CRUICKSHANK, Joanna: 'Were early Methodists masochists? Suffering, submission and sanctification in the hymns of Charles Wesley', Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 88, No. 2, 2010 for 2006, pp. 81-100.
- 226. DRAGE, Sally: 'Methodist anthems: the set piece in English psalmody (1750-1850)', Music and the Wesleys, edited by Nicholas Temperley and Stephen Banfield, Urbana, IL: University of Illinois Press, 2010, pp. 63-76.
- 227. HINDMARSH, Douglas Bruce: "End of faith as its beginning": models of spiritual progress in early evangelical devotional hymns' [with special reference to Charles Wesley's Love divine, all loves excelling and William Williams's Guide me, o thou great Jehovah], Spiritus: a Journal of Christian Spirituality, Vol. 10, No. 1, Spring 2010, pp. 1-21.
- 228. HIRSCH, Erika K. R.: 'The Foundery Collection: an examination of the first distinctively Methodist tunebook' [of 1742], The Hymn, Vol. 60, No. 4, Autumn 2009, pp. 32-40.
- 229. HOLMAN, Peter: 'Samuel Wesley as an antiquarian composer', Music and the Wesleys, edited by Nicholas Temperley and Stephen Banfield, Urbana, IL: University of Illinois Press, 2010, pp. 183-99.
- 230. KIMBREL, Jane C.: 'The organ voluntaries, Opus 6, of Samuel Wesley (1766-1837): performance and pedagogical perspectives', University of Kentucky D.M.A. thesis, 2010, v + 67pp.
- 231. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Hymnody of Charles Wesley', T&T Clark companion to Methodism, edited by Charles Yrigoven, London: T&T Clark, 2010, pp. 36-60, 539-42.
- 232. KNAPP, John William.: 'The hymn genre in British poetry, 1700-1820' [including Charles Wesley's hymns], University of Virginia Ph.D. thesis. 2003, [4] + 374pp.
- 233. LEAVER, Robin Alan: 'Psalms and hymns and Hymns and sacred poems: two strands of Wesleyan hymn collections' [in the eighteenth century], Music and the Wesleys, edited by Nicholas Temperley and Stephen Banfield, Urbana, IL: University of Illinois Press, 2010, pp. 41-51.
- 234. McLAMORE, Laura Alyson: 'Harmony and discord in the Wesley family concerts' [1779-87], Music and the Wesleys, edited by Nicholas Temperley and Stephen Banfield, Urbana, IL: University of Illinois Press, 2010, pp. 164-74.
- 235. McLAMORE, Laura Alyson: 'Various compositions by Samuel Wesley' [review article of 21 recent editions], Notes, Vol. 63, No. 2, December 2006, pp. 440-9.

- 236. MOORE, Harold Ernest: *Make the mountains flow: the Holy Spirit in the hymns of Charles Wesley*, Sheffield: Wesley Fellowship in partnership with the League of Prayer, 2010, 32pp.
- 237. NIGHTINGALE, John: 'Catalogue of compositions by Charles Wesley the younger', *Music and the Wesleys*, edited by Nicholas Temperley and Stephen Banfield, Urbana, IL: University of Illinois Press, 2010, pp. 231-41.
- 238. SNOWMAN, Janet: 'The left and right hands of the eighteenth-century British musical prodigies, William Crotch and Samuel Wesley', *Laterality*, Vol. 15, No. 1-2, January and March 2010, pp. 209-52.
- 239. SPENCE, Alison D.: Resounding praise: the organs and organists of Truro Methodist Church, Truro: Thistle Press, 2009, 50pp.
- 240. TEMPERLEY, Nicholas: 'Introduction', *Music and the Wesleys*, edited by Nicholas Temperley and Stephen Banfield, Urbana, IL: University of Illinois Press, 2010, pp. xiii-xviii.
- 241. TEMPERLEY, Nicholas: 'John Wesley, music and the People called Methodists', *Music and the Wesleys*, edited by Nicholas Temperley and Stephen Banfield, Urbana, IL: University of Illinois Press, 2010, pp. 3-25.
- 242. TUCKER, Karen Beth Westerfield: 'Polemic against stillness in the *Hymns on the Lord's Supper'*, *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 88, No. 2, 2010 for 2006, pp. 101-19.
- 243. WALLACE, Robin Knowles: "Jesu, united by thy grace": Wesleyan hymn singing as a communal spiritual practice' [illustrated by Charles Wesley's hymns], *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 13, 2009, pp. 75-94.
- 244. WATSON, John Richard: 'Charles Wesley and the music of poetry', *Music and the Wesleys*, edited by Nicholas Temperley and Stephen Banfield, Urbana, IL: University of Illinois Press, 2010, pp. 26-40.
- 245. YOUNG, Carlton R.: 'The musical settings of Charles Wesley's hymns (1742 to 2008)', *Music and the Wesleys*, edited by Nicholas Temperley and Stephen Banfield, Urbana, IL: University of Illinois Press, 2010, pp. 103-18.
- See also Nos. 22-3, 26-9, 99, 124, 150, 155, 160, 175, 198, 208, 268, 329, 335.

CHURCH POLITY

246. BECK, Brian Edgar: 'Conference *episcope*: history and theology' [of the British Methodist Conference from the eighteenth century to the present], *A thankful heart and a discerning mind: essays in honour of John Newton*, edited by Mervyn Davies, [Dursley]: Lonely Scribe, 2010, pp. 110-26.

- 247. MILLS, W. Douglas: 'The doctrine of the Church in the Methodist heritage', Word & Deed: a Journal of Salvation Army Theology and Ministry, Vol. 8. No. 2, May 2006, pp. 23-44.
- 248. RAINEY, David Lloyd: 'The established Church and evangelical theology: John Wesley's ecclesiology', International Journal of Systematic Theology, Vol. 12, No. 4, October 2010, pp. 420-34.
- 249. SOUZA, José Carlos de: Leiga, ministerial e ecumênica: a Igreja no pensamento de John Wesley [John Wesley's doctrine of the Church], São Bernardo do Campo: Editeo, 2009, 253pp.

See also No. 81.

CLASS MEETINGS AND MEMBERSHIP

- 250. GOODHEAD, Andrew Frank: A crown and a cross: the rise, development and decline of the Methodist class meeting in eighteenth-century England, Eugene, OR: Wipf & Stock, 2010, xxi + 340pp.
- 251. THOMPSON, Andrew C.: "To stir them up to believe, love, obey": soteriological dimensions of the class meeting in early Methodism' [as an expression of John Wesley's practical theology of social holiness], Methodist History, Vol. 48, No. 3, April 2010, pp. 160-78.
- 252. WATSON, Kevin M.: 'Forerunners of the early Methodist band meeting' [Anglican and Moravian], Methodist Review, Vol. 2, 2010, pp. 1-31, http://www.methodistreview.org.
- 253. WERNER, David: 'John Wesley's question: "how is your doing?" [Wesley, spiritual growth and the class meeting], Asbury Journal, Vol. 65, No. 2, Fall 2010, pp. 68-93.

See also Nos. 72, 271.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

- 254. ALLISON, Neil E.: The official history of the United Board, volume one: the clash of empires, 1914-1939, [Great Bookham]: United Navy, Army and Air Force Board, 2008, 131pp.
- 255. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: Chosen by God: a list of the female travelling preachers of early Primitive Methodism, second edition, Evesham: Wesley Historical Society, 2010, 91pp.
- 256. KENNEDY, Emma and POLLARD, Alison: Celebrating 150 years of ministry to the armed forces, 1860-2010, London: Methodist Church, 2010, 42pp.

- 257. LENTON, John Herriott: 'John Wesley's preachers & North Lancashire', Lancashire Wesley Historical Society, No. 52, Summer 2010, pp. 8-22.
- 258. RICHARDS, Peter Sidney: 'The making of a Primitive Methodist minister, 1920s style', *Journal of the Lambeth Diploma Association*, 2008-09, pp. 9-21.

See also Nos. 107, 246, 260.

LAY MINISTRY

- 259. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: 'The witness of early Methodist women', Word & Deed: a Journal of Salvation Army Theology and Ministry, Vol. 8, No. 1, November 2005, pp. 69-86.
- 260. KELLY, Janet: 'Model lives: the changing role and experience of the wives of itinerant preachers in mainstream Methodism, 1750-1880', University of Leeds (Trinity University College) Ph.D. thesis, 2009, vii + 319pp.
- 261. WALKER, Pamela Jane: "With fear and trembling": women, preaching and spiritual authority' [in nineteenth- and early twentieth-century Britain, including in Methodism], Women, gender and religious cultures in Britain, 1800-1940, edited by Sue Morgan and Jacqueline deVries, London: Routledge, 2010, pp. 94-116.

See also Nos. 14, 25, 105, 116, 129, 288, 322.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

- 262. EDWARDS, Huw: Capeli Llanelli: our rich heritage [with chapters in English and Welsh], Carmarthen: Carmarthenshire County Council, Libraries and Heritage Section, 2009, xvii + 549pp.
- 263. JONES, Geraint I. L.: Capeli Môn [Anglesey chapels], Llanrwst: Gwasg Carreg Gwalch, 2007, 119pp.
- 264. METHODIST HERITAGE: Methodist heritage handbook, 2010: information for visitors to historic Methodist places in Britain, London: Methodist Church, 2010, 77pp.
- 265. TONKIN, Ronald E.: *Cornwall's Methodist preaching places*, Truro: Echo Home Publishing, 2007, [3] + 35pp.

See also No. 19.

HOME MISSIONS

- 266. ABRAHAM, William James: 'Wesley as preacher', The Cambridge companion to John Wesley, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox and Jason E. Vickers, New York: Cambridge University Press, 2010, pp. 98-112.
- 267. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: 'Evangelism in the Methodist tradition', T&T Clark companion to Methodism, edited by Charles Yrigoyen, London: T&T Clark, 2010, pp. 221-39, 570.
- 268. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: 'The mission-church paradigm of the Wesleyan revival' [reflected in the Wesleys' theology and hymnology], World mission in the Wesleyan spirit, edited by Darrell Laverne Whiteman and Gerald Harry Anderson, Franklin, TN: Providence House, 2009, pp. 151-64.
- 269. CONNELLY, Angela: 'Examining the cornerstones of urban Methodism' [Methodism's central halls, including case studies of Bolton, Bristol, Liverpool, Manchester and Wiganl, Methodist Recorder, No. 7943, 18 March 2010, pp. 12-14.
- 270. HUNTER, George Gill: 'Mission strategy in the Wesleyan spirit' [John Wesley and church growth], World mission in the Wesleyan spirit, edited by Darrell Laverne Whiteman and Gerald Harry Anderson, Franklin, TN: Providence House, 2009, pp. 291-9.
- 271. JACKSON, Jack: 'Collecting and preserving disciples: verbal proclamation in early Methodist evangelism' [with special reference to John Wesley], Wesley and Methodist Studies, Vol. 2, 2010, pp. 45-66.
- 272. MITCHELL, Claire: 'This is what we do': celebrating 25 years of the East Belfast Mission [1985-2010], Belfast: the Mission, 2010, 96pp.
- 273. RAILTON, Nicholas Michael: Revival on the Causeway Coast: the 1859 revival in and around Coleraine, Fearn: Christian Focus Publications, 2009, 216pp.
- 274. SCOTLAND, Nigel Adrian Douglas: Apostles of the spirit and fire: American revivalists and Victorian Britain [nine case studies, including Lorenzo Dow, Zilpha Elaw, James Caughey, and Walter and Phoebe Palmer], Milton Keynes: Paternoster, 2009, xxi + 241pp.
- 275. WALLACE, Charles Isaac: 'Wesley as revivalist/renewal leader', The Cambridge companion to John Wesley, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox and Jason E. Vickers, New York: Cambridge University Press, 2010, pp. 81-97.
- 276. WALLS, Andrew Finlay: 'World parish to world Church: John and Charles Wesley on home and overseas mission', World mission in the Wesleyan spirit,

edited by Darrell Laverne Whiteman and Gerald Harry Anderson, Franklin, TN: Providence House, 2009, pp. 138-50.

See also Nos. 44, 50, 52, 100, 133, 254, 256, 342.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

- 277. CRACKNELL, Kenneth Robert: 'The spread of Wesleyan Methodism', The Cambridge companion to John Wesley, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox and Jason E. Vickers, New York: Cambridge University Press, 2010, pp. 245-61.
- 278. PESTANA, Carla Gardina: Protestant empire: religion and the making of the British Atlantic world, Philadelphia, PA: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2009. viii + 302pp.
- 279. PRITCHARD, John: '1913 and all that' [documenting the history of Methodist overseas mission], Methodism and history: essays in honour of John Vickers, edited by Peter Stuart Forsaith and Martin Wellings, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 2010, pp. 141-65.

See also Nos. 93, 102-3, 112-15, 120, 131, 138, 140, 180, 191, 276, 344.

POLITICAL IMPACT

- 280. BARRY, Stephen: 'John Wesley and human rights', North-West University [South Africa] M.A. thesis, 2003, 332pp.
- 281. HARGREAVES, John Andrew: "Hats off": Methodism and popular protest in the West Riding of Yorkshire in the Chartist era – a case study of Benjamin Rushton (1785-1853) of Halifax', Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 57, No. 5, May 2010, pp. 161-77.

See also Nos. 39, 135, 137, 189, 331.

SOCIAL WITNESS

- 282. CRUICKSHANK, Joanna: 'Charles Wesley, the men of Old Calabar and the abolition of slavery', Aldersgate Papers, Vol. 7, September 2009, pp. 8-16.
- 283. ERDOZAIN, Dominic: The problem of pleasure: sport, recreation and the crisis of Victorian religion, Woodbridge: Boydell Press, 2010, x + 300pp.
- 284. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Safe as houses: Methodism and the building society movement in England and Wales', Methodism and history: essays in honour of John Vickers, edited by Peter Stuart Forsaith and Martin Wellings, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 2010, pp. 91-139.

- 285. FREEMAN, George H.: 'Wesley and the poor: theory and practice from then until now', Word & Deed: a Journal of Salvation Army Theology and Ministry, Vol. 8, No. 1, November 2005, pp. 55-68.
- 286. HARNISH, James A.: Simple rules for money: John Wesley on earning, saving & giving, Nashville, TN: Abingdon Press, 2009, 79pp.
- 287. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Charles Wesley and slavery', Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society, Vol. 13, 2009, pp. 35-52.
- 288. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: 'History from the underside: case studies from religion and society in the 18th and 19th centuries' [voices of the poor, women and ethnic minorities], Methodism and history: essays in honour of John Vickers, edited by Peter Stuart Forsaith and Martin Wellings, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 2010, pp. 37-53.
- 289. MANCHESTER, Eric: [Review of] 'Salvaging Wesley's agenda: a new paradigm for Wesleyan virtue ethics, Kevin Twain Lowery, 2008' [with response by the author], Conversations in Religion and Theology, Vol. 8, No. 1, May 2010, pp. 44-59.
- 290. MANKIN, Kenneth: 'Stephenson's children: child migration, Canada and the National Children's Home, 1873-1931', Lancaster University Ph.D. thesis. 2010, viii + 362pp.
- 291. MARQUARDT, Manfred: Praxis und Prinzipien der Sozialethik John Wesleys [Wesley's social ethics], third, revised edition, Göttingen: Edition Ruprecht. 2008, 201pp.
- 292. MARQUARDT, Manfred: 'Social ethics in the Methodist tradition', T&T Clark companion to Methodism, edited by Charles Yrigoyen, London: T&T Clark, 2010, pp. 292-308, 575-6.
- 293. MILES, Rebekah L.: 'Happiness, holiness and the moral life in John Wesley', The Cambridge companion to John Wesley, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox and Jason E. Vickers, New York: Cambridge University Press, 2010, pp. 207-24.
- 294. NANNESTAD, Ian: 'Donald Bell, VC, the best type of professional footballer' [1890-1916], Soccer History, No. 24, Autumn 2009, pp. 3-6.
- 295. ROGAL, Samuel J.: 'Whitefield, Whittier and the poetic bridge to the issue of slavery' [portrayal of George Whitefield in the poetry of John Greenleaf Whittier], Evangelical Journal, Vol. 27, No. 2, Fall 2009, pp. 51-64.
- 296. WHITE, Anne: 'The effects of Methodism on entrepreneurship', Entrepreneurship and religion, edited by Léo-Paul Dana, Cheltenham: Edward Elgar, 2010, pp. 184-201.

See also Nos. 23, 92, 117, 121, 147, 168, 171, 175, 189, 254.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

- 297. BELFAST.-Methodist College: A celebration of Methodist College boarding department, 1868-2010, Belfast: Methodist College, [2010], 96pp.
- 298. BENZIE, Peter: 'As a little child: children in the theology of John Wesley', Laidlaw-Carey Graduate School, Asbury Theological Seminary M.Th. thesis, 2010, 153pp.
- 299. JALLAIS, Thérèse-Marie: 'L'étrange catéchisme méthodiste' [John Wesley's Instructions for children, 1745, a translation of Pierre Poiret's Les vrais principes de l'éducation chrétienne, 1690], Revue d'Histoire et de Philosophie Religieuses, Vol. 90, No. 3, 2010, pp. 343-51.
- 300. MADDIX, Mark Amos: 'John Wesley's educational philosophy', *Evangelical Journal*, Vol. 27, No. 1, Spring 2009, pp. 16-21.
- 301. MADDIX, Mark Amos: 'John Wesley's formative experiences: foundations for his educational ministry perspectives', *Didache: Faithful Teaching*, Vol. 9, No. 1, Summer 2009, 8pp., http://didache.nts.edu.
- 302. MEYER, George Rex: 'James Gribbon Meyer, M.A. (1845-1897): educator, career and family connections', *Irish Family History*, Vol. 20, 2004, pp. 31-50, Vol. 21, 2005, pp. 5-16.
- 303. PARR, Linda J.: 'Sunday school libraries in Halifax and Huddersfield before public libraries', edited by Keith Andrew Manley, *Library & Information History*, Vol. 25, No. 1, March 2009, pp. 50-67.
- 304. SMITH, John Thomas: 'Ecumenism, economic necessity and the disappearance of Methodist elementary schools in England in the twentieth century', *History of Education*, Vol. 39, No. 5, September 2010, pp. 631-57.
- 305. SMITH, John Thomas: 'The geographical distribution of Wesleyan schools, 1860-1910', *History of Education Researcher*, No. 86, November 2010, pp. 49-62.

See also Nos. 123, 189, 290, 342.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

306. BENTLEY, Michael: 'Methodism, science and the natural world: some tensions in the thought of Herbert Butterfield', God's bounty? The Churches and the natural world: papers read at the 2008 summer meeting and the 2009 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Peter Clarke

- and Tony Claydon, Studies in Church History, Vol. 46, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 2010, pp. 419-30.
- 307. COCHRAN, Elizabeth Agnew: "The full imago dei": the implications of John Wesley's scriptural holiness for conceptions of suffering and disability' [as they relate to contemporary decision-making regarding disabilities and prenatal testing], Journal of Religion, Disability & Health, Vol. 9, No. 3, January 2006, pp. 21-46.
- 308. CRUTCHER, Timothy J.: 'The consonance of Weslevan theology and modern science' [with special reference to John Wesley's theological method], Divine grace and emerging creation: Wesleyan forays in science and theology of creation, edited by Thomas Jay Oord, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2009, pp. 122-37.
- 309. FELLEMAN, Laura Bartels: 'Degrees of certainty in John Wesley's natural philosophy', Divine grace and emerging creation: Wesleyan forays in science and theology of creation, edited by Thomas Jay Oord, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2009, pp. 58-80.
- 310. HAAS, John William: 'John Wesley's vision of science in the service of Christ' [reprinted from Perspectives on Science and Christian Faith, 1995], Divine grace and emerging creation: Wesleyan forays in science and theology of creation, edited by Thomas Jay Oord, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2009, pp. 37-57.
- 311. MADDEN, Deborah: 'Wesley as advisor on health and healing', The Cambridge companion to John Wesley, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox and Jason E. Vickers, New York: Cambridge University Press, 2010, pp. 176-89.
- 312. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'John Wesley's precedent for theological engagement with the natural sciences', Divine grace and emerging creation: Wesleyan forays in science and theology of creation, edited by Thomas Jay Oord, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2009, pp. 1-36.
- 313. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Wesley's engagement with the natural sciences', The Cambridge companion to John Wesley, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox and Jason E. Vickers, New York: Cambridge University Press, 2010, pp. 160-75.
- 314. OTTO, Marc and LODAHL, Michael Eugene: 'Mystery and humility in John Wesley's narrative ecology', Divine grace and emerging creation: Wesleyan forays in science and theology of creation, edited by Thomas Jay Oord, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2009, pp. 81-105.

315. WAINWRIGHT, Penny: Opposite the infirmary: a history of the Thackray Company, 1902-1990 [manufacturers and wholesalers of pharmaceuticals and surgical instruments], [Leeds]: Medical Museum Publishing, 1997, vi + 126pp.

See also Nos. 140, 173, 205.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

- 316. BOTT, Caroline G.: *The life and works of Alfred Bestall, illustrator of Rupert Bear* [including his sketchbooks and journals for 1912, 1913 and 1924 and a list of his artwork], London: Bloomsbury, 2003, xiii + 338pp.
- 317. COOPER, Brian: 'Prophets of Israel' [Frank Owen Salisbury's paintings of Old Testament figures, displayed at Wesley's Chapel, London], Baptist Times, No. 8330, 24 September 2010, p. 16.
- 318. FARRELL, Michael: 'Blake and the Methodists', University of Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 2010, vii + 356pp.
- 319. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'Methodism and its images', *T&T Clark companion to Methodism*, edited by Charles Yrigoyen, London: T&T Clark, 2010, pp. 350-68, 582-4.
- 320. GANSKE, Karl Ludwig: 'The religion of the heart and growth in grace: John Wesley's selection and editing of Puritan literature for *A Christian Library*', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) Ph.D. thesis, 2009, 273pp.
- 321. GOODMAN, Gemma: 'Seeing the clay country: the novels of Jack Clemo', *Cornish Studies*, Second Series, Vol. 17, 2009, pp. 34-50.
- 322. HENCK, Karen Cubie: "That peculiar voice": *Jane Eyre* and Mary Bosanquet Fletcher, an early Wesleyan female preacher', *Brontë Studies*, Vol. 35, No. 1, March 2010, pp. 7-22.
- 323. MORRIS, Catherine: *Alice Milligan and the Irish cultural revival*, Dublin: National Library of Ireland, 2010, 33pp.
- 324. MORRIS, Catherine: 'Alice Milligan: republican tableaux and the revival' [Irish cultural revival], *Field Day Review*, Vol. 6, 2010, pp. 133-65.
- 325. RIVERS, Isabel: 'John Wesley as editor and publisher', *The Cambridge companion to John Wesley*, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox and Jason E. Vickers, New York: Cambridge University Press, 2010, pp. 144-59.
- 326. SYMONS, Andrew C.: 'Jack Clemo: poet, novelist and autobiographer', *Expository Times*, Vol. 121, No. 5, February 2010, pp. 229-33.

- 327. VAN-HAGEN, Steve: 'The life, works and reception of an evangelical radical: James Woodhouse (1735-1820), the "poetical shoemaker", Literature Compass, Vol. 6, No. 2, March 2009, pp. 384-406.
- 328. WAKELIN, Peter: An art-accustomed eye; John Gibbs and art appreciation in Wales, 1945-1996 [catalogue of an exhibition at the National Museum and Gallery, Cardiff, 18 September 2004-16 January 2005], Cardiff: National Museums and Galleries of Wales, 2004, 104pp.

See also Nos. 3, 104, 126, 130, 303, 306.

LITERARY AND ARTISTIC REPRESENTATIONS

- 329. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'Pictorial precocity: John Russell's portraits of Charles and Samuel Wesley', British Art Journal, Vol. 10, No. 3, Winter-Spring 2009-10, pp. 98-103 and Music and the Wesleys, edited by Nicholas Temperley and Stephen Banfield, Urbana, IL: University of Illinois Press, 2010, pp. 154-63.
- 330. McINELLY, Brett Chan: 'Ludere cum sacris: Methodism, mimicry and Samuel Foote's The Minor', Restoration and Eighteenth-Century Theatre Research, Vol. 24, No. 2, Winter 2009, pp. 5-24.

See also Nos. 83, 206, 295, 318, 337.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 331. HAMILTON, Thomas Desmond: 'Springfield Road Methodists: "friends of all and enemies of none?", 1967-1973' [Springfield Road Methodist Church, Belfast], Trinity College Dublin (Irish School of Ecumenics) M.Phil. thesis, 2009, 113pp.
- 332. HAMMOND, Geordan: 'Versions of primitive Christianity: John Wesley's relations with the Moravians in Georgia, 1735-1737', Journal of Moravian History, Vol. 6, 2009, pp. 31-60.
- 333. HAYDEN, Roger: 'The Free Church tradition in Bristol and ecumenism: has the light failed?', Bulletin of the Association of British Theological and Philosophical Libraries, Vol. 17, No. 2, June 2010, pp. 6-15.
- 334. HAYKIN, Michael Anthony George: "Dissent warmed its hands at Grimshaw's fire": William Grimshaw of Haworth and the Baptists of Yorkshire', Perichoresis, Vol. 7. No. 1, 2009, pp. 23-37.
- 335. HAYKIN, Michael Anthony George: "For those who spurn the sprinkled blood!": praying with Charles Wesley for Muslims' [with special reference to

- his hymns], Southwestern Journal of Theology, Vol. 49, No. 2, Spring 2007, pp. 186-98.
- 336. HAYKIN, Michael Anthony George: 'William Grimshaw of Haworth & the Baptists of Yorkshire', *Journal of the Irish Baptist Historical Society*, New Series, Vol. 16, May–December 2008, pp. 49–60.
- 337. JARVIS, Clive: 'Gilbert Boyce: General Baptist messenger and opponent of John Wesley' [on infant baptism], *Pulpit and people: studies in eighteenth century Baptist life and thought*, edited by John H. Y. Briggs, Milton Keynes: Paternoster, 2009, pp. 75-92.
- 338. MAIDEN, John G.: 'English evangelicals, Protestant national identity and Anglican Prayer Book revision, 1927-1928', *Journal of Religious History*, Vol. 34, No. 4, December 2010, pp. 430-45.
- 339. MAIDEN, John G.: *National religion and the Prayer Book controversy, 1927-1928* [including Methodist responses to the Church of England's attempts to revise its Prayer Book], Woodbridge: Boydell Press, 2009, xii + 210pp.
- 340. NOCKLES, Peter Benedict: "Emissaries of Babylon" or "brothers in Christ"? Charles Wesley and anti-Catholicism', *Wesley and Methodist Studies*, Vol. 2, 2010, pp. 3-23.
- 341. RACK, Henry Denman: 'John Wesley and eighteenth-century Dissent', *A thankful heart and a discerning mind: essays in honour of John Newton*, edited by Mervyn Davies, [Dursley]: Lonely Scribe, 2010, pp. 40-56.
- 342. ROSS, Ellen: 'Missionaries and Jews in Soho: "strangers within our gates" [Wesleyan West London Mission and Soho Jews in the 1890s and 1900s], *Journal of Victorian Culture*, Vol. 15, No. 2, August 2010, pp. 226-38.
- 343. RUNYON, Theodore: 'German pietism, Wesley and English and American Protestantism', *Halle pietism, colonial North America and the young United States*, Hans-Jürgen Grabbe, editor, Stuttgart: Franz Steiner Verlag, 2008, pp. 135-45.
- 344. TENNENT, Timothy Craig: 'Wesley's "Catholic spirit" and global Christianity', *World mission in the Wesleyan spirit*, edited by Darrell Laverne Whiteman and Gerald Harry Anderson, Franklin, TN: Providence House, 2009, pp. 102-11.
- 345. VIRGOE, Norma: 'High Church intransigence' [an Anglican vicar's opposition to the building of Ketteringham Wesleyan Church in 1929], Wesley Historical Society East Anglia District Journal, No. 116, Spring 2010, pp. 1-12.

346. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: 'Methodism and the ecumenical movement', *T&T Clark companion to Methodism*, edited by Charles Yrigoyen, London: T&T Clark, 2010, pp. 329-49, 579-82.

See also Nos. 39, 48, 60, 70, 89, 101, 119, 124-5, 158, 171, 187, 194, 197, 211, 213, 252, 304.

CLIVE D. FIELD

(Honorary Research Fellow, School of History and Cultures, University of Birmingham and Institute for Social Change, University of Manchester)

Correspondence:

The compiler can be contacted by email at <u>c.d.field@bham.ac.uk</u> or by post at 35 Elvetham Road, Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2LZ, United Kingdom. He welcomes suggestions of items for inclusion in future bibliographies.

Acknowledgements:

As usual, the compiler is indebted to a number of individuals who have supplied copies or details of particular items. This year they comprise: Rev Harold Bowes, Colin Dews, Dr Peter Forsaith, Dr Dorothy Graham, Dr Geordan Hammond, Rev Robert Jones, Rev Dr Tim Macquiban, Dr Peter Richards, Rev Eileen Sanderson, Norma Virgoe and Karl Heinz Voigt. Continued thanks are due to Dr Lionel Madden, who has again conducted extensive research on Welsh publications specifically for this bibliography and who is responsible for several of the Welsh references; and to Rev Robin Roddie for his invaluable bibliographies of Irish Methodist history, published annually in what is now the *Bulletin of the Methodist Historical Society of Ireland*.



Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society

Bibliography of Methodist Historical Literature

Thirty-Eighth Edition 2011

Dr Clive D Field

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 2011

BIBLIOGRAPHIES

- 1. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 2010', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, vol. 58, no. 2 (supplement), May 2011, pp. 101-35.
- 2. MADDEN, John Lionel: 'Cyhoeddiadau diweddar ar Fethodistiaeth Galfinaidd yng Nghymru, 2010/recent publications on Welsh Calvinistic Methodism, 2010', *Cylchgrawn Hanes*, vol. 35, 2011, pp. 128-31.
- 3. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: *Recent Dissertations in Wesley Studies, 2001-2011*, Durham, NC: Center for Studies in the Wesleyan Tradition, Duke Divinity School, [2011], 16pp., http://divinity.duke.edu/sites/default/files/documents/cswt/02 Recent Dissertations.pdf
- 4. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Bibliography of Irish Methodist historical literature, 2010', *Bulletin of the Methodist Historical Society of Ireland*, vol. 16, 2011, pp. 134-8

See also nos. 5, 204.

GUIDES TO SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 5. GUNTER, W. Stephen: An Annotated Content Index, The Arminian Magazine, Vols 1-20 (1778-1797), Durham, NC: Center for Studies in the Wesleyan Tradition, Duke Divinity School, [2011], 582pp. http://www.divinity.duke.edu/sites/default/files/documents/cswt/Arminian Magazine_vols_1-20.pdf
- MANCHESTER.-John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Methodist Archives and Research Centre, The John Rylands University Library, The University of Manchester: Archive Accessions, 1977–2011, Manchester: the Library, 2011, 1,416pp., http://www.library.manchester.ac.uk/searchresources/guidetospecialcollections/methodist/methodistarchivescollectioncatalogue/_files/Public-Report-of-All-Accessions.

246 PROCEEDINGS OF THE WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY

- 7. MOSLEY, Albert Watson: 'The Methodist missionary data base project', *Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Bulletin*, vol. 9, no. 7, Spring 2011, pp. 129-36.
- 8. OSSETT.-Wesleyan Methodist Church: Wesley Street Chapel, Ossett, Index of Marriages, 1899-1929 (Alphabetically Arranged), transcribed by Ken Dixon, compiled by Joan P. Smith, Wakefield: Wakefield & District Family History Society, 2005, [3] + 61pp.
- 9. SMITH, Wanda Willard: *Register of John Wesley's Preaching Texts*, Durham, NC: Center for Studies in the Wesleyan Tradition, Duke Divinity School, [2011], 416 + 25 + 5pp., http://www.divinity.duke.edu/initiatives-centers/cswt/research-resources/register

See also nos. 76, 223, 253.

EDITIONS OF PRIMARY SOURCES

- BIGGLESWADE.-Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Biggleswade Wesleyan Methodist Circuit, Volume One: Baptisms, 1799-1860, Marriages, 1837-1860, Burials, 1835-1860, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2011, 52pp.
- 11. BIGGLESWADE.-Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: *Biggleswade Wesleyan Methodist Circuit, Volume Two: Baptisms, 1861-1910, Marriages, 1861-1888, Burials, 1861-1919,* transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2011, 47pp.
- 12. FRAZIER, James Russell: 'John Fletcher and his unpublished correspondence with Revd Thomas Beale' [October-November 1771, edited by James Russell Frazier], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, vol. 58, no. 2, May 2011, pp. 72-5.
- 13. HANDLEY, George: 19th Century Methodism in Fazeley: an Address Given by George Handley on 3rd April 1911 [reminiscences of Fazeley United Methodist Free Church in the mid-Victorian era, edited by Michael J. Green], Tamworth: the editor, 2011, v + 36pp.
- 14. LLANFYLLIN.-Llanfyllin Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: *Parish of Llanfyllin, Llanfyllin Wesleyan Circuit Baptisms, 1811-1866*, transcribed by David Peate, Rhoswen Charles and Bryn Ellis, Montgomeryshire Records, no. MR/C/41, Llandinam: Montgomeryshire Genealogical Society, 2010, vi + 100pp.

- 15. LLANFYLLIN.-Llanfyllin Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Parish of Llanfyllin, Llanfyllin Wesleyan Circuit Baptisms, 1867-1951, transcribed by Rhoswen Charles and Bryn Ellis, Montgomeryshire Records, no. MR/C/42, Llandinam: Montgomeryshire Genealogical Society, 2010, vi + 104pp.
- 16. RUGBY.-Rugby and Daventry Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Rugby and Daventry Wesleyan Methodist Circuit, Volume One: Daventry District Baptisms, 1802-1837, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2011, 31pp.
- 17. RUGBY.-Rugby and Daventry Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Rugby and Daventry Wesleyan Methodist Circuit, Volume Two: Rugby District Baptisms, 1815-1878, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2011, 47pp.
- 18. RUGBY.-Rugby and Daventry Wesleyan Methodist Circuit: Rugby and Daventry Wesleyan Methodist Circuit, Volume Three: Rugby District Baptisms, 1879-1942, transcribed by the Eureka Partnership, Stoke Mandeville: the Partnership, 2011, 50pp.
- 19. THACKRAY, John: Memoirs of the Revd John Thackray, B.A., 1846-1940 [to 1897], editor: Gillian M. Smith in consultation with Geoffrey Thackray Eddy, [Chadderton]: Church in the Market Place Publications, 2011, [2] + 121pp.
- 20. WAKEFIELD.-West Parade Wesleyan Chapel: Wakefield, West Parade Weslevan Chapel Interments, 1829-1915, transcribed by Cathie Sowerby, edited and compiled by Joan P. Smith, Wakefield: Wakefield & District Family History Society, 2006, 2 vols, [3] + 45, [3] + 46pp.
- 21. WESLEY, Charles: The Lyrical Theology of Charles Wesley: a Reader, [edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Eugene, OR: Cascade Books, 2011, xx + 339pp.
- 22. WESLEY, John: A Collection of Tunes, Set to Music, as They are Commonly Sung at the Foundery, facsimile of the first edition, 1742, with introduction and notes by Steven T. Kimbrough and Carlton R. Young, Madison, NJ: Charles Wesley Society, 2011, xxxviii + 50pp.
- 23. WESLEY, John: The Essential Works of John Wesley: Selected Sermons, Essays and Other Writings [in modern English], edited by Alice Russie, Uhrichsville, OH: Barbour Publishing, 2011, 1,373pp.
- 24. WESLEY, John: Renew My Heart: Classic Insights [devotionals from Wesley's writings, compiled by Alice Russie], Uhrichsville, OH: Barbour Publishing, 2011, 367pp.

- 25. WESLEY, John: *The Works of John Wesley, Volume 10: the Methodist Societies the Minutes of Conference*, edited by Henry Denman Rack, Nashville, TN: Abingdon Press, 2011, xxi + 1,046pp.
- WESLEY, John and WESLEY, Charles: John & Charles Wesley: Selections from their Writings and Hymns, Annotated & Explained, annotation by Paul Wesley Chilcote, Woodstock, VT: SkyLight Paths Publishing, 2011, xiv + 263pp.
- 27. WESLEY, John and WESLEY, Charles: A New and Critical Edition of George Osborn's 'The Poetical Works of John and Charles Wesley' (1868-1872), with the Addition of Notes, Annotations, Biographical and Background Information, Volume VIII [Versions and Paraphrases of Select Psalms in part 1, other collections of hymns, poems, prayers and epitaphs in part 2], edited by Samuel J. Rogal, Lewiston, NY: Edwin Mellen Press, 2011, 2 vols, [14] + 781pp.
- 28. WESLEY, John and WESLEY, Charles: A New and Critical Edition of George Osborn's 'The Poetical Works of John and Charles Wesley' (1868-1872), with the Addition of Notes, Annotations, Biographical and Background Information, Volume IX [Short Hymns on Select Passages of the Holy Scriptures, 1762], edited by Samuel J. Rogal, Lewiston, NY: Edwin Mellen Press, 2011, 2 vols, [8] + 739pp.
- 29. WESLEY, Samuel: 'Samuel Wesley's letter to Mr Smith, 1696', transcribed, introduced and annotated by Arthur Alan Torpy, *Wesley and Methodist Studies*, vol. 3, 2011, pp. 147-51.
- WESLEY, Samuel *junior*: 'Samuel Wesley jun. (10.02.1690-06.11.1739), Teil
 Briefe' [29 letters written by Samuel Wesley junior between 1709 and 1739, mostly to his family members, edited, translated and annotated by] Martin E. Brose, *EmK Geschichte*, vol. 31, nos 1-2, 2010, pp. 21-58.

See also nos. 8, 48, 113, 115, 225.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 31. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'Epistle and gospel: the place of correspondence in the eighteenth-century revival of religion' [with special reference to the correspondence of John William Fletcher], *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, vol. 14, 2010, pp. 13-23.
- 32. GREGORY, Jeremy: 'Religion in the age of enlightenment: putting John Wesley in context', *Religion in the Age of Enlightenment*, vol. 2, 2010, pp. 18-54.

- 33. GRUNDY, Donald M.: 'A history of the Original Methodists (2) [and (3)]' [reprinted, with edits, from Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, 1966-67], Heritage: the Journal of the East Midlands Wesley History Society, vol. 12, no. 1, February 2011, pp. 10-21, vol. 12, no. 2, September 2011, pp. 15-34.
- 34. HEMPTON, David Neil: The Church in the Long Eighteenth Century, London: I. B. Tauris, 2011, xxi + 242pp.
- 35. LAWRENCE, Anna M.: One Family under God: Love, Belonging and Authority in Early Transatlantic Methodism, Philadelphia, PA: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2011, [8] + 282pp.
- 36. RANKIN, Stephen Wendell: 'The people called Methodists', From Aldersgate to Azusa Street: Wesleyan, Holiness and Pentecostal Visions of the New Creation, edited by Henry Hawthorn Knight, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2010, pp. 36-44.
- 37. SOUTHERN, Ron P.: Hearts in the Wilderness: Journeys into the Moral Economy of Eighteenth Century Britain [Wesleyan, Moravian and Presbyterian case studies of encounters between the 'righteous' and the 'ungodly'], [Raleigh, NC]: distributed by Lulu.com, 2010, [5] + 250pp.
- 38. TIDBALL, Derek John: "Secession is an ugly thing": the emergence and development of Free Methodism in late twentieth-century England', Wesley and Methodist Studies, vol. 3, 2011, pp. 55-79.
- 39. WELLINGS, Martin: 'Methodism circa 1861', Methodist Recorder, no. 7997, 31 March 2011, p. 9.

See also nos. 25, 157, 205.

LOCAL HISTORIES: ENGLAND

- 40. BARKER, Marian and MITCHELL, June: Tilney All Saints Methodists, 1830-1968, Tilney All Saints: Tilney All Saints Local History Group, 2010, xi + 85pp.
- 41. BEATTIE, Ian: 'Wesley's Cumbrian routes' [part 3], Cumbria Wesley Historical Society Journal, no. 68, Autumn 2011, pp. 13-19.
- 42. BOWDEN, Kenneth Frederick: Glossop Central Methodist Church: its Genesis [1813-1960], [Glossop: the Church, 2010], 56pp.

- 43. BRUCE, Steve: 'Methodism and mining in County Durham, 1881-1991', *Northern History*, vol. 48, no. 2, September 2011, pp. 337-55.
- 44. CARPENTER, Simon: 'The Bible Christian Methodists of Gloucester: the early years of St Luke's Church, Stroud Road' [1901-07], *Gloucestershire History*, no. 23, 2009, pp. 2-11.
- 45. DUNSTAN, Norman John: *Chapel Life at Dore in its Local and Methodist Setting* [1858-2011], Sheffield: Dore Village Society, 2011, iv + 59pp.
- 46. FEW, Janet Mary: 'Faith, Fish, Farm or Family? The Impact of Kinship Links and Communities on Migration Choices and Residential Persistence in North Devon, 1841-1901' [including the influence of Bible Christians], University of Exeter Ph.D. thesis, 2009, 427pp.
- 47. FRANKLIN, John: *The Story of Swaythling Methodist Church and Some of the People* [1932-2010], [compiled by] John Franklin, Swaythling: the Church, 2010, 71pp.
- 48. GARFOOT, John: Chapel Affairs: a Personal View of the East Anglia Methodist District, 1950-84, Wymondham: Wesley Historical Society, East Anglia, 2011, 62 + [3]pp.
- 49. GREEN, Michael J.: *Tamworth Town Centre Methodism*, 1771-2011, second edition, Tamworth: the author, 2011, viii + 150pp.
- 50. LANDER, John Kenneth: Chapel by the Creek: the History of Penpoll Methodist Church, Cornwall, 1862-2012, Chycoose: the author, 2011, [4] + 198pp.
- 51. LEE, Barry: Methodist Spirituality in Huddersfield, 1750-1910, and Some Lessons for 2011, Huddersfield: BSL Publications, 2011, 100pp.
- 52. LEEDS.-Roscoe Methodist Church: Roscoe Methodist Church, Leeds: a Unique History, compiled by Roscoe Methodist Church, Leeds: the Church, 2011, [2] + vi + 168pp.
- 53. MIGNOT, Eileen: *The Adventure of Methodism in Alderney*, second (revised) printing, Alderney: Westcraft Enterprises, 2011, 167pp.
- 54. RICHARDS, Peter Sidney: 'Primitive Methodism and the road to Methodist union (1932) in Wallasey, Cheshire', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, vol. 58, no. 3, October 2011, pp. 151-6.

- 55. RIMMINGTON, Gerald Thorneycroft: 'Methodist churches in Leicestershire, 1945-80', Leicestershire Archaeological and Historical Society Transactions, vol. 84, 2010, pp. 303–15.
- 56. RODELL, Jonathan Michael: 'The Appeal of Methodism(s) in Bedfordshire, 1736-1851', University of Cambridge Ph.D. thesis, 2010, v + 337pp.
- 57. ROYLE, Edward: 'Why attend a Methodist chapel?' [with special reference to Yorkshire in the eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries], Cumbria Wesley Historical Society Journal, no. 67, Spring 2011, pp. 8-22.
- 58. SCHOFIELD, Robert Andrew: 'Anatomy of an Early Methodist Circuit: the Great Haworth Round, 1740-1780', University of Oxford M.Sc. thesis, 2009, 96pp.
- 59. SCHOFIELD, Robert Andrew: 'The social composition of Scar Top Sunday school and chapel, 1851 to 1881', Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire) Bulletin, no. 100, Autumn 2011, pp. 11-20.
- 60. TRINDER, Barrie Stuart: 'John Fletcher's parishioners: reflections on Industrial Revolution and Evangelical Revival in the Severn Gorge', Religion, Gender and Industry: Exploring Church and Methodism in a Local Setting, edited by Geordan Hammond and Peter Stuart Forsaith, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2011, pp. 25-37.
- 61. VIRGOE, Norma Christine: A Church at War [Chapel Field Road Methodist Church, Norwich during the First and Second World Wars], [Wymondham]: Wesley Historical Society, East Anglia, 2011, 61pp.
- 62. VIRGOE, Norma Christine: The Heavenly Road: John Wesley's Journeys in Norfolk and Suffolk, Dereham: Larks Press, 2011, 120pp.
- 63. WILKINSON, Ralph: 'The 200th anniversary of the establishment of Primitive Methodism' [with special reference to Cumbria], Cumbria Wesley Historical Society Journal, no. 68, Autumn 2011, pp. 6-12.
- 64. WILSON, David Robert: 'Church and chapel: Methodism as church extension' [in Madeley during the ministry of John William and Mary Fletcher, 1760-1815], Religion, Gender and Industry: Exploring Church and Methodism in a Local Setting, edited by Geordan Hammond and Peter Stuart Forsaith, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2011, pp. 53-76.

252 PROCEEDINGS OF THE WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY

See also nos. 8, 10-11, 13, 16-18, 20, 33, 85-7, 93, 96-7, 100, 102-3, 107, 110, 112-13, 115, 169, 171, 200-2, 204, 213, 223, 225, 227, 229-30.

LOCAL HISTORIES: IRELAND

- 65. BALMER, Deanna: *A History of Ballymoney Methodist Church*, Ballymoney: the Church, [2011], 75pp.
- KELLY, Liam: 'The growth of Methodism in Cavan and Leitrim, 1750-1800', Breifne: Journal of Cumann Seanchais Bhréifne, vol. 9, no. 38, 2002, pp. 454-93.

See also nos. 4, 25, 91, 98, 101, 104, 109, 116, 192-3, 206, 208-9, 224, 226, 240-1.

LOCAL HISTORIES: WALES

- 67. HUNT, Martin: 'John Wesley in Cardiff, 1739-1790', Bulletin of Wesley Historical Society in Wales, no. 1, 2011, pp. 9-20.
- 68. JAMES, Brian Llewellyn: 'The origins and growth of Nonconformity and Methodism in the Vale of Glamorgan' [to 1850], *Cylchgrawn Hanes*, vol. 35, 2011, pp. 88-107.
- 69. MATHIESON, Andrew: 'Wesley's August 1769 preaching tour of mid & south Wales', *Bulletin of Wesley Historical Society in Wales*, no. 1, 2011, pp. 69-85.
- 70. TENNANT, Graham: 'Charles Wesley's visits to Llanishen, November 1740 and July 1741', *Bulletin of Wesley Historical Society in Wales*, no. 1, 2011, pp. 21-50.
- 71. WHITE, Eryn Mant: 'Whitefield, Wesley and Wales', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, vol. 58, no. 3, October 2011, pp. 136-50.

See also nos. 2, 14-15, 106, 108, 176, 216, 239, 243-4.

LOCAL HISTORIES: SCOTLAND

See no. 99.

BIOGRAPHIES: COLLECTIVE

See nos. 8, 10-11, 14-18, 20, 192, 197.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

- 72. BEST, Gary Martin: Seven Sisters: a Fascinating Insight into the Lives of the Women of the Wesley Family in the Eighteenth Century [seven sisters of John and Charles Wesley], Weston-super-Mare: Woodspring Resource Centre for The New Room, Bristol, 2011, 52pp.
- 73. BROSE, Martin E.: 'Samuel Wesley jun. (10.02.1690-06.11.1739), Teil 1: Biografie' [life of Samuel Wesley junior], *EmK Geschichte*, vol. 30, nos 1-2, 2009, pp. 26-57.
- 74. EAST, David J.: 'John Wesley and his relationships with women', Wesley Historical Society East Anglia District Journal, no. 119, Spring 2011, pp. 1-12.
- 75. GRAMLING, Roger Michael: *John Wesley and the Beginnings of Methodism*, Columbia, SC: Print Media Center, 2011, 74pp.
- 76. LLOYD, Gareth: 'The Charles Wesley letters project: the challenge and the methodology', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, vol. 14, 2010, pp. 25-40.
- 77. MADDOCK, Ian J.: Men of One Book: a Comparison of Two Methodist Preachers, John Wesley and George Whitefield, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2011, xiii + 256pp.
- 78. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Charles Wesley's personal library, ca. 1765', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, vol. 14, 2010, pp. 73-103.
- 79. MASCUCH, Michael: 'John Wesley, superstar: periodicity, celebrity and the sensibility of Methodist society in Wesley's *Journal* (1740-91)' [reprinted from *Egodocuments and History*, edited by Rudolf Dekker, 2002], *Controlling Time and Shaping the Self: Developments in Autobiographical Writing since the Sixteenth Century*, edited by Arianne Baggerman, Rudolf Dekker and Michael Mascuch, Leiden: Brill, 2011, pp. 269-302.
- 80. REIMERS, Hans Jakob: 'Wesley beim "Grafen Solms" [John Wesley's visit to Carl Otto, Count of Solms-Laubach Uthpe in 1738], *EmK Geschichte*, vol. 31, nos 1-2, 2010, pp. 75-8.
- 81. VOIGT, Karl Heinz: 'Die älteste Übersetzung einer Predigt von Charles Wesley?' [publication in Berlin in 1824 of a German translation of Charles Wesley's sermon preached before the University of Oxford, 4 April 1742], *EmK Geschichte*, vol. 31, nos 1-2, 2010, pp. 79-84.

254 PROCEEDINGS OF THE WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY

- 82. VOIGT, Karl Heinz: 'Wer hat die Erstausgabe von zwölf Wesley-Predigten veranlasst: Christoph G. Müller, Wilhelm Nast oder etwa Theodor Kuntze? Ein Beitrag zu einem kontroversen Thema' [new light on the debate surrounding the translation into German and publication in Berlin in 1846 of twelve sermons by John Wesley], *EmK Geschichte*, vol. 31, nos 1-2, 2010, pp. 59-74.
- 83. WILLIAMSON, Mark: A Blueprint for Revival: a New Biography Lessons from the Life of John Wesley, Milton Keynes: Authentic Media, 2011, xii + 167pp.

See also nos. 9, 21-32, 35-7, 41, 62, 67, 69-71, 88, 94-5, 99, 117-19, 121-3, 126-8, 130-3, 135, 138-47, 149-55, 159-62, 164-5, 169-70, 172-5, 177-81, 184-5, 189-90, 215, 219, 222, 228, 231, 233, 245-6, 255-7.

BIOGRAPHIES: CONTEMPORARIES OF THE WESLEYS

- 84. AVERY, David: Hester: the Story of Mrs Hester Ann Rogers (née Roe), an Iconic Figure from the 18th-Century Evangelical Revival, [Chadderton]: Church in the Market Place Publications, 2011, viii + 145pp.
- 85. BROSE, Martin E.: "Und ihre Worte waren wie Feuer": Mrs Mary Fletcher (1739-1815), eine der ersten Laienpredigerinnen des frühen Methodismus' [life and ministry of Mary Fletcher], *EmK Geschichte*, vol. 32, no. 2, 2011, pp. 58-92.
- 86. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'The long Fletcher incumbency: a personal view of the context and continuity' [John William Fletcher at Madeley], *Religion, Gender and Industry: Exploring Church and Methodism in a Local Setting*, edited by Geordan Hammond and Peter Stuart Forsaith, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2011, pp. 205-22.
- 87. GIBSON, William: 'John Fletcher's silent bishop: Lord James Beauclerk of Hereford' [1709-87], *Religion, Gender and Industry: Exploring Church and Methodism in a Local Setting*, edited by Geordan Hammond and Peter Stuart Forsaith, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2011, pp. 38-52.
- 88. HOOD, Jared C.: 'Whitefield, the heart of an evangelist', *Reformed Theological Review*, vol. 69, no. 3, December 2010, pp. 164-79.
- 89. LLOYD, Gareth: 'Scipio Africanus: the first black Methodist', Wesley and Methodist Studies, vol. 3, 2011, pp. 87-95.

- 90. MAHAFFEY, Jerome Dean: The Accidental Revolutionary: George Whitefield and the Creation of America, Waco, TX: Baylor University Press, 2011, xii + 202pp.
- 91. MEYER, George Rex: 'Robert Atkin (1744-1826) and Catherine Wheelock (c. 1750-c. 1805), ancestors, family life and selected descendants: a Methodist family of note in nineteenth century Wexford', Irish Family History, vol. 26, 2010, pp. 7-20.
- 92. MUTTON, Ian W.: 'Jonathan Crowther (1759-1824): herald of happy faith', Transactions of the Halifax Antiquarian Society, new series, vol. 19, 2011, pp. 140-8.
- 93. PERRY, Fred: Travel with William Grimshaw: the Man who Saw God Visit Haworth, Leominster: Day One Publications, 2004, 128pp.
- 94. RYAN, Donald Holt: 'Dr Samuel Johnson, the Wesley family and Methodism', Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, vol. 58, no. 2, May 2011, pp. 76-89.
- 95. SHENTON, Tim: The Life of Rowland Hill, 'the Second Whitefield' [including his controversies with John William Fletcher and John Wesleyl, Darlington: Evangelical Press, 2008, 702pp.
- 96. STEPHENS, William Peter: Richard Trewayas Senior and Richard Trewayas Junior [1750-1823 and 1774-1815 respectively], Cornish Methodist Historical Association Occasional Publication no. 29, Truro: the Association, 2010, iii + 30pp.
- 97. TERRY, James Gordon: John Nelson of Birstall, 1707-1774, revised [edition], Dewsbury: Dewsbury & Mirfield Methodist Resource Centre, 2010, 17pp.
- 98. WEIR, John Richard Wesley: Robert Strawbridge: Some Additional Irish Perspectives, [Belfast]: Irish Methodist Genealogy, 2011, ebook (Amazon Kindle edition).
- 99. YEAGER, Jonathan Mark: Enlightened Evangelicalism: the Life and Thought of John Erskine [including his controversy with John Wesley], New York: Oxford University Press, 2011, xii + 321pp.
- See also nos. 12, 31, 60, 64, 71, 77, 80, 120, 129, 136-7, 147-8, 156, 163, 173, 183, 199, 221, 240.

BIOGRAPHIES: NINETEENTH CENTURY

- 100. BLESSING, Carol: "Oh that the mantle may rest on me!": the ministry of Mary Tooth' [1778-1843], Religion, Gender and Industry: Exploring Church and Methodism in a Local Setting, edited by Geordan Hammond and Peter Stuart Forsaith, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2011, pp. 156-72.
- 101. BROWNE, Bernard: 'Lorenzo Dow: an American Methodist in Wexford', Journal of the Wexford Historical Society, no. 23, 2011-12, pp. 48-57.
- 102. CHURM, John: 'The Rev. Samuel Parkes Cadman, DD, LLD, pioneer of broadcast preaching', Giants of Dawley: People, Places and Events that Helped Shape Britain, Carol Thompson, editor, Dawley: Dawley Regeneration Partnership, 2010, pp. 34-8.
- 103. COLLINSON, Nigel: 'Thomas Ferens, Hull philanthropist', *Methodist Recorder*, no. 8030, 17 November 2011, p. 10.
- 104. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'Dr William Crook (1823-1897)', Bulletin of the Methodist Historical Society of Ireland, vol. 16, 2011, pp. 114-28.
- 105. HARTLEY, Nicholas: *Bittersweet: the Story of Hartley's Jam* [and the life of Sir William Pickles Hartley], Stroud: Amberley Publishing, 2011, 192pp.
- 106. HUGHES, Glyn Tegai: 'Egwysin (1823-1878)' [Rowland Whittington (Egwysin), Wesleyan minister], *Bathafarn Bach*, no. 1, October 2011, pp. 3-4.
- 107. JOHNS, Jeremy Rowett: *Doctor by Nature: Jonathan Couch, Surgeon of Polperro* [1789-1870], Clifton-upon-Teme: Polperro Heritage Press, 2010, [8] + 158pp.
- 108. MATHIESON, Andrew: 'James Buckley, Wesleyan Methodist minister (1770-1839)', *Bulletin of Wesley Historical Society in Wales*, no. 1, 2011, pp. 51-6.
- 109. MEYER, George Rex: Meyer Family History in Ireland: Two Brothers, Sons of Devout Methodists in the Nineteenth Century Captain William Boyle Meyer (1851-1878), Merchant Seaman and Sir Robert Meyer, Kt (1858-1935), Town Clerk of Belfast, Pennant Hills, NSW: the author, 2011, vi + 229pp.
- 110. ROBINSON, Judith: 'A Cautley Methodist family in the 1860s' [reflected in the diary of Isabella Agnes Wilson, 1864-65], *Sedbergh Historian*, vol. 6, no. 2, Summer 2011, pp. 15-26.

111. WELLINGS, Martin: 'Commerce and culture: Benjamin Gregory's sidelights on Wesleyan sanctity in the later nineteenth century' [exemplified in his biographies of Walter Powell and Alfred Gregory], Saints and Sanctity, edited by Peter Clarke and Tony Claydon, Studies in Church History, vol. 47, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Ecclesiastical History Society, 2011, pp. 334-45.

See also nos. 13, 19, 96, 134, 206, 211, 213.

BIOGRAPHIES: TWENTIETH CENTURY

- 112. ACKERS, Peter: 'More Marxism than Methodism: Hugh Clegg at Kingswood School, Bath (1932-39)', Socialist History, no. 38, 2011, pp. 23-46.
- Granville: Michael's 113. JONES. Richard War [semi-autobiographical recollections of community and chapel life in Polzeath, 1939-45], [Chadderton]: Church in the Market Place Publications, 2010, ix + 240pp.
- 114. PARKINSON, William D.: A Tribute to Keith Lewis, 1923-2004: 'Many Gifts - Blessed and Used', compiled by William D. Parkinson, Ilkeston: Moorleys Print & Publishing, 2010, 36pp.
- 115. PRATT, Bell: Bell Pratt of Grisdale: Memoirs at 100 Years of Age, South Stainmore: Hayloft Publishing, 2010, 76pp.
- 116. SCALLAN, Eithne: 'Doctor Hadden of Wexford' [1882-1973], Journal of the Wexford Historical Society, no. 23, 2011-12, pp. 57-72.

See also nos. 48, 124-5, 176, 186, 212, 216, 232, 234-9, 242-4, 248-9, 252.

THEOLOGY

- 117. BAILEY, George Peter: 'Growing into God: a Consideration of the Relation between the Experience and Theology of Sanctification, in Dialogue with John Wesley's Theology of Perfection and Gregory Palamas' Theology of Deification', University of Cambridge Ph.D. thesis, 2011, [5] + ii + 189pp.
- 118. BECK, Brian Edgar: 'John Wesley's use of the Bible', Wesley Historical Society East Anglia District Journal, no. 120, Summer 2011, pp. 1-8.
- 119. BLANCHETTE, Kyle: 'A brief look at methodology and grace in Wesleyan theology' [with special reference to John Wesley's understanding of grace], Asbury Journal, vol. 66, no. 1, Spring 2011, pp. 105-18.

- 120. BRATTON, Amy Caswell: 'The Story of Perfection: the Narrative Transmission of Christian Perfection in Eighteenth-Century British Methodism' [with special reference to Sarah Crosby, George Clark, William Hunter and Bathsheba Hall], Regent College Th.M. thesis, 2011, vi + 137pp.
- 121. BROWN, Robert P.: 'Joy of Heaven to Earth Come Down: Perfection and Millennium in the Eschatology of John Wesley', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) M.Phil. thesis, 2011, 200pp.
- 122. BUCHAN, Thomas: 'John Wesley and the Constantinian fall of the Church: historiographical indications of Pietist influences', *The Pietist Impulse in Christianity*, edited by Christian T. Collins Winn, Christopher Gehrz, Gordon William Carlson and Eric Holst, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2011, pp. 146-60.
- 123. CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: *Methodist Doctrine: the Essentials*, revised edition, Nashville, TN: Abingdon Press, 2011, 159pp.
- 124. CHEATLE, Andrew John: 'W. E. Sangster, Herald of Holiness: a Critical Analysis of the Doctrines of Sanctification and Perfection in the Thought of W. E. Sangster', University of Liverpool Ph.D. thesis, 2007, ix + 273pp., http://ethos.bl.uk/OrderDetails.do?did=1&uin=uk.bl.ethos.491108
- 125. CHEATLE, Andrew John: W. E. Sangster, Herald of Holiness: a Critical Analysis of the Doctrines of Sanctification and Perfection in the Thought of W. E. Sangster, Milton Keynes: Paternoster, 2011, xxii + 242pp.
- 126. CLEMENTS, Heather Ann and SEQUIVEL, Cassandra Shea: 'John Wesley, first peoples of North America and Christian perfection' [theological legacy of Wesley's Georgia ministry], *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, vol. 46, no. 2, Fall 2011, pp. 150-67.
- 127. CUNNINGHAM, Joseph William: 'John Wesley's moral pneumatology: the fruits of the Spirit as theological virtues', *Studies in Christian Ethics*, vol. 24, no. 3, August 2011, pp. 275-93.
- 128. DRUM, Barry Page: 'The Wesleyan Way: John Wesley's Understanding of Christian Discipleship' [with reference to sanctification and the means of grace], Southeastern Baptist Theological Seminary Ed.D. thesis, 2011, [7] + 155pp.
- 129. FRAZIER, James Russell: 'The Doctrine of Dispensations in the Thought of John William Fletcher (1729-1785)', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) Ph.D. thesis, 2011, 543pp.

- 130. GREEN, Joel B.: *Reading Scripture as Wesleyans* [John Wesley's reading of eleven books of the New Testament], Nashville, TN: Abingdon Press, 2010, x + 186pp.
- 131. HALL, Kevin: 'Wesley's disabling Fall' [John Wesley's theology of the Fall as explanation for bodily limitations], *Journal of Religion, Disability and Health*, vol. 15, no. 2, April 2011, pp. 197-209.
- 132. HUSON, Marcella Marie: 'A Critical Comparison of Theological Method in John Wesley with that of Vladimir Lossky', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) Ph.D. thesis, 2011, 245pp.
- 133. KNIGHT, Henry Hawthorn: 'John Wesley and the quest for holiness', From Aldersgate to Azusa Street: Wesleyan, Holiness and Pentecostal Visions of the New Creation, edited by Henry Hawthorn Knight, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2010, pp. 17-26.
- 134. LARSEN, Timothy: A People of One Book: the Bible and the Victorians [including William Cooke and Catherine Booth], Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2011, [8] + 326pp.
- 135. LEE-KOO, SunAe: 'Humility as a Key Component of John Wesley's Understanding of a Christian's Spiritual Development', Catholic University of America Ph.D. thesis, 2011, [2] + vi +228pp.
- 136. LINEHAM, Peter James: 'John Fletcher's links with mystical Methodists and Swedenborgians', *Religion, Gender and Industry: Exploring Church and Methodism in a Local Setting*, edited by Geordan Hammond and Peter Stuart Forsaith, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2011, pp. 77-91.
- 137. LOYER, Kenneth Milton: "Adoring the Holy Trinity in unity": John Fletcher's doxological Trinitarianism', *Religion, Gender and Industry: Exploring Church and Methodism in a Local Setting*, edited by Geordan Hammond and Peter Stuart Forsaith, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2011, pp. 92-108.
- 138. LUNN, Julie A.: 'The concept of sanctification in John and Charles Wesley', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, vol. 14, 2010, pp. 41-59.
- 139 McDONALD, William P.: 'A Luther Wesley could appreciate? Toward convergence on sanctification', *Pro Ecclesia*, vol. 20, no. 1, Winter 2011, pp. 43-63.

- 140. McEWAN, David Bernard: 'Denominational identity in a world of theological indifferentism: some insights from John Wesley and "the People Called Methodists", *Aldersgate Papers*, vol. 8, September 2010, pp. 9-26.
- 141. McEWAN, David Bernard: 'The living and written voice of God: John Wesley's reading, understanding and application of scripture', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, vol. 46, no. 1, Spring 2011, pp. 106-19.
- 142. McEWAN, David Bernard: Wesley as a Pastoral Theologian: Theological Methodology in John Wesley's Doctrine of Christian Perfection, Milton Keynes: Paternoster, 2011, xviii + 251pp.
- 143. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'The rule of Christian faith, practice and hope: John Wesley on the Bible', *Methodist Review*, vol. 3, 2011, pp. 1-35, http://www.methodistreview.org and *Epworth Review*, vol. 38, no. 2, May 2011, pp. 6-37.
- 144. MARQUARDT, Manfred: 'Zur Bedeutung Luthers für John Wesley und die Evangelisch-methodistische Kirche' [Martin Luther's significance for Wesley and the Evangelisch-methodistische Kirche], *Freikirchenforschung*, vol. 20, 2011, pp. 98-116.
- 145. MEADOWS, Philip Roger: 'Entering the divine embrace: towards an ancient-future Wesleyan theology of evangelism' [including illustrations from the Wesleys], *Wesley and Methodist Studies*, vol. 3, 2011, pp. 3-30.
- 146. OLSON, Mark K.: 'The stillness controversy of 1740: tradition shaping scripture reading', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, vol. 46, no. 1, Spring 2011, pp. 120-33.
- 147. PATTISON, Gregory Scott: 'Principles of Renewal and Revitalization based upon the Doctrine, Spirit and Discipline of the Wesleyan Revival of the Eighteenth Century' [including John Wesley, Charles Wesley and John William Fletcher], Anderson University D.Min. thesis, 2011, viii + 392pp.
- 148. RASER, Harold Eugene: 'Holding tightly to the "promise of the Father": Phoebe Palmer and the legacy of the Fletchers of Madeley in mid-nineteenth-century Methodism', *Religion, Gender and Industry: Exploring Church and Methodism in a Local Setting*, edited by Geordan Hammond and Peter Stuart Forsaith, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2011, pp. 173-88.
- 149. RIGHTMIRE, Robert David: 'Holiness in relation to salvation: pneumatological dimensions of Wesleyan soteriology' [with special reference to John Wesley], *Word & Deed: a Journal of Salvation Army Theology and Ministry*, vol. 11, no. 2, May 2009, pp. 19-32.

- 150. RODES, Stanley J.: "From Faith to Faith": an Examination of the Servant-Son Metaphor in John Wesley's Theological Thought', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) Ph.D. thesis, 2011, 315pp.
- 151. SNYDER, Howard Albert: Yes in Christ: Wesleyan Reflections on Gospel, Mission and Culture [collected essays on John Wesley's theology and practice and on church renewal and global mission], Toronto: Clements Academic, 2010, 336pp.
- 152. STASIO, Kathryn and STASIO, Michael J.: 'The primitive Church, the primitive mind and Methodism in the eighteenth century', Religion in the Age of Enlightenment, vol. 1, 2009, pp. 59-81.
- 153. TARBUCK, Derya Gurses: 'John Wesley's critical engagement with Hutchinsonianism, 1730-1780', History of European Ideas, vol. 37, no. 1, March 2011, pp. 35–42.
- 154. THOMPSON, Andrew C.: 'From societies to society: the shift from holiness to justice in the Wesleyan tradition' [with special reference to John Wesley's theology], Methodist Review, vol. 3, 2011, pp. 141–72, http://www. methodistreview.org
- 155. THOMPSON, Andrew C.: 'Outler's quadrilateral, moral psychology and theological reflection in the Wesleyan tradition' [with special reference to John Wesley's doctrine of salvation], Wesleyan Theological Journal, vol. 46, no. 1, Spring 2011, pp. 49-72.
- 156. THOMPSON, Matthew K.: 'John Fletcher's Trinitarian theology of grace', From Aldersgate to Azusa Street: Wesleyan, Holiness and Pentecostal Visions of the New Creation, edited by Henry Hawthorn Knight, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2010, pp. 27-35.
- 157. TURNER, John Munsey: Historians and Theologians in Dialogue [collected essays, 1982-2004], [Chadderton]: Church in the Market Place Publications, 2011, [2] + 210pp.
- 158. VICKERS, John Ashley: 'Methodist Bible translators', Methodist Recorder, no. 8024, 6 October 2011, p. 19.
- 159. WALL, Robert Walter: 'John's John: a Wesleyan theological reading of 1 John' [including by John Wesley], Wesleyan Theological Journal, vol. 46, no. 2, Fall 2011, pp. 105-41.

262 PROCEEDINGS OF THE WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY

- 160. WEBSTER, Robert Joseph: 'Sensing the supernatural: John Wesley's empirical epistemology and the pursuit of divine knowledge', *Sewanee Theological Review*, vol. 54, no. 3, Pentecost 2011, pp. 254-81.
- 161. WILSON, Kenneth Brian: *Methodist Theology*, London: T&T Clark, 2011, x + 193pp.
- 162. WIMBERLY, Edward Powell: No Shame in Wesley's Gospel: a Twenty-First Century Pastoral Theology, Eugene, OR: Wipf & Stock, 2011, xxii + 114pp.
- 163. WOOD, Laurence Willard: 'John Fletcher as the theologian of early American Methodism', *Religion, Gender and Industry: Exploring Church and Methodism in a Local Setting*, edited by Geordan Hammond and Peter Stuart Forsaith, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2011, pp. 189-204.

See also nos. 9, 12, 21, 23-4, 26, 77, 81-2, 84, 88, 96, 164-5, 167, 172, 190, 215, 228, 235, 257.

SACRAMENTS

- 164. BREWER, Brian Christian: 'Evangelical Anglicanism: John Wesley's dialectical theology of baptism', *Evangelical Quarterly*, vol. 83, no. 2, April 2011, pp. 107-32.
- 165. SOURS, Stephen Bentley: 'Eucharist and Anthropology: Seeking Convergence on Eucharistic Sacrifice between Catholics and Methodists' [including the teachings of John Wesley and of subsequent British and American Methodism], Duke University Ph.D. thesis, 2011, xii + 371pp.

LITURGY, WORSHIP AND MEANS OF GRACE

- 166. LAMPARD, John Stuart: 'The use of collects in the Methodist Church in Britain', *The Collect in the Churches of the Reformation*, edited by Bridget Nichols, London: SCM Press, 2010, pp. 67-82.
- 167. LYONS, Andrew Hamilton: 'The Changing Practice of Methodist Worship, 1958-2010', University of Birmingham Ph.D. thesis, 2010, [7] + 283 + [32]pp., http://etheses.bham.ac.uk/3062/

See also nos. 24, 51, 128.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 168. BAILEY, John: 'The Methodist Church Music Society: a brief history', Cantate Domino: a 75th Anniversary Tribute to the Methodist Church Music Society, 1935-2010, compiled and edited by Godfrey C. Talford, Ilkeston: Moorleys Print and Publishing, 2010, pp. 5-7.
- 169. BECKERLEGGE, Oliver Aveyard: 'Charles Wesley in stone' [use of his verse as gravestone epitaphs in nineteenth-century England], Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society, vol. 14, 2010, pp. 61-72.
- 170. BROSE, Martin E.: 'Charles Wesley als Kirchenlieddichter' [Charles Wesley as hymnwriter], '...im Lied geboren': Beiträge zur Hymnologie im deutschsprachigen Methodismus, edited by Hartmut Handt, EmK Geschichte Monographien, vol. 54, Frankfurt am Main: Medienwerk der Evangelischmethodistischen Kirche, 2010, pp. 27-41.
- 171. CLARKE, Martin Vaughan: 'The Illingworth Moor Singers' Book: a snapshot of Methodist music in the early nineteenth century' [in relation to the musical repertoire and performance practice advocated by John Wesley], Nineteenth-Century Music Review, vol. 7, no. 1, June 2010, pp. 81-103.
- 172. EBY, Patrick Alan: 'Images of perfection in Charles Wesley's Short Hymns' [1762], Wesleyan Theological Journal, vol. 46, no. 1, Spring 2011, pp. 183-94.
- 173. GENTRY, Peter W.: Methodism and 'Messiah': Reflections on John and Charles Wesley, the Early Methodists and George Frederic Handel's Great Oratorio, Wesley Fellowship Occasional Paper no. 20, Sheffield: the Fellowship, 2011, v + 14pp.
- 174. GONZALEZ, Lisa: 'A life full of praise, "O for a thousand tongues to sing" [by Charles Wesley], Never Enough Singing: Essays in Honor of Seth Kasten, edited by Melody Layton McMahon, Chicago, IL: American Theological Library Association, 2011, pp. 41-5.
- 175. GREGORY, Arthur Stephen: 'Charles Wesley and "the present age" [digest prepared by Andrew Edward Pratt - of Gregory's paper on Charles Wesley's hymns from the late 1960s, with concluding reflections by Pratt], Cantate Domino: a 75th Anniversary Tribute to the Methodist Church Music Society, 1935-2010, compiled and edited by Godfrey C. Talford, Ilkeston: Moorleys Print and Publishing, 2010, pp. 15-24.

- 176. HUGHES, Eleri: 'Gwilym R. Tilsley (Tilsli): emynydd a chyfieithydd' [Tilsley as hymn-writer and translator], *Bathafarn Bach*, no. 1, October 2011, pp. 1-2.
- 177. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Kirchenlieder Charles Wesleys: Ikonen der wesleyanischen Tradition' [Charles Wesley's hymns as icons], *EmK Geschichte*, vol. 30, nos 1-2, 2009, pp. 5-25.
- 178. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Zum Anspruchspotential der Charles-Wesley-Lieder heute' [contemporary relevance of Charles Wesley's hymns], '...im Lied geboren': Beiträge zur Hymnologie im deutschsprachigen Methodismus, edited by Hartmut Handt, EmK Geschichte Monographien, vol. 54, Frankfurt am Main: Medienwerk der Evangelisch-methodistischen Kirche, 2010, pp. 41-7.
- 179. LOYD, Roger L.: 'Christian faith as a wrestling match, "Come, O thou traveler unknown" [by Charles Wesley], *Never Enough Singing: Essays in Honor of Seth Kasten*, edited by Melody Layton McMahon, Chicago, IL: American Theological Library Association, 2011, pp. 67-70.
- 180. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Collection of music (1768), Charles Wesley, Jr', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, vol. 14, 2010, pp. 105-8.
- 181. MANKIN, Kenneth: 'The 1780 hymnbook: a little body of experimental and practical divinity', *Bulletin of the North East Methodist History Society*, no. 95, Autumn 2011, pp. 3-7.
- 182. MANKIN, Kenneth: 'The United Methodist Free Churches (1857-1907) and their hymnody', *Methodism from Tees to Tweed: Bulletin of the North East Methodist History Society*, no. 94, Spring 2011, pp. 3-5.
- 183. ROGAL, Samuel J.: All Hail the Power of Jesus' Name: a Sung Prayer of the Christian Tradition [by Edward Perronet], Lewiston, NY: Mellen Poetry Press, 2010, 48pp.
- 184. ROGAL, Samuel J.: O for a Thousand Tongues to Sing: a Sung Prayer of the Christian Tradition [by Charles Wesley], Lewiston, NY: Mellen Poetry Press, 2010, 56pp.
- 185.SHAVER, Joel A.: 'Metaphors of Travel in the Language of Hymns, 1650-1800' [including in John and Charles Wesley], University of Glasgow Ph.D. thesis, 2010, 374pp., http://theses.gla.ac.uk/2381/

- 186. SPINNEY, Bryan Frank: 'Memories of the Methodist Church Music Society', Cantate Domino: a 75th Anniversary Tribute to the Methodist Church Music Society, 1935-2010, compiled and edited by Godfrey C. Talford, Ilkeston: Moorleys Print and Publishing, 2010, pp. 11-14.
- 187. TEMPERLEY, Nicholas: 'The music of Dissent', Dissenting Praise: Religious Dissent and the Hymn in England and Wales, edited by Isabel Rivers and David L. Wykes, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2011, pp. 197-228.
- 188. WOOTTON, Janet: This is Our Song: Women's Hymn-Writing [past and present], London: Epworth Press, 2010, xii + 380pp.

See also nos. 21-2, 26-8, 138, 167, 257.

CHURCH POLITY

- 189. CHAPMAN, David Michael: 'Holiness and order: British Methodism's search for the Holy Catholic Church', Ecclesiology, vol. 7, no. 1, 2011, pp. 71-96.
- 190. CONKLIN-MILLER, Jeffrey A.: "Peoplehood" and the Methodist revival' [John Wesley as exponent of both spiritual and theocratic renewal, as reflected in the General Rules of the United Societies], Wesleyan Theological Journal, vol. 46, no. 1, Spring 2011, pp. 163-82.

See also no. 25.

CLASS MEETINGS AND MEMBERSHIP

See no. 162.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

- 191. DEWS, David Colin: 'Of slave descent?' [examples of black ministry in Methodism], Wesley Historical Society East Anglia District Journal, no. 119, Spring 2011, pp. 13-16.
- 192. LENTON, John Herriott: 'British preachers in Ireland and Irish preachers in Britain: the importance of the Irish dimension in the 18th century' [in Methodism], Bulletin of the Methodist Historical Society of Ireland, vol. 16, 2011, pp. 5-38.

- 193. McGUFFIN, Samuel John: 'Commissions on ministry, 1975, 2007: reports compared' [in the Methodist Church in Ireland], *Bulletin of the Methodist Historical Society of Ireland*, vol. 16, 2011, pp. 43-9.
- 194. RICHARDS, Peter Sidney: 'The making of a Primitive Methodist minister, 1920s style', *Cirplan*, vol. 14, no. 8, Lent 2011, pp. 219-28, vol. 15, no. 1, Michaelmas 2011, pp. 18-24.

See also no. 218.

LAY MINISTRY

- 195. AITCHISON, Ronald J.: 'The Overseas Mission of the Wesley Deaconess Order: Theological Aberration or Inspiration?', Potchefstroomse Universiteit vir Christelike Hoer Ondemys Ph.D. thesis, 2003, v + 157pp.
- 196. CRUICKSHANK, Joanna: "If God ... see fit to call you out": "public" and "private" in the writings of Methodist women, 1760-1840', *Religion in the Age of Enlightenment*, vol. 2, 2010, pp. 55-76.
- 197. JEREMY, David John: 'Laity in denominational leadership: Methodist Vice-Presidents, 1932-2000', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, vol. 58, no. 1, February 2011, pp. 12-33.
- 198. LENTON, John Herriott: 'Support groups for Methodist women preachers, 1803-1851' [in Wesleyan Methodism], *Religion, Gender and Industry: Exploring Church and Methodism in a Local Setting*, edited by Geordan Hammond and Peter Stuart Forsaith, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2011, pp. 137-55.
- 199. McINELLY, Brett Chan: 'Mothers in Christ: Mary Fletcher and the women of early Methodism', *Religion, Gender and Industry: Exploring Church and Methodism in a Local Setting*, edited by Geordan Hammond and Peter Stuart Forsaith, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2011, pp. 123-36.

See also nos. 85, 100, 188.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

200. COLLETT, Pauline: Rutland in Dissent: 350 Years of Protestant Meeting-Houses and Chapels, Stamford: Spiegl Press, 2011, [10] + 184pp.

- 201. ROYLE, Edward: 'From Philistines to Goths: Nonconformist chapel styles in Victorian England' [especially in northern England], New Directions in Local History since Hoskins, edited by Christopher Dyer, Andrew Hopper, Evelyn Lord and Nigel Tringham, Hatfield: University of Hertfordshire Press, 2011, pp. 186-215.
- 202. THORNE, Roger Frank Sidney: 'Devon's Edwardian churchscape: its making and unmaking' [with special reference to Holsworthy, Torquay and Devonport], *Devonshire Association Report and Transactions*, vol. 142, 2010, pp. 1-27.
- 203. WAKELING, Christopher: 'Rolling in the aisles: Nonconformist perspectives on the Gothic', Gothic and the Gothic Revival: Papers from the 26th Annual Symposium of the Society of Architectural Historians of Great Britain, 1997, edited by Frank Salmon, [Manchester: Faculty of Arts, University of Manchester], 1998, pp. 37-44.
- 204. WEBB, Nigel: Rutland Nonconformist Chapels and Meetings: a Summary Topographical Survey and Bibliography Relating to Reports of Meetings and Places of Worship of Protestant Non-Conformists and Roman Catholics (Post-Reformation) in Rutland, substantially revised, Oakham: Rutland Local History and Record Society, 2011, http://www.rutlandhistory.org/pdf/rutlandchapels.pdf

See also no. 48.

HOME MISSIONS

- 205. COONEY, Jonathan: 'The shout heard 'round the world: similarities and differences between American and English camp meetings' [in the early nineteenth century], *Methodist History*, vol. 50, no. 1, October 2011, pp. 40-51.
- 206. DUNLOP, Eull: 'William Arthur (1819-1901) and the 1859 revival in Connor (part 3)', *Bulletin of the Methodist Historical Society of Ireland*, vol. 16, 2011, pp. 57-90.

See also nos. 64, 88, 101-2, 145, 148, 151.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

207. CAREY, Hilary Mary: *God's Empire: Religion and Colonialism in the British World, c. 1801-1908* [including the colonial missions of British Methodism], Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2011, xxiii + 421pp.

208. TAGGART, Norman Wilson: "War and peace and Methodist missions" in the 20th century: an Irish perspective', *Bulletin of the Methodist Historical Society of Ireland*, vol. 16, 2011, pp. 97-106.

See also nos. 7, 98, 116, 126, 151, 195, 214, 218.

POLITICAL IMPACT

- 209. BARNETT, Katrina: "Friends of All"? The Response of the Methodist Church in Ireland to the Political Situation in Northern Ireland, 1966-2006', University of Ulster M.A. thesis, 2011, vi + 183pp.
- 210. BOER, Roland: *Criticism of Theology: on Marxism and Theology, III* [seven case studies, including Edward Palmer Thompson and his treatment of Methodism in *The Making of the English Working Class*, 1963], Leiden: Brill, 2011, x + 358pp.
- 211. BUNNELL, Tristan: 'Philip Snowden's dramatic conversion to socialism in 1893: a literary examination', *North West Labour History*, no. 34, 2009-10, pp. 32-6.
- 212. COLE, Matthew: *Richard Wainwright, the Liberals and Liberal Democrats: Unfinished Business*, Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2011, xv + 233pp.
- 213. JAMES, David: "Our Philip": the early career of Philip Snowden' [in the Independent Labour Party at Keighley, 1895-1902], *Bradford Antiquary*, third series, no. 3, 1987, pp. 39-47.
- 214. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: 'British Methodism and the stirrings of support for democracy and freedom in Italy in the 1840s and 1850s, part one', *Waldensian Review*, no. 118, Summer 2011, pp. 5-10.
- 215. RANKIN, Stephen Wendell: 'Wesley and war: guidance for modern day heirs?', *Methodist Review*, vol. 3, 2011, pp. 101-39, http://www.methodistreview.org
- 216. REES, Ivor Thomas: "Let this voice speak...": Leon Atkin (1902-1976)' [Wesleyan Methodist probationer minister until 1933 and subsequently Congregationalist minister], Welsh Journal of Religious History, vol. 6, 2011, pp. 122-33.

269

See also nos. 43, 61, 112, 162, 208, 238, 246, 249, 252.

SOCIAL WITNESS

- 217. GILHEANY, John M.: Familiar Strangers: the Church and the Vegetarian Movement in Britain (1809-2009), Cardiff: Ascendant Press, 2010, xiii + 274pp.
- 218. LENTON, John Herriott: 'The attitudes towards black Methodists in America and the West Indies of some of Wesley's preachers, 1770-1810', *Wesley and Methodist Studies*, vol. 3, 2011, pp. 97-107.
- 219. NAUSNER, Helmut: 'John Wesley und der Alkohol' [Wesley and alcohol], *EmK Geschichte*, vol. 32, no. 1, 2011, pp. 50-5.
- 220. POTTER, Claire: '1s home where the heart is? Jamaican migration and British Churches, 1948-1965', Wesley Historical Society of London and the South East Journal, no. 80, Autumn 2011, pp. 4-13.
- 221. TYSON, John Rodger: 'Lady Huntingdon, religion and race', *Methodist History*, vol. 50, no. 1, October 2011, pp. 28-39.
- 222. YRIGOYEN, Charles: "I was in prison and you visited me": the prison ministry of John and Charles Wesley and the early Methodists', *Evangelical Journal*, vol. 29, no. 1, Spring 2011, pp. 11-23.

See also nos. 35, 103, 105, 126, 154, 225, 246, 256.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

- 223. FORSAITH, Peter Stuart: 'Westminster College and its archives', *History of Education Researcher*, no. 87, May 2011, pp. 40-1.
- 224. HALLIDAY, Michael: Celebrating 100 Years of Co-Education in Wesley College, Dublin: the College, 2011, 24pp.
- 225. HAMBLIN, Alan: *Alverstoke* [recollections of life at the Alverstoke branch of the National Children's Home in the late 1940s, with a list of all the Sisters of the Home from 1875 to 1985], Kings Langley: printed by Alpine Press, 2011, [6] + 50pp.

- 226. KAVANAGH, Annetta: Wesley Women, 1911-2011, compiled by Yvonne Corcoran, Esther Glenfield, Nathan Walsh and Thomas Wyse Jackson, edited by Annetta Kavanagh [87 letters of reminiscences of female alumni of Wesley College, Dublin, with a concluding essay by Ernest Armitage on the first female pupils in 1911], Dublin: the College, 2011, 211pp., http://www.wesleycollege.ie/general/Wesley%20Women%201911-2011.pdf
- 227. LOOSLEY, Stanley George H.: *Wycliffe College: the First Hundred Years,* 1882-1982, [Stonehouse]: the College, 1982, xiv + 259pp.
- 228. MULLEN, Shirley Annette: 'The "strangely warmed" mind: John Wesley, piety and higher education', *The Pietist Impulse in Christianity*, edited by Christian T. Collins Winn, Christopher Gehrz, Gordon William Carlson and Eric Holst, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2011, pp. 161-71.
- 229. WATSON, Nigel: Χαίρετε: Woodhouse Grove the First 200 Years [1812-2012], [Huddersfield]: Jeremy Mills Publishing on behalf of Woodhouse Grove School, 2011, x + 241pp.
- 230. WHITEHEAD, Mary: What Happened in, and what Happened to, Sunday Schools: Ashton-under-Lyne, Lancashire, 1800-2000, Ashton-under-Lyne: the author, 2010, vi + 133pp.

See also nos. 59, 112, 128.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

- 231. BOLANDER, Verolyn: 'A preliminary examination of John Wesley's *Primitive Physick*', *The Bookman* [Galveston, TX], vol. 10, no. 4, July-August 1983, pp. 3-10.
- 232. JARDINE, Nick: 'Whigs and stories: Herbert Butterfield and the historiography of science', *History of Science*, vol. 41, no. 2, June 2003, pp. 125-40.
- 233. RENDERS, Helmut: 'O guia medicinal *Primitive Physic[k]* de John Wesley de 1747: ciência, charlatanismo ou medicina social?' [Wesley's *Primitive Physic*], *Horizonte*, vol. 9, no. 21, April-June 2011, pp. 339-53, http://periodicos.pucminas.br/index.php/horizonte/issue/archive

See also nos. 107, 116, 131, 153, 236.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

- 234. BENTLEY, Michael: 'Herbert Butterfield and Maurice Cowling', The Philosophy, Politics and Religion of British Democracy: Maurice Cowling and Conservatism, edited by Robert Crowcroft, Simon James Donald Green and Richard Whiting, London: Tauris Academic Studies, 2010, pp. 85-107.
- 235. BENTLEY, Michael: 'Herbert Butterfield and the ethics of historiography' [relationship between Butterfield's ethics and his Augustinianism], History and Theory, vol. 44, no. 1, February 2005, pp. 55-71.
- 236. BENTLEY, Michael: The Life and Thought of Herbert Butterfield: History, Science and God, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2011, xv + 381pp.
- 237. BENTLEY, Michael: 'Who was Herbert Butterfield?', History Today, vol. 61, no. 11, November 2011, pp. 62-3.
- 238. BLACK, Jeremy and SCHWEIZER, Karl: 'The value of diplomatic history: a case study in the historical thought of Herbert Butterfield', Diplomacy and Statecraft, vol. 17, no. 3, 2006, pp. 617-31.
- 239. BROOKS, Simon: 'Wynebu diddymdra ethnig: E. Tegla Davies a llenyddiaeth Gymraeg Lloegr' [Edward Tegla Davies and Welsh literature in England], Y Traethodydd, vol. 166, no. 696, January 2011, pp. 5-17.
- 240. BUCHANAN, Averill Joan: Mary Blachford Tighe: the Irish Psyche, Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2011, xv + 245pp.
- 241. BUCHANAN, Averill Joan: "Selena", the "new favorite of my imagination": Mary Tighe's unpublished novel' [of 1801-03], Irish University Review, vol. 41, no. 1, Spring/Summer 2011, pp. 169-82.
- 242. COWLING, Maurice John: 'Herbert Butterfield, 1900-1979', Proceedings of the British Academy, vol. 65, 1979, pp. 595-609.
- 243. ETHALL, Huw: 'Tegla a Saunders Lewis gelynion?' [relationship of Edward Tegla Davies and Saunders Lewis], Y Traethodydd, vol. 166, no. 697, April 2011, pp. 110-11.
- 244. EVANS, R. Alun: Cofio Tilsli [remembering Gwilym Richard Tilsley, 1911-97, poet and Wesleyan minister], [no publisher: no place], 2011, 34pp.

- 245. HOLGERSON, Timothy W.: 'To the "Serious Reader": the Influence of John Wesley's *A Christian Library* on Methodism, 1752-1778', Kansas State University M.A. thesis, 2011, iii + 91pp. http://krex.k-state.edu/dspace/bitstream/2097/13165/1/TimHolgerson2011.pdf
- 246. PROSSER, Barbara: "Improving the present moment": John Wesley's use of the *Arminian Magazine* in raising early Methodist awareness and understanding of national issues (January 1778-February 1791), *Religion in the Age of Enlightenment*, vol. 2, 2010, pp. 77-101.
- 247. RYAN, Donald Holt: 'The Wesley Historical Society: origins and evolution, 1893-2010', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, vol. 58, no. 1, February 2011, pp. 37-48.
- 248. SEWELL, Keith C.: 'The "Herbert Butterfield problem" and its resolution' [relationship between Butterfield's *The Whig Interpretation of History* (1931) and *The Englishman and his History* (1944)], *Journal of the History of Ideas*, vol. 64, no. 4, October 2003, pp. 599-618.
- 249. SHARP, Paul: 'Herbert Butterfield, the English School and the civilizing virtues of diplomacy', *International Affairs*, vol. 79, no. 4, July 2003, pp. 855-78.
- 250. SINGLETON, John: 'Early competition and a historic merger' [forerunners of the *Methodist Recorder*], *Methodist Recorder*, no. 7985, 6 January 2011, pp. 12-13.
- 251. SINGLETON, John: 'A rich history: 150 years serving all Methodists' [Methodist Recorder, 1861-2011], Methodist Recorder, no. 7997, 31 March 2011, pp. 6-8.
- 252. SOFFER, Reba N.: History, Historians and Conservatism in Britain and America: from the Great War to Thatcher and Reagan [case studies, including of Sir Herbert Butterfield], Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, viii + 345pp.
- 253. WOLLEN, Roger: A Guide to the Methodist Art Collection, second edition [of The Methodist Church Collection of Modern Christian Art: an Introduction, 2000], Peterborough: Methodist Publishing [for] Trustees of the Methodist Church Collection of Modern Christian Art, 2010, 65pp.

LITERARY AND ARTISTIC REPRESENTATIONS

- 254. HEGENBARTH, Carly Louise: 'Religion and Representation: Methodism "Displayed" in a Series of Seven Images Accompanying Six Anti-Methodist Publications, 1778-9', University of Birmingham M.Phil. thesis, 2011, [4] + 110pp. + 39 figures.
- 255. HOOVER, Shayda Melia: "Not within the Compass of Reason": the Character of "the Enthusiast" in Eighteenth-Century British Literature' [including anti-Methodist portrayals and John Wesley's responses to them], University of California, Irvine Ph.D. thesis, 2011, vii + 267pp.
- 256. RYAN, Donald Holt: 'John Wesley, cigarette cards and his advice on tobacco', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, vol. 58, no. 1, February 2011, pp. 2-11.

See also nos. 95, 99, 210.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

257. HAMMOND, Geordan: 'John Wesley's relations with the Lutheran Pietist clergy in Georgia', *The Pietist Impulse in Christianity*, edited by Christian T. Collins Winn, Christopher Gehrz, Gordon William Carlson and Eric Holst, Eugene, OR: Pickwick Publications, 2011, pp. 135-45.

See also nos. 38, 57, 64, 87, 136, 146, 153, 164-5, 246.

CLIVE D. FIELD

(Honorary Research Fellow, School of History and Cultures, University of Birmingham and Institute for Social Change, University of Manchester)

Scope

The bibliography records books, pamphlets, articles, essays, postgraduate theses and major internet resources on the history of British and Irish Methodism which are written in English or other Western European languages. Items dealing with British and Irish overseas missions, and the native churches which they gave rise to, are only included to the extent that they cast light on Methodist developments in the British Isles. Coverage of chapel and circuit histories is restricted, in the main, to publications of more than fifty pages, unless of special significance. Other works of an ephemeral or substantially non-historical nature are also mostly overlooked.

Acknowledgements

As usual, the compiler is indebted to a number of individuals who have supplied copies or details of particular items. This year they comprise: Dr Andrew Cheatle, Colin Dews, Dr John Dunstan, Dr Peter Forsaith, the late Rev. Dr Peter Gentry, Michael Green, Tracy Kent, Rev. Dr Tim Macquiban, Prof. Randy Maddox, Dr Gordon Terry and Norma Virgoe. Continued thanks are due to Dr Lionel Madden, who has again conducted extensive research on Welsh publications specifically for this bibliography and who is responsible for several of the Welsh references; and to Rev. Robin Roddie for his invaluable bibliographies of Irish Methodist history, published annually in *Bulletin of the Methodist Historical Society of Ireland* (no. 4).

Correspondence

The compiler can be contacted by email at <u>c.d.field@bham.ac.uk</u> or by post at 35 Elvetham Road, Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2LZ, United Kingdom. He welcomes suggestions of items for inclusion in future bibliographies.

WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY PUBLICATIONS

Prices include postage.

ROBERT KEY Norma Virgoe	£2.50	US\$18.50	€12
ANGELS AND IMPUDENT WOMEN: WOMEN IN METHODISM Norma Virgoe (ed)	£8	US\$22	€14
DAVID HILL - MISSIONARY IN CENTRAL CHINA Geoffrey Senior	£4	US\$21.50	€13.50
EDWARD ROGERS - A PORTRAIT OF A CHRISTIAN CITIZEN John Pritchard	£3.50	US\$21	€13
JOHN BENNET Simon Ross Valentine	£3.50	US\$21	€13
IN THE SHADOW OF A MIGHTY ROCK Susan I. Jackson	£15.50	US\$45	€20
CHOSEN BY GOD: FEMALE TRAVELLING PREACHERS OF EARLY PRIMITIVE METHODISM (Second Edition)			
E Dorothy Graham	£6	US\$26	€16
THOMAS COKE REVISITED John Vickers	£6	US\$26	€16

Orders and postage details Mrs Sheila J Himsworth 22, Broadway Road, Evesham, WR11 1BG U.K. e-mail: himsworth@bbmax.co.uk

Online Sources

```
1974 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/40-5.pdf (pp. 145-149 only)
1975 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/41-2.pdf (pp. 53-60 only)
1976 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/41-5.pdf (pp. 143-151 only)
1977 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/42-2.pdf (pp. 55-63 only)
1978 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/42-5.pdf (pp. 134-138 only)
1979 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/43-2.pdf (pp. 21-24 only)
1980 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/43-4.pdf (pp. 88-91 only)
1981 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/44-1.pdf (pp. 16-21 only)
1982 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/44-4.pdf (pp. 103-108 only)
1983 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/45-1.pdf (pp. 8-14 only)
1984 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/45-4.pdf (pp. 116-123 only)
1985 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/46-1.pdf (pp. 13-19 only)
1986 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/46-4.pdf (pp. 100-108 only)
1987 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-1989.pdf
1988 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-1990.pdf
1989 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-1991.pdf
1990 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-1992.pdf
1991 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-1993.pdf
1992 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-1994-may.pdf
```

1993 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-1994-oct.pdf 1994 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-1995.pdf 1995 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-1996.pdf 1996 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-1997.pdf 1997 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-1998.pdf 1998 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-1999.pdf 1999 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-2000.pdf 2000 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-2001.pdf 2001 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-2002.pdf 2002 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-2003.pdf 2003 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-2004.pdf 2004 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-2005.pdf 2005 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-2006.pdf 2006 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-2007.pdf 2007 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-2008.pdf 2008 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-2009.pdf 2009 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/supp-2010.pdf 2010 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/58-2 supplement.pdf 2011 https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/pdf/whs/58-5 supplement.pdf